Agronomy Research

Established in 2003 by the Faculty of Agronomy, Estonian Agricultural University

Aims and Scope:

Agronomy Research is a peer-reviewed international Journal intended for publication of broadspectrum original articles, reviews and short communications on actual problems of modern biosystems engineering incl. crop and animal science, genetics, economics, farm- and production engineering, environmental aspects, agro-ecology, renewable energy and bioenergy etc. in the temperate regions of the world.

Copyright:

Copyright 2009 by Estonian University of Life Sciences, Latvia University of Agriculture, Aleksandras Stulginskis University, Lithuanian Research Centre for Agriculture and Forestry. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form, or by any means, electronic or mechanical, incl. photocopying, electronic recording, or otherwise without the prior written permission from the Estonian University of Life Sciences, Latvia University of Agriculture, Aleksandras Stulginskis University, Lithuanian Research Centre for Agriculture and Forestry.

Agronomy Research online:

Agronomy Research is available online at: http://agronomy.emu.ee/

Acknowledgement to Referees:

The Editors of *Agronomy Research* would like to thank the many scientists who gave so generously of their time and expertise to referee papers submitted to the Journal.

Abstracted and indexed:

SCOPUS, EBSCO, CABI Full Paper and Thompson Scientific database: (Zoological Records, Biological Abstracts and Biosis Previews, AGRIS, ISPI, CAB Abstracts, AGRICOLA (NAL; USA), VINITI, INIST-PASCAL.)

Subscription information:

Institute of Technology, EULS St. Kreutzwaldi 56, 51014 Tartu, ESTONIA E-mail: timo.kikas@emu.ee

Journal Policies:

Estonian University of Life Sciences, Estonian Research Institute of Agriculture, Latvia University of Agriculture, Aleksandras Stulginskis University, Lithuanian Institute of Agriculture and Lithuanian Institute of Horticulture and Editors of *Agronomy Research* assume no responsibility for views, statements and opinions expressed by contributors. Any reference to a pesticide, fertiliser, cultivar or other commercial or proprietary product does not constitute a recommendation or an endorsement of its use by the author(s), their institution or any person connected with preparation, publication or distribution of this Journal.

ISSN 1406-894X

CONTENTS

A. Aboltins, J. Priekulis, B. Aboltina and L. Melece
Effect of slurry lagoon redesign on reduction of ammonia emission during
livestock manure storage
P. Adadi, E.G. Kovaleva, T.V. Glukhareva, S.A. Shatunova and A.S. Petrov
Production and analysis of non-traditional beer supplemented with sea buckthorn
S. Akhmedov, T. Ivanova, V. Krepl and A. Muntean
Research on solid biofuels from cotton waste biomass –alternative for Tajikistan's energy sector development
R. Ataei, M. Gholamhoseini, M.A. Nejatian and M. Golmohammadi
Study of clonal variation of 'Bidaneh Ghermez' grapevine cultivar in Iran
S. Bartolini and E. Ducci
Quality evaluation of local apple varieties: physicochemical and antioxidant proprieties at harvest and after cold storage
V. Farina, G. Gianguzzi, A. Mazzaglia and G. Sortino
Instrumental and sensory evaluation of seven apple (<i>Malus domestica</i> Borkh.) cultivars under organic cultivation in Sicily
R. Hnilica, M. Kotus, M. Jankovský, M. Hnilicová and M. Dado
Qualitative classification of mulchers
Ā. Jansons, A. Bārdulis, L. Ķēniņa, D. Lazdiņa, E. Džeriņš and R. Kāpostiņš
Carbon content of below-ground biomass of young Scots pines in Latvia
V. Kažimírová, Ľ. Kubík, J. Chrastina and T. Giertl
Determination of mechanical properties of poppy waste pellets1906
N. Kazydub, A. Pinkal, T. Marakayeva, S. Kuzmina, M. Korobeinikova and O. Kotsyubinskaya
Chemical composition of seeds and green beans of common bean varieties, breeded in Omsk State Agrarian University under conditions of southern forest-steppe zone of Western Siberia

H. Kirnak, I.S. Varol, H.A. Irik and H. Ozaktan	
Effects of irrigation applied at different growth stages on chickpea yield192	28
J. Kuht, V. Eremeev, L. Talgre, H. Madsen, M. Toom, E. Mäeorg, E. Loit and A. Luik	
The content of weed seeds in the soil based on the management system193	4
JS. Lee, U.K. Nath, G. Goswami and I.S. Nou	
Assessment of different growing conditions for enhanced postharvest quality and shelf-life of leaf lettuce (<i>Lactuca sativa</i> L.)	4
M.A. Luna-delRisco, K. Orupõld, I. Diaz-Forero and M. González-Palacio	
Influence of chemical composition on the biochemical methane potential of agro-industrial substrates from Estonia195	6
M. Macák, I Đalović, J. Turan, S. Šeremešić, S. Tyr, D. Milošev and M. Kulina	
Soil organic carbon in long–term experiments: comparative analysis in Slovakia and Serbia	'1
E. Mehryar, W.M. Ding, A. Hemmat, M. Hassan, J.H. Bi, H.Y. Huang and J. Kafashan	
Anaerobic co-digestion of oil refinery wastewater and chicken manure to produce biogas, and kinetic parameters determination in batch reactors	3
V. Mironovs, I. Boiko, M. Lisicins and V. Zemcenkovs	
Band structures for binding and holding of objects made from recycled metallic materials	17
M. Mojžiš, I. Vitázek and J. Klúčik	
Effect of flame weed control on various weed species at various developmental stages)4
N. Montemurro, G. Cucci, M. A. Mastro, G. Lacolla and A. Lonigro	
The nitrogen role in vegetables irrigated with treated municipal wastewater201	2
B. Osmane, I.H. Konosonoka, A. Trupa and L. Proskina Peas and beans as a protein feed for dairy cows	26
L. Proskina and S. Cerina	
Legumes in the diet of dairy cows from the economic perspective	9

M.W. Puteri Edaroyati, H. Siti Aishah and A.M. Al-Tawaha	
Requirements for inserting intercropping in aquaponics system for sustainability in agricultural production system	2048
B. Rivža, L. Āzena and P. Rivža	
Evaluation of smart economy development in the RIGA planning region (LATVIA)	2068
B. Rivza, M. Kruzmetra and V. Zaluksne	
Through Economic Growth to the Viability of Rural Space	2079
Z. Roja, H. Kalkis, I. Roja, J. Zalkalns and B. Sloka	
Work strain predictors in construction work	2090
O. Šařec and P. Šařec	
Results of fifteen-year monitoring of winter oilseed rape (<i>Brassica napus L.</i>) production in selected farm businesses of the Czech Republic from the viewpoint of technological and economic parameters	2100
S. Sēnhofa, U. Neimane, A. Grava, L. Sisenis, D. Lazdina and A. Jansons	
Juvenile growth and frost damages of poplar clone OP42 in Latvia	2113
J. Šimon, J. Vegricht and J. Bradna	
The effect of bedding amount on gas emissions from manure during storage	2126
P. Sooväli, M. Koppel, E. Lauringson and L. Talgre	
The advantage of Decision Support System for managing spring barley disease in Estonia	2134
K. Spalvins and D. Blumberga	
Analysis of <i>Arabidopsis</i> defensin-like genes and ovule development during fertilization and <i>Fusarium</i> infection	2144
L. Sunina and B Rivza	
Unified client service centres for rural development and smart governance in Latvia	2161
I. Szabó, M. Hushki, Z. Bártfai and L. Kátai	
Operator's behaviour measuring methodology inside off-road vehicle cabin, operator's focusing scheme	2172

A. Ünlükara, T. Yurtyeri and B. Cemek

Effects of Irrigation water salinity on evapotranspiration and spinach (<i>Spinacia oleracea</i> L. Matador) plant parameters in Greenhouse Indoor and Outdoor Conditions
V. Urbane, I. Vilcane, P. Tint J. Ievins, V. Jemeljanovs and L. Birgere
Prevention the impact of chemicals on the health of workers in fibreglass industry
D. Vejchar, M. Stehlik and V. Mayer
Influence of tied ridging technology on the rate of surface runoff and erosion in potato cultivation
M. Zargar, E. Romanova, A. Trifonova, E. Shmelkova and P. Kezimana
AFLP-analysis of genetic diversity in soybean [<i>Glycine max (l.) Merr.</i>] cultivars Russian and foreign selection
P. Zeman, V. Hönig, P. Procházka and J. Mařík
Dimethyl ether as a renewable fuel for diesel engines
R. Zewdie and P. Kic
Substantial factors influencing drivers' comfort in transportation

Effect of slurry lagoon redesign on reduction of ammonia emission during livestock manure storage

A. Aboltins^{1,*}, J. Priekulis¹, B. Aboltina² and L. Melece³

¹Latvia University of Agriculture, Institute of Agriculture Machinery, Cakstes blvd. 5, LV-3001 Jelgava, Latvia ²Latvia University, Faculty of Physics and Mathematics, Zellu street 25, LV-1002 Riga,

Latvia ³Institute of Agricultural Poscureos and Economics, Struktory street 14, LV 1030 Pige

³Institute of Agricultural Resources and Economics, Struktoru street 14, LV-1039 Riga, Latvia

*Correspondence: aivars.aboltins@llu.lv

Abstract. In accordance with the international and EU aims to reduce emissions of ammonia and other air pollution substances farm manure management, including its storage, especially for the animal breeding sector, is one of the most essential stages. One of the preventing steps is covering of the slurry lagoons. The most effective – hard covering can be provided only after the lagoon is constructed. The aim of the research: to develop methodology for calculations of emission reducing lagoon design volume and surface area. In the result of the theoretical research the possibilities of reducing the reflection surfaces at the same capacity of the lagoon have been discovered, as well as the changes of the reflection surface area, if instead of one lagoon several lagoons with less volume are installed and sequential filling of these lagoons is ensured. The article presents the calculation algorithms obtained during the research and recommendations for construction of low emission lagoons.

Key words: manure, lagoon capacity, modelling.

INTRODUCTION

For storage of slurry, cylindrical and lagoon type storages are used in Latvia. Still, in the recent years lagoons have become more popular as they can be more easily installed and they are also cheaper. Nevertheless, lagoon type storages have an essential drawback. They have a large upper surface area of slurry or reflection surface from which unfavorable gas emissions are discharged. Therefore, in the Regulations No. 829 of the Cabinet of Ministers of the Republic of Latvia it has been stated that the closed type storages for slurry have to be installed or the stored slurry should be covered with a permanent natural or artificially made floating covering layer that reduces evaporation.

These measures ensure only partial reduction of the undesirable gas emissions. It is proved, for instance, by the Convention of the Economic Commission for Europe on Transboundary Air Pollution in Large Distances, which states that naturally formed covering layer of the lagoon gives only 40% reduction of ammonia emissions, but covering with the floating layer ensures emission reduction of 60%. Therefore, it is advisable to evaluate also other methods of ammonia emission reduction regarding the reduction of the slurry surface.

Many studies have been conducted lagoon geometry. The criterion for the most part, is the safe and efficient handling of manure and wastewater and requires using proper construction criteria and sizing the structure large enough to meet at least the 180 day storage requirement for a specific size of the operation (Jons & Sutton, 2007, 6). Design parameters must be optimized to ensure greatest degradation of pollutants within the smallest volume possible (Hamilton et al., 2006). Circular or square lagoons facilitate mixing and are usually more economical to construct. Rectangular lagoons may be used, but length-to-width ratios of 3:1 or less are recommended (Pfost & Fulhage, 2000).

As it is shown by our previous research, optimization of the lagoon geometrical parameters is an important factor reducing ammonia emissions. For this purpose we have developed a methodology for calculation of lagoon capacity as well as stated the influence of the lagoon depth, wall sloping angle and side edge length proportion on the area of the reflection surface (Murikov & Priekulis, 2006; Priekulis & Murikov, 2008). In these investigations it was stated that the reflection surface reduces if the lagoon is built possibly deep and with a larger sloping angle as well as with the side edges of equal length. Still, the numerical values of these parameters depend on the particular situation. For instance, the depth of the lagoon is limited by the maximal level of the ground water, as according to the requirements of the Regulation No. 829 of the Cabinet of Ministers of the Republic of Latvia the ground water level should be at least 0.5 m lower than the bottom part of the storage. In turn, the side sloping of the lagoon is limited by the method of its construction as usually the side part of the lagoon is made of ground bank without additional fastening elements.

Still, there is another solution of this problem. Namely: there is a possibility to install several lagoons instead of one large lagoon, for instance, four proportionally smaller ones, the total volume of which is the same as of the large lagoon, but during exploitation to fill these small lagoons sequentially. In such case it is possible to prognosticate that installing the small lagoons the total emissions of ammonia will reduce as the area of the slurry reflection surface, from which the emissions come at the beginning of the slurry filling, is many times smaller than using one large lagoon.

Therefore, the aim of this research was to test the above mentioned hypothesis for this purpose specifying the calculation methods of the lagoon reflection surface as well as its capacity and to state the changes of the reflection surface area filling slurry in one large lagoon as well as in several smaller lagoons with the volume equal of the large lagoon.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

To compare the reflection surface area of slurry, two types of lagoons were examined: with equally long side edges or the square type lagoon and a lagoon with different length of the side edges or the rectangular lagoon. After that the summary area of the lagoon reflection surface was evaluated in two different cases:

- installing one large capacity lagoon;
- installing four correspondingly smaller lagoons with equal depth, equal volume and equally large side edge angles, but with the total volume equal with the volume of the large lagoon.

In the research it was assumed that slurry filling intensity would be regular and equal. It was also considered that the maximal level of slurry in the storage should be at least 0.2 m lower than the upper edge of the lagoon (Ed. Priekulis, 2012).

Square type lagoon

The first type is a lagoon with a square bottom with the volume V. The task is to fill the given amount of slurry in four equal square type lagoons of a smaller size with equal maximal depth h_0 and the wall angle α (Fig. 1). Lagoons of such kind can be considered as a truncated pyramid and their volume can be calculated accordingly (Priekulis & Murikov, 2008):

$$V = \frac{h_0}{3} \cdot (S_p + S_v + \sqrt{S_p \cdot S_v})$$
(1)

where V – volume of the lagoon, m³; S_v – surface area of slurry at the highest (maximal) slurry level, m²; S_p – bottom area of the slurry lagoon, m²; h_0 – maximal height of the slurry layer in the lagoon, m.



Figure 1. Scheme of lagoon type slurry storage cross section: a – length of the bottom edge; a_{max} – length of the upper edge; h_0 – variable height of the slurry layer in the lagoon $0 \le h_0 \le h_{max}$; α_0 – variable length of one edge of the square surface $0 \le a_0 \le a_{max}$.

The volume of the large storage is equal to the volume of four equal smaller storages V_m with equal height and wall angle, i.e. $V = 4V_m$:

$$\frac{h_0}{3} \cdot (x^2 + y^2 + \sqrt{x^2 \cdot y^2}) = \frac{4 \cdot h_0}{3} \cdot (a^2 + b^2 + \sqrt{a^2 \cdot b^2})$$
(2)

where x – length of the bottom edge of the large lagoon, m; y – length of the reflection surface edge of the large lagoon at the highest (maximal) level of slurry, m; α – length of the bottom edge of the small lagoon, m; b – length of the reflection surface edge of the small lagoon at the highest (maximal) level of slurry, m.

Filling a part of slurry, the length of the lagoon surface edge will increase by Δ and Eq. (2) takes the following form:

$$x^{2} + (x + \Delta)^{2} + (x + \Delta) \cdot x = 4 \cdot (a^{2} + (a + \Delta)^{2} + (a + \Delta) \cdot a)$$
(3)

where Δ – value by which the length of the surface edges has increased compared to the bottom, m;

The simplification of Eq. (3) is below:

$$3x^{2} + 3x \cdot \Delta + \Delta^{2} = 4 \cdot (3a^{2} + 3a\Delta + \Delta^{2})$$
(4)

The volume of one small lagoon is 0.25 of the volume of the large lagoon, i.e. $V_m = 2.25V$, or:

$$3a^{2} + 3a \cdot \Delta + \frac{3}{4}\Delta^{2} = \frac{3}{4}x^{2} + \frac{3}{4}x \cdot \Delta$$
 (5)

As $\Delta = \frac{2h_0}{\tan \alpha}$, it is possible to calculate the corresponding bottom edge length of the small lagoons α , if the bottom edge length of the large lagoon *x* is given. For this purpose the quadratic Eq. (5) in relation to the bottom edge α of the small lagoon should be solved:

$$3a^{2} + 3\frac{2h_{0}}{\tan\alpha}a + \frac{3}{4}\left(\frac{2h_{0}}{\tan\alpha}\right)^{2} - \frac{3}{4}x^{2} - \frac{3}{4}x \cdot \frac{2h_{0}}{\tan\alpha} = 0 \quad \text{or} \\ a^{2} + \frac{2h_{0}}{\tan\alpha}a + \left(\frac{h_{0}}{\tan\alpha}\right)^{2} - \frac{1}{4}x^{2} - \frac{1}{2}x \cdot \frac{h_{0}}{\tan\alpha} = 0 \quad (6)$$

To find the reflection surface of the lagoon the equation system should be solved

$$\begin{cases} V_i = \frac{h_i}{3} \cdot (x^2 + z^2 + xz) \\ \frac{2h_i}{z - x} = \tan \alpha \end{cases}$$
(7)

where V_i and h_i – accordingly the volume of slurry filled in the lagoon and the height; z – length of the storage surface edge at the filling height h_i . Changing the system, obtained equation:

$$(z-x)(z^2+xz+x^2) = \frac{6 \cdot V}{\tan \alpha}$$
, or $z^3 - x^3 = \frac{6 \cdot V}{\tan \alpha}$

It is possible to determine the length of the square reflection surface edge z and after that its area S_i , at a definite volume V_i and the length of the bottom edge x:

$$S_i = \sqrt[3]{\left(x^3 + \frac{6 \cdot V_i}{\tan \alpha}\right)^2}$$
(9)

(8)

Rectangular lagoon

The second type is a rectangular lagoon with the volume V. Our task is to fill the given amount of slurry in four smaller rectangular lagoons with equal maximal depth h_0 and the wall angle α (Fig. 2).



Figure 2. Scheme of calculation of lagoon volume in a general case dividing the volume in elementary components: 1 – parallellepiped; 2 – prism; 3 – pyramid.

The volume of such storages can be calculated:

$$V = a \cdot b \cdot h_0 + \frac{h_0^2}{\tan \alpha} (a+b) + \frac{4}{3} \left(\frac{h_0}{\tan \alpha}\right)^2 \cdot h_0 \quad , \quad \text{or}$$
$$V = \frac{h_0}{3 \cdot \tan^2 \alpha} (3a \cdot b \cdot \tan^2 \alpha + 3 \cdot h_0 \cdot (a+b) \cdot \tan \alpha + 4h_0^2) \tag{10}$$

where a, b – lengths of the lagoon bottom edge.

It is assumed that the relation of the large lagoon bottom edges is known, i.e. $\frac{x_1}{x_2} = k$, that is equal with the relation of the small lagoon bottom edges, i.e. $\frac{a_1}{a_2} = k$, where x_1, x_2 are the lengths of the large lagoon bottom edges; a_1, a_2 are the lengths of the small lagoon bottom edges.

Using (10) and the relation of the given bottom edge lengths an equation can be developed that relates the volumes of the large and small lagoons:

$$\frac{h_0}{3 \cdot \tan^2 \alpha} (3k \cdot x_2^2 \cdot \tan^2 \alpha + 3 \cdot h_0 \cdot (k+1) \cdot x_2 \cdot \tan \alpha + 4h_0^2) =$$

$$= \frac{4h_0}{3 \cdot \tan^2 \alpha} (3k \cdot a_2^2 \cdot \tan^2 \alpha + 3 \cdot h_0 \cdot (k+1) \cdot a_2 \cdot \tan \alpha + 4h_0^2)$$
(11)

From Eq. (11) it is possible to find the bottom edge of the small lagoon α_2 that corresponds to the large lagoon, from which the other bottom edge α_1 can be found using the given relation k:

$$12 \cdot k \cdot \tan^2 \alpha \cdot a_2^2 + 12 \cdot h_0 \cdot \tan \alpha \cdot (k+1) \cdot a_2 + + 3[4 \cdot h_0^2 - k \cdot x_2^2 \cdot \tan^2 \alpha - h_0 \cdot (k+1) \cdot x_2 \cdot \tan \alpha] = 0$$
(12)

Filling a part of slurry V_i the length of the surface area edge varies compared to the bottom by $2\Delta_i$ and the height of filling in the lagoon by h_i , i.e.

$$V_{i} = h_{i} \cdot x_{1} \cdot x_{2} + \frac{4}{3} h_{i} \Delta_{i}^{2} + h_{i} (x_{1} + x_{2}) \Delta_{i}$$
(13)

As $\frac{h_i}{\Delta_i} = \tan \alpha$ and $h_i = \Delta_i \cdot \tan \alpha$ we can insert this expression in Eq. (13). After algebraic calculations the equation of the third degree can be obtained, that characterises the value of the surface area edge variations Δ_i depending on the lengths of the rectangular lagoon bottom edges x_1 and x_2 , the wall angle α and the volume V_i :

$$\frac{4}{3}\tan\alpha\cdot\Delta_i^3 + \tan\alpha\cdot(x_1 + x_2)\cdot\Delta_i^2 + \tan\alpha\cdot x_1\cdot x_2\cdot\Delta_i - V_i = 0$$
(14)

Solving Eq. (11) it is possible to obtain the surface area of the lagoon S_i :

$$S_i = (x_1 + 2\Delta_i)(x_2 + 2\Delta_i) \tag{15}$$

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Applying the offered methods numerical experiments were carried out. A square type lagoon with the bottom parameters 15 x 15 m and the height 2 m and four small size lagoons with equal capacity to store slurry, equal depth and side angles $\alpha_1 = \frac{\pi}{4}$ and $\alpha_2 = \frac{\pi}{3}$ were chosen. Using the expression (6) the small storage bottom edge lengths $\alpha_1 = 6.44$ m and $\alpha_2 = 6.90$ m corresponding to the side angles were calculated.

The variations of the lagoon reflection surface during filling stated by calculations are summarised in Fig. 3.



Figure 3. Comparison of the large square type lagoon and small square type lagoon summary reflection surface areas at different side edge sloping angles and the depth of storage $h_0 = 2$ m with varying amount of filled farm manure.

As it can be seen from the figure, the summary reflection surface of full small lagoons is larger than for the large lagoon. Still, it should be considered that at the beginning of filling the small lagoons, their reflection surface area increases considerably slower and more gradually than for the large lagoon. It is caused by the fact that at the beginning of slurry filling the bottom area of the lagoon is filled first and for the small lagoons it is considerably smaller than that of the large lagoon.

To obtain more precise research results we assume that in all cases lagoons have been filled continuously and with stable intensity. Therefore, the lagoon filling degree can be replaced by the filling time. In turn, the possible value of emissions is characterised by the area integral depending on the filling time of the lagoon. It means that emissions:

$$E = \int S \cdot dt$$

where E – amount of emissions; S – area of slurry reflection surface filled in the lagoon; t – lagoon filling time.

For a large lagoon in a full filling cycle it can be evaluated:

$$E_l = \int_0^1 f(t)dt \tag{16}$$

where E_l – emissions from the surface area of the large lagoon; f(t) – variations of the reflection surface during filling.

For filling the small lagoons, the filling of every lagoon should be evaluated that comprises 25% of the total volume, i.e.

$$E_{sm} = \int_{0}^{\frac{1}{4}} f_{1}(t)dt + \int_{\frac{1}{4}}^{\frac{1}{2}} f_{2}(t)dt + \int_{\frac{1}{2}}^{\frac{3}{4}} f_{3}(t)dt + \int_{\frac{3}{4}}^{1} f_{4}(t)dt$$
(17)

where E_{sm} – summary amount of emissions from the total surface area of the small lagoons; $f_i(t)$ – variations of lagoon reflection surfaces during filling. The functions f(t) and $f_i(t)$ are found using the expression (6) for square type lagoons and (12), (14) for rectangular lagoons.

By integration it was stated that at the lagoon side sloping angle $\alpha = \frac{\pi}{4}$ usage of four small lagoons reduces emissions by 19% compared to one large lagoon, but at the angle $\alpha = \frac{\pi}{2}$ the reduction is 26%.

Similarly one large rectangular lagoon was compared to four correspondingly smaller lagoons of the same capacity. The bottom edge lengths of the large lagoon are 15 x 20 m, its maximal filling height – 2 m and the side angles $\alpha = \frac{\pi}{4}$, but the volume – 751 m³. Besides, the large lagoon corresponds to four small lagoons with the bottom sizes 6.58 x 8.78 m (Fig. 4).



Figure 4. Variations of the reflection surface of the large rectangular lagoon and small rectangular lagoons depending on the filling of these storages if their depth $h_0 = 2$ m.

Using formulas (16) and (17), can be expected that using small lagoons and filling them sequentially it is possible to reduce ammonia emissions by 27% with accepted sizes in calculations.

If instead of one large volume lagoon four smaller lagoons with the same volume, equal depth and side sloping angles are installed and the small lagoons are filled sequentially, the slurry reflection surface areas from which unfavorable gasses are emitted are changing differently in both cases. Using a large volume lagoon this reflection surface quickly increases at the beginning until the whole lagoon bottom area if completely filled. After that the increasing intensity gets essentially lower as it is caused only by the influence of sloping of the lagoon sides. If, in turn, several smaller lagoons are used and sequentially filled, the increase of the reflection surface at the beginning is small, but its increasing intensity is faster. Therefore, at filling the third lagoon the area of the total reflection surface for the smaller lagoons is larger than for the large lagoon.

CONCLUSIONS

1.Methodology for calculation of volumes and reflection surface areas of different type slurry lagoons depending on their geometrical parameters has been developed.

2.It was found that within the input data used in the research replacing one large lagoon by four correspondingly smaller lagoons and their sequential filling can gives the possible ammonia emission reduction by 19–27%.

REFERENCES

Regulations No. 829 of the Cabinet of Ministers of the Republic of Latvia. Specific Requirements for Polluting Activities in Animal Farms. In force from December 23, 2014.

Convention on Transboundary Air Pollution in Large Distances. United Nations Economic and Social Council. Adopted: Geneva, December 8–12, 2014.

- Murikovs, V. & Priekulis, J. 2006. Research in building costs and geometric parameters of lagoon type fluid manure reservoirs. *Proceedings*, 5th International Scientific Conference Engineering for Rural Development, Jelgava, Latvia, May 18–19, pp. 135–139.
- Priekulis, J. & Murikov, V. 2008. Research in liquid manure removal and storage technological versions on milk farm. *Agronomy Research* **6**(Special issue), 299–306.
- Up-dated Milk Production Farm: Technology, Machinery, Management. 2012/Ed. J. Priekulis, Jelgava: LLU, 240 pp.
- Pfost, D. & Fulhage, C. 2000. Anaerobic Lagoons for Storage/Treatment of Livestock Manure University Of Missouri-Columbia. EQ387, 8. pp.
- Jons, D. & Sutton, A. 2007, Manure storage system, Pardue extension, ID-352, 4 pp.
- Hamilton, D., Fathepure, B., Fulhage, C., Clarson, W. & Lalman, J. 2006. Treatment logoons for animal agriculture, Animal Agriculture and the Environment National center for manure and Animal Waste Management White Papers, ASABE, pp. 547–574.

Production and analysis of non-traditional beer supplemented with sea buckthorn

P. Adadi^{1,*}, E.G. Kovaleva¹, T.V. Glukhareva¹, S.A. Shatunova¹ and A.S. Petrov²

¹Department of Technology for Organic synthesis, Ural Federal University, Mira 19, RU620002, Yekaterinburg, Russia Federation ²Department of Analytical Chemistry, Ural Federal University, Mira 19, RU620002,

Yekaterinburg, Russia Federation

*Correspondence: pariseadadi@gmail.com

Abstract. In recent years, there has been a growing demand for non-traditional beer (craft) with different flavours hence the main aim of this research is to produce beer with sea buckthorns (SBT). Brewing software BeerSmith was used to design the Kölch beer. After one month of primary fermentation, SBT were sanitised and crashed before adding into the green beer. Carbonation was done using keg with 1.8 bar of carbon dioxide. Physicochemical properties, microbial load and sensory evaluation of Kölch fruit beer (KFB) were determined. All the physiochemical parameters measured were significantly (P < 0.05) influenced by the fermentation time. The pH dropped from 5.8 ± 0.1 to 3.9 ± 0.1 toward the end of the fermentation. There was no microbial growth when KFB was inoculated in the media. °Brix likewise decreases from 13.3 ± 0.43 to 3.86 ± 0.25 . There was a change in the colour of the wort throughout the fermentation from 11.2 ± 0.44 to 32.5 ± 0.56 EBC. A decrease from 1.48 ± 0.02 to 0.86 ± 0.02 mg maltose per 100 mL in the reducing sugar was observed during the entire period of fermentation. A total of 32 volatile compounds were identified. All assessed sensory variables of KFB were significantly different (P < 0.05) and preferred by the panellists, however, foaminess and clarity of KFB should have to be improved. KFB showed higher DPPH radical scavenging activity as compared to other types of beer examined due to biologically active substances contributed by SBT.

Key words: sea buckthorns (SBT), Kölch fruit beer (KFB), sensory analysis, physicochemical and organoleptic properties.

INTRODUCTION

Beer is the world's most established and broadly consumed liquid refreshment and the third most prevalent drink after water and tea (Nelson, 2005). It is an alcoholic beverage obtained by fermentation of wort, which is a mixture of malt, hops and water (Catarino, 2010). According to Leitao et al. (2011), beer is rich in nutrients i.e. carbohydrates, amino acids, minerals, vitamins and cancer preventing phenolic compounds. Hence, moderate drinking would have a positive impact on human health. Fruit beers have been known around for centuries. Sugar from the fruits have been utilised as a principal constituent in fermentation processes and it was routine for ancient people to mix beer with fruits using the sugar from fruits to help in the maturation process.

According to Mosher (2004), fruit beer is moderately present day creation of the 20th century. Egyptians alluded to the utilisation of dates and pomegranates, however, just a few passing references can be found for this type of beer in interceding years until the 1930's. These beers contain no real natural products, rather a mixture of light beer with a simulated natural product to give a flavour of fruits. Home brewers can do a similar thing by obtaining fruits from shops and adding a suitable amount to their beers. Some brewery industries likewise utilise fruit extract. This functions admirably for natural products like raspberry and apricots that keep up their flavour after ageing. Examples of some commercial fruits beer are New Glarus Belgian Red, Raspberry Tart, Bell's Cherry Stout, Dogfish Head Aprihop, Melbourne Apricot Beer and Strawberry Beer (Strong et al., 2008). Ducruet et al. (2017) added goji berries to amber ale type beer. They brewed at different stage of the production process with the aim of developing beverage with high antioxidant and sensory characteristics. Sour cherry has been also added to mid-young lambic beer (Gert et al., 2014). However, other authors have utilized various fruits in designing their beers (Osta, 2017).

Sea buckthorn (SBT) is a deciduous shrub, generally conveyed everywhere throughout the world, including Russia Federation. It contains various types of nutrients and bioactive substances, such as, vitamins, carotenoids, flavonoids, polyunsaturated unsaturated fats, free amino acid and basic compounds. These compounds change generously among geographical locations, however, their presence is essential for human health. Scientific reviews in the 20th century affirmed therapeutic and wholesome advantages of SBT. Studies are right now experiencing to utilise this natural product in cancer treatment, cardiovascular illness, skin issue, and gastrointestinal ulcer and as liver defensive operator (Mingyu, 1994; Li & Schroeder, 1996; Xing et al., 2002; Zeb, 2004; Ruan, 2007). The fundamental SBT processing products are juice, wine, jam, preserves, compote, and tea (from leaves) (Li & McLoughlin, 2007).

In recent years, there has been a growing demand for beer with fruit flavours. The main purpose of this study is to produce fruit beer using SBT since in present there is no single scientific publication on beer with SBT.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Some of the materials and equipment use in brewing the KFB are presented in Table 1. A brewing software BeerSmith (version 2.3) (USA) was used in designing the Kölch beer.

Malt	Hops	Yeast	Equipment	Disinfectants	Fruit
Château Pale	Hallertauer	Kölsch yeast	Mash turn	Ethanol (90%)	Sea
Ale (4.9 kg)	Hersbrucker	(Wyeast Labs			buckthorn
-	(100 g)	#2565, UAS)			
Château Pilsen	Huel Melon		Mash paddle	Mira acid NV liquid	
2RS (2.5 kg)	(40 g)		-	(Mirachem Industries)	
Château Wheat			Siphon	,	
Blanc (0.4 kg)			1		
			Hydrometer		
			Containers		

Table 1. Raw materials and Equipment

Mashing protocol and wort production

Single infusion method was used in this study. Before starting the brewing, all the equipment was washed and sterilised using Mira acid NV liquid. 7.8 kg of malted grains were measured and milled with roller miller. The milled malt was mixed with 30 L distilled water in mash tun (hydromodule 1:3.8) and heat up to 47 °C for 20 minutes. The temperature was increased to 65 °C after 5 min with a step time of 40 min. Again after the step time, the temperature was once again increased to 78 °C after 10 minutes. Filtration was carried out and the filtrate (wort) then boiled at 100 °C for 90 minutes. 22 L of distilled water was used for sparging process. Mash Paddle was used in stirring the mixture throughout the whole process. Hallertauer Hersbrucker hops were added 60 min before the end of the boiling time. When the boiling time was over the Huel Melon hops was then added. Clean sterilised copper wort chiller was then lower into the boiled wort for cooling. With the aid of sterilised syphon, the cold wort was transferred into fermentation bucket equipped with airlock bubbler.

Pitching and fermentation

Wyeast smack-pact[™] sealed with internal nutrient was purchased and activated by shaking package vigorously to release nutrient 3 h before the pitching time. 95% alcohol was use to sanitise the package before opening and pitched the wort in the fermentation bucket. Fermentation was carried out at a temperature of 18 °C for 4 weeks.

Addition of SBT

SBT (Fig. 1) was purchased from the local market in Yekaterinburg, washed with distilled water peracetic acid and sodium hydroxide and was rinsed with distilled water. It was then mashed in a sterilised plastic bowl and added into the new fermentation bucket with the 4 weeks old Kölch green beer (KGB) for further two weeks fermentation at 18 $^{\circ}$ C.

Conditioning

Stainless steel keg was used for the carbonation. The keg was initially washed and sterilised with antiseptics (peracetic acid and sodium hydroxide) and dry for several hours before usage. The 6 weeks old KFB was transferred into the keg with the aid of sterilised syphon and pumped 1.8 bar of carbon dioxide (CO₂) from CO₂ tank fitted with an automatic gas pressure regulator that can be set at a predetermined pressure. It was then stored at 4 °C for 1 week.

Physicochemical parameters

^oBrix was measured using a refractometer RSG-100ATC. pH was determined using digital pH meter (Hanna, model HI 98127). Titratable acidity (TA) was determined by titrating the sample with 0.1 N NaOH solution with 1% phenolphthalein until slightly pink colouring remains for 30 seconds. Lane-Eynon method was used to quantify the reducing sugars (ASBC, 2007). Colour was determined by measuring the absorbance at 430 nm using spectrophotometer (ParkinElmer, Lambda 35) against distilled water in cuvettes of 10 mm length.

Enumeration of Microorganisms

Using the laminar flow cabinet, a serial dilution of KFB have been performed mixing 1 mL of KFB with 9 mL of sterile peptone physiological saline solution (5 g peptone, 8.5 g NaCl, and 1,000 mL distilled water, pH = 7.0) and homogenised with the help of pipette. Decimal dilutions were plated. Aerobic mesophiles were enumerated by pour plate on nutrient agar (15 g peptone, 3 g yeast extract, 6 g NaCl, 1 g dextrose and 12 g agar, pH = 7.5) incubated at 30 °Cfor 3 days. Yeasts and molds were numerated by spread plate on yeast mold agar (3 g yeast extract, 3 g malt extract, 5 g peptone, 10 g dextrose, and 1,000 mL distilled water, pH = 4.0) and potato dextrose agar (200 g of sliced unpeeled potatoes boiled in 1 L distilled water, filter through cheesecloth, 20 g dextrose, 20 g agar, pH = 5.6) and incubated at 25 °Cfor 5 days.

Volatile compounds analyses by Gas chromatography-mass spectrometry (GC-MS)

Major volatile compounds were identified, by analysing the beer directly with no pre-treatment. GCMS-QP2010 Ultra, Shimadzu, gas chromatograph outfitted with a Mass spectrometer, and a capillary column DB-5 ms (30 m x 0.25 mm, 0.25 µm) covered with 5% diphenyl-95% dimethyl polysiloxane was utilised. Helium was used as the carrier gas at a constant flow rate of 1.5 mL min⁻¹. Without pre-treatment 1 µL of the KFB was injected in the splitless mode (vent time, 60 s) and the Compounds were identified by comparing of mass spectra obtained with Mass Spectral Library of the National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST).

DPPH radical scavenging activity

DPPH (2, 2-diphenyl-1-picrylhydrazyl) radicals scavenging activity was estimated by their Electron paramagnetic resonance (EPR) (Bruker Elexys E-500, X-band) spectra. The determination of antioxidant activity of beer samples was carried out by the difference in the amount of paramagnetic particles of a stable free radical, measured before and after complete proceeding the chemical reaction between a free radical and an analyte, which is accompanied by a decrease in the intensity of the EPR spectrum of the free radical after adding the analyte by the formula:

$$AOA = \frac{(n_{s1} - n_{s2}) \cdot C_{DPPH}}{n_{s1}},$$
(1)

where AOA – the antioxidant activity (meq); C_{DPPH} – the DPPH concentration in an initial solution (M); n_{s1} – the initial amount of paramagnetic centers of DPPH, units; n_{s2} – the amount of paramagnetic centers of DPPH after interaction with the analyte (beers), units (Ivanova et al., 2017).

DPPH (1 mmol) was dissolved in ethanol and without pre-treatment 10 μ l of the samples were pipetted into Eppendorf tube containing 1 mL of DPPH. EPR spectra of every 30 seconds for 15 minutes were recorded during the reaction with an antioxidant using EPR spectrometer Bruker Elexys E-500, X-band.

Organoleptic properties assessment

A total of 15 panellists consisting of unequal numbers of males and females of different ages were randomly selected at the beer festival organised by the Ural craft beer association, Yekaterinburg, Russia. The flavour (aroma), clarity, colour, foaming and saturation with carbon dioxide, mouthfeel, alcohol strength and the overall acceptability of the fruit beer were evaluated according to the Hedonic Rating Scale with the following keys; Liked extremely = 9, like very much = 8, like moderately = 7, like slightly = 6, neither like nor dislike = 5, dislike slightly = 4, dislike moderately = 3, dislike very much = 2, dislike extremely = 1. Regular consumers of beer were selected for recruitment as panellists for sensory evaluation.

Statistical Analysis

Data generated were subjected to analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Origin statistical software (version 8.1) at 5% significance. All measurements were made at least in triplicate. Results were reported as means \pm standard deviations. For sensory analysis a one-way ANOVA and a post-hoc Tukey-Scheffe test were conducted to test the means results obtain at 5% significance.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Reducing sugars content

The reducing sugars content in the wort is vital characteristic in the process of fermentation since yeast transform sugars to liquor, carbon dioxide, and different aggravates that impact the essence of fermented foods and drinks. The pattern in exhaustion of reducing sugars appears in the Fig. 1. There was a general diminishing in reducing sugars content from 1.48 ± 0.01 to 0.88 ± 0.01 mg maltose per 100 mL at the start and at the 4th week of the fermentation, respectively. SBT was added in green beer at the 4th week that the decreasing sugar expanded again in view of the sugars in the fruit itself from 0.94 ± 0.02 till 0.85 ± 0.03 mg maltose per 100 mL at the 5th week and 6th week before the carbonation started. The wellspring of the sugars can likewise influence on fermentation through contrasts in supplements and flavour antecedents. While the most widely recognised hotspot for beer is malted grain, brewers around the globe utilise numerous diverse starches.

The sort of sugars present in wort relies on upon the mashing temperature administrations. Monosaccharides are easier fermentable than polysaccharides and brewers all over the globe utilizes this finding in brewing especially while selecting priming sugars for carbonation. Also, this kind of sugars in wort influences on the flavor of the final beer.

For instance, ageing of wort, which is high in glucose, produces lagers with higher content of esters than typical groupings of esters (especially ethyl acetic acid derivation and isoamyl acetic acid derivation). On the other hand, wort, which is high in maltose, brings about lower centralizations of these esters. This decreasing trend was also reported by other investigators (Demuyakor & Ohta, 1993; Villicaña & Saldivar, 2004) in sorghum beer and barley wort.



Figure 1. Change in reducing sugars over time.

pH and Titratable acidity

The pH of the wort begins to diminish as the fermentation time advances which differs statistically (P < 0.05). A decrease in pH from 5.8 ± 0.1 to 4.6 ± 01 at the 4th week was observed in Fig. 2. Additionally, there was no further diminishing in pH the after the 4th week when SBT was added in the green beer. pH falls amid ageing accordingly due to utilisation of buffering materials (free amino nitrogen) by yeast and the release of natural acids (Bamforth, 2001). We realized that malt worts are the phenomenal wellspring of nitrogen, minerals, and vitamins. Wort supplies the greater part of the supplements yeast requirement for an appropriate fermentation. As the yeast take up minerals and vitamins from the wort, they begin to produce enzymes important for development and this might likewise be a factor for dropping pH (Zainasheff & White, 2010). The further drop in pH after the 5th week may be assigned to the presence of various phytochemicals (bioactive substances) in SBT which might have excreted and mixed with the green beer.

All parts of the SBT plant are thought to be a decent wellspring of substantial number of bioactive substances like vitamins (A, C, E, K, riboflavin, folic acids), carotenoids (α , β , δ -carotene, lycopene), phytosterols (ergosterol, stigmasterol, lansterol, amyrins), natural acids (malic and oxalic acids), polyunsaturated unsaturated fats and some fundamental amino acids (Beveridge et al., 1999; Yang & Kallio, 2001; Pintea et al., 2005). The hops (Hallertau-Hersbrucker and Huel Melon) used in this study may likewise be one of the elements that contribute in the mode of a change in pH since they contain alpha and beta acids in various amounts. As pH values of the beer diminishes over the normal range from 4.5 to 3.9 there is expanded protection against microbial deterioration, colloidal strength, froth stability (for reasons which were not completely comprehended), diminished flavour solidness, sense of taste, smoothness and drinkability (Melm et al., 1995).

TA is one of the essential parameters for beverages analysis, aside from carbonic acids content. There was a radical increment in the TA from an underlying estimation of $0.65 \pm 0.04\%$ to $2.18 \pm 0.03\%$ of the last month of the fermentation. The dependences of these parameters on fermentation time were shown in Fig. 2. From the general dependable guideline, the lower a pH value, the higher TA. However, not specifically corresponded to this trend, which was mentioned in this study and can be affirmed from Fig. 2. Generally speaking, TA well correlates with the 'acid taste' of the beer. The acidic substances of beer are of incredible hugeness for the protection and tactile attributes (Rajković et al., 2007). TA most likely increases during fermentation processes due to that the substrates in wort are spent and metabolites (lactic, malic, citrus, acidic acids) start to aggregate subsequently affecting TA.



Figure 2. Change in pH and titratable acidity over the fermentation period.

Volatile compounds

Yeast can create 500 distinctive flavour and aroma substances (Zainasheff & White, 2010). Yeast metabolites, which impact beer flavour, consist of natural acids, medium chain-length (8–10 carbon particles) aliphatic alcohols, sweet-smelling alcohols, esters, carbonyls and different sulfur-containing compounds (Boulton & Quain, 2001).

A total of 32 volatile compounds were identified by gas chromatography in the beer during maturation and presented in Table 2. There were 10 acids, 6 alcohols and 16 esters. After adding SBT berries to the beer on the stage of its maturation, more volatile compounds were identified due to the fact that SBT plant itself contained a considerable number of compounds with therapeutic effect. These compounds gave an impact in flavour, pH, TA and mouthfeel. For instance, the acidic acids, such as propanoic and isobutyric acids as well as others contributed fundamentally in pH of both the green and final beer.

Mostly, volatile acids can contribute with vinegary, mushy, and fatty smells and, in addition, provides with sharpness, stringency and rancidity (Pinho et al., 2006). In the present study 10 of such acids were identified.

Esters significantly impact the character of beer. They contribute in the fruity fragrances and flavours of beer. According to Meilgaard (1975), even the 'cleanest-tasting' lagers contain esters in quantities up to 50. With no esters a beer would appear to be very insipid. The esters of ethyl acetic, ethyl caproate, and isoamyl acetic acids in beer appear due to a specific yeast strain activity and ageing conditions (Zainasheff & White, 2010).

2-methyl-3-Buten-2-ol	Hexanoic acid
3-methylButanal	Ethanol
3-methyl-1-Butanol	Fusel oil
Propanoic acid	Ethyl esters
Isobutyric acid	Octanoic acid
Butyl isobutyrate	Ethyl butanoate
Butanoic acid	Ethyl caprylate
1-methylbutyl ester	2-Methylbutyl isobutyrate
3,7-dimethyl-1,6-Octadien-3-ol	Isovaleric acid
Acetaldehyde	Ethyl isovalerate
Ethyl aldehyde	Isoamyl acetate
Ethyl Acetate	Bicyclo[4.2.0]octa-1,3,5-triene
Acetic acid	Pentanoic acid
Ethyl ethanoate	Isopentyl pentanoate
Isoamyl alcohol	3-Methylbutanoic acid
2-methylButyraldehyde	Caprylic acid, Ethyl octanoate

Table 2. Volatile compounds found Kölch fruit beer

Volatile natural compounds are typical constituents of many matured nourishments and drinks and are classified as esters, alcohols, aldehydes, acids, terpenes, ketones, sulphur mixes, amines, phenols etc. (Cortacero-Ramírez et al., 2003; Lui et al., 2005). The greater part of these organic constituents do not influence on beer, whereas there are various pathways to generate numerous different compounds which spill out of the cell and affect beer flavour. Volatile compounds are seen as fundamental beer constituents in brewery business as they affect the nature of beer and upgrade purchaser acknowledgement (Erny et al., 2009; Lui et al., 2005). Similar volatile compounds were identified by Shale et al. (2013). Some of these compounds had positive impact on fragrance (i.e. esters), whereas others affect negatively (i.e. fusel oil).

°Brix

The °Brix gives the information of sugars and substances content in the wort. A general decrease in their quantities was observed throughout ageing due to their utilisation by fermenting yeast (Fig. 3) which differs statistically (P < 0.05). A decrease from 13.3 ± 0.43 to 3.8 ± 0.25 °Brix can be caused by consumption of sugars that was mentioned in early work by Avicor et al. (2015).

There was no supplementary decrease in °Brix observed after addition of SBT presumably because no discharge of sugars from the organic product (SBT) in the green beer. Sugar utilisation started quickly after pitching and the most elevated rate of sugar consumption may happen after the cell biomass has achieved maximal density. From Fig. 3 °Brix decreased drastically from 13.3 ± 0.43 to 3.9 ± 0.25 during 3 weeks of the ageing time. The catabolism of sugars gives yeast energy and carbon skeletons for

anabolic pathways. This basic activity results in an extensive decline of the solutes in the wort (Briggs et al., 2004). Embden-Myerhof-Parnas cycle is the real sugar catabolic pathway in yeast, functions under both oxygen and anaerobic conditions and is the cause by which around 70% of exogenous sugars are absorbed (Briggs et al., 2004).



Figure 3. °Brix and colour of wort vs. fermentation time.

Colour

We observed an increase in colour measured in EBC units after the 1st week of maturation which are statistically different (P < 0.05). This fact can be explained by extraordinary fermentation and massive foam production accompanying with evolving yeast metabolites. However, in the next two weeks there was a decrease in colour due the consumption of the specific solutes in the wort resulting in the less intensive fermentation accompanying with lower foam production. The addition of SBT was found to increase the colour of the Kölch green beer. It should be noticed that SBT contains fermentable sugars and other substances that subsequently increase in gravity of the green beer at the 4th week. However, colour continues to develop until the 6th week (Fig. 3).

In food and beverage products, the consumers regularly survey the nature of products by their colour and appearance. The colour and appearance of products are essential characteristics of their quality (Lawless & Heymann, 1998; Cao, 2013). They affect the impression of different qualities, i.e. smell and flavour (DuBose et al., 1980).

Most consumers expect to taste clear beer; they may presume low quality and reject beer that is not clear (Cao, 2013). Producing clear beer is a fundamental prerequisite of all brewers. The outcomes were in concurrence with the early report by Cao (2013).

Microbial analysis of fruit beer

No microbial growth was observed on the plated Petri dishes inoculated with KFB on different media.

Strict hygienic conditions were observed in the whole brewing processes by utilizing a sanitised equipment. Processes such as mashing, wort boiling, filtration, aseptic bottling, conditioning and cold storage in the brewing decrease the potential for microbial contamination.

Different parameters are vital for the microbial stability of beer and include pH, concentration of hops bitterness, content of ethanol, CO₂, SO₂, natural acids, acetaldehyde and different metabolites as well as supplements and storage temperature (Jespersen & Jakobsen, 1996). In our study pH and ethanol content of final beer were found to be 4 and 5.2%, respectively. Natural acids such as octanoic, caprylic acid and hexanoic acids as well as hops (Hallertauer Hersbrucker, Huel Melon) of KFB may be the factors which inhibit microbial growth in the plated dishes.

The primary contaminants originate from the raw materials and brewery equipment, whereas the secondary contaminants are acquainted with the beer before packaging and kegging (Moretti, 2013). In the research (Sarlin et al., 2005) there has been reported that usually grains can be contaminated with *Fusarium graminearum* and *F. moniliforme* resulting in gushing (spontaneous ejection of beer from its container) of beer. The barley used in this study was acquired from credible producers in Germany who are guarantees of its microbial safety.

The use of clean water in brewery cannot be underestimated. The fundamental concern is the presence of spoilage organism in water used for brewing, for instance, dilution of beer after high gravity fermenting or from vessels rinsed with contaminated water (Hill, 2009). Filtered water was used in the entire brewing process and it assists to avoid introducing contaminated water into wort/beer. However, boiling also helps to eliminate contamination.

Hops are known for their antibiotic properties. As known, the majority of gram positive microorganisms are inhibited by hops, despite the fact that gram negative organisms are unaffected (Hill, 2009). The usage of two sorts of hops in brewing KFB provided higher antibiotic properties to inhibit microbial contamination.

Sensory analysis

The final KFB brewed within 6 weeks was evaluated for consumer acceptability using 15 panellists. The average values of the analysis were used to plot a radar chart presented in Fig. 4, which consists of the sequence of equi-angular spokes, representing 7 variables. All the variables assessed were significantly different (P < 0.05).

Esters and alcohols identified in the present study were found to contribute to aroma (8.60 ± 0.82) with a higher average score 9. It is obvious for an aroma variable. The hops in the present study were used for a dual purpose as flavour and bitterness contributors. Nevertheless, SBT in its turn contain some natural aroma substances as well. The responses from the panellists with respect to mouthfeel were also impressive and can be confirmed by score 8 for this variable in the chart. The mouthfeel (8.40 ± 0.63) is important to the aroma when it comes to beer products as they correlate. The filtration processes during the wort production affect the clarity of KFB, because poor filtration results in non transparency of beer. KFB obtained after the 4th week was transparent enough, but it was altered after the mashed SBT was added providing with score 7 for this variable in the chart.

The average score for foaminess (6.86 ± 2.20) was good, although not excellent like for other variables, which indicate that 1.8 bar CO₂ utilised for the carbonation was not sufficient enough to replace the lost CO₂ in the KFB. CO₂ content needs to be increased up to 2 bar to achieve excellent foaminess.

The amount of alcohol in KFB is assessed by alcoholic strength. The score 8 of alcohol strength (8.40 ± 0.73) on the chart indicates the acceptance of the alcohol percentage (5.2%) by the panellists. 13 out of 15 testers assessed alcohol strength of the beer brewed as extremely similar to calculated one by BeerSmith (version 6.0).

The colour (7.92 ± 0.79) of the final beer is very important for both a brewer and consumers. Pleasant colour will attract more consumers and the brewer will earn more profit in return. SBT contributed to colour of KFB and panellist generally liked it. The score 8 on the radar chart supports this point (Fig. 4). 4 panellists marked score 9 (liked extremely) while 6 assessors gave score 8 (like very much), 7 – (like moderately) for this variable.



Figure 4. Average hedonic scores of sensory analysis of KFB brewed within 6 weeks.

The overall acceptability (8.33 ± 0.72) are utilised for various goals in a product research, such as product, product optimisation, new product development, appraisal of market potential. Overall acceptability rating of KFB was between 9 (like extremely) and 8 (like very much), with the exception of one score 7 (like moderately). The acceptability was impressive judging from the panellists' scores given on the heptagon radar chart (Fig. 4). There was no statistically significant difference (P > 0.05) between variable means except for foaming and aroma (P < 0.05).

Antioxidant activity

Antioxidant activity of any substance is defined as its ability to capture free radicals. It is a vital guard of living systems, contrary to oxidative stress (Valko et al., 2006; Oliveira et al., 2009). Diseases like cancer, diabetes, cardiovascular disease, Alzheimer's disease, and other neurodegenerative disorders are caused by oxidative stress (Halliwell, 1994; Giacco & Brownlee, 2010). Numerous antioxidant compounds have anti-inflammatory, antiatherosclerotic, antiproliferative, antimutagenic, anticarcinogenic, antibacterial, or antiviral activities to a more noteworthy or lesser

degree (Liu et al., 2002; Ratnam et al., 2006). Fruit juices, beverages and hot drinks contain high amounts of antioxidants, like polyphenols, vitamin C, vitamin E, Maillard reaction products, β -carotene, and lycopene (Ramadan-Hassanien, 2008).

Beer is considered as one of the main sources of antioxidants to consumers. The amount and composition of the antioxidants vary not only on the qualities of the materials, also on the brewing processes. For example, grains and malt are the principal source of antioxidant compounds in beer and hops contribution is lower (Jurková et al., 2012).

Antioxidant activity of KFB in the comparison with two other industrial alcoholic beverages (Nectar from Bosnia and Baltica from St Petersburg, Russia) was determined using EPR spectroscopy of free radicals.

The DPPH radical scavenging activity of the alcoholic beverages is shown in Fig. 5. KFB sample showed higher DPPH radical scavenging activity of 1.53×10^{-4} mol × equ ($R^2 = 0.93$) than Nectar beer 1.16×10^{-4} mol x equ ($R^2 = 0.69$) and the least Baltica beer 9.85×10^{-5} mol x equ ($R^2 = 0.96$). The higher antioxidant activity of KFB is thought to be caused by incorporating SBT, which possesses its own antioxidant activity due to presence of essential substances mentioned above.



Figure 5. DPPH radical scavenging activity of different beers vs. time.

CONCLUSION

The present study provided information on the use of SBT in producing fruit beer. Fermentation time had an influence on the pH, reducing sugars, °Brix, colour and TA. There was a decrease in reducing sugar content and °Brix as the fermentation proceeded until when the SBT has added that it increase and decreased again. A total of 32 volatile compounds were identified, 10 acids, 6 alcohols and 16 esters. KFB showed higher DPPH antiradical activities than two other alcoholic beverages, which were used for comparison. Panellists generally had a higher preference for the KFB because of the taste and flavour contributed by SBT. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. This study is part of the research project on the production and characterization of non-traditional sorts of beer performed by one final year student at the Department of Technology for Organic Synthesis, Ural Federal University. The part of the results of this work were obtained in the context of the State Task from the Ministry of the Education and Science of the Russian Federation № 4.9514.2017/8.9. The support of the Institute and University is gratefully acknowledged.

REFERENCE

- ASBC. 2007. Methods of Analysis: beer-12, 14th Ed. American Society of Brewing Chemists, Minnesota, pp. 1–3.
- Avicor, M.N., Saalia, F.K., Djameh, C., Sinayobye, E., Mensah-Brown, H. & Essilfie, G. 2015. The fermentation characteristics of single and mixed yeast cultures during pito wort fermentation. *Int. Food Res. J.* 22, 102–109.
- Bamforth, C.W. 2001. pH in brewing: an overview. Tech Q Master Brew. Assoc. Am. 38, 1-9.
- Beveridge, T., Li, T.S.C., Oomah, B.D. & Smith, A. 1999. Sea buckthorn products: manufacture and composition. J. Agric. Food Chem. 47, 3480–3488.
- Boulton, C. & Quain, D. 2007. *Brewing yeast and fermentation*. Blackwell Science, New Jessy, 660 pp.
- Briggs, D.E., Boulton, C.A., Brookes, P.A. & Stevens, R. 2004. *Brewing science and practice: Metabolism of wort by yeast.* Woodhead Publishing and CRC Press, Cambridge, 983 pp.
- Cao, L. 2013. Novel methods for the determination of colour and translucency in selected alcoholic beverages. *PhD thesis*, Heriot-Watt University.
- Catarino, M.D. 2010. Production of Non-alcoholic beer with reincorporation of original aroma compounds. *Ph.D thesis*, University of Porto, Portugal.
- Cortacero-Ramírez, S., Castro, M.H., Segura-Carretero, A., Cruces-Blanco, C. & Fernández-Gutirrez, A. 2003. Analysis of beer components by capillary electrophoretic methods. *Trac-Trend Anal. Chem.* 22, 440–455.
- Demuyakor, B. & Ohta, Y. 1993. Characteristics of single and mixed culture Fermentation of pito beer. J. Sci. Food Agr. 62, 401–408.
- DuBose, C.N., Cardello, A.V. & Maller, O. 1980. Effects of colorants and flavorants on identification, perceived flavor intensity and hedonic quality of fruit-flavored beverages and cake. *J. Food Sci.* **45**, 1393–1399.
- Ducruet, J., Rébénaque, P., Diserens, S., Kosinska-Cagnazzo, A., Héritier, I. & Andlauer, W. 2017. Amber ale beer enriched with goji berries The effect on bioactive compound content and sensorial properties. *Food Chem.* 226, 109–118.
- Erny, G.L., Rodrigues, J.E.A., Gil, A.M., Barros, A.S. & Esteves, V.I. 2009. Analysis of nonaromatic organic acids in beer by CE and direct detection mode with diode array detection. *Chrom.* **70**, 1737–1742.
- Gert, D.R, Jessika, D.C., Filip, V.O., Marjan, D.R. & Guido, A. 2014. Analytical profiling of Belgian Kriek beers. [online] Lirias.kuleuven.be. Available at: https://lirias.kuleuven.be/handle/123456789/480446 [Accessed 6 May 2017].
- Giacco, F. & Brownlee, M. 2010. Oxidative stress and diabetic complications. *Circ Res.* 107, 1058–1070.
- Halliwell, B. 1994. Free radicals, antioxidants, and human disease: Curiosity, cause, or consequence. *The Lancet* **344**, 721–724.
- Hill, A.E. 2009. *Microbiological stability of beer*. In Bamforth, C (ed.) Beer a quality perspective. Academic Press, Cambridge, 163–184 pp.
- Ivanova, A.V., Petrov, A.S., Vezhlivtsev, E.A. & Matern, A.I. 2017. Method for determination of antioxidant activity using the method of electron-paramagnetic resonance spectroscopy.

Application for invention 2015157391. Priority date is 31.12.2015. (Decision on the grant of a patent on January 10, 2017) (in Russian).

- Jespersen, L. & Jakobsen, M. 1996. Specific spoilage organisms in breweries and laboratory media for their detection. *Int J. Food. Microbiol.* **33**, 139–155.
- Jurková, M., Horák, T., Hašková, D., Čulík, J., Čejka, P. & Kellner, V. 2012. Control of antioxidant beer activity by the mashing process. J. Inst. Brew. 118, 230–235.
- Lawless, H.T. & Heymann, H. 1998. Sensory evaluation of food: principle and practice. Chapman & Hall., New York, 827 pp.
- Leitao, C., Marchioni, E., Bergaentzlé, M., Zhao, M., Didierjean, L., Taidi, B. & Ennahar, S. 2011. Effects of processing steps on the phenolic content and antioxidant activity of beer. J. Agric. Food. Chem. 59, 1249–1255.
- Li, T.S.C. & McLoughlin, C. 2007. Sea buckthorn production guide. Canada Seabuckthorn Enterprises Limited, Peachland.
- Li, T.S.C. & Schroeder, W.R. 1996. Sea buckthorn (*Hippophae rhamnoides L.*): A multipurpose plant. *Horttechnology* **6**, 370–380.
- Liu, M., Li, X.Q., Weber, C., Lee, C.Y., Brown, J. & Liu, R.H. 2002. Antioxidant and antiproliferative activities of raspberries. *J. Agric. Food Chem.* **50**, 2926–2930.
- Liu, M., Zeng, Z. & Xiong, B. 2005. Preparation of novel solid-phase micro-extraction fibers by sol-gel technology for headspace solid-phase micro-extraction-gas chromatographic analysis of aroma compounds in beer. J. Chromatogr. A. 1065, 287–299.
- Meilgaard, M.C. 1975. Flavor Chemistry of Beer: Part II: Flavor and Threshold of 239 Aroma Volatiles. *Tech Q Master Brew. Assoc. Am.* **12**, 151–168.
- Melm, G., Tung, P. & Pringle, A. 1995. Mathematical modeling of beer foam. *Tech Q Master Brew. Assoc. Am.* **32**, 6–10.
- Mingyu, X. 1994. Anticancer effects of and direction of research on *Hippophae*. *Hippophae* 7, 41–43.
- Moretti, E. 2013. Development of guidelines for microbiological control in microbrewery. *PhD thesis*, University of Perugia.
- Mosher, R. 2004. *Radical Brewing: Recipes, Tales and World-Altering Meditations in a Glass.* Brewers Publications, Colorado, 350 pp.
- Nelson, M. 2005. *The barbarian's beverage: a history of beer in ancient Europe*. Routledge, New York, 213 pp.
- Oliveira, A.C., Valentim, I.B., Goulart, M.O.F., Silva, C.A., Bechara, E.J.H. & Trevisan, M.T.S. 2009. Vegetables as natural sources of antioxidants. *Quím Nova* **32**, 689–702.
- Osta, P. 2017. Lambic and Geuze Page. [online] Vanosta.be. Available at: http://www.vanosta.be/pcrbier1.htm [Accessed 6 May 2017].
- Pinho, O., Ferreira, I.M.P.L.V.O. & Santos, L.H.M.L.M. 2006. Method optimization by solidphase micro-extraction in combination with gas chromatography-mass spectrometry for analysis of beer volatile fraction. J. Chrom. A. 1121, 145–153.
- Pintea, A., Varga, A., Stepnowski, P., Socaciu, C., Culea, M. & Diehl, H.A. 2005. Chromatographic analysis of carotenol fatty acid esters in *Physalis alkekengi* and *Hippophae rhamnoides*. *Phytochem. Anal.* **16**, 188–195.
- Rajković, M.B., Novaković, I.D. & Petrović, A. 2007. Determination of titratable acidity in white wine. J. Agric. Sci. 52, 169–184.
- Ramadan-Hassanien, M.F. 2008. Total antioxidant potential of juices, beverages and hot drinks consumed in Egypt screened by DPPH in vitro assay. *Grasas Aceites*. **59**, 254–259.
- Ratnam, D.V., Ankola, D., Bhardwaj, V., Sahana, D.K. & Kumar, M.N.V.R. 2006. Role of antioxidants in prophylaxis and therapy: a pharmaceutical perspective. *J. Control Release* 113, 189–207.
- Ruan, C.H., Silva, J.A.T., Jin, H., Li, H. & Li, D.Q. 2007. Research and biotechnology in sea buckthorn (*Hippophae spp*). *Med Aromat Plant Sci. Biotechnol.* **1**, 47–60.

- Sarlin, T., Nakari-Setälä, T., Linder, M., Penttilä, M. & Haikara, A. 2005. Fungal hydrophobins as predictors of the gushing activity of malt. *J. Inst. Brew.* **111**, 105–111.
- Shale, K., Mukamugema, J., Lues, R.J., Venter, P. & Mokoena, K.K. 2013. Characterisation of selected volatile organic compounds in Rwandan indigenous beer 'Urwagwa' by dynamic headspace gas chromatography-mass spectrometry. *Afr. J. Biotechnol.* 12, 2990–2996.
- Strong, G., Zainasheff, J., England, K., Hieronymus, S., Fitzpatrick, T. & DePiro, G. 2008. Beer judge certification program: Style guidelines for beer, mead, & cider. Available at: http://www.bjcp.org/stylecenter.php [Accessed 14 Feb. 2017].
- Valko, M., Rhodes, C.J., Moncol, J., Izakovic, M. & Mazur, M. 2006. Free radicals, metals and antioxidants in oxidative stress-induced cancer. *Chem. Biol. Interact.* **160**, 1–40.
- Villicaña, M.T.O. & Saldiva, S.O.S. 2004. Production of Lager beer from sorghum malt and waxy grits. J. Am. Soc. Brew. Chem. 62, 140–146.
- Xing, Y., Yang, B., Dong, Y., Wang, B., Wang, J. & Kallio, H.P. 2002. Effect of sea buckthorn seed and pulp oil on experimental models of gastric ulcer in rats. *Fitoterapia* **73**, 644–650.
- Yang, B. & Kallio, H.P. 2001. Fatty acid composition of lipids in Sea buckthorn (Hippophae rhamnoides L.) berries of different origins. *J. Agric. Food Chem.* **49**, 1939–1947.
- Zainasheff, J. & White, C. 2010. *Yeast: the practical guide to beer fermentation*. Brewers publications, Colorado, 205 pp.
- Zeb, A. 2004. Important therapeutic use of Sea buckthorn (Hippophae): A review. J. Biol. Sci. 4, 687–693.

Research on solid biofuels from cotton waste biomass – alternative for Tajikistan's energy sector development

S. Akhmedov, T. Ivanova^{*}, V. Krepl and A. Muntean

Czech University of Life Sciences Prague, Faculty of Tropical AgriSciences, Department of Sustainable Technologies, Kamýcká 129, CZ165 21 Prague 6, Czech Republic

*Correspondence: ivanova@ftz.czu.cz

Abstract. An increasing awareness of the negative environmental cost associated with the combustion of fossil fuels and concerns over the geopolitical instability of the main oil producing regions is driving the development of renewable energy sources and biofuels. Use of solid biofuels made of different types of biomass became perspective alternative to conventional fuels in many countries. Such positive indicators as low cost of the final product that meets the quality of standards, not capital intensive production, possibility of producing briquettes/pellets from almost any agricultural waste or combination of raw materials are undoubted advantages of biomass based fuels. The main challenges for Tajikistan's energy sector, which is depended on energy imports, are: to increase energy supply through better exploitation of hydropower and other renewable energy sources such as wind, solar and primary biofuels. Within the agricultural sector of Tajikistan, which is highly agrarian country, cotton accounts for 60% of agricultural output. According to the Ministry of Agriculture of Tajikistan 199,400 hectares of lands have been allocated to cotton cultivation in the year of 2014. Plenty of unused cotton residual biomass could be effectively utilized for winter heating in rural areas. The main focus of the research was to investigate and assess physical, chemical and mechanical properties of pellets and briquettes produced form cotton waste biomass.

Key words: cotton residues, biofuel, standards, pellets, briquettes, quality assessment.

INTRODUCTION

Cotton (*Gossypium*) is one of the world major cultivated non-food crops (Kasimov, 2013) and the top consumed natural fibre (Esteve-Turrillas & de la Guardia, 2017). Thus, the global cotton production has continuously increased up to current estimates of about 25,000,000 t (Hamawand et al., 2016; Egbuta et al., 2017).

For Tajikistan cotton is an important dominant of an agricultural sector and the primary crop for its economy; with one-third of the total arable area, 75–90% of agricultural exports and significant portion of country's GDP (World Bank, 2012; Kasimov, 2013). According to TAJSTAT (2016) about 370,000 t of cotton was produced in 2015. Agricultural sector employs two-thirds of the Tajik population and cotton industry is the largest employer, which supports 75% of rural population (Boboyorov, 2012; MOA, 2012; Kasimov, 2013). Trends in the value of cotton output therefore have

a major impact on overall sectors' growth and people well-being. Agriculture, in particular cotton production has made a powerful contribution to country's post-war economic recovery. However, Tajikistan still remains deeply poor (World Bank, 2012) and almost three-quarters of the extreme poor live in cotton growing areas (Boboyorov, 2012). According to Kasimov (2013) 'cotton has the potential to be an avenue for rural poverty reduction', but the current production, processing and marketing techniques being applied in Tajikistan do not develop the potential gains to be beneficial for local farmers. By MOA (2012) an important task of a present state policy programme for 2012–2020 is dedicated to improving cotton sector management. Resource-poor farming households all over the Tajikistan have a great level of self-sufficiency in food, fodder and fuel (Ruppen et al., 2016). Current energy situation, i.e. irregular supply of electricity and the lack of coal, which is also often expensive and of poor quality, forces reliance on scarce locally available resources (Mislimshoeva et al., 2014). Moreover, Tajikistan is characterized by harsh winters (World Bank, 2012; Mislimshoeva et al., 2014) and long heating period, which lasts from November to March or April (Ruppen et al., 2016). In many villages animal dung and firewood from fruit trees and cultivated vines are the main sources of energy for cooking and heating (Mislimshoeva et al., 2014; Ruppen et al., 2016).

Worldwide utilization of crop residues other than cotton for energy purposes has been an interesting subject for years (Mythili & Venkatachalam, 2013; Hamawand et al., 2016; Egbuta et al., 2017). Recently, the energy potential of cotton waste started to draw scientists' attention, too (Hamawand et al., 2016). Cotton cultivation results in tonnes of waste (Hamawand et al., 2016; Egbuta et al., 2017) and faces the producing countries to serious environmental issues (Eissa et al., 2013; Ranjithkumar et al., 2017). Cotton waste production was estimated to be 2.9-3.8 times larger than cotton production (Coates, 2000; Mythili & Venkatachalam, 2013). There are three types of wastes generated during growing and processing: post-harvest field trash (PHT), cotton gin trash (CGT) and seed meal after oil extraction (Egbuta et al., 2017); where PHT represents the biggest source of waste biomass (Hamawand et al., 2016). According to calculations about 5.2–5.6 t ha⁻¹ of cotton waste is left in the field after harvesting and many growers usually burn it (Hamawand et al., 2016) or slash and leave on the field (Egbuta et al., 2017). However, PHT has little value as a soil amendment and tillage operations have high energy requirements and often degrade soil structure (Coates, 2000; Hamawand et al., 2016). Moreover, Li & Zhang (2016) observed allelopathic effects of naturally decomposed cotton stalks that caused autotoxicity, and much lower and unstable crop production in China. In contrast, Hamawand et al. (2016) published that PHT is important for minimising losses in soil carbon; it provides surface protection and has positive impacts on soil quality. Therefore, answering the question of how much PHT should be retained in the field and how much should be utilised for other purposes Sahoo et al. (2016) proved that 80% of PHT can be removed from the majority of the cotton land keeping the sustainability indicators within the limit. Additionally, by Hamawand et al. (2016) use of PHT as livestock feed is not suitable due to Endosulfan contamination and very poor feeding value.

For these reasons, PHT is considered as a negative value biomass (Coates, 2000), but it seems to be a good source of bioenergy (Hamawand et al., 2016). PHT can be processed to all kinds of biofuels: liquid, gaseous and solid, nevertheless, there are still little studies about it. According to Keshav et al. (2016) PHT is a promising feedstock

for ethanol production due to high holocellulose content, but it is practically applicable only if technical issues associated with this process (especially pre-treatment) are solved (Hamawand et al., 2016; Ranjithkumar et al., 2017). Quality bio-oil can be produced from PHT by pyrolysis (Ji-lu et al., 2008; Hamawand et al., 2016); however, a number of barriers need to be overcome such as reducing the amount of char and energy required (Hamawand et al., 2016). By Iscia & Demirer (2007) PHT is a good source of biogas, per contra by Hamawand et al. (2016) the biogas production and conversion is low, and it seems to be non-feasible due to the little revenue generated. Several researches were focused on solid biofuels production: Chen et al. (2017) has studied chemical characteristics of cotton stalk briquettes; mechanical properties of briquettes produced by screw press were analysed by Eissa et al. (2013); research of Coates (2000) showed that cotton residues can be incorporated with pecan shells to manufacture commercially acceptable briquettes; Mythili & Venkatachalam (2013) concluded that PHT briquettes are well suited for the energy generation due to high gas production in gasifier; and Hamawand et al. (2016), Sahoo et al. (2016), Stavjarská (2016) stated that PHT can be feasible used to produce fuel pellets.

Thus, PHT presents available source of energy to cotton growers (Hamawand et al., 2016), but assumed high cost associated with harvesting the trash for other uses is considered as a major economic hurdle (Egbuta et al., 2017). However, Coates (2000) and Hamawand et al. (2016) have stated that the energy required to collect and process PHT into briquettes or pellets is a small percentage of the energy content of the residue itself. And, the complexity, capital and operating costs of such application are lower compering to other options (Hamawand et al., 2016). Therefore, today solid biofuels' production is the most viable solution of recycling PHT into useful products (Eissa et al., 2013). In addition, utilization of PHT as a bioenergy feedstock can offer new incentives to cotton growers (Sahoo et al., 2016); briquettes/pellets can be commercialized (Avelar et al., 2016). Still there is a lack of research in the area of cotton PHT utilization as solid biofuel and more studies are needed (Hamawand et al., 2016). The aim of this research is to determine the properties of both pellets and briquettes produced from cotton field residues originated from Tajikistan and to evaluate their quality through solid biofuels' standards.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The cotton waste biomass used in the present research was brought from Tajikistan. The waste biomass (post-harvest trash) included different parts of the plant: predominantly stalks, some flowers/pods, roots, leaves and negligible amount of fibers.

Production of pellets and briquettes

Before densification the material was processed by two-steps crushing. For primary cutting up to 5 cm the shredder Murena (Bystroň) was used and the hammer mill 9FQ - 40C with screen holes' diameter of 6 mm was used for secondary crushing.

Production of pellets was carried out on pelletizing line Kovo Novak 200 with a size of matrix holes 6 mm and briquettes were produced by hydraulic briquette press Brikstar 50 with working pressure 18 MPa and diameter of pressing cylinder 65 mm.

Determination of pellets and briquettes properties was done by the methodology of International and European standards for solid biofuels. For further testing representative sample of waste cotton biomass was prepared according to EN 14780. Homogenized analytical sample was made by laboratory grinding knife mill Grindomix GM 100.

Moisture Content test (w) – determination of moisture content was carried out in accordance with EN ISO 18134-3 (2015) using laboratory dryer Memmert 100–800 and calculated by following formula (1):

$$w = \frac{m_2 - m_3}{m_2 - m_1} \cdot 100,\%$$
(1)

where m_1 – mass of empty crucible, g; m_2 – mass of crucible with sample before drying, g; m_3 – mass of crucible with sample after drying, g.

Ash Content test (AC) – measurement of ash content was performed in muffle furnace LAC by burning the sample in regulated temperatures with respect to EN ISO 18122 (2015). Formula for determination of ash content is (2):

$$AC = \frac{(m_3 - m_1)}{(m_2 - m_1)} \cdot 100 \cdot \frac{100}{100 - M_{ad}},\%$$
(2)

where m_1 – mass of empty crucible, g; m_2 – mass of crucible with sample, g; m_3 – mass of crucible with ash, g; M_{ad} – water content in a sample expressed as a mass fraction, %.

Gross Calorific Value test (GCV) – determination of gross calorific value was carried out according to the standard EN 14918 (2009) using semi-automatic bomb calorimeter LECO AC-600 under compressed oxygen at temperature 22 °C. GCV was calculated by calorimeter taking into account heat capacity of calorimeter, weight of the material sample and different corrections.

Net Calorific Value (NCV) was calculated from GCV by the following Eq. (3):

$$NCV = GCV - 24.42 \cdot (w + 8.94 \cdot H_a), J g^{-1}$$
(3)

where GCV – Gross calorific value, J g⁻¹; 24.42 – coefficient of 1% water in the sample at 25 °C (J g⁻¹); w – water content in the sample, %; 8.94 – coefficient for the conversion of hydrogen to water, H_a – hydrogen content in the sample, %.

Volatile Matter Content Test (VM) – volatile matter content was determined according to EN ISO 18123 (2015) by burning of material analytical sample for seven minutes at 900 °C in oxygen free environment in Muffle furnace ELSKLO MP5. Formula for calculation of volatile matter content is (4):

$$VM = \left[\frac{100(m_2 - m_3)}{m_2 - m_1} - M_{ad}\right] \cdot \left(\frac{100}{100 - M_{ad}}\right), \%$$
(4)

where $m_1 - mass$ of empty crucible and lid, g; $m_2 - mass$ of crucible with sample and lid before heating, g; $m_3 - mass$ of crucible with sample and lid after heating, g; M_{ad} - moisture percentage by mass in the general analysis sample, %.

Durability Test (DU) – determination of mechanical durability of pellets was conducted by EN ISO 17831-1 (2015) using pellet tester and mechanical durability of briquettes was done by EN ISO 17831-2 (2015) in rotation drum. Mechanical durability of pellets and briquettes was further calculates as (5):

$$DU = \frac{m_A}{m_E} \cdot 100,\%$$
(5)

where m_A – sample weight after crumbling, g; m_e – sample weight before crumbling, g.

Carbon, Nitrogen, Hydrogen and Sulfur Content Test (C, H, N, S) – determination of C, H, N was carried out with the respect to International standard EN ISO 16948 (2015) and S content was determined according to EN ISO 16994 (2015). Elementary analyzer LECO CHN628 + S was used for these measurements.

Heavy Metals Content Test (Cr, Ni, Cu, Zn, As, Cd, Hg, Pb) – determination of heavy metals content was done according to standard EN ISO 16968 (2015). After required preparation of the sample solution the element contents were measured by inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry using ICP-MS, Agilent 7700x.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Quality of solid biofuels depends on a number of parameters (physical-mechanical and chemical properties). In the Table 1, all parameters assessed in this research are presented and compared to the standards of graded wooden and non-wooden biofuels (class A1).

From the Table 1 it is visible that pellets from cotton residues do not meet A1 class requirements of graded wood pellets, specifically due to high ash content and slightly lower NCV_{a.r.} According to the same standard ash content for A2 class pellets is 1.2% and B class is 2.0%; NCV_{w.b.} for A2 class is ≥ 16.5 and B class is ≥ 16.5 . From above mentioned value it is seen that cotton pellets do not meet standard requirements of any class of graded wooden pellets. Also content of sulfur in cotton based pellets is higher than requirements of all the classes (class A2 ≤ 0.05 and class B ≤ 0.05) of graded wooden pellets. Nitrogen content in cotton pellets corresponds only to class B (EN ISO 17225-2, 2014). Beside ash content, NCV, S and N contents by all other parameters produced pellets achieved wood biomass quality. Comparing to non-wooden pellets standards, pellets from cotton biomass shows much better properties and fully fulfils A1 class requirements.

The same as pellets briquettes made of cotton fully correspond to the best A1 quality of non-wooden briquettes. In comparison with wood briquettes, cotton briquettes do not fulfill requirements of A1 class due to higher ash content and higher content of S and N. In contrast with cotton pellets, cotton based briquettes achieved the A1 class by NCV (see Table 1).

According to Coates (2000) and Hamawand et al. (2016) $\text{GCV}_{a.r.}$ of cotton stalks ranges from 17.1 to 18.1 MJ kg⁻¹, which is in correspondence with the present research results. $\text{GCV}_{d.b.}$ of cotton textile industry residues (CGT) published by Avelar et al. (2016) is 17.9 MJ kg⁻¹ and NCV_{d.b.} is 16.7 MJ kg⁻¹, i.e. the values are lower than the measured values. This can be explained by different composition of CGT. According to Egbuta et al. (2017) CGT contains of leaves, fibre, flowers, immature seeds, sticks and soil, and more attention was previously given to CGT utilization because it is centrally stockpiled at gins and collected with existing infrastructure. Comparing to another typical raw material used for solid biofuels production: GCV_{d.b.} of cotton biomass is higher than the average calorific value of a mixture of wheat and rape straw 15.3 MJ kg⁻¹ (Niedziółka et al., 2015), it is almost equal to the value of Miscanthus 19 MJ kg⁻¹, but lower than GCV_{d.b.} of wood logging residues 19.7 MJ kg⁻¹ (broad-leaf wood) and 20.5 MJ kg⁻¹ (coniferous wood) (EN ISO 17225-1, 2014). In comparison, fossil nonrenewable brown coal has GCV_{d.b} 22.3 MJ kg⁻¹ (Tsuchiya & Yoshida, 2017).

Doromotoro	Pellets Brianettes	lettes	Standards for graded wooden*		Standards for graded non-wooden*	
Parameters		Briqu	Pellets	Briquettes	Pellets	Briquettes
Moisture content	6.7		≤ 10	≤ 12	≤ 12	≤12
(w _{a.r.}), %						
Ash content	3.22		≤ 0.7	≤ 1.0	≤ 6	≤ 6
$(AC_{d.b.}), \%$						
Gross calorific value (GCV _{a.r.}), MJ kg ⁻¹	17.66		_	_	_	_
Gross calorific value (GCV_{uv}) ML kg ⁻¹	18.93		-	—	_	_
Net Calorific value (NCV) ML kg ⁻¹	16.34		≥16.5	≥ 15.5	≥ 14.5	≥14.5
Net Calorific value	17.69		_	_	_	_
$(\text{NCV}_{\text{d.b.}}), \text{MJ kg}^{-1}$						
Volatile matter (VM _{d.b.}), %	88.4		_	_	_	_
Length	30-40	55-65	$3.15 < L \leq 40$	_	3.15 < L ≤4 0	_
(L), mm			$3.15 < L \leq 40$		$3.15 < L \leq 50$	
Diameter	6–8	65	6 ± 1	_	6 < D < 10	_
(D), mm			8 ± 1		12 < D < 25	
Mechanical durability (DU), %	7.82	97.63	≥97.5	_	≥97.5	-
C _{d.b.} , %	8.56		_	_	_	_
H _{d.b.} , %	.69		_	_	_	_
N _{d.b.} , %	.90		≤ 0.3	≤ 0.3	≤ 1.5	≤ 1.5
S _{d.b.} , %	.13		≤ 0.04	≤0.04	≤ 0.20	≤ 0.20
O _{d.b., %}	1.50		_	_	_	_
Chromium	.090		≤10	≤ 10	< 50	\leq 50
(Cr), mg kg ⁻¹					_ 50	
Nickel	.170		≤10	≤ 10	≤10	≤10
(Ni), mg kg ⁻¹						
Copper	.080		≤10	≤10	≤ 20	≤20
$(Cu), mg kg^{-1}$	000		< 100	< 100	< 100	< 100
$\Delta \operatorname{max}(\Delta n), \operatorname{mg} \operatorname{Kg}^{-1}$.890		≥ 100	≤ 100	≥ 100	≤ 100
Arsenic (As), mg kg ⁻¹	.080		≤ 1	$ \geq 1 $	≤ 1	≤ 1
Caumium (Ua), mg kg ⁻¹	002		≤ 0.3	≤ 0.3	≤ 0.3	≤ 0.3
Niercury (Hg), mg kg ⁻¹	.002		≥ 0.1	≤ 0.1	≤ 0.1	≤ 0.1
Lead (Pb), mg kg ⁻¹	.170		≤ 10	≤ 10	≤ 10	≤ 10

Table 1. Properties of pellets and briquettes based on cotton waste biomass

* – the values were obtained from international standards of graded wooden and non-wooden pellets and briquettes class A1 EN ISO 17225-2:2014; EN ISO 17225-3-2014; EN ISO 17225-6-2014 and EN ISO 17225-7:2014; all values vary according to the raw material and used compacting technology; a.r. – as received; d.b. – dry basis.

Table 1 also shows that ash content of cotton based pellets and briquettes is at least three times higher than ash content of graded wooden biofuels, but twice lower than required one for non-wooden pellets and briquettes. Avelar et al. (2016) have measured dry basis ash content of biofuels made of cotton residues 8.93%, which is much higher

(three times) than ash content measured in this research, but textile industry residues were used in that case. For example, in comparison to ash content of rice straw 9.44% (Yang et al., 2016) or Pendopo brown coal 10.94% (Kim et al., 2000) content of ash in cotton wastes is significantly lower. According to Kim et al. (2000) high ash content causes high dust emissions and negatively affects combustion efficiency. Three other researches have presented very different values of cotton stalk waste's ash content (as received): 2.54% (Chen et al., 2017), 14.80% (Mythili & Venkatachalam, 2013) up to 17.3% (Hamawand et al., 2016). This difference can be probably explained by different origin of biomass (different soil conditions), different varieties or amounts of used defoliants.

High nitrogen and sulfur content in the fuel can negatively affect formation of harmful emissions, mainly nitrogen oxides (NO_x, principally NO) and sulfur oxide (SO₂) (Tumuluru et al., 2012). However, it was found several studies (Sun et al., 2008a; Sun et al., 2008b) dedicated to the combustion of poor cotton stalks, which have been considered the pollutant emissions of NO and SO₂ to be quite good (NO emission ranged from 110–153 ppm, SO₂ emission from 32–55 ppm, at 6% oxygen concentration; NO₂ emission were negligible – less than 1 ppm). Additionally, Sun et al. (2008b) observed a close linkage between the oxygen and NO emissions, so the emissions may be reduced by appropriate measures, e.g. air staging. Coates (2000) and Hamawand et al. (2016) have also published that cotton stalks are characterized by the highest burning efficiency and longest burn time in comparison with other residues such as corn stover and soybean.

Analysis of mechanical durability has showed that produced solid fuels are of high mechanical quality (see Table 1). Rajkumar & Venkatachalam (2013) have determined even better value of mechanical durability of briquettes made of cotton residues – 99.56%; in contrast Eissa et al. (2013) have measured slightly lower value – 97.06%. Durability of cotton pellets published by Stavjarská (2016) – 97.9% is almost equal to the present finding.

CONCLUSIONS

The research results showed that pellets and briquettes from cotton waste biomass (PHT) fully correspond to quality requirements for pellets and briquettes such nonwooden biofuels stated by standards. The standard requirements for graded wooden pellets and briquettes were not fulfilled due to higher ash content, higher nitrogen and sulphur content and slightly lower NCV_{a.r.} (the last only for pellets). The contents of all other elements and heavy metals are within the limits. Moreover, pellets and briquettes produced from cotton waste biomass are characterized by high mechanical durability equal to A1 class wood pellets/briquettes. To summarize the results, PHT-based solid biofuels (both pellets and briquettes) showed very good quality.

According to the literature, cotton PHT is considerably lacking suitable utilization, furthermore accumulating large amounts of PHT has negative environmental impacts and generates social costs by insufficient or expensive disposal and difficulties in cultivation due to possible unfavourable effects on soil, etc. Taking into account positive fuels properties, sufficient energy content and abundance of waste biomass, especially in the country like Tajikistan where cotton is planted in a large scale, PHT utilization in form of solid biofuels can solve not only waste management and associated problems, but also significantly contribute to energy situation and sustainable development,
primarily in rural areas. To conclude, cotton post-harvest residues (as also possibly in combination with gin trash) should be considered as an energy source/viable option for Tajik energy sector.

AKNOWLEDGEMENTS. The study was supported by the Internal Grant Agency of the Faculty of Tropical AgriSciences, Czech University of Life Sciences Prague, research grant number 20165012 and 20175011 as well as Erasmus Mundus A2 – Partnership CASIA III Cohort II (Central Asia Student International Academic exchange with EU).

REFERENCES

- Avelar, N.V., Rezende, A.A.P., Carneiro, A.C.O. & Silva, C.M. 2016. Evaluation of briquettes made from textile industry solid waste. *Renew Energy* **91**, 417–424.
- Boboyorov, H. 2012. Personal networks of agricultural knowledge in the cotton-growing communities of southern Tajikistan. *Demokratizatsiya* **20**(4), 409–435.
- Coates, W. 2000. Using cotton plant residue to produce briquettes. *Biomass Bioenerg* 18, 201–208.
- Chen, N.N., Chen, M.Q., Fu, B.A. & Song, J.J. 2017. Far-infrared irradiation drying behavior of typical biomass briquettes. *Energy* **121**, 726–738.
- Egbuta, M.A., McIntosh, S., Waters, D.L.E., Vancov, T. & Liu, L. 2017. Biological importance of cotton by-products relative to chemical constituents of the cotton plant. *Molecules* 22(1), 1–25.
- Eissa, A.H.A., Gamea, G.R., El Saeidy, E.A. & El Sisi, S.F. 2013. Quality characteristics for agricultural residues to produce briquettes. In 5th *International Conference on Trends in Agricultural Engineering*. Prague, Czech Republic, pp. 156–162.
- EN 14780. 2011. Solid biofuels Sample preparation. BSI Standards Publication, 28 pp.
- EN 14918. 2009. Solid biofuels Determination of calorific value. BSI Standards Publication, 64 pp.
- EN ISO 16968. 2015. Solid biofuels Determination of minor elements. BSI Standards Publication, 22 pp.
- EN ISO 16948. 2015. Solid biofuels Determination of total content of carbon, hydrogen and nitrogen. BSI Standards Publication, 20 pp.
- EN ISO 16994. 2015. Solid biofuels Determination of total content of sulfur and chlorine. BSI Standards Publication, 22 pp.
- EN ISO 17225-1. 2014. Solid biofuels Fuel specifications and classes. General requirements. BSI Standards Publication, 68 pp.
- EN ISO 17225-2. 2014. Solid biofuels Fuel specifications and classes Part 2: Graded wood pellets. BSI Standards Publication, 20 pp.
- EN ISO 17225-3. 2014. Solid biofuels Fuel specifications and classes Part 3: Graded wood briquettes. European Committee for Standardization, 18 pp.
- EN ISO 17225-6. 2014. Solid biofuels Fuel specifications and classes Part 6: Graded nonwoody pellets. European Committee for Standardization, 18 pp.
- EN ISO 17225-7. 2014. Solid biofuels Fuel specifications and classes Part 6: Graded nonwoody briquettes. European Committee for Standardization, 18 pp.
- EN ISO 17831-1. 2015. Solid biofuels Determination of mechanical durability of pellets and briquettes. Pellets. BSI Standards Publication, 18 pp.
- EN ISO 17831-2. 2015. Solid biofuels Determination of mechanical durability of pellets and briquettes. Briquettes. BSI Standards Publication, 18 pp.
- EN ISO 18122. 2015. Solid biofuels Determination of ash content. BSI Standards Publication, 18 pp.

- EN ISO 18123. 2015. Solid biofuels Determination of the content of volatile matter. BSI Standards Publication, 20 pp.
- EN ISO 18134-3. 2015. Solid biofuels Determination in moisture content Oven dry method: Part 3:Moisture in general analysis sample. BSI Standards Publication, 14 pp.
- Esteve-Turrillas, F.A. & de la Guardia, M. 2017. Environmental impact of recover cotton in textile industry. *Resour Conserv Recy* **116**, 107–115.
- Hamawand, I., Sandell, G., Pittaway, P., Chakrabarty, S., Yusaf, T., Chen, G., Seneweera, S., Al-Lwayzy, S., Bennett, J. & Hopf, J. 2016. Bioenergy from cotton industry wastes: A review and potential. *Renew Sust Energ Rev* 66, 435–448.
- Iscia, A. & Demirer, G.N. 2007. Biogas production potential from cotton wastes. *Renew Energy* **32**, 750–757.
- Ji-lu, Z., Wei-ming, Y. & Na-na, W. 2008. Bio-oil production from cotton stalk. *Energ Convers Manage* 49(6), 1724–1730.
- Kasimov, I. 2013. *The value chain of the cotton industry in Tajikistan*. Master's Thesis. Ritsumeikan Asia Pacific University, Japan, 88 pp.
- Keshav, P.K., Naseeruddin, S. & Rao, L.V. 2016. Improved enzymatic saccharification of steam exploded cotton stalk using alkaline extraction and fermentation of cellulosic sugars into ethanol. *Bioresour Technol* **214**, 363–370.
- Kim, H.J., Lu, G.Q., Naruse, I., Yuan, J. & Ohtake, K. 2000. Modeling on combustion characteristics of biocoalbriquette. J. Energy Resour. Technol 123(1), 27–31.
- Li, Y. & Zhang, Q. 2016. Effects of naturally and microbially decomposed cotton stalks on cotton seedling growth. Arch. Agron. Soil Sci. 62(9), 1264–1270.
- Mislimshoeva, B., Hable, R., Fezakov, M., Samimi, C., Abdulnazarov, A. & Koellner, T. 2014. Factors influencing households' firewood consumption in the Western Pamirs, Tajikistan. *Mt Res Dev* **34**(2), 147–156.
- MOA. Ministry of Agriculture of the Republic of Tajikistan. 2012. *Programme for reforming the Agriculture Sector of the Republic of Tajikistan for 2012–2020*. Dushanbe, pp. 88–117.
- Mythili, R. & Venkatachalam, P. 2013. Briquetting of Agro-residues. J Sci Ind Res 72(1), 58-61.
- Niedziółka, I., Szpryngiel, M., Kachel-Jakubowska, M., Kraszkiewicz, A., Zawiślak, K., Sobczak, P. & Nadulski, R. 2015. Assessment of the energetic and mechanical properties of pellets produced from agricultural biomass. *Renew Energy* 76, 312–317.
- Ranjithkumar, M., Ravikumar, R., Sankar, M.K., Kumar, M.N. & Thanabal, V. 2017. An effective conversion of cotton waste biomass to ethanol: A critical review on pretreatment processes. *Waste Biomass Valori* 8(1), 57–68.
- Rajkumar, D. & Venkatachalam, P. 2013. Physical properties of agro residual briquettes produced from Cotton, Soybean and Pigeon pea stalks. *International Journal on Power Engineering and Energy* **4**(4), 414–417.
- Ruppen, S., Wolfgramm, B., Scheidegger, R. & Bader, H.-P. 2016. Method for analyzing tradeoffs in biomass management in smallholder farming systems based on mass balance. A case study in Tajikistan's foothills. *Mt Res Dev* **36**(1), 80–90.
- Sahoo, K., Hawkins, G.L., Yao, X.A., Samples, K. & Mani, S. 2016. GIS-based biomass assessment and supply logistics system for a sustainable biorefinery: A case study with cotton stalks in the Southeastern US. *Appl Energ.* **182**, 260–273.
- Stavjarská, M. 2016. Use of cotton plant waste biomass for solid biofuel production. Master's Thesis. Czech University of Life Sciences Prague, Czech Republic, 63 pp.
- Sun, Z., Jin, B., Zhang, M. & Liu, R. 2008a. Cotton stalk combustion in a circulating fluidized bed. *Chem. Eng. Technol.* 31(11), 1605–1614.
- Sun, Z.A., Jin, B.S., Zhang, M.Y., Liu, R.P & Zhang, Y. 2008b. Experimental study on cotton stalk combustion in a circulating fluidized bed. *Appl Energ* **85**(11), 1027–1040.

- TAJSTAT Agency on statistics under the president of the Republic of Tajikistan. 2016. Macroeconomic indicators. Available online at: http://www.stat.tj/en/macroeconomicindicators/
- Tsuchiya, Y. & Yoshida, T. 2017. Pelletization of brown coal and rice bran in Indonesia: Characteristics of the mixture pellets including safety during transportation. *Fuel Process Technol* **156**, 68–71.
- Tumuluru, J.S., Hess, J.R., Boardman, R.D., Wright, C.T. & Westover, T.L. 2012. Formulation, pretreatment, and densification options to improve biomass specifications for co-firing high percentages with coal. *Industrial biotechnology* 8(3), 113–132.
- World Bank. 2012. Priorities for sustainable growth: A strategy for agriculture sector development in Tajikistan. Public expenditure review. Washington, DC. 58 pp.
- Yang, I., Kim, S.H, Sagong, M. & Han, G.S. 2016. Fuel characteristics of agropellets fabricated with rice straw and husk. *Korean J Chem Eng.* **33**(3), 851–857.

Study of clonal variation of 'Bidaneh Ghermez' grapevine cultivar in Iran

R. Ataei¹, M. Gholamhoseini^{1,*}, M.A. Nejatian² and M. Golmohammadi²

¹Seed and Plant Improvement Institute, Agricultural Research, Education and Extension Organization (AREEO), Blv Shahid Fahmideh, Mohammad Shahr, Karaj, Iran. ²Qazvin Agriculture and Natural Resources Research Center, Agricultural Research, Education and Extension Organization (AREEO), No 188, Blv Shahid Docter Beheshti, Qazvin, Iran

*Correspondence: mgholamhoseini@spii.ir

Abstract. Grapevine (*Vitis vinifera* L.) is a well-known plant including different cultivars and clones. In spite of the extensive works at the cultivar level, identification and determination of clonal genetic variation has remained as a challenge. To assess the genetic variation between clones of grapevine cv. 'Bidaneh Ghermez', 20 selected clones were analyzed for cluster weight (CW), cluster length (CL), cluster width (CWI), berry weight (BW), berry length (BL), berry width (BWI) and total soluble solids (TSS) in randomized complete block design with three replications. Analysis of variance revealed considerable genetic variation for all measured traits (except cluster width) among clones. Cluster analysis, discriminant function analysis and principal component analysis (PCA) showed same results and all clones assigned in 2 groups. First group was including 9 clones and second group was including 11 clones. Overall, our results indicated C7, C10, C12 and C14 clones were best clones and have potential to introduce promising clones for stablishing new vineyard with high yield.

Key words: Clone, genetic variation, Vitis vinifera L., Bidaneh Ghermez.

ABBREVIATIONS: CW: Cluster weight; CL: Cluster length; CWI: Cluster width; BW: Berry weight; BL: Berry length; BWI: Berry width; TSS: Total soluble solids; PCA: Principal component analysis.

INTRODUCTION

Grapevine is one of the most economically important horticultural crops in the world and mainly used for wine production, fresh fruit, raisins and grape juice. It has been domesticated about 6,000 to 8,000 years ago in the Near East (Iriti and Vitalini, 2012). International trade in wine, its vegetative propagation and distribution in the different climatic conditions has produced great diversity of varieties (Seyedimoradi et al., 2012; Rusjan, 2013). More than 9,600 different grape cultivars are documented in the world (Rao et al., 2014). Moreover, there are a large number of clones that have different morphological characteristics which cause broad adaptability to different environments and planting techniques.

Iran is one of the top countries in grape production. According to the FAO statistic, Iranian vineyards with 215,000 ha cultivated area supplied more than 2 million tons of world grape market in 2012. Financial contribution of grape production in the economy of Iran has been more than 13 million dollars. Besides the financial performance, due to variable climate, Iranian germplasm has high diversity including cultivars, wild populations and clones (Tafazoli et al., 1993). Vegetative propagation system together with the sole use of a few cultivars has led to decrease in grapevine diversity. In addition pests and diseases attacks have contributed to this genetic erosion (This et al., 2006).

Nowadays with the growing population, the establishment of new vineyards or improvement of old vineyards is unavoidable and requires identifying of high yield and good quality cultivars and clones. In spite of the extensive works at the cultivar level, identification and study of clones has remained as a challenge (Moncada and Hinrichsen, 2007; Baneh et al., 2009; Loureiro et al., 2011). However, due to importance of clones in modern vineyards, identification of their variability is crucial for increasing grape production (Gotor et al., 2008).

Shinde et al. (2013) studied clonal diversity in 'Centennial Seedless' cultivar by 1,093 AFLP markers. Three polymorphic markers were reported that be useful for establishing genetic identity, variety registration and protection of breeder's right. Combination of SSR and AFLP markers were used to investigate the genetic difference between clones of 'Keshmeshi' cultivar. All clones were assigned to 2 groups based on the AFLP data. The first group included white berry skin clones and the second one with red berry skin clones. They concluded that AFLP could only distinguish the red berry clones of 'Keshmeshi' from other white berry clones (Baneh et al., 2009). Genetic variation was found in grapevine clones by many other reports (Moncada and Hinrichsen, 2007; Loureiro et al., 2011; Miotto et al., 2014). Genetic diversity is critical to success in breeding programs (Aremu, 2011). Genetic variations enable plant breeder to create new gene combinations and select best individuals for different breeding objectives (Glaszmann et al., 2010). Due to long history of grapevine cultivation, Vitis vinifera L. indicate considerable diversity in morphology, disease resistance, abiotic stress tolerance and etc. Since grape species are maintained by vegetative propagation, so most of them are heterozygous plants. Regarding grape literature review, clone implies asexual propagation without meiotic recombination resulting identical offspring. This definition means clones will not be able to adapt to environmental changes. However, mutations (in genes or genome level) are often source of clonal variation. Mutations occur spontaneously in nature and many desirable clones have arisen by this mechanism (Anhalt et al., 2011). Recent studies demonstrated that white grape has derived from red grape by mutations that affected the anthocyanin synthesis (Walker et al., 2007). Moreover, accumulation of epigenetic mutations and presence of pathogens could be causes of somatic polymorphism in grape clones (Imazio et al., 2002; Espinoza et al., 2007).

Clonality is a dynamic concept and new genetic variation is added by numerous mechanisms to provide an open system for adaptation and facing with environmental changes (Forneck, 2005). The ampelography is a science that concerned with identification and classification of grape genotypes using morphological traits of leaves, shoots, clusters and berries. Berry and cluster characters are important quality parameters that are considered for grape export and are major contributing parameters (Somkuwar et al., 2006). In table grape, the overall flavor is critical index for consumer preference. Among the flavor compositions, total soluble solids (TSS) are associated with market quality including fruit taste (Shiraishi et al., 2010). Khadivi-Khub et al. (2014) studied

sixteen fruit parameters in 23 grape cultivars and found high variability in the evaluated cultivars. Significant differences were detected among the cultivars in fruit yield, cluster size, berry size, TSS and titratable acidity (TA). This evaluation methods based on morphological, agronomical and physiological traits can help breeder to focus on promising clones or genotypes (Cruz et al., 2004). Also genetic diversity assessment is essential to germplasm characterization and genetic resources conservation which in turn are important to improve or substitute present cultivar and genotypes (Khadivi-Khub et al., 2014). The objectives of present research are to investigate the clonal variation of 'Bidaneh Ghermez' grapevine cultivar and to identify best clones that could be used in the new vineyard establishment.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Twenty clones of 'Bidaneh Ghermez' cultivar were selected for this study from vineyards of Qazvin, Iran. 'Bidaneh Germez' is a seedless, red-skinned and medium maturity cultivar (Nejatian, 2013). Some other important features of 'Bidaneh Ghermez' are shown in Table 1. It is one of the most popularly consumed table grapes in Iran, but it is not well known in other countries. Qazvin is one of the main areas of Iranian vineyards and located in about 153 km west of Tehran (Fig. 1). Vineyards were frequently screened for applied management and sanitary status (control of fungal disease and virus symptoms free plants) during spring and summer 2014. Clones were taken from well management and health vineyards and localized using GPS (Fig. 2). Cluster related traits including cluster weight (gr), cluster length (cm) and cluster width (cm) and berry related traits including berry weight (gr), berry length (mm), berry width (mm) and total soluble solids (%) were measured. All cluster related traits were recorded as average measurement of five clusters. The widest and longest parts of cluster were calculated as cluster width and cluster length respectively. Measuring the berry length and width (based on the average of 10 berries) was done by caliper and total soluble solids (TSS) were calculated by refractometer. Due to our study was in situ, so data were collected from three different directions (west, east and center) of each clone and directions were taken as replications in the randomized complete block design.

Descriptive statistics (average, variance and standard deviation) and normality test (Kolmogorov-Smirnov and Shapiro–Wilk tests) were calculated by SPSS software. Genetic variation between selected clones was determined by the analysis of variance. Data were subjected to multivariate analysis using PAST software (Hammer et al., 2011). Cluster analysis using UPGMA algorithm and Euclidian distances method were carried out and all clones were grouped. Discriminant function and principal component analysis were used to infer clones relationships and to determine promising clones.

very late
half open
horizontal
none or very low
green
red

Table 1. Some important features of 'Bidaneh Ghermez' grape cultivar

shape of blade	pentagonal
size of blade	medium
number of lobes	three
petiole sinus limited by vein	not limited
length of teeth	medium
sexual organ	fully developed stamens and fully developed gynoecium
cluster size (peduncle excluded)	medium
cluster density	medium
veraison	medium
berry size	short
berry shape	broad ellipsoid
color of berry skin	red
thickness of skin	very low
firmness of flesh	soft
particular flavor	none
formation of seeds	none
Nejatian & Doulati Baneh, (2016)	



Figure 1. Map of the location of study in Qazvin (right), Iran (left).



Figure 2. Selected clone and localized by GPS.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Morphological descriptive statistic of measured traits showed cluster weight was more variable (standard deviation was 31.14) characteristic while berry weight had lowest standard deviation (0.33) among recorded traits (Table 2). Due to majority of statistic functions are based on normal distribution, we investigated the normality of experimental data using Kolmogorov-Smirnov and Shapiro–Wilk tests. Nonsignificance of these tests (especially Kolmogorov-Smirnov test that is designed for large sample size) showed that our experimental data is drawn from a normal distribution and could proceed further to next analyses (Table 3).

Clones	CW (gr)	CL (cm)	CWI (cm)	BW (gr)	BL (mm)	BWI (mm)	TSS (%)
1	68.13	24.33	13.33	1.91	18.17	14.23	25.00
2	55.53	23.00	14.33	1.99	17.50	14.50	25.63
3	104.00	25.00	16.67	1.86	17.47	13.67	23.63
4	74.07	24.33	12.00	1.87	17.50	13.63	23.80
5	56.20	22.67	11.33	2.33	18.67	14.50	21.47
6	63.93	27.00	14.67	1.82	17.20	13.47	24.50
7	105.87	22.00	15.00	2.56	19.57	14.65	25.00
8	60.67	23.67	13.67	1.60	16.47	13.17	25.73
9	127.40	29.00	16.33	1.82	17.07	13.57	28.07
10	118.07	23.00	14.67	2.01	16.33	13.53	25.07
11	74.87	30.33	13.33	1.26	14.53	13.72	21.07
12	93.60	31.33	15.67	1.82	16.43	13.30	19.73
13	107.27	22.33	15.67	1.78	16.23	13.07	21.67
14	111.40	27.00	13.67	2.12	17.07	13.93	25.50
15	116.27	21.50	13.67	1.78	16.83	13.20	23.20
16	45.33	21.00	12.67	1.91	17.60	13.43	24.07
17	78.67	25.50	14.33	1.73	17.50	12.73	23.63
18	75.50	29.00	16.00	2.20	18.27	13.80	18.73
19	99.93	26.67	16.00	1.81	15.60	13.00	21.67
20	88.20	29.67	14.67	1.29	14.97	13.65	21.17
Total Mean	86.3	25.4	14.3	1.87	17	13.6	23.4
Standard deviation	31.14	4.44	2.6	0.33	1.2	0.65	2.52
Variance	970.46	19.7	7.2	0.11	1.6	0.43	6.3

 Table 2. Descriptive statistics (clones mean, total mean, standard deviation and variance) for recorded traits

Table 3. Kolmogorov-Smirnov and Shapiro-Wilk tests for normality of data

	Kolmogoro	v-Smirnov	7	Shapiro-Wil	Shapiro–Wilk		
	Statistics	$d.f^*$	Sig.	Statistics	d.f	Sig.	
CW	0.115	58	0.055	0.938	58	0.005	
CL	0.090	59	0.200	0.975	59	0.257	
CWI	0.095	60	0.200	0.965	60	0.080	
BW	0.091	60	0.200	0.982	60	0.505	
BL	0.106	60	0.090	0.974	53	0.318	
BWI	0.097	53	0.200	0.975	53	0.318	
TSS	0.076	60	0.200	0.981	60	0.490	

* - Difference in the degree of freedom (d.f) is due to estimation of missing data.

Analysis of variance showed that all traits (except cluster width) were significant indicating considerable genetic variation for all measured traits (except cluster width) among selected clones (Table 4).

Sources of variation	Mean Square								
Sources of variation	CW	CL	CWI	BW	BL	BWI	TSS		
Replication	95.48	25.04	1.82	0.03	0.135	0.076	0.277		
Clones	1,739.64**	30.08^{*}	6.29 ^{ns}	0.27^{**}	4.34**	0.841^{**}	16.08**		
Error	612.76	14.16	8.06	0.04	0.364	0.243	1.849		
\mathbb{R}^2	0.601	0.542	0.287	0.778	0.857	0.645	0.813		

Table 4. Analysis of variance for measured traits in randomized complete block design

* and ** significant at 5% and 1% probability level respectively; ns – non-significant.

Our research showed difference in studied clones taken from different vineyards. Diversity between different vineyards can be explained by microclimate of each vineyard and on the other hand as a result of different rootstocks, canopy management or fertilization (Spayd et al., 1994; Main et al., 2002; Loureiro et al., 2011). In our study rootstocks and management (including canopy, irrigation and fertilization management) was same in all vineyards. On the other hand, clones taken from one same vineyard were different. We could conclude that existence of genetic factors is main source of observed variation.

Hierarchical cluster analysis clarified the relationships among clones. Cluster analysis indicated 2 groups of similar clones. First group was including nine clones and second group was including eleven clones (Fig. 3). Cluster analysis have been used in many other researches to detect similarity between grape clones (Rakonjac et al., 2010), cultivars (Martínez et al., 2003) and wild populations (Franco-Mora et al., 2008; Ekhvaia & Akhalkatsi, 2010).



Figure 3. Dendrogram of the grapevine clones using UPGMA algorithm and Euclidian distances method. First group includes 9 clones (red) and second group includes 11 clones (green).

Assuming that created groups by cluster analysis is true; discriminant function analysis based on linear combinations of the predictor variables for 2 groups was fitted to develop a predictive model of group membership. Zero assumed to be cut off point and classification results showed that fitted function assign all clones to correct groups when 2 groups are considered (Fig. 4).



Figure 4. Discriminant score plot shows two groups (is shown with red and green color) in cutoff point (zero).

Principal component analysis (PCA) was performed to estimate morphological differentiation between clones revealed the first 2 components explain 99% of variance. Considering the loading factors indicated first component correspond to cluster related traits (cluster weight, cluster length and width) and second component was correlated with berry related characters (berry weight, berry length, berry width and TSS). PCA analysis separated all clones in 4 regions (Fig. 5). Clones in the first region of coordinate axis (C7, C10, C12 and C14) had highest value of cluster related traits and berry related traits while the rest of the clones had just high value for one out of two components (high value for cluster related characters).

The PCA, as a powerful tool in statistical investigations, is widely used in the analysis of multivariate data in the agricultural sciences to evaluate genetic diversity and population's classification. For instance, Ekhvaiva & Akhalkatsi (2010) have studied seven wild grape populations from three geographic regions and showed not only PCA and multivariate discriminant analysis are powerful techniques but also could classify the populations correctly, when three geographic regions were considered. In the current study, PCA has separated studied clones in the best possible way. Similar to cluster analysis and discriminant analysis results, PCA showed that C7, C10, C12 and C14 clones are the best ones. Moreover, clones in the first region of coordinate axes, didn't have same value. The C10 clone had high value of the second component and low value of the first component, whereas C7 clone had high value of the first component and low value of the second component. Accordingly it can be concluded that C10 is a distinguished clone when berry related traits are more important than cluster related traits. Conversely, C7 is the preferential clone when cluster related traits are more important than berry related traits. In addition, in cases that berry and cluster related traits have similar importance, C14 can be considered as an alternative clone for selection in breeding programs.



Figure 5. Principal component analysis (PCA) and two separated groups.

CONCLUSIONS

Grape (*Vitis vinifera* L.) is a well-known fruit, botanically a berry, cultivated with different cultivars and clones across the world. The 'Bidaneh Germez' is a local cultivar, consumed as table grape with several diverged clones in Iran. Identifying the grape cultivars and determining their potential is important in improving vineyards and grape quality. The current study indicated a considerable genetic variation among clones that could be used in future breeding programs and clonal selection. According to the results, cluster analysis, discriminant function analysis and principal component analysis showed same results and all clones were assigned in two groups. The low level of divergence might be due to this fact that the studied traits were correlated so further work should be performed to detect more differentiation between the clones. This investigation showed that evaluation of genetic diversity in Iranian grape germplasm, using morphological traits, is highly efficient for future applied and basic researches. According to the results, C7, C10, C12 and C14 clones were found to be distinguished clones and have shown potential to be introduced as promising clones in future breeding programs.

REFERENCES

Anhalt, U.M., Crespo Martínez, S., Rühl, E. & Forneck, A. 2011. Dynamic grapevine clones an AFLP-marker study of the *Vitis vinifera* cultivar Riesling comprising 86 clones. *Tree Genetics & Genomes* 7, 739–746.

- Aremu, C. 2011. Genetic diversity: A review for need and measurements for intraspecie crop improvement. *Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology Research* **1**, 80–85.
- Baneh, H.D., Mohammadi, S., Mahmoudzadeh, H., De Mattia, F. & Labra, M. 2009. Analysis of SSR and AFLP markers to detect genetic diversity among selected clones of grapevine (*Vitis vinifera* L.) cv. Keshmeshi. South African Journal for Enology and Viticulture 30, 38–42.
- Cruz, C.D., Regazzi, A.J. & Carneiro, P.C.S. 2004. Biometric Models Applied to Breeding. 3ed. Viçosa Press, Viçosa, MG, Brazil.
- Ekhvaia, J. & Akhalkatsi, M. 2010. Morphological variation and relationships of Georgian populations of *Vitis vinifera* L. subsp. sylvestris (CC Gmel.) Hegi. *Flora-Morphology, Distribution, Functional Ecology of Plants* **205**, 608–617.
- Espinoza, C., Medina, C., Somerville, S. & Arce-Johnson, P. 2007. Senescence-associated genes induced during compatible viral interactions with grapevine and Arabidopsis. *Journal of Experimental Botany* **58**, 3197–3212.
- Forneck, A. 2005. Plant breeding: clonality-a concept for stability and variability during vegetative propagation. In: K. Esser; U. Lüttge; W. Beyschlag; J. Murata, editors, Progress in botany. Springer. 164–183.
- Franco-Mora, O., Morales-Rosales, E.J., González-Huerta, A. & Cruz-Castillo, J.G. 2008. Vegetative characterization of wild grapevines (Vitis spp.) native to Puebla, Mexico. *HortScience* 43, 1991–1995.
- Glaszmann, J.C., Kilian, B., Upadhyaya, H. & Varshney, R. 2010. Accessing genetic diversity for crop improvement. *Current opinion in plant biology* **13**, 167–173.
- Gotor, E., Alercia, A., Ramanatha, R.V., Watts, J. & Caracciolo, F. 2008. The scientific information activity of Biodiversity International: the descriptor lists. *Genet Resour Crop Ev* **55**, 757–772.
- Hammer, Ø., Harper, D.A.T. & Ryan, P.D. 2011. PAST: Paleontological Statistics Software Package for Education and Data Analysis. *Palaeontologia Electronica* **4**, 1–9.
- Imazio, S., Labra, M., Grassi, F., Winfield, M., Bardini, M. & Scienza, A. 2002. Molecular tools for clone identification: the case of the grapevine cultivar 'Traminer'. *Plant Breeding* 121, 531–535.
- Iriti, M. & Vitalini, S. 2012. Health-promoting effects of traditional mediterranean diets-a review. *Polish Journal of Food and Nutrition Sciences* **62**, 71–76.
- Khadivi-Khub, A., Salimpour, A. & Rasouli, M. 2014. Analysis of grape germplasm from Iran based on fruit characteristics. *Brazilian Journal of Botany* **37**, 105–113.
- Loureiro, M., Moreno-Sanz, P. & Suárez, B. 2011. Clonal preselection of grapevine cultivars of the appellation 'Cangas Quality Wine' (Asturias, Spain). *Hort Science* **38**, 71–80.
- Main, G., Morris, J. & Striegler, K. 2002. Rootstock effects on Chardonel productivity, fruit, and wine composition. *American Journal of Enology and Viticulture* **53**, 37–40.
- Martínez, L., Cavagnaro, P., Masuelli, R. & Rodríguez, J. 2003. Evaluation of diversity among Argentine grapevine (*Vitis vinifera* L.) varieties using morphological data and AFLP markers. *Electronic Journal of Biotechnology* 6, 244–253.
- Miotto, L.C.V., Mota, R.V.d., Souza, C.R.d., França, D.V.C., Dias, F.A.N., Pimentel, R.M.d.A., Dal'Osto, M.C. & Regina, M.d.A. 2014. Agronomic evaluation of 'Bordô'grapevine (Ives) clones. *Scientia Agricola* **71**, 458–463.
- Moncada, X. & Hinrichsen, P. 2007. Limited genetic diversity among clones of red wine cultivar Carmenere' as revealed by microsatellite and AFLP markers. *Vitis* **46**, 174–180.
- Nejatian, M.A. 2013. A complete guide of grape production and processing. Agricultural Research, Education and Extension Organization (AREEO) Publication. Tehran, Iran. 288 pp.

- Nejatian, M.A & Doulati Baneh, H. 2016. Identification, distinctness and registration of commercial and native grape cultivars of Iran. *Iranian journal of horticultural science* **47**(3), 581–594.
- Rakonjac, V., Todić, S., Bešlić, Z., Korać, N. & Marković, N. 2010. The cluster analysis of clones obtained from authochthonous cultivar Kreaca (*Vitis vinifera* L.). *Genetika* 42, 415–424.
- Rao, V., Narayanaswamy, P. & Murthy, B.S. 2014. Hybridity studies in Indian grape (Vitis vinifera L.) germplasm using Microsatellite Markers. American International Journal of Research in Formal, Applied & Natural Sciences 6, 32–36.
- Rusjan, D. 2013. Genetic and phenotypic diversity and relations between grapevine varieties: Slovenian germplasm. In: D. Poljuha; B. Sladonja, editors, The Mediterranean Genetic Code – Grapevine and Olive. Intech Open Access Publisher, Croatia.
- Seyedimoradi, H., Talebi, R., Hassani, D. & Karami, F. 2012. Comparative genetic diversity analysis in Iranian local grapevine cultivars using ISSR and DAMD molecular markers. *Environmental Experiment Biology* **10**, 125–132.
- Shinde, M.P., Upadhyay, A., Aher, L.B. & Karibasappa, G. 2013. Molecular marker analysis to differentiate a clonal selection of centennial seedless grapevine. *African Journal of Biotechnology* 12, 1594–1597.
- Shiraishi, M., Fujishima, H. & Chijiwa, H. 2010. Evaluation of table grape genetic resources for sugar, organic acid, and amino acid composition of berries. *Euphytica* **174**, 1–13.
- Somkuwar, R.G. & Ramteke, S.D. 2006. Yield and quality in relation to different crop loads on Tas-A-Ganesh table grapes (*Vitis vinifera* L.). *Journal of Plant Sciences* **1**, 176–181.
- Spayd, S., Wample, R., Evans, R., Stevens, R., Seymour, B. & Nagel, C. 1994. Nitrogen fertilization of white riesling grapes in Washington. Must and wine composition. *American Journal of Enology and Viticulture* 45, 34–42.
- Tafazoli, A., Hekmati, J. & Firouzeh, M. 1993. Grape. Shiraz University Press, Shiraz, Iran.
- This, P., Lacombe, T. & Thomas, M.R. 2006. Historical origins and genetic diversity of wine grapes. *Trends Genet.* 22, 511–519.
- Walker, A.R., Lee, E., Bogs, J., McDavid, D.A., Thomas, M.R. & Robinson, S.P. 2007. White grapes arose through the mutation of two similar and adjacent regulatory genes. *The Plant Journal* **49**, 772–785.

Quality evaluation of local apple varieties: physicochemical and antioxidant proprieties at harvest and after cold storage

S. Bartolini^{*} and E. Ducci

Institute of Life Sciences, Scuola Superiore Sant'Anna, Piazza Martiri della Libertà 33, IT56127 Pisa, Italy *Correspondence: susanna.bartolini@santannapisa.it

Abstract. A wide apple germplasm is present in Italy in which numerous local genotypes of specific cultivation environment have to be still evaluated for fruit quality attributes. This is the case of a long-established fruit area located in central Italy (Tuscany) where several ancient apple varieties survive with the perspective to be re-introduced for their excellent quality. The objective of this work was to determine over a 2-year period the physicochemical traits, total antioxidant capacity (TAC), and polyphenols (TP) content of three old local apple varieties: 'Paganina', 'Paradisa' and 'Rosa'. These characteristics were also assessed after 90 and 150 days at 4 °C cold storage, in normal atmosphere refrigerated cellars. For comparison purpose, the commercial apple cultivar 'Fuji' was considered. In general, the old varieties showed valuable quality properties, particularly due to a greater antioxidant power of fruits, although a variability between the two crop seasons, characterized by different weather conditions, was observed. After a dry summer, 'Rosa' showed very high TAC and TP values (2-fold higher than other varieties) that, after longperiods of cold storage, markedly decreased. These losses were not so noticeable in the others, suggesting a tendency to maintain a major stability during storage. These findings could meet the preference of demanding consumers for healthier foods who appreciate fresh fruits with protective properties by free radicals scavenging activity. Moreover, farmers who are focused on nearby and niche markets could have interesting in these local varieties to promote their valorization.

Key words: *Malus domestica* Borkh, antioxidant properties, pomological traits, post-harvest, storability.

INTRODUCTION

In a context characterized by a growing consumer's interest in locally produced foods, the safeguard of ancient fruit varieties appears relevant. These genotypes, characterized by high hardiness and suitable for niche markets, are considered by consumers more genuine and healthier (Darby et al., 2008; Denver & Jensen, 2014). The attractiveness is also due to increasing evidence about their high nutritional value. Recent researches showed that ancient varieties have higher nutraceutical traits than modern ones, particularly apple, one of the most commonly consumed fruits throughout the world (Donno et al., 2012; Jakobek et al., 2013). It has been proved that apple fruits are rich source of antioxidants, mainly phenolic compounds, able to neutralize free radicals and protecting towards degenerative disorders in humans (Vrhovsek et al., 2004; Scafuri

et al., 2016). In Italy, a wide apple germplasm is present but, while for the most popular varieties the antioxidant power is known, for varieties from specific cultivation areas the knowledge is often lacking or limited to few genotypes. This is the case of Lucca province in central Italy, a long-established fruit area in which ancient apple varieties survive with the perspective to be re-introduced for their excellent quality and sensory characteristics (Bartolini et al., 2015a).

Apples are generally stored over long periods using a wide range of technologies to extend the commercial life of fruits and keep them in the market longer (Farooq et al., 2012). For local farmers a regular cellar refrigerated storage is better than the sophisticated and expensive controlled-atmosphere technique. However, low temperatures can adversely affect the apple quality inducing some post-harvest changes on physicochemical attributes and antioxidant compounds content (Jan et al., 2012; Maragò et al., 2015).

Therefore, the main objective of this work was to determine the physicochemical traits, total antioxidant capacity, and polyphenols content in three old local apple varieties 'Paganina', 'Paradisa' and 'Rosa'. In addition, for the first time, the evaluation of cold storage effect on fruit quality characteristics was assessed.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Plant material and cultivation site. The research was conducted over two consecutive harvesting seasons (2014–2015) on full bearing apple trees of three old local varieties: 'Paganina', 'Paradisa' and 'Rosa'. Trees, cultivated in a traditional area at high agricultural vocation (Tuscany, Lucca province, lat. 44.02 N, long. 10.27 E) were grown in three farms with similar pedo-climatic characteristics, using low input farming practices and a regular drip irrigation system. From fruit-set to harvest time the main climatic parameters were provided by the Hydrological Service of Tuscany (SIR). For comparison purpose, the popular apple cultivar 'Fuji' grown under the same cultivation conditions, was considered.

At physiological maturity, stage samples of fruits were analyzed to determine the main physicochemical parameters, total antioxidant capacity and total phenol content. In the second crop season, these analyses were also carried out on additional samples which were stored at 4 ± 0.5 °C, 90% relative humidity (RH) in a normal atmosphere for 90 and 150 days (d). The storage modality was selected as a representative conservation method used for apples by small farms.

Physicochemical analysis. Measurements of fruit weight, peel and flesh color, fruit firmness, pH, total soluble solids (TSS) and titratable acidity (TA) were obtained individually on 30 fruit/each variety. The size of fruits by weight was defined according to the following classification (Vitagliano et al., 2000): small (≤ 100 g), medium (100–190 g), large (> 191 g). Peel and flesh color (PC, FC) was evaluated using color charts according to UPOV Code (International Union for the Protection of New Varieties of Plants, Geneva) for apple. The relative area of red cover color of peel (CC) was visually estimated. Firmness was evaluated with a manual penetrometer on two peeled opposite areas at the equatorial region of apples, using an 11-mm-wide plunger. TSS was measured using a refractometer (°Brix) and TA was determined on fruit juice by titration a known volume of juice with 0.1 N NaOH to pH 8.1 endpoint. TA was expressed as milliequivalents of malic acid per 100 grams of fresh weight (meq malic

ac. 100 g FW⁻¹). Fruit weight loss was calculated as [(Initial weight-final weight)/ Initial weight]*100.

Total antioxidant capacity (TAC) and total phenol (TP) analysis. Analyses were made on the same fruits (N = 30) previously subjected to the physicochemical determinations. Samples of 3 g (in triplicate) of fruit slices, constituted by flesh with peel, were immediately frozen and stored at -20 °C until extraction. Samples were homogenized using an ultra-Turrax blender at 4 °C to avoid oxidation. The extraction was performed in 80% ethanol for 1 h in a shaker in the dark and subsequently centrifuged at 4 °C for 10 min at 2,600 g. The supernatant was used for TAC (Total antioxidant capacity) and TP (total phenol) analysis.

TAC was evaluated using the improved Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity (TEAC) method (Arts et al., 2004). The TEAC value was calculated in relation to the reactivity of Trolox, a water-soluble vitamin E analogue that was used as an antioxidant standard. In the assay, 40 μ l of the diluted samples, controls or blanks added to 1,9690 μ l ABTS⁺⁺ solution, resulted in a 20–80% inhibition of the absorbance. The decrease in absorbance at 734 nm was recorded 6 min after an initial mixing, and plotted against a dose–response curve calculated for Trolox (0–30 μ M). Antioxidant activity was expressed as micromoles of Trolox equivalents pergram of fresh fruit weight (μ molTE gFW⁻¹). Trolox was purchased from Sigma Chemical Co. (St. Louis, MO).

TP content was determined according to the improved Folin-Ciocalteu (F-C) method (Waterhouse 2001). The assay provides a rapid indication of the antioxidant status of the studied material and is valuable for different food samples. The standard compound for the calibration curve was gallic acid (GA, Sigma Chemical Co, – St. Louis, MO). Total phenol content was calculated as milligrams of GA equivalent (GAE) per gram of fresh fruit weight (mg GAE gFW⁻¹). The absorbance of the blue colored solutions was read at 765 nm after incubation for 2 h at room temperature.

Statistical analysis. Instrumental data are reported as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). Analysis of variance (ANOVA), Student's *t*-test procedure and correlation analysis were performed using the package GraphPad Prism 5 (GraphPad Software, Inc.).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Weather conditions. Climatic data, from May to October over two consecutive crop seasons (2014 and 2015), differed in terms of temperatures and distribution of rainfall (Table 1).

The summer 2015 was characterized by warmer temperatures by mean values of about 2 °C than 2014 which, instead, was noticeable for the very rainy condition during the early summer season Indeed, up to August more than 400 mm of rainfall were recorded, of which 80% in July. This occurrence was infrequent for the considered geographical area where, average precipitations of the last 10 years, for the same period, ranged from 8.6 to 60.2 mm (SIR Toscana). By contrast, as usually happens, in 2015 conspicuous rainfall (more than 300 mm) occurred in October, close to harvest time. The total rainfall recorded during the fruit growth-ripening period (May–October) was 646 and 513 mm in the first and second year, respectively. An average of about 500 mm may be considered conforming to the multiannual data about Lucca province (SIR Toscana).

Mandh	2014				2015			
Month	Min.	Max.	Average	Rainfall	Min.	Max.	Averag	geRainfall
May	11.8	23.7	17.8	39.8	13	24.5	18.8	34.4
June	16.0	29.4	22.7	48.0	16.8	30.2	23.5	29.8
July	17.4	28.7	23.2	314.6	20.7	33.9	27.3	7.4
August	17.3	29.1	23.2	4.0	18.4	31.9	25.2	80.6
Av. temp.	15.6	27.7	21.7		17.2	30.1	23.7	
Total rainf.				406.4				151.2
September	14.9	26.2	20.6	142.8	15.4	27.1	21.3	36.2
October (1–15)	14.9	24.6	19.7	63.0	14.4	21.4	17.9	230.0
October (15–31)	10.2	21.1	15.7	34.2	8.7	18.7	13.7	95.2
Av .temp. (SeptOct.)	13.3	24.0	18.7		12.8	24.9	17.6	
Total rainf.(SeptOct.)				240.0				361.4
Av. temp.(May-Oct.)	14.9	26.6	20.8		15.9	27.9	21.9	
Total rainf.(May-Oct.)				646.4				513.6

Table 1. Monthly minimum and maximum temperatures (°C) and cumulative rainfall (mm) from May to October, over a 2-year period (2014–15)

Physicochemical and antioxidant parameters of fruits at harvest. The harvest time and the main pomological traits of fruits are reported in Table 2. The physiological maturity of apples occurred in the second and third ten days of September for 'Fuji' and 'Paradisa', and in the second and third ten days of October for 'Paganina' and 'Rosa', respectively. Fruits presented the following morphological characteristics: 'Paganina'-medium size, red-green peel (40–50% red cover colour), cream flesh and flat shape; 'Paradisa' – medium size, grey-yellow peel (5–10% red cover colour), greenish flesh and truncated cone shape; 'Rosa' – medium-large size, green-yellow peel (70–80% red cover colour), cream flesh and truncated cone shape; 'Fuji' (reference variety) – medium-large size, green peel (30–40% cover colour), cream flesh and spherical shape.

 Table 2. 'Paganina', 'Paradisa', 'Rosa' and 'Fuji' apple varieties: harvest time, peel and flesh colour, red cover colour (CC, %), longitudinal shape and size of fruits

	Paganina	Paradisa	Rosa	Fuji
Harvest time	10-20 October	20–30 September	20-30 October	10–20 September
Peel colour	red-green, 40-50CC	grey-yell., 5-10CC	green-yell.,70-80CC	green, 30-40CC
Flesh colour	cream	greenish	cream	cream
Shape	flat	truncated cone	truncated cone	spherical
Size	medium	medium	medium-large	medium-large

Apple fruits showed different physicochemical traits according to the variety and the harvest year (Table 3). As regards the mean values of the two years, the flesh firmness ranged between 4.6 and 8.2 kg 0.5 cm^{-2} , above the minimum threshold of 4.4 kg 0.5 cm^{-2} considered an important qualitative index for apples (Kupferman, 1992). The highest TSS content (about 14 °Brix) was detected in 'Paganina' and 'Rosa' which were significantly different from 'Fuji' (about 11 °Brix). TA values ranged from 4.4 to 7.3 meq malic ac. 100 g FW⁻¹ in 'Fuji' and 'Paganina', respectively. As a consequence, variations in TSS/TA ratio from 1.8 to 2.7 were found.

Within each variety, apple pomological attributes in response to different summer weather conditions were observed. In 2015, year characterized by a warm and dry summer season, values of FF, TSS, TA and TSS/TA ratio were generally higher than the previous year. It has been observed that, among the environmental factors determining the apple quality, temperature was the most important correlating with fruit hardness, soluble sugar content, and sugar-acid ratio (Wei et al., 1998). In addition, conditions of moderate water deficit stress caused a TSS and TA increase (Navarro et al., 2010). Among the local varieties, 'Paradisa' had less variability of fruit parameters in response to summer stresses due to high temperatures and drought conditions.

In order to establish the influence of environmental conditions on physicochemical characteristics of fruits, analysis of variance, considering two main effects (years and varieties), was performed (Table 4). Significant interactions 'year x variety' for FF, TA and TSS/TA ratio were observed, confirming the role of weather conditions which can impact with the physiological responses of genotypes during the grown-ripening season (Bartolini et al., 2015b).

Concerning the antioxidant properties of apples, expressed by total antioxidant capacity (TAC) and total phenol (TP) as average of the two crop seasons (Table 3), local varieties proved values higher than the commercial variety 'Fuji' showing about 36 µmol TE g FW⁻¹ for TAC and 1 mg GAE g FW⁻¹ for TP. Indeed, in the other three varieties the concentrations were from about 44 to 63 µmol TE g FW⁻¹ for TAC, and from 2 to 5 mg GAE g FW⁻¹ for TP, confirming that the ancient cultivars may have higher levels of bioactive compounds than the modern ones (Jakobek & Barron, 2016). Changes in TAC and TP values in relation to the crop season were observed. In general, the lowest concentrations were found in 2015 by a mean decrease ranging from 30 to 70% respectively, in comparison to the previous year. On the contrary, 'Rosa' showed an increase of 2-fold higher, reaching values of about 90 µmol TE g FW⁻¹ for TAC, and around 7 mg GAE g FW⁻¹ for TP. The raise in antioxidants recorded for 'Rosa' in 2015 was in agreement with findings of authors who found an antioxidant enhancement in apples and other fruits such as grape, acerola and apricot, under warm and dry summer conditions (Lima et al., 2005; Leccese et al., 2012). It has been suggested that water stress, caused by the deficit irrigation technique, can imply an activation of phenolic biosynthesis in the plants (Roby et al., 2004). The behavior of the other varieties was in accordance to Lata (2007) who has reported higher significant concentrations of total phenolics in wetter and cooler growing seasons. The influence of different climatic conditions on antioxidant power of fruits has been debating, confirming the importance of genotype who can differently react to the environment and, consequently, responses are cultivar-dependent (McGhie et al., 2005).

The 2-way ANOVA results (Table 4) showed that TAC and TP variations among varieties were greater than between harvest years, as found in other fruit species (Howard et al., 2003; Leccese et al., 2012). Nevertheless, the significant interaction 'variety x year' revealed that environmental growing conditions may impact the capacity of genotype to synthesise antioxidants which are influenced by biotic and abiotic factors (Besiada & Tomczak, 2012).

Table 3. 'Paganina', 'Paradisa', 'Rosa' and 'Fuji' apple varieties over a 2-year period (2014–15): main physicochemical and antioxidant parameters: flesh firmness (FF, kg 0.5 cm⁻²), total soluble sugars (TSS, °Brix), titratable acidity (TA, meq malic ac. 100 g FW⁻¹), sugars/acids ratio (TSS/TA), total antioxidant capacity (TAC, µmol TE g FW⁻¹), total phenols (TP, mg GAE g FW⁻¹). Mean \pm SEM. Within each variety, asterisk indicates significant differences between years by Student *t*-test ($P \le 0.05$). Among varieties, different letters indicate significant differences at $P \le 0.05$

	Paganina			Paradisa	radisa			Rosa			Fuji	
	2014	2015	mean	2014	2015	mean	2014	2015	mean	2014	2015	mean
FF	3.9 ± 0.3	$5.3\pm0.5*$	$4.6\pm0.4c$	5.4 ± 0.3	5.9 ± 0.5	$5.6\pm0.3b$	6.2 ± 0.1	10.2 ± 0.7 *	$8.2 \pm 0.4a$	5.9 ± 0.2	$6.8\pm0.3*$	$6.3\pm0.2b$
TSS	12.6 ± 0.2	$15.1\pm0.6*$	$13.8\pm0.4a$	12.2 ± 0.4	13.1 ± 0.2	$12.6\pm0.3ab$	13.8 ± 0.3	$14.9 \pm 0.2*$	$14.3 \pm 0.3a$	11.0 ± 0.3	11.6 ± 0.3	$11.3\pm0.3b$
TA	6.8 ± 0.2	$7.9\pm0.1\ast$	$7.3\pm0.2a$	8.4 ± 0.2	$5.9\pm0.1\ast$	$7.1 \pm 0.2a$	3.7 ± 0.1	$8.3\pm0.2\ast$	$6.0\pm0.1\text{ab}$	3.6 ± 0.1	$5.2\pm0.1\ast$	$4.4\pm0.1b$
TSS/TA	1.8	1.9	1.8b	1.4	2.2*	1.8b	3.7	1.8*	2.7a	3.1	2.2*	2.6a
TAC	64.9 ± 0.8	$43.2\pm0.6*$	$54.0\pm0.7a$	51.5 ± 8.5	537.6 ± 0.1	$44.5\pm4.5a$	35.4 ± 3.3	$89.9 \pm 1.1^{*}$	$62.6 \pm 4.4a$	42.3 ± 1.5	30.4 ± 0.4	$*36.3 \pm 1.0a$
TP	3.4 ± 0.5	$0.8\pm0.1\ast$	$2.1\pm0.3ab$	3.9 ± 0.8	0.5 ± 0.1 *	$2.2\pm0.4ab$	2.7 ± 0.2	$7.4\pm0.3*$	$5.0\pm0.2a$	1.9 ± 0.3	$0.9\pm0.5\ast$	$1.4\pm0.4b$

Table 4. Two-way ANOVA results. Variables: FF (FF, kg 0.5 cm⁻²), TSS (°Brix), TA (meq malic ac. 100 g FW⁻¹), TSS/TA, TAC (µmol TE g FW⁻¹) and TP (mg GAE g FW⁻¹)

Main effects	FF	TSS	ТА	TSS/TA	TAC	TP
	Р	Р	Р	Р	Р	Р
Year (Y)	< 0.0001***	< 0.0001***	< 0.0001***	< 0.0001***	0.0109*	0.8940 ns
Variety (V)	< 0.0001***	$< 0.0001^{***}$	< 0.0001***	< 0.0001***	$< 0.0001^{***}$	< 0.0001***
Interac. YxV	< 0.0001***	0.0519 ns	< 0.0001***	< 0.0001***	< 0.0001***	< 0.0001***

Physicochemical and antioxidant parameters of fruits after cold storage. To assess the storability of apples, in the second crop season (2015) physicochemical and antioxidant performances were tested after 90 and 150 d at 4 °C cold storage (Table 5).

Table 5. 'Paganina', 'Paradisa', 'Rosa' and 'Fuji' apple varieties (year 2015). Physicochemical parameters of fruits at harvest time (0) and after 90 and 150 days at +4 °C cold storage: weight loss (%), flesh firmness (FF, kg 0.5 cm⁻²), total soluble sugars (TSS, °Brix), titratable acidity (TA, meq malic ac. 100 g FW⁻¹), and sugars/acids ratio (TSS/TA). Mean \pm SEM. Within each variety, different letters indicate significant differences at $P \le 0.05$; ns not significant. For the weight loss, asterisks indicate significant differences between storage days by Student *t*-test ($P \le 0.05$)

Varieties	Storage (days)	Weight loss (%)	FF	TSS	ТА	TSS/TA
Paganina	0	-	$5.3 \pm 0.5 \text{ a}$	$15.1 \pm 0.6 \text{ ns}$	7.9 ± 0.1 a	1.9 c
	90	4.5	3.6 ± 0.3 b	14.4 ± 0.1	$4.8\pm0.2\;b$	2.9 b
	150	11.9*	$3.4\pm0.2\ b$	13.8 ± 0.1	$3.9\pm0.1\ c$	3.5 a
Paradisa	0	-	5.9 ± 0.5 ns	13.1 ± 0.2 a	5.9 ± 0.1 a	2.2 ns
	90	5.0	5.4 ± 0.3	$13.4 \pm 0.3 \text{ a}$	6.1 ± 0.1 a	2.0
	150	10.3*	4.5 ± 0.2	$11.6\pm0.4~b$	$4.9\pm0.2\ b$	2.4
Rosa	0	-	$10.2 \pm 0.7 \text{ a}$	14.9 ± 0.2 ns	8.3 ± 0.2 a	1.8 c
	90	1.9	$5.0\pm0.1\;b$	16.0 ± 0.3	6.2 ± 0.1 b	2.6 b
	150	3.8*	$6.7\pm0.6~b$	14.9 ± 0.1	4.6 ± 0.4 c	3.2 a
Fuji	0	-	6.8 ± 0.3 ns	$11.6 \pm 0.4 \text{ ns}$	5.2 ± 0.1 a	2.2 c
	90	4.6	6.9 ± 0.5	10.0 ± 0.4	2.9 ± 0.1 b	3.5 b
	150	6.7*	6.6 ± 0.4	10.1 ± 0.1	$2.6 \pm 0.1 \text{ b}$	3.8 a

Concerning the physicochemical parameters, apple fruit-weight loss ranged from about 2% to 12%, similarly to whom reported for several apple cultivars (Golias et al., 2008; Guerra et al., 2010). This occurrence, as a consequence of the increase in transpiration and respiration rates (Blampired, 1981; Erturk et al., 2003), was particularly strong in 'Paganina' after the longest storage. On the other hand, the lowest weight loss was found in 'Rosa', probably due to its peel structure which appears thick with presence of wax (data not shown).

Flesh firmness, one of the most storage-susceptible parameter, did not change over time in 'Paradisa' and 'Fuji', while 'Paganina' and 'Rosa' had a significant firmness decrease after 90 d, without further declines. This finding supports several investigations in which a gradual FF reduction with an extending storage period was observed (Ghafir et al., 2009; Jan et al., 2012). Apple's softening in post-harvest, due to respiration and evapo-transpiration phenomena (Kov et al., 2005; Fuller, 2008), could negatively influence the fruit quality, predisposing fruits to diseases (Hoehn et al., 2003).

With the exception of 'Paradisa', TSS content did not change in comparison to harvest, in agreement with results obtained by Golias et al. (2008). About the total soluble sugars, literature reports some contradictions (stability, increase or decrease) as a function of the variety rather than storage conditions (Ghafir et al. 2009; Guerra et al., 2010). Thus, uncertainty for TSS as a valid parameter assessing the apple tolerance to cold storage arises (Farooq et al., 2012). During storage, as a result of the respiration process consuming organic acids, a progressive and significant decrease of TA was recorded (Jan et al., 2012). Changes in TA had a significant effect on TSS/TA ratio, widely considered as an important feature for apple flavor (Abbott et al., 2004). The ratio

gradually increased, but 'Paradisa' maintained a mean value close to 2, denoting a good balance between sugars and acids, main factors for the eating apple quality (Sadar et al., 2016). This variety, object of a sensory evaluation carried out by people with visual disability able to assess the intrinsic quality attributes, was well appreciated for sweetness, juiciness and flavor (Bartolini et al., 2015a).

TAC and TP values, recorded at harvest time and at the end of the two cold storage periods, are showed in Fig. 1.



Figure 1. 'Paganina', 'Paradisa', 'Rosa' and 'Fuji' apple varieties (year 2015). Total antioxidant capacity (TAC) and total phenols (TP) at harvest time (0) and after 90 and 150 days at +4 °C cold storage. Mean \pm SEM. Different letters indicate significant differences at $P \le 0.05$.

Significant differences between fresh and stored samples were observed and varieties showed a similar trend in TAC and TP content decreases. In comparison to the initial average antioxidant values, 'Fuji' had the lowest declines while the local varieties, characterized by the highest contents at the beginning of storage, showed values which dropped over time from 7.5 to 22% for TAC and 26 to 50% for TP. The greatest losses were found in 'Rosa' that, however, preserved elevated contents because, in the year of storage trials, it was characterized by the highest antioxidant values at harvest (more than 2-fold higher than the other varieties). This general decline of antioxidant power was in agreement with Tarozzi et al. (2004) who have found that cold storage impoverishes the antioxidant properties of apples, particularly in skin tissue. In contrast, other authors have observed that cold storage did not affect the TP content of certain apple varieties

which may show stable or increased antioxidant concentrations (Napolitano et al., 2004; Matthes & Schmitz-Eiberger, 2009). The different evidence existing in literature suggest that the capacity to maintain over time the antioxidant content of fruits would be primarily related to variety, hence the importance to extend the knowledge within the wide apple Italian germplasm.



Figure 2 (a, b, c). Linear regression between total antioxidant capacity (TAC) and total phenols (TP) at harvest time (0) and after 90 and 150 days at +4 °C cold storage.

In order to verify a possible relation between TAC and TP of the studied varieties, regression analysis was carried out. From harvest to the end of both cold storage periods, a significant and positive relationship was shown (Fig. 2, a, b, c). As it has been observed for other genotypes, polyphenols are important bioactive compounds contributing to the antioxidant properties of apples (Leccese et al., 2009; Donno et al., 2012). Although the local varieties showed higher TAC values in comparison to 'Fuji', over time the correlation coefficients were influenced depending on variety. Indeed, after the longest

storage period, the standard variety 'Fuji' was able to maintain more constant level of polyphenols, important nutraceutical suppliers with health-promoting effects for humans (Scafuri et al., 2016).

CONCLUSIONS

Results of this study provide new knowledge about the physicochemical and antioxidant properties of apple fruits belonging to old varieties grown under a longestablished fruit area in central Italy. Compared with the world-wide-cultivated 'Fuji', the three local varieties, 'Paganina' 'Paradisa' and 'Rosa', showed valuable quality properties. In particular, they stood out for a greater antioxidant power of fruits, although a variability, linked to the weather conditions of the two investigated crop seasons, was observed. After a dry summer, 'Rosa' showed very high TAC and TP values that markedly decreased after long-periods of cold storage. These losses were not so noticeable in the other varieties, suggesting a tendency to maintain a major stability during storage in normal atmosphere refrigerated cellars. Further investigations will be likely extended to better ascertain the effect of cold-storage time on antioxidant properties of local apples. Anyway, the quality traits established for the old analyzed varieties could meet the preference of demanding consumers for taster and healthier foods, who appreciate fresh fruits for high antioxidant power with protective properties by free radicals scavenging activity. Moreover, the adopted simple storage technique might be useful to farmers who are focused on nearby and niche markets.

In conclusion, consumers and farmers should have ready access to information on the valuable quality characteristics of the old but relevant apple varieties. This is a further and valid attribute to take into account for a re-introduction of local varieties to promote their valorization and also contributing to the preservation of biodiversity. Moreover, breeders could be interested in these genotypes to create apple parental lines with high quality profile.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. This research was partially funded by 'Fondazione Banca del Monte di Lucca' and 'Comune di Capannori (Lucca)'. The authors thank Prof. Anna Mensuali Sodi for English revision of manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Abbott, J.A., Saftner, R.A., Gross, K.C., Vinyard, B.T. & Janick, J. 2004. Consumer evaluation and quality measurement of fresh-cut slices of 'Fuji,' 'Golden Delicious,' 'GoldRush,' and 'Granny Smith' apples. *Postharv. Biol. Technol.* **33**, 127–140.
- Arts, M.J.T.J., Dallinga, J.S., Voss, H.P., Haenen, G.R.M.M. & Bast, A. 2004. A new approach to assess the total antioxidant capacity using the TEAC assay. *Food Chem.* **88**, 567–570.
- Bartolini, S., Viti, R. & Ducci, E. 2015a. Local fruit varieties for sustainable cultivations: pomological, nutraceutical and sensory characterization. *Agrochimica* **59**(4), 282–294.
- Bartolini, S., Leccese, A. & Viti, R. 2015b. Quality and antioxidant properties of apricot fruits at ready-to-eat: influence of the weather conditions under Mediterranean coastal area. *J. Food Process Technol.* **7**:1 http://dx.doi.org/10.4172/2157-7110.1000538.
- Besiada, A. & Tomczak, A. 2012. Biotic and abiotic factors affecting the content of the chosen antioxidant compounds in vegetables. *Veg. Crops Res. Bul.* **76**, 55–78.
- Blampired, G.D. 1981. A relationship between water loss and storage breakdown of 'Mcintosh' apple. *Hort. Science* **16**(4), 525–526.

- Darby, K., Batte, M.T., Ernst, S. & Roe, B. 2008. Decomposing local: A conjoint analysis of locally produced foods. Am. J. Agr. Econ. 90(2), 476–486.
- Denver, S. & Jensen, J.D. 2014. Consumer preferences for organically and locally produced apples. *Food Qual. Prefer.* **31**, 129–134.
- Donno, D., Beccaro, M.G., Mellano, D., Torello-Marinoni, D. & Cerutti, A.K. 2012. Application of sensory, nutraceutical and genetic techniques to create a quality profile of ancient apple cultivars. J. Food Qual. 35, 169–181.
- Erturk, U., Akbuclak, B. & Ozer, M.H. 2003. Quality changes of some apple cultivars stored in normal atmosphere for long period. *Acta Hort*. **599**, 665–672.
- Farooq, Rab, A., Khan, N. & Iqbal, I. 2012. Physico-chemical quality of apple cv. Gala must fruit stored at low temperature. *Fuuast J. Biol.* **2**(1), 103–107.
- Fuller, M.M. 2008. The ultrastructure of the outer tissues of cold-stored apple fruits of high and low calcium content in relation to cell breakdown. *Ann. Appl. Biol.* **83**, 299–304.
- Ghafir, S.A.M., Gadalla, S.O., Murajei, B.N. & El-Nady, M.F. 2009. Physiological and anatomical comparison between four different apple cultivars under cold-storage conditions. *Afric. J. Pl. Sci.* **3**(6), 133–138.
- Golias, J., Mylova, P. & Nemcova, A. 2008. A comparison of apple cultivars regarding ethylene production and physico-chemical changes during cold storage. *Hort. Sci.* **35**(4), 137–144.
- Guerra, M., Valenciano, J.B., Marcelo, V. & Casquero, P.A. 2010. Storage behaviour of 'Reinette du Canada' apple cultivars. *Span. J. Agric. Res.* 8(2), 440–447.
- Hoehn, E., Gasser, F., Guggenbuhl, B. & Kunsch, U. 2003. Efficacy of instrumental measurements for determination of minimum requirements of firmness, soluble solids, and acidity of several apple varieties in comparison to consumer expectations. *Postharvest Biol.* & *Technol.* 27, 27–37.
- Howard, L.R., Clark, J.R. & Brownmiller, C. 2003. Antioxidant capacity and phenolic content in blueberries as affected by genotype and growing season. J. Sci. Food Agric. 83, 1238–1247.
- Jakobek, L., Garcıà-Villalba, R. & Tomàs-Barberà, F.A. 2013. Polyphenolic characterization of old local apple varieties from South-Eastern European region. J. Food Comp. Anal. 31, 199–211.
- Jakobek, L. & Barron, A.R. 2016. Ancient apple varieties from Croatia as a source of bioactive polyphenolic compounds. *J. Food Comp. Anal.* **45**, 9–15.
- Jan, I., Rab, A., Sajid, M., Ali, A. & Shah, S. T.2012. Response of apple cultivars to different storage durations. *Sarhad J. Agric.* 28(2), 220–225.
- Kov, E., Hertog, E. & Vanstreels, E. 2005. Relationship between physical and biochemical parameters in apple softening. *Acta Hort.* **68**, 573–578.
- Kupferman, E. 1992. Retaining firmness of apples in storage. Tree Fruit Postharv. J. 3, 4-6.
- Łata, B. 2007.Relationship between Apple Peel and the Whole Fruit Antioxidant Content: Year and Cultivar Variation. J. Agric. Food Chem. 55(3), 663–671.
- Leccese, A., Bartolini, S. & Viti, R. 2009. Antioxidant properties of peel and flesh in 'GoldRush' and 'Florina' scab-resistant apple (*Malus domestica*) cultivars. Antioxidants in scab-resistant apple cultivars. *New Zeal. J. Crop Hort. Sci.* **37**, 71–78.
- Leccese, A., Bartolini, S. & Viti, R. 2012.Genotype, harvest season, and cold storage influence on fruit quality and antioxidant properties of apricot. *Int. J. Food Prop.* **15**(4), 864–879.
- Lima, V.L.A.G., Mélo, E.A., Maciel, M.I.S., Prazeres, F.G., Musser, R.S. & Lima, D.E.S. 2005. Total phenolic and carotenoid contents in acerola genotypes harvested at three ripening stages. *Food Chem.* **90**, 565–568.
- Maragò, E., Iacopini, P., Camangi, F., Scattino, C., Ranieri, A., Stefani, A. & Sebastiani, L. 2015. Phenolic profile and antioxidant activity in apple juice and pomace. Effect of different storage condition. *Fruits* **70**(4), 213–223.
- Matthes, A. & Schmitz-Eiberger, M. 2009. Polyphenol content and antioxidant capacity of apple fruit: effect of cultivar and storage conditions. *J. Appl. Bot. Food Qual.* **82**, 152–157.

- McGhie, T.K, Hunt, M. & Barnett, L.E. 2005. Cultivar and growing region determine the antioxidant polyphenolic concentration and composition of apple grown in New Zealand. *J. Agr. Food Chem.* **53**, 3065–3070.
- Napolitano, A., Cascone, A., Graziani, G., Ferracane, R., Scalfi, L., Di Vaio, C., Ritieni, A. & Fogliano, V. 2004. Influence of variety and storage on the polyphenol composition of apple flesh. J. Agric. Food Chem. 52, 6526–6531.
- Navarro, J.M.; Pérez-Pérez, J.G.; Romero, P. & Botia, P. 2010. Analysis of the changes in quality in mandarin fruit, produced by deficit irrigation treatments. *Food Chem.* 119, 1591–1596.
- Roby, G., Harbertson, J.F., Adams, D.A., Matthews, M. & Matthews, M. 2004. Berry size and vine water deficits as factors in wine grape composition: Anthocyanins and tannins. *Aust. J. Grape Wine Res.* 10, 100–107.
- Sadar, N., Urbanek Krajnc, A., Tojnko, S., Tijskens, L.M.M., Schouten, R.E. & Unuk, T. 2016. Development and distribution of quality related compounds in apples during growth. *Sci. Hort.* **213**, 222–231.
- Scafuri, B., Marabotti, A., Carbone, V., Minasi, P., Dotolo, S. & Facchiano, A. 2016. A theoretical study on predicted protein targets of apple polyphenols and possible mechanisms of chemoprevention in colorectal cancer. www.nature.com/scientificreports.
- SIR. Servizio Idrologico della Regione Toscana. Centro Funzionale della Regione Toscana (www.sir.toscana.it).
- Tarozzi, A., Marchesi, A., Cantelli-Forti G. & Hrelia, P. 2004. Cold storage affects antioxidant properties of apples in caco-2 cells. J. Nutr. 134, 1105–1109.
- Vitagliano, C., Stefani, A. & Massai, R. 2000. Tuscan germplasm: apple. In: Valorization of Tuscan germplasm. ARSIA (ed.), pp. 173–178 (in Italian).
- Vrhovsek, U., Rigo, A., Tonon, D. & Mattivi, F. 2004. Quantitation of polyphenols in different apple varieties. J. Agric. Food Chem. 52, 6532–6538.
- Waterhouse, A.L. 2001. Determination of total phenolic. *Current Protocols in Food Analytical Chemistry* Wroslad, R.E. ed. 1.1.1–1.1.8.
- Wei, Q.P., Li, J.R. & Su, H.R. 1998. Studies on the correlation between apple quality and ecological factors. J. Shandong Agric. Univ. 29, 532–536.

Instrumental and sensory evaluation of seven apple (*Malus domestica* Borkh.) cultivars under organic cultivation in Sicily

V. Farina¹, G. Gianguzzi¹, A. Mazzaglia² and G. Sortino^{1,*}

¹University of Palermo, Department of Agriculture and Forest Sciences – Viale delle Scienze, ed.4 ingresso H-90128 Palermo, Italy ²University of Catania, Dipartimento di Agricoltura, Alimentazione e Ambiente (Di3A), via Santa Sofia 98, Catania, Italy *Correspondence: giuseppe.sortino@unipa.it

Abstract. In this trial we examined the quality of 7 clones belonging to more diffused apple polyclonal varietal groups, using chemical/physical and sensory analyses during two consecutive years. Galaxy, and their ameliorative clones Gala Annaglo[®] and Dalitoga (Gala clones) that ripen in summer, Erovan* Early Red One[®] and Scarlet Spur*-Evasni[®] (Red Delicious clone), Corail Pinova and its ameliorative clone RoHo 3615 * Evelina® that ripen in autumn were studied. Gala Annaglo[®] is interesting for the fruit size and peel color, Dalitoga for the early ripening and Galaxy for the crunchiness and consistency. All the Gala clones reached very high total solid soluble content confirmed by the panel judgment of the sweetness and acidity descriptors. The Red Delicious clones confirm the larger size and the high colorimetric standard of all covered red fruits; the new clone Scarlet Spur*-Evasni[®] reached an interesting fruit size and peel colour intensity and uniformity, and the best total solid soluble content to total acidity ratio confirmed by the sensory descriptors of acidity and sweetness. Moreover, it reached very high values of crunchiness, consistency and interesting values of apple flavour, honey flavour and fruit flavour. The ameliorative clone RoHo 3615*Evelina® was characterized by well uniform and intense coloured fruits and a more balanced total solid soluble content to total acidity ratio, and interesting values of crunchiness, consistency, apple flavour, honey flavour and fruit flavour. This study confirms the relationship between instrumental and sensory analysis.

Key words: fruit quality, soluble solid content, titratable acidity, ground colour, panel test.

INTRODUCTION

In Sicily apple cultivation is very ancient Nicosia (Nicosia, 1735) and it is witnessed by local genotypes selected for growing and cultivated mostly in fairly remote mountainous and hilly areas (750–850 m a.s.l.). In the last decade, a progressive renewal of these traditional orchards was based on the introduction of affirmed commercial cultivars (Lo Bianco & Farina, 2012). The choices of the apple varieties are determined by the request of a market based on quality, consistency and continuity in availability of the product. As a result, apple cultivation in Italy is oriented towards cultural standardization through 4–5 polyclonal varietal groups (Golden Delicious, Red Delicious, Fuji and Gala) characterized by specific and recognized quality characteristics (Farina & Di Marco, 2009) following European trends. These commercially affirmed

cultivars, although they have reached high levels of quality, are characterized by a progressive varietal turnover with the introduction of new ameliorative clones (Sansavini et al., 2005, Kellerhals et al., 2008). In fact, over the past decade, there have been some major changes in the marketplace that are likely to have resulted in an increasing expectation of the eating quality of the apples. So even when the quality of apples remains the same, outside influences are driving up consumer expectations of apple taste (Harker et al., 2008). In particular, recent studies indicate that there is interest for both local and domestic apple production among the consumers (Denver & Jensen, 2014).

Quality of fruit is made of its external and internal factors such as size, shape, colour, taste, aroma, crunchiness and firmness (Abbott et al., 2004, Talluto et al., 2008).

Generally, researchers have tried to use measurements of flesh firmness, soluble solids content and titratable acidity to define quality (Hoehn et al., 2003).

Unfortunately, eating quality is difficult to measure objectively. Analytical measurements, soluble solids content, titratable acidity must be correlated with sensory perceptions of sweetness and sourness (Harker et al., 2002b). Flesh firmness relates to the mechanical properties (texture) of the apple flesh, mouthfeel, and juiciness and is important for consumers (Daillant-Spinnler et al., 1996) which associate them with positive characteristics such as freshness (Fillion & Kilcast, 2002). Several researchers have found a good relationship between sensory scores (obtained using a trained panel) and instrumental measurements of apple texture (Abbott et al., 1994; Karlsen et al., 1999; Harker et al., 2002a), total soluble solids content (TSSC), titratable acidity (TA) and consumer acceptability of fruit (Vangdal, 1985; Fellers, 1991; Mitchell et al., 1991). Other studies indicated that quantitative measurements of acids, TSSC and TSSC/TA ratio did not appear good predictors of taste and flavour in apples whereas TA was always amongst the best predictors of sensory attributes of acid taste, overall flavour, and apple flavour (Harker et al., 2002b).

The recent developments in the field of sensory evaluation and instrumental analysis further accentuate the interface between humans (sensory science) and machines (instrumental analysis) (Ross, 2009). More recently, several studies have focused on the quality of many fruits using instrumental and sensory analyses (Allegra et al., 2015; Montevecchi et al., 2013; Sortino et al., 2015; Gentile et al., 2016), and specifically on apples (Karlsen et al., 1999; Donati et al., 2006; Skendrović Babojelić et al., 2007). Taste panel data have been used to assess preferences among standard and newer apple cultivars (Stebbins et al., 1992; Røen et al., 1996) and as a selection tool in apple breeding (Hampson et al., 2000). Other studies have used sensory analysis to evaluate differences and preferences among clones of Gala, Red Delicious and Jonagold (Kappel et al., 1992; Greene & Autio, 1993). Several researches have demonstrated a relationship between the sensory perceptions of apple texture (firmness, crispness, crunchiness) and instrumentally measured parameters in order to predict fruit quality (Abbott et al., 1994; Mehinagic et al., 2004).

However, the relationship between instrumental data and consumer acceptability is cultivar specific, and there is insufficient information to make recommendations.

The aim of this work was to define the quality characteristics of seven apple cultivars and their ameliorative clones under organic cultivation in mountainous areas of Sicily investigating the relationship between instrumental (firmness, soluble solids content and titratable acidity) and sensory (taste, odour and flavour) measurements.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The trial was conducted in an experimental orchard in Caltavuturo (Palermo, 37° 49' N and 850 m a.s.l.) in central Sicily, Italy. Seven apple varieties were considered in this work: *Galaxy, Gala Annaglo*[®] and *Dalitoga* (Gala clones) that ripen in summer, *Erovan* Early Red One*[®], *Scarlet Spur*-Evasni*[®] (Red Delicious clone), *Corail Pinova* and its clone *RoHo* 3615 * *Evelina*[®] that ripen in autumn.

Three 10-year-old trees per each cultivar were selected. Trees were grafted on M9 rootstock, trained to a central leader and planted in North-South direction with an intertrees spacing of 1.5 m and 5 m between rows.

The soil was classified as sandy clay loam with pH 7.3 and 1.8% active carbonates. The irrigation system was drip irrigation and trees were submitted to organic farming cultural care (Reg. 834/2007 ex-EEC EEC 2092/91 no).

Fruits were collected at commercial ripening stage (Table 1) using starch pattern index (rated between 1 = no staining and 5 = complete staining) as the maturity index (Peirs et al., 2002).

Cultivor	Harvest dat	e	S. Index	
Cultivar	1 st year	2 nd year	1 st year	2 nd year
Galaxy	18-Aug	14-Aug	2.80	3.05
Gala Annaglò®	23-Aug	18-Aug	2.78	2.93
Dalitoga	16-Aug	12-Aug	2.45	2.71
Erovan* Early Red One®	07-Sep	01-Sep	2.10	2.20
Scarlet Spur*-Evasni®	11-Sep	03-Sep	1.95	2.11
Corail Pinova	06-Sep	01-Sep	3.62	3.51
RoHo 3615*Evelina®	06-Sep	02-Sep	3.47	3.71

Table 1. Harvest dates and starch indexes (1–5 scale) of the 7 apple cultivars in the trial

At commercial ripening a sample of 30 fruits x tree x cultivar were collected and submitted to analytical and sensory evaluations. Biometrical and physical-chemical characteristics were also observed: flesh firmness (FF) expressed in kg cm⁻², total soluble solid content (TSSC) expressed in % (Brix°), titratable acidity (TA) expressed in g L⁻¹ of malic acid and TSSC/ TA ratio. Fruit weight (FW) was determined by digital scale, longitudinal diameter (LD) and transversal diameter (TD) by digital caliper TR53307 (Turoni, Forlì. Italy), FF by digital penetrometer TR5325 (Turoni, Forlì. Italy), TSSC by digital refractometer Atago Palette PR-32 (Atago Co., Ltd. Tokyo. Japan), TA and pH using a CrisonS compact titrator (Crison Instruments. SA. Barcelona. Spain).

Ground colour and cover colour as well as starch index were determined via digital image analysis of each fruit by Fruit Analysis System (F.A.S.) (Francaviglia et al., 2013). Digital images were used to determine percentage and intensity of peel red color. In particular, we used an algorithm that converts images from RGB (additive color model in which red, green and blue light are added together in various ways to reproduce a broad array of colors) to CIE L*a*b* (mathematic description of all perceivable colors in the three dimensions L for lightness and a and b for the color opponents green–red and blue–yellow) format. It extracts the fruit from the image (removing the image background), separates the total fruit area into two sub-regions: cover colour (closer to red) and ground colour (closer to green) according to an adjustable green–red threshold,

and quantizes colour characteristics of each region as the weighed distance of each pixel in the image from pure green (ground colour) or pure red (cover colour). The output is an index (CI) for the cover colour ranging from 0 (no red) to 1 (red). Percentage of cover colour was calculated dividing the number of pixels of the red region by the number of pixels of the entire fruit area. Cover colour fruit area was expressed as a percent of total surface (CP).

The sensory profile (UNI 10957, 2013) was defined on a subsample of 10 fruits per tree per cultivar by a panel of 10 judges (five female and five male) who evaluated the intensity of each attribute by assigning a score between 1 (absence of the sensation) and 9 (extremely intense). All panelists were trained at Catania University and have a wide expertise in sensory evaluation of foods and in particular in fruits (Farina et al., 2010; Mazzaglia et al., 2010; Farina et al., 2011; Liguori et al., 2014; Farina et al., 2016). In a preliminary meeting, 19 attributes were generated, on the basis of frequency of citation (> 60%), as listed below: six for odour (Apple – AO; Vegetal – VO; Honey – HO; Fruit - FO; Almond - ALO; Off - OFO) three for tastes (Acid - A; Sweet - S; Bitter - B), four for rheological (Juiciness - J; Consistency - C; Crunchiness - CR; Sponginess -SP), six for flavour (Apple – AF; Vegetal – VF; Honey – HF; Fruit – FRF; Almond – ALF; Offtaste - OFF). The evaluations were carried out from 10.00 to 12.00 a.m. in individual booths with controlled illumination and temperature. The study was carried out during three different sessions. In each session, the panelists tested all cultivars under study; the sample order for each panelist was randomized and water was provided for rinsing between apple samples. The judges evaluated the intensity of each attribute by assigning a score between 1 (absence of the sensation) and 9 (extremely intense). A computerized data collection program was used (FIZZ. Software Solutions for Sensorv Analysis and Consumer Tests. Biosystemes. Couternon. France).

Data analysis was carried out using the program SYSTAT v.11 (SYSTAT Software Inc.). Statistical significance was defined at P < 0.05. Differences between apple samples according to physicochemical characteristics were investigated with a one-way ANOVA using cultivars as main factors. The sensory data for each attribute were submitted to analysis of variance (one-way ANOVA), with samples as effects. The significance of these effects was assessed by F-tests.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS

Gala fruits were ready to be harvested in the second half of August, in particular, *Dalitoga* had the earliest maturation followed by *Galaxy* and *Gala Annaglo*[®]; Red Delicious clones and Pinova clones reached commercial harvest during the first half of September (Table 1). Although the three Gala clones ripen in the summer, earlier than the other, Red Delicious and Pinova clones were harvested in early autumn, so the ripening times were quite similar for all clones. Dalitoga was harvested before Galaxy enlarging the harvest window. Starch index indicated that all fruits had reached their commercial ripening (Angelini et al., 2008).

The analysis of pomological traits showed wide variability among the different clones. The analysis of variance of the internal (Table 2) and external (Table 3) quality parameters highlights significant differences between different polyclonal groups and between clones. All examined clones reached the legal standards for the edible quality of apples that have been in place in many apple-growing regions of the world (Harker et

al., 2008) through a numerical lower limit for commercial size, diameter or fruit weight (Reg. CE n.85/2004). In particular, fresh weight ranging from 162.12 g of *Dalitoga* and 235.69 g of *Scarlet Spur*-Evasni*[®]. Among Gala clones, *Gala Annaglo*[®] have the best fresh weight. Red Delicious clones produce the biggest fruits, in particular *Scarlet Spur*-Evasni*, with a very interesting size. The two Pinova clones had the same fresh weight. An elevated commercial size is more appreciated by the consumer and it sprouts prices that are more profitable for the producers. In this case, all the fruit were classified in the 'extra' size.

Varietal	Culting	FW	LD	TD	LD/	FF	CCI	CD(0/)
group	Cultivar	(g)	(mm)	(mm)	TD	(kg cm ⁻²)	GCI	CP (%)
	Galaxy	$158.00 \pm$	$63.22 \pm$	$60.02 \pm$	$1.05 \pm$	$6.90 \pm$	$0.876 \pm$	$92.4 \pm$
		4.21d	2.21 d	2.25 b	0.04 c	0.89 ns	0.004 b	2.15 b
	Gala	$168.48 \pm$	$67.36\pm$	$63.32 \pm$	$1.06 \pm$	$6.78 \pm$	$0.901 \pm$	$97.3 \pm$
	Annaglò®	4.21 c	3.25 c	2.42 b	0.05 c	0.75 ns	0.005 ab	2.12 a
	Dalitoga	$162.12 \pm$	$58.40 \pm$	$73.88 \pm$	$0.79 \pm$	$6.81 \pm$	$0.871 \pm$	$90.1 \pm$
		5.42 cd	2.68 d	2.65 a	0.04 d	0.70 ns	0.004 b	2.05 b
	Erovan* Early	$187.56 \pm$	$77.47~\pm$	$63.56\pm$	$1.21 \pm$	$6.44 \pm$	$0.902 \pm$	$92.5 \pm$
	Red One [®]	6.25 b	3.24 ab	2.67 b	0.03 a	0.58 ns	0.005 ab	2.65 b
	Scarlet Spur*	$235.29 \pm$	$82.94 \pm$	$72.39 \pm$	$1.14 \pm$	$6.24 \pm$	$0.931 \pm$	$98.2\pm$
	-Evasni®	8.22 a	2.41 a	2.89 a	0.06 ab	0.98 ns	0.004 a	2.03 a
	Corail Pinova	$165.00 \pm$	$70.22 \pm$	$63.58 \pm$	$1.10 \pm$	$6.20 \pm$	$0.872 \pm$	$92.3 \pm$
		5.21 c	2.65 b	2.68 b	0.05 b	0.87 ns	0.005 b	2.23 b
	<i>RoHo 3615*</i>	$166.25 \pm$	$71.59 \pm$	$64.12 \pm$	$1.11 \pm$	$6.51 \pm$	$0.903 \pm$	$97.1 \pm$
	Evelina®	5.68 c	3.21 b	2.41 b	0.04 b	0.78 ns	0.004 ab	2.41 a

Table 2. Pomological traits of 7 apple cultivars in the trial. Mean of two years \pm SD (n = 90)

Fruit Weight – FW; Longitudinal Diameter – LD; Transversal Diameter – TD; LD/TD Ratio; Flesh Firmness – FF; Colour Index – CI; Percentage of cover colour – CP. The values marked with different letters in the same column indicate significative significant differences ($P \le 0.05$).

Varietal group	Cultivar	TSSC (°brix)	AT (g L ⁻¹)	TSSC/AT	PH
-	Galaxy	$16.50 \pm$	$4.10 \pm$	$4.02 \pm$	$3.05 \pm$
		0.42 a	0.20 d	0.09 a	0.05 ns
	Gala Annaglò®	$15.50 \pm$	$4.83 \pm$	$2.29 \pm$	$3.04 \pm$
	-	0.45 b	0.18 b	0.07 c	0.04 ns
	Dalitoga	$16.80 \pm$	$4.23 \pm$	$3.97 \pm$	$2.95 \pm$
		0.65 a	0.21 c	0.08 a	0.05 ns
	Erovan*	$16.15 \pm$	$7.31 \pm$	$2.51 \pm$	$2.93 \pm$
	Early Red One®	0.51 a	0.19 a	0.09 c	0.04 ns
	Scarlet Spur*-Evasni [®]	$13.80 \pm$	$4.46 \pm$	$3.09 \pm$	$3.02 \pm$
		0.42 c	0.17 c	0.07 b	0.04 ns
	Corail Pinova	$16.50 \pm$	$6.80 \pm$	$2.43 \pm$	$3.02 \pm$
		0.39 a	0.23 a	0.08 c	0.05 ns
	RoHo 3615*Evelina®	$14.05 \pm$	$7.02 \pm$	$2.00 \pm$	$3.05 \pm$
		0.38 c	0.20 a	0.08 d	0.06 ns

Table 3. Physicochemical parameters of 7 apple cultivars in the trial. Mean of two years \pm SD (= 90)

Total soluble solids content – TSSC; Titratable Acidity – TA; TSSC/TA ratio and pH. The values marked with different letters in the same column indicate significantly differences ($P \le 0.05$).

LD/TD ratio indicated uniform oval rounded shape for *Galaxy* and *Gala Annaglo*[®] and oblong shape for Pinova clones and Red Delicious clones: Gala clones had the typical rounded shape whereas Red Delicious the typical heart-shaped fruit. Firmness and SSC can explain an important portion of consumer preferences for apples (Harker et al., 2008). FF values were no less than 6.00 kg cm⁻² and were similar for all the observed cultivars ranging from 6.20 of *Corail Pinova* to 6.90 of *Galaxy*. In every case, FF is compatible with the commercial standard and favourable to postharvest operations and storage. Moreover, our data are similar to the research of Harker et al. (2008) that showed a substantial increase in consumer acceptance as firmness increased from 3.7 to 6.3 kg cm⁻².

As expected, Red Delicious clones presented the highest CI value whereas CP was different inside of each clonal group (Table 2). Considering Gala clones, *Gala Annaglo*[®], *Galaxy, Dalitoga* were characterized by the typical red coloration over the entire surface with often indistinct red over-striping. Moreover, the ameliorative clone *Gala Annaglo*[®] presented the highest CI and CP in respect to the other two clones. These results are in accordance with those previously reported by Iglesias et al. for Galaxy (2008). Moreover, the intensity of red colouration was strongly related to the total surface area covered as reported by White & Johnstone (1991).

Among Red Delicious clones, *Scarlet Spur*-Evasni* showed the appearance with the highest CI and CP values. *RoHo* 3615**Evelina*[®] fruit was characterized by very attractive uniform intense red coloured peel. This last was selected as an ameliorative clone of Pinova and confirms this aim with higher values of colour index and cover colour percentage in respect to *Corail Pinova*. The ameliorative clones of each polyclonal group that present more intense fruit coloration and uniformity could have a higher economical value. In fact, today retail groups (GD) and supermarket chains (DO) tend to show some preference for more uniform and more intense coloured fruits. Colour must be considered as a primary trait to select for, since consumers are strongly attracted to well coloured fruits, especially for Gala clones (Iglesias et al., 2008).

TSSC values were, for all cultivars, compatible with commercial standards of fresh fruit, but the highest contents were recorded in *Galaxy*, *Erovan* Early Red One*[®] and *Corail Pinova*, the oldest clones of each group. In every case, all observed clones reached very high values ranging from 13.80 to 16.50 in respect to the standard varietal values (Angelini et al., 2008). Fruit acceptability was positively affected by high TSSC (Harker et al., 2008) The lowest TA content was observed in Gala clones followed by Red Delicious, whereas Pinova clones, as expected, showed the highest values.

In our experiment, TSSC/TA ranging from 2.00 in *RoHo 3615*Evelina*[®] to 4.02 in *Galaxy*. As expected the Gala clones produced the sweetest fruit and Pinova the more acidic fruit. pH does not differ significantly between the varieties.

By the results of the sensory attributes (Table 4) the observed cultivars differed significantly for the descriptors VO, FO, A, S, B, C, CR, SP, J, AF, VF, HF, FRF, and OFF. Sensory profiles are described in Fig. 1.

Descriptors	Galaxy	Gala Annaglò®	Dalitoga	Erovan* Early	Scarlet Spur* -	Corail Pinova	RoHo 3615*
I	2	0	0	Red One®	Evasni®		<i>Evelina</i> [®]
Apple odour	6.6 ^{n.s.}	6.0	6.5	5.8	7.0	5.6	6.0
Vegetal odour	5.5 ^a	4.5 ^b	5.5 ^a	5.1 ^{ab}	4.3 ^b	5.1 ^{ab}	5.5 ^a
Honey odour	4.3 ^{n.s.}	4.1	4.1	4.0	3.6	3.8	4.5
Fruit odour	4.8^{ab}	3.5°	4.4 ^{ab}	5.1ª	4.5 ^b	5.0 ^a	4.7 ^{ab}
Almond odour	3.1 ^{n.s.}	3.3	3.0	3.3	3.0	3.6	3.5
Off odour	2.5 ^{n.s.}	2.4	2.0	2.3	2.1	1.8	2.1
Acid	3.4 ^b	3.3 ^b	6.1 ^a	5.8 ^a	3.3 ^b	5.1ª	5.8 ^a
Sweet	7.3ª	5.8^{ab}	5.2 ^{bc}	5.5 ^b	6.3 ^a	4.6 ^c	5.2 ^{bc}
Bitter	2.2 ^b	2.4 ^b	3.0 ^{ab}	2.7 ^b	2.4 ^b	3.3ª	2.8^{ab}
Consistency	5.4 ^b	4.6 ^c	5.2 ^b	4.3°	7.0 ^a	5.1 ^{bc}	6.4 ^{ab}
Crunchiness	6.1 ^{ab}	4.3°	5.5 ^{bc}	4.7 ^{bc}	6.3 ^{ab}	5.4 ^{bc}	7.5 ^a
Sponginess	5.4 ^b	7.1 ^a	5.8^{ab}	6.4 ^a	5.0 ^b	6.6 ^a	5.5 ^b
Juiciness	6.2 ^b	4.7°	5.2 ^{bc}	6.8 ^{ab}	7.1 ^a	6.2 ^b	7.4 ^a
Apple flavour	6.2 ^{ab}	5.4 ^b	5.3 ^b	5.4 ^b	7.2ª	6.0^{ab}	6.3 ^{ab}
Vegetal flavour	5.1 ^a	4.0 ^b	4.5^{ab}	4.4^{ab}	4.5 ^{ab}	4.6 ^{ab}	4.2 ^b
Honey flavour	3.3 ^b	4.5 ^a	3.2 ^b	3.6 ^b	3.8 ^{ab}	3.6 ^b	4.7 ^a
Fruit flavour	6.1ª	3.6 ^c	4.3 ^{bc}	4.3 ^{bc}	4.5 ^{bc}	5.7 ^{ab}	5.0 ^b
Almond flavour	2.8 ^{n.s.}	2.8	2.6	2.3	2.6	3.6	3.7
Off flavour	2.8^{ab}	3.2ª	2.1 ^b	3.5 ^a	2.2 ^b	1.7°	1.7°

Table 4. Sensory profiles of the 7 observed apple cultivars as evaluated by a trained panel. Mean of two years \pm SD (n = 90)

The values marked with different letters in the same column indicate significant differences ($P \le 0.05$).

In particular, for odour descriptors, vegetal odour ranged from 4.3 for *Scarlet Spur**-*Evasni*[®] to 5.5 of *Galaxy, Dalitoga*, and *RoHo 3615** *Evelina*[®]. The greatest intensity of fruit odour was observed in *Erovan** *Early Red One*[®] (5.1) and *Corail Pinova* (5.0) whereas *Gala Annaglo*[®] (3.5) showed lower intensity. As expected, *RoHo 3615** *Evelina*[®] (5.8) and *Corail Pinova* (5.1) had the highest intensity of acid descriptor: this fact confirms the high value of TA and the low TSSC/TA ratio. These fruit was perceived as less sweet due to the fact that this apple is the ones that presents higher acidity. On the contrary, *Dalitoga* (6.1) showed a high value of acid descriptor whereas chemical-physical data indicated not acid fruit. In this study, °Brix/titratable acidity ratio was the best predictor of consumer response. The sweetest fruits were *Galaxy* (7.3), *Gala Annaglo*[®] (5.8) and *Scarlet Spur**-*Evasni*[®] (6.3), and this confirmed the TSSC/AT ratio. As observed by Harker et al. (2002) there is a good relationships between °Brix/titratable acidity ratio was consumer acceptability of fruit.

Bitterness ranged from 3.3 for *Corail Pinova* to 2.2 for *Galaxy*. The judges expressed a low appreciation in regard to consistency for *Gala Annaglo*[®] (4.6) and *Erovan* Early Red One*[®] (4.3) fruits; on the contrary the highest values were observed in *Scarlet Spur* -Evasni*[®] (7.0) and *RoHo 3615* Evelina*[®] (6.4). The sensory evaluation of fruit consistency was not directly correlated with because analytical evaluation did not consider many parameters such as texture as observed by Harker (2002a). Similar behaviour was observed for crunchiness: *RoHo 3615* Evelina*[®] (7.5) and *Scarlet Spur* -Evasni*[®] (6.3) showed the highest values with the exception of Galaxy (6.1) while *Gala Annaglo*[®] reached the lowest intensity. For the sponginess, *Gala Annaglo*[®], *Corail*

Pinova and *Erovan** *Early Red One*[®] followed by the other three cultivars. On the other hand, *Scarlet Spur** *-Evasni*[®] (7.1) and *RoHo* 3615* *Evelina*[®] (7.4) has the greater intensity of juiciness, whereas *Gala Annaglo*[®] has the lesser intensity. For flavour descriptors, apple flavour was greater in *Scarlet Spur** *-Evasni*[®] (7.2) followed by *RoHo* 3615* *Evelina*[®] (6.3), *Galaxy* (6.2) and *Corail Pinova* (6.0); *Galaxy* (5.1) had the highest value while *Gala Annaglo*[®] (4.0) and *RoHo* 3615* *Evelina*[®] reached the lowest values (4.2); Honey flavour ranged from 4.7 of *RoHo* 3615* *Evelina*[®] and 3.2 of *Dalitoga*; *Galaxy* (6.1) and *Corail Pinova* (5.7) showed the highest fruity flavour values; on the contrary, *Gala Annaglo*[®] reached the lowest value (3.6). Finally, relating to the off flavour, all the values were very low ranging from 3.2 to 1.7.



Figure 1. Spider plot of the observed apple fruits. AO – Apple odour; VO – Vegetal odour; HO – Honey odour; FO – Fruit odour; ALO – Almond odour; OFO – Off odour; A – Acid; S – Sweet; B – Bitter; C – Consistency; CR – Crunchiness; SP – Sponginess; J – Juiciness; AF – Apple flavour; VF – Vegetal flavour; HF – Honey flavour; FRF – Fruity flavour; ALF – Almond flavour; OFF – Off flavour.

The comparison between sensory and chemical attributes showed some interesting relations (Table 5). The instrumental quality measurements for apple cultivars were well correlated with the several sensory attributes. Flesh firmness was positive correlated with off odour (0.6638) and negative correlated with honey odour (-0.6458). Total solid soluble content was positive correlated with sweet (0.8973), apple flavour (0.6637) whereas negative correlated with consistency (-0.8092*) and honey flavour (-0.6349).

TSSC/TA was inverse correlated with vegetal flavour (-0.7643). Inverse correlations were determined between tritatable acidity and apple odour (0.6502), and positive correlation between tritatable acidity and almond odour (0.7697).

Sensory attributes	FF	TSCC	ТА	TSSC/TA
Apple odour	-0.3943	-0.2556	-0.6502*	0.4826
Vegetal odour	0.4049	0.4203	0.1829	0.2833
Honey odour	-0.6458*	0.0535	0.1116	-0.0413
Fruit odour	-0.4456	0.2281	0.5210	0.0873
Almond odour	-0.4833	0.1717	0.7697	-0.7105
Off odour	0.6638*	-0.0589	-0.3723	0.2481
Acid	-0.1291	0.1623	0.5910	-0.2000
Sweet	0.4654	0.8973*	-0.6371	0.5902
Bitter	-0.4410	0.2460	0.5331	-0.2988
Consistency	-0.3372	-0.8092*	-0.2105	0.0637
Crunchiness	-0.1533	-0.5891	0.0595	0.0289
Sponginess	0.0536	0.5014	0.3325	-0.4859
Juiciness	-0.5989	-0.5163	0.4984	-0.2430
Apple flavour	-0.4940	0.6637	-0.1468	0.0463
Vegetal flavour	0.1439	0.4553	-0.3380	-0.7643
Honey flavour	-0.1177	-0.6349*	0.3499	-0.8025
Fruit flavour	-0.0852	0.3014	0.0670	0.3111
Almond flavour	-0.2840	-0.1715	0.4237	-0.4795
Off flavour	0.3778	0.3229	-0.0815	0.0568

Table 5. Coefficients of correlation between flesh firmness (FF), total soluble solids (TSSC), titratable acidity (TA) and sensory attributes in apple fruits

The values marked with * indicate significant differences ($P \le 0.05$).

CONCLUSIONS

The ameliorative clone *Gala Annaglo*[®] is interesting for the fruit size and peel color, Dalitoga for the early ripening and Galaxy for the crunchiness and consistency. All the Gala clones reached very high total solid soluble content confirmed by the panel judgment of the sweetness and acidity descriptors. Referring to the odour and flavour *Galaxy* clone produced a more aromatic fruit with the highest values of fruit odour, apple flavour and fruit flavour. The Red Delicious clone confirmed the larger size and the high colorimetric standard of all red covered fruits; the new clone Scarlet Spur*-Evasni[®] reached an interesting fruit size and peel colour intensity and uniformity, and the best total solid soluble content to total acidity ratio confirmed by the sensory descriptors of acidity and sweetness. Moreover, it reached very high values of crunchiness, consistency and interesting values of apple flavour, honey flavour and fruit flavour. The ameliorative clone *RoHo* 3615**Evelina*[®] was characterized by uniform and intense coloured fruit and a more balanced total solid soluble content to total acidity ratio and good values of crunchiness, consistency, apple flavour, honey flavour and fruit flavour. The combined approach for perceptible quality profiling of apples based on sensory and instrumental techniques permitted to study a correlation between sensory and instrumental data.

Finally, although, all the varieties were cultivated in organic farming, they had reached required commercial parameters. The higher colour index, found in ameliorative clones, may result in a much greater acceptance of the fruits from the consumer generally attracted by more intense shades of red. Sensory results obtained by new clones did not exhibit any losses in the characteristics of the affirmed variety. This presents a possibility to the Sicilian apples, in particular in the organic industry, as these represent quality fruits obtained with sustainable methods.

REFERENCES

- Abbott, J.A., Satner, R.A., Gross, K.C., Vinyard, B.T. & Janick, J. 2004. Consumer evaluation and quality measurement of fresh-cut slices of 'Fuji', 'Golden Delicious' 'GoldRush' and 'Granny Smith' apples. *Post. Biol. Tech.* **33**, 127–140.
- Abbott, J.A. 1994. Firmness Measurement of Freshly Harvested Delicious' Apples by Sensory Methods, Sonic Transmission, Magness-Taylor, and Compression. *Journal of the American Society for Horticultural Science* **119**(3), 510–515.
- Allegra, A., Barone, E., Inglese, P., Todaro, A. & Sortino, G. 2015. Variability of sensory profile and quality characteristics for 'Pesca di Bivona'and 'Pesca di Leonforte'peach (*Prunus persica* Batsch) fresh-cut slices during storage. *Post. Biol. Tech.* **110**, 61–69.
- Angelini, R. 2008. Il melo. Bayer Cropscience Srl, Milano.
- Daillant-Spinnler, B., MacFie, H.J.H., Beyts, P.K. & Hedderley, D. 1996. Relationships between perceived sensory properties and major preference directions of 12 varieties of apples from the southern hemisphere. *Food Qual. Preference* **7**, 113–126.
- Denver, S. & Jensen, J.D. 2014. Consumer preferences for organically and locally produced apples. *Food Quality and Preference* **31**, 129–134.
- Donati, F., Gaiani, A., Guerra, W., Stainer, R., Berra, L., Pellegrino, S. & Sansavini, S. 2006. Comparazione sensoriale e strumentale di mele provenienti da diversi areali italiani. *Rivista di Frutticoltura*, **11**, 63–69.
- Farina, V. & Di Marco, L. 2009. Liste varietali: Melo'. Terra e Vita 49, 36-42.
- Farina, V., Gianguzzi, G. & Mazzaglia, A. 2016. Fruit Quality Traits of Six Ancient Apple (Malus domestica Borkh) Cultivars Grown in the Mediterranean Area. International Journal of Fruit Science 16(3), 275–283.
- Farina, V., Volpe, G., Mazzaglia, A. & Lanza, C.M. 2010. Fruit quality traits of two apricot cultivars. *Acta Hortic.* 862, 593–598.
- Farina, V., Barone, F., Mazzaglia, A. & Lanza, C.M. 2011. Evaluation of fruit quality in loquat using both chemical and sensory analyses'. *Acta Hort*. **887**, 345–349.
- Fellers, P.J. 1991. The relationship between the ratio of degrees Brix to percent acid and sensory flavor in grapefruit juice. *Food Technol.* **75**, 68–75.
- Fillion, L. & Kilcast, D. 2002. Consumer perception of crispness and crunchiness in fruits and vegetables. *Food Quality and Preference* **13**(1), 23–29.
- Francaviglia, D., Farina, V., Avellone, G. & Lo Bianco, R. 2013. Fruit yield and quality responses of apple cvars Gala and Fuji to partial rootzone drying under Mediterranean conditions. *The Journal of Agricultural Science* **151**(4), 556–569.
- Gentile, C., Reig, C., Corona, O., Todaro, A., Mazzaglia, A., Perrone, A., Gianguzzi, G., Agusti, M. & Farina, V. 2016. Pomological traits, sensory profile and nutraceutical properties of nine cultivars of loquat (*Eriobotrya japonica* Lindl.) fruits grown in Mediterranean area. *Plant Foods for Human Nutrition* **71**(3), 330–338.
- Greene, D.W. & Autio, W.R. 1993. Comparison of tree growth, fruit characteristics, and fruit quality of five 'Gala' apple strains. *Fruit varieties journal* (USA).

- Hampson, C.R., Quamme, H.A., Hall, J.W., MacDonald, R.A., King, M. C. & Cliff, M.A. 2000. Sensory evaluation as a selection tool in apple breeding. *Euphytica* **111**(2), 79–90.
- Harker, F.R., Maindonald, J., Murray, S.H., Gunson, F.A., Hallett, I.C. & Walker, S.B. 2002a. Sensory interpretation of instrumental measurements 1: texture of apple fruit. *Post. Biol. Tech.* 24(3), 225–239.
- Harker, F.R., Marsh, K.B., Young, H., Murray, S.H., Gunson, F.A. & Walker, S.B. 2002b. Sensory interpretation of instrumental measurements 2: sweet and acid taste of apple fruit. *Post. Biol. Tech.* 24(3), 241–250.
- Harker, F.R., Kupferman, E.M., Marin, A.B., Gunson, F.A. & Triggs, C.M. 2008. Eating quality standards for apples based on consumer preferences. *Post. Biol. Tech.* **50**(1), 70–78.
- Hoehn, E., Gasser, F., Guggenbühl, B. & Künsch, U. 2003. Efficacy of instrumental measurements or determination of minimum requirements of firmness, soluble solids and acidity of several apple varieties in comparison to consumer expectations. *Post. Biol. Tech.* 27, 27–37.
- Iglesias, I., Echeverria, G. & Soria, Y. 2008. Differences in fruit colour development, anthocyanin content, fruit quality and consumer acceptability of eight 'Gala'apple strains. *Scientia Horticulturae* **119**(1), 32–40.
- Kappel, R., Dver, M. & Bouthillier, M. 1992. Sensory evaluation of Gala and Jonagold strains. *Fruit Varieties Journal* **461**, 37–43.
- Karlsen, A.M., Aaby, K., Sivertsen, H., Baardseth, P. & Ellekjñr, R.M. 1999. Instrumental and sensory analysis of fresh Norwegian and imported apples. *Food Quality and Preference* 10, 305–314.
- Kellerhals, M., Patocchi, A., Frey, J., Duffy, B. & Silvestri, G. 2008. Qualità e sostenibilità nei programmi svizzeri di miglioramento genetico. *Frutticoltura* **11**, 22–29.
- Liguori, G., Farina, V., Sortino, G., Mazzaglia, A. & Inglese, P. 2014. Effects of 1-methylcyclopropene on postharvest quality of white–and yellow–flesh loquat (*Eriobotrya japonica* Lindl.) fruit. *Fruits*, **69**(5), 363–370.
- Lo Bianco, R. & Farina, V. 2012. Fruit quality of Sicilian, commercially affirmed, and newly selected apple varieties: Potential resources for genetic improvement and specialty markets in apples. *Nutrition, Consumption and Health Novapublischer*, 193–203.
- Mazzaglia, A., Lanza, C.M., Farina, V. & Barone, F. 2010. Evaluation of fruit quality in loquat using both chemical and sensory analyses. *Acta Hort.* **887**, 345–349.
- Mehinagic, E., Royer, G., Symoneaux, R., Bertrand, D. & Jourjon, F. 2004. Prediction of the sensory quality of apples by physical measurements. *Post. Biol. Tech.* **34**(3), 257–269.
- Mitchell, F.G., Mayer, G. & Biasi, W. 1991. Effect of harvest maturity on storage performance of 'Hayward' kiwifruit. *Acta Hortic*. **297**, 617–625.
- Nicosia, F. 1735. Il podere fruttifero e dilettevole. (The fruitful and delightful farm). Felicella Publisher, Palermo, Italy.
- Peirs, A., Scheerlinck, N., Perez, A.B., Jancsók, P. & Nicolaï, B.M. 2002. Uncertainty analysis and modelling of the starch index during apple fruit maturation. *Post. Biol. Tech.* **26**(2), 199–207.
- Røen, D., Hansen, S. Måige, F. & Redalen, G. 1996. Quality evaluation of apple cultivars. Norwegian J. Agric Sci. 10, 281–288.
- Ross, C.F. 2009. Sensory science at the human-machine interface. *Trends in food science & technology* **20**(2), 63–72.
- Sansavini, S., Tartarini, S., Grandi, M., Leis, M., Martinelli, A., Faedi, W., Bergamaschi, M., Baruzzi, G., Pellegrino, S., Berra, L., Magnago, P.L., Salvi, S., Velasco, R., Guerra, W. & Holler, I. 2005. Nuove mele per il futuro: a confronto i programmi di selezione in corso in Italia. *Frutticoltura* 4, 24–42.
- Skendrović Babojelić, M., Ivančić, K., Družić, J., Kovač, A. & Voća, S. 2007. Chemical and sensory characteristics of three apple cultivars (*Malus x domestica Borkh.*). Agriculturae Conspectus Scientificus (ACS) 72(4), 317–322.
- Sortino, G., Ingrassia, M., Allegra, A. & Inglese, P. 2015. Sensory evaluation and suitability for fresh–cut produce of white peach [*Prunus persica* (L.) Batsch] 'Settembrina di Bivona'. *Acta Hortic.* **1084**, 787–790.
- Stebbins, R.L. 1992. New apple varieties with greater consumer appeal. *Compact Fruit Tree* **25**, 76–83.
- Talluto, G., Farina, V., Volpe, G. & Lo Bianco, R. 2008. Effects of partial rootzone drying and rootstock vigour on growth and fruit quality of Pink Lady' apple trees in Mediterranean environments. *Crop and Pasture Science* **59**(9), 785–794.
- UNI 10957. 2013. Sensory analysis Method for Establishing a Sensory Profile in Foodstuffs and Beverage. Ente Nazionale Italiano di Unificazione, Milano.
- Vangdal, E. 1985. Quality criteria for fruit for fresh consumption. Acta Agric. Scand. 35, 41-47.
- White, A.G. & Johnstone, A. 1991. Measurement of fruit surface colour in 'Gala' apple (*Malus pumila* Mill.) and twenty of its sports by image analysis. N. Z. J. *Crop Hortic. Sci.* **19**, 221–223.

Qualitative classification of mulchers

R. Hnilica^{1,*}, M. Kotus^{2,*}, M. Jankovský³, M. Hnilicová⁴ and M. Dado¹

¹Department of Manufacturing Technology and Quality Management, Faculty of Environmental and Manufacturing Technology, Technical University in Zvolen, Študentská 26, SK960 53 Zvolen, Slovak Republic

²Department of Quality and Engineering Technologies, Faculty of Engineering, Slovak University of Agriculture, Tr.A. Hlinku 2, SK949 76 Nitra, Slovak Republic

³Department of Forestry Technologies and Construction, Faculty of Forestry and Wood Sciences, Czech University of Life Sciences Prague, Kamýcká 1176, CZ165 21 Prague 6 – Suchdol, Czech Republic

⁴Department of Forest Harvesting, Logistics and Ameliorations, Faculty of Forestry, Technical University in Zvolen, T.G. Masaryka 24, SK960 53 Zvolen, Slovak Republic *Correspondence: hnilica@tuzvo.sk; martin.kotus@uniag.sk

Abstract. Mulchers are helpful in forest establishment and tending. Numerous mulchers are available, so buyers can become disoriented when choosing one. This paper was aimed at creating a classification of mulchers based on the evaluation of the most important parameters: weight, required engine performance, and mulching diameter. Through ANOVA, and regression and correlation analyses of our database, we created six machine classes, devised their upper limits, and assigned mulchers to the classes. Class K1 (weight up to 1,300 kilograms; performance up to 75 kilowatts; mulching diameter up to 22 centimetres) was the most popular one with 88 mulchers. It was followed by class K2 (1,800 kilograms; 100 kilowatts; 27 centimetres) with 61 mulchers, class K4 (3,200 kilograms; 175 kilowatts; 41 centimetres) with 44 mulchers, class K3 (2,300 kilograms; 125 kilowatts; 31 centimetres) with 34 mulchers, class K5 (4,100 kilograms; 225 kilowatts; 51 centimetres) with 18 mulchers, and class K6 (no upper limit) with nine mulchers.

Key words: mulchers, mulching diameter, engine performance, weight, classification.

INTRODUCTION

Machinery producers have broad product ranges to satisfy the specific needs of their customers. They use the latest scientific knowledge in design, technology, materials and other fields of research to keep up with the competition. However, they cannot meet the needs of every single potential client, as this could theoretically cause the production of an almost infinite number of machine types, thus significantly increasing production costs. Sloboda et al. (2008) and Majdan et al. (2012) described the process of selecting machines suitable for various applications. They state that one of the most important factors in product innovation and production economics improvement is the optimisation of the product range, reflected in a finite number of machine classes. This enables

producers to apply unification in design, contributes to cost effectiveness, and increases customer satisfaction. Producers need to know, which machines (or machine classes) are the most marketable to be able to focus their resources on effectively.

Bukoveczky et al. (2007) and Štollman & Slugeň (2009) focused on the classification of forestry machines. They devised their classification systems for different kinds of machines however, and their classifications are not fully applicable to forestry mulchers. They approached the classification of forestry machines and mechanisms only through evaluating two variables (performance and weight). They did not consider the joint effects of technical (e.g. weight of the machine), and operational (e.g. required engine performance of the machine, diameter of the processed growth, etc.) parameters. Furthermore, they designed their classification system for machinery used in forest harvesting. In our article, we have tried to consider both the technical and operational parameters simultaneously, because we believe that dividing machines in this manner provides valuable information for the consumers and the producers.

Rao (1992) described the possibilities of using mathematical data processing in creating models, such as classifications. Their work gives one valuable information on what statistical analyses to use. Forestry mulchers and their most important characteristics came into the focus of Eisenbarth (2000), who determined the most influential parameters for the quality of their work. He evaluated two mulchers during the maintenance and construction of forest roads. Based on measurements from 145 newly constructed roads he determined that the performance, costs and technique influence the quality of the work of the mulcher the most. Zemánek et al. (2004) evaluated the innovation of machines based on their technical and economical parameters.

Čedík et al. (2016) and Kumhála et al. (2016) define of mulching is among energy intensive crop harvesting operations. It is therefore interesting to deal with mulching energy demands in more details. The energy intensity of mulching or shredding of plant material is dependent on the type of processed crop, parameters of the cut (mass performance, cutting speed etc.) and shape and condition of the cutting tool (Syrový et al., 2008; Hosseini & Shamsi, 2012; Kronbergs et al., 2013; Pecenka & Hoffmann, 2015).

Mulchers are multipurpose machines. The wide range of their shapes and sizes documents this fact. Despite the variety of the machines, no classification of mulchers was found when the literature survey for this paper was carried out. This article is aimed at creating a classification of mulchers with mechanical drives according to their main technical and operational parameters – required performance of the base machine, the diameter of the processed growths, and the weight of the mulcher.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The proposed classification of mulchers with mechanical drives is based on a method described by Bukoveczky et al. (2007). The method was modified to meet the needs of this study. To elaborate the classification of mulchers, a comprehensive database of mulchers with mechanical drives was created, statistical analyses were carried out, and the criteria for dividing mulchers into classes were devised.

The comprehensive database (statistical sample) of mulchers with mechanical drives produced globally was created according to the method described by Hnilica et al. (2012). Each database entry contained information on the brand, mulcher designation, weight, required performance of the base machine (furthermore: required performance), power torque output of the mulcher, and the maximal diameter of processed growth (furthermore: mulching diameter).

The analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used to prove whether the required performance had a significant influence on the weight and mulching diameter. The relationship between the required performance and weight, and between the required performance and mulching diameter was studied further through a regression and correlation analysis. Individual mulchers were divided into groups and categories through a frequency analysis, i.e. the detection and characterization of the distribution of the crushers' abundance in terms of performance, weight and average growth.

An orthogonal projection of the individual database entries (mulchers) to a regression line was created. This lead to the creation of 10 orthogonal groups (I to X). The mulchers were divided into orthogonal groups according to the following criteria: (i) weight of the mulcher; (ii) mulching diameter; (iii) required performance, as provided by the producers of the individual mulchers.

The producers did not have a consistent method of stating the required performance of the mulchers they produce. Mulcher producers stated the required performance in four different ways. If producers provided the upper and lower performance limits, their mean was calculated and then the mulcher was assigned to the corresponding orthogonal group. If the producers provided the required performance as one value, this value was used to assign the mulcher to the corresponding group. If the producers provided the minimal required performance, the number was multiplied by a coefficient of 1.2 and then the mulcher was assigned to the corresponding group. If the producers provided the maximal required performance, the number was multiplied by a coefficient of 0.8 and then used to assign the machine to the corresponding group.

The frequency p1 to p10 was determined in every orthogonal group and a frequency diagram was constructed. The length of the class intervals for the required performance (Scheer & Sedmák, 2010) was set, and the orthogonal groups were divided into classes K1 to Kn. Each class consisted of three groups maximally, and contained as many mulchers as possible.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

A database containing 254 mulchers from 17 different producers was created. Table 1 shows a sample of the database. The complete database is available from the authors upon request.

The data from the database was divided according to the relationship between the weight and the required performance and the relationship between the mulching diameter and the required performance. ANOVA proved a statistically significant effect upon the required performance on the weight (F: 1,211.67; p: < 0,001). The regression and correlation analysis showed a strong correlation between the required performance and the weight (R: 0.91; R2: 0.83; standard deviation – SD: 0.44; p: < 0.001). A ten kilowatt increase in the required performance resulted in a 190 kg (95% confidence interval – CI: 180–200 kg) increase in weight. The variability of the required performance explained

83% of the variability in weight. Fig. 1, a shows the graphic depiction of the relationship. It also shows that most mulchers in the database were in the 50 to 150 kW required performance range and weighed 500 to 2,200 kg.

Brand	Mulcher designation	Weight (kg)	Required performance (kW)	PTO (rpm)	Grinding diameter (cm)
FAE	UML/SS 150	970	45-82	540/1,000	20
FERRI	MC 180	545	41–52	540	6
AHWI	M700	4,350	185-300	1,000	30
SERRAT	FX3 T-1200	580	32–44	540	8
MERI	MJS-2.0 DT	1,610	82-135	1,000	25
FAE	UMH 175	2,910	97–112	1,000	40
SERRAT	FX5 T-2000	2,470	110-150	1,000	20
VENTURA	TFVJ 130	625	<i>min</i> 30	540	18
TEAGLE	EKR/S250	645	45-60	540/1,000	3
OSMA	TLPF 220	1,290	89–104	1,000	25
FAE	SSH 225	4,581	164–261	1,000	69
FECON	BH200	2,449	104-336	1,000	50
SEPPI M_	FORST M	4,900	125	1,000	30
RYETEC	TRB 180	1,220	60-82	1,000	15
BUGNOT	BFO 1800	2,560	<i>max</i> 186	1,000	50

Table 1. A Sample from the Comprehensive Database of Mulchers with Mechanical Drives

PTO - power torque output; kg - kilograms; kW - kilowatt; rpm - revolutions per minute; cm - centimeter.

ANOVA proved that the required performance significantly affected the mulching diameter too (F: 384.62; p: < 0.001). The correlation between the mulching diameter and the performance proved to be strong as well (R: 0.78; R2: 0.60; SD: 8.05; p: < 0.001). A ten kilowatt increase in the required performance resulted in a 1.95 cm (95% CI 1.75–2.14 cm) increase in the mulching diameter. The variability in the required performance explained 60% of the variability in the mulching diameter. Fig. 1, b shows the graphical depiction of the relationship and that less than 50% of the mulchers can process growths thicker than 35 cm.



Figure 1. Relationship between the weight of the mulchers and their required performance (a) and the mulching diameter of the mulchers and their required performance (b); dashed lines denote the individual classes.

The mulchers were assigned into orthogonal groups based on their parameters and a frequency diagram of the mulchers in individual groups was constructed (Fig. 2, a). The orthogonal groups were divided into six classes K1 to K6. Class K1 contained groups I and II, K2 contained group III, K3 contained group IV, K4 contained groups V and VI, K5 contained groups VII and VIII, and K6 contained groups IX and X.



Figure 2. Frequency diagrams of the mulchers assigned to the individual orthogonal groups (a) and classes (b).

The class upper limits for weight, required performance, and mulching diameter were determined from the corresponding regression lines (Fig. 1). Table 2 shows the characteristics of each class. Fig. 2, b shows the population of each class. Classes K1 to K4 are the most relevant for producers. Mulchers in the K1 class are the most frequently used in practice. Classes K5 and K6 contain high performance mulchers with lower production quantities. Mulchers included in these classes are produced almost exclusively on demand and are optimised for the specific needs of the individual customers.

Table 2. Specification	of lower and upper	class limits for r	equired engine p	performance,	weight,
and mulching diameter	of mulchers with r	nechanical drive	s		

-						
Parameter	K_1^*	K_2^*	K_3^*	${ m K_4}^*$	${ m K_5}^*$	K_6^*
Engine performance	0–75	76–100	101–25	126–175	176-225	over 225
(kW ^a)						
Weight	0-1,300	1,400-1,800	1,900-2,300	2,400-3,200	3,300-4,100	over
(kg ^b)						4,100
Mulching diameter	0–22	23–27	28-31	32–41	42–51	over 51
(cm ^c)						

^{*}K_i – class designation; ^akW – kilowatt; ^bkg – kilogram; ^ccm – centimeter.

Classifications of machinery based on more than two parameters are common in practice. Eisenbarth (2000) stated that performance, costs, and technique influence the quality of terrain preparation the most. This information validates the parameters we chose for the proposed classification – mulcher performance (defined by the mulching diameter) and weight (the quality and quantity of material used throughout the machine production affects its price). Zemánek et al. (2004) evaluated the innovation of machines

based on their technical and economical parameters. They also considered the technological process when selecting appropriate machines. Incorporating economic parameters of mulchers into the classification is problematic, because the price is not a fixed value and depends on the time of the purchase and the accessories of the mulchers. Operational economic parameters of mulchers, such as variable costs, also change with the conditions in which the mulchers operate (e.g. terrain, base machine, processed material, natural conditions in which the mulchers are used, etc.).

We shall further verify the proposed classification of mulchers by including new types of mulchers and expanding the database. We shall remain focused on the area of machines used in forest establishment and tending.

CONCLUSIONS

This classification reflects the needs of forestry in practice. It can serve as a lead for machine producers when they optimise their product range. Meeting the market demand with minimum product types is especially important for the economics of machine production and the unification of machine parts. After assigning mulchers into classes, one can see the popularity of each class. This is beneficial to the producers of mulchers, as they will have valuable information about the state of the market and their competitors. This categorization reflects customer specifications (forestry) after crushers these dimensional types and can be for machine producers support in determining the of optimal construction crushers series. Meet market demand with the minimum number of types is especially important for the producer in economic terms and in view of unification the construction. They can reach an informed decision on what types of mulchers to produce. The proposed classification can also improve the decision-making process of consumers. They will simultaneously acquire information on which mulcher they can mount on the base machines they already own and whether it is going to be sufficiently powerful for their intended purposes.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. This paper was elaborated as a part of the scientific grant project APVV-0145-10 'Utilization and development of adapters for mechanization of works on forest establishment and timber stand improvement' and scientific grant project VEGA 1/0531/15 'Increasing the life of tools and components of the mechanisms used in forestry technology'.

REFERENCES

- Bukoveczky, J., Gulan, L., Zajacová, Ľ. & Schmidtová, C. 2007. Určenie veľkostného radu skupiny mobilných pracovných strojov (Determination of size range of mobile machines).
 In: Zborník MVK Mobilné energetické prostriedky Hydraulika Životné prostredie Ergonómia mobilných strojov, FEVT, Zvolen (2007).
- Čedík, J., Pexa, M., Chyba, J., Vondrášek, Z. & Pražan, R. 2016. Influence of blade shape on mulcher blade air resistance. In: *Agronomy Research* 14(2), 337–344.
- Eisenbarth, E. 2000. Mulchgerate im Praxisvergleich (A comparison of mulching machines). AFZ/Der Wald **55**, 518–522.
- Gitlow, H. 1989. *Tools and Methods for the Improvement of Quality*. Richard D. Irwin, INC., Homewood, Illinois, 603 pp.

- Hnilica, R., Mesingerová, V., Hnilicová, M. & Stanovský, M. 2012. Drviče nežiadúcich nárastov s mechanickým prenosom energie (Mulchers of undesirable advance growth with mechanical transmission of energy). In: Les. Pr. 92, 152–158.
- Hosseini, S.S. & Shamsi, M. 2012. Performance optimization of a rotary mower using Taguchi method. In: *Agronomy Research* **10**(1), 49–54.
- Kronbergs, A., Kronbergs, E. & Repsa, E. 2013. Evaluation of reed canary grass shredding and compacting properties. In: *Agronomy research* **11**(1), 61–66.
- Kumhála, F., Chyba, J., Pexa, M. & Čedík, J. 2016. Measurement of mulcher power input in relation to yield. In: *Agronomy Research* **14**(4), 1380–1385.
- Majdan, R., Tkáč, Z., Abrahám, R. & Kosiba, J. 2012. Teória a konštrukcia traktorov (Theory and construction of tractors) Slovak University of Agriculture in Nitra, Nitra Slovakia, 100 pp.
- Pecenka, R. & Hoffmann, T. 2015. Harvest technology for short rotation coppices and costs of harvest, transport and storage. In: *Agronomy Research* **13**(2), 361–371.
- Rao, S. 1992. Reliability-Based Design. McGraw Hill, New York, 569 pp.
- Scheer, Ľ. & Sedmák, R. 2007. *Biometria* (Biometry). Technická univerzita vo Zvolene, Zvolen, Slovakia, 333 pp.
- Sloboda, A., Ferencey, V., Hlavňa, V., Tkáč, Z., Spišák, E., Piľa, J., Sloboda, A., Rojko, E., Močkoř, R., Isteník, R., Labuda, R., Sojčák, D., Žikla, A., Jablonický, J. & Abrahám, R. 2008. Konštrukcia kolesových a pásových vozidiel: teória, konštrukcia, riziká. (The design of wheeled and crawler-type vehicles). Vienala, Košice, 547 pp.
- Syrový, O., Bauer, F., Gerndtová, I., Holubová, V., Hůla, J., Kovaříček, P., Krouhlík, M., Kumhála, F., Kvíz, Z., Mašek, J., Pastorek, Z., Podpěra, V., Rybka, A., Sedlák, P., Skalický, J. & Šmerda, T. 2008. Energy savings in crop production technologies. In: *Research Institute of Agricultural Engineering*, p.r.i., Prague, 101 pp.
- Štollmann, V. & Slugeň, J. 2009. Návrh novej kategorizácie harvesterov na základe analýzy hmotnostných a výkonových parametrov (A proposal of new classification of harvesters based on weight and performance parameters). In: Acta Facult. For. 51, 101–109.
- Zemánek, P., Abrham, Z. & Burg, P. 2004. Economic effectiveness of mulching machines operations. In: *Hortic. Sci.* **31**, 76–80.

Carbon content of below–ground biomass of young Scots pines in Latvia

Ā. Jansons, A. Bārdulis, L. Ķēniņa^{*}, D. Lazdiņa, E. Džeriņš and R. Kāpostiņš

Latvia State Forest Research Institute 'Silava', Rigas street 111, LV-2169, Salaspils, Latvia

*Correspondence: laura.kenina@silava.lv

Abstract. Forest ecosystems play crucial role in global carbon cycling, therefore, increasing afforestation of agricultural land in Europe has been recognized as important contribution of carbon sequestration. In carbon reporting systems, root carbon content (CC) default value has been set to 50%. The study aimed to estimate CC in below-ground biomass and in relation to tree age in young Scots pine stands on forest and former agricultural land. The below-ground CC of young (8 to 40 years) managed Scots pine (Pinus sylvestris L.) stands growing on nutrient poor mineral soils in Latvia was carried out. In total 62 sample trees (43 in forest land, 19 in former agricultural land) were randomly selected for destructive sampling to estimate the CC within below-ground biomass. Below-ground biomass weighted mean CC was $49.7 \pm 0.4\%$, being slightly lower than the default CC value used to calculate carbon budgets. Root fractions stump, small roots (diameter 2–20 mm), coarse roots (diameter > 20 mm)) differed (p < 0.001) in their CC. Stumps (50.6 \pm 0.6%) had highest (p < 0.001) CC in the below–ground biomass, followed by coarse $(49.5 \pm 0.4\%)$ and small $(49.1 \pm 0.4\%)$ roots, which did not differ from each other in their CC. Results demonstrated age-dependent increase of CC (p < 0.001) from $48.2 \pm 0.3\%$ to $51.7 \pm 0.5\%$, indicating overestimation of the default value during the first two decades, but underestimation for older trees (24 to 40 years).

Key words: root biomass, coarse roots, stump, abandoned agricultural land.

INTRODUCTION

Forest ecosystems contain the majority of the carbon (C) pool on the Earth and play crucial role in global C cycling both as C sink and source (Dixon et al., 1994; Uri et al., 2012). Increasing afforestation of former agricultural land in Europe also has been seen as important contribution for C sequestration in future (Paul et al., 2002; Vesterdal et al., 2002). Both above- and below-ground biomass is an essential C pool of forest ecosystems (Helmisaari et al., 2002; Karsenty et al., 2003; Tang et al., 2015), however, the uncertainties in below-ground biomass C estimation remains (Varik et al., 2013; Addo–Danso et al., 2016). The importance of below-ground C pool inclusion in total C estimation is recognised thought the Kyoto protocol and Paris Agreement under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCC) (Petersson et al., 2012; Merilä et al., 2014). In accordance to both international agreements, member states are required to monitor, report, and reduce greenhouse gas

(GHG) emissions (Frederici et al., 2008) to achieve ambitious climate goals worldwide (Rogelj et al., 2016).

In national and international GHG reporting systems for C stock estimates, the mean carbon content (CC) of tree roots is set 50% of the dry biomass (Lamlom & Savidge, 2003; Martin & Thomas, 2011). This default value is widely used for CC calculations in different forest zones (Saatchi et al., 2011) and in various forest management systems as managed forests, plantations and agro–forestry. However, this approach can lead to an accounting error of approximately 5% (Martin & Thomas, 2011). Partly due to methodological challenges (Finér et al., 2011), the accurate C estimation in forest below–ground biomass and its potential to mitigate global climate change in Europe are not always clearly defined (Addo-Danso et al., 2016; Sochacki et al., 2017). Efforts reducing uncertainty in the below-ground biomass studies on GHG attraction and C turnover cycle in the forest ecosystem recently have grown (Liski et al., 2003; Thomas & Martin, 2012; Sochacki et al., 2017).

Forest sector has high importance in Baltic States. Nearly half of the territory of Baltic States are covered by forests (Eurostat, 2016). According to the Latvian State Forest Service, forests cover 52% of the total land area. The forest area has almost doubled from 1935 till 2015, mostly due overgrowth of agricultural land (Nikodemus et al., 2005). Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris* L.) is the most common and economically important in Latvia, occupying 34% of the total forest area, of which nearly half are located on dry mineral soils (Baumanis et al., 2014). Despite the intensive forest management practices in region, studies of C accumulation in tree root biomass and their role in C budgets of forests in this region have been scarce.

Carbon sequestration and amount of root biomass in forest are dependent on tree species, site types, soil properties, environmental factors and forest management practices (Haynes & Gower, 1995; Gill & Jackson, 2000; Pregitzer et al., 2000; Brassard et al., 2011). Moreover, previous studies suggest that CC in below–ground biomass has been strongly influenced by the stand age (Peichl et al., 2006; Jain et al., 2010; Uri et al., 2012; Bijak et al., 2013). With the increase of forest harvesting in Europe for the substitution of fossil fuels in energy production (Levers et al., 2014; Merilä et al., 2014), due to slow decomposition and life–cycle features, roots and stump may play essential role for long term C input in soil (Bardgett et al., 2014; Kaarakka et al., 2016). Therefore, due to changes in forest age–structure, it is crucial to understand the contribution of young tree root biomass growth to C fluxes in forest and woodland (Pajtík et al., 2008; Finér et al., 2011; Fonseca et al., 2011).

The aim of this study was to estimate CC in below–ground biomass and in relation to tree age in young Scots pine stands on forest and former agricultural land (FAL).

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Site characteristics

The study was carried out in young Scots pine stands in Latvia (Table 1). Latvia is located in the north-western edge of the East European Plain within hemiboreal forest zone with mixed broad-leaved and coniferous forests (Ahti et al., 1968; Hytteborn, 2005). The climate of Latvia is moderate. According to data from the Latvia Environment, Geology and Meteorology Agency, mean annual temperature is around 6 °C. January is the coldest month with mean temperature -5.3 °C, but warmest month

is July when mean temperature is 17.2 °C. The mean annual precipitation is 645 mm, though half of annual precipitation is recorded during summer period May-September.

Land type	Stand location	Ν	Stand age	Tree height (m)	dbh (cm)	Tree below- ground dry- mass (kg)	Basal area $(m^2 ha^{-1})$	Stand density (trees ha ⁻¹)
	56°50 N	5	8	2.7	2.4	0.7	2.3	3,600
	24°38 E							
	56°50 N	7	8	2.4	2.2	1.0	4.6	8,800
	24°38 E							
	56°34 N	3	12	4.0	6.6	7.5	7.3	2,145
	25°01 E							
	56°24 N	6	13	4.6	5.2	4.1	4.8	2,215
	25°01 E							
	56°51 N	6	14	4.8	5.3	4.8	7.2	3,200
	24°35 E							
	56°41 N	10	24	10.0	11.0	17.4	13.2	1,385
	24°27 E							
	56°43 N	3	40	17.7	18.8	38.9	18.0	583
	24°34 E							
	56°43 N	3	40	17.1	18.6	41.6	16.2	570
	24°34 E							
	56°34 N	5	12	7.7	11.2	14.7	21.1	2,145
	24°08 E							
	56°32 N	5	14	8.2	10.3	21.8	24.3	2,925
	24°04 E							
	56°41 N	3	38	17.3	14.4	19.6	28.9	1,680
	26°01 E							
	56°41 N	6	38	17.0	14.4	19.3	18.6	1,260
	26°09 E							

Table 1. Characteristics of Scots pine experimental stands

FAL - former agricultural land; N - number of sampled trees; dbh - tree diameter at breast height.

All sampled stands were on dry sandy nutrient poor mineral soils, representing typical Scots pine forest growth conditions in Latvia. The study material was collected in 8 Scots pine stands on forest land and 4 stands on FAL at the age of 8 to 40 years. Except one naturally regenerated 8 years old Scots pine stand, all studied stands was planted after soil preparation with 2 years–old bare–rooted or containerised seedlings.

One circular sample plot was established in each stand: in stands younger than 15 years the area of sample plot was 100 m² (R = 5.64 m), in older – 500 m² (R = 12.62 m). In each plot tree diameter at breast height (dbh) (\pm 0.1 cm), tree height (h) (\pm 0.1 m) and age was measured.

Sampling

In total 62 sample trees (43 in forest land, 19 in FAL) were randomly selected for destructive sampling of the root biomass to estimate the CC allocation in root fractions (Table 1). The sample trees, 3–10 trees per plot, were selected based on quality criteria (health, vitality, single tree top) from different size classes. Samples were collected during the vegetation period from June to August. The dbh and h of sample trees ranged

from 1.2 to 26.5 cm and 1.9 to 20.8 m, respectively on forest land. In FAL at age of 12 to 38 years the dbh and h corresponding figures were 3.7 to 26.0 cm and 5.9 to 20.8 m (Fig. 1).



Figure 1. Tree diameter at breast height and height of the sample trees.

For CC analysis, the sample tree root biomass was divided into fractions: small roots (diameter 2-20 mm), coarse roots (diameter > 20 mm) (Fujii & Kasuya, 2008; Finér et al., 2011) and stump. Stump biomass included both the above–ground (5–8 cm above the root collar) and below–ground monolithic part.

The stumps and roots were excavated and washed using high pressure water jet. The entire root system was weighted ($\pm 0.02 \text{ kg}$), divided into fractions and each root fraction was weighted ($\pm 0.02 \text{ kg}$). CC analysis were performed for small roots, coarse roots and stump samples. For 16 sample trees (12 trees at age of 8 years and 4 trees at the age of 14 years) coarse roots were not detected, suggesting that coarse roots are developed later. All root components were dried to constant mass at 105 °C temperature and weighted. The mean total below-ground biomass of the sampled trees varied between 0.1 and 155.3 kg with an average of 17.1 kg on forest land. The mean total below-ground biomass of the sampled from 1.3 to 104.2 kg. For CC analysis of individual tree, small roots and coarse roots were divided on 3 diameter classes. In each diameter class, from randomly selected roots on average 2 cm long cuts of boths ends and centre of the root were collected in one homoginised sample (150–200 g) for each root fraction. Whole stump (if it was less than 200 g) or two 2 cm samples from the radial cut zone were obtained. Air–dried samples were milled and 0.25–0.50 g samples for carbon determination were taken.

Data analysis

Carbon content was analysed with an LECO CR-12 Carbon analyser set at 900 $^{\circ}$ C and the CC was assessed directly by measurement of the CO₂ using infrared radiation (LECO Corporation, 1987). The instrument was calibrated using calibration substance – carbon powder containing 64.8% C and an empty test without a sample was

performed. The mean CC of sample tree below-ground biomass was calculated as weighted average of total CC.

All statistical analyses were performed using R v.3.3.1 statistical environment (R Core Team, 2016). Analysis of covariance ANCOVA was used for estimating the effect of the land type and different root fractions on the root CC. Stand age was added as a numeric covariate in analyses (Peichl & Arain, 2006; Seedre et al., 2015). The Turkey Honest Significant difference (HSD) test was employed to perform multiple post hoc comparisons between CC for different root fractions.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Below–ground biomass CC was compared in each root fraction among and within forest land and FAL (Fig. 2). Mean CC of below–ground parts of young Scots pine trees was $49.7 \pm 0.4\%$. In forest land and FAL the mean below–ground CC was $49.4 \pm 0.4\%$ and $50.4 \pm 0.7\%$, respectively. The observed mean root CC of young Scots pine showed slight differences (0.3%) from generally accepted CC of 50%, as shown for other conifers (Ritson & Sochacki 2003, Thomas & Martin, 2012). Such differences have been related to ecological factors (e.g. stand density, tree dimensions, forest type) effecting the assimilation of C as well as sampling methodology of studies (Vucetich et al., 2000; Lamlom & Savidge, 2003; Jain et al., 2010, Thomas & Martin, 2012).



Figure 2. Carbon content in different root fractions in afforested former agricultural land and forest land. Total is carbon content of weighted means based on the weights of different components (stumps, small roots, coarse roots). Line shows the median of dataset, box represents 1st and 3rd quartile, whiskers mark range (not exceeding 150% of interquartile distance) and circles indicate outliers of the datasets.

The observed difference in the mean CC between land types was non–significant (p > 0.05) (Table 2), however, higher variations of CC at the individual tree level were observed in FAL (Fig. 2) likely due to physical and biological features, such as content of lignin, different age and composition of root fraction (Lamlom & Savidge, 2003; Peichl & Arain, 2006; Bennett et al., 2014; Seedre et al., 2015).

Model Anova	a (Type II test)				
	Variable	Sum of	Degree of	E voluo	n voluo
	Variable	Square	freedom	1 [°] value	<i>p</i> -value
	Root fraction	93.91	2	45.389	< 0.001
	Land type	1.85	1	1.789	0.183
	Age	269.55	1	260.549	< 0.001
]	$R^2 = 0.69$ (Adjust	$ed R^2 = 0.6$	8)
Multiple Con	nparisons of Means of Tukey H	ISD Test			
	Root fraction	Difference	Standard Error	<i>t</i> -value	<i>p</i> -value
	Coarse roots – Stump	-1.51	0.20	-7.566	< 0.001
	Small roots – Stump	-1.57	0.18	-8.608	< 0.001
	Small roots – Coarse roots	-0.06	0.20	-0.302	0.951

Table 2. The effect of root component and growing conditions on CC in roots according to the results of ANCOVA; the age of the stand have been added as covariate in analysis

Root fraction differed in their CC (Table 2). The CC were estimated to be $49.5 \pm 0.4\%$ and $49.1 \pm 0.4\%$ in the coarse roots and small roots, but there were not statistically significant (p > 0.05) difference observed between both root fractions. The CC of both root fractions is also comparable to earlier study (cf. Janssens et al., 1999; Bert & Danjon, 2006). Stumps had significantly (p < 0.001) hig her CC ($50.6 \pm 0.6\%$), that might be explained by the differences in length of the life cycle of different root fractions (Palviainen et al., 2010; Uri et al., 2012), hence lignification of tissues (Bert & Danjon, 2006).

At the age from 8 to 40 years, mean below–ground biomass CC increased significantly (p < 0.001) from $48.2 \pm 0.3\%$ to $51.7 \pm 0.5\%$, approving our hypothesis that CC is age dependent, as it has been previously observed for other *Pinus* species by Ritson & Sochacki (2003), Peichl & Arain (2006,) Jain et al. (2010). Steeper increase of mean below–ground CC was observed for younger trees, reaching $50.6 \pm 0.3\%$ at the age of 24 years (Fig. 3).



Figure 3. Effect of stand age on the total root CC on forest land and former agricultural land.

The age-dependent increase of root CC followed logarithmic curve (Fig. 3), indicating overestimation of the default value during the first two decades of tree life, but underestimated CC at older age 24 years). Considering that, the below-ground biomass CC could be determined as a function of stand age to improve C estimation within reporting systems for climate change mitigation (Bert & Danjon, 2003; Lamlom & Savidge, 2003). Further studies shall address older trees and other tree species in order to improve overall accuracy of below-ground C assessment.

CONCLUSIONS

Below–ground CC was age dependent, but was not affected by land type. More accurate below-ground biomass CC values for young trees had been established.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. This study was funded by the European Regional Development Fund project Development of decision support tool for prognosis of storm damages in forest stands on peat soils (No. 1.1.1.1/16/A/260).

REFERENCES

- Addo–Danso, S.D., Prescott, C.E. & Smith, A.R. 2016. Methods for estimating root biomass and production in forest and woodland ecosystem carbon studies: A review. *For. Ecol. Manage* 359, 332–351.
- Ahti, T., Hämet–Ahti, L. & Jalas, J. 1968. Vegetation zones and their sections in northwestern Europe. Ann. Bot. Fenn. 5, 169–211.
- Bardgett, R.D., Mommer, L. & De Vries, F.T. 2014. Going underground: Root traits as drivers of ecosystem processes. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 29(12), 692–699.
- Baumanis, I., Jansons, A. & Neimane, U. 2014. Scots pine: breeding, genetics and seed orchard management. SIA 'Latgales druka', Rēzekne, 325 pp. (in Latvian).
- Bennett, A.E., Grussu, D., Kam, J., Caul, S. & Halpin, C. 2014. Plant lignin content altered by soil microbial community. *New Phytol.* 206, 166–174.
- Bert, D. & Danjon, F. 2006. Carbon concentration variations in the roots stem and crown of mature *Pinus pinaster* (Ait.). *For. Ecol. Manage* **222**, 279–295.
- Bijak, S., Zasada, M., Bronisz, A., Brinisz, K., Czajkowski, M., Ludwisiak, Ł., Tomusiak, R. & Wojtan, R. 2013. Estimating coarse roots biomass in young silver birch stands on post-agricultural lands in central Poland. Silva Fenn. 47, N2, id. 962.
- Brassard, B.W., Chen, H.Y.H., Bergeron, Y. & Paré, D. 2011. Coarse root biomass allometric equations for *Abies balsamea*, *Picea mariana*, *Pinus banksiana*, and *Populus tremuloides* in the boreal forest of Ontario, Canada. *Biomass Bioenergy* **35**(10), 4189–4196.
- Dixon, R.K., Brown, S., Houghton, R.A., Solomon, A.M., Trexler, M.C. & Wisniewski, J. 1994. Carbon pools and flux of global forest ecosystems. *Science* **263**,185–190.
- EUROSTAT 2016. http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/en/web/products-statistical-books/-/KS-FK-16-001. Accessed 14.03.2017.
- Federici, S., Vitullo, M., Tulipano, S., De Lauretis, R. & Seufert, R. 2008. An approach to estimate carbon stocks change in forest carbon pools under the UNFCCC: The Italian case. *iForest* **1**, 86–95.
- Finér, L., Ohashi, M., Niguchi, K. & Hirano, Y. 2011. Factors causing variation in fine root biomass in forest ecosystems. *For. Ecol. Manage* **261**, 265–277.
- Fonseca, W., Benayas, J.M.B. & Alice, F.E. 2011. Carbon accumulation in the biomass and soil of different aged secondary forests in the humid tropics of Costa Rica. *For. Ecol. Manage* **262**, 1400–1408.

- Gill, R.A. & Jackson, R.B. 2000. Global patterns of root turnover for terrestrial ecosystems. *New Phytol.* **147**, 13–31.
- Haynes, B. & Gower, S.T. 1995. Belowground carbon allocation in unfertilized and fertilized red pine plantations in northern Wisconsin. *Tree Physiol.* **15**, 317–325.
- Helmisaari, H.S., Makkonen, K., Kellomäki, S., Valtonen, E. & Mälkönen, E. 2002. Below- and above-ground biomass, production and nitrogen use in Scots pine stands in eastern Finland. *For. Ecol. Manage* **165**, 317–326.
- Hytteborn, H., Maslov, A.A., Nazimova, D.I. & Rysin, L.P. 2005. Boreal Forests of Eurasia. In A.F. (ed.): *Coniferous forests, ecosystems of the world*, Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp. 23–99.
- Jain, T.B., Graham, R.T. & Adams, D. 2010. Carbon Concentrations and Carbon Pool Distributions in Dry, Moist, and Cold Mid–Aged Forests of the Rocky Mountains. In Jaun, T.B., Graham, R.T., Sandquist, J. (eds): Proceedings of the 2009 National Silviculture Workshop. Proceedings RMRS–P–61. Fort Collins, CO, Rocky Mountain Research Station, U.S. pp. 39–59.
- Janssens, I.A., Sampson, D.A., Cermak, J., Meiresonne, L., Riguzzi, F., Overloop, S. & Ceulemans, R. 1999. Above– and belowground phytomass and carbon storage in a Belgian Scots pine stands. *Ann. For. Sci.* 56, 81–90.
- Kaarakka, L., Hyvonen, R., Stromgren, M., Palviainen, M., Persson, T., Olsson, B.A., Launonen, E., Vegerfors, B. & Helmisaari, H.S. 2016. Carbon and nitrogen pools and mineralization rates in boreal forest soil after stump harvesting. *For. Ecol. Manage* 377, 61–70.
- Karsenty, A., Blanco, C. & Dufour, T. 2003. Forest and climate change. Instruments related to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change and their potential for sustainable forest management in Africa. FAO, Rome, 82 pp.
- Lamlom, S.H. & Savidge, R.A. 2003. A reassessment of carbon content in wood: Variation within and between 41 North American species. *Biomass Bioenergy* 25, 381–388.
- Latvian State Forest service 2015. http://www.vmd.gov.lv/valsts-meza-dienests/statiskaslapas/publikacijas-un-statistika/meza-statistikas-cd?nid=1809#jump. Accessed 14.3.2017.
- Levers, C., Verkerk, P.J., Müller, D., Verburg, P.H., Butsic, V., Leitão, P.J., Lindner, M. & Kuemmerle, T. 2014. Drivers of forest harvesting intensity patterns in Europe. *For. Ecol. Manage* 315, 160–172.
- Liski, J., Korotkov, A., Prins, C., Karjalainen, T., Victor, D. & Kauppi, P. 2003. Increased Carbon Sink in Temperate and Boreal Forests. *Climate Change* **61**(19), 89–99.
- Martin, A.R. &Thomas, S.C. 2011. A Reassessment of Carbon Content in Tropical Trees. *PLOS ONE* 6:N8.
- Merilä, P., Mustajärvi, K., Helmisaari, H.S., Hilli, S., Lindroos, A.J., Nieminen, T.M., Nöjd, P., Rautio, P., Salemaa, M. & Ukonmaanaho, L. 2014. Above– and below–ground N stocks in coniferous boreal forests in Finland: Implications for sustainability of more intensive biomass utilization. *For. Ecol. Manage* **311**, 17–28.
- Neumann, M., Moreno, A., Mues, V., Härkönen, S., Mura, M., Bouriaud, O., Lang, M., Achten, W.M.J., Thivolle–Cazat, A., Bronisz, K., Merganič, J., Decuyper, M., Alberdi, I., Astrup, R., Mohren, F. & Hasenauer, H. 2016. Comparison of carbon estimation methods in European forests. *For. Ecol. Manage* 361, 397–420.
- Pajtík, J., Konôpka, B. & Lukac, M. 2008. Biomass functions and expansion factors in young Norway spruce (*Picea abies* [L.] Karst) trees. For. Ecol. Manage 256, 1096–1103.
- Palviainen, M., Finér, L., Laiho, R., Shorohova, E., Kapitsa, E. & Vanhu–Majamaa, I. 2010. Carbon and nitrogen release from decomposing Scots pine, Norway spruce and silver birch stumps. *For. Ecol. Manage* 259, 390–398.
- Paul, K.I., Polglase, P.J., Nyakuengama, J.G. & Khanna, P.K. 2002. Change in soil carbon following afforestation. For. Ecol. Manage 168(1–3), 241–257.

- Peichl, M. & Arain, M.A. 2006. Above– and belowground ecosystem biomass and carbon pools in an age–sequence of temperate pine plantation forests. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* **140**, 51–63.
- Petersson, H., Holm, S., Ståhl, G., Alger, D., Fridman, J., Lehtonen, A., Lundström, A. & Mäkipää, R. 2012. Individual tree biomass equations or biomass expansion factors for assessment of carbon stock changes in living biomass – A comparative study. *For. Ecol. Manage* 270, 78–84.
- Pregitzer, K.S., King, J.S., Burton, A.J. & Brown, S.E. 2000. Responses of tree fine roots to temperature. *New Phytol.* 147(1), 105–115.
- R Core Team 2016. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. https://www.R-project.org/.
- Ritson, P. & Spchacki, S. 2003. Measurement and prediction of biomass and carbon content of Pinus pinaster trees in farm forestry plantations, south–western Australia. *For. Ecol. Manage* 175, 103–117.
- Rogelj, J., Elzen, M., Höhne, N., Fransen, T., Fekete, H., Winkler, H., Schaeffer, R., Sha, F., Riahi, K. & Meinshausen, M. 2016. Perspective: Paris Agreement climate proposals need boost to keep warming well below 2 ° C. *Nat. Clim. Chang.* 534, 631–639.
- Saatchi, S.S., Harris, N.L., Brown, S., Lefsky, M., Mitchard, E.T.A., Salas, W., Zutta, B.R., Buermann, W., Lewis, S.L., Hagen, S., Petrova, S., White, L., Silman, M. & Morel, A. 2011. Benchmark map of forest carbon stocks in tropical regions across three continents. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **108**(24), 9899–9904.
- Seedre, M., Kopáček, J., Janda, P., Bače, R. & Svoboda, M. 2015. Carbon pols in a montane old-growth Norway spruce ecosystem in Bohemian Forest: Effects of stand age and elevation. *For. Ecol. Manage* **346**, 106–113.
- Sochacki, S.J., Ritson, P., Brand, B., Harper, R.J. & Dell, B. 2017. Accuracy of tree biomass sampling methodologies for carbon mitigation projects. *Ecol. Eng.* **98**, 264–274.
- Tang, X., Fan, S., Qi, L., Guan, F., Lui, G. & Du, M. 2015. Effects of understory removal on root production, turover and total belowground carbon allocation in Moso bamboo forests. *iForest* 9, 187–197.
- Thomas, S.C. & Martin, A.R. 2012. Carbon content of tree tissues: a synthesis. *Forests* **3**, 332–352.
- Uri, V., Varik, M., Aossar, J., Kanal, A., Kukumägi, M. & Lõhmus, K. 2012. Biomass production and carbon sequestration in a fertile silver birch (*Betula pendula* Roth) forest chronosequence. *For. Ecol. Manage* **267**, 117–126.
- Varik, M., Aosaar, J., Ostonen, I., Lõhmus, K. & Uri, V. 2013. Carbon and nitrogen accumulation in belowground tree biomass in a chronosequence of silver birch stands. *For. Ecol. Manage* **302**, 62–70.
- Vesterdal, L., Ritter, E. & Gundersen, P. 2002. Change in soil organic carbon following afforestation of former arable land. *For. Ecol. Manage* **169**(1–2), 137–174.
- Vucetich, J.A., Reed, D.D., Breymeyer, A., Degórski, M., Mroz, G.D., Solon, J., Roo-Zielinska, E. & Noble, R. 2000. For. Ecol. Manage 136, 135-145.

Determination of mechanical properties of poppy waste pellets

V. Kažimírová^{1,*}, Ľ. Kubík², J. Chrastina¹ and T. Giertl³

¹Slovak University of Agriculture in Nitra, Faculty of Engineering, Department of Building Equipment and Technology Safety, Tr.A. Hlinku 2, SK949 76 Nitra, Slovak Republic

²Slovak University of Agriculture in Nitra, Faculty of Engineering, Department of Physics, Tr.A. Hlinku 2, SK949 76 Nitra, Slovak Republic

³Slovak University of Agriculture in Nitra, Faculty of European Studies and Regional Development, Department of Regional Bioenergy, Tr.A. Hlinku 2, SK949 76 Nitra, Slovak Republic

*Correspondence: viera.kazimirova@uniag.sk

Abstract. The work deals with evaluation of mechanical properties three types of pellet samples produced from poppy waste. The pellets were submitted to compressive loading. The compressive loading curves of dependencies of force on strain and force on time were realised. Certain mechanical parameters were determined, namely the diameter of the sample, length of the sample, force at 10% of strain, force in the first maximum of the force – strain curve, strain in the first maximum of the force – strain curve, modulus of elasticity, force in the inflex point of the force – time and force – strain curves. The work lists correlations of mechanical parameters of individual pellet types. The pellet type 1 made only of ground poppy head mass has shown the best results, the pellet type 3 consisting of ground poppy heads after harvest and waste from sieving of poppy seeds in mass proportion 1 : 1 has shown the worst results.

Key words: compression loading, modulus of elasticity, force, strain.

INTRODUCTION

Pellet biomass is currently utilized as a fuel in energetics, bedding and feed for livestock, as well as a fertilizer in primary agricultural production. The most common material for pellet production is wood, however, the usage of biomass from agricultural production and waste biomass, potential of which is considerable, is becoming more and more prominent. Due to this, the aim of the paper is to determine the mechanical properties of poppy waste pellets.

Duncan (2010), Obenberger & Thek (2010), Macák et al. (2015), Spirchez et al. (2016) and others deal with pellet quality in their research papers and works.

Pellet mechanical properties evaluation by compressive loading test began to receive increased attention in the last decade. Our research and experiments are based on the results of studies carried out by Oloso & Clarke (1993), Vursavuş & Özgüven (2004), Kubík et al. (2016). Pellet quality is usually evaluated by means of their density

and durability. Low pellet durability is undesirable, as it can result in malfunctions of feeding system, dust emissions, and increased risk of explosion and fire during handling and storage (Zafari & Kianmehr, 2012).

Mechanical durability of pellets is influenced by many factors, including force and temperature of compression, particle size and chemical properties of input biomass (Kaliyan & Morey, 2009). Križan (2014) states that fraction content significantly influences the compressed material quality when evaluating the pellet mechanical properties crucial in terms of handling and storage.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The evaluated pellets are made of ground poppy heads and waste from sieving of poppy seeds (that is, small impurities and oilseed of poppy (*Papaver somniferum*) with smaller diameters, not captured in sieving). The poppy heads were ground using hammer mill. Pellet type 1 was made solely of ground poppy heads; pellet type 2 was made of material consisting of ground poppy heads and waste from sieving of poppy seeds in mass ratio 2 : 1; pellet type 3 was made of material consisting of ground poppy seeds in mass ratio 1 : 1.

The pellets were made by the granulating machine MGL 200 (output 50-150 kg per hour for alternative pellets, power 8.85 kW, weight 310 kg, maximum height 2,230 mm). In the production of the pellets no binding agent was used, except for water. The moisture of pellets 1 was 8.89%, the moisture of pellets 2 was 8.75% and the moisture of pellets 3 was 9.77%. The density of pellets 1 was 796.3 kg m⁻³, the density

of pellets 2 was 776.33 kg m⁻³ and the density of pellets 3 was 655.98 kg m⁻³. The difference in density was caused by the differences in sample composition.

Material fraction size (Feret diameter) of pellets is listed in Table 1. Materials of pellet type 1 and 3 are shown Figs 1 and 2.



Table 1. Material fraction size of pellets,

 percentage

Fraction, mm	0.0-1.5	1.5-3.0	3.0-4.5
Pellet type 1	70.83	18.75	10.42
Pellet type 2	75.00	16.67	8.33
Pellet type 3	86.42	11.31	2.27



Figure 1. Material of pellet type 1.

Figure 2. Material of pellet type 3.

The pellets were subjected to the compressive loading. The strength of the pellets was evaluated via the quasi static compression test. Ten compression tests were carried out for each pellet type. The result of the single test is the compression curve, that is, the dependence between compression force F and compressive strain ε of the pellet. The

basis for the determination of compressive strain is the initial length of the pellet L_0 . The pellets were compressed in the axial direction. The upper steel plate of the Andilog Stentor 1000 test stand, compressed the cylinder at a speed of 10 mm min⁻¹, until failure was observed. The compression curves were determined as the dependences $F(\varepsilon)$ and the dependences F(t). Time of compression was calculated from the speed of the test stand (10 mm min⁻¹), the elongation ΔL was also measured by the stand.

The cubic regression equations of the dependence $F(\varepsilon)$ were evaluated on the intervals $(0, F_m)$:

$$F = a\varepsilon^3 + b\varepsilon^2 + c\varepsilon + d \tag{1}$$

where F – compression force, N; ε – compressive strain, mm mm⁻¹; a, b, c, d –regression coefficients, N.

The cubic regression equations were evaluated also on the intervals $(0, F_m)$ and the inflection points were determined for the dependencies F(t):

$$F = et^3 + ft^2 + gt + h \tag{2}$$

where F – compression force, N; t – time of compression, s; e – regression coefficient, N s⁻³; f – regression coefficient, N s⁻²; g – regression coefficient, N s⁻¹; h – regression coefficient, N.

Several mechanical parameters of the pellets were enumerated on the basis of the dependence of force on time and strain and on the basis of the inflection points of the compression curves. The compressive strain in the first maximum of the compression curves was enumerated from the equation:

$$\varepsilon_m = \frac{v t_m}{L_0} \tag{3}$$

where ε_m – compressive strain in the first maximum of the compression curve $F(\varepsilon)$, mm mm⁻¹; v – speed of deformation, mm min⁻¹; t_m – time in the first maximum, min; l_0 – original length of the sample, mm.

The compressive stress in the first maximum of the compression curves was enumerated from the equation:

$$\sigma_m = \frac{4 F_m}{\pi d^2} (1 - \varepsilon_m) \tag{4}$$

where σ_m – compressive stress in the first maximum of the compression curve $\sigma(\varepsilon)$, MPa; ε_m – compressive strain in the first maximum of the compression curve $F(\varepsilon)$, mm mm⁻¹; F_m – force in the first maximum of the compression curve $F(\varepsilon)$, N; d – original diameter of the sample, mm.

The compressive stresses σ_{mp} were also evaluated from the first maximum of the compression loading curves of the dependence $F(\varepsilon)$.

Time t_m was determined in the first maximum of the compression loading curves of the dependence F(t). The compressive strains ε_{mp} were also evaluated from the first maximum of the compression loading curves of the dependence $F(\varepsilon)$. The inflection point (F_{inf} , ε_{inf}) of the compression curve was determined. The times t_{inf} and forces F_{inf} were determined in the inflection points on the curves F(t). Compressive strains ε_{inf} and compressive stresses σ_{inf} in the inflection points of the compression curves and compressive strains ε_m and stresses σ_m in the first maximum of the compression curves were also enumerated. The initial firmness of the pellets was determined as the force F_{10} at the 10% of the compressive strain on the compression curve. The second parameter of the firmness was the force F_{inf} in the inflection point of the compression curve at the compressive strain ε_{inf} . The third parameter of the firmness of the pellets was the force F_m at the first maximum at the ε_m compressive strain on the compression curve.

The compressive strain in the inflection point of the compressive curves was enumerated from the equation:

$$\varepsilon_{inf} = \frac{v t_{inf}}{L_0} \tag{5}$$

where ε_{inf} – compressive strain in the inflection point of the compression curve $F(\varepsilon)$, mm mm⁻¹; ν – deformation speed, mm min⁻¹; t_{inf} – time in the inflection point, min; L_0 – original length of the sample, mm.

The compressive stress in the inflection point of the compression curves was enumerated from the equation:

$$\sigma_{inf} = \frac{4 F_{inf}}{\pi d^2} \left(1 - \varepsilon_{inf} \right) \tag{6}$$

where σ_{inf} – compressive stress in the inflection point of the compression curve $\sigma(\varepsilon)$, MPa; ε_{inf} – compressive strain in the inflection point of the compression curve $F(\varepsilon)$, mm mm⁻¹; F_m – force in the inflection point of the compression curve $F(\varepsilon)$, N; d – original diameter of the sample, mm.

Young's modulus of elasticity was calculated from the equation:

$$E = \frac{4 \,\Delta F \,L_0}{v \,\Delta t \,\pi \,d^2} \tag{7}$$

where E – Young's modulus of elasticity, MPa; $\Delta F/\Delta t$ – the slope of the linear part of dependences the compression curve F(t), N s⁻¹; v – speed of deformation, mm s⁻¹, L_0 – original height of the sample, mm; d – original diameter of the sample, mm.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

For each pellet type, ten pellet samples were subjected to measuring.

The Fig. 3 depicts the compression diagrams of pellet type 1; these are dependencies $F(\varepsilon)$. The slope is almost all the diagrams is the same. In the diagrams for samples 4, 6 and 10, it is clearly visible that in the beginning of the test, significant sample compression took place even at small values of compression force, reaching the deformation rate of 6%. In sample 6, after the reaching of the first maximum – after which the sample was not yet destroyed – an increase of density, paired with the increase of compression force, took place, with the sample being destroyed only at reaching the second maximum of force.

The Fig. 4 shows dependencies F(t) of pellet type 1. Time necessary for reaching of the first maximum was in the range of 7 to 10 s; the lowest time was observed for sample 3 and the highest time was observed for sample 10.



Figure 3. Compression diagrams of pellet type 1 – dependence $F(\varepsilon)$.



Figure 4. Compression diagrams of pellet type 1 – dependence F(t).

Fig. 5 shows the compression diagrams observed at compressive loading test of pellet type 2, these are dependencies $F(\varepsilon)$.

All the compression diagrams have approximately the same slope. On the slopes of samples 1, 5 and 8, it can be observed that, after reaching the first maximum of the compression force, increase in pellet density takes place, resulting in the increase of compression force to the second maximum. On the slopes of samples 7 and 8, non-linearity of dependence $F(\varepsilon)$ was observed. The compression diagrams F(t) depicted in Fig. 6 shows that time necessary for reaching of the first maximum of the loading

force F_m was in the range of 6.8 to 16.3 s; the lowest time was measured for sample 5 and the highest time was measured for sample 9.



Figure 5. Compression diagrams of pellet type 2 – dependence $F(\varepsilon)$.



Figure 6. Compression diagrams of pellet type 2 – dependence F(t).

Fig. 7 depicts the compression diagrams of dependence $F(\varepsilon)$ obtained from compression loading test of pellet type 3.

Behaviour of individual pellets during the compression test differs. The values of compression force in the first maximum and strain of pellets have a high variance.

Development of the force on pellet 5 is nonlinear, pellets 3 and 7 have a more prominent yield point, typical for brittle materials. Diagrams for pellets 8 and 10 show

properties typical for materials without prominent yield point. This signifies that, with increase in the amount of poppy waste from sieving added to the base ground poppy head mass, the mechanical properties of pellets, produced by same means as pellet type 1 and 2, become significantly imbalanced.



Figure 7. Compression diagrams of pellet type 3 – dependence $F(\varepsilon)$.



The Fig. 8 shows the compression diagrams F(t) of pellet type 3.

Figure 8. Compression diagrams of pellet type 3 – dependence F(t).

The geometrical parameters and mechanical properties of the pellets are shown in Table 2.

 Pellets	1	2	3
x	6.29	6.33	6.50
S	0.13	0.18	0.07
s (%)	2.14	2.92	1.06
x	15.19	13.36	11.11
S	0.64	1.22	1.81
s (%)	4.21	9.12	16.26
 x	107.96	66.31	19.40
S	44.08	11.78	9.50
s (%)	40.83	17.76	48.97
 x	0.12	0.15	0.20
S	0.02	0.05	0.06
s (%)	15.78	32.10	27.81
 x	3.52	2.11	0.62
S	1.51	0.40	0.30
s (%)	42.98	18.81	48.26
 x	0.11	0.15	0.20
S	0.02	0.05	0.06
s (%)	17.50	32.10	27.81
x	3.13	1.79	0.46
S	1.36	0.35	0.22
s (%)	43.50	19.71	46.88
x	56.72	24.48	4.80
S	20.58	8.89	1.67
s (%)	36.28	36.32	34.77
x	79.67	37.36	6.37
S	55.96	21.70	3.62
s (%)	70.24	58.09	56.91
x	64.04	45.18	13.22
S	21.32	11.25	6.33
s (%)	33.29	24.90	47.89
x	0.09	0.12	0.15
S	0.04	0.04	0.06
s (%)	44.44	34.15	39.01
 x	1.91	1.27	0.33
S	0.67	0.32	0.15
s (%)	34.90	24.89	46.17

Table 2. Geometrical parameters and mechanical properties of observed pellets

The diameter of all pellets was of similar values – this is also proven by statistical evaluation.

Small deviations from the mean value for strain compression ε_{mp} observed form diagrams (Fig. 1) and strain compression ε_m calculated according to relation (3) were observed. Similar deviations from the mean were detected for the values of mechanical compression stress σ_{mp} observed by means of diagrams and values of σ_m calculated by means of relation (4) and also at values of compressive strain and mechanical stress in the inflexion point. The greatest deviations from the mean were observed in the initial durability of pellets F_{10} .

The values of mechanical properties of the pellet type 2 show only small deviations from the mean values. However, the variability of measured and calculated values is higher; the greatest variability can be seen in the initial durability of pellets F_{10} . Its values are in the range of 10.52 N to 82.22 N.

All the quantity values observed in pellet type 3 showed very small or small deviations from the mean values. However, the variability of measured and calculated values is higher for all quantities, except the diameter and length of the pellets. The initial durability of the pellets F_{10} varies the most; its values are within the range of 0.68 N to 11.53 N.

The mean value of the modulus of elasticity of the pellet type 1 was 56.72 MPa. The mean value of the modulus of elasticity of the pellet type 2 was 24.48 MPa, what is 2.3 times lower than the value of modulus of elasticity of the pellet type 1, made solely of ground poppy heads. The mean value of the modulus of elasticity of the pellet type 3 was 4.8 MPa, what is 11.8 times lower than the value of modulus of elasticity of the pellet type 1.

It can be seen that the values of compressive strain ε_{mp} and ε_m in pellet type 3 are nearly twice as high as pellet type 1 and 1.3 times higher than those of pellet type 2.

It can be therefore concluded that with increasing addition of the waste from the sieving of poppy seeds to the pellet content, pellets become softer, what is reflected in their mechanical properties. The values of modulus of elasticity, initial durability and force in the first maximum are the lowest for pellet type 3.

Experiments show that differences can be observed even in the pellets of the same type, meaning that pelletization of the given material under operational conditions does not result in the pellets with the same mechanical properties. In addition to this, with increasing amount of poppy waste from sieving, the differences in pellet properties also grow, this material type therefore negatively affects the particle integration in pelletization.

The Table 3 provides the correlation coefficients for mechanical properties of the pellet type 1, absolute value of which is higher than 0.5. Coefficients with absolute value higher than 0.8, signifying a high degree of linear dependence between quantities, are highlighted. The greatest degree of dependence – the coefficient value almost equals 1 - is between quantities $\sigma_m - \sigma_{mp}$, $F_m - \sigma_{mp}$ and $F_m - \sigma_m$.

	d	L_0	F_{10}	F_m	\mathcal{E}_{mp}	σ_{mp}	\mathcal{E}_m	σ_m	E	F_{inf}	\mathcal{E}_{inf}	σ_{inf}
d	1											
L_0		1										
F_{10}			1									
F_m	-0.55		0.90	1								
\mathcal{E}_{mp}					1							
σ_{mp}	-0.61		0.91	1.00		1						
\mathcal{E}_m					0.98		1					
σ_m	-0.62		0.89	0.99		1.00		1				
Ε	-0.66		0.86	0.96		0.97		0.97	1			
F_{inf}			0.73	0.77		0.73		0.70	0.63	1		
\mathcal{E}_{inf}											1	
σ_{inf}			0.80	0.84		0.82		0.80	0.73	0.98		1

Table 3. Value of correlation coefficients for the quantities evaluated in the compression test of pellet type 1

Only correlation coefficients with the absolute value higher than 0.5 are provided. The correlation coefficients for mechanical properties of the pellet type 2 are shown in Table 4. Correlation coefficient of $\varepsilon_m - \varepsilon_{mp}$ reaches the value of 1; the values of compressive strain obtained from the dependence $F(\varepsilon)$ are corresponding with values of compression strain calculated by means of relation (3). For the pellet type 2, there occurs a significant degree of linear dependence between diameter and F_{10} , ε_{mp} , ε_m and E.

Table 4. Values of correlation coefficients for the quantities evaluated in the compression test of pellet type 2

	d	L_0	F_{10}	F_m	\mathcal{E}_{mp}	σ_{mp}	\mathcal{E}_m	σ_m	Ε	F_{inf}	\mathcal{E}_{inf}	σ_{inf}
d	1											
L_0		1										
F_{10}	-0.87		1									
F_m				1								
\mathcal{E}_{mp}	0.81	-0.66	-0.91		1							
σ_{mp}				0.94		1						
\mathcal{E}_m	0.81	-0.66	-0.91		1.00		1					
σ_m	-0.54		0.52	0.82		0.96		1				
E	-0.87		0.88		-0.79		-0.79	0.71	1			
F_{inf}				0.70		0.64		0.54		1		
\mathcal{E}_{inf}	0.79	-0.51	-0.85		0.91		0.91			0.54	1	
σ_{inf}						0.74		0.75		0.91		1

The correlation coefficients of the observed values obtained from the test of the pellet type 3 are given in Table 5. The diameter, initial length and durability of the pellets do not show any degree of dependence with other quantities that would be worth of consideration. $\varepsilon_m - \varepsilon_{mp}$ have correlation coefficient equal to 1. High degree of correlation was discovered for the couples of quantities $\sigma_{mp} - F_m$, $\sigma_m - F_m$, $\sigma_{mp} - \sigma_m$, $\sigma_{inf} - F_{inf}$.

Table 5. Value of correlation coefficients for the quantities evaluated in the compression test of pellet type 3

	d	L_0	F_{10}	F_m	\mathcal{E}_{mp}	σ_{mp}	\mathcal{E}_m	σ_m	Ε	F_{inf}	\mathcal{E}_{inf}	σ_{inf}
d	1											
L_0		1										
F_{10}			1									
F_m				1								
\mathcal{E}_{mp}			-0.61		1							
σ_{mp}	-0.54			0.99		1						
\mathcal{E}_m			-0.61		1.00		1					
σ_m			0.51	0.99		0.99		1				
Ε	-0.66		0.65	0.77		0.82		0.84	1			
F_{inf}	-0.52			0.94	0.58	0.93	0.58	0.89	0.62	1		
\mathcal{E}_{inf}			-0.71		0.76		0.97				1	
σ_{inf}	-0.55			0.98		0.97		0.95	0.73	0.99		1

The issue of influence of fraction size on compressed material was investigated by Kaliyan & Morey (2009). The fact that structure of input material has an impact on the properties of the compressed material is also proven by this evaluation of the mechanical properties of the pellets made of poppy waste. The pellet type 1 made only from ground

poppy heads shows the best mechanical properties. This is due to the fact that the crushed poppy mass has a high proportion of fine fraction. This result proves the observations of Križan (2014) that if the material contains a larger amount of fine particles, the compression to pellet form is easier.

According to Gil et al. (2010), the usage of several raw materials can also have adverse effects on the final compression of the product.

Swietochovski et al. (2016) also focused on the determination of the mechanical properties of the pellets and carried out compression tests for the pellets that had identical diameter as those observed here, with feed speed of the loading plate of the testing device also the same as in experiments presented here. In their study on force bondings in pellets made of wood and agricultural biomass, Stelte et al. (2011) performed a compressive loading test that is comparable to compressive loading test carried out by testing device Stentor Andilog 1000 in terms of technical parameters and conditions. The dependence course of compression force on deformation corresponds with the compression diagrams obtained in testing of pellets presented here. The force necessary for mechanical damaging of the pellet integrity was slightly higher than the observed values.

Mechanical properties of the evaluated pellets prove high variability of behaviour of the pellets in the fields of elastic and plastic deformation. This conclusion was also reached by Stelte et al. (2011) and Miao et al. (2015). The compression diagrams are very similar to compression testing of biological materials presented by Shirmohammadi et al. (2011), proving that the observed pellets show behaviour typical for biological materials in general.

CONCLUSION

The paper provides an examination and evaluation of three pellet types, differing in composition of the input material. The pellet mechanical properties were changing with the alternations in the material composition. With increasing proportion of waste from sieving of poppy seeds to the basic matter, the values of the mechanical properties were worsening.

The results show that the examined pellets differ from each other in their mechanical properties; in comparison with pellets made of dendromass, they show lower values of the observed parameters. The pellet type made only of ground poppy head mass has shown the best results, the pellet type consisting of ground poppy heads and waste from sieving of poppy seeds in mass proportion 1 : 1 has shown the worst results. Young's modulus of elasticity is equal to 56.72 MPa for pellet type 1, 24.48 MPa for pellet type 2. In pellet type 3, it amounts only to 4.8 MPa. The force in the first maximum develops in the same manner: it is 107.96 N for pellet type 1, 66.31 N for pellet type 2 and only 19.4 N for pellet type 3.

REFERENCES

Duncan, W.A. 2010. Densified biomass as a fuel source: a new pellet for new possibilities. https://qspace.library.queensu.ca/bitstream/1974/13893/5/Duncan_William_A_201006_ M.A.Sc..pdf. Accessed 14.8.2015.

- Gil, M.V., Oulego, P., Casal, M.D., Pevida, C., Pis, J.J. & Rubiera, F. 2010. Mechanical durability and combustion characteristics of pellets from biomass blends. *Bioresource Technology* **101**, 8859–8867.
- Kaliyan, N. & Morey, R.V. 2009. Factors affecting strength and durability of densified biomass products. *Biomass and bioenergy* 33, 337–359.
- Križan, P. 2014. Process of wood waste pressing. STU, Bratislava, 197 pp. (in Slovak).
- Kubík, Ľ., Adamovský, F. & Kažimírová, V. 2016. Evaluation of mechanical parameters of pellets. Acta Universitatis Agriculturae et Silviculturae Mendelianae Brunensis 64(5), 1593–1601.
- Macák, M., Nozdrovický, L. & Hussein, A.O. 2015. Effect of preheating and different moisture content of input materials on durability of pellets made from different phytomass content. *Acta Technologica Agriculturae* **18**(1), 22–27.
- Miao, Z., Phillips, J.W., Grift, T.E. & Mathanker, S.K. 2015. Measurement of Mechanical Compressive Properties and Densification Energy Requirement of Miscanthus giganteus and Switchgrass. *Bioenergy Research* **8**, 152–164.
- Obenberger, I. & Thek, G. 2010. *The Pellet Handbook. The production and thermal utilisation of biomass pellets.* Earthscan Publications, London, 592 pp.
- Oloso, A. O. & Clarke, B. 1993. Some aspects of strengh properties of cashew nuts. *Journal of Agericultural Engineering Research* **55**(1), 27–43.
- Shirmohammadi, M., Yarlagadda, P.K.D.V., Gudimetla, P. & Kosse, V. 2011. Mechanical Behaviours of Pumpkin Peel under Compression Test. *Advanced Materials Research* **337**, 3–9.
- Spirchez, C., Lunguleasa, A. & Griu (Dobrev), T. 2016. Testing Model for Assessment of Lignocellulose-based Pellets. *Wood Research* **61**(2), 331–340.
- Stelte, W., Holm, J.K., Sanadi, A.R., Barsberg, S., Ahrenfeldt, J. & Henriksen, U.B. 2011. A study of bonding and failure mechanisms in fuel pellets from different biomass resources. *Biomass and Bioenergy* 35, 910–918.
- Swietochovski, A., Lisowski, A. & Dabrowska-Salwin, M. 2016. Strengthof briquettes and pellets from energy crops. In Malinovska, L. & Osadcuks, V. (eds): *Engineering for rural development.* 15th International Scientific Conference. Latvia University of Agriculture, Jelgawa, pp. 547–551.
- Vursavuş, K. & Özgüven, F. 2004. Mechanical behaviour of apricot pit under compression loading. *Journal of food engineering* **65**(2), 255–261.
- Zafari, A. & Kianmehr, M.H. 2012. Effect of Temperature, Pressure and Moisture Content on Durability of Cattle Manure Pellet in Open-end Die Method. *Journal of Agricultural Science* **4**(5), 203–208.

Chemical composition of seeds and green beans of common bean varieties, breeded in Omsk State Agrarian University under conditions of southern forest-steppe zone of Western Siberia

N. Kazydub^{1,*}, A. Pinkal², T. Marakayeva¹, S. Kuzmina¹, M. Korobeinikova¹ and O. Kotsyubinskaya¹

¹Omsk State Agrarian University named after P.A. Stolypin, Agrotechnological faculty, Department of Agronomy, Plant breeding and Seed production, Institutskaya square, building 2, RU644008 Omsk, Russia

²National Institute of Technology of Mexico / Technological Institute of Yaqui Valley, Engineering department, Str. 600, Block 611, MX85275 San Ignacio Río Muerto, Mexico *Correspondence: ng-kazydub@yandex.ru

Abstract. The article considers the biochemical composition of green beans and seeds of common beans varieties, breeded in Omsk State Agrarian University named after P.A. Stolypin (OmSAU). The research was conducted in 2014–2016. Varieties of locally breeded beans, in comparison with the standards, have advantages in the content of protein, zinc, iodine, calcium, iron, sugar; green bean technological properties and tenderizing of seeds during cooking, which becomes an indispensable component of the diet.

Key words: Legume breeding, microelements contain, kidney beans, green beans.

INTRODUCTION

Beans originated and domesticated in Latin America in two geographically differentiable geographic origins (Mesoamerica and the Andes) derived from a common 100,000-year-old ancestor. In Mexico and South America, the bean were domesticated independently about 8,000 years ago. There are records of cultivated seeds of Phaseolus vulgaris 3,000 years old (Lara Flores, 2015).

Common bean (*Phaseolus vulgaris L.*) is the grain legume with the highest volume of direct human consumption in the world. Among food leguminous crops, common beans are distinguished by nutritional value and a variety of uses for food purposes. It has excellent taste qualities and medicinal properties. There is all the essential amino acids necessary for the human body in the protein of bean seeds, so beans are often called the 'concentrate of essential amino acids'. The bean protein is highly digestible (Beebe et al., 2014).

For Russia, green beans are a relatively young crop compared to cereals. In Western Siberia, on an industrial scale, it is not cultivated, mainly grown as garden crops. The main reasons for the weak introduction of beans into production are the absence of varieties adapted to a specific soil and climate zone, a small amount of seed production,

a high labor intensity of harvesting, and insufficient propaganda of valuable cultural qualities (Kazydub & Marakayeva, 2015).

Due to the features of the climate in Western Siberia, the bean varieties of foreign breeding can not realize the productive potential inherent in them, the production of such varieties is unprofitable (Kazydub et al., 2012).

In modern conditions, breeding work with beans should be aimed at satisfying of processing requests, as well as expanding the range of cultivation of the crop and the scope of its use (Kazydub & Marakayeva, 2015; Javaloyes, 2016).

Common bean is a valuable source of protein, minerals and vitamins. In terms of biofortification, improvement of mineral content is advantageous precisely because the baseline grain iron content is high at 55 ppm (mg kg⁻¹) and variability for the trait is great, ranging up to 110 ppm, allowing initial breeding attempts to be much more successful than in the cereals in overall iron and zinc content increases (Beebe et al., 2000). In addition, unlike many cereals that are polished before eating, resulting in significant loss of nutrients, common beans are consumed whole, thus conserving all their nutritional content. Estimates for the Harvest Plus challenge program on biofortification are that an addition of approximately 40 ppm to baseline iron levels in common bean can meet a large proportion of the recommended daily intake of iron (Blair, 2009).

Bean varieties must have good product quality (green beans and seeds). Seeds should have a good tenderizing (during cooking) and high taste qualities. Frozen vegetable mixtures, in which green beans are added, must fit the technological requirements. These indicators are closely related to the chemical composition of seeds and beans (Kazydub et al., 2016).

The bean varieties, existing in Russia, are not always satisfy the quality requirements and are inferior to the foreign varieties (Kazydub et al., 2012).

Breeders of Department of Agronomy, Breeding and Seed Production of Omsk State Agrarian University created new high-yield varieties of common beans: for green beans use – Pamjati Ryzhkovoj, Zoloto Sibiri, Marusja and Sibirjachka; for grain use – Lukerja, Olivkovaja, Omskaja Jubilejnaja, Sizaja, Sibskovskaja 100, Omichka.

The results of the scientific researches testify to the prospects of cultivation of this legume crop in the conditions of Western Siberia, since valuable protein products in our zone can be obtained fairly early. The use of beans in the diet of the population will increase the assortment of vegetables and leguminous crops of the Siberian region and increase their role in the system of 'health, nutrition, resources'. Need to note that local varieties of leguminous crops are the basis of 'healthy food', due to their high content of vitamins, essential organic acids and other biologically valuable substances.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The research was conducted in 2014–2016 on the fields of the Educational Experimental Farm of the Omsk State Agrarian University, located in the southern forest-steppe zone of the Omsk Region.

The southern forest-steppe zone is characterized by a warm, moderately humid climate. The sum of average daily temperatures over a period with a temperature above 10° is 100–130 days average. The frost-free period in this region averages 110–120 days, the period with a temperature above 0 °C – 185, above 5 °C – 157, above 10 °C – 123

days. Night frosts in the air in spring time are stop on May 21–22, and appear in the autumn of September 10–22. The abundance of sun and heat largely compensates the short duration of the frost-free period and ensures vegetation of plants. The southern forest-steppe of the Omsk region belongs to the zone of unstable hydration. The average long-term annual precipitation is 300–350 mm, for a period with a stable average daily air temperature above 10° precipitation, 190-220 mm falls out. Provision of plants with moisture in the area is characterized by a hydrothermal coefficient of 1.0-1.2, which indicates a satisfactory average moisture supply in the period of active vegetation. By the time of sowing, moisture reserves in the soil are usually sufficient. The soil of the field is ordinary black chernozem, medium humus.

The years of research varied according to meteorological conditions in 2014 was very dry (hydrothermal coefficient = 0.60), 2015 and 2016 were moisture-insulated (the hydrothermal coefficient was 1.02 and 1.1 respectively).

The object of research were common bean varieties of local breeding: of vegetable (green bean) use – Zoloto Sibiri, Pamjati Ryzhkovoj, Marusja and Sibirjachka; grain use – Lukerja, Olivkovaja, Omskaja Jubilejnaja, Sizaja, Sibskovskaja 100, Omichka. As a standard (control variety) for the evaluation of vegetable (green) beans used zoned variety Zolushka (breeding of the All-Russian Research Institute of Breeding and Seed Production Of Vegetable Crops, Moscow), grain beans - Nerussa (breeding of All-Russian Research Institute of Institute of All-Russian Research Institute of Institute of All-Russian Research Institute of In

Samples in the nursery were sown manually on single-row plots in fourfold repetition according to the scheme of 60×10 cm to a depth of 4–5 cm. The size of the plot is 5.2 m². Rows were arranged from north to south. The extreme rows were sown as protective bands.

The chemical analysis of green beans and seeds was carried out in the laboratory of the Omsk Agrochemical Center according to the following normative documents: state standard 13496.2-91 (crude fiber), state standard 26570-95 (calcium), state standard 26657-97 (phosphorus), state standard 13496.4-93 (raw protein), state standard 30692-00 (copper, zinc), state standard 27998-88 (iron), state standard 27997-88 (manganese).

Evaluation of seeds for tenderness was carried out in the Omsk laboratory of the State Inspectorate in accordance with the guidelines 'Technological evaluation of grains of peas, lentils, beans' (Komarov, 1992).

The plants were manually harvested during the full ripeness phase of the beans. The number of beans on the plant, the number of seeds in the bean, and the height of the attachment of the lower bean were taken into account. The weight method was used to determine the mass of seeds from one plant and the mass of 1,000 seeds.

Observations, surveys and analyzes in the field were carried out according to the methodological guidelines for studying the collection of grain legumes (All-Russian Institute of Plant Production, 1975) and studying samples of the world bean collection (All-Russian Institute of Plant Production, 1987).

Biochemical analysis of green beans was carried out in the testing laboratory of the Omsk branch of the federal state budget institution 'Federal Center for Evaluation of Safety and Quality of Grain and Products of Its Processing'. The content of sucrose in green beans is determined by the refractometer 'Refracto 30P'. The statistical processing of the experimental data (mean, standard deviation, variance analysis, etc.) was carried out according to the method described in the manual of B.A. Dospekhov (1985).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Legumes are an affordable source of food and feed protein, balanced by amino acid composition. Synthesis of proteins from simple nitrogen compounds carried out through the root system of plants from the soil, and the role of assimilating factor are playing nitrogen fixing bacteria used only by legumes (Pivovarov, 2006).

The protein content in seeds (dry weight) of grain beans breeded in Omsk SAU varied from 21.22 to 24.06%. The four varieties of grain beans were significantly higher than the standard: Sizaja (24.06%), Lukerja (23.38%), Omskaja Jubilejnaja (22.60%), Olivkovaja (23.13%), Table 1.

	Content				
Variety	Protoin %	Zinc,	Iodine,	Calcium,	Iron,
	r 10teili, 70	mg kg ⁻¹	mg kg ⁻¹	mg kg ⁻¹	mg kg ⁻¹
Nerussa, control	19.0	20.7	0.1	0.1	21.1
Sibakovskaja 100	21.2	25.5*	0.2*	0.2*	10.0
Sizaja	24.0*	24.3	0.2*	1.4*	54.0*
Lukerja	23.4*	20.9	0.2*	0.3*	80.0*
Omskaja Jubilejnaja	22.6*	27.8*	0.2*	0.2*	12.0
Olivkovaja	23.1*	28.1*	0.2*	0.9*	17.0
Omichka	21.8	26.9*	0.2*	0.6*	10.0
Average	22.2	24.9	0.2	0.5	26.4
LSD_{05}	3.3	3.7	-	0.1	4.0

Table 1. Chemical composition of seeds (dry weight) of grains bean varieties breeded in Omsk

 SAU (2014–2016)

* significantly at P > 0.05.

In the research work of Gorbataya (2010–2013), which was performed on the basis of the Training and Experimental Farm of Omsk State Agrarian University, it was noted that lysine, methionine, tryptophan, cysteine are considered the most valuable for human nutrition. Her studies showed that the seeds of the common bean varieties under conditions of southern forest-steppe of Western Siberia contained on average 2.46 g 100 g⁻¹ of lysine, 1.20 g 100 g⁻¹ of methionine, 1.11 g 100 g⁻¹ of tryptophan, 0.43 g 100 g⁻¹ of cysteine.

The mass fraction of amino acids, including essentials, in the seeds of beans characterizes its high biological value. Our researches have shown that in the conditions of southern forest-steppe zone of Omsk region, the seeds of grain beans contain around 27.7 g 100 g⁻¹ of amino acids, of which 12.7 g are essential. The highest content of amino acids was observed in varieties: Lukerja (29.89 g 100 g⁻¹, of which 14.0 g are essential) and Olivkovaja (28.96 g 100 g⁻¹, of which 13.40 g 100 g⁻¹ are essential).

The zinc content in the seeds of the studied grain bean samples varied from 20.9 to 28.1 mg kg⁻¹. High contain of zinc in the seeds, significantly higher than the standard, have had varieties of Omsk breeding: Sibakovskaja 100 (25.5 mg kg⁻¹), Omskaja Jubilejnaja (27.8 mg kg⁻¹), Olivkovaja (28.1 mg kg⁻¹), Omichka (26.9 mg kg⁻¹).

The average iron content in grain bean varieties ranged from 10.0 to 80.0 mg kg⁻¹. With its maximum content was characterized varieties Lukerya (80.0 mg kg⁻¹) and Sizaja (54.0 mg kg⁻¹).

The iodine content in beans of Omsk varieties was more than 2 times higher than the standard, and ranged from 0.15 to 0.23 mg kg⁻¹. The highest iodine content was found in the varieties Lukerja (0.23 mg kg⁻¹) and Olivkovaja (0.21 mg kg⁻¹).

The average content of calcium in new varieties of grain beans varied from 0.24 to 0.85 mg kg⁻¹. The maximum content had varieties Olivkovaja (0.85 mg kg⁻¹) and Omichka (0.60 mg kg⁻¹).

All varieties created in Omsk SAU for iodine and calcium content significantly surpassed the control variety Nerussa.

For grain beans an important feature is the rate of seed tenderizing during cooking, which depends on water-absorbing capacity and shape of the seeds, the percentage and thickness of the seed coat, the conditions of mineral nutrition, and on the conditions under which seed formation and maturation took place. In order to assess the consumer benefits of beans, was made the evaluation of bean sample's tenderizing by the method developed in the laboratory of technological evaluation of crops of the All-Russia Institute of Plant Growing.

For the classification of seed tenderness is proposed the scale: I group – excellent (up to 90 minutes); Group II – good (91–124 min); Group III – satisfactory (125–161 min); IV group – unsatisfactory (162–299 min).

All new Omsk varieties of beans had excellent tenderness (57 to 67 min.), and were assigned to group I. The shortest cooking time had varieties Sizaja (57 min.) and Lukerja (58 min), Table 2.

Variates	Sand anlaring	Tenderness, min						
variety	Seed colornig	2014	2015	2016	Average			
Nerussa, control	White	58	60	59	59			
Sibakovskaja 100	White, dark cherry pattern at the rib	60	61	60	60			
Sizaja	Blue-grey	57	58	57	57			
Lukerja	Black	57	59	58	58			
Omskaja Jubilejnaja	Beige with brown pattern	65	67	66	66			
Olivkovaja	Olive	60	63	61	61			
Omichka	White, blue strokes	58	60	59	59			
LSD ₀₅	-	8.9	9.2	9.0	9.0			

Table 2. Tenderness time of bean varieties of OmSAU breeding (2014–2016)

Varieties of grain beans of Omsk SAU breeding are distinguished by a high level of yield. During the years of testing, the yields of varieties ranged from 1.5 to 5.7 t ha⁻¹, Table 3. The maximum yield of varieties was 4.1 t ha⁻¹ in 2014, the minimum in 2015 - 2.3 t ha⁻¹. Varieties Sibakovskaja 100, Lukerja, Sizaja, Omskaja Jubilejnaja and Olivkovaja were significantly exceeded the control variety for the yield.

Green beans are valuable food product, in which there are almost all substances necessary for normal human nutrition. Vegetable beans are rich in organic and mineral substances, as well as potassium, iron, calcium, zinc, iodine, etc. (Javaloyes, 2016). When choosing varieties for processing, account should be taken of the roundness and fleshiness of the bean, the absence of the parchment layer and fibers in the pod of the bean.

Most of the production of green beans available on the Russian market is imported from countries with a more favorable climate for their cultivation, for example, from Poland. Therefore, it is important to study the chemical composition and technological qualities of green beans breeded in Omsk SAU for various types of processing (Kazydub et al., 2012).

Variety	Seed yiel	Augrago		
	2014	2015	2016	Average
Nerussa, control	2.6	1.5	2.8	2.3
Sibakovskaja 100	4.5	2.8	3.4	3.6
Sizaja	3.5	2.1	3.7	3.1
Lukerja	4.8	3.1	3.8	3.9
Omskaja Jubilejnaja	4.3	2.6	3.1	3.3
Olivkovaja	5.7	2.2	3.2	3.7
Omichka	3.0	1.5	2.6	2.4
LSD_{05}	0.6	0.3	0.5	0.5

Table 3. Yield of grain beans varieties breeded in Omsk SAU (2014–2016)

* Significant at P > 0.05.

In the phase of technical maturity we evaluated the green beans varieties according to their processability. The results of the studies are presented in Table 4.

Table 4. Indicators of processability of green beans varieties breeded in Omsk SAU (average for 2014–2016)

Variety	Cross-sectional	Fleshiness,	The parchment	Bean thickness,
	shape	point	layer, +, - *	cm
Zolushka, control	round	2	-	0.5
Zoloto Sibiri	round	3	-	0.8
Pamjati Ryzhkovoj	round	3	-	1.0
Marusja	round	3	-	0.8
Sibirjachka	round	3	-	1.0
LSD ₀₅	-	-	-	0.2

* + presence, - absence.

The green beans of Omsk breeding varieties in the stage of technical maturity were differed from the control variety by the higher fleshiness and the cross-sectional thickness of the bean (from 0.8 to 1.0 cm), had long straight thick beans of round shape, without a parchment layer, yellow and green. These parameters characterize the suitability of bean varieties for freezing and canning.

The nutritional value of grain and green beans is high and depends on the content of organic and mineral substances, vitamins, micro- and macro-elements (Gamzikova, 1979). Research had shown that the chemical composition of common beans is unstable and subject to variability depending on the species, variety, and also varies due to growing conditions (Kazydub, 2013).

The protein content, as well as micro- and macro-elements in green beans of Omsk varieties are presented in Table 5.

Variety	Mass fraction in absolutely dry matter					
	Protein,%	Zinc, mg kg ⁻¹	Iodine, mg kg ⁻¹	Iron, mg kg ⁻¹		
2014						
Zolushka, control	21.13	19.63	0.014	2.0		
Zoloto Sibiri	18.31	21.23	0.010	2.0		
Pamjati Ryzhkovoj	20.63	28.68	0.014	3.1		
Marusja	23.60	23.74	0.014	3.2		
Sibirjachka	22.16	26.21	0.016	3.2		
Average	21.17	23.90	0.011	2.7		
LSD_{05}	3.17	3.58	0.002	0.4		
2015						
Zolushka, control	19.13	20.14	0.014	1.9		
Zoloto Sibiri	17.75	20.95	0.017	1.6		
Pamjati Ryzhkovoj	17.81	27.54	0.018	1.8		
Marusja	20.94	22.14	0.017	1.8		
Sibirjachka	19.38	24.84	0.018	1.8		
Average	19.00	23.12	0.028	1.8		
LSD_{05}	2.85	3.47	0.003	0.3		
2016						
Zolushka, control	18.17	20.05	0.014	1.1		
Zoloto Sibiri	19.79	25.30	0.014	1.1		
Pamjati Ryzhkovoj	18.63	21.20	0.012	1.2		
Marusja	18.79	22.10	0.013	1.4		
Sibirjachka	18.19	27.30	0.014	1.8		
Average	18.71	23.19	0.013	1.3		
LSD_{05}	2.81	3.48	0.002	0.2		

Table 5. Chemical composition of green beans of Omsk State Agrarian University (2014–2016)

The protein content in green beans of studied bean varieties over the years of research ranged from 17.75 in wet and cool conditions to 23.60% in arid conditions. By highest content of protein was characterized variety Marusja – 23.60% (in 2014), 20.94% (in 2015) and Zoloto Sibiri – 19.79 (in 2016).

Iron plays a big role in immunobiological and oxidation-reduction reactions, with its lack is possible developing of anemia. The biggest amount of iron was found in green beans of varieties Pamjati Ryzhkovoj (1.2–3.1 mg kg⁻¹) and Marusja (1.4–3.2 mg kg⁻¹).

It should be emphasized the importance of zinc presence in the green beans, which is necessary for the normal operation of the pancreas and prostate gland. The high content of zinc was recorded in green beans of the following varieties: Pamjaty Ryzhkovoj – 28.68 mg kg⁻¹ (in 2014), 27.54 mg kg⁻¹ (in 2015) and Sibirjachka – 27.30 mg kg⁻¹ (in 2016).

With a lack of iodine, nervous and irritability is noted in the body, memory and intellect are weakened. Over time, there is an arrhythmia, decreases the level of hemoglobin in the blood. This is especially important for iodine deficiency areas, including the Omsk Region. By the highest content of iodine in green beans were characterized varieties – Sibirjachka (0.014–0.018 mg kg⁻¹), Marusja (0.013–0.017 mg kg⁻¹) and Pamjaty Ryzhkovoj (0.012–0.018 mg kg⁻¹).
Green beans and seeds of common beans contain a significant amount of sugars (up to 6%). The main sugar contained in all kinds of legumes, including beans, is sucrose (from 0.66 to 1.23%). As the beans mature, the content of sucrose decreases. In 2016, we evaluated the green beans for the content of sucrose during the technical maturity during the second and third harvesting (July 18 and August 3, respectively), Table 6.

Variaty	Technical maturity							
variety	II harvest (18.07)	III harvest (03.08)	Average					
Zolushka, control	3.5	0.6	2.1					
Zoloto Sibiri	3.8*	1.8*	2.8*					
Pamjati Ryzhkovoj	4.1*	2.1*	3.1*					
Marusja	3.9*	1.1*	2.5*					
Sibirjachka	3.9*	1.4*	2.7*					
Average	3.8	1.4	2.6					
LSD_{05}	0.2	0.3	0.3					

Table 6. The content of sucrose in green beans of Omsk SAU breeding (2016), %

* Significant at P> 0.05.

The research revealed that the content of sucrose in green beans at the second harvest (July 18) varied from 3.5 to 4.1%. In the subsequent harvest (August 3) the value of this indicator is less than 2.7 times (from 0.6 to 2.1%). Consequently, a high content of sucrose in green beans provides harvesting in the second half of July, with later harvesting times, the content of sucrose is significantly reduced.

During the period of the experiments, the yield of green beans varied on average from 3.9 to 5.6 t ha⁻¹. All studied varieties of Omsk SAU have surpassed the control variety for this parameter. The highest yield was registered for variety Pamjaty Ryzhkovoj – 5.3 t ha⁻¹ (in 2014), 5.8 t ha⁻¹ (in 2015 and 2016).

The formation of yields in green beans of vegetable beans was greatly influenced by meteorological conditions. Thus, under conditions of insufficient humidification in 2014 and 2015 (hydrothermal coefficient = 0.7), the yield was the lowest, Table 7. With the ensured wetting of 2016 (hydrothermal coefficient = 1.0), the yield of green beans was increased by an average of 7%. In conditions of sufficient heat and moisture availability in the studied varieties, this indicator varied from 3.0 to 5.8 t ha⁻¹.

	Tuble 1. The field of green beans varieties of offish bire (2011-2010 jeans), that								
Variety	2014	2015	2016	Average					
Zolushka, control	3.3	2.9	3.0	3.0					
Zoloto Sibiri	4.0	3.8*	4.1	3.9*					
PamjatiRyzhkovoj	5.3*	5.8*	5.8*	5.6*					
Marusja	4.3*	4.4*	4.9*	4.5*					
Sibirjachka	4.2*	4.4*	4.8*	4.5*					
LSD_{05}				0.4					

Table 7. The yield of green beans varieties of Omsk SAU (2014–2016 years), t ha⁻¹

* Significant at *P*> 0.05.

CONCLUSIONS

1. The results of our studies indicate the possibility of growing beans with high potential yields of grain and green beans and excellent product quality in the southern forest-steppe of the Omsk region.

2. Varieties of Omsk beans are characterized by a complex of valuable features:

- high potential yield of: green beans Pamjaty Ryzhkovoj (5.3–5.8 t ha⁻¹), and grains Sibakovsaja 100 (3.6 t ha⁻¹), Sizaja (3.7 t ha⁻¹), Lukerja (3.9 t ha⁻¹), Olivkovaja (3.7 t ha⁻¹);
- high content of protein: in grain Sizaja (24.06%), Lukerja (23.38%),
 Omskaja Jubilejnaja (22.60%), Olivkovaja (23.13%), and green beans –
 Marusja (23.60–20.91%), the Zoloto Sibiri (19.79%);
- high content of zinc in: grain Sibakovskaja 100 (25.5 mg kg⁻¹), Omskaja Jubilejnaja (27.8 mg kg⁻¹), Olivkovaja (28.1 mg kg⁻¹), Omichka (26.9 mg kg⁻¹), and in green beans Pamjaty Ryzhkovoj (28.68–27.54 mg kg⁻¹) and Sibirjachka (27.30 mg kg⁻¹);
- high iron content in: grain Lukerja (80.0 mg kg⁻¹), Sizaja (54.0 mg kg⁻¹), and green beans Pamjaty Ryzhkovoj (1.8–3.2 mg kg⁻¹) and Marusja (1, 8–3.3 mg kg⁻¹);
- high content of iodine in: grain Lukerja (0.23 mg kg⁻¹) and Olivkovaja (0.21 mg kg⁻¹), and in green beans Sibirjachka (0.014–0.018 mg kg⁻¹), Marusja (0.014–0.018 mg kg⁻¹) and Pamjaty Ryzhkovoj (0.012–0.018 mg kg⁻¹);
- high sugar content in green beans Pamjaty Ryzhkovoj (2.1–4.1%).

3.0msk beans varieties are characterized by a high content of amino acids in the grain: Lukerja (29.89 g 100 g^{-1} , of which 14.0 g are essential) and Olivkovaja (28.96 g 100 g^{-1} , of which 13.40 g 100 g^{-1} are essential).

4. Varieties of beans of Omsk SAU breeding have excellent technological indexes and can be recommended for processing: excellent grain tenderness (from 57 to 67 minutes), high fleshiness, greater cross-sectional thickness and length of green beans, without parchment layer, attractive yellow and green color of beans, and high sugar content.

REFERENCES

- Beebe, S.E, Gonzalez, A.V. & Rengifo, J., 2000. Research on trace minerals in the common bean. *Food Nutrition Bulletin*, Vol. 21, pp. 387–391. (In English)
- Beebe, S.E., Rao, I.M., Devi, M.J. & Polania, J. 2014. Common beans, biodiversity, and multiple stresses: challenges of drought resistance in tropical soils. *Crop and Pasture Science*, Vol. 65(7), pp. 667–675. (In English)
- Blair, M.W., Astudillo, C., Beebe, S.E., Roa, I., Kimani, P. & Chirwa, R. 2009. Biofortification breeding of common bean (Phaseolus vulgaris L.). *BioZoom* Vol. 1. http://www.biokemi.org/biozoom/issues/525/articles/2397 (In English)

Dospekhov, B.A. 1985. Methodology of field experiment. Agropromizdat, 351 pp. (In Russian)

Gamzikova, O.I. 1979. Biochemical characteristics of collection, perspective and regionalized varieties of leguminous crops in the conditions of the forest-steppe of Western Siberia. Novosibirsk, 12 pp. (In Russian)

- Gorbataya, A.P. 2013. The productivity of leguminous crops in connection with the degree of development of seed germination organs in the conditions of the southern forest-steppe of Western Siberia. Krasnojarsk, 18 pp. (In Russian)
- Javaloyes, P. 2016. Pulses, Nutritious seeds for a sustainable future. FAO, 196 pp. (In English)
- Kazydub, N.G., Marakayeva, T.V. & Shitikov, N.A. 2012. Perspective culture for the Siberian region – vegetable beans. In Pivovarov, V.A. *III International Scientific-practical conference*. VNIISSOK publishing house, Moscow, Russia, pp. 251–258. (In Russian)
- Kazydub, N.G. 2013. Breeding and seed-growing of common beans in conditions of southern forest-steppe zone of Western Siberia. Tiumen, 296 pp. (In Russian).
- Kazydub, N.G. & Marakayeva, T.V. 2015. Comparative evaluation of economically valuable characteristics of bean samples (PHASEOLUS VULGARIS L.) and the creation of a new breeding material on their basis for the conditions of the southern forest-steppe of Western Siberia. Omsk, 150 pp. (In Russian)
- Kazydub, N.G., Marakayeva, T.V., Korobeinikova, M.M. & Dvortsov, N.A. 2016. Influence of weather conditions on productivity and chemical composition of grain bean seeds in conditions of southern forest-steppe of Western Siberia. Agrometeorology and agriculture: history, significance and prospects: Omsk, Russia, pp. 13–15. (In Russian)
- Komarov, V.I. 1992. *Technological evaluation of grains of peas, lentils, beans*. St. Petersburg, 18 p. (In Russian)
- Lara Flores, M. 2015. *Cultivation of beans in Mexico*. Revisa digital universitaria. Vol. 16 № 2, http://www.revista.unam.mx/vol.16/num2/art09/ (In Spanish)
- Pivovarov, V. 2006. Vegetables of Russia. Moscow, 383 pp. (In Russian)
- State standard 13496.2-91. Fodder mixed fodder and mixed fodder raw material. Method for determination of raw cellular tissue
- State standard 26570-95. *Fodder, mixed fodder and mixed fodder raw material. Methods for determination of calcium.* (In Russian)
- State standard 26657-97. Fodders, mixed fodders, mixed fodder raw materials. Methods for determination of phosphorus content. (In Russian)
- State standard 13496.4-93. Fodder, mixed fodder and animal feed raw stuff. Methods of nitrogen and crude protein determination. (In Russian)
- State standard 30692-00. Fodders, mixed fodders and animal raw foodstuff. Atomic absorption method for determination of copper, lead, zinc and cadmium. (In Russian)
- State standard 27998-88. Vegetable feeds. Methods for determination of iron. (In Russian)

State standard 27997-88. *Vegetable feeds. Methods for determination of manganese*. (In Russian) Studying samples of the world bean collection, 1987. All-Russian Institute of Plant Production.

Effects of irrigation applied at different growth stages on chickpea yield

H. Kirnak¹, I.S. Varol^{2,*}, H.A. Irik² and H. Ozaktan³

¹University of Adnan Menderes, Faculty of Engineering, Department of Civil Engineering, TR09010 Efeler, Aydın, Turkey

²University of Erciyes, Faculty of Agriculture, Department of Biosystems Engineering, TR38010 Melikgazi, Kayseri, Turkey

³University of Erciyes, Faculty of Agriculture, Department of Field Crops, TR38010 Melikgazi, Kayseri, Turkey

*Correspondence: svarol@erciyes.edu.tr

Abstract. This study was conducted over the experimental fields of Erciyes University in 2016 to investigate the effects of irrigations applied at different growth stages on chickpea yields. Experiments were conducted in randomized blocks design with 3 replications. There were 7 irrigation treatments as of I₁: rainfed, I₂: pre-bloom single irrigation, I₃: single irrigation at the beginning of blooming, I₄: single irrigation at 50% pod set, I₅: two irrigations at 50% bloom and 50% pod-set, I₆: two irrigations at pre-bloom and 50% pod-set, I₇: full irrigation. The amount of applied irrigation water varied between 85.6–323 mm. Plant water consumptions varied between 262–569 mm. The greatest yield was obtained from I₄ treatment with 273 kg da⁻¹ and the lowest yield was obtained from I₁ treatments with 146 kg da⁻¹. It was concluded for chickpea cultivation under deficit water resources conditions that water deficits may be applied at different growth stages except for 50% pod-set period.

Key words: Chickpea, irrigation, yield, ET.

INTRODUCTION

Chickpea kernels contain more than 20% protein, more than 40% carbohydrate, oils, phosphorus and calcium. Therefore, chickpea has always a great significance in human nutrition. Worldwide chickpea production is used as foodstuff in different fashions. It also a legume and thus able to fixate free atmospheric nitrogen into the soil and therefore it is used as a well intercropping plant (Degirmenci et al., 2009).

Chickpea is the most important legume worldwide and 87% of world production comes from Asia, 4.5% from Africa, 4.1% from America and 0.9% from Europe (FAOSTAT, 2014). It is produced over 14 million hectares and annual world production is around 13.7 million tons. In Turkey, chickpea is produced over 388 thousand hectares and annual production is about 450 thousand tons (FAOSTAT, 2015).

Global warming, climate change and rapid increases in world population exert everaggravating pressure on water resources (Yılmaz, 2011). Food demand of increasing population can only be met with the optimum utilization of soil and water resources. Sustainable agriculture primarily depends on proper irrigation practices.

Drought is the greatest limiting factor for agricultural production activities (Kalefetoglu & Ekmekci, 2005). Plants are subjected to various levels of droughts from sowing till the harvest (Gunes et al., 2006). Droughts have two major impacts on agriculture. The first one is insufficient emergence and the second one is the decrease in growth and yields because of water deficits (Saxena et al., 1993).

Chickpea plants are quite resistant to droughts, but do not like humid conditions. They can have quite high yield levels with slight irrigations during the dry periods. Besides a proper field preparation, use of high-yield seeds, fertilization and the other cultural practices, irrigation scheduling and amounting are also quite significant issues in chickpea culture (Yolcu, 2008).

In semi-arid climate zones, chickpea culture is commonly carried out under quite dry conditions because of deficit water resources of these regions. One or two irrigations throughout the growing season will greatly improve yield levels in chickpea and consequently will increase the agricultural income of farmers.

The present study was conducted to investigate the effects of supplementary irrigations performed at different growth stages on yield and plant water consumption of chickpea.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Experiments were carried out over the experimental fields of Erciyes University Agricultural Research and Training Center in 2016. Experimental site has an altitude of 1,094 m and located at 34°56′ north longitude and 36°59′ east longitude. Some weather data for chickpea growth season of 2016 are presented in Table 1. Total rainfall from seeding (13 April) to harvest (11 August) was 179.4 mm for the growth season.

Weathan data	Months	Months						
weather data	April	May	June	July	August			
T _{mean} (°C)	14.02	14.83	20.41	23.33	25.38			
T _{max} (°C)	20.4	26.7	34.6	37	34.8			
T_{min} (0°C)	4.5	4.4	7.5	10.8	14.5			
Wind speed (m s ⁻¹)	1.57	1.88	1.75	1.81	1.81			
Rainfall (mm)	0	151.8	25.6	2	0			
$RH_{max}(\%)$	65.2	80.0	78.2	66.1	62.4			
$RH_{min}(\%)$	25.5	34.4	30.8	21.1	19.9			

Table 1. Some weather data for the growth season of 2016

T_{mean}, T_{max} and T_{min}: Daily mean, maximum and minimum temperatures of the related month, respectively; RH_{max} and RH_{min}: Monthly averaged maximum and minimum relative humidity.

Soil samples were collected from 1.2 m soil profile at three points. Texture was found as loamy. Soil pH and salinity were suitable for production (Table 2).

Water samples were taken from a deep well within the experimental site. Irrigation water class was C_1S_1 according to Wilcox (1948) (Table 3). Infiltration tests were performed at three different locations and average infiltration rate was found as 23.3 mm per hour.

Soil property	Soil depth								
Soli property	0–30 cm	30–60 cm	60–90 cm	90–120 cm					
Texture	Loamy	Loamy	Clay-Loamy	Loamy					
Salinity (dS m ⁻¹)	0.22	0.173	0.258	0.191					
pH	8.13	8.17	8.14	8.23					
Field capacity (%)	23	26	26	25					
Wilting point (%)	10.73	11.38	9.3	9.37					
Bulk density (g cm ⁻³)	1.27	1.24	1.22	1.28					
Organic matter (%)	1.25	1.05	0.69	0.73					
Lime (%)	2.54	5.83	3.15	6.2					
Nitrogen (kg ha ⁻¹)	2.15	1.05	0.4	0.4					
Phosphorus- P_2O_5 (kg ha ⁻¹)	20.5	11.5	6.0	2.0					
Potassiun-K ₂ SO ₄ (kg ha ⁻¹)	271.6	376.4	310.1	310.1					

Table 2. Some soil properties of the experimental site

Table 3. Some properties of irrigation water

pН	EC (µS)	Na ⁺ (mg L ⁻¹)	K ⁺ (mg L ⁻¹)	Ca ⁺² (mg L ⁻¹)	Mg ⁺² (mg L ⁻¹)	HCO3 ⁻ (mg L ⁻¹)	CO3 ⁻² (mg L ⁻¹)	SAR	Class
7.6	242	11.6	4.57	26.4	6.63	12.2	< 1.0	2.86	C_1S_1

Electrical conductivity and pH of irrigation water were 242 mS m⁻¹ and 7.6, respectively.

A completely randomized blocks design with three replications was used. Row spacing was 35 cm, on-row plant spacing was 5 cm and each plot $(5 \times 1.75 \text{ m})$ had 6 rows, sowing was performed manually. Observations and harvests were performed from the inner 4 rows. Two side rows were omitted as to consider the side effects. A spacing of 1.2 m was left between the experimental plots and 2.5 m was left between the blocks to prevent interactions among the treatments.

Drip irrigation system with 16 mm laterals at each plant row was used for irrigation. The dripper discharge rate was 2 L h⁻¹ at 4 atm pressure and dripper spacing was 0.25 m. Plant efficient root depth was taken as 60 cm (Allen et al., 1998)

Soil moisture content was determent with TDR probes with 60 cm long and deficit moisture was brought to field capacity in each irrigation.

Irrigation treatments: I_1 – Rainfed; I_2 – Pre-bloom single irrigation; I_3 – Single irrigation at the beginning of blooming; I_4 – Single irrigation at 50% pod set; I_5 – Two irrigations at 50% bloom and 50% pod-set; I_6 – Two irrigations at pre-bloom and 50% pod-set; I_7 – Full irrigation.

Chickpea seeds were planted manually on 13 April, 2016 and they were harvested between July 18, 2016 and August 11, 2016. In June 1, 2016 programmed irrigations were initiated.

Amount of irrigation water to be applied was calculated by using the following Eq. 1:

$$d = \frac{\left(P_{vfc} - P_{vp}\right)}{10} \cdot D \cdot P \tag{1}$$

where d – Amount of water applied, mm; P_{vfc} – volumetric water content at field capacity %; P_{vp} volumetric water content before irrigation %; D – depth of soil to be irrigated, cm, and P – canopy percentage.

Actual plant water consumption (ET) was determined based on James (1993) using water balance Eq. 2:

$$ET = I + R + Cr - Dp - Rf \pm \Delta s \tag{2}$$

ET is plant water consumption (mm); *I* is irrigation water applied (mm); *R* is effective rainfall (mm); *Cr* is capillary rise (mm); *Dp* is deep percolation (mm); *Rf* is runoff (mm) and Δs is soil moisture storage difference between the seeding and harvest.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The effects of irrigations performed at different phenological stages on plant water consumption and yield of chickpea plants are provided in Table 4. The amount of irrigation water applied in different treatments varied between 85.6 (I_3) – 323 (I_7) mm. For reliable emergence levels, before the initiation of programmed irrigations, 17 mm water (5 mm on 28 Nisan 2016 and 12 mm on 13 May 2016) was applied to all treatments. Seasonal plant water consumption in I_1 , I_2 , I_3 , I_4 , I_5 , I_6 and I_7 treatments were respectively measured as 262, 374, 326, 360, 391, 438 and 569 mm. As compared to dry treatment without any irrigations (I_1), 54.13% decrease was observed in plant water consumption in full irrigation treatment (I_7).

Traatmants	Irrigation	ET	Yield
Treatments	(mm)	(mm)	(kg da ⁻¹)
I ₁	17	262	146
I_2	142,7	374	157.0
I_3	85,6	326	212.0
I_4	119,7	360	273.1
I ₅	164	391	221.7
I ₆	199	438	224.7
I_7	323	569	217.7

Table 4. Effects of different irrigation water levels on yield and plant water consumption

Different irrigation water treatments had significant effects on yields at P < 0.05 significance level. The greatest yield was obtained from I₄ treatments with 273 kg da⁻¹ and the lowest yield was obtained from I₁ treatment with 146 kg da⁻¹ (Table 5). There were four different statistical groups and the treatments of I₅, I₆ and I₇ were placed in the same group (Table 6). Irrigations significantly increased chickpea yields. Thusly Soltani et al. (2000) carried out a study in Iran and reported chickpea yields as 276.6 kg da⁻¹ for full irrigation and 90.9 kg da⁻¹ for rainfed treatment. Oweis et al. (2004) carried out a study in West Asia and North Africa and reported chickpea yields as 255 kg da⁻¹ for full irrigation and 144 kg da⁻¹ for rainfed treatments. Yolcu (2008) investigated the effects of irrigation performed at different growth stages of chickpea under Diyarbakır conditions and reported significant increases in yields with irrigations at pod-set period.

Sources	SD	Sum of squares	Means square	F				
Block	2	197.429	98.715	0.09 ns				
Irrigation level	6	33,725.143	5,620.86	5.21*				
Error	10	12,944.571	1,078.71					
General	17	46,867.143						
ns – not-significant;								
* – significant at 5% level;								

Table 5. Effects of different irrigation water levels on chickpea yield

Table 6. Duncan's test groups	5
for yields (kg da ⁻¹)	

Irrigation treatments	Mean
I_1	146.0 d
I_2	157.0 cd
I ₃	212.0 bc
I_4	273.0 a
I ₅	221.7 ab
I ₆	224.7 ab
I ₇	217.7 ab

** - significant at 1% level.

The relationship between the amount of irrigation water and ET was identified as $ET = 0.9896 I - 234.26 and R^2 = 0.9951$ (Fig. 1).



Figure 1. The relationship between amount of irrigation water and ET.

Soil moisture contents at measurement days are presented in Fig. 2 and it was observed that moisture levels were brought to field capacity later on with irrigation.





CONCLUSIONS

In present study, effects of irrigations applied at different growth stages of chickpea on yields were investigated under Kayseri conditions. Results revealed that irrigations at 50% pod-set period improved yield levels of chickpea and single irrigation at 50% pod set had higher yield than full irrigation. Such a case revealed that water deficits can be applied in chickpea culture at proper produces. Therefore, it is recommended that irrigation should be performed at 50% pod-set period of chickpea in places with semiarid climate conditions and deficit water resources.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. The authors would like to thank University of Erciyes for financial support with the project BAP FYL-2016-6855.

REFERENCES

- Allen, R.G., Pereira, L.S., Raes, D. & Smith, M. 1998. Crop Evapotranspiration: Guidelines for Computing Crop Water Requirements. Irrigation and Drainage, Paper No. 56. FAO, Rome, Italy.
- Değirmenci, V., Kırnak, H. & Anlağan, M. 2009. Determination of chickpea irrigation program under Harran lime conditions. *In: VIII. Tarla Bitkileri Kongresi, 19–22 Ekim, Hatay,* s. 375–377 (in Turkish).
- FAOSTAT, 2014. Statistical database. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data/QC/visualize. (Accessed: 28.01.2017).
- FAOSTAT, 2015. Statistical database. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data/QC/visualize (Accessed: 28.01.2017).
- Günes, A., Çiçek, N., İnal, A., Alpaslan, M., Eraslan, F., Güneri, E. & Güzelordu, T. 2006. Genotypic response of chickpea (*Cicer arietinum L.*) cultivars to drought stress implemented at pre- and post-anthesis stages and its relations with nutrient uptake and efficiency. *Plant Soil Environment* **52**, 368–376 (in Turkish).
- James, L.G. 1993. Principles of farm irrigation system design. Florida: Krieger publishing company.
- Kalefetoğlu, T. & Ekmekçioğlu, Y. 2005. The effects of drought on plants and tolerance mechanisms. In: *Gazi University Journal of Science* **18**(4), 723–740 (in Turkish).
- Saxena, N.P., Johansen, C., Saxena, M.C. & Silim, S.N. 1993. Selection for drought and salinity tolerance in cool season food legumes. In: K.B. Singh & M.C. Saxena Eds. Breeding for stress tolerance in cool-season food legumes. United Kingdom, pp. 245–270.
- Soltani, A., Khooie, F.R., Ghassemi-Golezani, K. & Moghaddam, M. 2001. A simulation study of chickpea crop response to limited irrigation in semiarid environment. *Agricultural Water Management* **95**, 171–181.
- Oweis, T., Hachum, A. & Pala, M. 2004. Water use efficiency of winter-sown chickpea under supplemental irrigation in a Mediterranean environment. *Agricultural Water Management* **66**, 163–179.
- Wilcox, LV. 1948. The quality of water for irrigation use. *Technical Bulletin*, Vol 962. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Washington, DC, p 40.
- Yılmaz, C.I. 2011. Effects of various irrigation strategies applied through drip system on winter and spring planted chickpea yield and water use efficiency, Master Thesis, *Çukurova University Institute of Science and Technology, Adana* (in Turkish).
- Yolcu, R. 2008. A research on irrigation water requirement and evapotranspiration under Diyarbakir conditions for different growth stages irrigated chickpea (Cicer arientinum L.). Master Thesis, *Çukurova University Institute of Science and Technology, Adana* (in Turkish).

The content of weed seeds in the soil based on the management system

J. Kuht^{1,*}, V. Eremeev¹, L. Talgre¹, H. Madsen¹, M. Toom^{1,2}, E. Mäeorg¹, E. Loit¹ and A. Luik¹

¹Estonian University of Life Sciences, Kreutzwaldi 1, EE51014 Tartu, Estonia ²Estonian Crop Research Institute, J. Aamisepa 1, EE48309 Jõgeva, Jõgeva Vald, Estonia

*Correspondence: jaan.kuht@emu.ee

Abstract. In 2008 an experiment was set up on the field in Eerika experimental station (Estonian University of Life Sciences) as a 5-field crop rotation: barley (Hordeum vulgare L.) with undersown red clover, red clover (Trifolium pratense L.), winter wheat (Triticum aestivum L.), pea (Pisum sativum L.), potato (Solanum tuberosum L.). The objective of the study was to measure the content of weed seeds in the soil and to evaluate the diversity of the species at the beginning of the period of organic production in 2011. In conventional farming systems without fertilizer (Con I) and conventional farming with mineral fertilizer (Con II) herbicides were used for weed control. All the crops in Con II system received P 25 kg ha⁻¹ and K 95 kg ha⁻¹, but the application rates of mineral nitrogen fertilizer differed. In organic systems (Org I-organic farming based on winter cover crop and Org II - organic farming based on winter cover crop and manure), the winter cover crops (ryegrass after winter wheat, winter oilseed rape after pea, winter rye after potato) were sown after the harvest and were ploughed into the soil as green manure in spring. Organic farming systems (Org II) had a negative effect on the content of weed seeds in the soil (2.0–22.7% less seeds than in other variants). The seeds of *Chenopodium album* were the most abundant among summer annual weeds and the seeds of Viola arvensis among winter weeds in the soil. Organic farming measures increased the domination of *Chenopodium album* - the dominance index D' was increased by 0.09–0.14 compared to conventional variants. The content of seeds of winter weed Viola arvensis in Org II variant was decreased by 82%. The index of species evenness J' and Shannon Wiener diversity index H' were lower in organic plots by 0.10-0.18 and 0.60-0.19, respectively. Org II variants showed the best results based on the decrease of soil weed seed bank and distribution of the weed species.

Key words: organic farming, winter cover crops, weed seeds, species diversity.

INTRODUCTION

The weed seed bank consists of many species, whereas some dominant species may comprise 70–90% of the total seed bank causing the most problems (Wilson, 1988). Plant protection practices without the use of herbicides has been pointed out as one of the main problems of successful organic cultivation system (Gianessi & Reigner, 2005). In organic farming weeds are the main crop yield decreasing factors. In ecologically friendly cultivation weeds can be controlled by tilling, crop rotation, harrowing,

mulching, growing legumes in rotation and cover crops (Watson et al., 2002; Thorup-Kristensen et al., 2003). Soil movement on no-tilled field may lead to much larger number of emerging weed seeds compared to tilled soils (Chauhan et al., 2006; Tamm et al., 2016). The increase of number of soil weed seeds has also been observed in reduced tillage system (Tørresen et al., 2003; Woźniak & Kwiatkowski, 2012). A vigorous cover crop can change the environment for weed seeds on and in the soil. Previous results indicate, that winter cover crops reduced the dry biomass and density of weeds compared to the conventional control system (Madsen et al., 2015).

The aim of the study is to investigate the influence of different winter cover crops and their combination with composted cattle manure on soil weed seed bank at the start of organic farming. The effect of the yield of winter cover crops and preceding crops on the number of weed seeds in the soil was studied in detail.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The five-field crop experiment with three different organic systems was started in 2008 and was set up in test site of the Estonian University of Life Sciences in Eerika (58°22' N, 26°40' E). A 5-year crop rotation contains: red clover RC (Trifolium pratense L.), winter wheat (Triticum aestivum L.), pea (Pisum sativum L.), potato (Solanum tuberosum L.) and barley (Hordeum vulgare L.) undersown with red clover. First 5-year rotation ended in 2012. The experiment was established in four replications, each plot (60 m²) situated in a systematic block design (80 plots). Organic and conventional plots were separated with an 18 m long section of mixed grasses to avoid contamination with synthetic pesticides, mineral fertilisers and winter cover crops. In systems Con I (conventional farming without fertilizers, as control) and Con II (conventional farming with mineral fertilizers) herbicides (Roundup 4 L ha⁻¹ were used in last autumn). In conventional system Con II all the crops received phosphorous (P 25 kg ha⁻¹) and potassium (K 95 kg ha⁻¹). The amount of nitrogen (N) varied depending on the crop: for pea N 20 kg ha⁻¹, for barley undersown with red clover N 120 kg ha⁻¹, for winter wheat and potato N 150 kg ha⁻¹. Plots with red clover did not receive any mineral fertilizers and chemical pest control. Two organic farming systems (Org I and Org II) were investigated. In both systems winter cover crops as green manure were used. Cover crops were sown right after the harvest: ryegrass -RG (Lolium perenne L., sowing rate 25 kg ha⁻¹) after winter wheat, winter oilseed rape WOR (Brassica napus L., var. oleifera, subvar. biennis, 7.1 kg ha⁻¹) after pea and winter rye WR (Secale cereale L., 220 kg ha⁻¹) after potato. Before sowing the subsequent crop all cover crops were ploughed into the soil as green manure. The growth stage (according to BBCH) of cover crops before ploughing was determined (ryegrass 21-22, winter oilseed rape 24-26 and winter rye 23–26. In the organic system Org II fully composted cattle manure was added in the autumn 2010 and in spring 2011 at a total rate of 40 t ha⁻¹ and ploughed into soil. The cover crops were sown with the Kongskilde sowing machine right after the harvesting of the main crop and in the beginning of May they were ploughed into the soil. Red clover was cut twice: middle of June and during the second half of July and ploughed into the soil in all organic systems. Cereals and peas were harvested at the beginning of August, using a Sampo Rosenlew experimental harvester. Potato tubers were hand-collected between August and September. Yield data were adjusted to dry matter content. Samples for measuring the weed seed bank were collected in September 2011, at the start of first year to full organic production. The weed seed bank samples were taken with soil borers (15 mm diameter) after crop harvest and before autumn ploughing. From each plot 16 soil samples were taken from the depth of 0-25 cm soil layer. Samples of each plot were mixed together in a bucket. The samples were air-dried and 500 g of each sample were sieved and washed through a 0.25 mm sieve. Weed seeds were separated from the soil by potassium carbonate (K₂CO₃) aqueous solution. For preparation of the solution 2.0 kg of potassium carbonate was dissolved in 1.8 L of water. The number of weed seeds in seed bank was calculated to an area of 1 m² of plot area using the formula Eq. 1 (Kuht et al., 2016) as shown below:

$$N = \frac{h \cdot \rho \cdot n \cdot 10}{Wd} \tag{1}$$

where N – number of viable seeds, n m⁻²; h – depth of plough layer, cm; ρ – soil bulk density, g cm⁻³; n – counted number of seeds in the soil sample; Wd – weight of dry soil sample, g.

The species composition of weed seed communities and the number of seeds of each species were used to assess the biodiversity.

The diversity indexes (Eq. 2) of weed seed species were calculated as Shannon-Wiener diversity index (Shannon, 1948; Shannon & Wiener, 1949) of weed seed species diversity H':

$$H' = -\sum_{i=1}^{s} pi \ln(pi) \tag{2}$$

The community dominance was determined based on the Simpson index, Eq. 3. Simpsons' index of species dominance (Simpson, 1949) was calculated as follows:

$$\lambda = \sum_{i=1}^{3} pi^2 \tag{3}$$

The formula to calculate Pielou evenness index, Eq. 4 (Pielou, 1966; Boyce, 2005) is as follows:

$$J' = \frac{H'}{H'max} \tag{4}$$

The richness index, Eq. 5, was measured based on the Margalef index (Margalef, 1958) as shown below:

$$R = \frac{S - 1}{\ln N} \tag{5}$$

where the *pi*'s are the proportion of all observations in the *i*th species category; $H'max = \ln(S)$; S – number of species (the total number of weed types in a single treatment); N – total number of individuals of all the species in the block.

The results were analysed by using STATISTICA 7.0: ANOVA, Fisher (LSD) test (Statsoft Inc, 2005). Correlation analysis was used to study the correlation between different number of weed seeds and some indicators of soil physical properties. Linear correlation coefficients between variables were calculated, the significance of coefficients being P < 0.01, P < 0.05.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

As an average, there were significantly less viable annual weed seeds in conventional variants with mineral fertilizers and herbicides (Con II) and organic variants with winter cover crops and cattle manure (Org II) compared to other cultivation methods by 3.1-6.1 and 2.5-5.6 (thousand seeds per 1 m^2) respectively (Table 1). In the soil of Org II variant, there were less seeds (as average) in the plots of potato and barley undersown with clover.

Crop and preceding	Wood goods	Number of seeds, 1,000 seeds per m ²					
crops	weed seeds	Con I	Con II	Org I	Org II		
Red clover	Summer annual	24.22 ^a	20.58 ^a	28.42 ^a	21.00 ^a		
	incl. Chenopodium album	19.04 ^a	18.20 ^a	27.16 ^a	19.88 ^a		
1) barley, us. r. clover	Winter annual	0.98 ^a	0.70^{a}	1.12 ^a	2.10 ^a		
2) potato	incl. Viola arvensis	0.14 ^a	0.56 ^a	0.14 ^a	0.28 ^a		
3) pea	Total	25.20 ^a	21.28 ^a	29.54 ^a	23.10 ^a		
Winter wheat	Summer annual	25.06 ^b	20.30 ^a	20.16 ^a	20.44 ^a		
	incl. Chenopodium album	19.88 ^a	17.78 ^a	19.32 ^a	19.60 ^a		
1) red clover	Winter annual	1.54 ^a	2.80 ^{ab}	1.82 ^a	3.78 ^b		
2) barley, us. r. clover	incl. Viola arvensis	0.84^{a}	2.38 ^b	0.70^{a}	0.70^{a}		
3) potato	Total	26.60 ^b	23.10 ^a	21.98 ^a	24.22 ^{ab}		
Pea	Summer annual	27.72 ^b	20.02 ^a	20.30 ^a	23.24 ^{ab}		
	incl. Chenopodium album	25.20 ^a	17.78 ^a	19.74 ^a	22.82ª		
1) winter wheat	Winter annual	4.90 ^b	3.36 ^{ab}	1.68 ^a	1.54 ^a		
2) red clover	incl. Viola arvensis	4.62 ^a	2.52ª	0.42 ^a	0.28 ^a		
3) barley, us. r. clover	Total	32.62 ^b	23.38 ^a	21.98 ^a	24.78 ^{ab}		
Potato	Summer annual	20.80ª	19.24 ^a	21.71 ^a	15.73 ^a		
	incl. Chenopodium album	18.46 ^a	18.98 ^a	20.80^{a}	14.82ª		
1) pea	Winter annual	0.52 ^a	3.38 ^b	1.30 ^a	1.56 ^{ab}		
2) winter wheat	incl. Viola arvensis	0.52 ^a	2.47 ^b	0.65 ^a	0.26 ^a		
3) red clover	Total	21.32ª	22.62 ^a	23.10 ^a	17.29ª		
Barley, us. red clover	Summer annual	27.02 ^c	14.84 ^a	21.42 ^b	13.16 ^a		
	incl. Chenopodium album	24.22 ^b	13.16 ^a	19.60 ^b	12.60 ^a		
1) potato	Winter annual	1.40 ^a	0.98ª	0.98ª	1.12 ^a		
2) pea	incl. Viola arvensis	0.70^{a}	0.56 ^a	0.14 ^a	0.00^{a}		
3) winter wheat	Total	28.42 ^c	15.82 ^{ab}	22.40 ^{bc}	14.28 ^a		
Average	Summer annual	24.96 ^b	19.00 ^a	22.40 ^{ab}	18.71ª		
	incl. Chenopodium album	21.36 ^b	17.18 ^a	21.32 ^b	17.94 ^{ab}		
	Winter annual	1.87 ^a	2.24ª	1.38 ^a	2.02 ^a		
	incl. Viola arvensis	1.36 ^{ab}	1.70 ^b	0.41 ^a	0.30 ^a		
	Total	26.83 ^b	21.24 ^a	23.78 ^{ab}	20.73 ^a		

Table 1. Number of annual (summer, winter and total) weed seeds in the soil of different crops in 2011

Note. Within the same row, values with different letters are significantly different (ANOVA, Fisher (LSD) test); 1) – preceding crops in 2010; 2) – preceding crops in 2009; 3) – preceding crops in 2008.

There were a lot more (11 times more as an average) weed seeds of summer annuals than winter weeds, dominated by the seeds of common lambsquarter (*Chenopodium album* L.). The domination of the seeds of common lambsquarter in various cultivation systems has been observed by many authors (Caroca et al., 2011). It was found that the proportion of the seeds of common lambsquarter among summer annuals was significantly higher in organic plots than in conventional variants. It was 95.2% in Org I, 95.9% in Org II and 85.6% and 90.4% in Con I and Con II systems (4.8–10.3% more in organic systems). Except the Con II variant with potato, the domination of the seeds of common lambsquarter was apparent in all the organic variants.

Among winter annual weeds the most dominant species was field pansy (*Viola arvensis* Murr) and as an average they were present in significantly smaller numbers in organic variants compared to the conventional plots (Table 1). On the contrary to the seeds of common lambsquarter which share among summer annuals was higher in organic variants, the proportion of field pansy seeds in summer annuals in Org I and Org II treatments was 0–50.0% in winter annuals (50.0–100% in conventional plots).

The yield of preceding crop proved to be one of the main factors influencing the number of weed seeds. Clear negative correlation (r = 0.56) between dry matter yield of crops (without the clover) and the number of weed seeds was observed in 2010 (Fig. 1). Moreover, very strong relationship (r = 0.83) between them was apparent in Org II and Con II systems. It was found that with higher dry matter yield of a preceding crop there were less weed seeds in the soil. For most of the crops studied, weed densities were lower when a crop was grown in rotation (Liebman & Dyck, 1993).



Figure 1. The correlation between total yield of the preceding crop (DM, t ha⁻¹) in 2010 and the number of weed seeds in the soil in 2011 (seeds per m⁻²).

The correlation between dry matter yield of Org I variants and the number of weed seeds was r = 64, but there was no significant relationship with the yield of Con I system. In 2011, the correlation between yields and the number of weed seeds was r = 0.32. The number of weed seeds was mostly affected by winter rye (sown as green manure for barley preceding crop and ploughed into the soil in spring) and ryegrass (ploughed into

the soil before sowing the pea) the reduction in the number of weed seeds by 17.2% and 16.4% respectively (Fig. 2). Similar effect of reducing the density of weed plants was seen in the same plots where winter cover crops were used. Also, Miura & Watanabe (2002) found that living mulch is effective for weed control and Liebman & Dyck (1993) concluded that weed biomass was lower in the living mulch system. The use of cover crops has an effect on the germination and sprouting of weed seeds, by influencing the light conditions, soil temperature and soil moisture (Teasdale, 1996). Weed presence was strongly influenced by green manure crop, rye being the most suppressive one and ryegrass the least. This had a carry-over effect on weed density in the next pea crop (Barberi et al., 2014). Davis et al. (2005) observed that weed seed banks in the organic systems were positively correlated with weed biomass whereas seed banks in the conventional systems were less predictive. The small reduction (7.2%) of weed seeds in organic variants with red clover was probably due to the effect of the cover crops sown after the preceding pea and potato crops. The effect of growing potato and red clover on the weeds and their seeds was similar in conventional and organic systems.



Figure 2. The number of weed seeds in the soil in 2011, depending on the winter cover crops or red clover sown in 2010. *Note*. RG – ryegrass; WOR – winter oilseed rape; WR – winter rye.

In potato plots it was because of the mechanical weeding and in clover plots it was due to the dense canopy that competed with annual weeds during the whole growing period. Also the red clover undersown to barley reduced the density of weeds. Albrecht (2005) also found that the soil weed seed bank was reduced by 39.0% when grasses undersown with clover were used.

Cover crops increase destruction of weed seed in fields. Additionally the increase in the activity of weed seed predator insects was observed. Our results showed that the increase in number of omnivorous predators was observed in areas where winter cover crops had been cultivated previously (Org I and Org II systems, Kuht et al., 2016). The dominant species was *Harpalus rufipes*, that was significantly more present on all organic plots compared to conventional ones. Previous studies have not revealed any significant changes in the number of seed beetles between crops. In our present experiment the *Harpalus rufipes* was significantly more present in pea treatments compared to other crops. As an average of 2 year experiment, diversity index of seed beetles (species per area) was higher by (35%) in organic systems with winter cover crops, compared to the conventional treatments. This is partly due to the better wintering conditions for seed beetles offered by winter cover crops. Blubaugh et al. (2016) also indicated that the cultivation of cover crops increased the activity of weed seed eating insects (omnivorous predators) on the field by enabling their activity on the individual level.

As an average, the Shannon-Wiener diversity indexes (H') were lower in organic variants than in conventional variants (by 0.06–0.19, Table 2), while the largest reduction (by 0.32–0.44) of species diversity was seen in weed seeds in the pea variant.

Simpson dominance indexes (λ) were higher in organic variants than in conventional variants (by 0.09–0.14), especially in the plots with pea. It was obvious that higher dominance index was due to the increase in the share of common lambsquarter seeds in the soil of organic systems.

Table 2. Species diversity index, dominance index and richness index of the weed seed bank in different crops in 2011

Crops	Shann	Shannon-Wiener diversity			Simpson's dominance				Margalef richness			
	index,	H'			index, λ			index, R				
	Con I	Con Il	Org I	Org II	ConI	Con II	Org I	Org II	ConI	Con II	Org I	Org II
Barley	0.65	0.68	0.48	0.66	0.60	0.61	0.78	0.66	0.39	0.31	0.60	0.42
R. clover	0.67	0.49	0.30	0.60	0.61	0.74	0.85	0.74	0.39	0.30	0.39	0.70
W. wheat	0.49	0.56	0.56	0.47	0.73	0.70	0.77	0.78	0.20	0.30	0.40	0.40
Potato	0.48	0.62	0.46	0.67	0.76	0.72	0.82	0.74	0.30	0.60	0.60	0.82
Pea	0.73	0.79	0.41	0.35	0.62	0.60	0.81	0.85	0.38	0.50	0.60	0.40
Average	0.61	0.63	0.44	0.55	0.66	0.67	0.80	0.76	0.33	0.40	0.52	0.55

The values of Margalef species richness index (R) were higher in organic variants (by 0.12–0.22) compared to conventional variants. Higher species richness indexes in organic variants were observed in plots with red clover and potato. The reason for this here lies also in the agrotechnological characteristics where the effect on the weeds is expressed by intensive mechanical weeding and manure applied with potato and dense canopy and manure applied to the preceding barley crop with red clover.

As an average the evenness index values of Org I and Org II weed seeds were lower than respective values for conventional systems: by 0.18 and 0.12, compared to Con I and by 0.16 and 0.10, compared to Con II variants. The changes in the evenness indexes appeared more clearly in the experiment than species richness and dominance indexes and these are presented in Fig. 3.

The lowest values for evenness index were observed in Org II and the highest values in control variant Con I (except for winter wheat plot), whereas the biggest difference (by 0.24) between conventional and organic systems was seen in plots with pea. The results of correlation analysis indicated that as an average there was a strong relationship (r = 0.87) between dominance and evenness indexes, while very strong relationships were seen with pea (r = 0.98), barley (r = 0.93) and clover (r = 0.96).



Figure 3. The values of evenness index (J') of weed seeds in the soil of various crops depending on the cultivation system in 2011.

CONCLUSIONS

The yield of preceding crops and cultivation of post-harvest winter cover crops proved to be strong factors for reducing the number of weed seeds in the soil. There were significantly less viable annual weed seeds in conventional variants with mineral fertilizers and herbicides (Con II) and organic variants with winter cover crops and cattle manure (Org II) compared to other cultivation methods. In the soil of Org II variant as an average less weed seeds were found in the soils of potato and barley plots undersown with clover. Common lambsquarter in summer annuals and field pansy in winter annuals were the dominant species. Clear relationship (r = 0.56; P < 0.05) was found between the dry matter yield of crops in 2010 and the number of weed seeds in the soil in 2011, whereas very strong correlation was seen between Org II and Con II variants. The number of weed seeds was mostly affected by winter rye (sown as green manure for barley preceding crop and ploughed into the soil in spring) and ryegrass (ploughed into the soil before sowing the pea) the reduction in the number of weed seeds by 17.2% and 16.4% respectively. As an average, the Shannon-Wiener species richness indexes were lower in organic variants than in conventional variants (by 0.06–0.19). The lowest values for evenness index were observed in Org II and the highest values in control variant Con I (except for winter wheat plot), whereas the biggest difference (by 0.24) between conventional and organic systems was seen in plots with pea. The values of dominance and species richness index increased in organic variants compared to the conventional variants.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. The authors gratefully acknowledge the financial support for this research provided by the ERA-NET CORE ORGANIC project FertilCrop and by Estonian University of Life Sciences project 8–2/P13001PKTM.

REFERENCES

- Albrecht, H. 2005. Development of arable weed seedbanks during the 6 years after the change from conventional to organic farming. *Weed Reasearch* **45**(5), 339–350.
- Barberi, P., Aendekerk, R., Antichi, D., Armengot, L., Berner, A., Bigongiali, F., Blanco-Moreno, J.M., Carlesi, S., Celette, F., Chamorro, L., Crowley, O., Döring, T., Grosse, M., Haase, T., Hess, J., Huiting, H., Jose-Maria, L., Klaedtke, S., Klanzler, A., Luik, A., Peigné, J., Sukkel, W., Surböck, A., Talgre, L. & Sans, F.X. 2014. Reduced tillage and cover crops in organic arable systems preserve weed diversity without jeopardising crop yield. In: Proceedings of the 4th ISOFAR Scientific Conference. 'Building Organic Bridges', at the Organic World Congress 2014, 13–15 Oct., Istanbul, Turkey, pp. 765–768.
- Blubaugh, C.K., Hagler, J.R., Machtley, S.A. & Kaplan, I. 2016. Cover crops increase foraging activity of omnivorous predators in seed patches and facilitate weed biological control. *Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment* 231, 264–270.
- Boyce, R.L. 2005. Life Under Your Feet: Measuring Soil Invertebrate Diversity. *Teaching Issues* and *Experiments in Ecology*, Vol. 3: Experiment #1. Available online at: http://tiee.ecoed.net/vol/v3/experiments/soil/abstract.html. Last accessed. 23.03.2016.
- Caroca, R.P., Candia, P.S. & Hinojosa, E.A. 2011. Characterization of the Weed Seed Bank in Zero and Conventional Tillage in Central Chile. *Chilean Journal of Agricultural Research* **17**(1), 140–147.
- Chauhan, B.S., Gill, G. & Preston, C. 2006. Influence of tillage systems on vertical distribution,
- seedling recruitment and persistence of rigid ryegrass (*Lolium rigidum*) seed bank. *Weed Science* **54**(4), 669–676.
- Davis, A.S., Renner, K.A. & Gross, K.L. 2005. Weed seedbank and community shifts in a long-term cropping systems experiment. *Weed Science* **53**(3), 296–306.
- Gianessi, L. & Reigner, N. 2005. Barriers to widespread conversion from Chemical Pest Control to non-Chemical Methods in US Agriculture, Pest and Nutrient Management. Track 1. In: *Proceedings of the Third International Conference on the Future of Agriculture*. August 7– 9, 2005, Sacramento, California, pp. 63–68.
- Kuht, J., Eremeev, V., Talgre, L., Madsen, H., Toom, M., Mäeorg, E. & Luik, A. 2016. Soil weed seed bank and factors influencing the number of weeds at the end of conversion period to organic production. *Agronomy Research* 14(4), 1372–1379.
- Liebman, M. & Dyck, E. 1993. Crop rotation and intercropping strategies for weed management. *Ecological Applications* **3**(1), 92–122.
- Madsen, H, Talgre, L., Eremeev, V., Luik, A. & Mäeorg, E. 2015. In organic crop rotation winter cover crops improve soil, weed suppression and crop yields. In: *Nordic view to sustainable rural development*. Proceedings of the 25th NJF congress, June 16–18, Riga, pp. 91–96.
- Margalef, R.D. 1958. Information theory in Ecology. *International Journal of General Systems* **3**, 36–71.
- Miura, S. & Watanabe, Y. 2002. Growth and yield of sweet corn with legume living mulches. *Japanese Journal of Crop Science* **71**, 36–42.
- Pielou, E.C. 1966. The measurement of diversity in different types of biological collections. *Journal of Theoretical Biology* **13**, 131–44.
- Shannon, C.E. & Wiener, W. 1949. The mathematical theory of communication. Urbana, University of Illinois Press, 177 p.
- Simpson, E.H. 1949. Measurement of diversity. *Nature* 163, 688 pp.
- Shannon, C.E. 1948. A mathematical theory of communication. *Bell System Technical Journal* **27**, 379–423.
- Statsoft. 2005. Statistica 7.0. Copyright 1984–2005. Tulka, OK, USA, 716 pp.

- Tamm, K., Nugis, E., Edesi, L., Lauringson, E., Talgre, L., Viil, P., Plakk, T., Võsa, T., Vettik, R.
 & Penu, P. 2016. Impact of cultivation method on the soil properties in cereal production. *Agronomy Research* 14(1), 280–289.
- Teasdale J.R. 1996. Contribution of Cover Crops to Weed Management in Sustainable Agricultural Systems. *Journal of Production Agriculture* **9**(4), 475–479.
- Thorup-Kristensen, K., Magid, J. & Jensen, L.S. 2003. Catch crops and green manures as biological tools in nitrogen management in temperate zones. *Advances in Agronomy* **79**, 227–302.
- Tørresen, K.S., Skuterud, R., Tandsether, H.J. & Breddesen Hagemo, M. 2003. Long-term experiments with reduced tillage in spring cereals. I. Effects on weed flora, weed seedbank and grain yield. *Crop Protection* **22**, 185–200.
- Watson, C.A., Atkinson, D., Gosling, P., Jackson, L.R. & Rayns, F.W. 2002. Managing soil fertility in organic farming systems. *Soil Use and Management* 18, 239–247.
- Wilson, R.G. 1988. Biology of weed seeds in the soil. *In* Altieri, M.A. & Liebman, M. eds. Weed Management in Agroecosystems: Ecological Approaches. Boca Raton, FL, CRC Press, pp. 25–39.
- Woźniak, A. & Kwiatkowski, C. 2012. Effect of long-term reduced tillage on yield and weeds of spring barley. J. Agr. Sci. Tech. 15, 1335–1342.

Assessment of different growing conditions for enhanced postharvest quality and shelf-life of leaf lettuce (*Lactuca sativa* L.)

J.-S. Lee¹, U.K. Nath², G. Goswami² and I.S. Nou^{2,*}

¹National Institute of Horticultural & Herbal Science, Rural Development Administration, KR55365 Wanju, South Korea ²Department of Horticulture, Sunchon National University, 225 Jungang-ro, Suncheon, KR57922 Jeonnam, South Korea *Correspondence: nis@sunchon.ac.kr

Abstract Lettuce is the most important leafy vegetable. It is exclusively used as freshly raw form but sometime also as cooked. However, its quality depends on several pre- and postharvest factors. The effects of growing conditions and cultivars on the postharvest quality of leaf lettuce were investigated. In this experiment the interaction of variable factor; like growing conditions and fixed factor; cultivars are also observed. The leaf lettuce cultivars 'Cheongchima', 'Cheongchuckmyeon', 'Geockchima' and 'Geockchuckmyeon' were grown under favourable (natural condition) and unfavorable growing condition (with excess soil water and 50% shading) to evaluate their shelf-life and postharvest qualities. Plant height and the number of leaves were significantly varied in different growing conditions and by cultivars. In addition, fresh weight was affected by only growing condition, whereas leaf thickness was influenced by cultivars, growing conditions and the cultivars influenced the degree of fresh weight loss and respiration rate during postharvest storage. However, the postharvest storage qualities differed with cultivars and in combination with growing conditions. Leaf thickness and quality of leaf lettuce before and after harvest were also varied by cultivars and growing conditions. It could be concluded that postharvest leaf lettuce quality remains acceptable when growing under excess soil water with 50% shading.

Key words: Growing condition, shelf-life, postharvest quality, leaf lettuce.

INTRODUCTION

Leaf lettuce (*Lactuca sativa* L.) is an annual plant of the family *Compositae*. It is grown as leafy vegetables. Lettuce is normally used for salads, although it is also used with other foods, like wraps the meats, fish and so on. It is also grown for eating either as raw or cooked. Fresh lettuce leaves contain good amounts of folates and vitamin C. Among them folates is part of co-factors in the enzyme metabolism required for DNA synthesis and thereof, play a vital role in prevention of the neural defects in fetus during pregnancy (Agüero et al., 2008; Lettuce nutrition facts, 2016). Leaf lettuce can be grown year-round and is one of the most widely used fresh vegetables in Korea. Many studies of leaf lettuce have been focused on improving productivity, while postharvest qualities

have not been coupled to production factors so far (Jang et al., 2007; RDA, 2007; Ryu et al., 2011).

The quality of fresh harvest leaf lettuce depends on number of factors such as genotypes, cultivation methods, soil conditions, growing season, and diseases (Park et al., 1999). In addition couple of postharvest factors like storage temperature, relative humidity, packaging materials, and packaging method are also determined the quality of leaf lettuce (Lee et al., 2008a). Currently, leaf lettuce is grown in open fields, greenhouses, and hydroponic culture (Lee et al., 2005) abundantly. But leaf lettuce has poor storage properties after harvest due to high respiration rates (Lee et al., 2007). Hence, most of the researches are concentrated on storage management for increasing its shelf-life. However, the effect of growing conditions on postharvest qualities of leaf lettuce has not been extensively investigated.

Leaf lettuce is cultivated year-round in Korea under plastic-film greenhouses (polyvinyl house). However, these plastic greenhouses are not well protected against cold and heavy rain compares to well-designed greenhouse. Therefore, this crop is easily influenced by the changes of outsides environment, that could directly influence the inside conditions of greenhouse. Thus, these changes can directly affect the growth performance and postharvest qualities. Along with uncertain rainy weather also reduces photosynthetic light intensity and sometime causes water logging in soil. The water logging conditions negatively affects the oxygenation status of the root environment, leading to wilting or shriveling (Lee, 1997). Therefore, this study focused on the effects of amount of excess watering and poor illumination conditions on postharvest qualities relevant to freshness and storability of leaf lettuce.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Plant materials and experimental conditions

This experiment was conducted to assess the effects of growing environments and cultivars on the production and postharvest storage qualities of leaf lettuce. Four popular available leaf lettuce cultivars namely 'Cheongchima', 'Cheongchuckmyeon', 'Geockchima', and 'Geockchuckmyoen' were collected from Nongwoobio Seed Company, South Korea. Among them 'Cheongchima', 'Cheongchuckmyeon', are greenish type and 'Geockchima' and 'Geockchuckmyoen' are red colour type cultivars widely used by Korean people as wrapper of meat with different types of sauces. They were grown under conventional cultivation protocol and unfavorable environmental conditions. The unfavorable conditions were achieved by 28.4% excess soil water and 50% shading of the plants. The experiment was carried out in plastic greenhouses (polyvinyl house) at the National Institute of Horticultural & Herbal Science, Suwon, Korea. Firstly, the polyvinyl house was separated into two parts, one part was covered with black net intercepting 50% sunlight and other part had normal sunlight without interception. The experiment was conducted in the soil with 3.5% organic matter, 2.1% N, 445.7 mg kg⁻¹ P2O5, 1.6 cmol kg⁻¹ K, 7.7 cmol kg⁻¹ Ca, and 2.2 cmol kg⁻¹ Mg with the pH 6.5, EC 0.7 mS cm⁻¹. One month aged leaf lettuce seedlings (previously raised in nursery using multi-tray with 162 wholes) were transferred to experimental polyvinyl house. The seedlings were transplanted with 20 cm \times 20 cm spacing (plant to plant \times row to row) in well raised soil beds inside the polyvinyl house. In case of excess soil water, furrows were made in the bed with 20 cm apart to each other and 4 furrows/bed were made. The raised part of furrows was covered with black polythene and continuously irrigated into furrows using irrigation pump regulated by sensor with 28.4% excess soil water. Whereas, only subsistence watering was done in case of normal growing condition plants. Data recorded in leaf lettuce prior to harvest were plant height, number of leaves, shoot fresh weight, leaf thickness, crude fiber content, and leaf anatomy. Harvested plants were wrapped in plastic film package and stored in a retail showcase refrigerator at 5 °C. In addition, the postharvest parameters were measured on fresh weight loss, respiration rate, leaf color change, and external appearance.

Experimental design and application of treatments

This experiment was conducted following Split-Plot design with two factors and three replicates. The factors were genotypes (four cultivars), soil moisture and light interception (normal moisture with normal light condition and excess soil water with 50% shading). The excess soil moisture treatment was prepared by following the procedure of Lee (1997). In this method, soil water movement was prevented by piling up the soil wall (~30 cm thickness) and overlaying it with polyethylene film. Soil moisture was adjusted and maintained to 28.4% using a soil moisture control device (WT-1000 TDR, AgroNet, Seoul, Korea). The average soil moisture content under the control condition was 21.1%, whereas in excessive watering condition it was 28.4%. For the shade treatment, a high-density black polyethylene net was used to reduce 50% light. Because outside light intensity was on average 1.6 MJ/day during the cultural period.

Other growth factors were constant as standard cultivation procedures followed as Rural Development Administration (RDA, 2007), Korea. Seeds were sown on August 17th, seedlings were transplanted on September 9th, and crop was harvested on October 10th. Seedlings were planted in commercial nursery soil (Bio Bed Soil No. 1, Seminis Korea Inc., Seoul, Korea). Fertilizer was applied to achieve 200, 59 and 128 kg ha⁻¹ nitrogen, phosphate and potassium, respectively. Leaf lettuce was planted with an interplant distance of 20 cm. The growth parameters of lettuce was recorded following standard criteria of Rural Development Administration (RDA, 2003), Korea. Crude fiber content was determined using a Fibertec System (M1020, Fosstecator, Höganäs, Sweden). Cross-sections of specimens were observed under light microscopy following the procedures of Luft (1961) and Chang (1973). Specimens were taken from below the leaf apex at position of 90% distance of leaf length from the base. 1,500-nm thick sections were stained with periodic acid Schiff and examined under a Carl Zeiss Axioscope binocular light microscope (Carl Zeis, Zena, Germany).

Shelf-life and postharvest qualities

Storage shelf-life was recorded by comparing the harvested plants of unsuitable environment and control (suitable) conditions. Three to ten upper leaves were harvested and used for determining shelf-life and postharvest qualities. Each lettuce sample (150 g) was packaged in a polypropylene film bag (32×22 cm, 0.05 mm) and stored at 5 °C in a refrigerator. Storage was terminated when samples had visibly deteriorated (yellowing/spoil). The fresh weights were measured before and after storage of the specimens to calculate weight losses. Four different packaged samples were weighed at one day intervals throughout the duration of storage. Respiration rates were measured by inserting 150 g leaf lettuce samples into gas-tight containers for 1 h at 5 °C under airflow of 1 mL min⁻¹ and four replications were used for each sample. CO₂ production

was recorded to estimate respiration rate. Measurements were done using an automated sampling flow-through system (Lee et al. 2007) equipped with gas chromatograph (HP6890, Hewlett-Packard, Palo Alto, CA, USA) fitted with stainless steel Porapak Q column (80–100 mesh, 1 m × 3.2 mm) and a thermal conductivity detector [150 °C, He (50 mL min⁻¹)].

Surface color was measured with a chromameter (CR-300, Konica-Minolta, Tokyo, Japan). Color was recorded using CIE-Lab uniform color spacing procedures (Hunter Lab, 2001). Ten positions of each leaf of the four samples were measured and average values were used for recoding color changes. The total difference (ΔE) was calculated using the following equation:

$$\Delta E = \sqrt{\{(L_0^* - L^*)^2 + (a_0^* - a^*)^2 + (b_0^* - b^*)^2\}}$$
(1)

where L_{0}^{*} , a_{0}^{*} , and b_{0}^{*} represent readings at initial time (zero), and L^{*} , a^{*} , and b^{*} represent individual readings under a given storage condition. Total color changes were grouped as follows: 0-1.5 = detectable, 1.6-6.0 = appreciable, > 6.1 = noticeable.

A survey on external appearance changes was conducted referring the methods of Jeong et al. (1990), Lee et al. (2007), and Yang et al. (1991). Sensory properties, including external appearance and color change, were assessed by a three member's panel. Samples were scored on 0–6 scale with a five-step rating (6 = excellent, 4.5 = good, 3.0 = moderate, 1.5 = poor, and 0 = inferior).

Statistical analysis

Analyses were performed using the SAS software ver. 9.1 (SAS Institute, Cary, NC, USA). Data collected before plant harvest was subjected to split-plot analyses with three replicates. Postharvest data were subjected to analyse with four replicates. Analyses of variances (ANOVAs) were based on the Generalized Linear Model (GLM) initiated by the PROC GLM statement in SAS. LSD tests at 5% significance level were used to identify significant difference among pair of means, where ANOVA revealed a significant difference among means. The OriginLab software ver. 8.0, (OriginLab Co., Northampton, MA, USA) was used to generate graphical analyses and plots.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Effects of growing conditions on growth parameters

Growth of leaf lettuce was varied with growing conditions and type of cultivars (Table 1). The growth of the four cultivars was affected by various growing conditions. Under the excessive soil moisture with shading treatments, plant height was increased but number of leaves, shoot fresh weight, and crude fiber content were decreased. Although, increased growth was observed in excess soil moisture with shading conditions, however the quality of the lettuces was decreased under that poor and unfavorable environment (Table 1).

Excess soil moisture with shading, and cultivars had significant effects on plant heights and numbers of leaves. Fresh weight was varied significantly with growing conditions but not by cultivars; leaf thickness varied significantly by cultivars but not with growing conditions. A significant interaction effect of growing conditions and cultivars on fiber content was observed (Table 1). 'Geockchima' plants were the tallest in excessive water with shading conditions, whereas the shortest plants was observed in 'Cheongchuckmyeon' (oak leaf type with green color) grown under control conditions. Plant height changed according to cultivars type, when the growing conditions were changed. However, plants grown under excess watering with shading conditions were taller than each of the cultivars grown under control conditions.

		Plant	No. of	Shoot fresh	Leaf	Crude
Cultivar	Culture condition	height	leaves	weight	thickness	fiber
		(cm)		(g/plant)	(mm)	(%)
Geockchima	Control	41.3	23.1	467.3	0.2	1.87
	Excessive soil water	45.2	14.3	169.7	0.2	1.11
	with shading					
increase/decrease (%)		9.4	-38.1	-63.6	0.0	-40.6
Geockchuckmyeon	Control	35.0	22.3	467.3	0.4	0.90
	Excessive soil water	37.2	11.0	132.0	0.5	0.82
	with shading					
increase/decrease (%)		6.2	-50.6	-71.7	25.0	-8.8
Cheongchima	Control	35.4	27.8	495.3	0.3	0.68
	Excessive soil water	37.5	20.7	184.0	0.3	0.63
	with shading					
increase/decrease (%)		5.9	-25.5	-62.8	0.0	-7.3
Cheongchuckmyeon	Control	31.7	24.2	472.3	0.5	0.86
	Excessive soil water	34.8	13.8	139.3	0.6	0.63
	with shading					
increase/decrease (%)		9.7	-42.9	-70.5	20.0	-26.7
Cultivar (A)		**	**	NS	**	**
Growing condition (B)		**	**	**	NS	**
A×B		NS	NS	NS	NS	**

Table 1. Growth parameters of four lettuce cultivars subjected to excessive soil water and shading treatments and control conditions grown in a plastic greenhouse

NS, not significant at P < 0.05; *, ** Significant at P < 0.05 and 0.01, respectively.

The number of leaves also differed based on cultivars and growing conditions. In where, cultivar 'Cheongchima' had the highest number of leaves, followed by 'Cheongchuckmyeon' (oak-leaf type mixed with red color), 'Geockchima', and 'Geockchuckmyeon' in the plants grown under control conditions. The higher number of leaves was also produced in all cultivars grown under control conditions compare to excess water with shading conditions. Shoot fresh weight was differed little among cultivars when grown under control conditions; whereas, it was adversely affected by excess watering with shading (Table 1). Meanwhile, leaf thickness was varied among cultivars. 'Cheongchuckmyeon' had the thickest leaf, followed by 'Geockchuckmyeon', 'Cheongchima', and 'Geockchima'. However, there was a non-significant effect of growing conditions on this trait. Although tendency was produced bit thicker leaves in cultivars excess watering with shading in 'Geockchuckmyeon' and 'Cheongchuckmyeon'.

Shoot fresh weight was affected significantly by the growing conditions. It was severely affected than other parameters due to excess soil water with shading. Shoot fresh weight was led to about 63-72% decrease in excess soil water with shading compared to control for all cultivars (Table 1). Therefore, it might be concluded that

shoot fresh weight was affected by growing conditions but not by the cultivars. The 'Cheongchuckmyeon' and 'Geockchuckmyeon' cultivars showed a greater decrease in shoot fresh weight than that of 'Cheongchima' and 'Geockchima'. Morphologically similar cultivars showed similar trend of decreasing of fresh weight. The fresh weight of 'Cheongchuckmyeon' and 'Geockchuckmyeon' was decreased by 71% and 72%, respectively under excess water with shading treatment as compared to the control. Whereas, fresh weights of 'Cheongchima' and 'Geockchima' was decreased by 63% and 64%, respectively (Table 1).

Crude fiber content was significantly affected by all three factors: cultivar, growing conditions, and their interactions. Fiber is composed of long-chain polymers, including lignin and cellulose (Kwon, 1990; Choi et al., 2014; Kye, 2014). Fiber supports the plant structures in aerial environment. The plants grown in control condition contained more crude fibers than that of excess water with shading condition. Among the cultivars, the 'Geockchima' cultivar contained the highest crude fiber (Table 1). Lee et al. (2005) showed, in leaf lettuce cell osmotic solution, moisture, and cell structural fibers are affected by external environment. This experiment also showed crude fiber contains also changed due to cultural methods.

Growth was influenced by cultivars rather than growing conditions. Morphologically similar cultivars showed similar growth pattern. Thus, it was assumed that leaf lettuce cultivars of similar appearance have similar responses to the external environment. However, a leaf internal structure was changed due to presence of excessive soil water with shading (Fig. 1). Excessive soil water with shading increased plant height, but reduced both the number of leaves and plant biomass. Furthermore, in case of excess soil water and low light, intercellular spaces and bundle sheaths were widely spaced compared with those in the control conditions' growing plants. In addition, the density of the leaf structures differed among the cultivars due to excess soil water with shading. Lettuce grown under excess soil moisture with shading showed reduced growth but increased size of individual cells. Loosen cell structure would be expected because of increase thickness of leaves as a result of presence excessive water inside cells. Lettuce grows well even under low light, but Nam (1996) reported that shading reduced the leaf thickness of lettuce. By contrast, we found that leaf thickness differed on growing conditions and also by cultivars. 'Geockchima' leaves showed little change in leaf thickness, either grown under excess water with shading or control condition. Simillarly, 'Geockchuckmyeon' leaves tended to be thicken in excess soil water with 50% shadingand also control conditions. Thus, it is clear that leaf thickness depends on cultivars rather than growing conditions.

Lettuce growth is not affected by shading down to 50% ambient illumination (Wolff & Coltman, 1989), but shading in combination with reduced nitrogen fertilization reduces growth rates in comparison with controls (Lee et al., 1998). Additionally, this experiment showed that shading can reduce growth in combination with other unfavorable conditions, like excessive soil water, in all cultivars. Lee et al. (1998 and 2005) also reported that growing conditions influence lettuce leaf morphology and finally effects on growth. Lee et al. (2008b) reported that the leaf thickness and volume of Chinese cabbage was affected by environmental conditions and postharvest salting on the characteristics of salted Chinese cabbage.



Figure 1. Cross-section micrographs of the lettuce cultivars 'Geockchima' and 'Geockchuckmyeon' under various culture conditions. (A) 'Geockchima' control, and (B) 'Geockchima' subjected to excess soil water with shading; (C) 'Geockchuckmyeon' control, and (D) 'Geockchuckmyeon' subjected to excess soil water with shading grown in a greenhouse.

Three leaf lettuce cultivars 'Geockchuckmyeon', 'Cheongchuckmyeon', and 'Cheongchima' responded differently to unfavorable environments. For example, leaf thickness of three of the four cultivars was changed differently with growing environments, whereas that was not significantly affected by excess soil water with shading in 'Geockchima' cultivar. Therefore, it could be marked that some cultivars are not susceptible to growing conditions. Our findings confirmed that excess soil water with shading affected growth, cell morphology and crude fiber content of leaf lettuce.

Effects of growing conditions on the postharvest qualities

Fresh weight loss ratio during postharvest storage at 5 °C was influenced by growing conditions and cultivars (Fig. 2). Weight loss ratio was increased in three cultivars except 'Geokchima' in case of plants grown under excess soil water with shading condition, which is confirmed by the findings of Lee et al. (2005). According to Yang et al. (1991), fresh weight loss is more affected by postharvest factors, such as packaging and storage conditions, than by growing conditions. However, growing conditions could become crucial if storage conditions are fixed.

Furthermore, the postharvest respiration rate was also influenced by growing conditions. In general, the shelf-life of harvested crops is reduced by high rates of respiration (Kader, 2002). Postharvest respiration rates were higher in three cultivars except 'Geokchima' grown under excess soil water with 50% shading than that of control (Fig. 3). The respiration rate of cultivar 'Cheongchuckmyeon' was double at 10 days of storage, while grown under excess soil water with 50% shading compare to control. The differences in respiration rate of cultivar 'Geockchima' between the excess water with 50% shading and control were negligible. In contrast, Lee et al. (2005) reported no significant effects of growing conditions on postharvest respiration rates. The effects of treatment on respiration rates may be due to changes of morphology caused by excessive

soil water with 50% shading. We infer that an alteration of cell size due to growing environment causes difference in respiration rates. This putative relationship warrants further investigation. Moreover, the effect of cultivars are also be explored in more details.



Figure 2. Effect of cultivation under excessive soil water and shading treatments, and control conditions, on fresh weight loss of the four lettuce cultivars stored at 5 °C. Values are means \pm standard errors (n = 4).



Figure 3. Postharvest respiration rates of four lettuce cultivars at 5 °C according to cultivation under excessive soil water, shading, or control conditions in a greenhouse. Values are means \pm standard errors (n = 4).

The effects of growing conditions on changes in lettuce color during postharvest storage were assessed (Fig. 4) according to the method described in the manual Hunter Lab (2001). Total color change (ΔE) values of all lettuce samples were increased markedly with advancement of storage duration. Color changes were started apparently after 4days of storage. However, the effects of growing conditions were detectable in the 'Cheongchuckmyeon' and 'Cheongchima' cultivars. In these two cultivars, color changes were greater in control plants than those in the treatment groups. Total color change (ΔE) differed between the early and late periods of storage. However, color changes values had no significant difference between two growing conditions for the cultivars 'Geokchima' and 'Geokchuckmyeon' (Fig. 4). In this experiment, 'a' (greenness) values with excessive soil water and 50% shading was negative in compared to control. Although the differences of color change values was small. This experiment revealed that the postharvest quality of leaf lettuce could be reduced despite of grown under favorable control conditions. The degree of color change in the favorable control condition was larger than that resulting from excessive soil water with 50% shading, the absolute value of color change was remarkable in favorable control condition. Therefore, optimum storage conditions are necessary to ensure a good quality product, regardless of its initial condition. According to Lee et al. (2005), color changes in stored leaf lettuce are closely associated with changes in chlorophyll content, which is more influenced by cultivars than by growing conditions. The results reported here agree with this earlier work.



Figure 4. Effects of cultivation under excessive soil water, shading, or control conditions in a greenhouse on total color differences (ΔE) of the four lettuce cultivars stored at 5 °C. Total color difference: 0-1.5 = detectable, 1.6-6.0 = appreciable, > 6.1 = noticeable.

Qualitative measures of lettuce freshness judged by appearance and that was differed by cultivars and growing conditions (Fig. 5). Marketability represents by the time at up to which the product retain a value of 4. The marketability period for 'Geockchima' was 10 days for control condition growing product group, whereas it was 8 days for the product group grown under excess soil water with 50% shading condition.

The marketability period for 'Geockchuckmyeon' was 6 days in the control group and 4 days in the excess soil water with 50% shading group. The marketability period for 'Cheongchima' was 4 days in the control group and 8 days in the excessive soil water with 50% shading group. The marketability period for 'Cheongchuckmyeon' was 6 days in the control group and 12 days in the excess water with shading group. Hence, marketability was dependent on both cultivars and growing conditions. The marketability with large color changes was decreased more rapidly in 'Cheongchima' and 'Cheongchuckmyeon'. The 'Geockchima' and 'Geockchuckmyeon' cultivars exhibited the least-marked color change, which was influenced by growing conditions (Fig. 4). Fig. 5 shows that the growing conditions had different effects on shelf-life depending upon the external appearance of cultivars. Cultivars 'Geockchima' and 'Geockchuckmyeon' had longer shelf-life when grown in control condition than those grown under excess soil water with 50% shading condition. Conversely, 'Cheongchima' and 'Cheongchuckmyeon' had shorter shelf-life when grown under excess water with 50% shading condition compared to control. It is assumed that there is a relationship of shelf-life with chlorophyll content of the cultivars (Agüero et al., 2008; Lee et al., 2008a). However, we cannot provide evidence of this due to lack of a pigment content analysis. The shelf-life of lettuce tended to be shorter in the presence of high chlorophyll (Lee et al., 2008a). However, broccoli florets tended to be increased in the presence of chlorophyll (Shi et al., 2016). This seems plausible, but requires further experimentation. These findings are in agreement with previous reports on vegetable quality is influenced by excess water supply, growing conditions, and combinations of other factors, including genetic factors and environmental conditions during storage (Beverly et al., 1993, Magwaza et al., 2017).



Figure 5. Effects of cultivation under excessive soil water, shading, and control conditions on the external appearance of the four lettuce cultivars grown in a greenhouse and stored at 5 °C. External appearance: 6 = very good, 4 = good, 2 = poor, 0 = very poor. Values are means \pm standard errors (n = 4).

CONCLUSIONS

The aim of this study was to determine the effects of growing conditions, including excess soil water with 50% shading and cultivars on postharvest quality of leaf lettuce. The crossed design allowed separation of the effects of these two sets of factors and showed that conditions affected the postharvest qualities of the lettuce. Plant height, plant weight and number of leaves were affected by growing conditions and by cultivars; leaf thickness was affected by cultivars. Weight loss during storage was accelerated in three of the four cultivars (the exception was 'Geockchima'). Similarly, respiration rate was elevated in plants of three cultivars subjected to excess watering and 50% shading during cultivation. However, color of 'Cheongchima' and 'Cheongchuckmyeon' during storage was not markedly changed when plants grown in excess watering with 50% shaded compared to controls. It could be concluded that leaf lettuce should be grown in normal growing condition for getting higher yield, but for extending postharvest storage days with marketability; they should be grown under excess soil water with 50% shading conditions.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT. This research was supported by the Golden Seed Project (Center for Horticultural Seed Development, No. 213007-05-1-SB110), Ministry of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs (MAFRA), Ministry of Oceans and Fisheries (MOF), Rural Development Administration (RDA) and Korea Forest Service (KFS), South Korea.

REFERENCES

- Agüero, M.V., Barg, M.V., Yommi, A. & Roura, S.I. 2008. Postharvest changes in water status and chlorophyll content of lettuce (*Lactuca Sativa* L.) and their relationship with overall visual quality. *Journal of Food Science* **73**, S47–55.
- Beverly, R.B., Latimer, J.G. & Smittle, D.A. 1993. physiological and cultural effects on postharvest quality. In: R.L. Shewfelt, S.E. Prussia, and S. Taylor (eds.). *Postharvest handling: A systems approach*. Academic Press, pp. 73–98.
- Chang, S.C. 1973. Compounding of Luft'sepon embedding medium for use in electron microscopy with reference to anhydride: Epoxide ratio adjustment. *Mikroskopie* **29**, 337–342.
- Choi, S., Kim, S.C., Son, B.Y., Kim, K.T., Kim, M.H., Choi, Y., Cho, Y.S. Hwang, J., Oh, M., & Oh, H.K. 2014. Comparison of dietary fiber and amino acid composition in frequently consumed vegetables and fruits. *Korean J. Food Cook Sci.* **30**, 564–572 (in Korean, English abstr.).
- Hunter Lab. 2001. Hunter L, a, b, versus CIE 1976 L*, a*, b*. Application Note **13**, 1–4 (http://www.hunterlab.com/color_theory.php)
- Jang, S.W., Lee, E.H. & Kim, W.B. 2007. Analysis of research and development papers of lettuce in Korea. *Kor. J. Hort. Sci. Technol.* **25**, 295–303 (in Korean, English abstr.).
- Jeong, J.C., Park, K.W. & Yang, Y.J. 1990. Influence of packaging with high-density polyethylene film on the quality of leaf lettuce (*Lactuca sativa* L. cv. Cheongchima) during low temperature storage. *J. Kor. Soc. Hort. Sci.* **31**, 219–225 (in Korean, English abstr.).
- Kader, A.A. 2002. Postharvest technology of horticultural crops.3rd ed. Univ. Calif. Division Agric. Natl. Resources, Oakland. pp. 39–47.
- Kwon, H.H. 1990. Function of food and dietary fiber. *Kor. J. Sanitation* 5, 21–26 (in Korean, English abstr.).

- Kye, S.K. 2014. Studies on composition of dietary fiber in vegetables. *J. East Asian Soc. Dietary Life* **24**, 28–41 (in Korean, English abstr.).
- Lee, E.H., Lee, B.Y. Kim, K.D. Lee, J.W. & Kwon, Y.S. 1998. Changes in nitrate content and activities of nitrate reductase and glutamine synthetase in hydroponically grown leaf lettuce and water dropwort as influenced by daylength. *J. Kor. Soc. Hort. Sci.* **39**, 256–259 (in Korean, English abstr.).
- Lee, J.S. 1997. *Effect of waterlogging on the physiological changes in oriental melon*. MS Dissertation, Korea (in Korean, English abstr.).
- Lee, J.S., Choi, J.W., Chung, D.S., Lim, C.I., Seo, T.C., Do, G.L. & Chun, C. 2005. Effects of lettuce (*Lactuca sativa* L.) cultivars and cultivation methods on growth, quality, and shelflife. *Kor. J. Hort. Sci. Technol.* 23, 12–18 (in Korean, English abstr.).
- Lee, J.S., Chung, D.S. Lee, J.U. Lim, B.S. Lee, Y. & Chun, C. 2007. Effects of cultivars and storage temperatures on shelf-life of leaf lettuces. *Korean J. Food Preserv.* 14, 345–350 (in Korean, English abstr.).
- Lee, J.S., Lee, H.E. Lee, Y.S. & Chun, C. 2008a. Effect of packaging methods on the quality of leaf lettuce. *Korean J. Food Preserv.* 15, 630–634 (in Korean, English abstr.).
- Lee, J.S., Park, S.H., Lee, Y.S., Lim, B.S., Yim, S.C. & Chun, C.H. 2008b. Characteristics of growth and salting of Chinese cabbage after spring culture analyzed cultivar and cultivation method. *Korean J. Food Preserv.* 15, 43–48 (in Korean, English abstr.).
- Lettuce nutrition facts.http://www.nutrition-and-you.com/lettuce.html. Accessed 15.12.2016.
- Luft, J.H. 1961. Improvements in epoxy resin embedding. J. Biophys. Biochem. Cytol. 9, 409-414.
- Magwaza, L.S., Mditshwa, A., Tesfay, S.Z. & Opara, U.L. 2017. An overview of preharvest factors affecting vitamin C content of citrusfruit. Scientia Horticulturae. **216**, 12–21.
- Nam, S.Y. 1996. *Qualitative changes in leaf lettuce by cultural and postharvest storage conditions.* PhD. Dissertation, Korea (in Korean, English abstr.).
- Park, S.W., Lee, J.W. Kim, K.Y. Kim, Y.C. & Hong, S.J. 1999. Effects of cultivation season and method on growth and quality of tomato. *Kor. J. Hort. Sci. Technol.* **17**,115–117 (in Korean, English abstr.).
- Rural Development Administration (RDA). 2003. Standard item of agricultural experiment. RDA, Suwon, Korea.
- Rural Development Administration (RDA). 2007. Lettuce Growing. RDA. Suwon, Korea.
- Ryu, J.H., Kim, K.H., So, K.H., Lee, G.Z., Kim, G.Y. & Lee, D.B. 2011. LCA on Lettuce Cropping System by Top-down Method in Protected Cultivation. *Korean J. Soil Sci. Fert.* 44, 1185–1194 (in Korean, English abstr.).
- Shi, J., Gao, L., Wang, Q., Wang, Q. & Fan, L. 2016. Exogenous sodium nitroprusside treatment of broccoliflorets extendsshelf life, enhances antioxidant enzyme activity, and inhibitschlorophyll-degradation. *Postharvest Biology and Technology* **116**, 98–104.
- Wolff, X.Y. & Coltman, R.R. 1989. Productivity under shade in Hawaii of five crops grown as vegetables in the tropics. J. Amer. Soc. Hort. Sci. 115, 175–181.
- Yang, Y.J., Park, K.W. & Jeong, J.C. 1991. The influence of pre- and postharvest factors on shelf-life and quality of leaf lettuce. *Korean J. Food Sci. Technol.* **23**,133–140 (in Korean, English abstr.).

Influence of chemical composition on the biochemical methane potential of agro-industrial substrates from Estonia

M.A. Luna-delRisco^{1,*}, K. Orupõld², I. Diaz-Forero³ and M. González-Palacio¹

¹Universidad de Medellin, Faculty of Engineering, Energy Engineering, Carrera 87 # 30 – 65, P.O. 050026 Medellin, Colombia

²Estonian University of Life Sciences, Faculty of Agricultural and Environmental Sciences, Kreutzwaldi 1, EE51014 Tartu, Estonia

 3 Servicio Nacional de Aprendizaje – SENA, Center for Design and Manufacture of Leather, BIOMATIC Research Group, Calle $63 \, \# \, 58B - 03$, P.O. 055413 Itagüí, Colombia

*Correspondence: mluna@udem.edu.co

Abstract. Batch trials were carried out to evaluate the Biochemical Methane Potential (BMP) of 61 different substrates collected from agricultural farms and industrial sites in Estonia. Tests were performed in 500 mL plasma bottles at 36°C. The highest methane yield from all tested substrates was obtained from unconsumed dairy products ($557 \pm 101 \text{ L kg}^{-1} \text{ VS}$) while the lowest was obtained from animal slurries (238 L kg⁻¹ VS \pm 42). From tested energy crops, foxtail millet achieved the highest methane yield (320 L kg⁻¹ VS). Silages from different crops presented methane yields from $296 \pm 31 \text{ L CH}_4 \text{ kg}^{-1} \text{ VS}$ to $319 \pm 19 \text{ L CH}_4 \text{ kg}^{-1} \text{ VS}$. The influence of chemical composition and kinetic rate constants (k) on methane potential was analyzed. Anaerobic digestibility of selected agro-industrial substrates was markedly influenced by their organic content, i.e. total proteins and lignin concentrations. Rate constants were found to correlate negatively with hemicellulose, cellulose and lignin (p < 0.05). Results from this study suggest that an appropriate characterization of the chemical composition of the substrates is important not only for predicting BMP and the kinetics rates, but also for identifying possible inhibitors during the anaerobic digestion process. Results on the BMP and national availability of studied substrates indicate that herbal biomass and agro-industrial residues are promising substrates for biogas production in agricultural biogas facilities in Estonia.

Key words: Biogas, Biomass, Biochemical Methane Potential, Kinetic rate, Agro-industrial, Wastes.

INTRODUCTION

Climate change mitigation is a matter of great interest worldwide, in which renewable energy systems have gained high interest due to their low carbon footprint and high environmental sustainability. Energy from biomass stands at the fourth largest energy source in the world, due to resource availability in rural and urban areas and pollution reduction in the case of municipal solid waste (Frank et al., 2016). Data on the energy potential of different organic substrates have been widely studied, resulting in more efficient reactors with process and inhibition control (Munoz et al., 2015).

However, bioreactors with incorporated instrumentation, control and automation are very rare in developing countries, due to economic and training skills limitations.

Research projects in northern European countries have extensively study biomass availability, chemical characteristics and its influence on the energy potential to identify substrates with high potential for the energy industry. Among the most suitable substrates are forestry and agricultural residues, sewage and industrial organic wastewater, municipal solid wastes and livestock and poultry slurries (Gissen et al., 2014).

Several studies have been conducted on the assessment and comparison of biogas and methane potential of different substrates at different experimental scales (lab, bench, pilot and industrial scale). However, few studies have been conducted on the comparison of different biomass residues and its relation between the chemical composition and the bioenergy potential. Those studies usually report data on no more than 10 different substrates. Correlation of methane potential with different parameters of biomass composition have widely been studied. Results obtained have consolidated predictive models of specific methane yields from different sources of biomass. The most studied correlations between methane yield and chemical composition of biomass are cellulose, hemicellulose, crude fat, acid detergent lignin (ADL), acid detergent fiber (ADF) (Herrmann et al., 2016). However, results from those studies are limited to: 1) few datasets mainly from residual biomass and 2) correlations between methane yield of different substrates ratios or samples of the same crop species.

Studies from different protein-rich substrates have shown to have great potential for methane production. Unfortunately, high concentration of such materials may cause anaerobic digestion instability due to the release of ammonia nitrogen (NH₃-N). Ammonia, which is released from the degradation of amino acids during acidogenesis, has been identified as a common inhibitor for different microorganisms involved during the anaerobic digestion process, in which the most sensible are the methanogens (Yuan & Zhu, 2016). Low methane yields have been attributed to insufficient ammonia nitrogen (500 mg L⁻¹) due to low microbial activity and buffering capacity, while excessive concentration (> 5,000 mg L⁻¹) may result in biogas inhibition (Yenigün & Demirel, 2013).

Anaerobic degradation of biomass is reduced by enfolded cellulose and hemicellulose in lignin. This is explained by limited accessibility of particulate substrate by microorganisms during the hydrolytic phase (Herrmann et al., 2016). The synthesis of complex polymers is fundamental for enzyme penetration and efficient biodegradation during all steps of anaerobic digestion: hydrolysis, anaerobic fermentation and methanogenesis.

Nutrients are categorized as micronutrients (also known as trace elements) and macro-nutrients. It is very important to check nutrient concentration at first to avoid poor performance of anaerobic digestion or biogas inhibition. Trace elements are one of the significant factors for micro-organisms growth and activity as they play an essential role for many physiological and biochemical processes. Lack of understanding of metabolic behavior of trace element requirements of methanogens could result in low methane yields, acidification and process instability during anaerobic digestion of energy crops. Therefore, proper nutrient concentrations in the digester is important for enhancement of methane and biogas production and process stability. Poor management of process

control could derivate in high concentration of trace elements in the digestate triggering possible toxicity risks during its disposal and/or utilization as biofertilizer.

Degradation rate of compounds can be described by a means of a differential kinetic equation. Methane prediction of a specific substrate can be achieved by knowing the biodegradation kinetics. The first order kinetic constant (k) represents a measure of biodegradability rate. The higher the k value, the higher the biodegradability of the substrate in the digestate.

In Estonia, there is estimated an area of around 286 thousand hectares of abandoned agricultural land that can be considered for cultivation of energy crops and around 128 thousand hectares of semi-natural grasslands (Astover et al., 2008). The calculated theoretical herbal biomass production is up to 2 billion tons per year (Roostalu & Melts, 2008). In Estonia, there are other agro-industrial sources of biomass that can also be considered for the production of biogas, such as fermentation slops from brewery industry, unconsumed milk products, grain mill residues, etc. Nowadays, Estonia has 18 biogas plants, in which 5 are based on agro residues.

The novelty of the present research study stands on the correlation analysis of dataset obtained from the chemical composition of 61 different agro-industrial residues and its relation with the methanogenic potential and the kinetic rate constants. The aim of this study is to evaluate methane yield of the main agro-industrial substrates of Estonia and to identify main chemical parameters that affect methane yield.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Inoculum

The inoculum was collected from an anaerobic reactor from a facility located at Tallinn, Estonia. The reactor works as part of a wastewater treatment plant (Estonia). Sludge samples collected were gently stirred and filtered with a 2 mm mesh to remove large particles. For the trials, the sludge was previously incubated for one week at mesophilic temperature (36 °C) under a headspace of N₂/CO₂ (80:20) for degasification (consumption of residual organic matter). The main characteristics of the inoculum were as follows: total solids (TS) 22.1 g L⁻¹, suspended solids (SS) 15.7 g L⁻¹, volatile suspended solids (VSS) 598 g kg⁻¹ SS.

Feedstock

Based on biomass availability, 61 substrates were collected from different locations (agricultural farms and industrial sites) in Estonia. The substrates selected were: energy crops (jerusalem artichoke with and without flowers, sunflower collected at 2 different periods, hemp collected at 2 different periods, Amur silvergrass, energygrass and millet), silages (grass, maize, alfalfa, timothy grass and red clover), hay, animal slurries (cattle and pig) and agro-industrial residues such as brewery residues (distillery slops) and grain mill residues (aspiration dust, bran and flour) and unconsumed milk products. For the case of energy crops, i.e. silage and hay samples, they were conditioned by milling to achieve particles size of 1 mm. All samples were stored in plastic boxes in a fridge at $4 \,^{\circ}$ C before use.

Experimental procedure

The Biochemical Methane Potential (BMP) test performed in this study was based on a modified version of the guidelines described by Owen et al. (1979). The experiment was carried out in triplicate using 575 mL plasma bottles containing 150 mL of inoculum (in-reactor biomass concentration 7.26 g VSS L⁻¹) and 0.3 g TS of each substrate. Distilled water was added to reach an effective volume of 200 mL. A set of 3 bottles without substrate were prepared for each batch to study the methane production of inoculum (blank test). Previous work (Luna del-Risco et al., 2011) has indicated that inoculum collected from Tallinn wastewater treatment plant is sufficient in providing the nutrients necessary for operating a successful BMP test and thus no additional nutrient medium was added. The bottles were closed and the headspace was flushed with N₂/CO₂ (80:20). Test bottles were incubated at 36 °C in a set of Mermet isothermal chambers. Samples were incubated for up to 78 days, and stirred manually twice a day. Biogas production and gas composition were determined periodically. Cumulative methane yield was calculated as the sum of methane produced over the incubation period minus the methane yield in blank test. Biogas production was expressed at standard conditions (0 °C, 1 atm.) per kilogram of TS or VS of substrate added to the test.

The rate of degradation of substrates was assumed to follow the first–order kinetics as done by Gunaseelan (2009). Methane production was modeled by fitting the experimental data with the first-order decay rate model (Eq. 1) in GraphPad 5.0.

$$B = B_{max} \cdot [1 - \exp(-k \cdot t)], \qquad (1)$$

where *B* is the cumulative methane yield (L kg⁻¹ TS or L kg⁻¹ VS) at time t (days); B_{max} is the maximum methane yield (L kg⁻¹ TS or L kg⁻¹ VS) and *k* is the first-order decay rate constant (1 d⁻¹).

Analytical methods

Substrates were analyzed for pH, total solids (TS), volatile solids (VS), total organic carbon (TOC), total nitrogen (TN), neutral detergent fiber (NDF), acid detergent fiber (ADF), lignin (ADL), calcium (Ca), phosphorus (P), magnesium (Mg) and potassium (K). pH was measured by a Sentron 1001pH to check samples. TS was measured by drying substrates for 24 hours at 105 °C and VS by incineration at 550 °C for 2 hours. TOC was determined by catalytically-aided platinum 680 °C combustion technique (Shimadzu TOC-V), TN was determined by copper catalyst Kjeldhal method using a Kjekltec Auto 1030 and total proteins (TP) were calculated by multiplying total nitrogen values by a factor of 6.25 (TP = $TN^*6.25$) in the case of plant biomass and by a factor of 6.38 for milk proteins (Merrill & Watt, 1955, Merrill & Watt, 1973). NDF and ADF were determined using a Foss Tecator Fibertec 1020. Lignin was determined as described by AOAC 973.18 method. On the basis of NDF, ADF and ADL analysis, hemicellulose (NDF-ADF) and cellulose (ADF-ADL) concentrations were calculated as proposed by Van Soest et al. (1991). Ca, P and Mg were determined using a Fiastar 5000 following the o-Cresolphthalein complexone method (Connerty & Briggs, 1966), the stannous chloride method (ISO/DIS 15681-1, 2001) and the titan yellow method (Heaton, 1960), respectively. Total fat and proteins concentrations of unconsumed milk products were taken from the manufacturer.

Biogas production was measured by pressure increase in test bottles using a calibrated pressure transducer (0–4 bar, Endress & Hauser), equipped with needle and a valve to avoid gas leakages during measurements.

Methane content was analyzed chromatographically using a gas chromatograph (CP-4900 MICRO-GC, Varian Inc., Palo Alto, CA 94304) that was equipped with an ultra-low volume thermal conductivity detector (TCD) and two columns (molecular sieve 5A and Porapak Q), with the former for analyzing gaseous hydrogen (H₂), oxygen (O₂), methane (CH₄), carbon monoxide (CO), and nitrogen (N₂), and the latter for carbon dioxide (CO₂). The operating conditions for the micro-GC were 10 s for stabilization, 100 ms for sample injection, 30 s for sampling, 120 s for running, and 8 s for backflushing. The temperatures for the sampling line, columns, and the injector were set at 50, 80, and 110 °C, respectively. Argon at a pressure of 4.2 kg cm⁻² was used as the carrier gas and its flow rate was automatically controlled by the micro-GC. Methane yield was expressed as normal L (273 K and 1,013 mbar) per kg of VS (kg⁻¹ VS).

Statistical analysis

The dependence of methane potential, (i.e. highest cumulative methane yield achieved in the BMP test, and rate constant values, k) on the chemical composition of substrates was studied by correlation analysis. Statistical analyses were performed with STATISTICA version 8.0.360.0 (Statsoft, Inc.) using the Shapiro–Wilk's test for normality. Correlation analysis was done by calculating Pearson's correlation coefficients (r) and their significance levels *p. p*-values below 0.05 were regarded as significant.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Chemical composition of substrates

Results on the chemical composition of substrates analyzed are presented in Tables 1, 2 and 3. Due to a wide variety of substrates from different sources, a specific set of analyses were considered for each group independently. Lack of information for some parameters was due to errors in the chemical characterization.

Overall, results obtained in this study are consistent with the findings of other authors. Chemical composition of silages and hay (Tables 1 and 2) is very similar to that reported by Amon et al. (2007) and Dinuccio et al. (2010). Concentrations of macro and micro-nutrients found in this study (Table 1) are similar to the findings of Baležentienė & Mikulionienė (2006) for timothy silages (P: 2.8 g kg⁻¹ TS; Ca: 2.1 g kg⁻¹ TS; Mg: 0.4 g kg⁻¹ TS; K: 27.1 g kg⁻¹ TS). Organic content and fiber concentrations found in animal slurries (Table 2) appear to be consistent with the findings of Thygesen et al. (2014). Chemical composition of energy crops (Table 2) is within the same range of that found by other authors (Mursec et al., 2009; Klimiuk et al., 2010; Pakarinen et al., 2011; Uusitalo et al., 2014). Chemical composition of unconsumed dairy products and selected agro-industrial residues (Table 3) was similar to the results from Dubrovskis et al. (2009) and Dinuccio et al. (2010).
Table 1. Chemical composition of different silages from Estonia

	u	TS (%)	SD	VS (%)	SD	Total Proteins (g kg ⁻¹ TS)	SD	Hemicellulose (g kg ⁻¹ TS)	SD	Cellulose (g kg ⁻¹ TS)	SD	Lignin (g kg ⁻¹ TS)	SD	P (g kg ⁻¹ TS)	SD	Ca (g kg ⁻¹ TS)	SD	Mg (g kg ⁻¹ TS)	SD	K (g kg ⁻¹ TS)	SD
Grass silage	4	31.4	6.7	92.7	0.5	114	9.2	219	15.9	ND	-	ND	-	2.55	0.3	6.11	0.8	1.44	0.15	24.5	1.8
Maiz silage	3	17.4	0.6	95.2	0.5	98.5	8.5	266	37.7	ND	-	ND	-	1.97	0.4	4.82	0.3	1.59	0.19	14.8	0.9
Silage mix*	19	29.4	8.6	92.0	1.8	147	25	178	42	ND	-	ND	-	2.81	0.5	9.22	2.3	1.95	0.3	23.5	4.9
Hay	4	91.3	0.4	93.7	1.5	99.2	16	272	53.5	354.6	39	58	21	ND	-	ND	-	ND	-	ND	-

n: number of samples tested for same substrate (each sample was analyzed in triplicate); * Mixture of different ratios of grasses and legumes silages; Mix rate not specified; ND: Not Determined.

Substrata	n	TS	SD	VS	SD	Hemicellulose	۲D	Cellulose	۲D	Lignin	٢D
Substrate	11	(%)		(%)	3D	(g kg ⁻¹ TS)	3D	(g kg ⁻¹ TS)	3D	(g kg ⁻¹ TS)	3D
Animal slurries											
Pig slurry	1	7.0	2.7	79.4	2.8	145	18	104	12.5	72	5.8
Cattle slurry*	9	7.8	2.8	78.2	3	107	13	167	7	112	10
Energy crops											
Jerusalem Artichock	2	21.4	1.3	95	4	49.8	7	234.6	36	53.8	5
Sunflower	2	25.8	1.5	89	2.4	62.4	15	307	47.1	80	3.9
Energy grass	1	27.2	1.6	93	3.1	273.3	20	378.5	32.1	96.5	4.9
Hemp	2	30.2	0.9	94	6	107	1.6	544	8	79.5	11.4
Amur Silvergrass	1	36.4	2.1	95	4.8	301	15	420	21.6	70	12.8
Foxtail millet	1	22	1.3	92	6.2	316	32	330	15.4	53.4	8.7

Table 2. Chemical composition of animal slurries, some energy crops and hay from Estonia

n: number of samples tested for same substrate (each sample was analyzed in triplicate); * $TN = 4.32 (0.34) \text{ g kg}^{-1} \text{ TS}$.

Biochemical Methane Potential (BMP) and kinetic rate constants

BMP and kinetics rates constants obtained in this study were compared with similar studies conducted in countries such as Finland, Denmark, Sweden, Hungary, Austria, among others.

BMP results are grouped according to their origin and presented in Table 4. Cumulative methane yields for grass silage, maize silage and mix silage were 319 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS, 307 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS and 296 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS, respectively. In a study conducted by Lehtomäki et al. (2008), they obtained a methane yield of grass silage of 300-372 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS. Those results are consistent with our findings.

For maize silage, Pobeheim et al. (2010) found methane potentials ranging from 295 to 370 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS. Our results from methane yield of hay (286 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS, Table 4) are similar to the result from Kaparaju et al. (2002) who found a value of 270 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS. Cattle and pig slurry presented a methane potential of 238 \pm 42 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS and 317 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS, respectively. Vedrenne et al. (2008) found methane potential for pig slurry of 175–350 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS. For cattle slurry, a methane potential of 243 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS was found in the study conducted by Steffen et al. (1998). Results on the methane potential of studied energy crops are presented in Table 4. Heiermann et al. (2009) found an average methane potential of 280 \pm 30 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS and 297 \pm 108 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS for hemp and Jerusalem artichoke, which are in agreement with the results of this study (289 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS and 310 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS, respectively). For sunflower, Antonopoulou et al. (2010) found a methane potential of 260 L kg⁻¹ VS, slightly lower than the value measured in this study (296 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS).

Pokój et al. (2010) studied amur silver grass and obtained a methane potential of 210 L kg⁻¹ VS which is much lower than the result from this study (317 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS). Similarly, the methane yield of millet (323 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS) was lower than those observed by Mahamat et al. (1989) (257 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS). This variation on the methane potential of sunflower, amur silver grass and millet could be explained by differences in harvesting time or chemical composition. For energy grass (Szarvasi-1), Janowszky & Janowszky (2002) have reported methane potential of 300–350 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS, slightly higher than the value of this study (290 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS).

To our knowledge, only few studies on dairy derived products have been conducted on the methane potential of unconsumed milk products (whey, expired milk, poor quality industrial leftovers). The authors have found a study conducted by Alkanok et al. (2013), in which results from dairy product wastes obtained was 350 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS. Dinuccio et al. (2010) found a methanogenic potential of 501 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS for whey. This result appears to be within the same range of our findings (480–660 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS).

For grain mill residues, the methane yield observed in this study (328 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS) was much higher than the results reported by Dubrovskis et al. (2009) who obtained a methane yield of 130 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS from grain mill wastes. This variation can be explained by the difference in the chemical composition of the substrate. Methane potential of distillery slops (358 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS, Table 4) was in the same range as the results obtained by Steffen et al. (1998) for fermentation slops (338 L CH₄ kg⁻¹ VS).

To characterize the conversion rate of selected substrates during anaerobic digestion, kinetic rate constants k were calculated and the values obtained are shown in Table 4. Kinetic rate constants are key elements to quantify the speed of substrate biodegradation.

Substrate	n	TS (%)	SD	VS (%)	SD	TOC (g kg ⁻¹ TS)	SD	Hemicellulose (g kg ⁻¹ TS)	SD	Cellulose (g kg ⁻¹ TS)	SD	Lignin (g kg ⁻¹ TS)	SD	Total Proteins (g kg ⁻¹ TS)	SD	Fats (g kg ⁻¹ TS)	SD
Unconsumed Cheese*	3	36.4	17.1	98	1.6	ND	-	ND	-	ND	-	ND	-	334	200	495	234
Unconsumed Milk	4	11.7	9	99	0.2	ND	-	ND	-	ND	-	ND	-	295	53	277	63
Grain mill residues	3	86	6	92	2.2	415	41	313.1	96	140	64	50.7	10	ND	-	ND	-
Distillery slops	2	75	2.8	92	1.4	455	50	ND	-	ND	-	ND	-	ND	-	ND	-

Table 3. Chemical composition of unconsumed milk products and selected agro-industrial residues

n: number of samples tested for same substrate (each sample was analyzed in triplicate); ND: Not Determined; *: includes sour cream.

Table 4. Kinetic rate constants are key elements to quantify the speed of substrate biodegradation

Substrate	n	CH ₄ kg ⁻¹ TS	SD	CH ₄ L kg ⁻¹ VS	SD	k d ⁻¹	SD
Grass silage	4	296	19	319	19	0.172	0.02
Maiz silage	3	292	21	307	21	0.150	0.02
Silage mix*	19	272	31	296	31	0.230	0.05
Hay	4	268	33	286	33	0.086	0.01
Pig slurry	1	252	21	317	21	0.139	0.13
Cattle slurry	9	186	42	238	41	0.092	0.04
Jerusalem Artichocke	2	294	4	310	7	0.179	0.02
Sunflower	2	262	8	296	15	0.154	0.04
Energy grass	1	270	17	290	19	0.061	0.06
Hemp	2	272	9	289	11	0.095	0.01
Amur Silvergrass	1	300	32	317	38	0.064	0.06
Foxtail millet	1	296	27	323	29	0.101	0.10
Unconsumed Cheese**	3	644	60	658	56	0.260	0.07
Unconsumed Milk	4	478	24	481	24	0.344	0.03
Grain mill residues	3	300	38	328	49	0.160	0.03
Distillery slops	2	331	35	358	33	0.131	0.03

n: number of samples tested for same substrate (each sample was analyzed in triplicate); * Mixture of different ratios of grasses and legumes silages. Mix rate not specified; ** Includes sour cream.

The fastest kinetic rate constant was found for unconsumed milk products $(0.344 \pm 0.03 \text{ d}^{-1})$ while the slowest was found for energy grass (0.061 d^{-1}) . As for agricultural biomass, k for grass silage, maize silage, silage mix and hay varied between 0.086 and 0.230 d⁻¹. Chynoweth et al. (1993) found conversion rate constants for different ensiled substrates (millet, energycane, napiergrass) ranging from 0.072 to 0.106 d⁻¹. In the case of animal slurries, k values for pig slurry were higher than for cattle slurry. Conversion rate constant for cattle manure (0.092 d⁻¹, Table 4) is similar to the result from Sánchez et al. (2000) who found a value of $0.086 \pm 0.004 \text{ d}^{-1}$.

As for energy crops, the highest k value was found for Jerusalem artichoke $(0.179 \pm 0.02 d^{-1})$. This variation between the kinetic rates obtained could be explained by the concentration of the lignocellulosic fraction of the substrates. For agro-industrial substrates, the lowest rate was found for distillery slops $(0.131 \pm 0.03 d^{-1})$. In a study conducted by Jiménez et al. (2004) on the anaerobic digestion of untreated molasses, a conversion rate constant of 0.14 d⁻¹ (9g COD added) was found. Conversion rates of unconsumed dairy products (0.260–0.344 d⁻¹, Table 4) were slightly lower than results obtained by Najafpour et al. (2009) for cheese whey (0.358 d⁻¹). Different chemical composition of the substrates could explain the difference in the rates. All results are explained by the influence of biomass composition with the biodegradation rate. Substrates with high concentrations of compounds such as lignin will result in process slow-down. In our results, chemical composition variance between cattle and pig slurry can explain the difference on the kinetic rates.

Correlations between chemical composition and BMP

Correlations between the cumulative methane production (in L CH₄ kg⁻¹ TS) and the methane production rate constant with the chemical characteristics of substrates are presented in Table 5 and Figs 1 to 4.

Variable		Cumulative	methane yield	Kinetic rate of	constant
variable	Π	r	р	r	р
TS	60	-0.168	0.221	-0.109	0.413
VS	60	0.785	< 0.001*	0.033	0.8
TOC	7	0.36	0.427	0.425	0.401
Total Proteins	37	0.767	< 0.001*	0.249	0.136
Fats	7	0.365	0.421	-0.139	0.765
Hemicellulose	45	0.343	0.029*	-0.514	< 0.001*
Cellulose	20	-0.1	0.722	-0.505	0.023*
Lignin	18	-0.917	< 0.001*	-0.789	0.008*
Р	26	-0.473	0.016*	0.741	< 0.001*
Ca	26	-0.563	0.002*	0.702	< 0.001*
Mg	26	0.059	0.771	0.513	0.007*
ĸ	26	-0.613	< 0.001*	0.764	< 0.001*

Table 5. Pearson's correlation of cumulative methane yields and kinetic rate constants with the chemical composition of agro-industrial substrates

* Statistically significant correlations (p < 0.05).

Among the different chemical parameters, only VS, total proteins, hemicellulose, lignin, P, Ca and K showed significant influence on the methane yield as single independent variables (Table 5). As expected, one of the main parameters influencing

methane yield was organic matter, i.e. VS content, whose correlation with methane production was significantly positive. Proteins, at optimal concentrations, are also known to stimulate methane formation positively and therefore high methane yield can be attained from substrates rich in proteins (Nielfa et al., 2015).



Figure 1. Pearson's correlation between methane yield and chemical parameters (p < 0.05). 95% confidence intervals are presented in dash lines. Y-axis values may vary compared with others.

In the case of biomass fiber composition, hemicellulose correlated positively with methane production (p < 0.05), although the correlation was poor. For cellulose, no significant correlation was found. Previous studies confirm that cellulose and hemicellulose can be bioconverted into methane and carbon dioxide during anaerobic digestion. However, degradation rate of cellulose depends mainly on whether it is ligninincrusted or in a crystalline form (Klimiuk et al., 2010). Lignin content presented a strong negative correlation with methane production. Our results appear to be consistent with the findings of other authors (Klimiuk et al., 2010; Triolo et al., 2011; Pecorini et al., 2016).

Macronutrients (P, Ca, and K) were only measured for silages and their Pearson's correlations with methane yield were found negative and statistically significant. P and Ca are known for being essential for metabolic reactions and growth of anaerobic bacteria, but they can become toxic when present in high concentrations (Van Langerak et al., 1998; Chen et al., 2008). In our study, concentrations of these elements in the biomass were not excessively high to provoke a negative effect on methane production. So, it can be assumed that variations on the chemical composition of crops samples such as grasses, silages and hay and its different ratios affected the methane yield and therefore attributed for the negative correlation obtained.



Figure 2. Pearson's correlation between methane yield and chemical parameters (p < 0.05). 95% confidence intervals are presented in dash lines. Y-axis values may vary compared with others.



Figure 3. Pearson's correlation between methane production rate constant and chemical parameters (p < 0.05). 95% confidence intervals are presented in dash lines. Y-axis values may vary compared with others.



Figure 4. Pearson's correlation between methane production rate constant and chemical parameters (p < 0.05). 95% confidence intervals are presented in dash lines. Y-axis values may vary compared with others.

Accumulation of mineral elements in plants depends on soil properties, cultivation and fertilization, climate, harvesting time as well as plant properties (Juknevičius & Sabienė, 2007). Various plant species have a different ability to accumulate mineral elements, therefore content of Ca, P and K can differ significantly in different crops, especially between legume and grass species (Baležentienė & Mikulionienė, 2006). Concerning the methane production rate constant (k), positive correlations (p < 0.05) were only found for P, Ca, Mg and K (Table 5, Figs 3 and 4). These results suggest that P and light metal ions enhance the speed of the anaerobic biodegradation process. The most rapid bioconversion of studied substrates occurred in the tests with unconsumed milk products which contained high amount of proteins. In contrast, Figs 3 and 4 showed that high concentration of lignocellulosic material (hemicellulose, cellulose and lignin) in the substrate, resulted in low rate of methane production.

CONCLUSIONS

This study confirmed that studied Estonian substrates are suitable for bioenergy production by means of anaerobic digestion. Methane potential from unconsumed milk products should be considered for its integration into the Estonian energy market for bioenergy production. However, special attention on inhibitors control shall be considered from this kind of biomass to avoid process failure. Herbal biomass such as energy crops, silages, and hay presented also relatively high biochemical methane potential. Due to their high availability in Estonia, these substrates could be considered as potential source for biogas production in rural areas, and be considered as suitable cosubstrates to animal slurries to increase biogas yield. As biogas is produced mainly from landfills and sewage sludge, methanisation of agro-industrial wastes could represent a potential effort to reach the established goal to cover 3% of transport energy use by 2020.

Correlation of chemical composition parameters identified lignin with the highest influence on specific methane yields. Methane yield decreases when lignin content and fibre fractions increases. Although, anaerobic digestion of agro-industrial wastes is extensively used in countries such Denmark, Germany, Austria, Sweden, in Estonia the utilization of such substrates in anaerobic digestion plants have not been widely applied. The results of this study positively highlight the bioenergy potential of studied substrates for the Estonian renewable energy mix.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. We would like to thank the Archimedes Foundation for the PhD grant and Eesti Energia for co-funding the research of bioconversion of Estonian wastes and crops. This research was co-funded by the Estonian Targeted Funding project SF0690063s08. We greatly thank our laboratory specialist Liina Nurk for helping us with the technical work. We would also like to thank Prof. Henri-Charles Dubourguier (RIP) for his expertise and support during the development of this research. We would also like to thank the Research Center of Universidad de Medellin for providing sources for completing this work.

REFERENCES

- Alkanok, G., Demirel, B. & Onay, T.T. 2013. Determination of biogas generation potential as a renewable energy source from supermarket wastes. *Waste Management* **34**, 134–140.
- Amon, T., Amon, B., Kryvoruchko, V., Werner Zollitsch, W., Mayer, K. & Gruber, L. 2007. Biogas production from maize and dairy cattle manure-Influence of biomass composition on the methane yield. Agriculture. *Ecosystems and Environment* 118, 173–182.
- Antonopoulou, G., Stamatelatou, K. & Lyberatos, G. 2010. Exploitation of rapeseed and sunflower residues for methane generation through anaerobic digestion: the effect of pretreatment. *Chemical Engineering Transactions* 20, 253–258.
- Astover, A., Roostalu, H., Kukk, L., Muiste, P., Padari, A., Suuster, E. & Ostroukhova, A. 2008. Potentsiaalne maaressurss bioenergia tootmiseks (Potential land resource for bioenergy production). *Eesti Põllumees* 38, 17.
- Baležentienė, L. & Mikulionienė, S. 2006. Chemical composition of Galega mixtures silages. *Agronomy Research* **4**, 483–492.
- Chen, Y., Cheng, J.J. & Creamer, K.S. 2008. Inhibition of anaerobic digestion process: A review. *Bioresource Technology* **99**, 4044–4064.
- Chynoweth, D.P., Turick, C.E., Owens, J.M., Jerger, D.E. & Peck, M.W. 1993. Biochemical methane potential of biomass and waste feedstocks. *Biomass & Bioenergy* 5, 95–111.
- Connerty, H.V. & Briggs, A.R. 1966. Determination of serum calcium by means of orthocresolphthalein complexone. *American Journal of Clinical Pathology* **45**, 290–296.
- Dinuccio, E., Balsari, P., Gioelli, F. & Menardo, S. 2010. Evaluation of the biogas productivity potential of some Italian agro-industrial biomasses. *Bioresource Technology* **101**, 3780–3783.
- Dubrovskis, V., Plume, I., Kotelenecs, V. & Straume, I. 2009. Investigation of biogas production from relatively dry biomass. *In: Proceedings 8th International Scientific Conference on Engineering for Rural Development*, Jelgava, LV, pp. 239–242.

- Frank, S., Bottcher, H., Gusti, M., Havlik, P., Klaassen, G., Kindermann, G. & Obersteiner, M. 2016. Dynamics of the land use, land use change, and forestry sink in the European Union: the impacts of energy and climate targets for 2030. *Climate change* 138, 253–266.
- Gissen, C., Prade, T., Kreuger, E., Nges, I.A., Rosenqvist, H., Svensson, S.E., Lantz, M., Mattsson, J.E., Borjesson, P. & Bjornsson, L. 2014. Comparing energy crops for biogas production Yields, energy input and costs in cultivation using digestate and mineral fertilization. *Biomass & Bioenergy* 64, 199–210.
- Gunaseelan, V.N. 2009. Biomass estimates, characteristics, biochemical methane potential, kinetics and energy flow from Jatropha curcas on dry lands. *Biomass & Bioenergy* **33**, 589–596.
- Heaton, F.W. 1960. Determination of magnesium by the titan yellow and ammonium phosphate methods. *Journal of Clinical Pathology* **13**, 358–360.
- Heiermann, M., Plöchl, M., Linke, B., Schelle, H. & Herrmann, C. 2009. Biogas crops Part I: Specifications and suitability of field crops for anaerobic digestion. Agricultural Engineering International: the CIGR Ejournal. Manuscript 187 (XI).
- Herrmann, C., Idler, C. & Heiermann, M. 2016. Biogas crops grown in energy crop rotations: Linking chemical composition and methane production characteristics. *Bioresource Technology* 206, 23–35.
- ISO/DIS 15681-1. 2001. Determination of orthophosphate and total phosphorus contents by flow analysis (FIA and CFA) Part 1: Method by Flow Injection Analysis (FIA).
- Janowszky, J. & Janowszky, Z. 2002. 'Szarvasi-1' energygrass. Agricultural Research Development Institute P.U.C., http://www.energiafu.hu/nemesit_en.html, 2017.
- Jiménez, A.M., Borja, R. & Martin, A. 2004. A comparative kinetic evaluation of the anaerobic digestion of untreated molasses and molasses previously fermented with Penicillium decumbens in batch reactors. *Biochemical Engineering Journal* 18, 121–132.
- Juknevičius, S. & Sabienė, N. 2007. The content of mineral elements in some grasses and legumes. *Ecologija* 52, 44–52.
- Kaparaju, P., Luostarinen, S., Kalmari, E., Kalmari, J. & Rintala, J. 2002. Co-digestion of energy crops and industrial confectionery wastes with cow manure: Batch-scale and farm-scale evaluation. *Water Science & Technology* **45**, 275–280.
- Klimiuk, E., Pojój, T., Budzński, W. & Dubis, B. 2010. Theoritical and observed biogas production from plant biomass of different fibre contents. *Bioresource Technology* **101**, 9527–9535.
- Lehtomäki, A., Viinikainen, T.A. & Rintala, J.A. 2008. Screening boreal energy crops and crop residues for methane biofuel production. *Biomass & Bioenergy* **32**, 541–550.
- Luna-delRisco, M., Normak, A. & Orupõld, K. 2011. Biochemical methane potential of different organic wastes and energy crops from Estonia. *Agronomy Research* **9**, 331–342.
- Mahamat, A.Y., Gourdon, R., Leger, P. & Vermande, P. 1989. Methane recovery by anaerobic digestion of cellulosic materials available in Sahel. *Biological Wastes* **30**, 181–197.
- Merrill, A.L. & Watt, B.K. 1955. Energy value of foods, basis and derivation. Agriculture Handbook No. 74. Unites States Department of Agriculture, Washington D.C, 105 pp
- Merrill, A.L. & Watt, B.K. 1973. Energy value of foods: basis and derivation. Agriculture Handbook No. 74. *United States Department of Agriculture*, Washington D.C, 105 pp
- Munoz, R., Meier, L., Diaz, I. & Jeison, D. 2015. A review on the state-of-the-art of physical/chemical and biological technologies for biogas upgrading. *Reviews in environmental science and bio-technology* **14**, 727–759.
- Mursec, B., Vindis, P., Janzekovic, M., Brus, M. & Cus, F. 2009. Analysis of different substrates for processing into biogas. *Journal of Achievement in Materials and Manufacturing Engineering* 37, 652–659.

- Najafpour, G.D., Tajallipour, M., Komeili, M. & Mohammadi, M. 2009. Kinetic model for an up-flow anaerobic packed bed bioreactor: Dairy wastewater treatment. *African Journal of Biotechnology* **8**, 3590–3596.
- Nielfa, A., Cano, R., Perez, A. & Fdez-Polanco, M. 2015. Co-digestion of municipal sewage sludge and solid waste: Modelling of carbohydrate, lipid and protein content influence. *Waste Management and Research* **33**, 241–249.
- Owen, W.F., Stuckey, D.C., Healy, J.B., Young, L.Y. & McCarty, P.L. 1979. Bioassay for monitoring biochemical methane potential and anaerobic toxicity. *Water Research* 13, 485–492.
- Pakarinen, A., Maijala, P., Stoddard, F.L., Santanen, A., Tuomainen, P., Kymäläinen, M. & Viikari, L. 2011. Evaluation of annual bioenergy crops in the boreal zone for biogas and ethanol production. *Biomass & Bioenergy* 35, 3071–3078.
- Pecorini, I., Baldi, F., Carnevale, E.A. & Corti, A. 2016. Biochemical methane potential tests of different autoclaved and microwaved lignocellulosic organic fractions of municipal solid waste. *Waste Management* 56, 143–150.
- Pobeheim, H., Munk, B., Johansson, J. & Guebitz, G.M. 2010. Influence of trace elements on methane formation from a synthetic model substrate for maize silage. Bioresource Technology **101**, 836–839.
- Pokój, T., Klimiuk, E., Gusiatin, Z.M. & Bulkowska, K. 2010. Methane yield of biomass plants estimated on their chemical composition and continuous digestion studies. Proceedings Venice 2010. In: *Third International Symposium on Energy from Biomass and Waste*, Venice, IT, A15 pp.
- Roostalu, H. & Melts, I., 2008. Põllumajanduses tekkiva biomassi ressursi hindamine (Assessment of the resource of agricultural biomass). *Eesti Põllumees* **38**, 18.
- Sanchez, E., Borja, R., Weiland, P., Travieso, L. & Martin, A. 2000. Effect of temperature and pH on the kinetics of methane production, organic nitrogen and phosphorus removal in the batch anaerobic digestion process of cattle manure. *Bioprocess Engineering* **22**, 247–252.
- Steffen, R., Szolar, O. & Braun, R. 1998. Feedstocks for Anaerobic Digestion. Institute of Agrobiotechnology Tulin. University of Agricultural Sciences, Vienna, AT, 29 pp.
- Thygesen, O., Sommer, S.G., Shin, S.G. & Triolo, J.M. 2014. Residual biochemical methane potential (BMP) of concentrated digestate from full-scale biogas plants. *Fuel* **132**, 44–46.
- Triolo, J.M., Sommer, S.G., Moller, H.B., Weisbjerg, M.R. & Jiang, X.Y. 2011. Influence of lignin on biochemical methane potential of biomass for biogas production. *Current Opinion in Biotechnology* 22, S146–S146.
- Uusitalo, V., Havukainen, J., Manninen, K., Hohn, J., Lehtonen, E., Rasi, S., Soukka, R. & Horttanainen, M. 2014. Carbon footprint of selected biomass to biogas production chains and GHG reduction potential in transportation use. *Renewable Energy* **66**, 90–98.
- Van Langerak, E.P.A., Gonzales-Gil, G., Van Aelst, A., van Lier, J.B., Hamelers, H.V.M. & Lettinga, G. 1998. Effects of high calcium concentrations on the development of methanogenic sludge in upflow anaerobic sludge bed. *Water Research* 32, 1255–1263.
- Van Soest, P.J., Robertson, J.B. & Lewis, B.A. 1991. Methods for dietary fiber, neutral detergent fiber and non-starch polysaccharides in relation to animal nutrition. *Journal of Dairy Science* **74**, 3583–3597.
- Vedrenne, F., Béline, F., Dabert, P. & Bernet, N. 2008. The effect of incubation conditions on the laboratory measurement of the methane producing capacity of livestock wastes. *Bioresource Technology* 99, 146–155.
- Yenigün, O. & Demirel, B. 2013. Ammonia inhibition in anaerobic digestion: A review. *Process Biochemistry* **48**, 901–911.
- Yuan, HP. & Zhu, NW. 2016. Progress in inhibition mechanisms and process control of intermediates and by-products in sewage sludge anaerobic digestion. *Renewable & Sustainable Energy Reviews* 58, 429–438.

Soil organic carbon in long-term experiments: comparative analysis in Slovakia and Serbia

M. Macák^{1,*}, I Đalović^{2,*}, J. Turan², S. Šeremešić³, S. Tyr¹, D. Milošev³ and M. Kulina⁴

¹Slovak Agricultural University in Nitra, Faculty of Agrobiology and Food Resources, Tr. A. Hlinku 2, SK949 76 Nitra, Slovak Republic

²Institute of Field and Vegetable Crops Novi Sad, Department for Maize, RS21000 Novi Sad, Maxim Gorki 30, Serbia

³University of Novi Sad, Faculty of Agriculture, Department of Field and Vegetable Crops, Sq. Dositeja Obradovica 8, RS21000 Novi Sad, Serbia

⁴University of East Sarajevo, Faculty of Agriculture, Vuka Karadzića 30, Istočno Novo Sarajevo, Republic of Srpska, Bosnia and Herzegovina

*Correspondence: maizescience@yahoo.com; ivica.djalovic@ifvcns.ns.ac.rs

Abstract. Soil organic carbon plays an important role in a long-term agroecosystem productivity, in the global C cycle, maintaining a soil nutrient pool and improving its availability. The objective of this study is the assess the impacts of long-term cropping practices on SOC dynamics in Slovakia and Serbia. Soil C sequestration is a complex process that is influenced by many factors, such as agricultural practice, climatic and soil conditions. For the both location the initial SOC decline was followed with the C stabilization and possible increase where proper practices were used. More intensive crop management systems that maintained residue cover provided the greatest benefit towards increasing the quantity of mineralizable nutrients within the active fraction of soil organic carbon (SOC), as well as increasing C sequestration as SOC. Long-term field experiments have contributed significantly to our current knowledge of soil quality and have been used to study the influence of crop management, fertilizer application and tillage practices on SOC content.

Key words: soil organic carbon, long-term experiment.

INTRODUCTION

Agricultural cultivation causes an immediate and rapid loss of soil organic carbon (SOC). The loss of SOC with tillage based on plowing could lasts for decades, reducing carbon (C) pools on agricultural soils up to 50% of their original levels on average (Mann, 1986). Examples of reduced soil organic matter have been observed worldwide regardless of climate, soil type, or original vegetation (Janzen, 2004). Generally, the rate of loss slows as SOC levels reach a new equilibrium that depends on tillage practices (West & Post, 2002) and the amount level of C inputs returned to the soil as crop residue

or animal manures (Kirchmann et al., 2004). The quantity of existing soil C is controlled by a complex interaction of processes determined by C inputs and its decomposition rates. Returning crop residues to the field is highly recommended, in order to decrease chemical inputs, and promote soil C sequestration (Turmel et al., 2014). Tillage accelerate SOC oxidation to CO₂ by improving soil aeration, increasing contact between soil and crop residues and exposing aggregate-protected organic matter to microbial decomposition (Birkás et al., 2008). On the other hand, improved agricultural practices have great potential to increase C sequestered in soil (Follett, 2001; Lal, 2006; Dimassi, 2014), and some studies suggest that agricultural activities can elevate SOC content relative to natural systems (Buyanovsky & Wagner, 1998). Likewise, SOC stock is recommended indicators for evaluation of soil quality in EÚ (Michéli et al., 2008). Management practice that includes organic amendments can increase SOC, but the type of organic amendment, method of incorporation, and duration of application required for an elevation of SOC differ in relation to climate and cropping practices (Hoffmann et al., 2002; Woźniak et al., 2014; Rusu & Moraru, 2015; Šařec & Žemličková, 2016). Sequestration of C from plant biomass into organic matter is a key sequestration pathway in agriculture (Macák et al., 2010). Deficiency of macronutrients can be easily compensated with fertilizer application, however building the pool of SOC is a longterm and rather slow process. Similarly to that, physical soil properties, predominantly soil structure and compaction, mutually deteriorate together with SOC and commonly interact in lower production capacity of soil. Relative enrichment of the surface soil with organic matter results in an increase in microbial activity and a concomitant increase in the size and stability of soil aggregates (Carter & Stewart, 1996; Tamm et al., 2016). It is could be anticipated that the cropping technology cannot be fully transformed toward SOC conserving cultivation. However, some adjustments can notably influence SOC in soil, such as shallow plowing after wheat harvest, organic fertilizers, and soil loosening instead of plowing (Lal et al., 1998). For the region of the Central Europe, the critical level of SOC for a significant yield reduction has not been clearly established. Key and Angers (1999) argued that irrespective of soil type the with SOC content less than 1% it may not be possible to obtain potential yield. But generally it may be assumed that the critical limit of SOC in the temperate region is 2% (Loveland & Webb, 2003).

The objective of this study is the assess the impacts of long-term fertilization practices on SOC dynamics in Slovakia and Serbia.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Experimental site in Slovakia

Field trial were conducted over 12 year at the experimental station of the Slovak University of Agricultural in Nitra in South–Western Slovakia in Dolná Malanta as a key side of monitoring web system for *Luvisols*. We refer results from two periods of trial 1996–2003 as a first period of research (Macák et al., 2010) and 2005–2007 (Candráková et al., 2011), as the second period of trial. The experimental site is located in a warm and moderate arid climatic region. The long-term average annual temperature of the site is 9.9 °C and 16.6 °C during the vegetation period (Table 1).

Months	Experimental statio	n in Nitra	Experimental station	n Novi Sad
Monuis	Temperature (°C)	Rainfall (mm)	Temperature (°C)	Rainfall (mm)
January	-1.4	29.1	0.5	38.5
February	0.5	30.1	2.0	30.8
March	4.8	31.6	6.6	34.7
April	10.4	41.6	12.0	48.5
May	15.2	56.0	17,4	58.5
June	18.3	66.2	20,5	91.7
July	20.0	59.3	22,2	77.4
August	19.7	54.2	21.9	66.4
September	15.5	43.1	16.6	60,5
October	10.2	41.0	11.7	61.1
November	4.6	52.2	6.5	61.0
December	0.5	43.2	1.2	52.5
Average	9.9	-	1.6	-
Total		547.6		681.6

Table 1. Average monthly air temperatures and precipitation (1951–2000) at the experimental station of the Slovak University of Agricultural (Špánik et al., 2004) and Novi Sad (RHSS, 2017)

The average precipitation is 548 mm, including 323 mm during the vegetation period. Altitude of the site is 175 m. The experimental design was a split-plot with four replicates. The tillage was the main plot factor; the fertilization was the subplot factor. The subplots were 3 m wide by 10 m long with 0.5 m protective stripes on all sides with 2×9 m harvest plots. The plots were subjected to primary soil tillage treatments as follows: mouldboard ploughing (CT) to a depth of 22 cm (conventional tillage), and shallow loosening (RT) to a depth of 10 cm (reduced cultivation). Three fertilization treatments as follows: 0-without organic and inorganic fertilization, PH-mineral fertilizers (phosphorus and potassium) calculated to the 3 t ha⁻¹ seed yield, PR-incorporation of all above-ground plant material and dose of phosphorus and potassium calculated to the 3 t ha⁻¹ seed yield. The amount of preceding above-ground plant material was measures from harvested area of 18 m² at each PR treatment with four replication and values were calculated per one hectare. Nutrients were added on the base of balance method according to nutrient content in soil on yield level of 3 t ha⁻¹ pea seeds under the normative nutrients with drawing per 1 ton of crop. The same method was used for all crops in crop rotation, nitrogen doses were calculated according to the content of Nan in soil samples at spring (Fecenko & Ložek, 2000). Common pea was growing after cereal preceding in spring barley (Hordeum vulgare L.) - common pea (Pisum sativum L.) - winter wheat (Triticum aestivum L.) - maize (Zea mays L.) crop rotation and from 2001 in winter wheat - common pea - maize - spring barley - red clever (Trifolium pratense L.) crop rotation. The soil samples for basal respiration and C sequestration were collected from the 20 cm topsoil layer by soil auger three times per year (in spring, summer and autumn). The soil samples were incubated at 28 °C and soil respiration was measured 17-18 days according Bernát and Seifert method. SOC content was determined by the Tyrin method. We considered the average values of soil basal respiration from three samples. For organic carbon stock (kg ha⁻¹) calculation, the soil bulk density was determined three times per year in each treatment with four replication from the soil layer from a depth of 5-10 cm by soil core Eijkelkamp sampling kit. The

results were subjected to ANOVA analysis and Tukey HSD test by using software STATISTICA.

Experimental site in Serbia

A long-term experiment (LTE) titled 'Plodoredi' (Crop rotation) is situated at the Rimski Šančevi experimental field of the Institute of Field and Vegetable Crops in Novi Sad (N 45° 19', E 19° 50') on the southern border of the Chernozem zone of the Pannonian Basin. During the study period, the average annual temperature of 11.6 °C and 681 mm of precipitation was observed (Table 1). The experiment started in 1946/47, to conceptually correspond with the prevailing cropping technology in agricultural area, and to employ the achieved results in yield improvement. (Milošev et al., 2010). The unfertilized treatments were established 1946/47, and fertilized in 1969/70. The following treatments were analyzed: fertilized 3-year crop rotation: winter wheat, maize and soybean (MSWF); fertilized 2-year crop rotation winter wheat and maize (MWF); fertilized wheat monoculture (WWF); unfertilized 3-year rotation winter wheat, maize and soybean (MSW), and unfertilized 2-year rotation winter wheat and maize (MW). Crop rotation was arranged as single crop sequence in which all crops were grown each year according to the experimental design, and plots were divided into three subplots $(90 \times 30 \text{ m})$ representing the repetitions. Conventional tillage with mouldboard plough (30 cm), harrow disc, and cultivator (Compactor) were performed. Harvest residues were incorporated by ploughing. Winter wheat sowing was done in October, 20, while maize and soybean in April, 10. SOC content was determined by the Tyrin method. In our study the 0-60 cm layer of soil was analyzed as the significant changes were expected in that layer that was divided into 3 sub-layers (0-20 cm, 20-40 cm and 40-60 cm). The samples were collected after crop harvest in a disturbed state and were kept in the laboratory air-dried until the analysis. The average soil sample consisted of 5 drillings. Bulk density sampling for each treatment was carried out after harvest by the core method using cylinders of 100 cm³ volume by Kopecky. Each year, samples were taken from three soil layers (0-60 cm) in three replicates per experimental plot. Data reported for SOC stock and yield were analyzed by the analysis of variance, ANOVA was used to separate treatment means when there was a significant difference at the P < 0.05 level. Replication across treatments and effects of year was considered a random effect and cropping systems were considered a fixed effect. In order to analyze temporal interdependencies of soil organic matter regression analysis was conducted. The independent variable (x) was time and SOM content (%) was dependent variable (y). The data were statistically processed by using the program STATISTICA series 12.6.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

From the starting point in 1996 the tillage treatments via different level of soil disturbance influenced the potential flux of CO_2 expressed as soil basal respiration of the soil and input output balance of soil C stock.

The average values for eight years significantly indicated higher soil basal respiration in reduced tillage treatments represented by shallow loosening (Fig. 1). Soil basal respiration is defined as rate of respiration in soil, which originates from the mineralization of organic matter (Creamer et al., 2014). In our experiment, reduced

tillage create better precondition for basal respiration, which indicated higher potential of biological activity mainly due to the higher content of organic substrate of topsoil.



Figure 1. Soil basal respiration in conventional and reduced tillage treatment from 1996–2003, Slovak University of Agriculture in Nitra, Experimental Station Dolná Malanta, the average means at different letter are significant at the P < 0.5 probability level.

Mineral fertilizers may support the basal respiration via increasing of roots biomass nutrient availability and strongly correlated with soil organic carbon (Dimassi et al. 2014) but in oure fertilization treatments average soil basal respiration ranged only in narrow interval of 2.52–2.65 mg CO₂–C 100 g per day without statistical differences at the P < 0.5 probability level. The reduced tillage has positive influence on soil carbon sequestration with comparison to conventional mouldboard ploughing (Table 2).

0		1 2			
Conventional tillage/fertilization treatments	1996– 2003	2005– 2007	Reduced tillage/fertilization treatments	1996– 2003	2005– 2007
CT-0	30.9a	29.1a	CT-0	32.2a	31.1a
CT-PH	31.2b	30.2a	CT-PH	32.9a	33.4b
CT-PZ	32.1b	33.4b	CT-PZ	32.6a	33.9b
Conventional tillage	31.4A	30.9A	Reduced tillage	32.5B	32.8B

Table 2. Soil carbon stock (t ha⁻¹) in each tillage and fertilization treatments. The means between fertilization treatments (small letters) and tillage treatments (capital letters) followed by the same letter are not significant at P < 0.05 probability level

Both fertilization treatments reached the higher soil C stock with comparison to treatments without any form of fertilization. In control treatment without fertilization $31.4 \text{ t} \text{ ha}^{-1}$ of C in 20 cm soil layer was stored with comparison to $32.5 \text{ t} \text{ ha}^{-1}$ in treatments with forecrop biomass incorporation. After another four year treatment history in 2007 the significant influence of tillage on soil C stock was confirm. Temporal change in SOC can be defined in two ways as an absolute change in stored C which provides an estimate

of the actual C exchange between soil and atmosphere or as a net change in storage among treatments (Ellert et al., 2008). Some differences between the treatments with application of mineral fertilizers (PH) or organic and mineral fertilizers (PZ) with control treatments (RT-0) are associated with the decomposition of incorporated plant residues and great amount of biomass production (roots, exudates and post-harvest residues) (Table 2, Figs 2–4).



Figure 2. The changes of the soil carbon stock (t ha⁻¹) in the upper soil layer of 20 cm at different fertilization treatments in conventional tillage. SAU Nitra, Experimental station Dolná Malanta, Slovakia.

In treatments with incorporation of aboveground plant material (PZ) average input of aboveground dry matter calculated for whole rotation cycles was 5.15 t ha⁻¹. Non significant differences between treatments with application of mineral fertilizers (PH) and fertilizers plus incorporation of all aboveground plant biomass (PZ) of growing crops indicated that for increase of stocked SOC in the soil profile another input of SOM is needed. Similarly Hernanz et al. (2009) for active sequestration recommended adoption of another measure as crop rotation, tillage treatment and also input of organic matter.

The results of the long-term field trials on chernozem soils showed that properly applied agronomic practices such as crop rotation, fertilization, and tillage are the most appropriate method for preservation of SOC content in soil. The application of N fertilizers resulted in greater aboveground and belowground biomass in the fertilized treatments, which was beneficial for maintaining SOC in the soil but not sufficient for C enrichment, while mouldboard plowing resulted with SOC depletion (Manojlović et al., 2008).



Figure 3. The changes of the soil carbon stock (t ha⁻¹) in the upper soil layer of 20 cm at different fertilization treatments in reduced tillage. SAU Nitra, Experimental station Dolná Malanta, Slovakia.



Figure 4. The changes of the soil carbon stock (t ha⁻¹) in the upper soil layer of 20 cm at conventional and reduced tillage treatments. SAU Nitra, Experimental station Dolná Malanta, Slovakia.

Regression coefficients showed significant SOC change over time that can be explained with the quadratic equation. Higher correlation was found at 3-year fertilized rotation whereas 3-year unfertilized rotation can not be explained with quadratic function (Fig. 5). This indicate stabile trend of SOC change with less variation. Generally, for the most cropping system SOC stabilization occurred after 2000 that could be attributed with the improved crop residue management in relation with advanced machinery. The preservation of SOC in wheat monoculture, found in the LTE, coincided with findings reported by Lithourgidis et al. (2006) that under continuous wheat cropping particular soil properties (such as SOC) could be preserved. By contrast, the higher content of SOC at WWF in this study did not correspond with higher yields of winter wheat, which indicates that long-term monoculture is not a sustainable cropping alternative for wheat production (Milošev et al., 2014). Although the soil under permanent wheat monoculture exerts some favorable physical and chemical soil properties, it cannot be recommended for wide adoption as a management option, since significant yield variation could be expected as well as and pathogen proliferation. Defining a clear relationship between the agricultural yields of wheat and the OM is not always possible to determine, because the grain refers to the plot, and the amount of returned C is conditioned by the effect of a number of factors which can have a significant impact on OM (infestation level, rainfall, pest attack, the time of sowing, fertilising etc). The fertilized two-year and 3-year rotations can be considered as potential alternatives for sustaining yield and preserving soil properties with improved cropping technology (Šeremešić et al., 2011).



Figure 5. Regression fit of soil organic carbon (SOC) from the LTE experiment (1975–2010). **significant at P < 0.01 probability level; *significant at P < 0.05 probability level; fertilized 3-year rotation (MSWF); fertilized 2-year rotation (MWF); fertilized wheat monoculture (WWF); unfertilized 3-year rotation (MSW) and unfertilized 2-year rotation (MW).

The average SOC stock for selected cropping systems (0–20 cm) showed significant differences for the analysed period. Significantely higher SOC stock was observed in winter wheat monoculture compared with WMF, WMS and WM (Fig. 6). Significantely lower value was found at the unfertilized 2-year rotation comapred to other systems. Besides that, the unfertilized crop rotation contain 80% of the SOC found at the fertilized rotation. The study conducted at the same long-term experiment showed that additional C input did not increase the SOC pool, suggesting that the invetsigated cropping systems had a limited ability to increase SOC (Šeremešić et al., 2017).



Figure 6. Average soil carbon stock (t ha⁻¹) of different cropping systems in LTE calculated from 1975–2010 (0–20 cm). The column followed by the same letter are not significant at P < 0.05 probability level; fertilized 3-year rotation (MSWF), fertilized 2-year rotation (MWF), fertilized wheat monoculture (WWF), unfertilized 3-year rotation (MSW) and unfertilized 2-year rotation (MW).

Further on, explaining the relationship between the crop residues C input and SOC must implicate on the fact that crop are grown in rotation. Therefore, in our study C inputs were accounted as average for the entire rotation. On the basis of the dispersion diagram (Fig. 7) the amount of C in plant residues and SOC content in the soil can be displayed using the regression curve, covering the average values of SOC content on different systems of farming for 2 layer of soil and the amount of C remaining in the plant residues inputs. The values of the coefficient of reggression shows that their relationship is largely explained and that there is a strong positive correlation between the total average C incorporated with crop residue and SOC content in the soil. For the 0–20 cm soil depth higher regression was observed.



Figure 7. Relationship of C input and soil organic matter (SOC) for different depths.

CONCLUSIONS

The fertilization treatments do not revealed the significant differences in soil basal respiration in an average. Higher soil basal respiration and more CO_2 was realised from reduced-till compared to conventional tillage despite there being increased levels of soil C. The reduced tillage has positive influence on soil C sequestration with comparison to conventional mouldboard ploughing. The NPK treatment was important for increasing crop yields, organic material inputs, and soil C fractions, so it could increase the sustainability of cropping system in the long–term experiments in Slovakia and Serbia. The recommended fresh residues C necessary for SOC maintenance is estimated at approximately 500 g C m⁻² per year. In addition to that, soil tillage was found to be significantly related to changes in SOC.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. This paper was supported by VEGA project 1/0544/13 'The research of agrienvironmental indicators of sustainability and production capability of agroecosystem by diversification of crop rotation pattern in changing climate' and project No. TR 31073 'Improvement of maize and sorghum production under stress conditions', which is supported by the Ministry of Education and Science of the Republic of Serbia.

REFERENCES

- Birkás, M., Szemik, A., Antos, G. & Neményi, M. 2008. Environmentally-sound adaptable tillage. Akadémiai Kiadó, Budapest, 354 pp.
- Buyanovsky, G.A. & Wagner, G.H. 1998. Carbon cycling in cultivated land and its global significance. *Glob Chang Biol.* **4**, 131–41.
- Candráková, E., Polláková, N. & Macák, M. 2011. The influence of agro-ecologic conditions on common pea yield. *Res. J. Agr. Sci.* **43**, 25–30.

- Carter, M.R. & Stewart, B.A. (eds). 1996. Structure and Organic Matter Storage in Agricultural Soils. Advances in Soil Science. Lewis Publishers, CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, USA, 477.
- Creamer, R.E., Schulte, R.P.O., Stone, D., Gal, A., Krogh, P.H., Lo Papa, G., Murray, P.J., Pérès, G., Foerster, B., Rutgers, M., Sousa, J.P. & Winding, A. 2014. Measuring basal soil respiration across Europe: Do incubation temperature and incubation period matter? *Ecol Indic.* 36, 409–418.
- Dimassi, B., Mary, B., Wylleman, R., Labreuche, J., Couture, D., Piraux, F. & Cohan, J.P. 2014. Long-term effect of contrasted tillage and crop management on soil carbon dynamics during 41 years. *Agric. Ecos. Environ* **188**, 134–146.
- Ellert, B.H., Janzen, H.H., Vandenbygaart, A.J. & Breemer, E. 2008. Measuring Change in Soil Organic Carbon Storage. In Carter, M.R., Gregorich, E.G. (eds). *Soil Sampling and Methods of Analysis*. CRC Press: Boca Raton, Fl, 25–38.
- Fecenko, J. & Ložek, O. 2000. Nutrition and fertilization of field crops (*in Slovak language*). Nitra, SPU in Nitra, 230 p.
- Follett, R.F. 2001. Soil management practice and carbon sequestration in cropland soil. *Soil Till. Res.* **61**, 77–92.
- Hernanz, J.L., Sánchez-Girón, V. & Navarrete, L. 2009. Soil carbon sequestration and stratification in cereals/leguminous crop rottion with three tillage systems in semiarid conditions. *Agric. Ecos. Environ.* 133, 114–122.
- Hoffmann, S., Csitári, G. & Hegedüs, L. 2002. The humus content and soil biological properties as a function of organic and mineral fertilization. *Arch. Agron. Soil Sci.* **48**, 141–146.
- Janzen, H.H. 2004. Carbon cycling in earth a soil science perspective. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* **104**, 399–417.
- Kay, B.D. & Angers, D.A. 1999. Soil Structure. In 'Handbook of Soil Science. (Ed M.E. Sumner), p. 229–276 (CRC Press: Boca Raton, USA).
- Kirchmann, H., Haberhauer, G., Kandeler, E., Sessitsch, A. & Gerzabek, M.H. 2004. Effects of level and quality of organic matter input on carbon storage and biological activity in soil: synthesis of a long-term experiment. *Glob. Biogeochem. Cycles* **18**, 1–9.
- Lal, R., Kimble, J.M., Follet, R.F. & Cole, C.V. 1998. The potential of U.S. cropland to sequester carbon and to mitigate the greenhouse effects. Ann Arbor Press. Chelsea, MI, 1–128.
- Lal, R. 2006. Enhancing crop yields in the developing countries through restoration of the soil organic carbon pool in agricultural lands. *Land Degrad. Dev.* **17**, 197–209.
- Lithourgidis, A.S., Damalas, C.A. & Gagianas, A.A. 2006. Long-term yield patterns for continuous winter wheat cropping in northern Greece. *Eur. J. Agron.* **25**, 208–214.
- Loveland, P. & Webb, J. 2003. Is there a critical level of organic matter in the agricultural soils of temperate regions: a review. *Soil and Tillage Research* **70**, 1–18.
- Macák, M., Hanáčková, E., Candráková, E. & Smatanová, N. 2010. Soil carbon sequestration as influenced by tillage and residue management by growing of common pea. *Res. J. Agr. Sci.* 42, 233–237.
- Mann, L.K. 1986. Changes in soil carbon after cultivation. Soil Science 142, 279–288.
- Manojlović, M., Aćin, V. & Šeremešić, S. 2008. Long-term effects of agronomic practices on the soil organic carbon sequestration in Chernozem. *Arch. Agron. Soil Sci.* 54, 353–367.
- Michéli, E., Gál, A., Simon, B., Sz.Kele, G. & Gyula, A. 2008. Harmonized European and national level monitoring of soil organic matter and microbial respiration. *Cereal Res. Comm.* **36**, 347–350.
- Milošev, D., Šeremešic, S., Djalovic, I., Kastori, R. & Jockovic, M. 2010. Agro–ecosystem productivity and resilence in environmental conditions of the Southern Pannonian Basin. 9th Alps–Adria Scientific Workshop, Špičak Chech Republic, pp. 589–592.
- Milošev, D., Šeremešić, S., Đalović, I., Jaćimović, G. 2014. Assessing the agro-ecosystem performance in a long-term winter wheat cropping. *Contemp. Agri.* **63**, 494–500.

- RHSS. 2017. Republic Hydrometeorogical Service of Serbia.
 - http://www.hidmet.gov.rs/index_eng.php
- Rusu, T. & Moraru, I.P. 2015. Impact of climate change on crop land and technological recommendations for the main crops in Transylvanian Plain, Romania. *Rom. Agric. Res.* 32, 103–111.
- Šařec, P & Žemličková, N. 2016. Soil physical characteristics and soil-tillage implement draft assessment for different variants of soil amendments. *Agronomy Research* 14(3), 948–958.
- Šeremešić, S., Milošev, D., Đalović I., Zeremski, T. & Ninkov, J. 2011. Management of soil organic carbon in maintaining soil productivity and yield stability of winter wheat. *Plant Soil Environ.* 57, 216–221.
- Šeremešić, S., Ćirić, V., Milošev, D., Vasin, J. & Djalovic, I. (2017). Changes in soil carbon stock under the wheat-based cropping systems at Vojvodina province of Serbia. Arch. Agron. Soil Sci. 63, 388–402.
- Špánik, F., Šiška, B., Antal, J., Tomlain, J., Škvarenina, J. & Repa, Š. 2004. *Biometeorolgy* (In Slovak language), 1st. ed., Nitra: Slovak University of Agricultural in Nitra, 227 pp. ISBN 80-8069-315-3.
- Tamm, K., Nugis, E., Edesi, L., Lauringson, E., Talgre, L., Viil, P., Plakk, T., Võsa, T., Vettik, R. & Penu, P. 2016. Impact of cultivation method on the soil properties in cereal production. *Agronomy Research* 14(1), 280–289.
- Turmel, M.S., Speratti, A., Baudron, F., Verhulst, N., Govaerts, B. 2014. Crop residue management and soi health: a systems analysis. *Agric. Syst.* **134**, 6–16.
- West, T.O. & Post, W.M. 2002. Soil organic carbon sequestration rates by tillage and crop rotations: a global data analysis. *Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J.* 66, 1930–1946.
- Woźniak, A., Makarski, B. & Stępniowska, A. 2014. Effect of tillage system and previous crop on grain yield, grain quality and weed infestation of durum wheat. *Rom. Agric. Res.* **31**, 129–137.

Anaerobic co-digestion of oil refinery wastewater and chicken manure to produce biogas, and kinetic parameters determination in batch reactors

E. Mehryar^{1,2}, W.M. Ding^{1,*}, A. Hemmat², M. Hassan^{1,3}, J.H. Bi⁴, H.Y. Huang⁴ and J. Kafashan^{5,6}

¹College of Engineering, Nanjing Agricultural University, CN210031 Nanjing, Jiangsu, China

²Department of Bio-systems Engineering, College of Agriculture, Isfahan University of Technology, IR84156-83111 Isfahan, Iran

³US-Pakistan centre for advanced studies in Energy, National University of Science and Technology, PK44000 Islamabad, Pakistan

⁴Institute of Agricultural Resources and Environment, Jiangsu Academy of Agricultural Science, CN210014 Nanjing, Jiangsu, China

⁵Division of Mechatronics, Biostatistics and Sensors (MeBioS), KULeuven, Kasteelpark Arenberg 30, B-3001, Belgium

⁶Department of Mechanical Engineering in Agro Machinery & Mechanisation, Agricultural Engineering Research Institute, Agricultural Research Education and Extension Organisation, P.O. Box 31585-845, Karaj, Iran

*Correspondence: wmding@njau.edu.cn

Abstract. In order to improve the anaerobic fermentation of oil refinery wastewater (ORWW) via an appropriate nutrients pool for microbial and buffer capacity growth, a study was carried out on related anaerobic co-digestion (AcoD) with a rich organic carbon source, namely chicken manure (CM). The kinetic parameters were investigated (including cumulative biogas production, bio-methane content, retention time, and soluble chemical oxygen demand stabilisation rate) of batch AcoD experiments related to six ORWW:CM-ratio treatments (5:0, 4:1, 3:2, 2:3, 1:4, and 0:5) under mesophilic conditions. The highest soluble chemical oxygen demand removal rate was obtained for the 4:1-ratio treatment. However, the highest biogas production and bio-methane contents were achieved for the 1:4-ratio treatment. When taking into consideration the highest oil refinery wastewater portion in the AcoD mixtures and the statistical test results (*LSD*_{0.05}) for the kinetic parameters, it can be seen that the 4:1-ratio treatment provided the maximum biogas production levels.

Key words: anaerobic co-fermentation, bio-methane production, oil refinery wastewater, ammonia accumulation.

INTRODUCTION¹

With the remarkable growth in energy demand and the large amount of wastewater production from industrial areas, today's world has been facing these two challenging problems for some time (Tommasi et al., 2012). The refining process for crude oil consumes a bulk quantity of water. As a consequence, a significant volume of wastewater is generated. The volume of petroleum refinery effluents generated during processing is between 0.4–1.6 times the volume of the crude oil processed (Diya'uddeen et al., 2011). This means that when taking into consideration the importance of crude oil products in today's word, millions of barrels of oily sludge and effluents are being generated each day. Therefore, an efficient and economical approach should be developed in order to make it possible to manage petroleum refinery effluents, and to try to introduce new areas of technology for oil refinery wastewater (ORWW) recycling. Treatments for ORWW have been the focus of a good many studies, and several areas of technology have been proposed such as absorption, microwave-assisted catalytic wet oxidation, photo degradation, ultrasound, photo-Fenton oxidation, air biodegradation (Diya'uddeen et al., 2011; Rastegar et al., 2011; Siddique et al., 2014; Siddique et al., 2015; Choromanski et al., 2016; Haak et al., 2016; Roy et al., 2016; Wang et al., 2016).

As is known, anaerobic digestion (AD) is a biological process which is used to biodegrade organic substrates in the absence of oxygen (Zhang et al., 2016), although the petroleum derivatives can be used as an additional carbon source in the fermentation process. However, the presence of heavy metals, ammonia, sulphides, and chlorophenols has a negative effect on AD process efficiency. On the other hand, previous researchers illustrated the fact that the negative effects of petroleum products on tested bacterial groups can be decreased by means of providing proper nutrients in the bio-digester (Choromanski et al., 2016). Therefore, providing a nourished-enriched substrate to carry out co-digestion with ORWW can provide the supporting conditions for microbial adaptation.

As a reliable natural methodology, anaerobic co-digestion (AcoD) has been used extensively for the treatment of large amounts of waste materials (Siddique et al., 2015). The main achievement of AcoD for substrates with manure is that it shows an increase in bio-methane yields through the means of creating an appropriate C:N ratio, robust pH levels, and consistent nutrient contents (Abouelenien et al., 2014; Li et al., 2014).

As one of the main livestock manure products in China when it comes to biogas production, chicken manure (CM) has a higher fraction of biodegradable organic material than other livestock manures. However, due to an accumulation of ammonia and volatile fatty acids (VFAs) which lead to fermentation inhibition, CM has not been fully utilised so far (Abouelenien et al., 2014).

¹ CM: chicken manure; ORWW: oil refinery wastewater; AcoD: anaerobic co-digestion; TS: total solid; VS: volatile solid; TOC: total organic carbon; TN: total nitrogen; C:N: carbon: nitrogen ratio; TCOD: total chemical oxygen demand; CODs: soluble chemical oxygen demand; LSD: least significant difference test; BGP: cumulative biogas production; BMP: cumulative bio-methane production; TAN: Total ammonia nitrogen; FAN: free ammonia nitrogen.

Although AD technology had been applied to treat ORWW in several recent research studies (Choromanski et al., 2016; Haak et al., 2016; Roy et al., 2016; Wang et al., 2016; Mehryar et al., 2017), very limited studies have been reported on AcoD in ORWW with agricultural and organic wastes. Three examples that can be given are reports on AcoD in petrochemical wastewater with activated manure in a continuously-stirred tank reactor (Siddique et al., 2014; Siddique et al., 2015), AcoD in ORWW with molasses in an up-flow anaerobic sludge blanket reactor (Rastegar et al., 2011), and AcoD in ORWW with sugarcane bagasse in a batch digester (Mehryar et al., 2017). The majority of past studies have focused on the effects of toxin elements in ORWW on the AD process or microbial community analysis during the fermentation period. That is an area that can be evaluated by surveying the AcoD process performance.

In this study, the areas that proved to be assets were providing an appropriate environment for a microbial community to self-adapt in petroleum derivatives, and increasing the stability and performance of the AcoD process for ORWW (as a nutrientlow substrate) with CM (as a nutrient-rich substrate and one of the most widely-available products to be generated by livestock in China). To this end, the main objective of this study was to evaluate the anaerobic co-digestion process of oil refinery wastewater and chicken manure. In order to investigate the optimum ORWW:CM ratio for treatment, four different kinetic parameters (KPs) including cumulative biogas production (BGP), bio-methane content of the BGP, retention time, and a soluble chemical oxygen demand (CODs) stabilisation rate were experimentally measured and pertinently discussed.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Utilising substrates and seed sludge for anaerobic co-digestion processes

The ORWW was collected from the Jinlin SINOPEC oil refinery factory, Nanjing, Jiangsu Province, China. The CM was obtained from a local livestock farm located near the College of Engineering, Nanjing Agricultural University (NJAU), which itself is located in Pukou District, Nanjing, Jiangsu Province, China. The inoculum of anaerobically-digested sewage sludge was taken from a wastewater treatment plant at Yangzi Petrochemical Co Ltd, Nanjing, China. In order to remove the dissolved methane and easily-degradable organic matter from the collected sewage sludge, the activation stage set out by Xi et al. (2014) was utilised, and was further used as an inoculum (Xi et al., 2014).

Experimental set-up for bio-methane production (BMP)

Batch lab-scale experiments of simulated practical anaerobic digestions were conducted under mesophilic conditions (37.0 ± 1.0) °C (Xi et al., 2014; Hassan et al., 2016; Mehryar et al., 2017) using lab-scale anaerobic digesters fabricated from 1 L glass bottles (Fig. 1). Batch reactors were used to survey the AcoD in ORWW which had been mixed with CM, as an external organic carbon source. The working volume of each digester was kept at 800 mL, including 400 mL inoculum, which was an optimised amount of the inoculum required to co-digest oil refinery wastewater with activated manure (Siddique et al., 2015).

The contents of each digester were smoothly shaken manually for two minutes a day before biogas volume measurements were taken. In order to be able to obtain the optimum portion of ORWW and CM from the AcoD process, six different mixing ratios

of ORWW:CM were designed; including 5:0, 4:1, 3:2, 2:3, 1:4, and 0:5-ratio treatments. Each treatment was conducted in triplicate. The CM with inoculum (the 0:5-ratio treatment), and ORWW with inoculum (the 5:0-ratio treatment) were also anaerobically digested as controls. To be able to estimate the background biogas production from inoculum, three digesters containing unmixed inoculum were used as blank assay digesters.



Figure 1. (a) Schematic description of batch digesters (b) manufactured batch digesters used in the anaerobic co-digestion experiments.

Analytical methods

According to the Standard Methods of the American Public Health Association, the characteristics of the substrates and inoculum, including pH, total solids (TS), volatile solids (VS), total organic carbon (TOC), total nitrogen (TN), carbon: nitrogen ratio (C:N ratio), total chemical oxygen demand (TCOD), and CODs were determined prior to the experiments (APHA, 2006). The pH value was directly measured from the liquid samples using a digital pH meter (FE20K, Mettler-Toledo, Switzerland). The total content of volatile fatty acids (TVFA) was determined via gas liquid chromatography (Model GC-2014, Shimadzu, Japan), equipped with a thermal conductivity detector (TCD), which had a column (DA, $30m \times 0.53mm \times \mu m$ Stabilwax) and flame ionisation detector, while injector and detector temperatures were set at 150 °C and 240 °C, respectively. The CODs stabilisation was calculated by Eq. (1) (Hassan et al., 2016; Mehryar et al., 2017):

$$CODs (\%) = \frac{CODs_i(mg \cdot L^{-1}) - CODs_f(mg \cdot L^{-1})}{CODs_i(mg \cdot L^{-1})} \times 100$$
(1)

where *i* and *f* are the initial and the final CODs (mg L^{-1}) values respectively during the AcoD process. The total ammonia nitrogen (TAN) content was also measured by means of an ammonia meter (Lianhua Tech Co, China) (Hassan et al., 2016). The free ammonia concentration figure (FAN) was calculated by Eq. (2) (Chen et al., 2014):

$$FAN(mg \cdot L^{-1}) = \frac{TAN(mg \cdot L^{-1}) \times K_a}{C_H \times (\frac{K_a}{C_H} + 1)}$$
(2)

where *FAN* is the free ammonia nitrogen concentration (mg L⁻¹); *TAN* is the total ammonia nitrogen content (mg L⁻¹); K_a is the temperature-dependent dissociation constant (1.097 × 10⁻⁹ for the mesophilic condition); and C_H is the concentration of hydrogen ions.

During the digestion process, the volume of biogas production from each digester was recorded daily by using the liquid displacement method, for which the saturated NaHCO₃ solution was utilised as a displacement liquid (Xi et al., 2014). Biogas composition was determined by means of gas chromatograph (GC 9890A, Renhua, China), equipped with the TCD and a column (Φ 4 mm × 1 µm, Shimadzu, Japan) and with hydrogen gas being used as a carrier gas. The oven, injector, and TCD temperature were recorded at 150 °C, 100 °C, and 120 °C respectively. The flow rate of carrier gas and the injected sample were at 50 mL min⁻¹ and 0.5 mL respectively.

Statistical analysis procedure

To be able to examine the effect of various mixing ratio treatments for ORWW with CM on the KPs for the AcoD process, a completely randomised design was utilised. All of the data obtained were analysed by looking at the variance procedure (ANOVA) using the *Statistix 8.1* software (Tallahassee, Florida, USA). When the *F*-test indicated a statistical significance at the P = 0.05 probability level, the treatment means were separated by using the least significant difference test ($LSD_{0.05}$).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Substrate characteristics

The estimated characterisations of the applied substrates are shown in Table 1. The experimental determined characteristics for ORWW were in line with previous studies (Hu et al., 2013; Siddique et al., 2014; Siddique et al., 2015). And the characteristics of the CM conferred its fermentation ability, which was in agreement with previous reports (Abouelenien et al., 2014; Li et al., 2014). As Table 1 demonstrates, the initial C:N ratios of substrates were 10.41:1, 151.40:1, and 18.37:1 for the CM, ORWW, and inoculum respectively. While the reported range for a preferred C:N ratio in previous research lies between 15–30 (Abouelenien et al., 2014), the C:N ratio for ORWW and CM are outside this range. One of the main purposes of applying the AcoD technique in several studies was the C:N ratio adjustment in the bio-digesters (Ahn et al., 2010; Zhang et al., 2013; Abouelenien et al., 2014), which is one of the objectives of this fresh research exercise. Through experimentally utilising ORWW:CM AcoD mixtures, the C:N ratio and nutrient content of the feed substrate were improved. The physicochemical characteristics of the different AcoD treatments are presented in Table 2.

Characteristics	Substrates		
Characteristics	СМ	ORWW	Inoculum
рН	$7.89\pm0.10^*$	7.49 ± 0.10	7.55 ± 0.10
TS (%)	33.86 ± 2.50	1.73 ± 0.03	2.51 ± 0.10
VS (% of TS)	65.35 ± 0.60	2.69 ± 0.70	49.35 ± 1.00
TOC (g.kg of TS ⁻¹)	440.22 ± 3.50	30.28 ± 2.10	368.13 ± 4.30
TN (g.kg of TS ⁻¹)	42.27 ± 0.10	0.20 ± 0.01	20.04 ± 0.20
TCOD (mg L ⁻¹)	530 ± 180	$18,500 \pm 300$	$5,200 \pm 100$
C:N ratio	10.41:1	151.40:1	18.37:1

Table 1. Characteristics of	of the ap	plied s	substrates	and	inocul	um
-----------------------------	-----------	---------	------------	-----	--------	----

* mean \pm standard deviation.

Characteristics	Treatments	*				
Characteristics	5:0	4:1	3:2	2:3	1:4	0:5
pН	7.75 ± 0.00	8.17 ± 0.11	8.52 ± 0.04	8.21 ± 0.02	8.03 ± 0.02	$8.12 \pm 0.25^{**}$
CODs (g L ⁻¹)	1.60 ± 0.20	4.96 ± 0.15	5.20 ± 0.10	5.60 ± 0.23	10.00 ± 0.50	11.84 ± 0.40
TAN (g L^{-1})	2.26 ± 0.01	1.15 ± 0.11	1.38 ± 0.08	1.88 ± 0.07	2.17 ± 0.14	2.34 ± 0.10
TN (g kg of TS ⁻¹)	0.19 ± 0.08	0.63 ± 0.17	1.07 ± 0.31	1.51 ± 0.16	1.98 ± 0.24	2.24 ± 0.43
TOC (g kg of TS ⁻¹)	3.81 ± 0.32	8.29 ± 1.01	12.79 ± 0.1	17.28 ± 1.16	22.22 ± 3.15	25.03 ± 3.71
C:N ratio	19.5:1	13.5:1	12:1	11.5:1	11.25:1	11:1

Table 2. Physicochemical characteristics of the different ratio treatments' substrates

* Oil refinery wastewater: chicken manure; ** mean \pm standard deviation.

BMP

The daily BMP for different treatments are shown in Fig. 2 (a) which illustrated the success of AcoD for ORWW and CM. The BMP started on the first day after fermentation onset, and kept increasing until reaching a peak on the seventh to tenth days of the digestion period for different treatments. After the main peaks had been reached there was no continuous decrease in the BMP kinetic trends for the different AcoD treatments and, indeed, one or two more small BMP peaks were experience later on. In order to be able to explain this observation, the interaction between pH and TVFA may lead to an 'inhibited steady state' representing a lower methane yield (Zhang et al., 2013). The 5:0-ratio treatment (ORWW alone) did not produce any considerable amounts of biogas, although the presence of the different hydrocarbon profiles can lead to an uncertain level of influence on petroleum products in biological systems (Choromanski et al., 2016). However, the presence of sulphur compound as a highly toxic material which existed in the form of hydrogen sulphide (H_2S) (Diva'uddeen et al., 2011) could be the main reason for the current observation. On the other hand, a high concentration of petroleum hydrocarbons (PHCs) and malnourished bacteria could be other reasons for lower levels of performance. Similarly, Choromanski et al. (2016) demonstrated that the spent engine oil had a significant effect on the BGP performance levels during the initial days of the digestion period (Choromanski et al., 2016). They reported that, thanks to the adaptation by the micro-organisms to the components in the spent engine oil, the output BGP in the second week of the digestion period was increased (Choromanski et al., 2016). Although the 0:5-ratio treatment produced the highest BMP volume and the 5:0-ratio treatment did not produce any BGP; the present study discussion focuses on the different AcoD treatments and their KPs so that the different AcoD treatments can be evaluated and the optimum conditions discovered. The results obtained clarified the fact that the KPs could be improved by means of a dilution of toxic substances and the buffering capacity development of the feedstock, which were the benefits of AcoD using livestock manures (Siddique et al., 2014).

As shown in Table 3, the 1:4-ratio treatment produced the second highest BGP volume, this being (301.27 ± 4.02) mL g VS⁻¹ BGP during a period of 35 days after the 0:5-ratio treatment (with CM alone). The 2:3-ratio treatment produced biogas with a (54.20 ± 2.02) % bio-methane content and the highest quality of BGP over the course of a period of 34 days. However, the most feasible treatment was the one which consumed the higher volumes of ORWW and produced biogas with a high bio-methane content and a shorter retention time, this being the 4:1-ratio treatment. During a period of 36 days, its BGP and BMP were at (194.02 ± 3.42) mL g VS⁻¹ and (85.24 ± 4.92) mL g VS⁻¹

respectively. These experimental findings showed that by increasing the ORWW ratio in AcoD mixtures, the BGP and BMP levels were more stable. In order to explain this, focusing on the estimating pH, TAN, and FAN to evaluate the ammonia accumulation levels can be more beneficial.



Figure 2. (a) Daily bio-methane production yields, (b) cumulative bio-methane production for the different AcoD treatments (ORWW:CM ratio), and (c) temporal CODs variation during digestion time.

CODs stabilisation profile during AcoD

The chemical oxygen demands a (COD) concentration of the wastewater, especially since CODs are one of the most important parameters when it comes to analysing the AD and AcoD process (Hassan et al., 2016), which was measured every three days in the present study. The CODs variation trends for various treatments are depicted in Fig. 2 (c). The first stage of the AD process is hydrolysis, which leads to CODs increasing in the initial days of the digestion period. During this stage, bacteria transform the particulate organic substrate into liquefied monomers and polymers, ie proteins, carbohydrates, and fats are transformed into amino acids, monosaccharides, and fatty acids respectively, which directly or indirectly takes part in the methane and carbon dioxide production process (Fang et al., 2014). By consuming the components produced, biogas will be produced and CODs will be reduced. The estimated CODs variation graphs depict the same trends. The estimated CODs variation graphs (Fig. 2 (c)) depicted the fact that, by decreasing the CM ratio in the ORWW:CM mixtures, the initial CODs were reduced, which is a factor that is related to the total levels of organic matter in the feedstock. Generally, the observed CODs variation trends in the present study showed that the results were consistent with what other investigators had previously observed (Ahn et al., 2010; Choromanski et al., 2016; Hassan et al., 2016).

To be able to evaluate the quality of the anaerobic fermentation process and discuss different effects upon it, various KPs have been mentioned by many authors such as BGP, bio-methane content, CODs stabilisation rate, ammonia removal, microbial communities' variations, VS removal, AD process retention time, TVFA removal, and so forth (Haak et al., 2016; Hassan et al., 2016; Li et al., 2016; Siddique et al., 2015). Based on the research objectives and research limitations, one or more of these parameters have been focused upon in different studies. The main parameters in previous research can be listed as including BGP, bio-methane content, CODs stabilisation rate, ammonia removal, TVFA stabilisation, and retention time (Abouelenien et al., 2014; Hassan et al., 2016; Xi et al., 2014). The results of a mean comparison ($LSD_{0.05}$ test) for the KPs – including the percentage of CODs stabilisation in all ORWW:CM mixtures with their AcoD process retention time, BGP and bio-methane content, and its percentage for different AcoD treatments – are represented in Table 3.

nts	Parameters				
me	Retention	CODs	Cumulative	Cumulative	Bio-methane
eati	time	reduction	BGP	BMP	content of
μ T	(day)	(%)	(mL g VS ⁻¹)	(mL g VS ⁻¹)	BGP (%)
5:0	0.00^{d}	0.00 ^e	0.00 ^e	0.00 ^e	0.00 ^d
4:1	$36.67 \pm 4.51^{b^{\ast\ast}}$	55.65 ± 3.00^{a}	$194.02\pm1.08^{\text{b}}$	$85.24\pm1.08^{\rm c}$	43.95 ± 2.34^{c}
3:2	$22.00\pm1.53^{\rm c}$	$16.67\pm2.00^{\rm d}$	$151.11 \pm 3.42^{\circ}$	$81.44\pm3.42^{\rm c}$	$53.76\pm4.92^{\rm a}$
2:3	34.00 ± 2.65^{b}	50.00 ± 2.00^{b}	$77.82 \pm 2.59^{\text{d}}$	42.19 ± 2.59^{d}	$54.20\pm2.02^{\rm a}$
1:4	$35.33 \pm 1.53^{\text{b}}$	$40.00\pm3.00^{\rm c}$	$301.27\pm4.02^{\mathrm{a}}$	$143.15\pm1.97^{\text{b}}$	$47.53\pm1.75^{\text{b}}$
0:5	$58.66\pm2.52^{\rm a}$	42.57 ± 1.50^{c}	$302.87\pm7.41^{\text{a}}$	$166.40 \pm 5.39^{\rm \ a}$	$54.98\pm3.20^{\mathrm{a}}$

Table 3. Results of the $LSD_{0.05}$ analysis of the kinetic parameters for the different AcoD treatments

* Oil refinery wastewater: chicken manure; ** mean \pm standard deviation. While different letters within the same column present the significantly different values at P = 0.05 probability level by LSD_{0.05} test.

In general, a shorter retention time and higher values for the BGP, the bio-methane content, and the CODs stabilisation rate are preferred. As shown in Table 3, the shortest retention time was obtained $(22.00 \pm 1.53)d$ for the 3:2-ratio treatment, while the CODs stabilisation rate was $(16.67 \pm 2.00)\%$, as the lowest value in comparison with other AcoD treatments. The results of the $LSD_{0.05}$ analysis showed that during non-significantly different retention times, the 4:1-ratio treatment produced a lower BGP and its resultant bio-methane content than the 1:4-ratio treatment (which demonstrated the greatest KPs values). The highest CODs stabilisation rate was related to the 4:1-ratio treatment. On the other hand, the fraction of ORWW in the mixture for the 4:1-ratio treatment was four times higher than that of the 1:4-ratio treatment. Therefore the use of the 1:4-ratio treatment means treating a greater ORWW proportion in the mixture, which was one of the present study's main aims. Thanks to this discovery, the experimental results showed that the 4:1-ratio treatment is the optimum one.

pH and TVFA profiles

With regard to monitoring the AD process, pH and TVFA values can provide a proper and applicable dataset. The temporal variations in pH versus TVFA during the digestion period for the various AcoD treatments are presented in Fig. 3 (a and b). The estimated TVFA values demonstrated that the highest TVFA concentration observed was for the 0:5-ratio treatment, while the 5:0-ratio treatment had the lowest TVFA concentration levels ($\leq 300 \text{ mg L}^{-1}$). This low performance was due to low ammonia nitrogen concentration levels ($\leq 500 \text{ mg L}^{-1}$) which can cause a loss of biomass and a decrease in acetoclastic methanogenic activity (Rajagopal et al., 2013). Although TVFA production of the 0:5-ratio treatment produced the highest resultant figures of all AcoD treatments, its bio-methane production trends and volume during the first and second weeks of the digestion period was lower than the others. The estimated peaks of TVFA production led to a partial drop of pH levels and an increase in BMP, with these findings being similar to those of previous studies that presented evidently contrasting trends between TVFA and pH (Zhang et al., 2013; Hassan et al., 2016). The TVFA peak for the 4:1-ratio treatment was taking place sooner than for the others, which led to its higher BMP rate and volume during the first week of the digestion period (Fig. 2 (a and b)) when comparing it to other AcoD treatments. The main intermediate acid products during the AD process for organic wastes included volatile fatty acids such as acetic, propionic, butyric, and valeric acids (Zhang et al., 2014). These are not toxic - in fact they can be produced and normally consumed by bacteria in the form of nutrients. However, their rapid increase or accumulation can lead to lower pH levels and increase the acidogenic bacteria which can have an effect on methanogens (Kwietniewska & Jerzy, 2014; Liu et al., 2015). On the other hand, acetate degradation and the production of bio-methane will be reformed (Abouelenien et al., 2014) with the same trends being observed after the initial ten days of the digestion period. Then the pH values were stable to the end of the experiments. This pH stability confirms that the AcoD process reached the methanogenesis phase (Zhang et al., 2013). As an important index when it comes to showing the VFAs conversion to bio-methane, the TVFA stabilisation rate for different AcoD treatments ranged between (87.04–97.38)%. This confirmed that the successful fermentation systems were successfully carried out. The measured pH levels and TVFA results clarified the fact that AcoD in ORWW when combined with CM improved VFAs accumulation by balancing the C:N ratio and producing ammonia nitrogen, with these

results being in line with those of previous studies (Abouelenien et al., 2009; Zhang et al., 2013; Choromanski et al., 2016). However, focusing on the TAN and FAN can provide a good description of BMP trends and the AcoD process.



Figure 3. The temporal variations of the pH vs. TVFA during digestion period for the different AcoD treatments (ORWW:CM ratio) with TVFA values (a) less than 2,000 mg L^{-1} , and (b) more than 2,000 mg L^{-1} .

TAN and FAN

Ammonia is the end-product of the anaerobic digestion of proteins, urea, and nucleic acids (Rajagopal et al., 2013). The TAN and FAN have been considered as the effective agents in all bioprocesses, with their variation trends during the batch digestion period for different AcoD treatments being shown in Fig. 4 (a and b). The low TAN concentration levels ($\leq 500 \text{ mg L}^{-1}$) can result in a low methane yield, a loss of biomass, and limiting aceticlastic methanogenic activity (Rajagopal et al., 2013). In contrast, a high concentration of TAN may inhibit the anaerobic process and decrease the BMP.



Figure 4. (a) total ammonia nitrogen (TAN), and (b) free ammonia nitrogen (FAN) variation trends for different AcoD treatments during fermentation process.

As the estimated results showed, the initial TAN content in the 5:0-ratio treatment (ORWW alone) was (407.5 ± 21.0) mg L⁻¹, which was insufficient when it came to preparing a good growth of bacterial agents for BMP. The results for AcoD treatments confirmed that when CM was added to ORWW, the TAN accumulation process was improved and the resultant values increased in comparison to that of the 5:0-ratio treatment. Generally in line with the reported previous studies, the experimental TAN data clarified the fact that bio-methane inhibition for various treatments occurred during the TAN production process at more than 2,000 mg L⁻¹. The previous studies explained the fact that AD inhibition can occur in a rather wide range between 1,700 mg L^{-1} and 14,000 mg L^{-1} for TAN, which is a function of the differences in feedstock, inoculums, operational conditions (such as temperature and pH), and acclimatisation periods (Zhang et al., 2014). In addition to TAN, the estimated results for FAN proved that higher levels of FAN concentration led to a reduction in the BMP. Just as for TAN, the wide range of between 200 mg L⁻¹ and 800 mg L⁻¹ was reported by previous researchers as being the critical range for FAN concentration (Chen et al., 2014). Between AcoD treatments, the 0:5 and 2:3-ratio treatments faced a high concentration of FAN (> 200 mg L⁻¹), with the resultant biogas and BMP output being inhibited. Chen et al. (2014) reported that releasing levels of FAN concentrations were the result of AD in livestock, which affected the activities of methanogenic bacteria and led to low levels of methane production (Chen et al., 2014). As may be seen in Fig. 4 (a and b), the FAN concentration levels increased along with a pH increase which expressed the fact that pH played the most effective role in FAN production and variation trends. Rajagopal et al. (2013) reported that with the pH value increasing from seven to eight, the free ammonia will increase by a factor of eight, which makes the biogas process a more sensitive one (Rajagopal et al., 2013). In this research project, the CM was a nutrient-rich substrate for bacterial growth. The results observed served to confirm the fact that decreasing FAN and TAN accumulation could improve the AcoD for ORWW:CM through the process of diluting toxic components in those treatments which had a lower CM ratio.

CONCLUSIONS

As part of the research for this study, evaluations were carried out on AcoD for ORWW with a rich organic carbon source, namely CM for bio-methane production. The significant and positive effect of AcoD for ORWW with CM in biogas production was confirmed by the experimental data that has been recorded. The data observed presented a picture of decreasing FAN and TAN accumulation due to a lower CM ratio which could improve AcoD for ORWW:CM. The improvement which was realised in terms of bio-methane production was due mainly to a dilution in toxic compounds for substrates, especially FAN. Besides this, it was also thanks to preventing ammonia accumulation in the bio-digester and ensuring the presence of proper nutrients to support microbial activities, although they had different areas of impact upon biogas production. It was the FAN values that had an impact upon biogas production rather than those from the TAN. In addition, in order to maximise ORWW usage and to produce acceptable bio-methane, a ratio treatment of 4:1 of ORWW:CM is recommended when designing the AcoD process for the continuous stirrer tank reactor (CSTR) digesters.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. This study was sponsored by the National Science and Technology Support Programme (2013BAD08B04). The first author would like to thank to the Ministry of Science, Research, and Technology of the I R Iranian government for granting a PhD scholarship to him.

REFERENCES

- Abouelenien, F., Kitamura, Y., Nishio, N. & Nakashimada, Y. 2009. Dry anaerobic ammoniamethane production from chicken manure. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 82(4), 757–64.
- Abouelenien, F., Namba, Y., Kosseva, M.R., Nishio, N. & Nakashimada, Y. 2014. Enhancement of methane production from co-digestion of chicken manure with agricultural wastes. *Bioresour. Technol.* **159**, 80–7.
- Ahn, H.K., Smith, M.C., Kondrad, S.L. & White, J.W. 2010. Evaluation of biogas production potential by dry anaerobic digestion of switchgrass--animal manure mixtures. *Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol.* 160(4), 965–75.
- APHA. 2006. *Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Wastewater*. American Public Health Association, Washington DC, USA.
- Chen, J.L., Ortiz, R., Steele, T.W. & Stuckey, D.C. 2014. Toxicants inhibiting anaerobic digestion: a review. *Biotechnol. Adv.* 32(8), 1523–34.
- Choromanski, P., Karwowska, E. & Lebkowska, M. 2016. The influence of petroleum products on the methane fermentation process. *J. Hazard. Mater.* **301**, 327–331.
- Diya'uddeen, B.H., Daud, W.M.A. & Abdul Aziz, A.R. 2011. Treatment technologies for petroleum refinery effluents: A review. *Process Saf. Environ.* **89**(2), 95–105.
- Fang, W., Zhang, P., Zhang, G., Jin, S., Li, D., Zhang, M. & Xu, X. 2014. Effect of alkaline addition on anaerobic sludge digestion with combined pretreatment of alkaline and high pressure homogenization. *Bioresour. Technol.* 168, 167–72.
- Haak, L., Roy, R. & Pagilla, K. 2016. Toxicity and biogas production potential of refinery waste sludge for anaerobic digestion. *Chemosphere* **144**, 1170–6.
- Hassan, M., Ding, W., Bi, J., Mehryar, E., Talha, Z.A. & Huang, H. 2016. Methane enhancement through oxidative cleavage and alkali solubilization pre-treatments for corn stover with anaerobic activated sludge. *Bioresour. Technol.* 200, 405–412.
- Hu, G., Li, J. & Zeng, G. 2013. Recent development in the treatment of oily sludge from petroleum industry: a review. J. Hazard. Mater. 261, 470–90.
- Kwietniewska, E. & Jerzy, T. 2014. Process characteristics, inhibition factors and methane yields of anaerobic digestion process, with particular focus on microalgal biomass fermentation. *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.* 34, 491–500.
- Li, D., Huang, X., Wang, Q., Yuan, Y., Yan, Z., Li, Z., Huang, Y. & Liu, X. 2016. Kinetics of methane production and hydrolysis in anaerobic digestion of corn stover. *Energy* **102**, 1–9.
- Li, Y., Zhang, R., He, Y., Zhang, C., Liu, X., Chen, C. & Liu, G. 2014. Anaerobic co-digestion of chicken manure and corn stover in batch and continuously stirred tank reactor (CSTR). *Bioresour. Technol.* 156, 342–7.
- Liu, L., Zhang, T., Wan, H., Chen, Y., Wang, X., Yang, G. & Ren, G. 2015. Anaerobic codigestion of animal manure and wheat straw for optimized biogas production by the addition of magnetite and zeolite. *Energy Convers. Manage* 97, 132–139.
- Mehryar, E., Ding, W.M., Hemmat, A., Talha, Z., Hassan, M., Mamat, T. & Hei, K.L. 2017. Anaerobic co-digestion of oil refinery wastewater with bagasse; Evaluation and modeling by neural network algorithms and mathematical equations. *Bioresources* 12(4), 7325–7340.
- Rajagopal, R., Masse, D.I. & Singh, G. 2013. A critical review on inhibition of anaerobic digestion process by excess ammonia. *Bioresour. Technol.* **143**, 632–641.

- Rastegar, S.O., Mousavi, S.M., Shojaosadati, S.A. & Sheibani, S. 2011. Optimization of petroleum refinery effluent treatment in a UASB reactor using response surface methodology. J. Hazard. Mater. 197, 26–32.
- Roy, R., Haak, L., Li, L. & Pagilla, K. 2016. Anaerobic digestion for solids reduction and detoxification of refinery waste streams. *Process Biochem* 51(10), 1552–1560.
- Siddique, M.N., Abd Munaim, S.M. & Zularisam, A.W. 2014. Mesophilic and thermophilic biomethane production by co-digesting pretreated petrochemical wastewater with beef and dairy cattle manure. *J. Ind. Eng. Chem* **20**(1), 331–337.
- Siddique, M.N., Abdul Munaim, M.S. & Zularisam, A.W. 2015. Feasibility analysis of anaerobic co-digestion of activated manure and petrochemical wastewater in Kuantan (Malaysia). J. Clean. Prod. 106, 380–388.
- Tommasi, T., Ruggeri, B. & Sanfilippo, S. 2012. Energy valorisation of residues of dark anaerobic production of Hydrogen. J. Clean. Prod. 34, 91–97.
- Wang, Y., Wang, Q., Li, M., Yang, Y., He, W., Yan, G. & Guo, S. 2016. An alternative anaerobic treatment process for treatment of heavy oil refinery wastewater containing polar organics. *Biochem. Eng. J.* 105, 44–51.
- Xi, Y., Chang, Z., Ye, X., Xu, R., Du, J. & Chen, G. 2014. Methane production from wheat straw with anaerobic sludge by heme supplementation. *Bioresour. Technol.* **172**, 91–96.
- Zhang, C., Su, H., Baeyens, J. & Tan, T. 2014. Reviewing the anaerobic digestion of food waste for biogas production. *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.* **38**, 383–392.
- Zhang, Q., Hu, J. & Lee, D. 2016. Biogas from anaerobic digestion processes: Research updates. *Renew. Energy*, 98, 108–119.
- Zhang, T., Liu, L., Song, Z., Ren, G., Feng, Y., Han, X. & Yang, G. 2013. Biogas production by co-digestion of goat manure with three crop residues. *PLoS One* **8**(6), e66845.
Band structures for binding and holding of objects made from recycled metallic materials

V. Mironovs¹, I. Boiko², M. Lisicins^{1,*} and V. Zemcenkovs¹

¹Riga Technical University, Faculty of Civil Engineering, Institute of Building Production, Kipsalas street 6a–331, LV-1048 Riga, Latvia

²Riga Technical University, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Transport and Aeronautics, Institute of Mechanical Engineering, Viskalu street 36A, LV-1006 Riga, Latvia

*Correspondence: mihails.lisicins@gmail.com

Abstract. The aim of the present research is the investigation of the possibility and effectiveness of using the band structures made from recycled metallic materials for binding and holding of objects (in particular, tubular objects as pipelines or shells). The using of band elements and structures as such is a perspective way to increase the safety and bearing capacity of the pipelines and vessels. Nowadays during repair works the outer surfaces of the mentioned objects are braided by the steel tapes, i.e. the objects are strengthened by the binding. The mentioned steel bands are specially produced for binding purpose. From the other hand after stamping of small-size details (like the elements of supply chains for different apparatus) the metallic waste in the shape of perforated metallic tapes are received and needs to be reused in compliance with the good practice in effective resource using and recycling. The band structures for binding and holding of tubular objects, produced from the perforated metallic tape by the longitudinal profiling, multilayer and spiral winding are presented. It is proposed to apply in industry the composite band structures made from perforated metallic materials and epoxy matrix for binding and holding of tubular objects as pipelines or shells, which allows simplifying and speeding up the repair works especially in the cases of the local damages.

Key words: perforated metallic waste, pipe repair bandages, environment.

INTRODUCTION

Perforated metallic materials (PMM) have a wide application in mechanical engineering and building including different solutions for ecological tasks (Lisicins et al., 2016). For these purposes the PPM of different shapes, for example, sheet, band, pipe and shell is used (Perforated metal, 2016).

During last years the structures, produced from the PPM, have been used in the modern buildings and constructions as well as in the systems for environmental control and technological facilities for aeration, ventilation, heating and filtration of the different gas and liquid substances as well as for absorption of the acoustic waves. Many of these and other applications are proposed by Mironovs & Lisicins (2015). From all the nomenclature of such structures the tubular perforated elements (Figs 1, 2) are of great

importance not only due to functional characteristics, but due to decorative nature as well.



Figure 1. Composite sound dumper in perforated steel shell.



Figure 2. Perforated metallic roof ventilation lid.

One of the perspective way for applying the PMM is using the band structures made from recycled metallic materials for binding and holding of objects (in particular, tubular objects as high-pressure pipelines or shells) with the goal to increase the safety and bearing capacity of the pipelines and vessels. Nowadays during repair works the outer surfaces of the mentioned objects are braided by the steel tapes, i.e. the objects are strengthened by the binding. The mentioned steel bands are specially produced for binding purpose (Fig. 3). Using of such bands provides the safe transporting, storage, mounting of tubular objects and increases its strength.



Figure 3. View of the band clamp (a) and epoxy shell repair system (b) (Pipeline repair, 2017).

The aim of the present research is the investigation of the possibility and effectiveness of using the band structures made from recycled metallic materials for binding and holding of tubular objects. After stamping of small-size details (like the elements of supply chains for different apparatus) the metallic waste in the shape of perforated metallic tapes are constantly received and needs to be reused in compliance with the good practice in effective resource using and recycling.

The different methods for producing the band structures from PMM were proposed by Mironovs et al. (2013). Commonly the longitudinal profiling, multilayer and spiral winding are used. Joining of the elements of structures usually was done by soldering, welding or swaging of the band faces. Authors believe that the composite structure could be another one effective solution for binding and holding of tubular objects. It is proposed to use matrix from the epoxy resin reinforced by perforated steel band (Fig. 4). The advantages of proposed solution are the following:

- increased rigidity of the band structure;
- relatively light-weight structure;
- flexibility of the perforated reinforcement and polymer matrix;
- durability of the band;
- simplicity of the binding process;
- recycling of the technological waste.



Figure 4. Schemes of pipe (1) repair band (2): a) without reinforcing; b) with reinforcing by perforated metallic band.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Mechanical and geometrical parameters of PST-1 and PST-2 type perforated steel tape (trade mark of JSC 'DITTON Driving Chain Factory', Latvia), which was used for producing the repair bands for the tubular structures and perforated tubes are shown in Table 1.

For producing composite band with reinforcement from the perforated tape the matrix from the epoxy resin was used. The different composition of the epoxy compounds were used (Table 2) bearing in mind not only the physical and mechanical properties, but the shielding properties against electromagnetic fields as well (Mironovs et al., 2014).

It should be mentioned that the colour of compound differs according to material composition from yellow to dark grey. The addition of the basalt fibres allows changing the colour and strengthening the material.

From the mentioned materials the four type of samples with the thickness 8-10 mm and (other dimensions are $90 \times 37 \text{ mm}$) were produced: without perforated reinforcement, with reinforcement by one, two and three layers of perforated material (Fig. 5). The thickness of the single perforated material layer is 1.5 mm.

Parameter	Value	Tape representation	Tape geometry
Designation	PST-1		
Mark of steel	08пс-ОМ-Т-2-К		
Standard	GOST 503-81		4
Thickness, mm	1.50		
Width, mm	80		
Permeable area, %	69.10		
Effective cross-sectional area, mm ²	25.13	~~	
Tensile load bearing capacity, kN	5.54	L	
Tensile strength, MPa	220.65	Y	60°
Displacement, mm	6.54		
Strain, %	3.93		
Designation	PST-2		
Mark of steel	50-Т-С-Н		R7,7
Standard	GOST 2284-79		
Thickness, mm	1.50		
Width, mm	90	~~	
Permeable area, %	75.32		
Effective cross-sectional area, mm ²	26.43	nh	
Tensile load bearing capacity, kn	10.01	~~************************************	
Tensile strength, MPa	406.81	m	
Displacement, mm	2.25		14 1,5 8
Strain, %			

Table 1. Mechanical and geometrical parameters of PST-1 type and PST-2 type perforated steel tape, which were used for producing of repair band

Table 2. Material composition of epoxy compounds

Material	Weight in %
Epoxy resin ED-20	46.41-47.70
Epoxy resin ED-181	32.59-33.50
Hardener	16.0
Calcium stearate	0.3
Montmorillonite	2.0
Basalt fiber	3.0



Figure 5. The view of the samples with the circular holes (a), oval holes (b) and complex holes (c).

The mechanical properties of the produced samples were tested by the Instron 5567 (USA) mechanical testing machine (Fig. 6): loadings rate was 30 mm min⁻¹, air temperature + 24 °C.





RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

First of all, the flexural stress-strain state of the samples was evaluated. Fig. 7 shows the relationship between flexural stress and strain of composite sample with onelayer reinforcement from the perforated tape PST-2. This perforated tape is produced from the steel 50-T-C-H (Table 1) and is characterized by the high strength despite to the larger volume of perforated holes in comparison with the perforated tape PCT-1. As shown the three-point bending testing proves the possibility to use such composite structures for binding the tubular objects as high-pressure pipelines or shells.



Figure 7. The relationship between flexure stress and flexure strain of composite sample, the straight line reflects the modulus of elasticity in shear.

After bending testing till destruction the different mechanism of destruction was revealed: commonly the breakage of the epoxy matrix was observed (Fig. 8, a), but in a number of cases firstly the perforated reinforcement (tape) was damaged or breaked (Fig. 8, b and c). It shold be noticed that the damage of the bands in all cases was starting with the delamination of the epoxy layer.



Figure 8. Macrostructure of the samples after breakage: a) breakage of the epoxy layer; b) breakage of the perforated reinforcement; c) damage of the perforated reinforcement.

In general the results of testing proves the high cohesive strength between the epoxy matrix and perforated reinforcement due to perforated holes filling by epoxy compound during the producing of the band. Taking into account the technological advantage (winding without complications) the application of perforated tape PST-1, which has lower strength, but higher plasticity than tape PST-2 seems more appropriate.

CONCLUSIONS

The using of the composite band structures made from perforated metallic materials and epoxy matrix for binding and holding of tubular objects as pipelines or shells allows simplifying and speeding up the repair works especially in the cases of the local damages. Because of perforation holes such binding decreases the weight of the band in comparison with the traditional band, produced specially from the solid metallic tapes. The existence of the perforation holes provides the strong cohesive strength between the epoxy matrix and perforated reinforcement, as well as sufficient mechanical properties of the bands, which were proven experimentally.

It was shown that for the producing the band it is recommended to use the more flexible perforated tape due to the better manufacturability during winding.

Thus, the application of the composite band structures allows eliminating possible ecological threats from the damages and breakdown of the pipelines etc. From the other hand using of such structures allows to recycle valuable perforated metallic waste, which at this time mainly not reused. For example, according to the information of the JSC 'Ditton Driving Chain Factory' (Ditton Driving Chain Factory, 2017) only this enterprise produces the few tons of the perforated steel waste per year. This company specializes in a wide range of roller-, bush-, leaf and other chains and produces not only mentioned products, but also the technological waste after cold stamping of the elements of driving chains of the motors. That's authors believe that the results of given research are useful and needed to be implemented.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. This work has been supported within Riga Technical University Doctoral Research Grant. Agreement Nr. 2-04333.

REFERENCES

- Accurate Perforating Company, Inc: Perforated metal technical information 2016. http://accurateperforating.com/resources/perforated-metal-technical-information. Accessed 07.01.2016.
- Ditton Driving Chain Factory: Company. 2016. http://www.dpr.lv/en/about-us/about-us/. Accessed 22.01.2017.
- Lisicins, M., Lapkovskis, V. & Mironovs, V. 2016. Utilisation of Industrial Steel Wastes in Polymer Composite Design and Its Agricultural Applications. *Agronomy Research* **14**(3), 831–835.
- Mironovs, V. & Lisicins, M. 2015. *Perforated metallic materials and their application possibilities*. Riga Technical University, Riga, Latvia. 159 pp. (in Latvian).
- Mironovs, V., Lisicins, M. & Boiko, I. 2014. Cellular structures from perforated metallic tape and its application for electromagnetic shielding solutions. *Agronomy Research* 12, 279–284.
- Mironovs, V., Lisicins M., Boiko, I. & Zemchenkovs, V. 2013. Manufacturing of the cellular structures from the perforated metallic materials. *Agronomy Research* **11**, 139–146.
- Pipeline Maintenance International Limited (PMI): Pipeline repair and maintenance products 2017. http://pmi-hvl.com/maintenance-and-repair-services/pipeline-repair-and-maintenance-products/ Accessed 10.01.2017.

Effect of flame weed control on various weed species at various developmental stages

M. Mojžiš^{*}, I. Vitázek and J. Klúčik

Slovak University of Agriculture in Nitra, Faculty of Engineering, Department of Transport and Handling, Trieda Andreja Hlinku 2, SK 949 76 Nitra, Slovak Republic *Correspondence: miroslav.mojzis@uniag.sk

Abstract. Physical methods of weed control as solarization, mulching, use of electricity, steam and flame are now an alternative in the organically grown crop. Flame weeder already has a wide range of practical use, particularly in the cultivation of vegetables in alternative form without any chemical treatment. Compared to chemical spraying, the use of flame weeder is more expensive, but we can compensate the costs by the added value of bioproducts. The issue of costs affects the wider use of the method in practice, but it may be offset by increased efficiency of weed control. The correct parameters of flame weeder, such as burner angle, burner height, the gas pressure, speed of weeder as well as the growth stage of the weed, weed species, climate conditions etc., can increase the effectiveness of weed control. Field and laboratory tests carried out in Canada and Slovakia were aimed at verifying the influence of parameters on the effectiveness of flame weed control.

Key words: flame weeder, weed control.

INTRODUCTION

A set of field and laboratory experiments are a continuation of long-term research, which started in 1994 in N.S.A.C. Nova Scotia (Canada) in collaboration with the Faculty of Engineering, SUA Nitra (Slovakia). Field tests, realized in 1994–1995 indicated a big difference in achieving effectiveness (Abrahám & Jablonický, 2007; Abrahám et al., 2011) of weed control with flame weeder Reinert-DA211. Influence of weather and different soil types on flame treatment was recorded. Subsequently, laboratory tests in Slovakia were made to confirm the influence of parameters (flame weeder driving speed, gas pressure, growth stage of the weeds) on flame treatment effectiveness in killing weeds. Different weed species at various developmental stages were tested. Consumption of gas on hectare M_H was established as a main parameter in order to compare effectiveness of the flame weeder.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

In the first experiment in N.S.A.C. (1994) with flame weeder Reinert-DA211 (Fig. 1), simulation of the passage of the flame weeder over the weeds were made to establish its thermal characteristics at different driving speed and different gas pressure.

Thermocouples Omega 5TC-GG-K-30 connected to a PC through a converter was used to measure change of weed temperature by simulated treatment (Bolla et al., 2003). The ends of thermocouples were placed close to the ground, in the middle of the path between the burners in wood skeleton to simulate weed. The flame weeder Reinert-DA211 repeatedly passed over the thermocouples and the change of temperature was recorded. The number of repetitions for one treatment was five. The changing parameters were driving speed of the burner and gas pressure.



Figure 1. Flame weeder Reinert – DA211.

The flame weeder Reinert-DA211 is a three-row machine with six burners and two 25 kg LPG bottles. The bottles are placed in a bath filled with water with an anti-cloud heating; gas flow scheme is shown on Fig. 2. The gas supply to the burners is provided by hoses equipped with thermal sensors and a gas controller. The distribution of the flame to the weeds is modified by setting the driving speed of the flame weeder from 1 to 5 km h⁻¹ and by setting the gas pressure from 0.05 to 0.25 MPa. The burners are turned into a row of plants at 45° angle, which allows the weeds to be treated in the crop line as well. The support wheels provide both directional control and adjustment of the height of the burners above the ground.

In subsequent laboratory experiments on Faculty of Engineering, Slovakia, verification of the effect of combinations of burner parameters in weeder driving speed v_p , gas pressure p_p , and weed growth stage (Lorenz et al., 1997) on weeds was made. A combination of the first two parameters results in a parameter of hourly gas consumption M_p . and a parameter of gas consumption M_H , which was converted by the time of treatment t_{tr} to consumption per hectare of treated surface (Majdan et al., 2011). The gas consumption M_p was determined by the measurement of the difference in LPG bottle weight in 25-minute intervals, and subsequently, recording of the treatment time of an area of 600 m² was verified with conversion to 1 ha.



Figure 2. Gas flow scheme Reinert – DA211: 1 – gas bottle; 2 – pressure regulator; 3 – connecting hoses; 4 – throttle valve; 5 – starter; 6 – quick shutter; 7 – shut-off valve; 8 – safety valve; 9 – thermal fuse; 10 – thermal sensor; 11 – heating bottles; 12 – supply hoses; 13 – burner; 14 – ignition burner.

Laboratory experiments were carried out in 2013–2015 for Chenopodium album L. and Avena fatua L., which were pre-cultivated in containers 30 x 20 x 10 cm (L x W x H) in the minimum quantity of 15 pieces per container. The same burner DA-2011 connected to bottle of 25 kg LPG was used in a position of 10 cm above the passing of weeds at 45° angle. The containers with pre-cultivated were placed on a car pulled by rail with a small traction member enabling the setting of movement speed using an adjustable transformer 12 V. The treatment parameters are listed in Table 1. The effectiveness of treatment was monitored by counting the weeds before and after the treatment. Degree of plant damage was evaluated as completely (100%), partially (60%) or minimally (40%) damaged weeds, based on selected coefficients. Each treatment O01–O91 was performed in three growth stages of weeds, 3, 5 and 8 cotyledons for Chenopodium album L., and 3, 6 and 10 cm for Avena fatua L., and had four repetitions, which represented 120 treatments per weed species in total. For statistical evaluation the 'Analysis of Variance' was used to evaluate the impact of each factor separately. The calculated values P (Fisher test) were compared with table P_x value and when $P > 0.05^-$ (difference is not probable), $P > 0.05^+$ (difference is probable), and $P > 0.01^{++}$ (difference is highly probable).

	Speed	Pressure	Consumption	Time of	Consumption
Treatment	$\mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{p}}$	\mathbf{p}_{p}	M_p	treatment t _{tr}	$M_{\rm H}$
	(km h ⁻¹)	(MPa)	(kg h ⁻¹)	(h)	(kg ha ⁻¹)
O01	2	0.05	2.34	5	11.7
011	2	0.1	9.69	5	48.45
O21	2	0.15	7.24	5	36.2
O31	2	0.25	12.1	5	60.5
O41	3	0.05	2.34	3.33	7.79
O51	3	0.15	7.24	3.33	24.1
O61	3	0.25	12.1	3.33	40.2
O71	4	0.05	2.34	2.25	5.26
O81	4	0.15	7.24	2.25	16.29
O91	4	0.25	12.1	2.25	27.23

Table 1. Treatment parameters at laboratory trial

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Experiments carried out with the three-row flame weeder Reinert – DA211 in Canada 1994 were used to determine the intensity of heat effect. Field trials with weeder passages over heat sensors at variable driving speed v_p and gas pressure p_p indicate a real time of heat application and its real value (Figs 3 and 4). While the increase of pressure p_p at speed 4 km h⁻¹ leads to a temperature increase from approx. 280 °C up to 490 °C, and the time of application increase from 0.1 to 0.2 seconds, at speed 2 km h⁻¹ and pressure 0.25 MPa a temperature of 760 °C was recorded, and the time of exposure extended to 0.7 seconds.



Figure 3. Measurement of thermal characteristics of flame weeder Reinert – DA211 at speed of $4 \text{ km } \text{h}^{-1}$.

The results help us to identify the effect of flame treatment on a given weeds accurately. Other aspect is the absorption area of weeds, which is represented by its gradual development and the number of cotyledons. An important finding is the fact that driving speed v_p has a more significant effect ($P > 0.01^{++}$) on the killing weeds than pressure change p_p ($P > 0.05^+$).



Figure 4. Measurement of thermal characteristics of flame weeder Reinert – DA211at speed of 2 km h^{-1} .

Laboratory experiments with pre-cultivated dicotyledonous and monocotyledonous weeds have been carried out mainly to ascertain the impact of changes in driving speed v_p and gas pressure changes p_p at different developmental stages of weeds. The results of control in Chenopodium album L. are shown in Fig. 5. Change of gas consumption M_H caused a significant effect ($P > 0.5^+$) on weeds control change in all growth stages. When gas consumption exceeded 50 km h⁻¹, the effect in all growing stages of Chenopodium album L. was more than 80%. On the other hand, in the case of growth stage under 3 cotyledons, only a half of the gas amount is needed to obtain the same results on weeds. Several experiments were performed even at later growth stages of weeds; however, the efficiency of flame application did not reach practically applicable results. Effect on Chenopodium album L. in 10 cotyledons at consumption 45 kg ha⁻¹ was under 50%, which may be considered as financially unprofitable. Many weeds in later developmental stage regenerate after the treatment from its root system (Davis, 1975; Lorenz, 1997). The evaluation of damage extent was made according to the established methodology.



Figure 5. Effect of parameter changes on the flame treatment effectiveness in Chenopodium album L.

The results of weed control effectiveness in Avena fatua L. are shown in Fig. 6. Changes in gas consumption M_H caused only a minimal effect (P > 0.5⁻) on weed control change in all growth stages. After the treatment of Avena fatua L., tops of the weeds were damaged by the flame, but quickly regenerated and continued to grow. The previous experiments indicate that for the control of Avena fatua L. it is important to set the flame from the burner at a proper angle so that the whole weeds are reached (Atkinson, 1995) and especially to place the burner as close as possible to the monocotyledonous weed (Bond & Grundy, 2001). At burner angle of 60° to the ground, the effectiveness of killing weeds significantly increases $(P > 0.5^{+})$. It is also very important to keep the height of the burner above the soil in the range from 10 to 15 cm, because even small deviations cause significantly lower effect on killing weeds $(P > 0.5^{+})$ – mainly to the lower part of these monocotyledonous weeds. An important factor is also the time of treatment and labour input. Moreover, weed thermal sensitivity depends on their developmental stage (Šniauka & Pocius, 2008). However, in the field of alternative, non-chemical growing of bio-products, this method can find a wider application, particularly when eliminating a high labour cost. The difference in the price of products with a higher added value can eliminate higher inputs in the usage of flame weeder (Birkett et al., 2001). Nowadays big greenhouses in Slovakia use track rollers with mounted burners for the weed control. The accuracy of these pathways considerably increases the efficiency and facilitates its application.



Figure 6. Effect of parameter changes on the flame treatment effectiveness in Avena fatua L.

CONCLUSION

The obtained results show that for practical use of flame weeder it seems to be more relevant to change the driving speed v_p rather than to change the gas pressure p_p . Similar results were recorded in testing rice and mustard (Parish, 1989; Ascard, 1997; Rifai et al., 2002). The flame weeder cannot compete with chemical or mechanical cultivators in terms of the costs (Abu-Hamdeh & Abu-Qudais, 2001). However, there are also other parameters in question, such as driving speed and time of treatment, which limitate the use of this method e.g. only for crops grown in the rows.

Moreover, setting a higher pressure p_p is limited with respect to the possibility of crop damage by distributed heat from burners. At higher pressure p_p , there is an overlapping of heat flow, which affects not only the weeds but also the crop. With a selective treatment, this is not a problem because the crop grows with a certain timing advance before weeds and has greater resistance (Virbickaite et al., 2006). In early stages of application, this can cause slow-down or even discontinuance of crop growth. On the other hand, as for the change in driving speed v_p , practical application is demanding in terms of accuracy due to the burner distance from the crop row, either horizontally or vertically, which is difficult to ensure at high speeds. Laboratory experiments have shown that the parameters of flame treatment must be adapted to the particular weed species and the developmental stage of the weeds, and the treatment has to be performed under favourable weather conditions.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. This paper was prepared with the support of the Ministry of Education of the Slovak Republic, Project VEGA 1/0337/15 'Research aimed at influence of agricultural, forest and transport machinery on environment and its elimination on the basis of ecological measures application'.

REFERENCES

- Abrahám, R., Hujo, Ľ., Majdan, R. & Jablonický, J. 2011. Design of improvement transmission of power of tyre on soil. *Mobile Energy Resources Hydraulics Environment*. Zvolen, TU, pp. 9–17 (in Slovak, English abstr.).
- Abrahám, R. & Jablonický, J. 2007. Measurement of soil compaction in laboratory conditions. Trends in Agricultural Engineering 2007: 3rd International Conference TAE 2007, conference proceedings. Praha, CULS in Prague, pp. 24–27.
- Abu-Hamdeh, N. & Abu-Qudais, M. 2001. The economics of mechanical versus chemical weed control in peas and lettuce under different tillage systems and irrigation regimes. J. Agric. Engng Res. 79(2), 177–185.
- Ascard, J. 1997. Flame Weeding: effects of fuel pressure and tandem burners. *Weed Research* **37**, 77–86.
- Atkinson, A. 1995. Flame cultivation, not such a new idea. GAMECO (NSW) Pty Ltd, Sydney, p. 7.
- Birkett, M., Chamberlain, K., Hooper, A.M. et al. 2001. Does allelopathy offer real promise for practical weed management and for explaining rhizoshere interactions involving higher plants? *Plant and Soil* **232**, 31–39.
- Bolla, M., Jablonický, J., Arras, P., Tkáč, Z. & Hujo, Ľ. 2003. Thermal analyses by using software based on FEM. 5. *International Conference of Young Scientists*. Prague, CULS in Prague, pp. 33–35.
- Bond, W. & Grundy, A.C. 2001. Non-chemical weed management in organic farming systems. *Weed Research* **41**, 383–405.
- Davis, F. 1975. Zapper blasts weed seeds. NZ Jnl Agriculture 131(3), 53-54.
- Lorenz, H. 1997. Compendium of Growth Stage Identification Keys for Mono- and Dicotyledonous Plants – Extended BBCH scale. *Phenological growth stages and BBCH-identification keys of grapevine*. pp. 55–57.
- Majdan, R., Tkáč, Z., Kosiba, J., Cvíčela, P., Drabant, Š., Tulik, J. & Stančík, B. 2011. Soil properties determination by reason of measurement of tractor operating regimes for biodegradable fluid application. *Technics in Agrisector Technologies: Proceedings of scientific works*. Nitra, SUA in Nitra, pp. 71–75 (in Slovak, English abstract).
- Parish, S. 1989. Investigations into thermal techniques for weed control. *Proc. 11 th International Congress on agricultural [CIGR]*, Dublin, Ireland, 4–8 September, pp. 2151–2156.
- Rifai, M.N., Astatkie, T., Lacko-Bartošová, M. & Gaduš, J. 2002. Effect of two different thermal units and three types of mulch on weeds in apple orchards. *Journal of Environmental Engineering and Science* 1, 331–338.
- Šniauka, P. & Pocius, A. 2008. Thermal weed control in strawberry. *Agronomy Research* **6**(*Special issue*), 359–366.
- Virbickaite, R. Sirvydas, A.P. Kerpauskas, P. & Vasinauskiene, R. 2006. The comparison of thermal and mechanical systems of weed control. *Agronomy Research* 4(*Special issue*), 451–455.

The nitrogen role in vegetables irrigated with treated municipal wastewater

N. Montemurro, G. Cucci^{*}, M. A. Mastro, G. Lacolla and A. Lonigro

Department of Agricultural and Environmental Sciences – University of Bari – Via Amendola 165/A, IT70126 Bari, Italy *Correspondence: giovanna.cucci@uniba.it

Abstract. The reuse of treated municipal wastewater for irrigation is an established alternative to conventional water, in many countries of the world, particularly where or when water resources are extremely limited. Wastewater reuse could represent a double benefit when used in agriculture, helping overcome any lack of water resources and additionally, enriching the soil with nutrients - especially nitrogen and phosphorus.

In the experimental site of Castellana Grotte (Apulia region, Southern Italy) during the 2012/13 and 2013/14 growing seasons, vegetable crops (fennel and lettuce) in succession were dripirrigated with three different water sources. Two reclaimed water streams, obtained by applying different treatment schemes to the same municipal wastewater (an effluent from the full-scale treatment plant and an effluent from the Integrated Fixed-film Activated Sludge – Membrane BioReactor pilot plant) and a conventional source, to verify the crops response and nutrient contribution through wastewater supply.

Both lettuce and fennel yields were enhanced by the high content of nutrients in the effluent of one of the treatment plants, which had been operated for partial nitrogen removal. For Fennel 2013/14, wastewater-reuse led to a 54% reduction of nitrogen supply in relation to the other plots normally fertilized. In this way, an estimated saving of about 98.00 \in ha⁻¹ was achieved.

Crops irrigated with treated wastewater operated for partial nitrogen removal (IMBR) showed early ripening (8 days for lettuce and 35 days for fennel 2013/14) and better quality than others not similarly-treated. However, the wastewater presented a nitrate content in excess of legal limits (35 mg L⁻¹, D.M. 185/2003). Therefore, the contribution of nutrients increased production (47 vs 32 t ha⁻¹ in IMBR and WELL 2012/13 fennel theses, 53 vs 31 t ha⁻¹ in IMBR and WELL 2013 lettuce theses and 40 vs 31 t ha⁻¹ in IMBR and WELL 2013/14 fennel theses respectively) and improved product quality, while simultaneously saving money for chemical fertilizers not supplied, producing less environmental impact.

Key words: irrigation reuse, nitrate, soil, nutrients, treated municipal wastewater, vegetables.

INTRODUCTION

Reclaimed wastewater and fertilizers

In recent years, the use of treated municipal wastewater for irrigation has become a very common practice in many countries of the world, especially in those with a dry climate where the water resource is extremely limited (Meli et al., 2002; FAO, 2010; FAO, 2011). In many water-scarce countries such as Pakistan, Vietnam, Ghana and Mexico, wastewater is widely used for vegetable production (Pedrero et al., 2010).

The potential health risks and environmental impacts resulting from wastewater reuse in agriculture have already been studied (Angelakis et al., 2003). Sheikh et al. (1990) reported in Monterrey Wastewater Reclamation Study for Agriculture, food crops for raw consumption can be successfully irrigated with treated wastewater without adverse environmental or health effects. Furthermore, York et al. (2008), Lonigro et al. (2016) also demonstrated the safety and the suitability of reclaimed water use for agricultural irrigation.

Treated municipal wastewater reuse in agriculture may represent not only a resource to meet the growing water demand but also a cheap source of nitrogen and phosphorus nutrients (Chen et al., 2008; Disciglio et al., 2015).

Wastewater, containing macro and micro nutrients (e.g. nitrogen, phosphorus, potassium, calcium, and magnesium) that plants need to grow, can be considered a new and additional source of fertilizers leading to savings for an external supply. In addition, in some areas, it may be the only affordable source of fertilizers for poor farmers (Mateo–Sagasta & Burke, 2010).

Fertilizers are required for sustained food production, but their widespread and not rational use has aroused concern about resulting environmental pollution.

The nitrogen role

Nitrogen is essential to every living being. Nitrate (NO₃⁻) is a naturally occurring form of nitrogen. Most crops require large nitrogen quantities to sustain high yields; it plays an essential role in plant biochemistry, participating in the formation of compounds essential to plant life such as amino acids, proteins, and nucleic acids. Nitrogen fertilization is an agronomic practice essential to meet the nutritional needs of crops. Nevertheless, the plant does not use all the nitrogen. In particular, nitrate is a soluble compound that, not being retained by the solid phase of the soil, can be easily leached from the soil by deep percolation to underground aquifers. Normally present in drinking water (World Health Organization (WHO) standards 50 mg L⁻¹ and Italian Legislative Decree 31/2001), nitrate reaches high concentrations in plants (EC, 2011) and has always been considered potentially hazardous to human health.

Nitrate is absorbed in the blood, and hemoglobin is converted into methemoglobin that does not carry oxygen efficiently to important vital tissues such as the brain. Severe methemoglobinemia can result in brain damage and death (Self & Waskom, 2013). This outcome is directly related to the intensive and improper use of mineral fertilizer and manure for agriculture, sometimes exceeding crop–nitrogen demand (Mateo-Sagasta & Burke, 2010). Most of the nitrate we consume is from our diets, particularly from raw or cooked vegetables. In fact, vegetables constitute the major dietary source of nitrate, generally providing from 30 to 94% of the dietary intake (Di Gioia et al., 2013). The leafy vegetables (especially lettuce and spinach), fennel, celery and rocket (Sagratella et al., 2011) are capable of holding the largest concentrations of nitrates (Gonnella et al., 2002).

Nitrate levels can also vary within species, cultivars, and even genotypes with different ploidy (Blom–Zandstra, 1989). An accumulation of nitrate in vegetables occurs when crops absorb more than they require for their sustainable growth (Anjana et al., 2007). The accumulation of nitrate in crops and their edible parts can depend on several

factors such as species and cultivars, amounts, timing and source of fertilizers used, the weather conditions (temperature, intensity, and duration of exposure to light), the physical-chemical nature of the soil and the presence of water.

The recent revision of EU Regulation (EC, 2011) redefines and – compared to the previous EC Regulations (EC, 2006a; EC, 2006b) – raises the levels of nitrates in certain leafy vegetables (lettuce, fresh spinach) because of climatic differences found among the Member States. Some areas with low temperatures favor the presence and accumulation of nitrate in vegetables. The EC Regulation takes into consideration that nitrate accumulation in vegetables is higher when solar radiation is lower (Di Gioia et al., 2013).

In order to evaluate a strategy to reduce the excessive nitrogen fertilizer use and related negative environmental impact, the aim of this study was to compare the effects of two different types of treated municipal wastewater: 1) a traditional municipal treated effluent and 2) an effluent from a pilot treatment plant, respectively, with different nutrients content (NO_3^-) on fennel and lettuce crop-performance. In particular, the qualitative and quantitative aspects of fennel and lettuce crop productions and the level and accumulation of nitrate in vegetables were investigated. The results reported in this paper refer to a two years trial of irrigation on vegetable crops in succession.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Treatments

The experimental trials were carried out in the countryside of Castellana Grotte (Bari, Southern Italy), near the municipal wastewater treatment plant. Three types of waters were compared in irrigation: the effluent from the full–scale treatment plant (EFF), the effluent from the IFAS-MBR pilot plant (IMBR) and conventional water drawn from a local well (WELL).

The full-scale municipal wastewater treatment plant is based on a predenitrification process scheme. The sewage, after pre-screening and primary settling, is sent to the first anoxic reactor where the nitrate recirculated from the following aerobic tank is removed from the liquid phase through biological denitrification. Subsequently, in the aerated reactor, oxidation of the organic fractions and nitrification occur. In the final settling tank, the produced sludge is separated from the liquid phase and partly recirculated to maintain the required biomass concentration. The secondary effluent is further treated through granular media sand filtration and chlorine disinfection, before being discharged on soil. During the experimental activities, a fraction of this effluent was split and used for irrigation at the test field located immediately outside the treatment plant.

The pilot-scale plant is based on the IFAS–MBR technology (Integrated Fixed– film Activated Sludge – Membrane BioReactor), it treats sewage after preliminary screening, where nitrates were intentionally not removed, to verify the effect on crops. The IFAS technology is based on the presence of suspended plastic carriers in the aerobic bioreactor (Fig. 1).

These carriers promote biomass accumulation in the form of a biofilm, and biological processes are carried out synergistically by the suspended biomass and the biofilm, resulting in limited biomass growth.



Figure 1. Schematic illustration of a plastic carrier (A) and particular of biofilm (B).

The combination between IFAS and MBR has further potential benefits, since the membrane bioreactor allows optimal control of suspended biomass in terms of sludge retention time, possibly resulting in reduced production of partially stabilized sludge. Furthermore, membrane separation results in high-quality effluent in terms of suspended solids, favoring the adoption of UV disinfection technologies 'on demand'. The end pipe of this plant is connected to a UV disinfection system that is activated when the irrigation line is switched on.

Field characteristics, agronomic conditions, and experimental design

The experimental field was located adjacent to the municipal wastewater treatment plant of Castellana Grotte (40°53'20"N 17°11'51"E; altitude 305 m a.s.l.) (Fig. 2). The trials were carried out in a loam soil, (USDA classification), with a field capacity (-0.02 MPa) of 24.4% dry weight (dw), a wilting point (-1.5 MPa) of 6.7% dw and a bulk density of 1.7 t m⁻³. The main characteristics of the soil layer of the experimental site (0–0.4 m) are as follow: sand 44.4%; silt 44.1%; clay 11.5%; organic matter 1.50%; P₂O₅ (Olsen) 19 mg kg⁻¹; extractable K₂O (BaCl₂) 70 mg kg⁻¹; total N 1.11 g kg⁻¹ (Kjeldahl); pH 8.1; electrical conductivity (1:2.5 w/v) 0.22 dS m⁻¹.



Figure 2. Satellite view of the municipal wastewater treatment plant of Castellana Grotte (Bari, Italy) and experimental field (red circle) (https://earth.google.com.

Three types of water were compared to irrigation: the effluent from the full–scale treatment plant (EFF), the effluent from the pilot IFAS–MBR plant (IMBR) and conventional water drawn from a local well (WELL). A localized low–pressure drip irrigation system with flow of 4 L h⁻¹ was used for the irrigation of vegetable crops (fennel and lettuce) grown in succession. Lettuce and fennel are two of the most important leafy vegetables regarding their cultivation area and consumption rate in the world, characterized by high tendency to accumulate nitrates. The soil was tilled to a depth of 0.40 m, and then its surface was grinded before transplanting. During the cropping season, nutrient intakes and other management practices were estimated from local farmers. Pest and weed control were performed according to common management practices.

The efficiency of the irrigation method adopted was 90%. Evapotranspiration can be expressed by Eq. (1), where E = `class A' pan evaporation (mm); $K_c = \text{crop coefficient}$; $K_p = \text{pan coefficient}$ (0.8).

$$E_{Tc} = E \cdot K_p \cdot K_c \tag{1}$$

The three crops were irrigated when the soil water deficit (SWD) in the root zone was 35% of the total available water (TAW). Irrigation was scheduled based on evapotranspiration criterion providing water to the crops when the condition (2) for lettuce (a = 30 mm) and fennel (a = 25 mm) is met, where n = number of days required to reach the SWD_{lim} starting from the last watering; $E_{tc} =$ crop evapotranspiration (mm); R_e = rainfall (mm); a = Readily Available Water

$$\sum_{1}^{n} (E_{Tc} - R_e) = a \tag{2}$$

The mean monthly main climate parameters recorded during the trial are reported in Table 1. These data were measured by a weather station located near the experimental area (ASSOCODIPUGLIA,

http://www.agrometeopuglia.it/opencms/opencms/Agrometeo/Meteo/Osservazioni/dati Rilevati).

The experimental scheme adopted was the randomized block with four replicates realizing 12 large plot of the size of 20 x 20 m. During two years (2012/13 and 2013/14) of trials, three crops were grown in succession: fennel, lettuce, and fennel. Fennel 2012/13 (*Foeniculum vulgare* Mill) cv. Archimede was transplanted on September 29th, 2012 in single rows, spaced 0.2 m with plants 0.5 apart from each other, realizing a plant density of 10 plants m⁻², and was hand harvested on March 19th, 2013 in each plot. Pre-transplanting fertilization was applied to the soil by distributing 40 kg ha⁻¹ N. Throughout the crop cycle, 110 kg ha⁻¹ N were added through fertigation.

Lettuce (*Lactuca sativa* L.) cv. Iceberg, was transplanted in succession to fennel, on the same plots on April 18th, 2013 in single rows, spaced 0.5 m with plants 0.3 apart from each other, realizing a plant density of 6.7 plants m⁻², and was hand harvested on June 17th, 2013 in plots irrigated with IMBR water; after three days (June 20th) in plots irrigated with EFF and after eight days (June 25th) in plots irrigated with WELL water. Pre-transplanting fertilization was applied to the soil by distributing 40 kg ha⁻¹N. Throughout the crop cycle, 80 kg ha⁻¹N were added through fertigation. Fennel 2013/14 cv. Archimede, was transplanted, in succession to lettuce, on the same plots on August

30th, 2013 with the same modality of previous fennel and was hand harvested starting from December 10th 2013 (IMBR).

*										
	^a Clim	atic Pa	rameter	s				T _{max}	T_{min}	Р
								Long	Long	Long
Month	T_{max}	T_{min}	RH_{max}	RH_{min}	Ev	Ws	Р	term	term	term
	(°C)	(°C)	(%)	(%)	(mm)	(m s ⁻¹)	(mm)	average	average	average
								(°C)	(°C)	(mm)
September 2012	27.80	16.10	95.30	34.80	3.73	2.51	8.60	24.13	15.07	59.60
October 2012	22.48	12.11	99.37	48.40	2.25	2.35	55.60	18.87	10.87	66.90
November 2012	16.77	9.83	98.56	67.70	1.17	2.92	151.60	15.00	7.87	80.10
December 2012	10.50	3.87	99.19	60.61	0.78	3.69	64.30	10.83	4.90	77.10
Jenuary 2013	10.49	3.28	99.45	62.84	0.91	3.62	96.80	9.43	3.47	72.80
February 2013	10.33	1.79	99.78	61.00	1.28	3.03	89.30	10.57	3.60	63.00
March 2013	13.44	5.68	99.23	57.87	1.93	4.42	62.20	12.57	5.03	63.00
Growing season	15.97	7.52	98.70	56.17	1.72	3.22	528.40	14.49	7.26	68.93
Fennel										
April 2013	19.31	8.48	89.13	37.23	3.29	3.33	11.00	16.53	7.63	44.70
May 2013	23.56	11.35	92.30	28.44	4.51	2.91	17.00	21.57	11.63	37.50
June 2013	26.20	14.50	82.50	31.46	5.07	2.44	11.20	25.57	15.23	31.00
Growing season	23.02	11.44	87.98	32.38	4.29	2.89	39.20	21.22	11.50	37.73
Lettuce										
August 2013	30.60	18.19	83.00	32.42	5.00	2.18	47.20	28.53	17.80	24.70
September 2013	26.20	14.45	92.54	35.07	3.64	2.01	9.60	24.13	15.07	59.60
October 2013	21.64	12.40	97.35	55.45	2.13	2.34	112.90	18.68	10.87	66.90
November 2013	15.13	7.99	98.17	67.20	1.19	2.55	145.60	15.00	7.87	80.10
December 2013	11.56	2.71	98.36	63.42	0.90	2.20	114.00	10.83	4.90	77.10
Jenuary 2014	11.36	4.96	98.37	70.29	0.87	3.38	58.60	9.43	3.47	72.80
Growing season	19.42	10.12	94.63	53.98	2.29	2.44	487.90	17.77	10.00	381.2
Fennel										

 Table 1. Main climatic parameters recorded during the growing season of the three vegetable crops

^aT_{min}, T_{max}, monthly minimum, maximum air temperature; RH_{min}, RH_{max}, monthly minimum, maximum relative air umidity; P, total precipitation; W_s, monthly mean wind speed; Ev, total 'class A' pan evaporation.

Differently from the first fennel crop, the IMBR plots did not receive any dose of fertilizer in fertigation to evaluate the efficacy of the contribution of nutrient uptakes and fertilizer practices in more detail. Three harvestings were performed from December 2013 to January 2014, on the days after transplanting of 102, 107, 137 for IMBR, EFF and WELL plots, respectively. Marketable yield (t ha⁻¹), average weight (g) and clumps dry matter (%) were measured at harvesting time.

Water, soil, vegetable sampling and analysis

WELL, IMBR and EFF water samples were collected under the dripper at every watering throughout the crop irrigation period to quantify the main physicochemical parameters according to standard methods (APHA, 2012). The water samples were collected in triplicate in 1,000 mL PE bottles and transported to the laboratory in a refrigerated box. The samples were then kept in a refrigerator at +4 °C and examined within 24 h of their collection. The measured parameters were: pH, electrical

conductivity (ECw, dS m⁻¹), BOD₅ (mg L⁻¹), COD (mg L⁻¹), ammonium-nitrogen (NH₄–N, mg L⁻¹), nitrate-nitrogen (NO₃–N, mg L⁻¹), phosphorus (PO₄–P, mg L⁻¹), sodium (Na⁺, mg L⁻¹), calcium (Ca²⁺, mg L⁻¹), magnesium (Mg²⁺, mg L⁻¹), potassium (K⁺, mg L⁻¹), sulphate (SO₄⁻, mg L⁻¹), Sodium Adsorption Ratio (SAR). The anions and cations content were determined by ion-exchange chromatography (Metrohm mod. 883 Basic IC plus, Switzerland).

Soil samples were collected under the dripper in triplicate from each plot before and after every crop cycle (harvesting time) at depths decreasing from 0 to 0.4 m, every 0.2 m and they were air-dried, crushed, and passed through a 2 mm sieve before the chemical analysis. Nitrogen Kjeldahl (N), phosphorus available (P_2O_5), potassium exchangeable (K_2O), organic matter (O.M.), pH and electrical conductivity were routinely analyzed according to standard procedures (Spark, 1996).

Lettuce and fennel samples were collected at harvesting time, in triplicate from each treatment plot by picking all of the marketable size plants. The freshly collected plant samples were introduced in PE bags and immediately chilled to +4 °C and kept as such during transport to the laboratory for chemical analyses. On the marketable edible parts of vegetable crops were counted the number of plants and weighted to estimate total yield (TY, t ha⁻¹). On marketable samples from each plot, dry matter content (DM, % fresh matter) (AOAC, 1995) and an average weight of plants were also measured.

Nitrogen content of vegetables

Therefore, each sample consisted of a pool of 10 plants of a commercial size. In order not to affect the analytical determination, from each plant non-edible and damaged outer leaves were removed. The samples were not subjected to washing as this might result in the reduction of the levels of nitrates. Fresh weight was detected on the edible portion of the samples and then, after drying in a thermo-ventilated stove at 65 °C until the constant weight (dry weight) was reached. The dry substance thus obtained was finely ground with the micrometric mill and then subjected to quantitative analysis of nitrate using the method reported by Parente et al. (2002). For the determination of nitrate an ionic chromatograph Metrohm (Switzerland) mod. 883 Basic IC plus was used.

The determination of nitrate was carried out on the dry matter, while the analytical data was expressed in fresh weight.

Statistical analysis

Before to processing data with the analysis of variance, normal distribution was verified on all the experimental data, the Bartlett test was applied to verify the homogeneity of the error variance. When the data were normal and the Bartlett test was significant, the analysis of variance was performed with a nonparametric test to one classification criterion (The Kruskal-Wallis test). For multiple comparisons, it was applied the Nemenyi-Damico-Wolfe-Dunn test. In other cases, the F-test was performed for the analysis of variance (ANOVA) and the SNK test to compare the means.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Irrigation water quality

In Table 2 the chemical-physical characteristics of the water used during the experimental irrigation period are reported.

		FENNEL	2012/13			LETTUCE	2013			FENNEL 2	013/14			es
Water parameters	U.M.	WELL	EFF	IMBR	p-value	WELL	EFF	IMBR	p-value	WELL	EFF	IMBR	p-value	Italia Law Limit Valu (D.M. 185/2003) (R.R. 8/2012)
EC	(dS m ⁻¹)	0.94 ± 0.006	1.60 ± 0.37	0.99 ± 0.11	0.12	1.17 ± 0.14	1.13 ± 0.14	0.99 ± 0.02	0.27	0.66 ± 0.14	0.88 ± 0.03	0.94 ± 0.03	0.09	3.00
pН		7.71 ± 0.054	7.85 ± 0.03	7.79 ± 0.16	0.60	7.48 ± 0.07	7.67 ± 0.02	7.51 ± 0.05	0.09	7.30 ± 0.14	7.62 ± 0.05	7.36 ± 0.09	0.26	6–9.5
BOD ₅	(mgO ₂ L ⁻	$^{1})0 \pm 0 \ C$	$10.3\pm0.33~\textbf{B}$	$19.3\pm2.4~A$	0.001	$1.35\pm0.77~\textbf{B}$	$4.35\pm0.32~A$	$4.30\pm0\;\mathbf{A}$	0.009	5.25 ± 0.72	7.27 ± 1.82	8.17 ± 2.51	0.51	20
COD	(mgO ₂ L ⁻	$^{-1})0 \pm 0 \ C$	$13.5\pm3.17~\textbf{B}$	$37.3\pm4.3~\text{A}$	< 0.00	$12 \pm 1.15 \mathbf{B}$	$18\pm0.58\;\mathbf{A}$	$16.5\pm0.29\;\mathbf{A}$	< 0.001	8.5 ± 0.29	21.7 ± 2.70	22 ± 5.57	0.05	100
Na^+	(mg L ⁻¹)	55 ± 21.4	175 ± 61.2	66.3 ± 4.4	0.09	42 ± 13.8	74.5 ± 2.02	189.5 ± 68.4	0.16	$12.5\pm0.29~\textbf{B}$	$74.7\pm3.33~A$	$62.7\pm6.67~A$	0.0007	
K^+	(mg L ⁻¹)	$0\pm 0 \; \boldsymbol{b}$	$3.5\pm2.02~\textbf{b}$	$13.6\pm3.2~\textbf{a}$	0.03	$1.5\pm0.86~\textbf{b}$	$17.5\pm0.29~ab$	$38\pm11.5~\textbf{a}$	0.05	$0.5\pm0.29\;\textbf{B}$	$12\pm1.52~{\bf A}$	$13.3\pm1.76\;\mathbf{A}$	0.0047	
Ca ²⁺	(mg L ⁻¹)	$45.8{\pm}20.3$	85.5 ± 3.17	78.3 ± 26.9	0.35	83.5 ± 5.48	48 ± 1.15	348 ± 169.1	0.18	60.5 ± 19.3	69.3 ± 13.2	95.7 ± 50.7	0.62	
Mg^{2+}	(mg L ⁻¹)	25 ± 5.2	27 ± 6.35	10.3 ± 3.75	0.23	$39.5\pm3.17\textbf{AB}$	5.5 ± 1.44 B	$59.5\pm13.5~\text{A}$	0.034	20 ± 11.6	8 ± 4.62	23.3 ± 19.1	0.47	
$\mathrm{NH_{4}^{+}}$	(mg L ⁻¹)	$3~1\pm1.73~\textbf{B}$	$5\pm2.89\;\textbf{B}$	$19\pm1.15\;\mathbf{A}$	0.01	0 ± 0	0 ± 0	0 ± 0		0 ± 0	0 ± 0	11.3 ± 6.64	0.16	2 (15) ^a
Cl-	(mg L ⁻¹)	79 ± 25.4	357 ± 144.9	92.6 ± 10.3	0.09	106.5 ± 41.3	122.5 ± 7.21	120.5 ± 14.7	0.91	$16.9\pm2.39~\textbf{B}$	$91.3\pm12.3~A$	$91.3\pm5.36\;A$	0.0017	250
NO ₃ -	(mg L ⁻¹)	$6.7\pm3.75~c$	$33\pm4.04~\textbf{b}$	$85\pm9.45~a$	0.02	$13\pm0~\textbf{B}$	$33.5\pm3.17~\textbf{B}$	$73\pm19.1~{A}$	0.001	7.85 ± 0.09	34.7 ± 18.6	99.3 ± 36.2	0.06	35*(15) ^a
$P_2O_4^{3-}$	(mg L ⁻¹)	1.3 ± 1.3	0.66 ± 0.67	8.7 ± 4.7	0.23	$0.01\pm0.01~\textbf{b}$	$21\pm 6.24~\textbf{a}$	$15.3\pm2.9~\textbf{a}$	0.02	0 ± 0	15 ± 13	12.7 ± 7.22	0.34	10 (2) ^b
SO_4^{2-}	(mg L ⁻¹)	$50\pm24.2~\textbf{B}$	$129\pm5.19\;A$	$3.3\pm3.3~\text{B}$	0.008	$6\pm1.73~\textbf{B}$	$61\pm11.5\;\mathbf{A}$	$31.5\pm7.8\;\textbf{B}$	0.01	$4.5\pm2.59~\textbf{b}$	$61\pm11.1\;\boldsymbol{a}$	$19.3\pm13.4~\textbf{b}$	0.034	500
SAR		1.79 ± 0.7	4.1 ± 1.27	1.93 ± 0.2	0.16	$0.93\pm0.28~\textbf{b}$	$2.71\pm0.04~\textbf{a}$	$2.45\pm0.35~a$	0.03	$0.44\pm0.12~\textbf{b}$	$2.41\pm0.43~\textbf{a}$	$1.96\pm0.55~a$	0.03	10

Table 2. Means of the main chemical-physical parameters measured during the experimental period of trials, for the well water (WELL), full scale municipal wastewater treatment plant (EFF) and MBR pilot plant (IMBR) used for vegetable crops irrigation

* Limit related to total nitrogen; alimit concentration for ammonium can be raised to the value in brackets upon special permission (R.R. 8/2012); blimit concentrations for total nitrogen and total phosphorus (in brackets the limit concentrations for areas declared vulnerable to nitrate and phosphate pollution); data are means \pm standard error for each water analysed between September 2012 and January 2014; capital letters (A, B and C) represent significant differences at *P* < 0.01; lower case letters differences at *P* < 0.05. In fennel 2013, the organic matter content expressed as BOD and COD, and the nitrate content present in IMBR water were doubled compared to EFF. For potassium, the value was just higher than EFF. Whereas lettuce 2013 showed in IMBR a content of nitrate and potassium twice compared with EFF. Regarding fennel 2013/14, the content of nitrate of IMBR was three times the EFF.

The higher NO₃⁻ levels in IMBR respect to EFF and WELL indicate that IMBR represents the major source of nutrient for the plants and the soil, and can contribute to crop growth (Gatta et al., 2014) (Generally it is not taken into account by farmers when applying fertilizer).

As reported in Jensen et al. (2006), from an agronomic perspective wastewater irrigation represents an opportunity for accessing 'free' nutrients which if realized contribute towards the inter–related objectives of productivity maximization, nutrient capture and wastewater reclamation and reuse. The resulting nitrogen excess in the soil is then particularly vulnerable to the risk of leaching, thus increasing the environmental problem of nitrate pollution (Gatta et al., 2014). Consequently, the use of wastewater for irrigation helps to reduce downstream health and environmental impacts that would otherwise result if wastewater was discharged directly into surface bodies (Mateo–Sagasta & Burke, 2010).

Table 3 shows main parameters of soil irrigated during the trial. No significant differences were found.

	Fennel 2012/13			Lettuce	Lettuce 2013			Fennel 2013/14		
Son parameters	WELL	EFF	IMBR	WELL	EFF	IMBR	WELL	EFF	IMBR	
EC	0.22	0.20	0.21	0.38	0.35	0.43	0.16	0.25	0.26	
pН	8.10	8.07	8.04	8.03	8.15	8.05	7.88	8.09	8.02	
O.M. (%)	1.61	1.77	2.02	1.72	1.84	2.03	1.69	1.76	1.91	
N (g kg ⁻¹)	1.11	1.11	1.14	1.08	1.21	1.39	1.11	1.25	1.40	
$P_2O_5 (mg kg^{-1})$	82	87	133	43	47	77	36	38	43	
$K_2O (mg kg^{-1})$	132	134	148	111	116	120	73	82	84	

Table 3. Average values of main soil chemical parameters measured over the research period along the soil profile. EC and pH were measured on 1:2 (w/v) and 1:2.5 (w/v), respectively

Harvest and yields

The harvest of fennel 2012/13 was performed after 171 days at once for all treatments (IMBR, EFF, and WELL). Data collected were a marketable yield (t ha⁻¹), average weight (g), dry matter of clumps (%) and nitrate concentration (mg kg⁻¹fw). The results obtained for the nitrates are respectively 169 mg kg⁻¹ for WELL, 754 mg kg⁻¹ for EFF and 1,040 mg kg⁻¹ for IMBR.

The harvest of lettuce took place after 60, 63 and 68 days respectively for the theses IMBR, EFF and WELL. Data collected were a marketable yield (t ha⁻¹), average weight (g), dry matter of heads (%) and nitrate concentration (mg kg⁻¹ fw). The data obtained show an average concentration of nitrate content of 244 mg kg⁻¹ in the thesis irrigated with WELL, of 477 mg kg⁻¹ in the thesis EFF and 804 mg kg⁻¹ for the IMBR. The harvest of fennel 2013/14 was performed after 102, 109 and 137 days respectively for the thesis IMBR, EFF and WELL. Data collected were the same as the previous year trial. In this case, the results obtained for the nitrates are respectively 140 mg kg⁻¹ for WELL, of 743 mg kg⁻¹ for EFF and 245 mg kg⁻¹ for IMBR. The levels of nitrate (mg kg⁻¹ fresh

weight) in the considered plants, the yield data (t ha^{-1}), the average weight (g), dry matter (%), the number of days from transplanting to harvesting and inputs of nitrogen (mg ha^{-1}) are reported in Table 4. The result is given as the average of 4 replicates.

The results show that, even for breeding crops particularly prone to a high accumulation of nitrates, the values obtained are well below the limits permitted by law. In fact, in none of the samples analyzed the nitrate concentration found exceeded the limits set by EU Regulation No. 1258/2011 (EC, 2011) (Fig. 3).



Figure 3. Comparison of average values of nitrates found in all the theses and limit defined by EU Regulation No. 1258/2011.

The use of wastewater to fertigate fennel and lettuce had positive effects on fertilizer management. Although excessive doses of nitrogen (mineral fertilization plus IMBR nitrate intake) were tested, the nitrate content of lettuce was found to be well below the limits allowed by law (2,000 mg kg⁻¹). Perhaps this is due to the effects of the climatic conditions of the experimental site located in Southern Italy, which may contribute to a content of nitrates lower compared to northern regions. Fennel 2013/14, grown in the same IMBR plots of lettuce and fennel 2012/13, did not get any doses of fertilizer. The only input of nitrates was from wastewater (74.8 kg ha⁻¹), and N supplied at transplanting.

In this case, wastewater reuse led to a reduction of 54% of nitrogen fertilizer in relation to the other plots normally fertilized. All this resulted in an advance of maturity (harvest made 35 days before conventional), better quality (marked green color of the leaves and more resilient post-harvest), a lower nitrate content than the average reported in the literature and a significant savings of chemical nitrogen fertilizers.

Table 4. Effects of water irrigation treatments (WELL = conventional water; EFF = effluent from full scale treatment plant; IMBR = effluent from pilot treatment plant) on yield, average plant weight, dry matter, levels of nitrate (on fresh weight), number of days from transplanting to harvest and nitrogen inputs at harvesting time

							N supply (kg	ha ⁻¹)			
Crop	Treatments	Yield	Average	Dry	NO_3^-	Harv.	Seasonal	Pre-	Fertirrig.	N in the	Ν
		(t ha ⁻¹)	weight	matter	(mg kg ⁻¹	time	Irrigation	transplanting	NH ₄ NO ₃	water	TOTAL
			(g)	(%)	fw)		Volume	fertilization			
							$(m^3 ha^{-1})$	$HPO_4(NH_4)_2$			
	WELL	32.16 B	441 B	7.95 a	169 B	171	800	40	110	0	150.0
	EFF	46.09 A	656 A	7.43 a	754 A	171	800	40	110	4.8	154.8
	IMBR	47.80 A	668 A	7.38 a	1040 A	171	800	40	110	6	156.0
	WELL	31.28 B	556.41 B	4.93 a	244 B	68	1,800	40	80	4.1	124.1
	EFF	38.49 B	591.84 B	4.80 a	477 AB	63	1,800	40	80	15.5	135.5
	IMBR	53.64 A	826.01 A	4.01 b	804 A	60	1,800	40	80	69.2	189.2
	WELL	31.63 B	373.80 b	8.98 a	140 b	137	1,100	40	110	1.7	151.7
	EFF	29.82 C	380.01 b	8.70 a	743 a	109	1,100	40	110	12.4	162.4
	IMBR	39.97 A	487.02 a	7.67 b	245 b	102	1,100	40	0	34.8	74.8

Capital letters represent significant differences at P < 0.01; lower case letters differences at P < 0.05.

Usually, wastewater–watering protracts the crop development pattern, prolonging ripening, delaying flowering and reducing the economic fraction (marketable yield) (Jensen et al., 2006). In the case of leafy vegetables, high N–availability in wastewater promoting vegetative growth (= increasing production), indeed represents an important benefit. Moreover, the continuous supply of nitrogen with irrigation is, without doubt, the most important factor – especially in autumn–winter seasons – limiting nitrogen losses from gasification and leaching thereby improving the efficiency of fertilization.

Wastewater contains nutrients in many forms (ammonia, phosphates, nitrate, etc.), with a daily and seasonal variation in concentrations. Therefore, wastewater irrigation could contribute to reduced nutrients from the environment being high enough to at least partly fulfill crop nutrient requirements. Nonetheless, a total application of organic and mineral fertilizers is excessive.

Farmers frequently oversupply nutrients (Evers et al., 2006). Wastewater nutrient content is sufficient to partly meet crop nutrient requirements per growing season, but farmers often use wastewater only as a source of water and do not consider it as a source of nutrients. This conduct is frequently due to a lack of information on nutrient management and wastewater-quality from institutional organizations. With careful planning and management, the use of wastewater for agriculture can be beneficial to farmers, cities and the environment (Mateo–Sagasta & Burke, 2010).

CONCLUSIONS

This study focuses on agronomic aspects of wastewater and its nutrient opportunity, a resource still very undervalued and unexploited in Italy. According to the data obtained, it is possible to conclude that treated municipal wastewater without nutrient-removal influences the crop cycle and represents an alternate and relevant source of nutrients intake. In particular, the high nitrogen content enhances vegetative growth, promotes crop development and sustains both economic and environmental benefits. By the current market price of nitrogen fertilizer, the estimated savings is about 98.00 \in ha⁻¹.

These results should encourage achievement of a more-sustainable agriculture through the use of treated municipal wastewater not deprived of nutrients, thereby limiting the use of higher-quality water, thus saving fertilizers and money. All this can be accomplished while respecting and protecting the environment.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS. This study was part of the Project 'Technology and process innovations for irrigation reuse of treated municipal and agro-industrial wastewaters in order to achieve sustainable water resources management' (In.Te.R.R.A. – contract no. 01-01480), co–funded by the Italian Ministry of Universities and Research (MIUR), within the Italian 'PON/Ricerca e Competitività 2007–2013' Programme.

REFERENCES

- Angelakis, A.N., Bontoux, L. & Lazarova, V. 2003. Challenges and prospectives for water recycling and reuse in EU countries. *Water Supp.* **3**, 59–68.
- Anjana, Umar, S., Iqbal, M. & Abrol, Y.P. 2007. Are nitrate concentrations in leafy vegetables within safe limits. *Curr. Sci. India*, **92**, 355–360.

- AOAC. Official Methods of Analysis, 16th ed. 1995. Association of Official Analytical Chemists, Arlington, Virginia, USA.
- APHA. AWWA, WEF, APWS. 2012. *Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Wastewater*, 22nd. American Public Health Association, Washington, DC.

```
ASSOCODIPUGLIA,
```

http://www.agrometeopuglia.it/opencms/opencms/Agrometeo/Meteo/Osservazioni/datiRil evati.

- Blom-Zandstra, M. 1989. Nitrate accumulation in vegetables and its relationship to quality. *Ann. App. Biol.* **115**, 553–556.
- Chen, W., Wu, L., Frankenberger, W.T. & Chang, A.C. 2008. Soil enzyme activities of long-term reclaimed wastewater-irrigated soils, *J. Environ. Qual.* 37, S36–S42.
- Decree of Ministry for Environment, 2003. Italian Technical Guidelines for Wastewater Reuse, D.M. 12 giugno 2003, n. 185, Regolamento recante norme tecniche per il riutilizzo delle acque reflue in attuazione dell'articolo 26, comma 2, del D.Lgs. 11 maggio 1999, n. 152, *Gazz. Uff.*, No. 169, 23th July 2003, Rome. On line at:

http://sirsi.mit.gov.it/reserved/Normative/D.M.Ambiente%2012.6.03%20n.185.pdf

- Di Gioia, F., Gonnella, M. & Santamaria, P. 2013. Contribution of Leafy Vegetables to Dietary Nitrate Intake and Regulations, in: *Nitrate in Leafy Vegetables - Toxicity and Safety Measures*, I.K. International Publishing House Pvt. Ltd., cap. 1, New Delhi, pp. 1–16.
- Disciglio, G., Gatta, G., Libutti, A., Gagliardi, A., Carlucci, A., Lops, F., Cibelli, F. & Tarantino, A. 2015. Effects of irrigation with treated agro-industrial wastewater on soil chemical characteristics and fungal populations during processing tomato crop cycle. *J. of Soil Science and Plant Nutrition* **15**(3), 765–780.
- EC. 2006a. Commission Regulation (EC) No. 1881/2006 of 19 December 2006 setting maximum levels for certain contaminants in foodstuffs, Official Journal of the European Union, L 364, 5-24. 20.12.2006, European Commission, Brussels, On line at: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-

content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32006R1881&qid=1419266786322&from=EN

EC. 2006b. Commission Regulation (EC) No. 1882/2006 of 19 December 2006 laying down methods of sampling and analysis for the official control of level of nitrate in certain foodstuffs, Official Journal of the European Union, L 364, 25–31. 20.12.2006, European Commission, Brussels, On line at: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-

content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32006R1882&qid=1419266802118&from=EN

EC. 2011. Commission Regulation (EC) No. 1258/2011 of 2 December 2011 amending Regulation (EC) No. 1881/2006 as regards maximum levels for nitrates in foodstuffs, *Official Journal of the European Union*, L 320, 15-17. 3.12.2011, European Commission, Brussels, On line at:

http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2011:320:0015:0017:EN:PDF

- Evers, J.G., Huibers, F.P., Vliet, van Bas J.M. Dung, N.V., Van, D.T.H. 2006. Nutrient Management and Institutional Cooperation As Conditions for Environmentally Safe Wastewater Irrigation: the Case of Hanoi, Vietnam. Proc. In.t Work. Environ. Consequences Irrig. with Poor Qual. Waters. 86, 50–61.
- FAO. 2010. The wealth of waste: The economics of wastewater use in agriculture, FAO Water Report No. 35, Water Development and Management Unit, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Rome, Italy.
- FAO. 2011. The state of the world's land and water resources for food and agriculture (SOLAW)
 Managing systems at risk, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Rome and Earthscan, London.

- Gatta, G., Libutti, A., Gagliardi, A., Beneduce, L., Brusetti, L., Borruso, L., Disciglio, G. & Tarantino, E. 2014. Treated agro-industrial wastewater irrigation of tomato crop: Effects on qualitative/quantitative characteristics of production and microbiological properties of the soil. *Agr. Water Manage* **149**, 33–43.
- Gonnella, M., Serio, F. & Santamaria, P. 2002. Genetic factors and nitrate content of vegetables (Fattori genetici e contenuto di nitrato degli ortaggi). *Protected Crops (Colture Protette)* **31**, S14–S19.
- Italian Legislative Decree No. 31 implementing Directive 98/83/EC on the quality of water intended for human consumption. Published in Gazz. Uff. March 3rd 2001, n. 52, S.O.
- Jensen, J.R., Vinh, N.C., Minh, N.D. & Simmons, R.W. 2006. Wastewater Use in Irrigated Rice Production - a Case Study from the Red River Delta, Vietnam. n Raschid–Sally, Liqa; Jayakody, Priyantha (Eds) Proc Work Wastewater Reuse Agric Vietnam Water Manag Environ Hum Heal Asp Hanoi, Vietnam, 4 May 2006 English Vietnamese Hanoi, Vietnam Agricu [Internet]. 11–20. Available from: http://publications.iwmi.org/pdf/H038714.pdf
- Lonigro, A., Rubino, P., Lacasella, V. & Montemurro, N. 2016. Faecal pollution on vegetables and soil drip irrigated with treated municipal wastewaters, *Agriculture Water Management*, 174(2016), 66–73.
- Mateo-Sagasta, J. & Burke, J. 2010. Agriculture and water quality interactions. SOLAW Background Thematic Report TR08. Rome, FAO (Available at: http://www.fao.org/nr/solaw/).
- Meli, S., Porto, M., Belligno, A., Bufo, S.A., Mazzatura, A. & Scopa, A. 2002. Influence of irrigation with lagooned urban wastewater on chemical and microbiological soil parameters in a citrus orchard under Mediterranean condition. *Sci. Total Environ.* **285**, 69–77.
- Parente, A., Santamaria, P., Serio, F., Conversa, G., Labbate, P. & Bianco, V.V. 2002. Nitrogen fertilization, cultivar and production of lettuce (Concimazione azotata, cultivar e produzione di lattuga). *Protected Crops (Colture Protette)* **31**, S28–S34.
- Pedrero, F., Kalavrouziotis, I., Alarcón, J.J., Koukoulakis, P. & Asano, T. 2010. Use of treated municipal wastewater in irrigated agriculture review of some practices in Spain and Greece. *Agr. Water Manage* **97**, 1233–1241.
- R.R. Regional Regulation No. 8. 2012. Standard an measures for reuse of treated wastewater. Official Bulletin of the Apulia Region. n. 58.
- Sagratella, E., Pastorelli, A.A., Stacchini, P., Baldini, M., Morelli, S. & Zaza, S. 2011. Levels of nitrate in plant foods: the case of Italian horticultural products (Livelli di nitrato negli alimenti vegetali: il caso dei prodotti orticoli italiani). *Journal of Food Science (Rivista di* scienza dell'alimentazione) 40, 25–32.
- Self, J.R. & Waskom, R.M. 2013. Nitrates in Drinking Water, Fact Sheet No. 0.517, 7/95, Colorado State University Extension, Revised 11/13, Colorado State University, Fort Collins, Colorado, USA.
- Sheikh, B., Cort, R.P., Kirkpatrick, W.R., Jaques, R.S. & Asano, T. 1990. Monterey wastewater reclamation study for agriculture. *Res. J. Water Pollut. C.* 62, 216–226.
- Sparks, D.L. 1996. *Methods of soil analysis: Part 3 Chemical and Biological Properties*, 3rd edn., American Society of Agronomy, Madison, WI, USA.
- York, D.W., Holden, R., Sheikh, B. & Parsons, L. 2008. Safety and suitability of recycled water for irrigation of edible crops, Proc. of the 23rd Annual WateReuse Symposium, WateReuse Association, Dallas.

Peas and beans as a protein feed for dairy cows

B. Osmane^{*}, I.H. Konosonoka, A. Trupa and L. Proskina

Latvia University of Agriculture, Svetes street 18, LV-3001 Jelgava, Latvia *Correspondence: baiba.osmane@arei.lv

Abstract. The need for alternative protein sources to soybean meal, partially or fully substituted in the diets of dairy cows, is an urgent problem in farming nowadays. Soybean meal is the most common protein source included in feed concentrate for dairy cows in Latvia and in other European countries as well. Among possible alternatives, grain legumes seem interesting for dairy cow diets because of their rapid degradation in the rumen and readily available energy. Peas and beans will be an important source of proteins in feed. Biochemical tests were done on eight samples of domestically grown dried peas of average size, 11 samples of dried beans of average size and some samples of soybean meal to examine the chemical composition of the peas and beans. Peas and beans were included in the feed ration during a feeding trial on dairy cows. Milk yields and milk quality parameters were examined in the trial. The digestibility of peas of most varieties and breeding lines examined was considerably higher than that of soybean meal, while the digestibility of beans of all the varieties and breeding lines examined and of soybean meal was the same. The peas contained more reducing sugars, starches and had a higher value of NEL than the tested beans, which meant the peas had a higher nutritional value. The diets comprising beans and peas fed to the dairy cows increased the fat and protein contents of milk, compared with the control group and the beginning of the trial. The total amount of amino acids increased in the bulk milk samples of all the trial groups during the feeding trial.

Key words: peas, beans, dairy cows, nutritional value, productivity, milk quality.

INTRODUCTION

The need for alternative protein sources to soybean meal, partially or fully substituted in the diets of dairy cows, is an urgent problem in farming nowadays. The use of alternative sources of plant protein to soybean meal in diets for agricultural animals aims to reduce soybean imports into the EU and partially substitute genetically modified organisms in the food chain. Among possible alternatives, grain legume seem interesting for dairy cow diets because of their rapid degradation in the rumen and readily available energy (Wilkins & Jones, 2000; Volpelli et al., 2012). Pulses (peas, chickpeas, and beans) are an important source of proteins in food and feed. The protein contents of pulses are high, and the essential amino acid profiles of pulses are well-balanced.

Research studies indicate that some functional properties of pulse proteins may be comparable to those of other frequently used proteins such as soya (Boye et al., 2010). Protein is the source of amino acids and nitrogen in feeds. Livestock need it for growth and milk production. Protein is also needed by rumen bacteria, which digest much of the feed for ruminant animals like cattle, sheep and goats (Rayburn, 1996).

Legumes are not only a rich source of protein; they also contain fibre, which is essential for normal functioning of the digestive tract. Legumes are a rich source of vitamin B_6 that is required for normal amino acid metabolism and contain vitamin B_2 , or riboflavin, which ensures energy exchange in cells, as well as fat and protein metabolism. Legumes also contain sugar and starch, which are the sources of energy and minerals such as magnesium that is important for normal cardiac function, manganese that is necessary for enzymes, such as transferases, and other elements that improve the metabolic processes of animals. Unlike protein products of animal origin, legumes contain much less fat (Mokoboki et al., 2000; Savadogo et al., 2000; Wilkins & Jones, 2000; Tessema & Baars, 2004; Huhtanen, 2005).

Information on the digestibility of nutrients is of great importance when identifying the nutritional quality of feeds. Digestibility is a measure of the biological availability of nutrients, and it is important in formulating a balanced ration in order to have maximum productivity in animals (Forejtova et al., 2005; Homolka et al., 2012).

Forage quality affects the potential of livestock to produce milk from the forage through the utilization of its nutrients. The level of animal productivity is controlled nutritionally through the daily intake of digestible nutrients and depends on the pace at which such nutrients can be metabolized and used for body processes (Bush et al., 1980; Karsli & Russell, 2002; Tessema & Baars, 2004; Căpriță et al., 2012) The digestibility of a feedstuff and the fermentation pattern influence the daily dry matter intake (DMI), which is important for today's highly productive dairy cows. (Allen, 2000; Savadogo et al., 2000; Froidmont & Bartiaux-Thill, 2004).

Dietary factors can greatly affect the composition of milk of dairy cows, and nutrition offers the most effective ways for rapidly altering the composition of milk. Among milk components (fat, protein, lactose, minerals and vitamins), fat and protein are the two being most subjected to changes due to dietary manipulation (Santos, 2002). It is well accepted that amino acids, as building blocks of protein, play an essential role in the nutritional composition of a feedstuff (Haffner et al., 2000). The supply of amino acids by the mammary gland of dairy cows is elevated due to feeding higher amounts of rumen-undegradable protein.

The aim of the present research was to evaluate beans and peas as a protein-rich feed for dairy cows as well as the productivity of the dairy cows and milk quality indicators.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Biochemical tests were done on eight samples of domestically grown peas of average size (n = 5), 11 samples of faba beans of average size (n = 5) and some samples of soybean meal (n = 5). Crude protein (LVS EN ISO 5983-2:2009) and digestibility (cellulase method) were identified in the present research. The average results were summarised and analysed for the tests carried out in the years 2014 and 2015. Table 1 presents the varieties and breeding lines of peas and faba beans used for the biochemical tests.

The forage tests were done at the accredited Research Laboratory of Agronomic Analyses of Latvia University of Agriculture (LLU) according to the following standards: dry matter – Feed Analyses met.2.2.1.1: 1993, crude protein – LVS EN ISO 5983-2: 2009, fibre – ISO 5498: 1981, NDF% – LVS EN ISO 16472: 2006, ADF%,

MJ kg⁻¹ – LVS EN ISO 13906: 2008, calcium – LVS EN ISO 6869: 2002, NEL. phosphorus - ISO 6491: 1998.

No	Pea varieties	Bean varieties	Fodder
1	'Bruno'	'Ada'	Soybean cake
2	'Vitra'	'Lielplatone'	-
3	'Zaiga'	'Jogevas'	-
4	'Lasma'	'Fuego'	-
5	'Alma'	'Scirocco'	-
6	'Selga'	'Tolea'	-
7	Breeding line H-06-04-4	'Priekulu'	-
8	Breeding line H-86-19-3	'Priekulu 32'	-
9	-	'Bauskas'	-
10	-	'Valmieras'	-
11	-	Breeding line H-10-10-10	-

Table 1. Varieties and breeding lines of peas and faba beans investigated

In vitro digestibility was estimated for totally 15 feed samples: peas 'Bruno', peas 'Capella', peas 'Looming', fodder beans (2 samples), fodder peas, soybean meal (2 samples), rapeseed meal, silage (grass+legume) (2 samples), hay (grass+legume) (2 samples), feed concentrate (meal) and feed concentrate (pellets). In vitro enzymatic digestibility was estimated at the accredited Research Laboratory of Agronomical Analyses of Latvia University of Agriculture employing the enzymatic method and procedure (De Boever et al., 1988). The in vitro digestibility method and procedure is as follows.

A small quantity (0.300 g) sample is weighed in a tube and 30 mL pepsin HCl solution is added (De Boever et al., 1988). The tube is closed with an overpressure cap, incubated at 38 °C for 24 hours and shaken twice a day. After 24 h the tubes are put in a warm water bath at 80 °C for 45 minutes. The solution is sucked out and washed three times with water of 60 °C and 30 mL of buffered cellulose solution is added. It is incubated at 39 °C for 24 hours and shaken twice a day, filtrated in a sintered glass crucible and washed 3 times with water of 60 °C. Then it is dried at 103 °C until a constant weight is obtained. Afterwards it is cooled in an exsiccator and weighed with a 0.1 mg precision. Then it is reduced to ash for at least 2 hours at 550 °C until a constant weight is obtained, cooled in an exsiccator and weighed again with a 0.1 mg precision. An equation for calculating the enzymatic activity is as follows:

DCom =
$$100 \times \left(1 - \frac{(A - B) \times 1,000}{(C - D) \times 0.300}\right)$$

where DCom - in vitro enzymatic digestibility; A - weight of the crucible+residu after drying; B – weight of the crucible+residu after ashing; C – absolute dry matter in g kg⁻¹; $D - ash in g kg^{-1}$.

In each test, three standard samples were used to correct for fluctuations in enzyme activity. The digestibility of dry matter and protein in feed rations was calculated in terms of the amount of feed consumed by cows per day, the chemical content of forage and in vitro digestibility indices of feedstuffs.

For the determination of the amino acid content of feed and milk, samples were hydrolysed according to the procedures described in Commission Regulation

No 152/2009 (2009). Amino acid tests were performed by means of AccQ Tag technology (Waters Corp., Miliford, MA) and quantified by means of Shimadzu HPLC (low pressure gradient system) consisting of a solvent delivery module LC–10AT_{VP}, an automatic injector SIL–10AD_{VP}, a column oven CTO–10AC_{VP}, a spectrofluorometric detector RF–10A_{XL}, a system controller SCL–10A_{VP}, and an on–line degasser DGU–14A. Amino acid separation was performed using a Nova–Pak C18, 4 μ m, 150 × 3.9 mm (Waters Corp., Miliford, MA) chromatography column at 37 °C.

The scheme of cow diets is shown in Tables 2 and 3. During the trial, the dairy cows received the basic feed ration, which consisted of the following components measured per cow per day: 40 kg of silage (grass+legume), 3 kg of hay (grass+legume), 4 kg of fodder (grains), 4 kg of complementary and 0.15 kg of mineral additives.

Group	1 st group – trial	2 nd group – trial	3 rd group – trial	4 th group –control
Feed	CF	CF	CF	CF
ration	+ 10–12% Pisum sativum 'Bruno'	+ 20–24% Pisum sativum	+ 20–24% Vicia faba variety	+ soybean cake
	+ 10–12% Vicia faba variety minora	'Bruno'	minora	

 Table 2. Scheme of cow diets

CF - conventional feed (different grains and rapeseed cake).

Foodstuffs	Amount ka	1 st group	2 nd group	3 rd group	4 th control
recusturis	Alloulli, kg	i gioup	2 group	5 group	group
Silage	40	40	40	40	40
Hay	3	3	3	3	3
Feed concentrate	4	4	4	4	4
Complementary additive	4	4	4	4	4
Peas+beans	-	1.82	-	-	-
Peas	-	-	1.9	-	-
Beans	-	-	-	1.7	-
Soybean meals	-	-	-	-	1
Mineral additive	0.15	0.15	0.15	0.15	0.15
Feed ration contains:					
Dry matter, kg	-	21.60	21.70	21.50	20.80
Crude protein, g	-	3,266	3,261	3,76	3,258
NEL, MJ	-	142.7	143.8	139	137.20
Calcium, g	-	153	157	155	162
Phosphorus, g	-	82.0	83.0	85.0	82.0

Table 3. Dairy cow diets during the trials

The difference in diet between the trial groups and the control group was that the trial groups of cows were fed diets composed of 1.82 kg of peas+beans (0.85 kg + 0.97 kg, respectively) (1st trial group), 1.9 kg of peas (2nd trial group) and 1.7 kg of beans (3rd trial group), while the control group received 1 kg of soybean meal (4th group).

The feed ration varied according to each cow's milk yield and physiological state and was monthly corrected according to the lactation cycle.

The parameters of the feed ration corresponded to the NRC (2001), these dietary norms were set for cows with a live weight of 650 kg, a milk yield of 30 kg per day, a 4.10% fat and a 3.20% protein content of milk and a lactation period of 60–100.

The obtained results were statistically processed and analysed. To identify the magnitude of difference in the indicators of faba beans, peas and soybean meal, the data were analysed employing a nonparametric method – a Mann-Whitney U–criteria test. To identify cow productivity differences in comparison with the control group, the data were analysed by a Mann–Whitney test, and a Wilcoxon signed–rank test was done to identify differences in data between the beginning and the end of the experiment at a confidence interval of 95% ($\alpha = 0.05$). The data processing was performed using the data processing program *SPSS 16.0*.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Biochemical composition of peas and beans

Data on the crude protein (CP) contents and the digestibility of peas and faba beans of the varieties and breeding lines examined, compared with soybean meal, are presented in Tables 3 and 4. After processing the data, one can see that the CP contents of peas and faba beans of the varieties and breeding lines examined show mainly significant differences (p < 0.05). The varieties and breeding lines that showed significant differences in the indicators were assigned the same number as presented in Table 5.

No	Varieties and breeding lines	Crude protein, % in DM	Digestibility, %
1	'Bruno'	$26.37 \pm 0.055 \ {}^{2,3,4,5,6,7,8}$	$82.0 \pm 0.141 \ {}^{2,3,4,5,6,7,8}$
2	'Vitra'	$25.06 \pm 0.120^{\ 1,3,4,5,6,7,8}$	$82.5\pm0.071^{-1,3,4,5,6,7,8}$
3	'Zaiga'	$21.93 \pm 0.040 {}^{1,2,4,5,6,7,8}$	$83.2\pm0.141^{-1,2,4,5,6,7,8}$
4	'Lasma'	$20.11 \pm 0.083 {}^{1,2,3,5,6,7,8}$	$83.4 \pm 0.071 \ {}^{1,2,3,5,6,7,8}$
5	'Alma'	$22.67 \pm 0.066^{\ 1,2,3,4,6,7,8}$	$81.4\pm0.071^{-1,2,3,4,6,7,8}$
6	H-06-04-4	$22.37 \pm 0.221 \ {}^{1,2,3,4,5,7,8}$	$83.7\pm0.100\ {}^{1,2,3,4,5,7,8}$
7	H-86-19-3	$23.21 \pm 0.160 \ {}^{1,2,3,4,5,6,7}$	$82.9 \pm 0.072 {}^{1,2,3,4,5,6,8}$
8	'Selga'	$18.59 \pm 0.144 \ {}^{1,2,3,4,5,6,7,}$	$82.5\pm0.069\ {}^{1,2,3,4,5,6,7}$
9	Soybean cake	$50.42 \pm 2.94 \ {}^{1,2,3,4,5,6,7,8}$	$81.7\pm0.774\ {}^{2,3,4,6,7,8}$

Table 4. Crude protein contents and digestibility of peas of the varieties and breeding lines examined (2014–2016 average data)

Data are presented as means \pm SD (n = 5 in each group). Means with different superscript numbers (^{1,2,3,4,5,6,7,8,9,10,11}) are significantly different among varieties (p < 0.05).

Overall, in the experiment, the highest CP content was identified in the pea variety 'Bruno' (26.37%) (used in the feeding trial), while the best digestibility (83.7%) was specific to the pea breeding line H-06-04-4, compared with the other pea varieties. The highest CP content of faba beans was identified in the variety 'Priekulu' (31.36%), while the faba bean variety 'Jogevas' had the best digestibility (81.50%), compared with the other faba bean varieties and breeding lines. The CP content of soybean meal was higher than that of peas and faba beans (51.31%), but the digestibility of it was lower (81.65%) and showed no trend towards a significant difference, compared with the pea varieties and breeding lines.

No	Varieties and breeding lines	Crude protein, % in DM	Digestibility %
1	'Ada'	$30.75 \pm 0.106^{\ 2,3,4,5,6,7,8,10,11}$	$79.5 \pm 0.071 \ {}^{2,3,4,6,7,8,9,10,11}$
2	'Lielplatones'	$29.41 \pm 0.444 \ {}^{1}{}^{3}{}^{4}{}^{5}{}^{6}{}^{7}$	$79.2 \pm 0.068 {}^{1,3,4,5,6,7,8,10,11}$
3	'Jogevas'	$29.68 \pm 0.014^{\ 1\ 2\ 4\ 5\ 6\ 7\ 8\ 10\ 11}$	$81.5 \pm 0.100^{\ 1,2,4,6,7,9,10,11}$
4	'Fuego'	$26.66 \pm \ 0.379^{\ 1,2,3,5,6,7,8,9,10,11}$	$77.5 \pm 0.076 \ {}^{1,2,3,5,6,7,8,9,10,11}$
5	'Scirocco'	$28.42 \pm 0.015 \ {}^{1,2,3,4,6,7,8,9,10,11}$	79.1 ± 0.505 ^{2,4,6,9}
6	'Tolea'	$31.68 \pm 0.92 \ {}^{1,2,3,4,5,8,9,10,11}$	$80.1\pm0.070^{1,2,3,4,5,7,8,9,10,11}$
7	'Priekulu'	$31.36 \pm 0.485 \ {}^{1,2,3,4,5,8,9,10,11}$	$78.9 \pm 0.071 \ {}^{1,2,3,4,6,8,9,10,11}$
8	'Piekulu 32'	$28.78 \pm 0.072^{\ 1,3,4,5,6,7,9,11}$	$79.1 \pm 0.105^{1,2,4,6,7,9,10,11}$
9	'Bauskas'	30.20 ± 0.704 ^{4,5,6,7,8,}	$78.6 \pm 0.08^{\ 1,3,4,5,6,7,8,10,11}$
10	'Valmieras'	$29.18 \pm 0.416 \ {}^{1,3,4,5,6,7,11}$	$79.8 \pm 0.09 \ {}^{1,2,3,4,6,7,8,9,11}$
11	H-10-10-10	$29.35 \pm 0.212 \ {}^{1,3,4,5,6,7,8,10}$	$79.8 \pm 0.149 \ {}^{1,2,3,4,6,7,8,9,10}$
12	Sovbean cake	$50.42 \pm 2.940^{1,2,3,4,5,6,7,8,9,10,11}$	$81.7 \pm 0.774^{1,2,4,5,6,7,8,9,10,11}$

Table 5. Crude protein contents and digestibility of faba bean of the varieties and breeding lines examined (2014–2016 average data)

Data are presented as means \pm SD (n = 5 in each group). Means with different superscript numbers (^{1,2,3,4,5,6,7,8,9,10,11}) are significantly different among varieties (p < 0.05).

A comparison of digestibility between soybean meal and beans shows significant (p < 0.05) differences for a number of bean varieties and the breeding line. The digestibility of soybean meal is better.

The indicator of feed digestibility is as important as the composition of feed. A high feed digestion rate increases the amount of nutrients in an animal's organism, thus providing a high overall productivity level. The digestibility of peas of the breeding line H-06-04-4 (83.70%) was considerably (p < 0.05) better than that of the pea variety 'Lasma' (83.40%) and soybean meal (81.65%). The bean varieties and the breeding line, compared with soybean meal, on average, had the same or slightly worse digestibility.

The contents of crude fibre and its fractions ADF, % and NDF, % were higher in beans, while NEL MJ kg⁻¹ was higher in peas than in beans (Fig. 1). Table 6 shows that the highest NEL MJ kg⁻¹ was found in the pea breeding line H-06-04-4, while among pea varieties with white flowers the best performers were 'Lasma' and 'Zaiga' and among pea varieties with pink flowers – 'Selga' and 'Vitra'.Among the faba bean varieties, the highest NEL MJ kg⁻¹ (Table 6) was found in the variety 'Jogeva'.



Figure 1. Fibre contents of peas (n = 16) and beans (n = 22) and NEL – average data.

Indicators	DM,	Fat,	Reduced	Starch,	Crude	NDF,	ADF,	NEL,	Ca,	P,
	%	%	sugar, %	%	fibre, %	6 %	%	MJ kg ⁻¹	%	%
Peas										
Bruno	87.97	1.24	0.57	51.65	7.08	13.98	8.8	7.91	0.08	0.42
Vitra	88.33	1.26	0.27	53.53	6.87	9.9	8.24	7.95	0.08	0.4
Zaiga	89.71	1.53	0.23	52.65	4.06	8.58	7.33	8.03	0.12	0.37
Lasma	90.3	1.31	0.21	56.9	3.91	8.07	6.98	8.05	0.09	0.33
Alma	90.47	1.37	0.26	49.89	5.65	11.31	9.68	7.84	0.12	0.35
H-06-04-4	89.73	1.39	0.21	54.25	3.62	7.38	6.65	8.08	0.12	0.38
H-86-19-3	89.76	1.39	0.21	51.4	4.47	8.35	7.65	8.0	0.15	0.54
Selga	90.27	1.44	0.26	56.48	4.09	8.75	8.15	7.96	0.09	0.37
Faba Beans										
Ada	89.15	1.18	0.18	46.06	6.04	13.63	12.0	7.65	0.12	0.62
Lielplatones	88.46	1.01	0.16	47.15	5.86	14.77	12.4	7.62	0.13	0.6
Jogeva	89.01	1.12	0.15	46.9	5.4	9.73	9.41	7.86	0.12	0.62
Fuego	89.72	1.06	0.13	47.99	7.15	12.44	14.62	7.44	0.13	0.58
Scirocco	89.38	1.21	0.12	46.32	6.42	12.38	12.81	7.59	0.13	0.66
Tolea	89.75	0.92	0.15	44.79	5.83	12.04	11.27	7.71	0.11	0.55
Priekulu	90.28	1.05	0.16	44.22	6.67	11.42	12.81	7.59	0.12	0.69
Priekulu 32	90.08	0.99	0.16	45.77	6.89	11.41	15.53	7.61	0.11	0.69
Bauskas	89.97	0.94	0.1	46.07	6.0	10.68	13.61	7.56	0.12	0.62
Valmieras	90.56	1.03	0.1	45.47	6,45	11.52	11.58	7.69	0.12	0.78
XXX	88.92	0.77	0.11	44.61	6.48	12.75	11.65	7.68	0.11	0.58
Soybean										
Soybean 1	88.23	2.27	0.31	7.95	3.41	13.74	10.3	7.8	0.41	0.72
Soybean 2	87.41	2.42	0.22	7.62	3.57	13.98	9.02	7.89	0.42	0.71

Table 6. Biochemical composition of peas and beans (average data)

In comparison with the bean varieties, all of the pea varieties and breeding lines had higher reducing sugar contents. The highest sugar content was found in 'Bruno' (0.57%) – the pea variety with pink flowers. Among the bean varieties, the highest sugar content was found in the breed 'Ada' (0.18%).

Compared with the bean varieties, all the varieties of peas had higher starch contents. Among the pea varieties with white flowers, the highest starch content was found in 'Lasma', while among the pea varieties with pink flowers – in 'Selga'.

The average calcium (Ca) content in the varieties of peas was 0.11% (n = 8) and 0.12% (n = 11) in the varieties of beans. The average phosphorus (P) content was higher in beans 0.64% (n = 11) than in peas -0.40% (n = 8).

The obtained results of biochemical composition tests showed that the varieties and breeding lines of beans and peas grown in Latvia contained the proteins necessary in feed and may be used in cow diets, replacing an equivalent amount of soybean protein.

The analysis of feed rations fed to cows during the trials, in terms of chemical composition, proved that, in general, the rations met the standards. Slight differences were found in the provision of mineral elements to all the groups of cows. The feed rations satisfied the need of cows for dry matter, dietary energy, crude protein, calcium and phosphorus (Wilkins & Jones, 2000).

Voluntary intake and digestibility of forages are characteristics that affect the animal's performance. Under those management conditions, the herd's productivity relied heavily on the quality of feedstuffs produced, measured either in terms of
composition and digestibility or in terms of fermentation characteristics. Therefore, it was important to determine feed quality characteristics, such as digestibility of dry matter and crude protein content for the formulation of balanced rations for ruminants (Mould, 2003; Huhtanen, 2005).

The results of a nutrient digestibility test on dairy cows are presented in Table 7. The research results show that dry matter digestibility in 2015 in the control group (4) was 68.73%, while in the trial groups (1, 2 and 3) – 69.29%, 69.42% and 69.06%, which was higher than in the control group by 0.56\%, 0.69\% and 0.33\%, respectively.

8			,		
Indicas		1 st trial	2 nd trial	3 rd trial	4 th control
mulces		group	group	group	group
Dry matter	2016	69.29 ± 0.02	69.42 ± 0.02	69.06 ± 0.04	68.73 ± 0.07
digestibility, %	2015	69.02 ± 0.01	69.09 ± 0.07	68.75 ± 0.03	68.41 ± 0.007
Both years on aver	age, %	69.16 ± 0.19	69.26 ± 0.23	68.91 ± 0.21	68.57 ± 0.22
Protein	2016	65.82 ± 0.10	65.97 ± 0.01	65.72 ± 0.01	65.67 ± 0.07
digestibility, %	2015	66.94 ± 0.007	67.04 ± 0.01	66.86 ± 0.08	66.82 ± 0.01
Both years on aver	age, %	66.38 ± 0.79	66.51 ± 0.75	66.29 ± 0.80	66.25 ± 0.81

Table 7. Digestibility of dry matter and protein in dairy cows in 2015–2016

The results show that dry matter digestibility in the 1st and the 2nd trial groups of cows was similar – in the range of 69.02–69.09%, while in the 3rd trial and the 4th control groups – in the range of 68.75–68.41%. The digestibility test results show that in both trial years, on average, higher dry matter digestibility was found in the 2nd group, in the feed ration of which 'Bruno' peas were included, and in the 1st group whose ration comprised peas + beans.

The results show that in 2015 protein digestibility in the groups of cows was similar in the range of 65.67-65.97%. Protein digestibility in the control group of cows was 65.687%, which was lower than in the trial groups of cows by 0.15%, 0.30% and 0.05%, respectively. The highest protein digestibility was demonstrated by the 2^{nd} trial group of cows – 65.97% and the 1^{st} trial group of cows – 65.82%.

In 2016, protein digestibility increased in all the groups of cows, in comparison to the previous year. The highest protein digestibility was demonstrated by the 2^{nd} trial group of cows – 67.04%, which was higher than in the other trial groups of cows by 0.10%, 0.18% and 0.22%, respectively. The research results show that in both trial years, on average, protein digestibility in the groups of cows was in the range of 66.25–66.51%.

The digestibility test results show that on average in both years higher protein digestibility was demonstrated by the groups of cows that were fed 'Bruno' peas and peas + faba beans. The analysis of feed rations fed to cows during the trials showed that, in general, the rations met the requirements of standards. Slight differences were found in the provision of mineral elements to all the groups of cows. The dry matter digestibility test results show that dry matter digestibility in the 1st and the 2nd trial group of cows was similar – in the range of 69.02–69.09%, while in 3rd trial and the control group was in the range of 68.75–68.41%. Protein digestibility was the highest in the 2nd trial group of cows – 67.04%, which was higher than in the other groups of cows by 0.10%, 0.18% and 0.22%, respectively.

The research results show that in both trial years, on average, protein digestibility in the groups of cows was in the range of 66.25-66.51%. The digestibility test results showed that on average dry matter and protein digestibility was higher in the 2^{nd} trial group, the feed ration of which included 'Bruno' peas, and 1^{st} trial group that received peas + beans.

Productivity and milk quality during the dietary experiment

The indicators of cow productivity and milk quality are presented in Tables 8, 9 and 10. The greatest decrease in milk yields was observed for the control group – by 3.98 kg of energy corrected milk (ECM); a smaller decrease was observed for the 3^{rd} group – by 0.26 kg of ECM, compared with the initial stage of the experiment.

	Average 1	nilk yield per o		Comparison between	
Experimental group	Nov*,	Beginning of	Middle of	End of	initial and final values
	2014	xperiment	experiment	experiment	(kg)
1 st group	22.68	23.52	22.24	20.46	-2.22
2 nd group	23.48	21.58	21.76	21.38	-2.10
3 rd group	20.74	19.70	20.28	20.48	-0.26
4 th group (control)	24.62	24.92	21.96	20.64	-3.98 ^s
	<i>p</i> -value (1	<i>p</i> -value (relative to control)			
	Nov,	Beginning of	Middle of	End of	
	2014	experiment	experiment	experiment	
1 st group	0.465	0.600	0.917	0.917	0.225
2 nd group	0.917	0.347	0.917	0.754	0.138
3 rd group	0.251	0.251	0.917	0.916	0.893
4 th group (control)	-	-	-	-	0.043 ^s

Table 8. Average data on the productivity of experiment cows

^S – significant differences (p < 0.05); *–initial stage.

However, changes in productivity are mainly associated with the cows' physiological processes during their lactation and pregnancy cycle (Volpelli et al., 2012; Anderson et al., 2002). Even though the daily milk yields decreased in all the cow groups during the experiment, which was normal during the lactation period, yet the milk yield decreases in the experimental groups (1st, 2nd and 3rd) were smaller – 2.22, 2.10 and 0.26 kg, respectively, compared with the initial stage of the experiment (p < 0.05).

The milk chemical test results are presented in Tables 9 and 10. As the cows' productivity decreased during the experimental and lactation period, the fat and protein contents of milk increased in the 1^{st} , 2^{nd} and 3^{rd} groups, compared with the control group (4^{th}).

The fat content of milk slightly increased, on average, by 0.04%-points (0.82%) in the 3rd and 1st groups and by 0.01%-points (0.20%) in the 2nd group, compared with the control group, and from 0.33% to 0.37% (p < 0.05) compared with the initial stage of the experiment. The fat content of milk decreased by 0.36% in the control group, compared with the initial stage of the experiment. The diet comprising pulses made a positive effect on the protein content of milk during the experiment. The protein content of milk increased in all the experimental groups.

	Fat conte	nt of milk (%)		Comparison between
Experimental group	Nov*,	Dec,	Jan,	Feb,	initial and final values,
	2014	2014	2015	2015	%
1 st group	4.6	4.7	4.7	4.9	0.3
2 nd group	4.74	4.6	4.5	4.9	0.2
3 rd group	4.6	4.8	4.8	4.9	0.4
4 th group (control)	5.3	4.9	4.4	4.9	-0.4
	<i>p</i> -value (relative to c			
	Nov,	Dec,	Jan,	Feb,	
	2014	2014	2015	2015	
1 st group	0.602	0.465	0.465	1.000	0.345
2 nd group	0.465	0.251	0.917	0.917	0.686
3 rd group	0.465	0.465	0.602	0.754	0.138
4 th group (control)	-	-	-	-	0.500

Table 9. Fat content of milk (average data)

^S – significant differences(p < 0.05); *–initial stage.

Table 10	. Protein	content of milk	(average data)
----------	-----------	-----------------	----------------

	Protein con	tent of milk	(%)		Comparison between
Experimental group	Nov,	Dec,	Jan,	Feb,	initial and final values,
	2014*	2014	2015	2015	%
1 st group	3.1	3.4	3.3	3.7	0.6 ^s
2 nd group	3.2	3.4	3.2	3.5	0.4 ^s
3 rd group	3.2	3.3	3.2	3.6	0.4 ^s
4 th group (control)	3.1	3.1	2.9	3.3	0.3
	<i>p</i> -value (rel	<i>p</i> -value (relative to control)			
	Nov, 2014*	Dec, 2014	Jan,	Feb,	-
			2015	2015	
1 st group	0.917	0.251	0.117	0.074	0.043 ^s
2 nd group	0.754	0.117	0.173	0.599	0.043 ^s
3 rd group	0.60	0.35	0.120	0.300	0.043 ^s
4 th group(control)	-	-	-	-	0.225

^s – significant differences(p < 0.05); *–initial stage.

The protein content of milk increased by 0.31%-points or 9.28% in the 1st group, 0.17%-points or 5.09% in the 2nd group and 0.27%-points or 8.08% in the 3rd group, compared with the control group, and by 0.59, 0.36 and 0.44%-points, respectively, compared with the initial stage of the experiment. The fat content increased by 0.29%-points in the control group, compared with the initial stage of the experiment, yet the differences were insignificant (p > 0.05).

During the experiment, the milk quality indicators did not differ much from the results of other research studies and were within the normal range, which proved the positive effects of diets comprising beans and peas for dairy cows (Jemeljanovs et al., 2008; Tufarelli et al., 2012; Volpelli et al., 2012).

The total amount of amino acids increased in the milk samples of all the trial groups. The highest increase was found in the bulk milk samples of the 3rd and the 2nd trial group, 6.06 and 5.98 g kg⁻¹, respectively. The lowest increase was in the bulk milk

samples of the 1st trial group (4.37 g kg⁻¹). However, an increase in the total amount of amino acids was observed in the control group, too (2.67 g kg⁻¹).

CONCLUSIONS

1. The obtained results of biochemical composition tests showed that the varieties and breeding lines of beans and peas grown in Latvia contained the proteins necessary in feed and may be used in cow diets, replacing an equivalent amount of soybean protein.

2. The analysis of feed rations fed to cows during the trials showed that, in general, the rations met the requirements of standards. Slight differences were found in the provision of mineral elements to all the groups of cows.

3. The dry matter digestibility test results showed that dry matter digestibility in the 1st trial (pea+bean+CF) and the 2nd trial (pea+CF) groups of cows was similar in the range of 69.02–69.09%, while in the 3rd trial (bean+CF) and control (soybean meal+CF) groups of cows – in the range of 68.75–68.41%.

4.The highest protein digestibility was demonstrated by the 2nd trial group of $\cos x - 67.04\%$, which was higher than in the other trial groups of $\cos y 0.10\%$, 0.18% and 0.22%, respectively. The research results show that in both trial years, on average, protein digestibility in the groups of $\cos x$ as in the range of 66.25-66.51%.

5.The digestibility test results showed that on average dry matter and protein digestibility was higher in the 2nd trial group, the feed ration of which included 'Bruno' peas, and 1^{st} trial group that received peas + beans.

6.During the experiment, the cow productivity indicators decreased in all the groups, which was normal during the lactation period, yet the daily milk yield decreases in the experimental groups (diets comprising peas and beans) were smaller -2.22, 2.10 and 0.26 kg, respectively, compared with the initial stage of the experiment and the control group (a diet comprising soybean meal).

7.The fat content of milk from the 3^{rd} group (beans+CF) and the 1^{st} group (peas+beans+CF) slightly increased, on average, by 0.04%-points or 0.82%, while that from the 2^{nd} group (peas+CF) – by 0.01%-points or 0.20%, compared with the 4^{th} (control) group (soybean meal+CF) (p < 0.05). The protein content of milk increased by 0.31%-points or 9.28% in the 1^{st} group, 0.17%-points or 5.09% in the 2^{nd} group and 0.27%-points or 8.08% in the 3^{rd} group, compared with the control group.

8. The research results proved that the use of legumes as domestic feedstuffs for the purpose of raising the nutritional value of the feed and balancing protein in the feed ration for dairy cows is important and promising, as the legumes help better maintain the milk yield level during the lactation period and enhance the milk quality indicators.

9. The total amount of amino acids increased in the bulk milk samples of all the groups of cows.

10. The highest increase was found in the bulk milk samples of the 3rd and the 2nd trial group, 6.06 and 5.98 g kg⁻¹, respectively.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. The present work was carried out at Latvia University of Agriculture and has been supported by the European Seventh Framework Project FPT-KBBE-2013-7. Project No. 613781 'Enhancing of legumes growing in Europe through sustainable cropping for protein supply for food and feed' (EUROLEGUME).

REFERENCES

- Allen, M. 2000. Effects of diet on short-term regulation of feed intake by lactating dairy cattle. *J. Dairy Sci.* **83**, 1598–1642.
- Anderson, V., Harrold, R., Landblom, D., Lardy, G., Schatz, B. & Schroeder, J.W. 2002. A guide to feeding field peas to livestock: Nutrient content and feeding recommendations for beef, dairy, sheep, swine and poultry. In *Extension service*, North Dakota State University, AS-1224, 11.
- Boye, J., Zare, F. & Pletch, A. 2010. Pulse Proteins: Processing, Characterization, Functional Properties and Applications in Food and Feed. *Food Research International* **43**(2), 414–431.
- Bush, L., Netemeyer, D., Ward, J., Adams, G. & Jafri, G. 1980.Effect of Heating of Soybean Meal on *In Vitro* Digestibility and Feeding Value for Lactating Dairy Cows. *Animal Science Research Report*, 96–101.
- Căpriță, R., Căpriță, A., Crețescu, I. & Nicu, V. 2012. *In vitro* determination of wheat dry matter solubility and protein digestibility. Lucrări Științifice, Zootehnieși Biotehnologii/Scientific Papers: *Animal Science and Biotechnologies* **45**(2), 113–116.
- Commission regulation (EC) N° 152/2009 of 27 of January 2009 laying down the methods of sampling and analysis for the official control of feed. Official Journal of the European Union.
- DeBoever, J.L., Cottyn, B.G., Andries, J.I., Buysse, F.X. & Vanacker, J.M. 1988. The use of a cellulose technique to predict digestibility, metabolizable and net energy of forages. *Animal Feed Science and Technology* **19**, 247–260.
- Forejtova, J., Lad, F., Trinacty, J., Richter, M., Gruber, L., Dolezal, P., Homolka, P. & Pavelek, L. 2005. Comparison of organic matter digestibility determined by in vivo and in vitro methods. *Czech J. Anim. Sci.* 50(2), 47–53.
- Froidmont, E. & Bartiaux–Thill, N. 2004. Suitability of lupin and pea seeds as a substitute for soybean meal in high–producing dairy cow feed. *Animal Research, EDP Sciences* **53**(6), 475–487.
- Haffner, J., Kahrs, D., Limper, J., Mol, J. de, Peisker, M. & Williams, P. 2000. Amino acids in animal nutrition. Agri Media, 61.
- Homolka, P., Koukolova, V., Podsednicek, M. & Hlavackova, A. 2012. Nutritive value of red clover and lucerne forages for ruminants estimated by *in vitro* and *in vivo* digestibility methods. *Czech J. Anim. Sci.* 57(10), 454–568.
- Huhtanen, P. 2005. Supply of nutrients and productive responses in dairy cows given diets based on restrictively fermented silage. *Agric. Food Sci. Finl.* **7**, 219–250.
- Jemeljanovs, A., Sterna, V., Strautmanis, D., Osmane, B., Jonkuse, D. & Lujane, B. 2008. Composition of milk protein composition in cow breeds raised in Latvia. *Gyvulininkyste: Mokslo Darbai Animal Husbandry Science Articles* **51**, 19–24.
- Karsli, M. & Russell, J. 2002. Prediction of the voluntary intake and digestibility of forage-based diets from chemical composition and ruminal degradation characteristics. *Turkish Journal* of Veterinary Animal Science 26, 249–255.
- Mokoboki, H., Ayisi, K. & Ndlovu, L. 2000. Chemical composition and physical characteristics of cowpea haulms as forage for ruminants. South Africa Society of Animal Science. *South African Journal of Animal Science* **1**, 87–88.
- Mould, F.L. 2003. Predicting feed quality chemical analyses and *in vitro* evaluation. *Field Crops Research* **84**, 31–44.
- Rayburn, E.B. 1996. Forage Quality Protein. http://www.wvu.edu/~agexten/pubnwsltr/TRIM/5010.html. Accessed 07.01.2016.

- Santos, J.E.P. 2002. Feeding for Milk Composition. In *Proc. VI Intern. Cong. on Bovine Medicine*. Spanish Association of Specialists in Bovine Medicine (ANEMBE), Santiagode Compostela, Spain. 163–172.
- Savadogo, M., Zemmelink, G., Nianogo, A. & Van Keulen, H. 2000. Cowpea Vigna unguiculata L. Walp and groundnut Arachys hypogea L. haulms as supplements to sorghum Sorghum bicolor L. Moenchstover: Intake, digestibility and optimum feeding levels. *Animal Feed Science and Technology* 87, 57–69.
- Tessema, Z. & Baars, R. 2004. Chemical composition, *in vitro* dry matter digestibility and ruminal degradation of Napier grass Pennisetum purpureum. L chumach mixed with different levels of Sesbania sesban L. Merr. *Animal Feed Science and Technology* 117, 29–41.
- Tufarelli, V., Naz, S., Khan, R.U., Mazzei, D. & Laudadio, V. 2012. Milk quality, manufacturing properties and blood biochemical profile from dairy cows fed peas (*Pisum sativum L.*) as dietary protein supplement. Archiv Tierzucht 55(2), 132–139.
- Volpelli, L.A., Comellini, M., Gozzi, M., Masoero, F. & Moschini, M. 2012. Pea (Pisum sativum) and Faba Beans (Viciafaba) in Dairy Cow Diet: Effect on Milk Production and Quality. *Italian Journal of Animal Science* **11**(2), 217–222.
- Wilkins, R.J. & Jones, R. 2000. Alternative Home-grown Protein Sources for Ruminants in the United Kingdom. *Animal Feed Science and Technology* **85**(1–2), 23–32.

Legumes in the diet of dairy cows from the economic perspective

L. Proskina^{1,*} and S. Cerina²

¹Faculty of Economics and Social Development, Latvia University of Agriculture, Svetes street 18, LV-3001 Jelgava, Latvia ²Institute of Agricultural Resources and Economics, Priekuli Research Centre, Zinatnes street 2, LV-4130 Priekuli, Priekulu parish, Priekulu district, Latvia *Correspondence: liga.proskina@llu.lv

Abstract. Based on the experimental data, one can conclude that feed rations may comprise peas var. 'Bruno' and faba beans var. 'Lielplatone' grown in Latvia, thereby replacing the use of imported soybean cake. After summarising the results of trials, one can conclude that the diets comprising only one kind of legumes (peas or beans) were the most economically efficient, while the highest production efficiency was achieved if incorporating 22–24% 'Lielplatone' faba beans into the diet for dairy cows. In Europe and Latvia, foods of animal origin comprise, on average, 45% of the total agricultural output value; an essential role in the production of the foods is played by the supply of protein-rich feedstuffs to the livestock industry. An analysis of the factors influencing productivity in dairy farming shows that a diet is the most important factor that promote or hinder the functioning of the inherited genetic potential. In order to meet the dietary energy, protein and mineral requirements of cows, the cows have to be fed a diet according to their physiological condition. In recent years in many countries, research investigations into protein sources have been conducted, as a high protein content of feedstuff is the most expensive component of a feed ration. For this reason, their use in livestock diets might be economically inefficient and therefore the key focus has to be placed on opportunities to increase the content of protein in domestically produced feeds.

Key words: dairy feeding, legumes, economic assessment.

INTRODUCTION

The development of dairy farming is determined by a number of agro-ecological, social and economic factors (Fraser et al., 2007; Paulesich et al., 2007), which influence this industry's profitability, competitiveness as well as sustainability in the economic aspect. These factors may be attributed not only to the industry as a whole but also to individual processes taking place in livestock farming, including livestock feeding, as well as feedstuffs used.

Animal feeding and dietary components are one of the key factors influencing profitability in livestock farming. An analysis of the factors influencing productivity in dairy farming shows that a diet is the most important factor that promote or hinder the functioning of the inherited genetic potential. One of the factors limiting the absorption of feed by a cow is the cow's ability to absorb the dry matter of the feed. Adult cattle consume on average 1.8–2.6 kg of dry matter per 100 kg live weight, which, to a great extent, depends on feed quality (Ositis, 2005). Given the varying live weight of cattle, the dry matter requirement is a relatively constant value, yet the energy and protein contents of the dry matter vary depending on expected cattle productivity. To produce the quantity of milk reported in 2016 (978 thousand tonnes), 107–115 thousand tonnes of crude protein are necessary for dairy cows (producing 1 kg of milk requires 100–140 g of crude protein) (Report on Latvia's..., 2016).

According to an analysis of production costs, the cost of feed is the key component (Lawrence et al., 2008; Hansen & Gale, 2014), yet a detailed analysis of production costs indicates that the highest proportion of production costs relates to imported feed and its components, while the proportion of cost of domestic feed is insignificant. To meet the protein requirement, in addition to grain, by-products of food processing have been widely used in animal diets, adding feedstuffs suitable for a particular species to the feed ration. However, the production of by-products in Latvia cannot meet the need for protein in livestock farming. In contrast, imported protein-rich feedstuffs are expensive, and feeding such feedstuffs to livestock might be economically inefficient; therefore, the key focus has to be placed on increasing the protein content in domestic feed. According to studies by the Food and Agriculture Organisation (FAO) and the European Commission's responsible institutions, the use of regional (local) protein crops in the agriculture of EU Member States can provide the supply of feed at higher quality and more efficiently. For this reason, opportunities for the use of domestically grown protein crops for feed in dairy farming have to be assessed in order to minimise the cost of diets for agricultural animals.

The research aim was to assess the economic efficiency of domestic faba beans and peas used in diets of dairy cows.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The economic efficiency of use of faba beans and peas grown in Latvia for dairy cow diets was assessed employing the experimental method, i.e. the faba beans, peas and their mixture were added to the diets, and the dietary component examined represented the key factor affecting the productivity of the dairy cows. The analytical research employed the monographic method, analysis and synthesis, data grouping etc. The research used findings of the research project 'Enhancing of Legumes Growing in Europe through Sustainable Cropping for Protein Supply for Food and Feed' (EUROLEGUME).

The feeding experiment on dairy cows was performed through two replications per treatment in the winter period (from November to February) in Malpils municipality (Latvia), on the farm 'Plakupi', in 2014–2015 and in Sigulda municipality (Latvia), on the farm 'Upites', in 2015–2016. The cows were kept under the tied-housing system, milked twice a day at an interval of 12 hours. By using the following indicators: the milk yield in the previous lactation, the lactation phase, the live weight, the average daily milk yield in the previous monitoring month and the milk fat and protein contents, four analogous cow groups were formed; each group comprised five experimental animals (n = 5).

The basic feed ration was the same for all the experimental groups. The control group (4th group) was fed a diet with soybean cake, while the experimental groups were fed diets comprising 20–24% 'Lielplatone' faba beans (3rd group), 20–24% 'Bruno' peas (2rd group) and a combination of 10–12% 'Lielplatone' faba beans and 10–12% 'Bruno' peas (1st group), reducing the amount of soybeans in their diets (Table 1).

Table 1. Experimental design of the dairy cow feeding trials conducted in 2014/2015 and in 2015/2016 (amount of peas and beans in the protein feed)

Experimental	Conditioned	Crude protein from soybean	Crude protein from beans
group	feeds	cake,	and peas,
		g kg ⁻¹ feed	g kg ⁻¹ feed
1 st group	CF + 10–12% Pisum sativum 'Bruno' +	-	66.8
	10–12% Vicia faba minora 'Lielplatone'		
2 nd group	CF + 20–24% Pisum sativum 'Bruno'	-	63.3
3rd group	CF + 20-24% Vicia faba minora 'Lielplatone'	-	69.8
4th group ^c	CF + 14% soybean cake	72.1	-

CF – conventional feed (different grains and rapeseed cake); ^c – control group.

Milk yield as well as fat and protein contents of milk were measured, cost per unit of production (total cost divided by total production) and feed cost per kg of milk production, as well as average indicators for the experimental groups were calculated to perform the economic assessments. Differences in the average values of milk yield were identified by comparing the productivity indicators for the experimental and control groups, as well as by comparing the productivity indicators for the initial and final stages of the experiment.

The economical aspect of dairy cows is determined not only by their productivity but also their live weight. The higher a cow's weight, the more the cow consumes feed to maintain its living functions, which does not contribute to milk production but increases milk production cost. To compare the milk yields of cows relative to the live weights of the cows, relative milk yields were calculated, which represent the amount of energy corrected milk (ECM) a cow can produce if measured per 100 kg live weight.

The quantity of milk produced was identified by measuring productivity – standard litres of energy corrected milk, which was calculated by the following formula (Garcia et al., 2006):

$$ECM = Milk Yield \times \frac{0.383 \times Milk Fat, \% + 0.242 \times Milk Protein, \% + 0.7832}{3.14}, (1)$$

where *ECM* – energy corrected milk.

The milk productivity of cows was calculated by the following formula:

Milk productivity
$$= \frac{ECM, kg}{Body weight, kg} \times 100$$
 (2)

The breeds of dairy cows may be objectively compared only if the cows are kept on the same farm, under equal feeding, housing and exploitation conditions and if they have similar milk yields. Since the feeding experiment was carried out on different farms, the economic results of the feeding experiment were examined for each trial without summarising the experimental results. The data were analysed by a Mann-Whitney test at the significance level $\alpha = 0.05$ to identify differences in comparison with the control group (Montgomery, 2012). All statistical analyses were performed using SPSS for Windows version 20.0.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

It is known that the cow farming technology, including cow feeding, can considerably affect milk yield and, in its turn, change the cash flow. For this reason, it is important to analyse the economic implications derived of modifications of the average daily milk yield, the range of deviation, and the change in the milk yield caused by including peas and beans in the dairy cows' diets.

Dairy farms have built up experience in using legumes – faba beans and peas – in diets for cows in the form of both fresh biomass and dried seeds. For the purpose of the present research, the dairy cows were fed dry faba beans and peas as a component of the feed concentrate supplied. An important reason for incorporating legumes into the diet for dairy cows is that the legumes contain a considerable amount of energy in the form of starch and contribute to better protein absorption.

However, there are few research studies allowing determining the economic and protein absorption efficiency for feed rations comprising legumes. Thus, in cow diets, according to data available in the literature, faba beans might be up to 35% of the total feed concentrate ration (Tufarelli et al., 2012), although other information has suggested that dairy cow diets should not include more than 20% legumes. Latvian researchers Barbals & Brosova (2013) recommend incorporating 2 kg of faba beans into the daily feed ration for dairy cows; it causes no harm to the cow's health.

After examining the effects of different amounts of dietary legumes on the productivity of dairy cows, Vander Pol et al. (2008) demonstrated no significant changes when soybean flour was partially replaced by peas (150 g kg⁻¹). A similar finding was made by Tufarelli et al. (2012) who reported that replacing soybeans with faba beans (345 g kg⁻¹) in the diet for highly productive dairy cows (the average milk yield of 35 kg a day) did not influence the cows' productivity.

Regarding milk yield, to be efficient, dairy cows have to produce at least 1,000 kg of energy corrected milk (ECM) per 100 kg live weight per year; it is the milk with a 4.1% fat content and a 3.1% protein content (Garcia et al., 2006). An analysis of the available data on dairy farming allows concluding that in milk production, a crucial factor is the genetic potential of cows, though increasing milk yields and enhancing milk quality, to a great extent, depends on the cows' diet. As pointed out by Kureoja & Kaart (2002), the dairy cow farming technology (the kind of barn, the kind of housing, diets, animal welfare conditions etc.) as an exogenous factor makes a greater effect on cow productivity than the genetic parameters.

The milk yield changes are well seen in both trials (Table 2) if analysing relative monthly milk yields or monthly milk output per 100 kg cow live weight. No significant changes in relative milk yields were observed in any experimental group, compared with the control group, in the entire experimental period. The relative milk yields were similar in all the groups.

However, it has to be mentioned that the relative milk yield in the 3^{rd} group (22–24% 'Lielplatone' faba beans) was the lowest at the initial stage (in November) of both the 1^{st} trial (120.4 kg) and the 2^{nd} one (128.0 kg). In contrast, at the final stage (in February) the relative milk yield in the 3^{rd} group (104.2 kg) was higher than in the control group in the 1^{st} trial, while in the 2^{nd} trial it was the highest (128.8 kg), compared with the other experimental groups and the control group (Table 2).

First cow feeding trial 2014–2015					
Experimental group	Nov, 2014*	Dec, 2014	Jan, 2015	Feb, 2015	
1 st group	131.66 ± 27.9	141.08 ± 25.4	133.41 ± 20.4	110.85 ± 16.1	
2 nd group	126.51 ± 24.1	120.15 ± 25.2	121.15 ± 19.8	107.51 ± 19.3	
3 rd group	120.40 ± 22.9	110.96 ± 18.2	114.22 ± 20.8	104.19 ± 18.8	
4 th group ^c	132.22 ± 38.6	138.30 ± 40.7	121.87 ± 42.0	103.46 ± 23.7	
p-value - to define dif	fferences in compar	rison of the control	group		
1 st group	0.917	0.917	0.754	0.465	
2 nd group	0.917	0.602	0.917	0.917	
3 ^{rh} group	0.347	0.251	0.917	0.917	
Second cow feeding th	rial 2015–2016				
Experimental group	Nov, 2015*	Dec, 2015	Jan, 2016	Feb, 2016	
1 st group	130.2 ± 24.6	134.7 ± 19.4	134.1 ± 14.8	110.7 ± 15.4	
2 nd group	140.9 ± 23.1	141.6 ± 28.2	133.7 ± 29.7	119.2 ± 26.7	
3 rd group	128.00 ± 22.2	164.2 ± 10.5	152.0 ± 7.9	128.8 ± 6.8	
4 th group ^c	135.8 ± 27.4	148.7 ± 11.6	138.2 ± 10.2	117.6 ± 10.3	
<i>p</i> -value – to define differences in comparison of the control group					
1 st group	0.602	0.917	0.917	0.917	
2 nd group	0.917	0. 917	0.251	0.347	
3 ^{rh} group	0.917	0.347	0.465	0.251	

Table 2. Milk production (milk productivity), kg per 100 kg live weight per month

Data are presented as means \pm SD (standard deviation) (n = 5); * initial stage; ^c – control group.

The need for cheaper protein-rich feedstuffs has been referred to in a number of research studies owing to the problem of the high proportion of feed cost. Thus, as pointed out by Czuowska & Zekao (2016), the feed cost in dairy farming comprises 66% of total production cost. In the 1st and 2nd trials on the dairy cows, replacing soybean meal with legumes, the feed cost per cow per day for the experimental group decreased by 2.6–5.3% (Table 3). The greatest decrease in daily feed cost per cow (by 0.16 EUR), compared with the control group, was observed in the 3rd group, which was fed a diet in which soybean protein was replaced with 'Lielplatone' faba beans (22–24% of the total amount of protein feedstuffs).

Adding a combination of 'Lielplatone' faba beans (10-12%) and 'Bruno' peas (10-12%) (for the 1st group), the daily feed cost per cow decreased by 0.12 EUR, while the incorporation of only 'Bruno' peas (22-24%) into the diet (for the 2nd group), the daily feed cost per cow decreased by only 0.08 EUR (Table 3). This may be explained by the fact that the crude protein content of peas is lower, therefore the crude protein cost of this feedstuff is higher.

Indicators	1 st group	2 nd group	3 rd group	4 ^{td} group ^c
Haylage/silage EUR	0.60	0.60	0.60	0.60
Hay EUR	0.48	0.48	0.48	0.48
Grain EUR	0.75	0.75	0.75	0.75
Rapeseed oil cake, EUR	0.40	0.40	0.40	0.40
Peas, EUR	0.27	0.57	-	-
Beans, EUR	0.26	-	0.49	-
Soymeal, EUR	-	-	-	0.65
Mineral feed, EUR	0.16	0.16	0.16	0.16
Total, EUR	2.92	2.96	2.88	3.04
difference to control, EUR	-0.12	-0.08	-0.16	-
difference to control, %	-3.9	-2.6	-5.3	-

	Table 3. Cost	of dairy cow	v feed per day	per cow 2014-2015
--	---------------	--------------	----------------	-------------------

^c – control group.

After summarising the data on feed costs and dairy cow production, feed costs per kg of milk produced were calculated. As shown in Table 4, this value differed significantly between the 1st trial and the 2nd one, which might relate to the different cow productivity levels on the experimental farms. Of course, higher productivity at the same feed cost resulted in a lower unit production cost. However, the results of both trials reveal trends in feed costs and production costs in the experimental period when soybeans were replaced with faba beans and peas as sources of dietary protein.

According to Silva et al. (2008), the performance of economic analyses by using production costs and an economic efficiency index, such as gross and net rates, contributes to decision-making. At the final stage of both trials, the productivity of cows (average milk yield per cow per day), the total milk production (kg) for each group and the total revenue from milk sales, as well as the total feed cost were calculated for the entire experimental period (December-February) (Table 4).

First cow feeding trial 2014–2015				
Indicator	1 st group	2nd group	3rd group	4 th groupc
Milk yield per cow per day (kg)	22.07	21.57	20.48	22.51
Total milk yield per group per trial (kg)	9,957.20	9,710.90	9,064.10	10,156.00
Milk wholesale price (EUR kg ⁻¹)	0.21	0.21	0.21	0.21
Income from milk sales (EUR)	2,091.01	2,039.29	1,903.46	2,132.76
Total feed costs per group (EUR)	1,313.33	1,330.88	1,296.23	1,366.88
Difference to control (EUR)	-53.56	-36.01	-70.66	х
Difference to control (%)	-3.9	-2.6	-5.2	х
Income over feed costs (EUR)	777.69	708.41	607.24	765.89
Difference to control (EUR)	11.80	-57.48	-158.65	х
Difference to control (%)	1.5	-7.5	-20.7	Х
Average feed costs per kg of milk yield	0.132	0.137	0.143	0.135
(EUR kg ⁻¹)				
Difference to control (EUR)	-0.003	0.002	0.008	х
Difference to control (%)	-2.3	1.5	5.9	х

Table 4. Total feed costs, gross profit and average feed costs per 1 kg of milk yield in the trials (December-February)

Second cow recuring trial 2015–2010				
Indicator	1 st group	2 nd group	3 rd group	4 th groupc
Milk yield per cow per day (kg)	28.04	29.16	34.31 ^s	27.89
Total milk yield per group per trial (kg)	2,643.40	13,134.30	15,475.70	12,575.50
Milk wholesale price (EUR kg ⁻¹)	0.21	0.21	0.21	0.21
Income from milk sales (EUR)	2,655.11	2,758.20	3,249.90	2,640.86
Total feed costs per group (EUR)	1,313.33	1,330.88	1,296.23	1,366.88
Difference to control (EUR)	-53.56	-36.01	-70.66	х
Difference to control (%)	-3.9	-2.6	-5.2	х
Income over feed costs (EUR)	1,341.79	1,427.33	1,953.67	1,273.98
Difference to control (EUR)	67.81	153.35	679.69	Х
Difference to control (%)	5.3	12.0	53.4	х
Average feed costs per kg of milk yield	0.104	0.101	0.084	0.109
(EUR kg ⁻¹)				
Difference to control (EUR)	-0.005	-0.007	-0.025	х
Difference to control (%)	-4.4	-6.8	-22.9	Х

^c – control group; ^S –significant difference, p < 0.05

Second cow fooding trial 2015 2016

The feed components and therefore the feed costs were the same in both trials, both for the experimental groups and the control group. The feed costs for all the experimental groups $(1^{st}-3^{rd})$ were 2.6–5.2% lower, given the market price on faba beans and peas and the price on soybeans fed to the control group.

In the experimental period, compared with the control group, the cost savings (EUR 70.66) were found to be the greatest in the 3^{rd} group (22–24% faba beans), EUR 53.56 were saved on the 1^{st} group (10–12% peas and 10–12% beans), and EUR 36.01 on the 2^{nd} one (22–24% peas).

From the economic perspective, it is important not only to reduce feed costs but also to provide sufficiently high productivity and to reduce production costs. However, to make an economic efficiency assessment for legumes, it is important to determine the unit production cost for the entire experimental period (December-February). In the first experimental period, the feed cost per kg milk produced was EUR 0.03–0.05 higher than in the 2^{nd} trial.

A comparison of feed costs between the experimental groups and the control group revealed that the feed cost per kg milk produced for the 1^{st} group (10–12% peas and 10–12% beans) was 2.3–4.4% lower. Consequently, compared with the control group, the difference between revenue from milk sales and feed costs (income over feed costs) was 1.5–5.3% greater in the 1^{st} and 2^{nd} trials.

The 3^{rd} group that was fed a diet comprising faba beans showed a lower feed ration cost; however, in the 1^{st} trial it showed a 5.9% higher feed cost per kg milk produced. In the 2^{nd} trial, the 3^{rd} group showed the best performance with a 22.9% or 2.5 cent lower feed cost per kg milk produced than the control group did. A similar trend was observed for the 2^{nd} group; in the 1^{st} trial the feed cost for this group was 1.5% higher, whereas in the 2^{nd} trial it was 6.8% lower than for the control group.

The 1st trial (2014) showed that replacing soybean feedstuffs with peas and beans in the diet for cows of average milk productivity (20–24 kg per day) resulted in lower income over feed costs from the experimental groups than from the control group, or the profits were the same. However, in the 2^{nd} trial, if replacing soybean feedstuffs with peas and beans in the diet for cows of higher milk productivity (28–31 kg per day), the income over feed costs from all the experimental groups were significantly higher than from the control group. In the experimental period, the average feed cost per kg milk produced followed a similar trend – replacing soybean feedstuffs with 220–240 g kg⁻¹ faba beans (3rd group) resulted in a 22.9% (2.5 cents) lower cost than for the control group.

Lima et al. (2015) assessed the economic efficiency of feedstuffs used in an experiment in conjunction with production costs and productivity, thereby identifying the most economically efficient diet providing the highest profitability. After performing a comprehensive assessment of the results of both trials, one can conclude that the highest production efficiency was achieved if incorporating 22–24% 'Lielplatone' faba beans into the dairy cow diet. The experimental diet comprising faba beans allowed reducing feed cost, whereas dairy cow productivity was constant. This means that replacing soybean feedstuffs with faba beans resulted in higher economic returns from the feedstuffs used in livestock farming, i.e. the same cow productivity at lower resource consumption. The most economically efficient diets were those comprising only one kind of legumes (peas or beans).

CONCLUSIONS

Based on the experimental data, one can conclude that feed rations may comprise peas and beans grown in Latvia, thereby reducing the consumption of imported soybeans. An analysis of the effects of the use of faba beans and peas **in the dairy cow diet** on feed cost and productivity in the experimental period revealed that:

- the daily feed ration cost decreased by EUR 0.16 for the 3rd group (22–24% 'Lielplatone' faba beans), EUR 0.12 for the 1st group (10–12% 'Bruno' peas and 10–12% 'Lielplatone' beans), and EUR 0.08 for the 2nd group (22–24% 'Bruno' peas);
- compared with the control group, the total saving on feed was EUR 70.66 in the 3rd group, EUR 53.56 in the 1st group (10–12% peas and 10–12% beans) and EUR 36.01 in the 2nd group (22–24% peas);
- in the 2nd trial, the average milk yield in the 3rd group (22–24% faba beans) was significantly higher than in the control group, whilst the 1st and 2nd groups showed no significant changes in the average daily milk yield, as well as in the milk fat content and the milk protein content;
- both trials showed that the feed cost per kg milk produced for dairy cows in the group fed with 10–12% peas and 10–12% beans was 2.3–4.4% lower than for the control group.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. We acknowledge the scientific research project 'Enhancing of Legumes Growing in Europe through Sustainable Cropping for Protein Supply for Food and Feed' (EUROLEGUME), Agreement No. 613781, provided us with financial support for this research study.

REFERENCES

- Barbals, R. & Brosova, A. 2013. Comparison of different varieties of faba beans. In Agricultural Science for Successful Farming. Proceedings of the Scientific and Practical Conference, Jelgava, LLU, pp. 209–214 (in Latvian).
- Czuowska, M. & Zekao, M. 2016. The impact of commercial concentrated feedingstuffs usage on the profitability of milk production. Zagreb: Faculty of Agriculture. *Journal of Central European Agriculture* **17**(1), 75–85.
- Fraser, D.G.E. & Termansen, M. 2007. Using Past Climate Variability to Understand how Food Systems are Resilient to Future climate change. In Zollitsch, W., Winckler, C., Waiblinger, S. & Haselberger A. (eds): Sustainable Food Production and Ethics. Wageningen Academic Publishers, Vienna, Austria. pp. 139–144.
- Garcia, O., Hemme, T., Nho, L.T. & Tra, H.T.H. 2006. The economics of milk production in Hanoi, Vietnam, with particular emphasis on small-scale producers. *PPLPI Working Paper*, 33, 39–40.
- Hansen, J. & Gale, F. 2014. China in the Next Decade: Rising Meat Demand and Growing Imports of Feed. Amber Waves, April. http:// http://www.ers.usda.gov/amber-waves/2014april/china-in-the-next-decade-rising-meat-demand-and-growing-imports-offeed.aspx#.V8vs4_197IU. Accessed 1.12.2016.
- Kureoja, A. & Kaart, T. 2002. The percentage of the effect of genotype and environment on milk performance of the Estonian Red Breed cows. In *Book of Abstracts of the 53nd Annual Meeting of the EAAP: 53nd Annual Meeting of the EAAP*, Cairo, Egypt, pp. 169.
- Lawrence, J.D., Mintert, J., Anderson, J.D. & Anderson, P. 2008. Feed Grains and Livestock: Impacts on Meat Supplies and Prices. *The magazine of food, farm, and resource issues*, Choices, 2nd Quarter 2008, **23**(2), 11–15.
- Lima, L.P., Veloso, C.M., Silva, C.M. da, Pires, A.J.V., Teixeira, F.A. & Nascimento, P.V.N. 2015. Milk production and economic assessment of cassava bagasse in the feed of dairy cows. *Acta Scientiarum. Animal Sciences* **37**(3), 307–313.
- Montgomery, D.C. 2012. *Design and Analysis of Experiments Hardcover* (8th edn). John Wiley and Sons Inc., p 752.
- Ositis, U. 2005. *Animal Nutrition from a Complex Perspective*. Ozolnieki: Latvian Agricultural Advisory and Training Centre, pp. 363 (in Latvian).
- Paulesich, R., Bohlander, K. & Halsberger, A.G. 2007. Integration of Resilience into sustainability model for analaysis of Adaptive Capatities of Regions to Climate change: the EASY model. In Zollitsch, W., Winckler, C., Waiblinger, S. & Haselberger, A. (eds): *Sustainable Food Production and Ethics*. Wageningen Academic Publishers, Vienna, Austria. pp. 145–150.
- Report on Latvia's agricultural and rural development 2016. Ministry of Agriculture Republic of Latvia (in Latvian).

https://www.zm.gov.lv/public/files/CMS_Static_Page_Doc/00/00/90/30/fs-

01userslinda.birinaDesktopAA2016_lauksaimniecibasgadazinojums. pdf Accessed 7.12.2016.

- Silva, H.A., MoraesI, H.S.K.A., HackI, V.D.A.G.E. & Faccio, P.C.C. 2008. Evaluation of the economic viability of milk production on pasture and supplements in the region of Campos Gerais - Paraná, Brazil. /Análise da viabilidade econômica da produção de leite a pasto e com suplementos na região dos Campos Gerais-Paraná/. Ciencia Rural 38(2), 445–450 (in portuguese).
- Tufarelli, V., Khan, R.U. & Laudadio, V. 2012. Evaluating the suitability of field beans as a substitute for soybean meal in early-lactating dairy cow: Production and metabolic responses. *Animal Science Journal* **83**, 136–140.
- Vander Pol, M., Hristov, A.N., Zaman, S. & Delano, N. 2008. Peas can replace soybean meal and corn grain in dairy cow diets. *J. Dairy Sci.* **91**, 698–703.

Requirements for inserting intercropping in aquaponics system for sustainability in agricultural production system

M.W. Puteri Edaroyati*, H. Siti Aishah and A.M. Al-Tawaha

Department of Crop Science, Faculty of Agriculture, University Putra Malaysia, MY 43400 UPM Serdang, Selangor, Malaysia *Correspondence: putri@upm.edu.my

Abstract. In recent years, the recirculating aquaponics system has gained high attention and significant popularity for organic vegetables and fruits production which contributes to the sustainable aquaculture for tropical regions. This review aims to summarize the possibility for practicing intercropping in aquaponics to produce high-quality fruits, vegetables and fish without any chemical fertilizer and minimum ecological impact for a sustainable agriculture. Although many studies have addressed about aquaponics for producing high-value crops such as tomato, cucumber, and lettuce, there is still a lack of complete information to support the development of intercropping in aquaponics and limited focus on its commercial implementation. Moreover, this study will focus first on the requirements for inserting intercropping in aquaponics and technical improvements needed to adapt as potential for sustainable food production system to increase productivity around the world, especially in countries have deficiency in water and land resources as well as soil problem like salinity and reduce environmental emissions. Secondly, the insertion of intercropping in aquaponics must be for crops with high value and for crops that can complement together such as tomato with basil and tomato with lettuce. Thirdly, in technical improvement in this study will summarize the strategies and factors that affect the intercropping in aquaponics system such as the nutrients needed for crops under intercropping aquaponics, stocking density and feeding rate which are important to know the concentration of ammonia that is produced and converted to nitrate so that the plants can uptake it. Studying the requirements for inserting and improving intercropping in aquaponics will increase our understanding of needed for new agriculture technique that contributes to the sustainable aquaponics for tropical regions.

Key words: Intercropping, Aquaponics, feeding rate, feeding frequency, high crop value.

INTRODUCTION

Aquaponics is the integration or/and interlinking of conventional aquaculture with hydroponic plant production (Diver & Rinehart, 2010). Aquaponics can be considered as a sustainable food production method since it bridges the gap between production and consumption of fish around the world without depleting the non-renewable resources. The important characteristic of aquaponics designing systems is that it has closed nutrient cycles (Nelson, 2008) and can be designing as decoupled system consists of 2 independent recirculation systems connected unidirectionally from the fish component to the plant component (Kloas et al., 2015) and enables sustainable

agricultural production through complete biological processes among fish, bacteria and the plant (Nelson, 2008). Aquaponics can be implemented as the medium in a wide range of suitable fish species and plants at the same time in the system (Nelson, 2007; Diver & Rinehart, 2010; Resh, 2012). Moreover, Aquaponics is composed of three main components such as fish, plants and microbes. All the three components must be available for an aquaponics system to function since the nutrients, absorbed by plants, is a product of nitrification process of wastes excreted by fish. Moreover microbes bridge the process between the other two components (Nelson, 2008; Klinger & Naylor, 2012; Somerville et al., 2014).

In aquaponics, fish physiology and the composition of fish feed from protein are the main factors affecting nutrient availability in solution inside the system. Further other factors such as fish species, growth stage, stocking density and the rates of inside microbial nitrification also play a role here (Rakocy et al., 2006). Fish feed waste is the primary nutrient source for plants followed by fertilizers, periodically. While most of the required nutrients such as nitrogen, potassium and other elements for plant growth are available in the fertilizers (Tyson et al., 2004; Rakocy et al., 2006).

TYPES OF AQUAPONICS SYSTEMS

In an aquaponics system, three components work together such as fish tank (aquaculture), bio-filter (for nitrification) and grow bed (hydroponics). Aquaponics types are classified on the basis of grow bed designs according to hydroponics and can also be classified as closed (coupled) and decoupled systems (Kloas et al., 2015). The first type according to hydroponics, floating raft (RAFT, deep water culture – DWC) is widely used for lettuce. The second type, Nutrient Film Technique (NFT) is used widely for lettuce. NFT is not only used in Lettuce production, but also in Garlic as in (Abou-Hadid et al., 1986), Tomato, Cucumber, Strawberry and Beans (Chrissy, 2017). The final type is media-based bed that uses substrates media such as peatmoss, tuff and perlite in (flood and drain or ebb-and flow) (Diver, 2006; Lennard & Leonard, 2006; Rakocy et al., 2006; Nelson & Pade, 2007; Love et al., 2014).

The media-based bed is widely used in small scale aquaponics since not only that it could act as a filtration unit but also it does not require separate biofilters as it contains media (e.g., pumice stones or clay beads) in the grow bed for nitrification (Zou et al., 2016). In addition, the substrate which is used in media based bed provides high surface area for microbial growth during biological processes in aquaponics. This is the most popular grow bed design among home gardeners (Bernstein et al., 2014). Moreover, media-based bed is suitable for different kinds of vegetables and fruit species, because the grow bed can support high root density due to potential blockage of recirculating flow while NFT bed design is suitable only for small vegetable species such as lettuce because the grow bed cannot support a high quantity of roots due to potential blockage of recirculating flow (Engle, 2015). Thus, efficient solid removal is critical for NFT to prevent clogging in grow bed channel. Floating-raft is the commonly adopted type in aquaponics system since it allows the plant roots to freely absorb the nutrients in the water without clogging water channel (Liang & Chien, 2013; Engle, 2015). NFT and floating-raft aquaponics systems require a biofilter for nitrification and a sedimentation tank for solid removal (Nelson, 2008; Engle, 2015). Recently, many researchers

conducted experiments to determine the efficiency of applied Nutrient film technique and deep water culture in large scale commercial operations (Bernstein et al., 2014).

COMPONENTS OF AQUAPONICS SYSTEM

Aquaponics system works on the principle of connection between the components, hydroponics and recirculating aquaculture elements. This can be otherwise described as, a combined culture of fish, bacteria and plants. For this reason, any aquaponics system must be composed of basic components such as fish tank, aerator, pipes, lights, pump, biofilter, hydroponics components-media beds, NFT, DWC, RAFT or deep water and sump tank. In addition to this, half barrels, PVC media, buckets, plastic containers etc. may be used (Rakocy et al., 2006). Devices of sedimentation cover plate separators, tube or settling basins. Each component in aquaponics system plays a specific role. Fish excretes organic wastes as ammonia in the fish tank while the biofilter component has two specific processes for converting fish waste metabolites such as ammonia into nitrite and then to nitrate through nitrification. The hydroponics component in aquaponics system provides the required nutrients to plants. Moreover, aquaponics system must ensure processes such as aeration, water movement and the biological process to produce nitrate in the final stage. Finally, aquaponics system is the culture for symbiosis between fish, bacteria and plants, and considered as sustainable agriculture system using water and nutrients in coupled recirculation (Rakocy et al., 2006; Somerville et al., 2014).

Positive effects of aquaponics

Today's competitive environment facing serious of issues includes changes of climate, degradation of soil, food security, and scarcity of water and rise of population. All these problems were possibly addressed by aquaponics through their closed loop system which consists of aquaculture and hydroponic elements (Goddek et al., 2015). It is the rapidly developing sector of agriculture which should be sustainable and also meet demands of biochemical aspect. Principally, aquaponics which is the combination of horticulture and aquaculture in a single recirculating aquaponic system (SRAPS) gives a sustainable approach (Kloas et al., 2015). Each part in aquaponics system can be controlled to maintain good environmental conditions through controlling water quality, temperature, pH, efficiency of the water used, improved waste management throw nitrification and nutrient recycling (Rakocy, 2007; McCarthy, 2011; Thorarinsdottir, 2015; Sallenave, 2016). Further water recirculation is the final outcome achieved (Lin et al., 2002; Hamlin et al., 2008; Endut et al., 2009; Martins et al., 2010). Moreover, aquaponics can protect crops from diseases and drought (Azad, 2015). Because of its unique, sustainable and environmental-friendly operational procedures, aquaponics has greater impact on sustainable food production (fish and vegetables), reduced environmental pollution and less water consumption which directly increases the profit of farmers in contrast to standalone RAS and hydroponics systems, aquaponics has a better economic benefit may include results from (McMurtry et al., 1997; Love et al., 2014; Love et al., 2015; Miličić et al., 2017).

IMPORTANT CRITERIA AND FACTORS THAT AFFECTS AQUAPONICS SYSTEMS

pН

In any aquatic system, pH stabilization is an important and critical phenomenon since the living organisms operate within a cycling system and it controls fish metabolism, microbial activities and affects the availability of nitrogen to plants (Kuhn et al., 2010; Zou et al., 2016). In aquaponics, it is important to know the optimal pH range for overall best performance from plant, bacteria and fish since it is necessary to achieve sustainability of all the biological interactions occurring in the system. The plant roots, bacteria, and fish must be able to absorb nutrients even at higher pH levels, because providing the optimal pH for every part in a system is challenging. The pH solution is the most important parameter in aquaponics systems because it controls fish metabolism, microbial activities and affects the availability of nitrogen to plants (Kuhn et al., 2010; Zou et al., 2016) and it must be balanced among fish, bacteria and plant demands at the same time. In general, the tolerance range for most plants is 5.5–7.5 (Somerville et al., 2014). So, during experiments period, ideal pH will be maintained for whole aquaponics system through adding calcium hydroxide and potassium hydroxide to the base of the addition tank, where it gets dissolved and slowly enters the system.

Moreover, the pH level for crops must be within the optimal range because if pH exceeds this range, plants are unable to absorb nutrients such as iron, calcium, and magnesium available in the water which becomes deficient in plants (Rakocy et al., 2006; Somerville et al., 2014). On the other hand, the optimal pH for nitrification in biological processes is in the range of 7.5–8.5 (Kim et al., 2007). The ideal pH for the nitrification process is 8.5 (Wortman & Dawson, 2015). Recent studies inferred that pH 6.0 is optimal for plant growth and efficient nitrogen utilization in aquaponics at the expense of increased N₂O emission due to high denitrification (Zou et al., 2016). In aquaponics systems, pH was usually managed in the range of 6–7.0 because this range is optimal for bacteria to function to its fullest capacity and the plant roots have full access to absorb all the essential micro and macronutrients (Wortman & Dawson, 2015). Tilapia can tolerate wide pH ranges and each tilapia species has different optimal pH (Lemarié et al., 2004; Arimoro, 2006). Due to higher pH, fish is usually affected due to toxicity of ammonia. Further, higher pH levels lead to higher toxicity in tilapia, but best performance can be achieved in the range of 6.5–8.5. Therefore, it is important to keep the pH value at possible stable level from (6-7.0) (Rakocy et al., 2006).

Dissolved Oxygen

Dissolved oxygen (DO) is one of the most important parameters in fish culture. This is also critical to the beneficial nitrifying bacteria that convert fish waste into nutrients so that the plants can absorb (Somerville et al., 2014). Dissolved oxygen (DO) level describes the amount of molecular oxygen within water in the aquaponics system. This is essential component for plants, fish and nitrifying bacteria to live and flourish in aquaponics system and measured in terms of milligrams per liter. In new aquaponics system, continuous monitoring of DO amount should be done until the system is standardized by determined feeding and stocking rate to provide sufficient aeration (Stark, 1996; Timmons & Ebeling, 2013; Somerville et al., 2014). In aquaponics, the

addition of excess oxygen do not show any negative effects or risks because when the water gets saturated, the additional oxygen is simply dispersed into the atmosphere.

The water temperature must be taken care and checked frequently because it is strongly related to dissolved oxygen and when DO is insufficient at high water temperatures, the root rot symptoms may appear (Rakocy, 2007). Most plants need high levels of DO (> 3 mg L⁻¹), while for biofilters, it is recommended above 1.7 mg L⁻¹ to maintain the activity of nitrifiers (Ruiz et al., 2003). On the other hand, tilapia is tolerant when the DO concentration is low, but growth rates will be affected. Tilapia, when there is low level of dissolved oxygen (1 mg L⁻¹), it comes to the surface for oxygen-rich surface water. Moreover, it is recommended that DO levels should be maintained at 5 mg L⁻¹ or higher in aquaponics systems to prevent from stress to fish and plants (Bernstein, 2011; Rakocy, 2007).

Tank water temperature

Water temperature is a major influence factor on organisms inside the aquaponics culture systems. The water temperature not only affects the organisms in it but also show effects on growth of fish, feeding rate and fish size (Gardeur et al., 2007). Moreover, the water tank temperature influences the behavior and physiological process of fish in the aquaponics system and the performance of biofilter (Xia & Li, 2010). In addition, high temperature has a direct effect system processes in terms of reduced dissolved oxygen, increased unionized (toxic) ammonia and restricted absorption of calcium (Somerville et al., 2014). Several studies have been reported that each fish species has ideal range of water temperature as because it is affected directly by maximum growth (Person-Le Ruyet et al., 2006; Björnsson et al., 2007; Oyugi et al., 2011; Somerville et al., 2014). Tilapia in aquaponics system require warm temperatures (25–27 °C) (DeLong et al., 2009) for maximum growth (Rakocy et al., 2006; Savidov et al., 2007). When the ideal temperature is not maintained in fish tanks, the growth is drastically reduced and cause diseases which results in other criticalities such as reduced reproduction, sluggishness due to retarded digestion capacity of fishes (Bailey & Alanärä, 2006). The ideal temperature for vegetable growth is 20-25 °C and for biofilters (nitrifying bacteria) it ranges from 25 to 30 °C while tilapia dies when the temperature drops below 10 °C.

TYPES OF TILAPIA USED IN AQUAPONICS

Tilapia is one of the most popular fish species in aquaponics systems (Rakocy et al., 2006) and the basic requirements for successful biological process the aquaponics system (Love et al., 2014). Tilapia has a great attention because of its high availability, easily cultivable nature, fast growing, stress and disease-resistant and highly adaptable to a wide range of environmental conditions such as pH, water temperature, dissolved oxygen (DO), salinity, light intensity and photoperiods (El-Sayed & Kawanna, 2004; Hussain, 2004). Due to these characteristics, tilapia culture is being practiced in most of the tropical, subtropical and temperate regions to reduce the global rising demands for protein sources (Ng & Romano, 2013). Fish is important to produce ammonia which is the major end product in the breakdown of proteins which is converted to nitrate in next stage by bacteria (Rakocy et al., 2006). There are many species of tilapia such as Blue tilapia (Oreochromis aureus), Nile tilapia (*Oreochromis mossambicus x Oreochromis*)

niloticus), Nile tilapia 'red strain' hybrid (*Oreochromis niloticus* x *O. aureus*) and red tilapia (*Oreochromis* sp.) which are being used successfully in aquaponics system. In a study conducted by Palm et al. (2014), *Oreochromis niloticus* is used for better growth of lettuce (*Lactuca sativa*) and cucumber fruits (*Cucumis sativus*) in aquaponics system. Further, another study conducted by Knaus & Palm (2017) recorded better growth in basil (*Ocimum basilicum*) and parsley (*Petroselinum crispum*) when used *O. niloticus* in aquaponics system. Consequently, under identical aquaponics system design, optimal fish and plant choice govern the growth performance of the cultivated plants (Knaus & Palm, 2017).

BACTERIA IN AQUAPONICS

Bacteria is one of the three basic requirements to complete the biological processes (nitrification) in aquaponics system. Nitrification process is a major biological process in biofilter aquaponics and forms the basic process for removing ammonia, a metabolic waste excreted by fish. Ammonia is toxic to fish at concentrations above 0.05 mg L^{-1} (Rakocy et al., 2006; Reed et al., 2009). Nitrification process in aquaponics system provides elements for the plants which eliminates ammonia and nitrite (Gutierrez-Wing & Malone, 2006) through two types of bacteria of which the first type is composed of Nitrobacter, Nitrospina and Nitrococcus, a group of nitrifying bacteria that oxidize ammonia(NH_3 or NH_4^+) convert into nitrite (NO_2^-) which is also toxic to fish. The second type of nitrifying bacteria composed of Nitrosomonas and Nitrosococcus that oxidize nitrite converts the nitrite into nitrate (NO₃⁻) (Somerville et al., 2014). In aquaponics, biofilters use sand, gravel, shells or various plastic media with large surface areas which is optimal to develop extensive colonies of nitrifying bacteria (Rakocy et al., 2006). The nitrification process results in the transformation of 93% to 96% of ammonia-nitrogen to nitrate, an end product of nitrification, in infiltration units (Prinsloo et al., 1999). Nitrate is the primary source of nitrogen for plants (Resh, 2012). Nitrite is the intermediate product of nitrification and toxic to both fish as well as plants while nitrate is not toxic to fish. The nitrifying bacteria in aquaponics system is affected by pH. The optimum pH range for nitrification is 7.0 to 9.0 although most studies indicate that the ideal pH for efficient activity of Nitrosomonas spec. is 7.8-8.0 and for Nitrobacter spec. it is 7.2–8.2. On the other hand, the optimal temperature range for nitrifying bacteria is 17-34 °C while the optimum levels of DO for nitrification process at 4-8 mg L⁻¹. (Somerville et al., 2014) This is the level required in the case of fish and the plants. Nitrification is affected negatively if the DO level is less than 2 mg L⁻¹. So it is mandatory to ensure adequate pH, water temperature and DO for successful biofiltration process (Rakocy et al., 2006).

INTERCROPPING IN AQUAPONICS CONDITIONS

Recently, intercropping has been recognized as cropping system and beneficial system for the production of two or more crops such as vegetables under greenhouse conditions in the same location and must be at least a part of production cycles. Intercropping has played important role in most countries in Asia, Africa and Latin America for food security under conventional conditions (soil conditions). Soil degradation, desertification and water pollution (Gregory et al., 2002) are the main

reasons for innovation and adapting to intercropping techniques combined with new technologies such as hydroponics and aquaponics. Nowadays, it is urgent to study and develop the practices for applying intercropping under hydroponics and aquaponics systems, because it remains the potential strategy in sustainable food systems (Malézieux et al., 2009; Li, 2011; Lithourgidis et al., 2011).

Advantages and disadvantages of intercropping

Intercropping has many advantages over single crop cultivation according to recent and past studies. Most of the studies about intercropping application are under soil conditions. Inserted or combined intercropping in aquaponics will bring greater attention for many reasons such as production of vegetables in a biological way meeting high quality standard without compromising the quantity. The main reason to adopt intercropping, besides these advantages is that food security can be achieved through sustainable agriculture system. As mentioned above, intercropping has many advantages over single cropping (Gebru, 2015) such as efficient water usage, increased total productivity per unit land, per unit time, and increased efficiency in using space among different species and thus reducing the cost of production, labor and environmental impacts (Anitha et al., 2001; Li, 2011; Bedoussac et al., 2015).

Yu et al. (2015) reported that intercropping uses land up to 22% more efficiently than corresponding sole crops with same growth duration. In addition, intercropping can increase profitability, especially when the basic requirements such as water, light and nutrients are efficiently and effectively used than single cropping systems which leads in less time and energy consumption in food production (Barros Júnior et al., 2009; Filho et al., 2010).

FACTORS AFFECTING INTERCROPPING IN AQUAPONICS SYSTEMS

Crop properties and aquaponics types

Various researchers have proved that wide varieties of crops especially vegetables such as lettuce and tomato (Rakocy et al., 1993) or basil (Adler et al., 2003), cucumber and other herbs (Savidov et al., 2007) have been grown in the different types of aquaponics systems. However, crop properties varied on the basis of types of aquaponics. For instance, Cormier (2016) reported that tomatoes and other fruiting plants are not better in floating raft systems. Likewise, deep flow technique (DFT) is generally utilized for herbs (oregano, thyme and basil) and salad greens (include arugula, chicory, spinach and lettuce). Lettuce grow in raft and other media with the ideal temperature of 15–27 °C and temperature tolerate over 27 °C lettuce bolts; tomatoes grow in only very popular hydroponic varieties and aquaponics with the ideal temperature of 26 °C and temperature tolerate over 7.2 °C (Sawyer, 2013). Richard Tyson (2012) examined that the aquaponics fish called tilapia was commonly grown in good quality water with yellow perch, largemouth bass, rainbow trout, koi and bluegills. Brook (2017) reported that salad greens, lettuce, peppers, tomatoes and herbs like low-water thyme and basil grown in media bed.

It was recommended by the researchers to practice intercropping of two or more crops in aquaponics. But prior to implementing dual crops, in this instance, tomato and lettuce, care must be taken with aquaponics system since there are many factors that could possible affect the success of intercropping. First, the crop's complete characteristics, properties and suitable type of aquaponics system must be studied followed by the investigation of factors that affect each crop over the other in terms of botanical characteristics (Beets, 1982). The other agronomic factors, especially population density must be studied because it is very important to know the optimal density for each crop and size of the bed to ensure that each crop has optimal aeration and light to complete photosynthesis process. For example, tomato and lettuce can be intercropped in aquaponics but it is must to know the planting density for both crops and crops arrangement is critical such that the crops have no effect over each other. Further nutrient availability is a critical factor because the study must ensure that aquaponics can produce efficient amount of nitrate and other macro and micro elements which the crop needed to grow. In addition, researchers such as (Alves et al., 2010; Filho et al., 2013) reported that strategy for managing the time for intercropping is important because, the competition between the crops for nutrient uptake needs to be minimized and the period of coexistence of species influenced the crop productivities, for example, tomato and lettuce, and cucumber and lettuce, respectively.

Nutrients needed for crops under intercropping aquaponics

The main challenge for success in intercropping under aquaponics is how to achieve and assess the optimum amount of elements needed from nutrient concentration for both crops from transplant stage to growth until the harvesting period by calculating the nutrients needed for both crops in intercropping to prevent nutrient deficiency. A deeper understanding of needs from the nutrient solution for both crops in intercropping is important to manage fish stocking density, feeding rate, frequency of fish, feed composition and bacterial surface area to achieve the elements needed. Moreover, it is important to determine the ratio of elements uptake by both crops in each stage in order to manage the fish culture composed of the above factors. The other factors that are to be considered are pH, water temperature for both crops and all other elements of the aquaponics system such as the fish tank, bacteria tank and beds. In addition, management of fruit crops like tomato is difficult than leafy crops such as lettuce, because tomato has different nutrient demands based on the different developmental stages from first flower to start setting fruits. Fruit crops, when start setting fruits, need more specific nutrients such as Ca, Mg and K (Nelson, 2008). It denotes that knowledge on both the crops and its stage of growth is a must and its timely application is mandated. Most intercropping crops are chosen as fruits and leafy crops because it is highly profitable and has value.

Role of foliar application in intercropping aquaponics

A crucial point for aquaponics in general, and for intercropping in specific, is the nutrient balance in system culture, as it is critical for both crops during growth until harvesting stage. According to previous studies (Adler et al., 1996; Seawright et al., 1998; Graber & Junge, 2009), it is reported that aquaponics system produces lower levels of potassium (K), iron (Fe), manganese (Mn) and sulfur (S). Therefore, the optimal nutrient balance, during the growth cycle for both crops, can be achieved by considering all the factors inserted in the above title (i.e., nutrients needed for crops under intercropping aquaponics) and by supplementation of the required elements throw foliar application such as potassium and iron, because these elements are not released from fish feeds (Rakocy et al., 1997; Rakocy et al., 2006; Roosta & Hamidpour, 2011). Foliar

application is one of the efficient methods of plant nutrition in case of nutrient deficiency for Mg, Zn, and Mn during growth stage (Roosta & Hamidpour, 2011).

Stocking density of tilapia under intercropping aquaponics

Stocking density is considered as one of the important factors in aquaponics, besides feeding rate and frequency since it varies according to fish type. In aquaponics systems, especially for intercropping, stocking density must be ideal and optimum to ensure that the waste is converted to ammonia and nitrate in the final phase. Through optimum stocking density, one can obtain maximum production without effects on environment, optimum health, economic benefits (Rahman & Marimuthu, 2010) and minimum occurrence of physiological and behavioral disorders (Ashley, 2007; Ayyat et al., 2011). Tilapia is the fish species which is commonly cultured in aquaponics systems and earn a profit, both the hydroponic vegetable components and fish rearing should be continuously operated near maximum production capacity (Rakocy et al., 2006). Working a framework close to its critical standing crop utilizes space proficiently, expands production and decreases variation in the daily feed input to the system, a critical factor in estimating the hydroponic segment.

There are three stocking methods that can keep up fish biomass close to the critical standing crop: multiple rearing units, stock splitting, and sequential rearing. Sequential rearing includes the culture of various age groups of fish in a similar rearing tank. When one age group achieves marketable size, it is specifically collected with nets and a grading system, and an equivalent number of fingerlings are quickly restocked in a similar tank. Stock splitting includes stocking high densities of fingerlings and intermittently splitting the populace in half as the critical standing crop of the rearing tank is attained. This technique keeps away from the vestige issue of stunted fish and enhances stock inventory. With different rearing units, the whole populace is moved to bigger rearing tanks when the critical standing crop of the underlying rearing tank is reached. Multiple rearing units, for the most part, come in modules of two to four tanks and are associated with a typical filtration framework. After the biggest tank is gathered, the greater part of the rest of the gatherings of fish is moved to the following biggest tank and the smallest tank is restocked with fingerlings. A variety of the idea of multiple rearing units is the division of a long raceway into compartments with portable screens. As the fish develop, their compartment is expanded in size and drew nearer to one end of the raceway where they will, in the long run, be collected. Each rearing tank contains an alternate age group of fish, yet they are not moved amid the production cycle. This system does not utilize space proficiently in the beginning periods of development, however, the fish are never exasperated and the work associated with moving the fish is killed. Cropping systems showed that batch and staggered production of basil in an aquaponic system were comparable and both were approximately three times more productive than field production.

In addition, stocking density has direct effects on growth, survival, water quality and fish behavior (de Oliveira et al., 2012). On the other hand, if a farmer stock fishes in the fish tank at less optimal conditions, the efficiency and profitability of the culture system gets reduced. For this reason, Ahmed & Hamad (2013) reported that increasing stocking density from 100 to 200 fish m⁻³ in the fish tank results in negative impact by reduced survival, growth and benefits. On the other hand, another study conducted by

El-Saidy & Hussein (2015) about an effect of low stocking density (50 fish m⁻³) inferred that there is a positive effect on growth performance and feed utilization parameters. However farmers and commercial producers always look for the optimum stocking density to achieve maximum profits. Finally, according to (El-Salam et al., 2014), it could be concluded that the optimum stocking density is 100 fish m⁻³ and the dietary protein levels is 25%, so that the maximum growth is achieved with highest profit analysis.

Feeding rate of tilapia in intercropping aquaponics

Feeding rate is an important factor that affects fish growth as well as the crops in intercropping system under aquaponics. Optimized feeding rate is important for a fish to growth healthy and this can be determined measuring correct balance of composition of

feeding like proteins, vitamins, carbohydrates, fats, and minerals. The amount of feeding rate for each aquaponics system will be g m⁻¹ per square meter of plant growing area and this feeding rate will be calculated for daily amount of feed per square meter of plant growing area. Table 1 composition (%) of the fish feed in aquaponics systems especially tilapia fish.

Table 1. Proximate composition (%)
 of the fish feed

Nutrient	(%Content)
Crude Protein	Around 30%
Fat	4%-6%
Cellulose	5%-20%
Mixed Inorganic	3%-5%
Phosphorous	0.54% - 1.14

Feeding rate calculation

The feeding rate will be ranged for example between 50–80 g of fish feed per square meter per day. If the plant growing area is 1.125 m² per replicate and the total area will be $(3*1.125 \text{ m}^2)$ and then the total area for one treatment 3.375 m² and the feed ration would be 60 g per day per m^2

80 g \rightarrow day per m² x g \rightarrow day per 3.375 m²

The amount of feed must be 270 g per day per 3.375 m² of area of growing plant whereas the fish biomass of tilapia in a system eats 1-2% from the total weight of body fish per day. i.e., the mean value of feed for fish is that, for each 100 g fish, 2 g must be fed.

Protein is the basic composition in fish meal as it is the building block in fish body and it is also necessary for muscle formation, enzymatic functions, and partially helps in energy maintenance (Bahnasawy, 2009). Further, proteins form the basic structures and enzymes in all living organisms. The optimum protein requirement of tilapia depends on size, age, and water temperature. In general, younger fish (fry and fingerlings) require a diet which is richer than what is fed during the grow-out stage. In their grow-out stage, tilapia needs 25-35 percent of protein in its diet for optimal growth using essential and non-essential amino acids. Several studies estimated that the protein requirement for juvenile tilapia varies from 32 to 50% whereas, for larger tilapia it is between 25 to 30% (Hafedh, 1999; El-Saidy & Gaber, 2005; Ali, Al-Ogaily et al., 2007; Nguyen, Davis & Saoud, 2009; Abdel-Tawwab et al., 2010). In aquaponic system, the feeding fish type it is one of the largest variable costs (Naylor et al., 2009). Feeding rate of tilapia does not treat the possible feeding rate of tilapia in coupled aquaponics but only the protein requirement. However, since the feeding rate ratio of Rakocy et al. (2006) is an important factor in coupled aquaponics. Rakocy pointed out the NFT and gravel systems must have a feed ratio is approximately 25 percent of suggested ratio for Raft hydroponics. Some factors which determine the optimum feeding ratio are the exchange rate of water, level of nutrient in source water, type of plant and degree etc. Decreasing rate of exchange of water, increasing source-water nutrient levels, slow solids removal (as a result in release of more dissolved nutrients) and slow growing plants would permit a lesser feeding rate ratio. Floating and sinking pellet these are the two types of commercial fish feed that can be classified into floating (extruded) or traditional sinking (pressure-pelleted) pellets. Both floating and sinking feed can produce satisfactory growth, but some fish species prefer floating and others sinking (Craig & Helfrich, 2009). Tilapia can utilize both the floating pellets and sinking pellets very efficiently (Santiago, 1987). Kawser et al. (2016) reported that tilapia O. niloticus fed with floating pellet was better than sinking pellet in terms of growth response, feed utilization and nutrient retention. Feeding must be done by hand very slowly and carefully to ensure ingestion of feed completely.

Avoid overfeeding in aquaponics system

In aquaponics system, it is important and advantageous to determine the optimal feeding rate to avoid overfeeding. Moreover, overfeeding has negative effects on the success of aquaponics since overfeeding overloads fish stomach and intestine, leading to decreased digestive efficiency and reduced feed utilization. In biofilter process, heterotrophic bacteria feeds extreme waste from overfeeding which consumes substantial amounts of oxygen. As a result of food decomposition, the level of ammonia and nitrite rise to toxic levels in a relatively short period. In addition, the unconsumed feed pellets can block the mechanical filters, leading to decreased water flow and anoxic areas. Finally, protein is the most expensive component in a diet (Somerville et al., 2014). Therefore, the quantity of protein in the diet should be ideal for fish growth where the excess protein in fish diets may turn unused and cause unnecessary expenses (Ahmad et al., 2004).

MANAGEMENT OF THE NUTRIENT SOLUTION IN INTERCROPPING UNDER AQUAPONICS VS. HYDROPONICS

In hydroponics system, nutrient solution is prepared according to the plant needs and growth stages. Moreover, the pH, Electrical conductivity (EC) and nutrient composition solution can be modified during the life cycle of crops. Intercropping in hydroponics system is easier to apply when compared to aquaponics, because in hydroponics, nutrients can be applied to tank nutrient solution with ideal concentration, while in aquaponics, the nutrients are produced only from the fish waste through nitrification process i.e., conversion of ammonia to nitrate to nitrite along with the production of a low amount of potassium and calcium. According to Table 2, the total nitrogen needs for intercropping between tomato and lettuce is 341 mg L⁻¹, while in aquaponics, the total nitrogen for intercropping the same crops is 172 mg L⁻¹. In addition, the total calcium (300 mg L⁻¹) required for intercropping under hydroponics for tomato and lettuce is higher than aquaponics (214 mg L⁻¹). Moreover, the total concentration of

						0 1	•								-	0
Plant species	System	NO3-N	Ca	PO4-P	Mg	SO4S	Na	K	CL	Fe	Mn	Cu	Zn	В	Mo	Source
Lettuce (Lactuca sativa)	Hydroponics	190	200	50	50	66	50–90	210	65–235	5	0.5	0.15	0.15	0.3	0.05	Resh, 2012
Tomato (Solanum lycopersicum)	Hydroponics	151	110	39	24	48	-	254	_	0.8	0.6	0.05	0.3	0.2	0.05	Sonneveld & Voogt, 2009
Total Nutrient concentrations		341	300	89	74	114	50	464	65	5.8	1.1	0.2	0.45	0.5	0.1	
Lettuce (Lactuca sativa)	Aquaponic	137	180	9	44	_	17	106	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	Pantanella et al., 2012
Tomato (Solanum lycopersicum)	Aquaponic	35	34	8	-	_		27	_	0.2	_	0.04	0.37	—	-	Roosta & Hamidpour, 2011
Total Nutrient concentrations		172	214	17	44	-	17	133		0.2	-	0.04	0.37	-	—	

Table 2. The differences between total nutrient concentrations in intercropping in aquaponics and hydroponics for lettuce and tomato, all nutrients reported in mg L⁻¹

Mg, P, Na, K and microelements under hydroponics for intercropping is higher than in aquaponics for the same crops. According to the information mentioned above, it can be concluded that the aquaponics concentration for macro and micro elements are below the recommended hydroponics level. Also, the other differences between the nutrient solutions between both the systems is the total dissolved solid. In aquaponics, the dissolved solid is organic molecules, while in hydroponics, it is mineral compounds.

CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The current study provided some valid insights in terms of how to choose crops for intercropping in aquaponics in specific and how to execute aquaponics successfully in general. In aquaponics, the most important point to achieve success is to understand the characteristics of individual living and non-living components such as fish, crop, nitrification biofilter systems and how to combine all the above. The study would like to recommend the future researchers to obtain complete information about the systems being used before venturing into aquaponics since managing aquaponics system is critical and care must be taken to avoid any mistakes during the production cycle in getting the expected output. Prior to adapting intercropping under aquaponics, more knowledge should be gained in various areas such as follows:

- While selecting crops for intercropping in aquaponics, care must be taken such that one crop is leafy and other is a fruit type (for example, tomato and lettuce; tomato and parsley; cucumber and lettuce; strawberry and lettuce, etc.);
- It is important to determine the planting density of both crops (tomato and lettuce) in order to increase the efficiency in using space and also the growing area for beds;
- Selection of aquaponics system for plants that suits and meets the requirements For example, NFT bed design is suitable only for small vegetable species such as lettuce (Engle, 2015);
- The stocking density of fish needs to be determined since this is important for the plant to be provided with nutrients required by both crops, thus integrating the nutrient flow;
- The fish feed composition and the response of fish to the feed are important to be determined prior to beginning the aquaponics process;
- It is important to determine the amount of ammonia that could possibly be produced by feed;
- The amount of biofilter media needed for nitrifying bacteria is critical to be measured prior to beginning the setup;
- The dissolved oxygen and the temperature in tank must be daily checked whereas the pH should be checked frequently;
- Plants selected for aquaponics must have the ability to act as biofilter that takes up waste generated in the system.

The success of intercropping under aquaponics will reduce the gap between crop consumption and fish needs that are grown under organic conditions. There are practical challenges in intercropping high value crops such as tomato and lettuce under aquaponics. According to report Statista (2014), 24.98 Million metric tons of Lettuce was produced globally in the year 2014. It is especially important as a commercial crop in Asia, North and Central America, and Europe. These challenges need to be resolved to

increase the production of crops under organic conditions and reduce the usage of fertilizers. For the above to happen, the current study suggests the future researchers to develop full information about the crops of high economical value in terms of its growth under controlled and standardized aquaponics systems so that it becomes possible to achieve the sustainable agricultural production that is viable both in terms of quality and quantity.

REFERENCES

- Abdel-Tawwab, M., Ahmad, M.H., Khattab, Y.A.E. & Shalaby, A.M.E. 2010. Effect of dietary protein level, initial body weight, and their interaction on the growth, feed utilization, and physiological alterations of Nile tilapia, Oreochromis niloticus (L.). *Aquaculture* **298**(3–4), 267–274. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2009.10.027
- Abou-Hadid, A.F., El-Beltagy, A.S., Smith, A.R. & Hall, M.A. 1986. Effect of water stress on tomato at different stages of development. *Acta Horticulturae* **190**, 405–414. https://doi.org/10.17660/ActaHortic.1986.190.43
- Adler, P., Takeda, F., Glenn, D. & Summerfelt, S. 1996. Utilizing byproducts toenhance aquaculture sustainability. *World Aquaculture* **27**(2), 24–26.
- Adler, P.R., Summerfelt, S.T., Glenn, D.M. & Takeda, F. 2003. Mechanistic approach to phytoremediation of water. *Ecological Engineering* 20(3), 251–264. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0925-8574(03)00044-2
- Ahmad, M., Abdel-Tawwab, M. & Khattab, Y.A. 2004. Effect of dietary protein levels on growthperformance and protein utilization in Nile tilapia Oreochromis niloticus with different initial bodyweight. In R. Boliver, G. Mair & K. Fitzsimmous (Eds.), *Proceedings* of 6th International Symposium on Tilapia in Aquaculture (pp. 249–263). Manila, Philippines: Philippine International Convention Center.
- Ahmed, A. & Hamad, A. 2013. Effects of stocking density and feeding levels on growth and survival of Nile tilapia (Oreochromis niloticus L.) fry reared in an earthen pond, Khartoum, Sudan. *Journal of Agricultural and Veterinary Sciences* 14, 95–103. Retrieved from http://repository.sustech.edu/bitstream/handle/123456789/16892/Effects of stocking density....pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y
- Ali, A., Al-Ogaily, S.M., Al-Asgah, N.A., Goddard, J.S. & Ahmed, S.I. 2007. Effect of feeding different protein to energy (P/E) ratios on the growth performance and body composition of Oreochromis niloticus fingerlings. *Journal of Applied Ichthyology* 24(1), 31–37. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1439-0426.2007.00897.x
- Alves, R., Cecílio, F., de Queiros, P., Paes, B.J., da Silva, G.S., Barbosa, J.C. & Feltrim, A.L. 2010. Intercropping of curly lettuce and cucumber as a function of the cucumber population and growing season. *Interciencia* 35(5), 374–379.
- Anitha, S., Geethakumari, V.L. & Raghavan Filial, G. 2001. Effect of intercrops on nutrient uptake and productivity of chilli-based cropping system. *Journal of Tropical Agriculture* 39, 60–61. Retrieved from http://jtropag.kau.in/index.php/ojs2/article/view/17
- Arimoro, F.O. 2006. Culture of the freshwater rotifer, Brachionus calyciflorus, andits application in fish larviculture technology. *African Journal of Biotechnology* **5**(7), 536–541. Retrieved from https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajb/article/view/137893/127457
- Ashley, P.J. 2007. Fish welfare: Current issues in aquaculture. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* **104**(3–4), 199–235. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.applanim.2006.09.001
- Ayyat, M.S., El-Marakby, H.I. & Sharaf, S.M. 2011. Effect of Dietary Protein Level, Stocking Density, and Dietary Pantothenic Acid Supplementation Rate on Performance and Blood Components of Nile Tilapia Oreochromis niloticus. *Journal of Applied Aquaculture* 23(2), 122–135. https://doi.org/10.1080/10454438.2011.581572

- Azad, K.N. 2015. Comparative study of okra production using different bedding media in aquaponic system. Bangladesh Agricultural University, Mymensingh.
- Bahnasawy, M.H. 2009. Effect of dietary protein levels on growth performance and body composition of monosex Nile tilapia, Oreochromis niloticus L. reared in fertilized tanks. *Pakistan Journal of Nutrition* 8(5), 674–678. Retrieved from http://docsdrive.com/pdfs/ansinet/pjn/2009/674-678.pdf
- Bailey, J. & Alanärä, A. 2006. Effect of feed portion size on growth of rainbow trout, Oncorhynchus mykiss (Walbaum), reared at different temperatures. *Aquaculture* 253(1–4), 728–730. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2005.09.026
- Barros Júnior, A.P., Rezende, B.L.A., Cecílio Filho, A., Pôrto, D.R. de Q., Silva, G.S. da & Martins, M.I.E.G. 2009. Economic analysis of crisphead lettuce in monoculture and intercropping with japanese cucumber in protected environment. *Bioscience Journal* 25(4), 82–89. Retrieved from https://www.cabdirect.org/cabdirect/abstract/20093334750
- Bedoussac, L., Journet, E.-P., Hauggaard-Nielsen, H., Naudin, C., Corre-Hellou, G., Jensen, E.S., ... Justes, E. 2015. Ecological principles underlying the increase of productivity achieved by cereal-grain legume intercrops in organic farming. A review. Agronomy for Sustainable Development 35(3), 911–935. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-014-0277-7
- Beets, W.C. 1982. *Multiple cropping and tropical farming systems* (illustrate). Farnham, United Kingdom: Gower. Retrieved from https://books.google.co.in/books/about/Multiple_Cropping_and_Tropical_Farming_S.htm 1?id=F7MfAQAAIAAJ&redir_esc=y
- Bernstein, R., Freger, V., Lee, J.-H., Kim, Y.-G., Lee, J. & Herzberg, M. 2014. 'Should I stay or should I go?' Bacterial attachment vs biofilm formation on surface-modified membranes. *Biofouling* **30**(3), 367–376. https://doi.org/10.1080/08927014.2013.876011
- Bernstein, S. 2011. Books on Google Play Aquaponic Gardening: A Step-by-step Guide to Raising Vegetables and Fish Together (Reprint). Vancouver, Canada: New Society Publishers. Retrieved from

https://books.google.co.in/books/about/Aquaponic_Gardening.html?id=7QShoAEACAAJ &redir_esc=y

- Björnsson, B., Steinarsson, A. & Árnason, T. 2007. Growth model for Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua): Effects of temperature and body weight on growth rate. *Aquaculture* 271(1–4), 216–226. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2007.06.026
- Brook, R. 2017. What Are The Best Plants For Aquaponics? Retrieved September 15, 2017, from http://homeaquaponicssystem.com/plants/what-are-the-best-plants-for-aquaponics/
- Cecílio Filho, A.B., Rezende, B.L.A. & Costa, C.C. 2010. Economic analysis of the intercropping of lettuce and tomato in different seasons under protected cultivation. *Horticultura Brasileira* **28**(3), 326–336. https://doi.org/10.1590/S0102-05362010000300015
- Chrissy, S. 2017. Nutrient Film Technique System. Retrieved September 11, 2017, from https://hydroponicsbase.com/nutrient-film-technique-system/
- Cormier, B. 2016. Best plants to grow in floating raft aquaponics? Retrieved September 15, 2017, from https://www.researchgate.net/post/Best_plants_to_grow_in_floating_raft_aquaponics
- Craig, S. & Helfrich, L.A. 2009. Understanding Fish Nutrition, Feeds, and Feeding. *VCE Publications* **420**(1–4). Retrieved from https://pubs.ext.vt.edu/content/dam/pubs ext vt edu/420/420-256/420-256 pdf.pdf
- de Oliveira, E.G., Pinheiro, A.B., de Oliveira, V.Q., da Silva, A.R.M., de Moraes, M.G., Rocha, Í.R.C.B., ... Costa, F.H.F. 2012. Effects of stocking density on the performance of juvenile pirarucu (Arapaima gigas) in cages. *Aquaculture* **370–371**, 96–101. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2012.09.027
- DeLong, D.P., Losordo, T.M. & Rakocy, J.E. 2009. Tank Culture of Tilapia. Southern Regional Aquaculture Center, 1–8. Retrieved from http://www2.ca.uky.edu/wkrec/tilapiatankculture.pdf

- Diver, S. 2006. Aquaponics—Integration of Hydroponics with Aquaculture. *ATTRA National Sustainable* Agriculture Information Service, 1–28. Retrieved from http://www.backyardaquaponics.com/Travis/aquaponic.pdf
- Diver, S. & Rinehart, L. 2010. Aquaponics Integration of hydroponics and aquacultureaquaculture. *National Sustainable Agriculture Information Service*, 1–28. Retrieved from http://attra.ncat.org/attra-pub/aquaponic.html
- El-Saidy, D. & Hussein, E. 2015. Effects of stocking density and water exchange rates on growth performances, production traits, feed utilization and body composition of mono-sex male Nile tilapia, Oreochromis niloticus (L.) cultured in concrete tanks. *International Journal of Aquaculture* 5(3), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.5376/ija.2015.05.0003
- El-Saidy, D.M.S.D. & Gaber, M.M.A. 2005. Effect of dietary protein levels and feeding rates on growth performance, production traits and body composition of Nile tilapia, Oreochromis niloticus (L.) cultured in concrete tanks. *Aquaculture Research* **36**(2), 163–171. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2109.2004.01201.x
- El-Salam, N.M.A., Ayaz, S. & Ullah, R. 2014. PCR and Microscopic Identification of Isolated Leishmania tropica from Clinical Samples of Cutaneous Leishmaniasis in Human Population of Kohat Region in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa. *BioMed Research International*, 2014, 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1155/2014/861831
- El-Sayed, A.-F.M. & Kawanna, M. 2004. Effects of photoperiod on the performance of farmed Nile tilapia Oreochromis niloticus: I. Growth, feed utilization efficiency and survival of fry and fingerlings. *Aquaculture* 231(1–4), 393–402. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2003.11.012
- Endut, A., Jusoh, A., Ali, N., Wan Nik, W.N.S. & Hassan, A. 2009. Effect of flow rate on water quality parameters and plant growth of water spinach (Ipomoea aquatica) in an aquaponic recirculating system. *Desalination and Water Treatment* 5(1–3), 19–28. https://doi.org/10.5004/dwt.2009.559
- Engle, C.R. 2015. Economics of Aquaponics. *SRAC Publication*, 1–4. Retrieved from https://www.google.co.in/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=3&ved=0ahUKE wjZwqf5w5zWAhVKqI8KHSRHCF8QFgg2MAI&url=https%3A%2F%2Fsrac.tamu.edu %2FserveFactSheet%2F282&usg=AFQjCNEJ9GJuJjdITZx6AbEsNGnKL3EZLQ
- Filho, A.B.C., Neto, F.B., Rezende, B.L.A., Costa Grangeiro, L. & de Lima, J.S.S. 2013. Indices of competition and bio-agroeconomic efficiency of lettuce and tomato intercrops in greenhouses. *Australian Journal of Crop Science* 7(6), 809–819. Retrieved from http://www.cropj.com/filho_7_6_2013_809_819.pdf
- Gardeur, J.-N., Mathis, N., Kobilinsky, A. & Brun-Bellut, J. 2007. Simultaneous effects of nutritional and environmental factors on growth and flesh quality of Perca fluviatilis using a fractional factorial design study. *Aquaculture* 273(1), 50–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2007.09.024
- Gebru, H. 2015. A Review on the Comparative Advantages of Intercropping to Mono-Cropping System. *Journal of Biology, Agriculture and Healthcare* **5**(9), 1–13. Retrieved from http://www.iiste.org/Journals/index.php/JBAH/article/viewFile/22307/23138
- Goddek, S., Delaide, B., Mankasingh, U., Ragnarsdottir, K., Jijakli, H. & Thorarinsdottir, R. 2015. Challenges of Sustainable and Commercial Aquaponics. *Sustainability* 7(4), 4199– 4224. https://doi.org/10.3390/su7044199
- Graber, A. & Junge, R. 2009. Aquaponic Systems: Nutrient recycling from fish wastewater by vegetable production. *Desalination* **246**(1–3), 147–156. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2008.03.048
- Gregory, P.J., Ingram, J.S.I., Andersson, R., Betts, R.A., Brovkin, V., Chase, T.N., ... Wilkinson, M.J. 2002. Environmental consequences of alternative practices for intensifying crop production. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment* 88(3), 279–290. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-8809(01)00263-8

- Gutierrez-Wing, M.T. & Malone, R.F. 2006. Biological filters in aquaculture: Trends and research directions for freshwater and marine applications. *Aquacultural Engineering* **34**(3), 163–171. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaeng.2005.08.003
- Hafedh, Y.S.Al. 1999. Effects of dietary protein on growth and body composition of Nile tilapia, Oreochromis niloticus L. *Aquaculture Research* **30**(5), 385–393. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2109.1999.00343.x
- Hamlin, H.J., Michaels, J.T., Beaulaton, C.M., Graham, W.F., Dutt, W., Steinbach, P., ... Main, K.L. 2008. Comparing denitrification rates and carbon sources in commercial scale upflow denitrification biological filters in aquaculture. *Aquacultural Engineering* 38(2), 79–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaeng.2007.11.003
- Hussain, M.G. 2004. FARMING OF TILAPIA Breeding Plans, Mass Seed Production and Aquaculture Techniques. Mymensingh 2200 Bangladesh: Habiba Akter Hussain. Retrieved from

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/283348879_Farming_of_Tilapia_Breeding_Plans_ Mass_Seed_Production_and_Aquaculture_Techniques

Kawser, A.R., Hossain, M.A. & Sarker, S.A. 2016. Growth response, Feed utilization and Nutrient retention in monosex tilapia (Oreochromis niloticus) fed with floating and sinking pellets in a recirculating aquaponic system. *International Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Studies*, 4(6), 329–333. Retrieved from

http://www.fisheriesjournal.com/archives/2016/vol4issue6/PartE/4-5-102-984.pdf

- Kim, Y.M., Park, D., Lee, D.S. & Park, J.M. 2007. Instability of biological nitrogen removal in a cokes wastewater treatment facility during summer. *Journal of Hazardous Materials* 141(1), 27–32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2006.06.074
- Klinger, D. & Naylor, R. 2012. Searching for Solutions in Aquaculture: Charting a Sustainable Course. *Annual Review of Environment and Resources* **37**(1), 247–276. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-environ-021111-161531
- Kloas, W., Groß, R., Baganz, D., Graupner, J., Monsees, H., Schmidt, U., ... Rennert, B. 2015. A new concept for aquaponic systems to improve sustainability, increase productivity, and reduce environmental impacts. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions* 7(2), 179–192. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00146
- Knaus, U. & Palm, H.W. 2017. Effects of fish biology on ebb and flow aquaponical cultured herbs in northern Germany (Mecklenburg Western Pomerania). *Aquaculture* **466**, 51–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2016.09.025
- Kuhn, D.D., Drahos, D.D., Marsh, L. & Flick, G.J. 2010. Evaluation of nitrifying bacteria product to improve nitrification efficacy in recirculating aquaculture systems. *Aquacultural Engineering* 43(2), 78–82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaeng.2010.07.001
- Lemarié, G., Dosdat, A., Covès, D., Dutto, G., Gasset, E. & Person-Le Ruyet, J. 2004. Effect of chronic ammonia exposure on growth of European seabass (Dicentrarchus labrax) juveniles. *Aquaculture* **229**(1–4), 479–491. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(03)00392-2.
- Lennard, W.A. & Leonard, B.V. 2006. A Comparison of Three Different Hydroponic Subsystems (gravel bed, floating and nutrient film technique) in an Aquaponic Test System. *Aquaculture International* **14**(6), 539–550. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10499-006-9053-2
- Li, Y. 2011. Calcareous Soils In Miami-Dade County. Gainesville, Florida. Retrieved from http://edis.ifas.ufl.edu/pdffiles/TR/TR00400.pdf
- Liang, J.-Y. & Chien, Y.-H. 2013. Effects of feeding frequency and photoperiod on water quality and crop production in a tilapia–water spinach raft aquaponics system. *International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation* 85, 693–700. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ibiod.2013.03.029
- Lin, Y.-F., Jing, S.-R., Lee, D.-Y. & Wang, T.-W. 2002. Nutrient removal from aquaculture wastewater using a constructed wetlands system. *Aquaculture* **209**(1–4), 169–184. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(01)00801-8

Lithourgidis, A.S., Dordas, C.A., Damalas, C.A. & Vlachostergios, D.N. 2011. Annual intercrops: an alternative pathway for sustainable agriculture. *Australian Journal of Crop Science* **5**(4), 396–410. Retrieved from

```
http://search.informit.com.au/documentSummary;dn=281409060336481;res=IELHSS
```

- Love, D.C., Fry, J.P., Genello, L., Hill, E.S., Frederick, J.A., Li, X. & Semmens, K. 2014. An International Survey of Aquaponics Practitioners. *PLoS ONE* **9**(7), e102662. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0102662
- Love, D.C., Fry, J.P., Li, X., Hill, E.S., Genello, L., Semmens, K. & Thompson, R.E. 2015. Commercial aquaponics production and profitability: Findings from an international survey. *Aquaculture* 435, 67–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2014.09.023
- Malézieux, E., Crozat, Y., Dupraz, C., Laurans, M., Makowski, D., Ozier-Lafontaine, H., ... Valantin-Morison, M. 2009. Mixing plant species in cropping systems: concepts, tools and models. A review. Agronomy for Sustainable Development 29(1), 43–62. https://doi.org/10.1051/agro:2007057
- Martins, C.I.M., Eding, E.H., Verdegem, M.C.J., Heinsbroek, L.T.N., Schneider, O., Blancheton, J. P., ... Verreth, J.A.J. 2010. New developments in recirculating aquaculture systems in Europe: A perspective on environmental sustainability. *Aquacultural Engineering* 43(3), 83–93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaeng.2010.09.002
- McCarthy, M. 2011. Advantages and Disadvantages of Aquaponics. Retrieved September 13, 2017, from https://sites.google.com/site/aquapanaponics/4-project-updates/advantagesanddisadvantagesofaquaponics
- McMurtry, M.R., Sanders, D.C., Cure, J.D., Hodson, R.G., Haning, B.C. & Amand, E.C.St. 1997. Efficiency of Water Use of an Integrated Fish/Vegetable Co-Culture System. *Journal* of the World Aquaculture Society 28(4), 420–428. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-7345.1997.tb00290.x
- Miličić, V., Thorarinsdottir, R., Santos, M. & Hančič, M. 2017. Commercial Aquaponics Approaching the European Market: To Consumers' Perceptions of Aquaponics Products in Europe. *Water* 9(2), 80. https://doi.org/10.3390/w9020080
- Naylor, R.L., Hardy, R.W., Bureau, D.P., Chiu, A., Elliott, M., Farrell, A.P., ... Nichols, P.D. 2009. Feeding aquaculture in an era of finite resources. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 106(36), 15103–15110. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0905235106
- Nelson, R. 2007. Ten aquaponic systems around the world. *Aquaponics J.* **46**, 8–12. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/publication/283361649_Ten_aquaponic_systems_around_the_world
- Nelson, R. 2008. Aquaponic Food Production. Retrieved September 11, 2017, from https://aquaponics.com/category/nelson-and-pade-blog/
- Nelson, R. & Pade, J. 2007. Aquaponic Equipment The Clarifier. *Aquaponics Journal* 4(47), 30–31. Retrieved from http://www.aquaponics.com/wp-content/uploads/articles/Aquaponics-Equipment-The-Clarifier.pdf
- Ng, W.-K. & Romano, N. 2013. A review of the nutrition and feeding management of farmed tilapia throughout the culture cycle. *Reviews in Aquaculture* **5**(4), 220–254. https://doi.org/10.1111/raq.12014
- Nguyen, T.N., Davis, D.A. & Saoud, I.P. 2009. Evaluation of Alternative Protein Sources to Replace Fish Meal in Practical Diets for Juvenile Tilapia, Oreochromis spp. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society* **40**(1), 113–121. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-7345.2008.00230.x
- Oyugi, D.O., Cucherousset, J., Ntiba, M.J., Kisia, S.M., Harper, D.M. & Britton, J.R. 2011. Life history traits of an equatorial common carp Cyprinus carpio population in relation to thermal influences on invasive populations. *Fisheries Research* **110**(1), 92–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2011.03.017

- Palm, H.W., Bissa, K. & Knaus, U. 2014. Significant factors affecting the economic sustainability of closed aquaponic systems. Part II: fish and plant growth. Aquaculture, Aquarium, Conservation & Legislation International Journal of the Bioflux Society 7(3), 162–175. Retrieved from http://www.bioflux.com.ro/docs/2014.162-175.pdf
- Pantanella, E., Cardarelli, M., Colla, G., Rea, E. & Marcucci, A. 2012. Aquaponics vs. hydroponics: production and quality of lettuce crop. *Acta horticulturae*.
- Person-Le Ruyet, J., Buchet, V., Vincent, B., Le Delliou, H. & Quéméner, L. 2006. Effects of temperature on the growth of pollack (Pollachius pollachius) juveniles. *Aquaculture* 251(2– 4), 340–345. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2005.06.029
- Prinsloo, J., Roets, W., Theron, J., Hoffman, L. & Schoonbee, H. 1999. Changes in some water quality conditions in recycling water using three types of biofiltration systems during the production of the sharptooth catfish Clarias gariepinus (Burchell). Part I: Relative efficiency in the breakdown of nitrogenous wastes by the. *Water SA* **25**(2), 139. Retrieved from http://www.wrc.org.za/Lists/Knowledge Hub

Items/Attachments/4294/1999_April_apr99_p239_ABSTRACT.pdf

- Rahman, M.A. & Marimuthu, K. 2010. Effect of different stocking density on growth, survival and production of endangered native fish climbing perch (Anabas testudineus, Bloch) fingerlings in nursery ponds. *Advances in Environmental Biology* **4**(2), 178–186. Retrieved from http://www.aensiweb.com/old/aeb/2010/178-186.pdf
- Rakocy, J. 2007. Ten Guidelines for Aquaponic Systems. *Aquaponics Journal* **46**, 14–17. Retrieved from http://santarosa.ifas.ufl.edu/wp-content/uploads/2013/06/Aquaponics-Journal-10-Guidelines.pdf
- Rakocy, J., Hargreaves, J. & Bailey, D. 1993. Nutrient accumulation in a recirculating aquaculture system integrated with hydroponic vegetable production. In *American Society of Agricultural Engineers Conference* (pp. 21–23). Spokane WA: American Society of Agricultural Engineers.
- Rakocy, J.E., Bailey, D.S., Shultz, R.C. & Danaher, J.J. 1997. Evaluation of a commercial scale aquaponic unit for the production of tilapia and lettuce. *Fourth International Symposium on Tilapia in Aquaculture* **1**, 357–372. Retrieved from https://www.google.co.in/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=2&ved=0ahUKE wiP6Nra05zWAhWDuY8KHR2jC7UQFgguMAE&url=https%3A%2F%2Fag.arizona.ed u%2Fazaqua%2Fista%2FISTA9%2FFullPapers%2FRakocy1.doc&usg=AFQjCNE0ZmD _H2ZYZW8QzUW5OrVqPbc1LA
- Rakocy, J.E., Masser, MP. & Losordo, T.M. 2006. Recirculating Aquaculture Tank Production Systems: Aquaponics—Integrating Fish and Plant Culture. *Southern Regional Aquaculture Center*, 1–16. Retrieved from

http://www.aces.edu/dept/fisheries/aquaculture/documents/309884-SRAC454.pdf

Reed, P., Francis-Floyd, R. & Klinger, R. 2009. Monogenean parasites of fish. Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences. Gainesville, Florida. Retrieved from http://www.aces.edu/dept/fisheries/education/ras/publications/Update/Monogenean Parasites of Fish.pdf

- Resh, H.M. 2012. Hydroponic Food Production: A Definitive Guidebook for the Advanced Home Gardener and the Commercial Hydroponic Grower. Boca Raton, Florida: CRC Press. Retrieved from https://www.amazon.in/Hydroponic-Food-Production-Definitive-Commercial/dp/1439878676
- Roosta, H. R. & Hamidpour, M. 2011. Effects of foliar application of some macro- and micronutrients on tomato plants in aquaponic and hydroponic systems. *Scientia Horticulturae* 129(3), 396–402. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scienta.2011.04.006
- Ruiz, G., Jeison, D. & Chamy, R. 2003 'Nitrification with high nitrite accumulation for the treatment of wastewater with high ammonia concentration.' *Water Research* **37**(6), 1371–1377.

Sallenave, R. 2016. Important Water Quality Parameters in Aquaponics Systems. Retrieved from http://aces.nmsu.edu/pubs/_circulars/CR680.pdf

- Santiago, S. 1987. The effects of supplementary feeds containing different protein energy ratios on the growth and survival of Oreochromis niloticus in brackishwater ponds. *Aquaculture and Fisheries Management* **18**, 139–149.
- Savidov, N.A., Hutchings, E. & Rakocy, J.E. 2007. FISH AND PLANT PRODUCTION IN A RECIRCULATING AQUAPONIC SYSTEM: A NEW APPROACH TO SUSTAINABLE AGRICULTURE IN CANADA. *Acta Horticulturae* **742**, 209–221. https://doi.org/10.17660/ActaHortic.2007.742.28
- Sawyer, J. 2013. Growing Fish and Plants Together. Retrieved September 15, 2017, from http://fisheries.tamu.edu/files/2013/10/Aquaponics-Growing-Fish-and-Plants-Together.pdf
- Seawright, D.E., Stickney, R.R. & Walker, R.B. 1998. Nutrient dynamics in integrated aquaculture–hydroponics systems. *Aquaculture* **160**(3–4), 215–237. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(97)00168-3
- Somerville, C., Cohen, M., Pantanella, E., Stankus, A. & Lovatelli, A. 2014. *Small-scale Aquaponic Food Production: Integrated Fish and Plant Farming*. Rome, Italy: FAO. Retrieved from

https://books.google.co.in/books/about/Small_scale_Aquaponic_Food_Production.html?id =DpRirgEACAAJ&redir_esc=y

- Sonneveld, C. & Voogt, W. 2009. Nutrient management in substrate systems. In *Plant nutrition* of greenhouse crops (pp. 277–312). Springer Netherlands.
- Stark, J.M. 1996. Modeling the temperature response of nitrification. *Biogeochemistry* **35**(3), 433–445. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02183035
- Statista. 2014. Global production of vegetables in 2014, by type (in million metric tons). Retrieved September 11, 2017, from https://www.statista.com/statistics/264065/globalproduction-of-vegetables-by-type/
- Thorarinsdottir, R. 2015. Aquaponics Guidelines. Retrieved September 28, 2017, from https://skemman.is/bitstream/1946/23343/1/Guidelines_Aquaponics_20151112.pdf
- Timmons, M.B. & Ebeling, J.M. 2013. *Recirculating Aquaculture* (3rd ed.). Reading, United Kingdom: Ithaca Publishing Company. Retrieved from https://www.amazon.in/Recirculating-Aquaculture-3rd-Michael-Timmons/dp/0971264651
- Tyson, R. 2012. Sustainable Aquaponic Vegetable and Fish Co-production. Gainesville, Florida. Retrieved from http://smallfarms.ifas.ufl.edu/crops/aquaponics/pdf/sustainable_aquaponic co-production RTyson.pdf
- Tyson, R.V, Simonne, E.H., White, J.M. & Lamb, E.M. 2004. Reconciling water quality parameters impacting nitrification in aquaponics: the pH levels. In *Proceeding Florida State Horticultural Society* (pp. 79–83). Florida. USA: Florida State Horticultural Society. Retrieved from http://en.calameo.com/read/001191700385edd815f7e
- Wortman, S.E. & Dawson, J.O. 2015. Nitrogenase Activity and Nodule Biomass of Cowpea (Vigna unguiculata L. Walp.) Decrease in Cover Crop Mixtures. *Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis* 46(11), 1443–1457. https://doi.org/10.1080/00103624.2015.1043457
- Xia, J. & Li, X. 2010. Effect of temperature on blood parameters of the salamander Batrachupems tibetanus (Schmidt, 1925) (Amphibia: Hynobiidae). *Russian Journal of Ecology* **41**(1), 102–106. https://doi.org/10.1134/S1067413610010194
- Yu, Y., Stomph, T.-J., Makowski, D. & van der Werf, W. 2015. Temporal niche differentiation increases the land equivalent ratio of annual intercrops: A meta-analysis. *Field Crops Research* 184, 133–144. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr.2015.09.010
- Zou, Y., Hu, Z., Zhang, J., Xie, H., Guimbaud, C. & Fang, Y. 2016. Effects of pH on nitrogen transformations in media-based aquaponics. *Bioresource Technology* 210, 81–87. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2015.12.079

Evaluation of smart economy development in the RIGA planning region (LATVIA)

B. Rivža, L. Āzena* and P. Rivža

Latvia University of Agriculture, 2 Liela street, LV-3001 Jelgava, Latvia *Correspondence: azenaligita@gmail.com

Abstract. Aim of the study: to evaluate the indicators of smart economy development and the interaction with other indicators for the Riga planning region.

Methods: analysis of documentation and statistical data, the Analytic Hierarchy Process (AHP) method.

To evaluate the potential development of smart economy in the Riga planning region (henceforth - RPR), it is important to understand the present situation in the region, its specificity, and role in the context of provisional future trends. Two approaches have been employed in the present study to evaluate the situation on a regional level. One includes the collection and comparison of the basic economic development indicators, whereas AHP method has been used in the second approach, where 5 experts expressed their opinion on the options of potential development of smart specialisation in the RPR.

RPR as a capital city region is pronouncedly monocentric, with Riga city as its socioeconomic core that develops a wide network of functional ties, and creates a home for the part of the society that works in Riga, but lives in the adjacent suburban territories – Pieriga.

Traditionally the basic indicators of development include only the demographic and economic indicators. Sometimes these results are not objective, do not describe the potential for development, but clearly show the inequal social and economic situation in the region. To characterise the economic development in the RPR, we will include the economic profile data, statistical data and expert opinions on the population, regional government, state and EU influence on the development of the Pieriga region smart specialisation.

Key words: development of smart economy, smart specialisation.

INTRODUCTION

According to the classification of regions in the ESPON study 'EDORA – European Development Opportunities for Rural Areas' (2013), Riga planning region (RPR) can be characterised as a mostly urban region. This region, just like similar regions in other Eastern European countries has a high density of high added value manufacturers and service providers which are specialised in the knowledge economy, mostly in the capital city Riga and the adjacent Pieriga region.

Modern economy is pushed by globalisation, characterised by market liberalisation and ever increasing activity in the knowledge and creative economic fields. All regions need to adapt to the new situation by diversifying their economies and promoting manufacturing of higher added value products. Experience of many European regions
suggests that in 21st century every region can experience positive development trends by successfully understanding their competitive strengths and developing them. Inclusion in global knowledge networks by merging global knowledge with local resources is very important. Information and communication technologies play a significant role in this process, by allowing to create wide cooperation networks and reach the critical mass digitally.

The aim of the study is evaluation of smart economy development indicators in the Riga planning region. To reach the aim, we proposed the following **tasks:** 1) evaluate the indicators of the RPR economic profile; 2) compare them with the data gathered during the project 5.2.3. 'Latvian rural and regional development processes and opportunities of the knowledge economy in the context of smart economy' research methods: Analysis of documentation and statistical data, the Analytic Hierarchy Process (AHP) method. In the context of ECOSOC-LV 5.2.3. project objectives, the key task of the study is to see for ways how to establish and develop smart regions, using the capacity of all the resources affecting regional development.

The research object: Smart economy development indicators and their interaction with other indicators of the RPR. This research has been supported by the State research programme 5.2. 'Transformation of national economy, Smart development, government and legal framework for sustainable development of the state and society - new approaches for creation of sustainable knowledge society' (EKOSOC-LV). The author is using data gathered during the project 5.2.3. 'Latvian rural and regional development processes and opportunities of the knowledge economy in the context of smart economy'.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

During this process of the economic transformation significant role is played by the analysis of smart specialisation resources, strategy development, and bringing smart specialisation to life. Smart specialisation is focused on the development of smart economy within a certain territory, taking into account specific development priorities, unique needs and challenges. Per regulation No. 1301/2013 of the European Parliament and the Council 'Smart specialisation strategy is a strategy of national or regional level innovation, with priority for development of competitive advantage, by promoting business investment in research and innovation'.

To develop the knowledge economy, it is necessary to establish the strengths and competitive advantage of a certain region, which would allow for further innovation and increase the added value of the manufactured produce. It is important to note that smart specialisation applies not only to highly technological innovation, but also nontechnological innovation. For example, an innovative tourism product or designer goods are equally significant part of the knowledge economy as high technology products, because the most significant trait of knowledge economy is the use of intellectual property to increase value of a product.

Comparative advantages of a certain region are revealed by evaluation of its competitiveness. Competitiveness of a region can be defined as the ability to fulfil the needs of the local population, and sustain a high quality of life via an efficient use of local and also imported resources. Efficient use of locally available resources and import of other necessary resources, increase the ability of local businesses to create and develop new products, increase the competitiveness of existing products, which is one of the most significant prerequisites for regional development and a core task of smart specialisation strategy (see Table 1).

Table 1. Indicators of RPR economic development	(RPR of the current situation description and
analysis 2014	

(DDD (2011)	10.050 EUD '
GDP (2011)	12, 858 EUR per capita
Income tax (2013)	590 EUR per capita
Unemployment (2012)	5.3%
Average wage (2013)	785 EUR
Economically active market statistic units (2012)	85,124
Startups (2012)	9,553
Worforce education	30% higher
	35% professional
	25% general

Location and territory of the region

The geographical location of the Riga region (Fig. 1) is unique in the sense that it is simultaneously situated on the shore and deep inland the continent. This is an excellent prerequisite to develop contacts and emerge as a national and international mediator. Riga region is easily accessible from many European countries. It is located right in the middle of Latvia and the Baltic states, it is right on the border the Eastern- and Western European cultural space, belongs to the central part of the Baltic sea area, which is one of the potential centres the rapid development of the modern world. Geographical location in the centre of the Baltic states, being on the borders of Eastern and Western European cultures has created Riga region as a bridge between different countries and their inhabitants.

Riga planning region consists of two NUTS III level statistical regions – Riga (includes Riga city) and Pieriga (includes the rest of the RPR territory). In the economic profile, data analysis is carried out not only of the Riga planning region, but also the Riga and Pieriga statistical regions. The total area of the RPR is 10,435 km², covering 16,2% of the state territory (RPR Economic Profile 2010).

Administrative division of the region

Riga region consists of two republic cities – Riga and Jurmala – together with regional governments of 28 further districts, including 10 cities. Average population density if 105 residents per km², but in the central parts of the region (Riga, Jurmala, Pieriga) – up to 280 residents per km² – tripling the national average (Fig. 2). The central parts of the region can be comparable with other European and Scandinavian metropolitan areas in terms of population density.

Population structure and variable placement in the regional area can be considered as a potential for development, an advantage, that creates positive prerequisites for development of various economic, social, and cultural activities and intensive exchange of values within the region. The last decades have seen development of highly populated areas just adjacent to the Riga city, thus giving rise to a Riga metro area – Pieriga. The cities of Riga and Jurmala, and the Pieriga region make up a regional core with the highest concentration of population, manufacturing and services, accompanied by concentration of development-related problems (RPR Economic Profile 2010)



Figure 1. Riga planning region within Europe.



Figure 2. Administrative territories of the Riga planning region.

Human resources

Riga planning region is home to 1.1 million people – nearly half of the total Latvian population. This is significant in the Latvian scale, but might not be enough to be competitive internationally. Here, knowledge and skills that may translate to a competitive product, are the most important. RPR concentrates the absolute majority of higher education opportunities and scientific potential. Workforce skill levels, influenced by the accessibility and offer of higher education as well as the work ethic, is important. Multinational makeup of the population can be considered an advantage. The highest concentration of the workforce is in the Pieriga region – whereas other regions are affected by depopulation (see. Table 2).

Table 2. Characterisation of RPR smart population and smart resources (data from project 5.2.3.)
'Latvian rural and regional development processes and opportunities of the knowledge economy
in the context of smart economy')

RPR regions	Higher Ed.	Employment in the primary sector	Long term unemployment, %	Agricultural land, %	Forests, %	Mineral- resources, m ³ x 1,000	Total density of motorway network
Ādaži region	31.9	2.09	11.52	0.89	0.46	0	1,175
Aloja region	11.4	20.77	43.43	0.79	0.52	886,95	0,645
Babīte region	34.7	2.52	11.43	0.59	0.40	206,44	0,944
Baldone region	22.5	4.77	11.46	0.73	0.57	110,24	0,909
Carnikava region	34.4	2.13	17.19	0.70	0.58	0	1,976

						Table	2 (continued)
Engure region	18.8	6.67	16.57	0.82	0.56	1,290,76	0,809
Garkalne region	41	1.21	14.29	0.36	0.73	6,466,91	1,347
Ikšķile region	35.2	2.46	8.09	0.66	0.47	1,858,82	1,419
Inčukalns region	20.1	4.26	35.4	0.65	0.63	594,21	1,093
Jaunpils region	11.9	27.25	23.46	0.96	0.36	52,85	1,015
Kandava region	13.8	13.08	41.01	0.88	0.44	14,048,8	0,915
Krimulda region	18.1	11.67	31.79	0.90	0.42	2,975,42	0,910
Ķegums region	18.4	9.60	25.9	0.79	0.56	2,856,3	0,830
Ķekava region	30.1	2.21	9.2	0.60	0.53	3,522,65	1,031
Lielvārde region	18.8	7.22	16.67	0.86	0.32	522,88	1,316
Limbaži region	16.4	9.92	42.3	0.78	0.47	1,234,72	1,051
Mālpils region	17.6	8.09	20.15	0.91	0.47	147,3	1,049
Mārupe region	38.8	3.54	8.33	0.87	0.26	2,014,27	1,781
Ogre region	21.9	4.70	13.11	0.87	0.48	5,941,3	1,117
Olaine region	20.9	1.66	19.45	0.80	0.59	304,9	0,677
Ropaži region	19.3	4.17	12.58	0.70	0.64	15,744,7	0,906
Salacgrīva region	14.2	9.29	28.34	0.72	0.59	2,060,81	0,899
Salaspils region	25	1.26	15.49	0.53	0.35	6,662,05	1,355
Saulkrasti region	25.6	2.81	13.97	0.58	0.59	0	4,761
Sēja region	18.7	8.36	28.57	0.83	0.55	0	0,799
Sigulda region	25	4.14	22.42	0.82	0.50	2,121,53	1,062
Stopiņi region	29.3	1.03	17.09	0.52	0.45	141,44	1,683
Tukums region	16.7	9.18	24.39	0.92	0.35	14,526,1	0,907

There are pronounced problems with the negative population growth, aging population and external emigration, that decrease the perspective workforce resources for future growth. In the following years, a sharp decline in number of children and young people in education or training is expected. The relatively healthy demographic situation, when compared to other regions can be lost in the near future, which poses a huge burden on the future education and migration policies (RPR Economic Profile 2010).

Available natural resources, guarantees for the development of the region

RPR has the main vital and commercial resources. There are sufficient ground waters for communal needs, large areas of agricultural land (1/3 of the RPR territory), and forests (1/2 of the RPR territory). The unique water system of the Riga Gulf, 3 large rivers, numerous lakes and water reservoirs allow for creation of internal waterways. Numerous minerals, such as gypsum, peat, sand, gravel, dolomite, therapeutic mud and water are fit for commercial use (see Table 1).

Availability of financial resources and associated factors

The main types of RPR financial resources are regional government budgets, state support, incl. EU funding and private investments. Investment opportunities are dictated by many circumstances – state investments are dependent on the overall national financial situation, balance of payments, external debt, international commitments; for regional governments, it may be specifics of budget income, borrowing potential, loan payments; private investments are dependent on the crediting possibilities and

availability of personal investment capital; EU – the availability of programmes and EU support priorities (RPR Economic Profile 2010).

Within Latvia and even within RPR there are significant differences in the regional government income per capita. Regional governments mostly make up their budget on income from taxation. Most of RPR regional governments have the best parameters of income from taxation per capita nationally (see Table 3).

	FU funding	FU support		Changes	
	(EDAE ESE VE)	(ELCE ELETE ZE)	Voter	in the	NGA
RPR regions	(LKAI_LSI_KI') ELID per 1 000	(ELOF_ELFLF_ZF)	volei	ni ule	NUA
	EUR per 1,000	EUR per 1,000	activity	regional	zone
Ā 1 × · ·			15		0
Adazi region	915,549	300,310	45	16%	2
Aloja region	1,227,372	3,331,471	49	115%	0.5
Babite region	3,159,306	3/4,5/4	44	47%	1
Baldone region	840,036	314,484	45	21%	1
Carnikava region	908,007	128,766	52	26%	1
Engure region	444,278	993,499	44	17%	1
Garkalne region	113,019	48,675	52	19%	1
Ikšķile region	913,792	2,501,82	51	18%	1
Inčukalns region	3,924,477	129,402	45	-22%	1
Jaunpils region	152,316	7,261,915	45	28%	0
Kandava region	1,331,141	1,884,321	44	-7%	0.5
Krimulda region	166,119	2,427,684	52	35%	1
Kegums region	386,088	1,388,203	47	-18%	1
Kekava region	772,894	173,841	49	9%	1
Lielvārde region	409,321	837,121	46	25%	1
Limbaži region	979,490	1,726,744	40	-5%	1
Mālpils region	145,078	1,768,176	37	-11%	1
Mārupe region	2,951,158	369,938	48	-1%	1
Ogre region	1,403,267	758,001	42	5%	0.5
Olaine region	949,094	172,058	48	1%	1
Ropaži region	1,008,109	311,698	50	95%	1
Salacgrīva region	822,287	1,709,465	39	24%	1
Salaspils region	1,445,939	219,718	48	38%	1
Saulkrasti region	1,529,361	951,836	46	12%	1
Sēja region	376,907	1,989,269	51	0%	0
Sigulda region	727,982	469,338	46	39%	0.5
Stopiņi region	2,076,750	247,563	50	0%	2
Tukums region	1,308,391	1,934,721	35	3%	0.5

Table 3. Characterisation of the RPR smart government (data from project 5.3.2. 'Latvian rural and regional development processes and opportunities of the knowledge economy in the context of smart economy')

Economic development

Riga region is the driving force of Latvian economy. A report on the business environment by the Ministry of Economics of Latvia (henceforth – LR EM) states that, based on provisional data for 2014, there were 109,626 economically active individual merchants and commercial companies in Latvia (excluding farmer or fishermen companies and self-employed persons). 99,6% of the above can be categorised as small or medium-sized businesses (henceforth SMB). Division of SMBs in Latvia is as follows: microcompanies -89.6%, small businesses -8.9%, medium-sized businesses -1.5%. A significant indicator of economic activity is the number of businesses per 1,000 people. In the last 10 years, this number has steadily increase from 17 in 2001 to 83 in 2014 (LR Ministry of Economy 2016) (see Table 4).

Table 4. Characterisation of RPR smart economy (data from the project 5.2.3. 'Latvian rural and regional development processes and opportunities of the knowledge economy in the context of smart economy')

	Innovativa	Innov.	Innovative	Turnover	Self-employed
RPR regions	husinasaaa	business	businesses	per	per 1,000
	Dusinesses	turnover	employees	employee	inhabitants
Ādaži region	31.5	1.13	20.2	95	19,1
Aloja region	18.63	2.28	11.58	1,776	40,52
Babīte region	29.93	8.66	13.89	32,589	20,85
Baldone region	22.54	4.33	11.88	13,494	16,49
Carnikava region	33.22	2.,24	26.05	29,748	21,21
Engure region	12.56	2.38	5.58	18,930	21,35
Garkalne region	34.82	6.54	21.73	22,306	24,04
Ikšķile region	31.06	10.48	20.11	17,847	31,91
Inčukalns region	21.89	1.19	6.56	25,681	12,23
Jaunpils region	13.64	9.95	9.03	64,350	17,79
Kandava region	11.92	1.2	3.78	8,275	26,44
Krimulda region	18.13	2.22	7.35	11,963	24,6
Kegums region	26.28	5.65	12.22	16,688	21,71
Ķekava region	32.25	2.41	7.45	25,810	19,86
Lielvārde region	17.87	14.99	17.1	39,049	22,1
Limbaži region	18.06	6.63	11.08	5,020	41,07
Mālpils region	19.09	3.64	8.91	9,016	22,05
Mārupe region	31.38	11.43	20.62	912	20
Ogre region	27.82	11.92	19.9	24,168	23,4
Olaine region	26.85	30.93	32.85	59,929	11,37
Ropaži region	29.33	7.52	14.78	28,545	11,9
Salacgrīva region	15.34	2.74	9.91	12,907	30,48
Salaspils region	23	8.6	17.83	25,136	13,79
Saulkrasti region	26.36	3.73	19.52	10,384	21,52
Sēja region	17.44	3.89	12.85	15,335	18,35
Sigulda region	28.55	6.66	17.49	17,709	24,21
Stopiņi region	24.42	2.03	8.26	28,936	16,49
Tukums region	16.38	2.83	10.7	16,319	20,31

Economic structure and businesses

The economic structure of Riga region is dominated by the service businesses with associated fields – sales, professional services, real estate businesses. Each of these fields takes up more than 10% of the total economy in the Riga region based of the amount of economically active market sector statistical units, with sales reaching nearly 25%. By this measure, agriculture, construction, transport and storage also make up a significant portion of the total economy. Manufacturing takes up 6% of the total Riga region economy.

The share of total added value in Riga planning region makes up 67% nationally. In certain fields this share is more than 70% nationally (construction, sales, hospitality and catering, transport and logistics, real estate operations), which is a sign of concentration of these types of business activity in the region, mostly in Riga and Pieriga. In the banking and finance sector, Riga region takes an 85% share of the national economy. In all these fields, Riga region can be considered the main player in Latvia. This situation characterises the situation in the country quite well. (RPR Economic Profile 2010).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Data from the project 'Latvian rural and regional development processes and opportunities of the knowledge economy in the context of smart economy' were divided into 4 main groups from all 28 regions of the RPR – smart population, smart resources (see Table 2), smart government (see Table 3), and smart economy (see Table 4). The studies were summarized in 28 Riga Planning Regional development fundamentals that were used to evaluate the smart economic indicators used in 16 of all 19 indicators for each county (EKOSOC- LV 5.2.3 Project data, the SCP data, 2015). Situation display, were processed Riga Planning Region (except the republic cities are Riga and Jurmala) regions data, the results shown in Rotated Component Matrix (see Table 6). In the calculation was based on smart economic indicators (see Table 5).

Table 5. Description of smart economy indicators (data from the project 5.2.3. 'Latvian rural and regional development processes and opportunities of the knowledge economy in the context of smart economy')

Smart resources
Agricultural areas, %
Forests, %
Mineral resources, m ³ x 1,000 (2013)
RSS expenses (2001–2015), EUR
Total density of motorway network (km/km ² , RAIM calc.)
Smart population
Population percentage with higher education, %
Percentage of workforce in the primary sector, %
Percentage of long-term unemployed amongst all jobseekers, %
NGOs per 1,000 pers.
Smart economy
Percentage of innovative businesses, %
Percentage of the turnover of innovative businesses, from total turnover, %
Percentage of the workforce employed by innovative businesses, %
Innovative business turnover per 1 employee, EUR
The number of self-employed persons, per 1,000 inhabitants
Smart governing
The amount of EU funding (ERAF_ESF_KF) EUR per 1,000 inhabitants, 2009–2014
EU support (ELGF_ELFLF_ZF) EUR per 1,000 inhabitants, 2009-2014
Voter activity %, Regional government elections 2013
Changes in the regional E-Index (2015–2014)
NGA zone

The data acquired during the project 'Latvian rural and regional development processes and opportunities of the knowledge economy in the context of smart economy' were processed with factor and cluster analysis.

During the factor analysis, we obtained four independent groups. It was shown that most characteristics that are corresponding to smart economy are in the group 'smart population', followed by 'smart economy' and 'smart government', with 'smart resources' being the least appropriate of the pack. Factor analysis showed that smart economy is influenced by the turnover of innovative businesses and the number of employees as well as turnover per employee and the number of self-employed individuals per 1,000 inhabitants. But smart economy is also influenced by smart population, with the main factors being the percentage of workforce with higher education, number of innovative businesses, availability of EU funding, EU support in EUR per 1,000 inhabitants., NGA zone etc. (see Table 6).

Table 6. Distribution of RPR district econo	mic profile by	y factor analysis	(by the author)
---	----------------	-------------------	-----------------

Rotated Component Matrix ^a					
	Component				
	1	2	3	4	
Mineralresources, m3 (in thousands)	.041	153	.078	797	
Total density of motorway network	.276	087	.260	.580	
Higher ed.	.730	.140	.483	.254	
Long-term unemployment,%	608	400	289	063	
NGO per 1,000 inhabitants	003	265	.744	.250	
Innovative businesses	.668	.266	.562	.121	
Innov. business turnover	.022	.871	.118	.161	
Innov. business employees	.311	.640	.392	.261	
Turnover per employee	203	.842	080	069	
Self-employed per 1,000 employees	412	551	.242	.256	
ERAF_ESF_KF, EUR per 1,000 inhabitants	.460	129	162	.036	
ELGF_ELFLF_ZF, EUR per 1,000 inhabitants	907	049	068	.059	
Voter activity	.149	.282	.645	.008	
Changes in the region e-index,%	275	013	.625	396	
NGA zone	.705	111	061	.170	
Employed in the primary sector	938	169	068	046	
	Smart	Smart	Smart	Smart	
	population	economy	government	resources	

During the project, the Analytic Hierarchy Process (AHP) method was employed to study the creation and development of Pieriga region smart specialisation. The aim of the study was to establish the creation and development of smart specialisation of Pieriga region. A total of 6 experts from the Pieriga region took part in the study – 1 entrepreneur, 1 manager of the regional government, 1 scientist, 1 manager of a commercial farm and 2 members of a business support institution. Results showed that in the evaluation process, the largest share went to the smart economy – 0.42, a close second being smart population – 0.25. Experts deem smart resources (0.18) and smart government (0.15) to be the least influential on the smart economy (see Fig. 3). This shows that, according to experts, high indicators of smart economy are a prerequisitie

for creation and development of smart specialisation in the regions. Smart economy is the cornerstone of development and future specialisation of all RPR regions.



Figure 3. Evaluation of smart economy indicators in development of Pieriga region smart specialisation, 2016 (data from the project 5.2.3. 'Latvian rural and regional development processes and opportunities of the knowledge economy in the context of smart economy').

Cluster analysis divided 28 regions of RPR in 4 groups. The highest indicators are for group 3 followed sequentially by groups 4, 2 and, lastly, 1. Cluster analysis selects the most significant indicators – agricultural land, percentage of population with higher education, workers employed in the primary sector, long-term jobseekers, innovative businesses, employees working in innovative businesses, turnover per employee, self-employed individuals per 1,000 inhabitants, EU support and co-financing in EUR per 1,000 inhabitants, NGA zone (see Table 7).

Final Cluster Centers						
	Cluster					
	1	2	3	4		
Number of Cases in each Cluster	1	9	4	14		
Higher Ed.	<mark>11.90</mark>	16.14	30.73	26.46		
Innovative businesses	<mark>14</mark>	18	27	27		
Innov. bus. turnover	<mark>9.95</mark>	3.45	5,83	9.49		
Innov. bus. employees	9	10	12	18		
Turnover per employee	<mark>64350</mark>	10811	22030	23797		
Self-employed per 1,000 inhabitants	18	27	17	20		
ERAF_ESF_KF, EUR per 1,000	<mark>152316.28</mark>	749208.19	3027922.64	884332.04		
inhabitants						
ELGF_ELFLF_ZF, EUR per 1,000	<mark>7261914.66</mark>	2017783.86	280369.36	428252.46		
inhabitants						

 Table 7. Distribution of RPR regional economic profile data clusters (by the author)

CONCLUSIONS

1. RPR further development, it is necessary to plan the structural reforms in order to attract new technologies and promote innovation, improve the region's resource base, as these factors form the basis for regional economic development and defines smart specialization.

2. For counties happen smart specialization formation and development, it should be based on high intelligent Economic Indicators (Innovative businesses, Innovative businesses in the turnover, Innovative business employees, Turnover per 1 employee and Self-employed per 1,000 inhabitants) indicators, because they affect the entire RPR county's future development and possible specialization.

3. Expert assessment of regional smart specialization formation and development must be based on intelligent high economic performance, since they form the basis of all the RPR county's future development and possible specialization.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. Research supported from National Research programme EKOSOC-LV and Riga Planning Administration.



REFERENCES

- ESPON Study 'EDORA European Development Opportunities for Rural Areas' 2013. http://www.espon.eu/main/Menu_Projects/Menu_AppliedResearch/edora.html, Accessed 2016.18.01
- European Parliament and Council Regulation (EU) No.Nr. 1301/2013.
- Judrupa I. Latvian regional competitiveness evaluation. Doctoral Thesis.

https://ortus.rtu.lv/science/lv/publications/11145 Accessed 2017.10.01.

(CSP) The Central Statistical Bureau.

http://www.csb.gov.lv/statistikas-temas/metodologija/iedzivotaju-skaits-un-galveniedemografiskie-raditaji-36803.html; <u>http://www.csb.gov.lv/notikumi/2015-gada-sakuma-</u> latvija-par-154-tukstosiem-iedzivotaju-mazak-41755.html. Accessed 2016.10.01. (in Latvian).

- LR Ministry of 'Economy report on the business environment'. https://www.em.gov.lv/lv/nozares_politika/nacionala_industriala_politika/uznemejdarbibas_ vide_/. Accessed 2016.22.01. (in Latvian).
- National research programs 5.2. 'Economic transformation, smart growth, governance and the legal framework of the state and society for sustainable development a new approach to a sustainable knowledge society (EKOSOC-E)' data (in Latvian).
- National Research Programme 5.2.3. project 'Latvian rural and regional development processes and opportunities of the knowledge economy in the context of' data (in Latvian).

Riga Planning Region Development Program 2014-2020: file:///C:/Users/home/Desktop/pasvaldiba/pieprigas_planosanas_parvalde/RPR%20AP%20P rojekts_15.sep.pdf. Accessed 2017.02.01. (in Latvian).

- Riga planning region's economic profile. file:///C:/Users/home/Desktop/pasvaldiba/pieprigas_planosanas_parvalde/RPR%20Ekonomi kas%20profils.pdf. Accessed 02.01.2017. (in Latvian).
- Riga Planning Region of the current situation description and analysis. file:///C:/Users/home/Desktop/pasvaldiba/pieprigas_planosanas_parvalde/RPR%20Pasreiz ejas%20situacijas%20raksturojums.pdf. Accessed 2017.02.01.2017. (in Latvian).

Through Economic Growth to the Viability of Rural Space

B. Rivza^{1,*}, M. Kruzmetra¹ and V. Zaluksne²

¹Latvia University of Agriculture, Faculty of Economics and Social Development, Economics and Regional Development Institute, 9 Svetes street, LV-3001 Jelgava, Latvia ²Latvian Academy of Sciences, Division of Agriculture and Forestry Sciences, Akademijas laukums 1, LV 1050 Riga, Latvia *Correspondence: baiba.rivza@llu.lv

Abstract. Rural areas as a living space for the population has been increasingly explored in official documents of various EU institutions and in research topics. Both the documents and the research papers stress the necessity to enhance and maintain the viability of rural areas. The viability of rural areas is ensured by employment opportunities and readiness of residents for active and innovative economic activities. The paper presents an analysis of vertical and horizontal changes in entrepreneurship in the period of 2009–2015 and their effect on changes in the living space of the analysed territories in Latvia's regions. The processes in administrative territories of regions, municipalities were analysed, as the life of residents is influenced not only by national policies but also by on-going processes in the administrative territories of local governments. The data of LURSOFT for the period of 2009-2015 and the Central Statistical Bureau for the period of 2013–2015 were used as the sources of information. The data were processed by quantitative (growth) and qualitative (structural change) statistical analysis methods. The Eurostat methodology and the methodology developed by the authors for classification of industries were employed for the analysis of structural changes in the national economy. The development level-rate matrix method was used for an in-depth examination of the research results. The research results showed that, in spite of the global economic crisis, both vertical growth and positive horizontal change took place in the national economy of all five regions of Latvia, nine cities of national significance as well as all 110 municipalities that composed the rural areas of Latvia. The authors arrived at the conclusion that, first, performance trends contributing to economic growth were observed in the rural space; second, there was no direct causal relationship between the population density and economic activity in the rural territories; third, the economic growth in the rural territories was greatly affected by the quality of local governance and local community residents' readiness for active, innovative and inclusive activities.

Key words: living space, structural changes, knowledge-based economy, local governance, local community. **JEL** codes: P25, R11

INTRODUCTION

In the last decade, prospects for national development of Latvia have been in the focus of attention for several times. On June 10, 2010, the Saeima approved the Sustainable Development Strategy of Latvia until 2030 'Latvia 2030' (Latvia 2030,

2010). Two years later, a new policy document, the National Development Plan 2014–2020, was adopted by the Saeima on December 20, 2012 (NAP, 2012). One of the most essential objectives was to reach the level of the EU Member States in all the areas of life, primarily, in the economic development, which functions as an important tangible factor for smart growth (Bacon & Brewin, 2008). The question remains: what is the progress in achieving the aims?

In terms of an area and the population of the rural area, Latvia is actually close to the averages of the European Union (EU-28). In the EU, rural territories occupy 44.1% and intermediary territories - 44.4% of the total area, while in Latvia the rural area accounts for 40.2% and intermediary territories account for 43.6%. A similar situation is observed with regard to the distribution of the population. In the EU, 19.2% of the total population live in rural territories and 36.4% in intermediary territories; in Latvia the numbers are 22.2% and 27.0% (CAP Context..., 2016 update), respectively. At the same time, labour productivity in Latvia is less than 75% of the EU-28 average and, consequently, GDP per inhabitant in Latvia is less than 75% of the EU-28 average. The data for Latvia in Global Competitiveness Index do not show any improvement. On the contrary, a drop was observed (49th place in 2016/2017 instead of 44th in 2015/2016) which is the worst result among the three Baltic States (The Global Competitiveness..., (2016). For this reason, since 49.2% of the total population of Latvia live in 110 municipalities of rural areas, a topical problem for researchers is the promotion of viability of the rural space through smart growth and forming vital rural areas, as the role of rural space in the wellbeing of the population increases (Making Europe..., 2016).

The theoretical framework of the present research involves the understanding of viability of rural areas and the role of a knowledge-based economy in the mentioned processes. Rural vitality and viability have become an important research problem in the beginning of the 21^{st} century. First of all, the meanings of the concepts have to be explained. Vital rural territories are the territories where strong, active and inclusive relationships among residents, the private sector, the public sector and civil society organisations function in the economic, social and environmental spaces. Vital communities are those that are able to cultivate and enhance these relationships in order to create, adapt and thrive in the changing world (Sott, 2010). Vitality is increasingly portrayed as a complex, multi-dimensional concept that increased the use of the skills, knowledge and ability of local people, strengthened relationships and communication, improved community initiative, responsibility and adaptability, sustainable, healthy ecosystems with multiple community benefits, appropriately diverse and healthy economies (Grigsby, 2001) Besides, rural viability is explained as the ability of a local community to succeed by using available physical and human resources of this territory. Particularly effective leadership within the community is necessary in order to assert successful community action, encourage social well-being, and improve community viability (Bearden et al. (without a year); Ricketts & Place, 2009). Economic activities pay a significant role in both vitality and viability. The health of the local economy is viewed as one of the key factors for maintaining the viability of a territory inhabited by a community (Grigsby, 2001; Sott, 2010). Creative and diversified economic activities have to be promoted, because they contribute to employment and make a territory more populated. Integrated economic sectors and strong local economies are necessary (Bacon & Brewin, 2008; The Rural..., 2010; Naldi et al., 2015). There are three priorities in the field of economic development: developing an economy based on knowledge and

innovation, promoting a more resource efficient, greener and more competitive economy and fostering a high-employment economy delivering economic, social and territorial cohesion (European Commission, 2010). As Latvia joined the European Union in 2004 and integrated into the OECD country group in 2016, the formation and development of a knowledge-based economy have become a practical task and an object of research. 'The knowledge based economy' is an expression coined to describe trends in advanced economies towards greater dependence on knowledge, information and high skill levels, and the increasing need for ready access to all of these by the business and public sectors (OECD, The Measurement..., 2005).

The aim of the research: to assess vertical and horizontal changes in entrepreneurship in the period of 2009–2015 with a special focus on trends in the changes in the knowledge-based economic segment. The research performed an assessment of the changes in: a/ Latvia as a whole; b/ five regions of Latvia; c/ rural municipalities, local administrative units of the regions of Latvia.

LURSOFT data for the period of 2009–2015 and the Central Statistical Bureau data for the period of 2013–2015 were used as information sources. The data were processed by quantitative (growth) and qualitative (structural change) statistical analyses and development level-rate matrix methods.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Vertical changes in entrepreneurship in the period of 2009–2015

The analysed period was complicated. It involved both the economic crisis and the post-crisis period. Since knowledge-based economic growth has been prioritised in the 21st century, the research simultaneously analysed economic growth both in the entire economy and in the knowledge-based economic segment, which was the focus of the research. Such an approach is in line with the OECD strategy stating that technology is bringing unprecedented chances in rural areas (Innovative Rural Regions). According to the EUROSTAT methodology, the knowledge-based economic segment consists of high-tech (HT), medium high-tech (MHT) factories and knowledge intensive services (HT, MHT, KIS) (European Commission, 2008).

The comparison of the key indicators of entrepreneurship (the number of enterprises, the number of employees and the net turnover) both in the cities of national significance and in 110 municipalities shows trends in entrepreneurship in the period of six years (Table 1).

1 1	1	 С 	, 0,	
Cities of nationa	al significance	Rural territory of 110 municipalities		
9 cities)		(incl. towns in r	nunicipalities)	
All enterprises	KBE segment	All enterprises	KBE segment	
152.9%	185.1%	179.6%	236.6%	
114.8%	129.7%	128.5%	143.1%	
143.7%	146.9%	169.2%	133.1%	
125.2%	113.3%	131.8%	133.8%	
	Cities of nation: <u>9 cities)</u> <u>All enterprises</u> 152.9% 114.8% 143.7% 125.2%	Image: Image of the system Image of the system Cities of national significance 9 cities) All enterprises KBE segment 152.9% 185.1% 114.8% 129.7% 143.7% 146.9% 125.2% 113.3%	Image: Cities of national significance Rural territory of (incl. towns in r 9 cities) All enterprises All enterprises KBE segment 152.9% 185.1% 143.7% 129.7% 125.2% 113.3% 131.8%	

Table 1. Growth of entrepreneurship in the period of 2009–2015 (vertical growth, % change)

Source: the authors' calculations based on LURSOFT data.

The number of enterprises increased at a faster rate than the number of employees, total net turnover and, particularly, net turnover per employee. This trend could be observed both at the national level and in rural territories with regard to entrepreneurship as a whole and the KBE ('Knowledge-based entrepreneurship') segment. However, the growth of the KBE segment both in the cities and in rural territories considerably exceeded an increase of the number of all enterprises. This means that innovative economic activity strengthened, as the growth of the KBE segment contributes to the new knowledge and skills of beginners in entrepreneurship. Not a less important finding is that rural areas as a space, in terms of entrepreneurship, moved at least a step towards the level of cities, as growth rates were higher in the rural territories (municipalities) than in the cities, which decreased disparities between the cities and the rural areas.

The overall situation in Latvia is important, but only for the comparison with its neighbouring countries, first of all, Estonia and Lithuania, and the country's internal territorial units, which can reveal similarities and differences in development processes of the territorial units or reveal how successfully the spatial aspect of cohesion is being implemented.

The processing of the LURSOFT data showed that the growth of entrepreneurship as a whole and the vertical growth of its KBE segment were observed in all the regions, as well as in the country's nine cities of national significance. However, the growth of entrepreneurship as a whole in all the regions was faster than that in the nine cities of national significance, even though the growth rates in the regions were different (Table 2). It is necessary to stress the growth of the KBE segment in particular, which outpaced that of entrepreneurship as a whole both in terms of number of enterprises and in terms of number of employees. The mentioned faster growth took place not only in the cities but also in all the regions. Two regions, Vidzeme and Kurzeme, should be particularly highlighted, as the net turnover per employee in the KBE segment exceeded that in the regional economy.

	Growth of entrepreneurship as a whole							
	Zemgale	Pieriga	Vidzeme	Latgale	Kurzeme	9 cities		
Number of enterprises	177.1	198.0	165.1	160.8	158.7	152.9		
Number of employees	123.8	137.3	124.4	110.7	121.0	114.8		
Total net turnover	164.1	171.6	175.4	151.0	165.9	143.8		
Net turnover per employee	132.5	124.9	132.8	136.4	137.2	125.2		
Growth of knowledge–based entrepreneurship (KBE)								
	Zemgale	Pieriga	Vidzeme	Latgale	Kurzeme	9 cities		
Number of enterprises	236.8	255.3	202.5	177.6	207.8	185.1		
Number of employees	125.2	159.8	127.3	122.4	129.8	129.7		
Total net turnover	135.0	128.4	186.9	144.8	146.9	146.9		
Net turnover per employee	107.6	119.1	134.8	116.8	227.1	112.3		

Table 2. Growth of entrepreneurship in the regions in the period of 2009–2015 (vertical growth,% change)

Source: the authors' calculations based on LURSOFT data.

Horizontal changes in entrepreneurship in the period of 2009–2015

Horizontal changes in entrepreneurship as a whole reflect not only the size of any particular segment but also its influence. The increasing number of enterprises in a segment provide additional work places for people. In addition, if a significantly greater proportion of net turnover of the segment is in the total net turnover, the segment's problems receives additional attention in the economic development strategy. The trends may be positive and negative.

	Manufacturing segment							
Indicators	Zemgale	Pieriga	Vidzeme	Latgale	Kurzeme	9 cities		
Number of enterprises	-1.77	-1.07	-0.79	-1.93	-0.34	-0.60		
Number of employees	+1.21	-1.49	+0.85	-0.53	+0.29	-1.89		
Net turnover	+7.16	+0.50	-1.76	+6.01	-0.65	-0.65		
	Segment o	f agricultu	re, forestry a	and fisheri	es			
Number of enterprises	+1.41	-0.31	+5.61	+10.75	+7.11	+0.1		
Number of employees	+1.29	-0.45	+1.72	+5.53	+3.20	+0.10		
Net turnover	-0.74	+1.72	+5.36	+9.32	+7.67	+0.24		
Services segment								
Number of enterprises	-1.44	+2.39	-4.83	-7.70	-5.81	+1.9		
Number of employees	-3.32	+1.25	-2.98	-2.65	-3.10	+2.74		
Net turnover	-6.95	-1.70	-5.50	-2.59	-7.36	+6.20		
Segment of other	industries (c	onstruction	n, environme	ental and c	ommunal se	rvices, mining)		
Number of enterprises	+1.78	-0.93	+0.01	-8.12	-0.9	-1.33		
Number of employees	+0.82	+0.69	+0.41	-2.35	-0.39	-1.09		
Net turnover	+0.53	+1.34	+2.08	-2.76	+0.4	-5.79		
	Knowledge-based economic segment							
Number of enterprises	+4.08	+6.54	+2.72	+0.99	+2.9	+5.47		
Number of employees	+0.14	+2.28	+0.26	+1.2	+5.4	+3.30		
Net turnover	-1.10	-3.77	+0.29	-0.26	-0.6	+0.21		

Table 3. Similarities and differences in segmental restructuring processes in the regions in the period of 2009–2015 (structural change in %-points)

Source: the authors' calculations based on LURSOFT data.

The data of Table 3 reveal these trends. There are two positive ones. First, the influence of agriculture, forestry and fisheries rose, as this segment's proportion increased in terms of numbers of enterprises and employees in four regions, which led to an increase in the segment's proportion of net turnover in the total net turnover. The greatest growth of this segment was observed in Latgale region where the preservation of rural vitality is of great importance due to the decrease of the population, the long distance from the capital city of Riga and the region's location close to the border. Second, the growth of the KBE segment was quite noticeable. In all the regions and cities, an increase in the proportion of this segment took the form of an increase in both the number of enterprises and the number of employees. Unfortunately, the proportion of the net turnover increased only in Vidzeme region and the cities. The maximum decrease in the proportion of net turnover of the KBE segment in the total net turnover was observed in Pieriga region, which could be explained by an increase in the proportions of net turnover in a number of other economic segments and a minimum increase in net turnover (18.2%-points) in the segment of knowledge-based services in the six-year period of analysis, as well as by the fact that the mentioned services dominated (96.3%) particularly in Pieriga region. There is a global trend that the socalled gentrification process intensifies due to the movement of competent and wealthy individuals to peri-urban territories with the purpose to live in the favourable natural environment and do distance work or provide knowledge-intensive services on the Internet at the place of residence (Kruzmetra, Z., 2011).

A negative trend is a decrease in the proportion of manufacturing, although it is an economic segment that considerably contributes to the added value during production. The number of this segment's enterprises decreased in all the regions and cities. The proportion of individuals employed in this segment decreased in two regions and the cities. According to the results of the survey, manufacturing took the 2nd place in providing jobs (21.86% of the total employees) right behind the segment of services (53.8%); it should be noted that employment and incomes are among the key factors contributing to retaining population in rural areas (Bacon & Brewin, 2008; The Rural..., 2010). Progress in this segment could be expected if the processing of biological products increases, which is among the strategic objectives of the bioeconomy (Making Bioeconomy..., 2015). Furthermore, an increase in the proportion of the knowledge-based economic segment in terms of numbers of both enterprises and employees has not yet resulted in an adequate increase in the net turnover, although a maximum increase in this particular indicator may be expected.

Vertical and horizontal changes in entrepreneurship in Zemgale region in the period of 2009–2015

Since official EU documents and research papers increasingly stress the local territory approach (Grigsby, 2001; Janvry & Sadoulet, 2007; Sott, 2010; Making Europe..., 2016), the present research also performed a vertical and horizontal analysis at the regional level. Zemgale region consisting of 20 municipalities was chosen as an example. The research results convincingly showed that disparities of the municipalities in both vertical growth and segmental distribution within the regions are even more pronounced than regional differences. Therefore, an analysis of spatial viability problems in these local territories, which make up the regions, is needed.

The comparison of quantitative growth in the whole economy and the knowledgebased economic segment revealed that the growth of the KBE segment in terms of numbers of enterprises and employees and, particularly, in terms of net turnover in 16 municipalities of the region exceeded that in the remaining four municipalities (Jaunjelgava, Jekabpils, Sala and Viesite), convincingly proving the role of the KBE segment in preserving the vitality of rural areas and, to a greater extent, their viability, which is significantly affected by economic growth (Fig. 1).

The data also show that the key factor of disparities was not the location of a municipality. Thus the municipalities of Nereta (with the greatest increase in the number of employees and the second greatest increase in the net turnover) and Viesite (with decreases in the number of employees and net turnover) are neighbouring municipalities, both are situated far away from the capital city and both lie close to the border of Latvia and Lithuania. Consequently, such performance must have been affected by other entrepreneurship influencing factors.

Disparities across municipalities within a region are also indicated by the sizes of segments of entrepreneurship (Fig. 2). Agriculture and forestry is the dominant segment in six municipalities out of the twenty municipalities of Zemgale region: 59.68% in Jekabpils, 53.97% in Akniste, 47.83% in Viesite, 46.15% in Tervete, 44.12% in Krustpils and 43.14% in Nereta. Manufacturing ranged from 15.95% in Auce municipality to 0.0% in Akniste municipality. Both municipalities lie close to the border

with Lithuania, and the only difference is that they are not neighbouring ones. This means that the location is not the key influencing factor. The segment of services was specific to the majority of market sector statistical units in the municipalities, and it was the dominant segment in 14 municipalities. It is useful to remember that retaining rural vitality also involves meeting the needs of residents for various services, which contributes to maintaining population in the rural space.



Source: the authors' calculations based on LURSOFT data

Figure 1. Vertical growth of entrepreneurship in the municipalities of Zemgale region in the period of 2009–2015.



Source: the authors' calculations based on LURSOFT data

Figure 2. Percentage of segments of entrepreneurship in the municipalities of Zemgale region in 2015.

The knowledge-based segment could be singled out from the list of registered enterprises in the LURSOFT database to assess its position and role in the economy of a municipality. The share of the knowledge-based segment ranged from 5.65% (Jekabpils municipality) to 25.9% (Ozolnieki municipality). A share of more than 20.0% was observed in three municipalities, the share in the range of 15.1-20.0% was in five municipalities, the share in the range of 10.0-15.0% was in seven municipalities and the share was less than 10.0% in five municipalities (Fig. 3). Each municipality provided such knowledge-intensive services as educational, health, cultural and sport services. Another point is that recording HT and MHT manufacturing is not easy. Entrepreneurs have to identify niche products that will be competitive in the international market, since domestic demand for innovative products is very insignificant. The research results reveals the complicated nature of this process. In seven municipalities, a component of this segment existed already before 2009, and it remained during the entire period of analysis. In four municipalities, HT and MHT enterprises started operating in the period of analysis, which means that a segment has emerged that has been able to survive. In two municipalities, there were activities aimed at establishing this component of the segment, yet stability lacked there (it vanished after it had appeared). Finally, there were seven municipalities where only knowledge-based services were provided. This means that the establishment of a knowledge-based segment in the economy of a municipality requires both the understanding of the need for such a segment and competence in forming the segment practically, and it particularly relates to the foundation and maintenance of HT and MHT enterprises, as well as the assessment of their performance.



Source: the authors' calculations based on LURSOFT data

Figure 3. Percentage of the knowledge-based economic segment in the economy of Zemgale region municipalities in 2015.

Prerequisites for the successful entry of the KBE segment are the availability of both tangible and intangible capital. Intangible capital, more generally, knowledge capital, should be an important driver of modern economic growth (Corrado et al., 2006). The category of 'positive local development' was introduced to avoid depopulation (Bacon & Brewin, 2008). An analysis of the indicators of Zemgale region's municipalities showed that depopulation did not directly correlate with a decline in economic activity; the situation was just opposite. The population in a municipality decreased, while economic activity in it increased. It was observed in most of the region's municipalities (Table 4).

Table 4. Comparison of changes in the population and the number of market sector's statistical units per 1,000 capita in the period of 2009–2015 (in %-points)

1. Significant increase in the population	2. Above-average decrease in the population
Ozolnieki (+3.9)	Iecava (-4.5)
Significant increase in economically active	Above-average increase in economically
statistical units	active statistical units
Bauska (+88.5), Iecava (+107.69), Jaunjelgava	Aizkraukle (+40.4), Auce (+47.4), Dobele
(+74.36), Nereta (+65.12), Ozolnieki (+64.3),	(+42.2), Jekabpils (+11.7), Jelgava (+29.5),
Plavinas (+76.5), Rundale (+114.3), Skriveri	Koknese (+47.8), Tervete (+40.4), Viesite
(+116.13), Vecumnieki (+117.2)	(+32.8)
3. Below-average decrease in the population	4. Significant decrease in the population
Aizkraukle (-9.56), Akniste (-8.85), Bauska	Auce (-11.6), Jekabpils (-11.7), Nereta
(-8.48), Dobele (-8.0), Jaunjelgava (-6.3),	(-10.1), Plavinas (-10.7), Tervete (-10.4),
Jelgava (-7.6), Koknese (-5.5), Krustpils (-6.6),	Viesite (-10.6)
Rundale (-9.5), Sala (-8.8), Skriveri (-7.4),	Insignificant increase in economically active
Vecumnieki (-8.4)	statistical units
Below-average increase in economically active	Akniste (-2.9)
statistical units	
Krustpils (+10.8), Salas (+1.26)	

Source: the authors' calculations based on LURSOFT data.

The survey of experts representing the regions focused on the skills of local governments to perform not only administrative functions but also actively implement the role of a leader of a community mobilising residents for the multifaceted enhancement of their common life space. Smart growth is possible only if local residents are ready for change in their economic and social life and in the surrounding environment (Rivza et al., 2016). Consequently, there is a need to perform a further in-depth examination of the entire range and variations of local government activities done to maximally contribute to the viability of the local space engaging residents in the formation of the smart territory. The public has to accept the truth that the 21st century is a period of fast change, besides, it equally refers to both urban and rural territories (Kruzmetra, M., 2015).

CONCLUSIONS

1. Upward trends in economic processes were observed in Latvia on the whole in the period of the research. The growth of entrepreneurship took place both in the cities of national significance and in rural areas consisting of 110 municipalities; besides, the growth was faster in the rural areas than in the cities. This is, of course, a positive trend. The knowledge-based economic segment grew faster than the total economy did. If taking into consideration the drop of the Global Competitiveness Index for Latvia and the fact that the country lagged behind the other Baltic States, the growth pace has to be regarded as insufficient.

2. At a regional level, economic growth in the national economy as a whole was observed in all the regions, and the regional growth was higher than that in the cities. However, the growth trends began to differ. Higher growth rates both in the total economy and in the knowledge-based economic segment in terms of numbers of enterprises and employees were reported in Pieriga region, which were higher than those in the cities. Knowledge-based services contributed to this trend in the region, as the proportion of the services in the KBE segment in Pieriga region was the highest among the regions. However, the comparison of increases in the net turnover per employee in the total economy and in the knowledge-based economic segment in the regions revealed that the highest increase was reported in Kurzeme region, which makes us consider that the new economic pattern in this part of Latvia yields higher returns. This implies that when promoting an increase in the knowledge-based economic segment, the focus has to be placed on quality instead of quantity.

3. The research clearly showed that an analysis of progress in smart growth and the viability of rural space at a regional level does not yet provide real implementation of the local approach strategy, as municipalities within a region differed in a number of essential indicators. First, there were differences in the proportion of economic segments among manufacturing or agriculture and forestry, as the segment of services dominated in any municipality. Second, there were internal differences in the KBE segment, which was represented only by knowledge-based services or by both the mentioned services and products produced by HT and MHT enterprises that made a greater financial contribution than service providers. Municipalities currently focus on knowledge-intensive services, less focus is placed on high-tech and medium-high-tech manufacturing industries. A logical question arises – how to solve this problem.

4. The research findings made during the present research make the authors focus on the effects of intangible capital in relation to the vitality and viability of rural areas in their future research in order to make progress towards the formation of a smart space, as communities build capacity for smart growth with the public, private and non-profit sectors.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. The paper was prepared in the framework of the National Research Programme ECOSOC-LV project 5.2.3 'Rural and Regional Development Processes and Opportunities in Latvia in the Context of Knowledge Economy'.

REFERENCES

- Bacon, B. & Brewin, D. *Rural Community Viability: Lessons from 4 Communities. University* of Manitoba, Canada. http://www.ruralsupport.ca/admin/FileUpload/files/publications/Oct 08RuralViability.pdf [05.05.2017.]
- Bearden, Ch., Cruz, N., Heinsohn, H., Kuzaro, J., Norton, K., Richardson, W. & Wood, M. 2004. *Rural Viability Index: A Tool for Assessing Rural Communities*. The Bush School of Government & Public Service, Texas A&M University: http://bush.tamu.edu/psaa/capstones/projects/ORCA_Capstone.pdf [10.05.2017].
- CAP Context Indicators 2014–2020. 2016 update. Agriculture and Rural Development. https://ec.europa.eu/agriculture/sites/agriculture/files/capindicators/context/2016/indicator -table_en.pdf [03.05.2017].
- Corrado, C.A., Hulten, Ch.R. & Sichel, D.E. 2006. *Intangible Capital and Economic Growth*. Working Paper 11948, National Bureau of Economic Research, Cambridge. http://www.nber.org/papers/w11948.pdf [19.04.2017].
- European Comission. 2008. NACE Rev. 2. *Statistical classification of economic activities in the European Community*. Eurostat, pp. 363. http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/documents/3859598/5902521/KS-RA-07-015-

EN.PDF [12.02.2017].

- European Commission, 2010. Europe 2020: a European Strategy for Smart, Sustainable and Inclusive Growth. Brussels. http://ec.europa.eu/eu2020/pdf/COMPLET EN BARROSO 007 Europe 2020 EN version.pdf [13.05.2017].
- EUROSTAT 2008 NACE Rev. 2. Statistical classification of economic activites in the European Community. Luxembourg: Office for Official Publications of the European Communities. http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/documents/3859598/5902521/KS-RA-07-015-EN.PDF [14.05.2017].
- Grigsby, W.J. 2001. Community vitality: Some conceptual considerations. *Rural Development Paper No. 6.* The Northeast Regional Center for Rural Development, The Pennsylvania State University. http://aese.psu.edu/nercrd/publications/rdp/rdp6.pdf [14.05.2017].
- Innovative Rural Region. The role of human capital and technology. 2007. OECD Rural Policy Conferences Key Messages. Caceres, Spain. https://www.oecd.org/cfe/regionalpolicy/Innovative-Rural-Regions.pdf [12.05.2017].
- Janvry, A. & Sadoulet, E. 2007. Toward a territorial approach to rural development. *eJADE Vol. 4, No. 1*, pp. 66–98. http:// www.fao.org/es/esa/eJADE [15.05.2017].
- Kruzmetra, Z. 2011. *Changes in Rural Settelment Patterns of Peri-Urban Areas of Latvia*. Summary of the Doctoral Thesis for the Degree of Doctor of Geography Subbranch: Human Geography, Riga, LU.
- Kruzmetra, M. & Rivza, B. 2015. Socio-economic Restructuring of Rural Space Feature of 21th Century. *Socialiniai tyrimai* 1(37), 67–74.
- *Latvija 2030.* Sustainable Development strategy of Latvia until 2030 /Latvijas ilgtspējīgas attīstības stratēģija līdz 2030/ 2010. SAEIMA OF THE REPUBLIC PF LATVIA (in Latvian) http://www.latvija2030.lv/upload/latvija2030 saeima.pdf [12.05.2017].
- Making Bioeconomy Work for Sustainable Development. 2015. Global Bioeconomy Summit, Berlin, November 26th 2015.
- http://gbs2015.com/fileadmin/gbs2015/Downloads/Communique_final_neu.pdf [15.05.2017].
- *Making Europe Grow With its Rural Territories*. 2016. Contribution to a European Rural Agenda post 2020. R.E.D. www.ruraleurope.org- [15.04.2017].
- Nacional Development Plan of Latvia for 2014–2020 /Nacionālās attīstības plāns (NAP)/. Approved by a Decision of the Saeima on 20 December 2012. (in Latvian) http://polsis.mk.gov.lv/documents/4247 [20.05.2017].
- Naldi, L., Nilsson, P., Westlund, H. & Wixe, S. 2015. What is smart rural development? *Journal* of Rural Studies 40, 90–101.
- OECD 2005. *The Measurement of Scientific, Technological and Innovation Actions*. 3rd ed. http://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/science-and-technology/the-measurement-of-scientifictechnological-and-innovation-activities_24132764 [26.05.2017].
- Ricketts, K.G. & Place, N.T. 2009. Making Communities More Viable: Four Essential Factors for Successful Community Leadership. *Journal of* Extension Volume 47, Number 2, *Artcle* #21AW2. https://www.joe.org/joe/2009april/iw2.php [13.05.2017.]
- Rivza, B., Kruzmetra, M. & Zaluksne, V. 2016. Performance trends for smart growth in the rural territories of Latvia. *Agronomy Research* **14**(5), 1684–1693.
- Sott, K. 2010. *Community vitality*. A report of the Canadian index of wellbeing. Canadian Council on Social Development (CCSD) http://www.unesco.org/fileadmin/MULTIMEDIA/HQ/CLT/pdf/communityvitalitydomain
- report.pdf [15.05.2017]. *The Global Competitiveness Report, 2016/2017.* 2016. World Economic Forum. file:///E:/Desktop/Dati/Global%20Competitiveness%20Report%202015–2016%20-%20Reports%20-%20World%20Economic%20Forum.htm [12.05.2017].
- *The Rural Challenge*. 2010. Achieving sustainable rural communities for the 21st century. The Rural Coalition, London. http://www.rtpi.org.uk/media/6331/the-rural-challenge-achieving-sustainable-rural-communites-for-the-21st-century-rural-coalition-2010.pdf [07.05.2017].

Work strain predictors in construction work

Z. Roja¹, H. Kalkis^{2,*}, I. Roja³, J. Zalkalns² and B. Sloka⁴

¹University of Latvia, Ergonomic Research centre, Jelgavas street 1, LV-1004 Riga, Latvia
²Riga Stradiņš University, Faculty of European Studies, Dzirciema street. 16, LV-1007 Riga, Latvia
³Riga 1st Hospital, Latvia, Bruninienu 5, LV-1001 Riga, Latvia
⁴University of Latvia, Faculty of Business, Management and Economics, Aspazijas blvd. 5, LV-1050 Riga, Latvia
*Correspondence: henrijs.kalkis@gmail.com

Abstract. The aim of this study was to predict the work strain indicators for construction workers and to work out measures for prevention of strain at work. Subjective and objective research methods were utilized in the research, including survey, work intensity measurements (Borg Scale), work strain index, fatigue index and work ability index determination, objective blood pressure and pulse measurements. Statistical analysis with significance calculations was carried out. The limitation of this study is the small number of subjects involved in the research. Subjective evaluation of fatigue index and strain index resulted in moderate and somewhat hard work heaviness categories accordingly to Borg Scale. Measurements of heart rate, blood pressure approved work strain of employees of both professions does not exceed the admissible heart rate limit during physical load. The research proved that the strongest work strain predictors were connected with psycho-social risks rather than with physical ones.

Key words: fatigue, work heaviness, auxiliary workers, road workers, heart-rate, blood pressure.

INTRODUCTION

One of the leading branches of national economy in Latvia is construction, in which the greatest number of economically active population is employed. The employed, irrespective of wider and more dynamic introduction of new technologies in a lot of branches of Latvian national economy, incl. construction, are still subjected to increased strain at work. Work related musculoskeletal disorders (MSDs) and injuries are among the most frequently reported causes of lost or restricted work time (Occupational Safety and Health Administration, 2015) in construction, comparing to other branches. There is the highest number of accidents and the employed mostly suffer from musculoskeletal and connective tissue diseases, there have also been lethal cases at work places. Data from literature prove that construction workers' work is characterized by the following strain indicators: physically heavy work, forced work postures in bent or turned aside positions, long working hours, restricted time for task completion, fast speed of work, different microclimate (Kaukiainen et al., 2002; Kalkis et al., 2016). Construction works require a good physical condition from an employee as well as the ability to control diversity of work situations. The restricted time limit and work at increased rate promote physical and mental fatigue (Leino-Arjas et al., 1999; Roja et al., 2016), which in a long-term period affect the development of work related musculoskeletal disorders (WRMSD) (Wiker et al., 1989). Data from literature reveals that WRMSD and other health problems are related with employees' age, and that older employees suffer more often from these disorders than younger ones (Higgset et al., 1993, Okunribido & Wynn, 2010). The cases have been described when construction workers, lifting and moving heavy loads, quite often exceed the admissible lifting limit, which, without doubt, affects employees' health and work ability (Koningsveld & Molen, 1997; Van den Berg et al., 2008). Strain can also result in changes of arterial blood pressure and heart rate in employees. According to research of European and American scientists dynamic exercise of high intensity in normal conditions can cause the maximum value of systolic blood pressure to increase up to 250 mm/Hg and that of diastolic pressure up to 110 mm/Hg (Astrand, 1960).

The aim of this study was to predict the work strain indicators for construction workers and to work out measures for prevention of strain at work. The study was approved by the Human Ethics and Institutional Review Board of Riga Stradiņš University, Latvia in 2015.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The study was carried out in a medium size construction enterprise in Latvia. It involved 15 auxiliary workers, employed in construction of buildings, and 5 workers, employed in road construction. All participants were male right-handers. Selection criteria were: all participants were clinically healthy without acute or chronic musculoskeletal or cardiovascular diseases. All the employees had agreed to participate in the study.

Duties of workers employed in building construction include: loading and unloading of building refuse with hands, its pushing, participation in processes of preparation for construction works, etc., which are related with physical effort. In general it is manual work. Road workers are employed in levelling of asphalt or road fractions, which involves hands mainly. Representatives of both studied professions work in forced postures.

The survey of employees was carried out with specially worked out questionnaire in order to find out their opinion on existing work conditions, work strain and factors, affecting workability. The following questions were included in this questionnaire: age, length of service, height, weight, smoking status, MSDs after work, physical activity in the leisure time, supervisor support at the work, colleagues support, requirements for work, work intensity, work ability. Smoking status was determined by the question: 'do you smoke or have you ever smoked?' with the four response alternatives: no, never (0), yes, but not anymore (1), yes, occasionally (2) and yes, every day (3). Musculoskeletal disorders after work in neck, shoulders, back, elbow, hip, knee and foot/ankle were evaluated by assessing pain/discomfort intensity after the work. Pain/discomfort intensity was classified by participants to be no pain/discomfort, mild pain/discomfort, moderate pain/discomfort or severe pain/discomfort. About leisure-time physical activity the participants reported which of the following activities levels that corresponded best to their own level: inactive (e.g., reading, watching TV, movies); some physical activity (e.g., bicycling, walking,); regular activity (e.g., running, gymnastics).

Borg Scale of Ratings of Perceived Exertion (RPE) was used to measure work intensity (strain) and work heaviness category (WHC) (Borg, 1982). The RPE or Borg Scale measures a performer's rate of perceived exertion – that is, how hard workers think they are working. It is a scale from 6 to 20, where 6 means – no intensity (strain) at all, and 20 is maximum intensity. The RPE measurements were done during the work process, not just after they had stopped the work.

In the studied groups, blood pressure (mm/Hg) and heart rate checking by the pulse (beats per minute, beats min⁻¹) were measured by the device Omron HEM-780. The measurements were performed in the following order: before starting work, during the rest pauses and at the end of the work cycle. Length of the work cycle was 40 minutes (for auxiliary workers – loading building refuse, for road construction workers – levelling of road fractions.) Before measurements the workers had a 5-minute rest. Heart rate by checking the pulse, was evaluated at rest after 5-minute break, workers being in a quiet room in comfort temperature.

Work strain was evaluated applying a special computer program ErgoIntelligenceTM Upper Extremity Assessment (UEA) (NexGen Ergonomics Inc., 2015). The Strain Index (SI) is a score value based on a multiple of six variables: intensity of exertion, duration of exertion, efforts per minute, hand/wrist posture, rate of performing the work and duration of task. The variables and score in the SI are derived from physiological, biomechanical, and epidemiological principles. Moore & Garg (1995) conducted a study in the poultry industry using the SI and found that with the increase of the SI score the mean incidence rate for distal upper extremity disorders also increased. Based on these findings, they recommended a cut-off score of 7 for the SI, as an identification criterion to determine high-risk jobs.

Degree of fatigue. In order to determine tiredness of the employees, the fatigue index (FI) was calculated and computer programme HSE Fatigue Index was utilized, which according to fatigue index determines degree of tiredness: 0...20 - 10w, 21...40 - medium, 41...60 - high, 61...80 - very high, 81...100 - extremely high (see the Table 1) (Calculator of fatigue index, 2015).

Work ability was evaluated calculating Work ability index (WAI) (Ilmarinen J., 2007).

Table 1. Fatigue index (FI) valuescale points and fatigue level

FI	Degree of tiredness
020	Low
2140	Medium
4160	High
6180	Very high
81100	Extremely high

The WAI is an instrument used in research to assess work ability during workplace surveys. The index is determined basing on the answers to a series of questions which take into consideration the demands of work, the worker's health status and resources. WAI is a summary measure of seven items (range 7–49) (Table 2).

Items	Range
Current work ability compared with the lifetime best	0–10
Work ability in relation to the demands of the job	2-10
Number of current diseases diagnosed by a physician	1–7
Estimated work impairment due to diseases	1–6
Sick leave during the past year (12 months)	1–5
Own prognosis of work ability 2 years from now	1–7
Mental resources	1–4
	Items Current work ability compared with the lifetime best Work ability in relation to the demands of the job Number of current diseases diagnosed by a physician Estimated work impairment due to diseases Sick leave during the past year (12 months) Own prognosis of work ability 2 years from now Mental resources

Table 2. Items of the Work Ability Index

Statistical analysis. The results acquired were entered into the computer and processed using *MS Excel* software and statistical data processing program *SPSS.20.0* according to popular descriptive statistical methods, including statistical significance calculations with ANOVA and Student t-test (p < 0.05). Reliability interval (inter-rater agreement) was also calculated determining Cohen's Kappa coefficient (k) (Landis & Koch, 1977). This coefficient identifies connectivity of the experimental data, the number of participants and the proportion or correlation of the participants' acceptance of the experimental data:

$$k = (P_0 - P_C) / (1 - P_C), \qquad (1)$$

where P_0 – correspondence proportion of objective experimental data with respondents' responses ('yes' or 'no'), P_C – correspondence proportion of data with number of participants ($P_C = \Sigma p_i^2$, where p_i is acceptance of each participant expressed in percent or as fractional number).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The results reveal that workers from building construction fall in different age groups: 46.6% - age group from 18-30, 20.0% - 40 to 50, 33.3% - 60 to 72 years of age. Length of service in the profession: 53.3% - from 0 to 5 years, 26.6% - from 6 to 10 years and 20.0% - more than 11 years. It should be noted that older employees in the studied enterprise had worked longer than 11 years. Road construction workers were at the age of 18 to 65 years, length of service in the profession of three older workers was from 14-16 years. Both categories of workers had increased BMI. Heart rate by checking the pulse during the rest period was in norm. The background factors with mean differences in analysed groups with statistical significance of the research group and analysed aspects are shown in Table 3.

Obtained data and analysis of mean differences with t-test indicate that there are no statistically significant differences between the analysed groups (auxiliary construction workers and road workers).

Education: 11 construction workers had primary school education, 7 – secondary education, 2 – secondary education specialized in construction. All the studied employees smoked. Participants don't have physical activity in the leisure time.

Work conditions were evaluated by the respondents as follows: representatives of both studied professions considered their work as very intensive, at increased rate. The work is dynamic, it involves mainly hands. The respondents – road workers (90%) mention also load on the lower back, as the body takes bent posture during the work, but

80% of auxiliary workers note additional load on shoulder girdle. All participants indicated that the job requires high demands, lack of the management support and low control of the work process.

Table 3. Background factors of the research groups: mean age and range, length of service, mean height, mean weight, mean body mass index (BMI), heart rate at rest (beats min⁻¹), standard deviation (\pm SD), t – test statistics and *p* – probability

				-				
Profession	n	Age (years)	Range of age (years)	Length of service (years)	Height, cm	Weight, kg	BMI, kg m-2	Resting heart rate (beats min ⁻¹)
Auxiliary	15	$41.9 \pm$	18–72	7.1 ±	$170.3 \pm$	$76.0\pm$	$26.2 \pm$	68 ± 8
construction workers		20.9		5.1	0.5	10.3	2.9	
Road workers	5	$42.2 \pm$	18-65	$9.8 \pm$	$172.8 \pm$	$79.6\pm$	$26.8 \pm$	64 ± 7
		19.5		7.2	0.8	7.4	3.1	
Mean difference		-0.333		-2.733	-2.53	-3.60	-0.582	
t		-0.031		0.942	-0.817	-0.715	-0.376	
<u>p</u>		0.975		0.358	0.425	0.484	0.711	

Applying Borg Scale in order to determine work strain it was found out that 80% of older auxiliary workers in building construction recognized that their work corresponds to very heavy work category (17–18 points), but 20% – heavy (15–16 points). At the same time all the road workers recognized their work as very, very heavy (19–20 points). It allows us to consider that the employees, involved in the study work with intensive work load and increased strain. To ascertain the correspondence of the employees' subjective opinion with the performed work, measurements of heart rate by counting the pulse were done. Results are revealed in Tables 4 and 5.

Table 4. Results of the measurements of heart rate by counting the pulse (beats min⁻¹), blood pressure (mm/Hg) (systolic – Sys, diastolic – Dias, mm/Hg) for road workers, mean values, standard deviation (\pm SD), standard error of the mean (\pm SEM), statistical significance – *p* (t-test)

		Before t	fore the work During the rest			the rest	After the work			
Indicator	Age, years	Sys, mm/Hg	Dias, mm/Hg	Pulse rate, beats min ⁻¹	Sys, mm/Hg	Dias, mm/Hg	Pulse rate, beats min ⁻¹	Sys, mm/Hg	Dias, mm/Hg	Pulse rate, beats min ⁻¹
	18	110	70	70	122	72	68	140	96	76
	26	112	74	72	130	70	74	142	90	80
	51	140	90	80	150	94	80	160	98	84
	65	138	80	62	140	78	74	150	80	78
	51	130	70	82	138	74	80	148	100	86
Ave-	42.20	126.00	76.80	73.20	136.00	77.60	75.20	148.00	92.80	80.80
rage										
\pm SD	19.51	14.21	8.44	8.07	10.58	9.63	5.02	7.87	8.07	4.15
\pm SEM		6.36	3.77	3.61	4.73	4.31	2.24	3.52	3.61	1.85
t-value		19.82	20.35	20.27	28.34	18.01	33.50	42.03	25.70	43.56
p		0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001

		Before the w	ork		During the r	rest		After the wo	ork	
Age group	Age,	Sys,	Dias,	Pulse rate,	Sys,	Dias,	Pulse rate,	Sys,	Dias,	Pulse rate,
	years	mm/Hg	mm/Hg	beats min ⁻¹	mm/Hg	mm/Hg	beats min ⁻¹	mm/Hg	mm/Hg	beats min ⁻¹
	18	120	90	62	122	90	66	130	86	70
	19	120	80	78	128	86	82	135	90	86
	20	110	90	90	116	80	94	130	90	94
	20	110	70	80	115	78	84	128	80	88
	22	130	80	82	138	90	84	144	92	90
Mean	19.80	118.00	82.00	78.40	123.80	84.80	82.00	133.40	87.60	85.60
\pm SD	1.48	8.37	8.37	10.24	9.50	5.59	10.10	6.47	4.77	9.21
	27	130	90	70	140	92	74	156	94	78
	28	140	90	76	142	90	78	148	96	82
	40	120	82	56	130	80	60	136	82	66
	50	136	72	60	138	74	62	146	92	68
	50	148	90	80	150	86	82	156	90	88
Mean	39.00	134.80	84.80	68.40	140.00	84.40	71.20	148.40	90.80	76.40
\pm SD	11.27	10.55	7.95	10.24	7.21	7.40	9.76	8.29	5.40	9.32
	62	138	88	78	140	90	80	154	92	86
	65	130	80	80	148	84	82	150	88	84
	65	140	80	82	144	88	84	150	90	86
	70	140	90	70	144	92	76	152	98	80
	72	136	90	74	140	90	78	152	92	82
mean	66.80	136.80	85.60	76.80	143.20	88.80	80.00	151.60	92.00	83.60
\pm SD	4.09	4.15	5.18	4.82	3.35	3.03	3.16	1.67	3.74	2.61
ANOVA F-	8.060	8.443	0.335	1.859	10.578	0.933	2.390	12.489	0.450	1.069
value										
ANOVA p	0.06	0.05	0.722	0.198	0.02	0.420	0.134	0.01	0.648	0.162

Table 5. Results of the measurements of heart rate by counting the pulse (beats min⁻¹), blood pressure (systolic – sys, diastolic – dias, mm/Hg) for auxiliary workers in building construction, mean values, standard deviation (SD), statistical significance (p) (ANOVA)

Results of the measurements of heart rate by counting the pulse (beats min⁻¹), blood preassure (mm/Hg) (systolic – sys, diastolic – dias) for road workers does not show statistically significant differences by all analysed aspects for all road workers – confirmed by t-test ($p \le 0.001$).

Analysis of results by all indicated age groups by ANOVA has indicated that there are no significant differences of the measurements of heart rate by counting the pulse (beats min⁻¹), blood pressure (mm/Hg) (before the work systolic – sys) with significance level 0.05; for the measurements of heart rate by counting the pulse (beats min⁻¹), blood pressure (mm/Hg) (during the rest systolic – sys) with significance level 0.02 and the measurements of heart rate by counting the pulse (beats min⁻¹), blood pressure (mm/Hg) (during the rest systolic – sys) with significance level 0.02 and the measurements of heart rate by counting the pulse (beats min⁻¹), blood pressure (mm/Hg) (after the work systolic – sys) with significance level $p \le 0.01$. For all other analysed aspects differences by age groups are statistically significant.

The average blood pressure measurements reveal that during intensive work systolic and diastolic pressure increases in older participants of both professions, and the mean values are: in building construction auxiliary workers 151.60 ± 1.67 and 92 ± 3.74 , but in the oldest road construction worker 150.00 ± 1.54 and 91.78 ± 8.11 . Analysing heart rate according to pulse it can be concluded that work strain of employees of both professions does not exceed the admissible heart rate limit during physical load, which shows that the load is appropriate for employees' age. For older (age group 51–75 years) building construction auxiliary workers, according to RPE evaluation, maximum Heart Rate should be 170 or 180 beats per minute, but actually performing work duties intensively for 40 minutes, the average heart rate was 83.60 ± 2.61 , but the calculated admissible limit is from 101.40 to 116.9 beats min⁻¹, respectively. In road construction workers of different age heart rate also does not exceed the admissible limit: in 18 years old from 121.12 to 161.6, but in the older (65 years) from 93.0 to 124.0 beats min⁻¹.

The research results can be compared with other authors' investigations on the assessment of blood pressure. In several investigations it is pointed that systolic blood pressure increases significantly and proportionally to workload during exercise test in healthy adults (Wielemborek-Musial et al., 2016). Heart rate results acquired in our study do not correspond to above mentioned authors' results, since within the assessment of heart rate it was found that physical load in the studied employees, in fact, did not increase regardless their subjective evaluation. The present study clearly demonstrated that work stress is closely related to blood pressure *ie* blood pressure was higher in individuals reporting high job strain in combination of high job demand and low job control (Karasek et al., 1981). That is in accordance with our research survey results on job requirements and lack of management support.

To assess employees' work strain more profoundly, work strain index and fatigue index were determined. Calculation results are shown in Table 6.

Analysing the acquired results, it should be concluded that for building construction auxiliary workers $SI = 4.9 \pm 1.6$ and it is higher than that for road construction workers (SI 4.2 ± 1.6), which could be related with different stress situations (heavy work load, increased requirements at work, lack of support from colleagues, restricted time limits, etc.). The same refers to fatigue index, for building construction auxiliary workers it is higher (37.5 ± 4.1) than that for road construction workers (31.2 ± 3.3). It could be explained by the fact that road construction workers have regulated rest pauses, whereas work of building construction auxiliary workers proceeds at increased rate and restricted time limits.

Table 6. Mean values of work strain index (SI) and fatigue index (FI), standard deviation (\pm SD) and Cohen's kappa (κ), the rate of perceived exertion (RPE, scale 6–20), work heaviness category (WHC)

Professions	$\begin{array}{l} Mean \\ RPE \pm SD \end{array}$	WHC	$SI\pm SN$	κ	$FI\pm SD$	κ
Road construction workers $(n = 5)$	14 ± 2	Moderate	4.2 ± 1.3	0.81	31.2 ± 3.3	0.81
Building construction		Somewhat				
auxiliary workers $(n = 15)$	16 ± 2	hard	4.9 ± 1.6	0.85	37.5 ± 4.1	0.80

It should be noted that evaluating work strain and fatigue in the studied groups, their subjective evaluation corresponds to the calculated evaluation. At the same time the calculated stress index and fatigue index do not exceed admissible levels. It is explained in other findings that the cumulative fatigue in industry would likely to ensue if the heart rate exceeds 110 beats min⁻¹ (Brouha, 1967).

Workability evaluation is shown in Table 7.

Table 7. Workability index and criteria (n = 20)

Workability index (WAI)	Scores	Rating scores ± SD
Road construction workers $(n = 5)$	749	40 ± 2.91
Building construction auxiliary workers $(n = 15)$	749	35 ± 3.32

Analysis of workability revealed the following results: building construction auxiliary workers evaluate their workability as moderate (WAI = 35 ± 3.32), but road construction workers – as good (WAI = 40 ± 2.91).

Analysing workability of the studied employees it should be concluded that though, in the survey, the employees noted increased work strain and physically heavy work, their workability is medium and good. In older employees it was even better than in younger ones, and 64% of older employees considered their workability as very good. Apart from that they did not mention any case of illness within recent years. This corresponds with other authors 'research conclusions that physical load at work is related to the age of employees rather than to employees' workability and subjective health evaluation, incl. musculoskeletal pain (Lunde et al., 2016.). All questioned employees consider that they will be able to work in future as well. 36% of younger building construction auxiliary workers noted that they were not sure of being able to work in future relating it with physically heavy work and excessive work load. The 'good' workability indices could be explained by big unemployment in Latvia and fear of work loss due to what employees do not give the true information.

The limitation of this study is the small number of subjects involved in the research (road construction workers n = 5, building construction auxiliary workers n = 15). Such small investigation group can increase the chance of assuming as true a false premise (Faber & Fonseca, 2014), but at the same time such research is quick to conduct with regard to enrolling subjects, reviewing subject records, performing analyses or asking subjects to complete study survey (Hackshaw, 2008).

CONCLUSIONS

The research proved that the strongest work strain predictors were associated with psychosocial risks rather than with physical ones. Survey results concludes that all employees in our research are subjected not only to physical, but also to psychosocial risk factors indicating high job demand, lack of management support, restricted control of the work process. The calculated BMI can be related to unhealthy life style of employees. Borg Scale results allowed to consider that older auxiliary workers and all road construction workers have highest work categories. Despite this fact, work strain index and fatigue index resulted in higher levels for building construction auxiliary workers than that for road construction workers. That can be explained with more regulated rest breaks and lower work pace. Objective measurements of heart rate, blood pressure approved work strain of employees of both professions does not exceed the admissible heart rate limit during physical load, which shows that the load is appropriate for employees' age. Statistical analysis with ANOVA and t-test showed that there are no significant differences of the measurements of heart rate and blood pressure in all indicated age groups, but the results can be explained with the limitation of this study that included small number of subjects. Both study groups in our research indicated moderate and good workability that was proved with WAI determination, but such results can be linked with false information from employees due to fear of work loss.

According to this study some management interventions in construction work organisation with effective management tools can significantly help to cope with Work strain predictors in the workplaces. Therefore, the research will be continued paying more attention to studies of psycho-social risks for auxiliary workers and road construction workers. Possibilities to improve work organisation will be studied.

REFERENCES

- Astrand, I. 1960. A. method for prediction of aerobic work capacity for females and males of different ages. Aerobic work capacity in men and women with special reference to age. *Acta Physiologica Scandinavica* **49**(169), 45–60.
- Borg, G.A.V. 1982. Psychophysical bases of perceived exertion. *Medicine and Sports and Exercise* **14**(5), 377–381.
- Brouha, L. 1967. *Physiology in Industry*. Pergamon Press, Oxford, 165 pp.
- Calculator of fatigue index. 2015. http://www.hse.gov.uk/research/. Accessed 15.12.2016
- Faber, J. & Fonseca, L.M. 2014. How sample size influences research outcomes. *Journal of Orthodontics* **19**(4), 27–9.
- Fatigue index calculator. 2015. http://www.hse.gov.uk/research/rrhtm/rr446.htm. Accessed 15.12.2016
- Hackshaw, A. 2008. Small studies: strengths and limitations. *European Respiratory Journal* **32**(5), 1141–1143.
- Higgs, P.E., Edwards, D.F., Seaton, M.K., Feely, C.A. & Young, V.L. 1993. Age-related differences in measures of upper extremity impairment. *Journals of Gerontology* 48, 175–180.
- Ilmarinen, J. 2007. The Work Ability Index (WAI). Occupational Medicine 57(2), 160.
- Kalkis, H., Roja, Z., Reinholds, I. & Cekuls, A. 2016. Ergonomics risk analysis in construction operations. *Agronomy research* 14(2), 345–358.

- Karasek, R., Baker, D., Marxer, F., Ahlbom, A. & Theorell, T. 1981. Job decision latitude, job demands, and cardiovascular disease: a prospective study of Swedish men. *American Journal of Public Health.* **71**, 694–705.
- Kaukiainen, A., Sillanpää, J., Lappalainen, J. Viljanen, M. & Nyberg, M. 2002. New Equipment to Lighten the Work Load of Construction Workers. *International Journal of Occupational Safety and Ergonomics (JOSE)* **8**(2), 209–224.
- Koningsveld, E.A.P. & van der Molen, H.F. 1997. History and future of ergonomics in building and construction. In: *Proceedings of the 13th Triennial Congress of the International Ergonomics Association*, Tampere, Finland, Vol **6**, pp. 136–138.
- Landis, J.R. & Koch, G.G. 1977. The Measurement of Observer Agreement for Categorical Data. *Biometrics* 33, 159–174.
- Leino-Arjas, P., Liira, J., Mutanen, P., Malmivaara, A. & Matikainen, E. 1999. Predictors and consequences of unemployment among construction workers: Prospective cohort study. *British Medical Journal* 319, 600–605.
- Lunde, L.K., Koch, M., Veiersted, K.B., Moen, G., Wærsted, M. & Knardahl, S. 2016. Heavy Physical Work: Cardiovascular Load in Male Construction Workers. *International Journal* of Environmental Research and Public Health 13(4), 356.
- Moore, J.S. & Garg, A. 1995. The Strain Index: A proposed method to analyze jobs for risk of distal upper extremity disorders. *American Industrial Hygiene Association Journal* 56, 443–458.
- NexGen Ergonomics ErgoIntelligence TM Upper Extremity Assessment (UEA) software 2015 http://www.nexgenergo.com/ergonomics/ergointeluea.html. Accessed 15.12.2016
- Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA): Ergonomics: Prevention of musculoskeletal disorders in the workplace. 2015.

http://www.osha.gov/SLTC/ergonomics/. Accessed 23.02.2016

- Okunribido, O. & Wynn, T. 2010. Ageing and Work-Related Musculoskeletal Disorders: A Review of the Recent Literature. UK, Health and Safety Executive, 50 pp.
- Roja, Z., Kalkis, H., Reinholds, I. & Roja, I. 2016. Physical Load Among Construction Workers and Analysis with Objective Ergonomics Research Method. In: Advances in Physical Ergonomics and Human, 489, pp. 3–10.
- Van den Berg, T.I.J., Elders, L.A.M., de Zwart, B.C.H. & Burdorf, A. 2009. The effects of workrelated and individual factors on the Work Ability Index: A systematic review. *Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, **66**, 211–220.
- Wielemborek-Musial, K., Szmigielska, K., Leszczynska, J. & Jegier, A. 2016. Blood Pressure Response to Submaximal Exercise Test in Adults. *BioMed Research International* 2016, 1–8.
- Wiker, S.F., Chaffin, D.B. & Langolf, G.D. 1989. Shoulder posture and localized muscle fatigue and discomfort. *Ergonomics* **32**(2), 211–237.

Results of fifteen-year monitoring of winter oilseed rape (*Brassica napus L.*) production in selected farm businesses of the Czech Republic from the viewpoint of technological and economic parameters

O. Šařec * and P. Šařec

Czech University of Life Sciences Prague, Faculty of Engineering, Department of Machinery Utilization, Kamycka 129, CZ165 00 Prague 6 – Suchdol, Czech Republic *Correspondence: sarec@tf.czu.cz

Abstract. The paper presents field trials focused on technological and economic comparison of conventional tillage (CT) and reduced tillage (RT) technologies of soil cultivation and drilling of winter oilseed rape (Brassica napus L.). During fifteen production years starting in 2001/02, trials were set up in 520 fields of around 40 farm businesses located in all of the districts of the Czech Republic. With respect to average seed yields, no significant differences were proved with respect to tillage systems, to the application of organic fertilizers and to the fertilization during sowing. Irregular distribution of trial fields into the individual production areas influenced the outcomes thou. Concerning winter rape seed yields, costs per production unit, and earnings per hectare, the most suitable production area proved still to be the potatoes one, but particularly over the recent period also beet production area. The corn production area produced, despite some exceptions, worst results. Over the fifteen-year time, the average oilseed rape yield of all 520 monitored fields was 3.72 t ha⁻¹. Reduced tillage attained average yield of 3.73 t ha⁻¹, i.e. matched almost exactly the one of $3.70 \text{ t} \text{ ha}^{-1}$ attained by conventional tillage. Unit production costs realized by conventional tillage surpassed by 4.1% those gained by reduced tillage. Related earnings per hectare were on the other hand lower by 17.0%. With respect to fuel and labour consumption, reduced tillage brought significant savings reaching in average 20.2%, respectively 24.0%. In terms of yields, reduced tillage with deeper soil loosening proved repeatedly favourable results.

Key words: Brassica napus L., tillage system, ploughing, costs, fuel consumption, labour consumption.

INTRODUCTION

Over the recent decades, various soil tillage systems have emerged alternative to conventional tillage (CT) comprising ploughing. These systems, i.e. reduced tillage (RT) or conservation tillage, generally do not invert soil and leave significant portion of crop residue on the soil surface (at least 30% to be entitled to naming 'conservation tillage'). Reduced tillage is primarily used as a means to conserve soil moisture, to reduce production costs and to protect soils from erosion and compaction (Holland, 2004). Soil erosion is, also in Europe, a major environmental problem. According to Verheijen et al. (2009), soil erosion rates for tilled, arable land in Europe are, on average, 3 to 40 times

greater than the upper limit of tolerable soil erosion. For conditions prevalent in Europe, this limit is, as equal to soil formation, ca. 1.4 t ha^{-1} yr⁻¹. In the intensive agricultural systems generally used in Europe, the effects of erosion on crop yields mainly occur due to the reduction of the amount of water the soil can store and make available to plants. As long as soil depth is sufficient, yield losses may be minor, as the nutrient losses due to erosion can be compensated for by the raised doses of fertilizers (Bakker et al., 2004, 2007). According to many authors (Holland, 2004; Lahmar, 2010; Wauters et al., 2010), the implementation of conservation agriculture and conservation tillage is clearly lagging in Europe in comparison to other continents. According to the results of the study on a soil loss done by Kisić et al. (2016), RT and tillage across the slope are recommended as tillage which preserves soil. The results of Novák et al. (2016) confirmed the importance of soil conservation technologies in reduction of risk of land degradation by water erosion. Another research (Kroulík et al., 2009) focused on compaction and field traffic intensity suggested that 145.6% of covered area can be runover repeatedly for conventional tillage, 44.8% for minimum tillage and 18.4% only for direct seeding.

There has been considerable research on the effects of conservation tillage on crop yield in many areas in Europe over the last three decades. Often, detailed reports were published both on the economic and environmental effects of conservation agriculture (e.g. Lopez & Arrue, 1997; Tebrügge & During, 1999; Hocking et al., 2003; Kisić et al., 2010; Răus et al., 2016). However, the suggestions from different studies often seem contradictory and are therefore difficult to interpret (e.g. Cantero-Martinez et al., 2003; Lopez & Arrue, 1997). This is to be expected: both the agro-environmental conditions as well as the form of reduced tillage applied vary seriously between individual studies. The recent study of Madarász et al. (2016) however suggested that over the ten trial years, tillage type was a more important factor in the question of yields than the highly variable climate of the studied years. During the first three years of technological changeover to RT, a decrease of 8.7% was measured, respective to CT. However, the next seven years brought a 12.7% increase of RT yields of all the crops grown.

According to the analysis of 563 observations carried out by van den Putte et al. (2010), no significant yield effect of soil tillage practices was observed for potatoes, sugar beet, spring cereals and fodder maize. A significant yield reduction occurred under conservation agriculture only for grain maize and winter cereals.

Soil tillage systems must be adapted to plant requirements in accordance with crop rotation and to the pedoclimatic conditions of the area (Răus et al., 2016). In the conditions of the Czech Republic and also at large, the most suitable conditions for tillage intensity and depth reduction are in drier conditions of maize and beet production regions on medium-textured soils with higher natural fertility (Procházková & Dovrtěl, 2000; Horák et al., 2007). According to Šařec et al. (2010), RT brings the highest advantage on heavier soils in drier and warmer climatic regions. There, soil environment frequently even impede quality stand establishment using conventional soil cultivation technology including ploughing. In such case, RT is practically the only way of stand establishment. According to Hůla et al. (2008), replacing ploughing with a shallow soil loosening followed by sowing using no-till drills is a suitable alternative. Bednář et al. (2013) suggested an increase in between-the rows spacing (to 37.5 cm), and a decrease in sowings and the number of plants per m² (35 and fewer) both of which have a positive influence on the decrease of competition among individual oilseed rape plants.

Moreover, deeper soil loosening was proposed in order to ensure the disruption of compacted layers, and to ensure the balance of water regimen in soil profile.

A comparison of the different components of the total costs revealed that reducedtillage required herbicide costs and larger machinery, but these costs were largely offset by reduced operating costs (Sanchez-Giron et al., 2004; 2007). In various other studies, it was concluded that slightly lower crop yields can be offset by the reduced fuel inputs and labour consumption (Gemtos et al., 1998; Bonciarelli & Archetti, 2000; Tebrügge, 2000). The advantage should be given to systems with lower level of tillage intensity, not only to reduce costs but also because of the possibility of simpler production organization due to less machine and labour requirement (Grubor et al., 2015). However, this may be dependent on particular situation and farm-specific properties such as cropping system, farm size etc. (Sanchez-Giron et al., 2007).

The purpose of this study was to evaluate conventional tillage (CT) and reduced tillage (RT) systems of winter oilseed rape production mainly in terms of yields, costs, labour and fuel consumption in the farming conditions of the Czech Republic. The evaluation was carried out by means of long-term operational monitoring of around 40 agricultural businesses that started in 2001. The monitoring followed field trials established by the authors in Opařany in 1998 (Šařec et al., 2002).

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Since the production year 2001/02, operational monitoring and measurements were carried out in the Czech Republic where around 40 agricultural businesses growing winter oilseed rape participated in. The businesses were selected in order to represent various production areas, i.e. pedoclimatic conditions, and different production technologies. According to the production system used, observations were sorted into one of the two key groups, i.e. conventional tillage (CT) and reduced tillage (RT) group. Other sorting criteria, besides production year, were:

- production area: forage, potato, cereal, beet, maize;
- winter oilseed rape variety: conventional, hybrid, mixed (both types of varieties used in a field);
- application of organic fertilizers (manure, slurry, compost, sugar cane boiling residues etc.);
- application of fertilizers at sowing.

Each production year, at least one field was examined in a particular business. If a business employed different tillage systems simultaneously, more fields representing those systems were observed. Especially the following values were monitored or measured:

- characteristics of individual fields: size, system of soil tillage and stand establishment, previous crop, manner of crop residue management, year of previous application of farmyard manure;
- characteristics of soil: bulk density (Kopecky's cylinders of a volume of 100 cm³), gravimetric moisture, cone index (registered penetrometer PEN 70 developed at the CULS Prague);

- characteristics of crop stand: the number of plants per m², the weight of roots, hybrid / conventional variety, yield;
- data on conducted filed operations: machinery used, fuel and labour consumption, material applied and its rate, costs and other supplementary information.

The measurements concerning relevant soil and stand characteristics were completed by the authors in early spring each year. After the completion of terrain experiments, evaluation of monitored data followed each year. The authors processed relevant production records of plant cultivation specialists and work records of machinery operators at each agricultural business. Machinery costs were calculated in a common way and consisted of ownership (depreciation, financing costs, insurance and taxes, housing) and operation costs (repair and maintenance costs, fuel and oil costs, labour costs). With every business, the amount of expenses spent, i.e. machinery and material costs, was evaluated compared to the achieved seed yield, respectively revenues. Earnings from one hectare were calculated as total costs deducted from revenues, i.e. average annual farm price one ton of oilseeds multiplied by seed yield. Costs related to agricultural land were not included. The results were assessed using the sorting criteria mentioned above, and allowed thus to draw conclusions with a subsequent proposal for a suitable technology of effective winter oilseed rape production in particular conditions.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

During fifteen production years starting in 2001/02, trials were established in 531 fields located in all of the regions of the Czech Republic, but 11 fields were due to drought over the period of oilseed rape sowing or due to adverse winter climatic conditions sowed with another crop in spring. Reduced tillage (RT) system of oilseed rape production was employed in 290 cases, conventional tillage (CT) in 230 cases only. This imbalance developed over the monitored period, when some of the farm businesses swapped their system from CT to RT.

Fig. 1 documents the overall weather conditions in the Czech Republic over the period of the experiment along with the long-term norms. During some of the production years, weather development was more favourable at highlands in terms of rape growth and yields, during others on the contrary in lower placed regions. In some years, e.g. 2008 and 2009, crop stands may have been also damaged by hail storms. Concerning oilseed rape stand establishment, substantial difficulties due to droughts in autumn occurred particularly in the year 2015, and to some extent also in 2003 and 2008. Major dry frost came during winter of 2002/03, and some of the stands had to be ploughed down in spring. Generally, winters have become milder lately, and consequently springs have been often coming earlier. An extreme weather occurred principally during the year 2015, when spring and summer were exceptionally both hot and dry. It did not reduce rape yields substantially in 2015, but lowered the level of ground water to such extent that it influenced the yields of the year 2016 (Fig. 3). Since RT generally manage better soil moisture in drier conditions, it reached higher rape yields mostly in the latter mentioned year.



Figure 1. Graph of annual precipitation and mean temperatures in the Czech Republic in the years 2001–2016 and the long-term norms.

Oilseed rape production system characteristics

RT prevailed on heavy-textured soils in arid regions, i.e. in maize production area and in most of the beet production area. CT was used predominantly by farms with lighter soils and higher annual precipitation rates that could be found in potato and marginally beet production area. Choice of the tillage system was influenced also by the equipment that a particular agricultural business owned.

The most frequent tillage operations within RT consisted of two soil cultivations, followed in some cases by a seedbed preparation. Within CT, the common tillage procedures consisted of a stubble cultivation followed by ploughing, and a seedbed preparation done once or twice.

Disc cultivators prevailed within CT, whereas within RT, where two stubble cultivations were usual, tine cultivators were common, particularly for the second cultivation. Under RT, deeper (20 cm and more) soil loosening became more frequent in the course of time (Fig. 2).

Prior to oilseed rape sowing, manure was applied mainly in forage and potato production areas (30%, resp. 36%, of the cases), where the production of manure was adequate and potatoes production decreasing. Therefore, manure could be applied prior to oilseed rape. On the other hand in cereal, beet and maize production areas, where manure was applied primarily prior to sugar beet or corn maize, the application prior to oilseed rape displayed lower frequencies (only 16%, 10%, resp. 6% of the cases).


Figure 2. Graph of development of relative frequency of deeper (20 cm and more) soil cultivation employed under reduced tillage (RT) over the monitored period.

Yield results

Over the monitored period of fifteen production years, the average oilseed rape yield from all 520 fields was 3.72 t ha⁻¹. Table 1 shows average seed yields according to several sorting criteria. Average yield attained by CT matched almost exactly the one attained by RT.

	Tillage system				Aggregate	
	RT		CT			
	Yield	Frequency	Yield	Frequency		
	(t ha ⁻¹)		(t ha ⁻¹)			
Production area						
Forage	3.45	32	3.62	12	3.49	44
Potato	4.18	16	3.81	67	3.88	83
Cereal	3.56	91	3.50	47	3.54	138
Beet	3.91	135	3.74	104	3.84	239
Maize	3.33	16	-	-	3.33	16
Variety						
Conventional	3.66	119	3.61	86	3.64	205
Hybrid	3.81	169	3.76	136	3.79	305
Mixed	2.33	2	3.58	8	3.33	10
Fertilizers at sow	ving					
No	3.72	174	3.69	225	3.70	399
Yes	3.76	116	4.07	5	3.77	121
Organic fertilizers						
No	3.70	213	3.69	129	3.70	342
Yes	3.83	77	3.71	101	3.76	178
Aggregate						
	3.73	290	3.70	230	3.72	520

Table 1. Average oilseed rape yields and frequencies of cases according to the tillage system and other sorting criteria over the whole monitored period of fifteen years

Over the first five years of the monitoring, CT yields generally surpassed RT yields (Fig. 3). But gradually, this trend turned over and RT reached higher yields. One of the reasons might be that farmers got used to the specific requirements and opportunities of RT system and may have improved it over time, e.g. by employing the deeper soil loosening (Fig. 2). Another reason might be that favourable effect of RT was gradual and needed time to evolve.



Figure 3. Graph of development of average oilseed yields attained by reduced tillage (RT) and conventional (CT) systems over the monitored period.

Concerning regionalization, potato production area demonstrated the highest average yield, followed by beet production area, while maize production area, where only RT was used, proved inferior results. In all of the production areas except the forage one, average seed yields attained by RT surpassed those produced using CT.

The average yield of more expensive hybrid varieties surpassed by 4.1% the one given by conventional varieties. With fertilizer application during rape sowing, which was mainly the case of RT, the average yield exceeded the yield produced when no fertilizers were applied while sowing by 1.9%. If organic fertilizers were applied, the average yield attained by merely 1.8% higher value. Relatively small frequencies and uneven distribution of cases into individual categories may have influenced the results. For example, in maize production area, RT was the only tillage system employed. Therefore, results of CT were not harmed due to unsuitability of maize production area in terms of winter oilseed rape growing.

Statistical analysis of seed yields showed no significant differences with regard to the tillage system used, to fertilizer application at sowing, and to organic fertilizer application. Oilseed rape variety type (*t*-Test, n = 508 – mixed varieties excluded, p = 0.04583), and production area (Table 2) were the two sorting criteria where significant differences were demonstrated between the average rape yields. Average yield attained in the cereal production area differed significantly compared to the beet and potato production areas (Table 2).

Production area	Average yield (t.ha ⁻¹)	1	2	
Maize	3.328	****	****	
Forage	3.493	****	****	
Cereal	3.540		****	
Beet	3.837	****		
Potato	3.880	****		

Table 2. Results of *Turkey HSD* test (homogenous groups) of oilseed rape yields according to production area over the whole monitored period of fifteen years

The trials thus correspond only partly with what Madarász et al. (2016) proved, i.e. by 12.6& significantly higher rape yield of conservation compared to ploughing technology over ten-year period. One reason might be the monitoring and operational character of the trials, another one the differences in local climatic and other conditions. The latter reason may be reduced by the following example.

In three cases in the production year 2014/15 and in two cases in 2015/16, an agricultural business employed CT and RT with deeper soil loosening in the same field (Table 3). Pedoclimatic conditions, material and machinery (except some tillage or drilling implements) used did not differ. Table 2 shows repeated by up to 0.5 t ha^{-1} higher yields gained by RT with deeper loosening. This outcome complies with the suggestions of Bednář et al. (2013).

Farm/ Tillage		Stond actabilishment an antiana		Yield (t ha ⁻¹)			
Area	system	Stand establishment operations	2014/15	2015/16	Total		
	СТ	stubble cultivation; ploughing; seedbed	4.30	4.20	4.25		
		preparation; sowing					
	RT	stubble cultivation; deeper loosening (Simba);	4.80	4.60	4.70		
		sowing					
	CT	stubble cultivation; ploughing; sowing with	4.30	3.60	3.95		
		seedbed preparation (Lemken – power harrow)					
		stubble cultivation; deeper loosening (Horsch);	4.50	3.90	4.20		
	sowing (Horsch)						
		stubble cultivation; sowing with deeper loosening	4.70	4.30	4.50		
		(Simba)					
	CT	stubble cultivation; ploughing; seedbed	4.10	_	4.10		
		preparation; sowing					
	stubble cultivation; deeper loosening; sowing		4.37	—	4.37		
stubble cu		stubble cultivation; deeper loosening with fertilizer	4.60	_	4.60		
		application to 0.25 m (150 kg PK per ha); sowing					

Table 3. Seed yields of three agricultural businesses employing simultaneously different tillagesystems in the years 2014/15 and 2015/16 (RT always with deeper soil loosening)

According to *Dependent (Paired) t*-Test, the difference between yields of RT and CT, i.e. in average 0.41 t ha⁻¹, resp. 10.1% (Fig. 4), was statistically significant (p = 0.00016).



Figure 4. Graph of difference between yields provided by CT and RT with deeper soil loosening at three agricultural business that employed both systems simultaneously in the same field in 2014/15 and 2015/16 (*Dependent (Paired) t*-Test, n = 8, p = 0.00016).

Technological and economic indicators

The following technological and economic indicators were monitored or calculated (Table 4): length of vegetative period, fuel consumption, labour consumption, machinery, material and total costs, unit costs per ton of production and earnings per hectare.

	Veget.	Consumption		Average co		Earnings		
	period	Fuel	Labour	Machinery	Material	Total	Unit.	
	(days)	(l ha ⁻¹)	(hrs ha ⁻¹)	(CZK ha ⁻¹)	(CZK ha ⁻¹)	(CZK ha ⁻¹)	$(CZK t^{-1})$	(CZK ha ⁻¹)
Tillage s	system							
RT	345	71.75	3.70	6,126.67	12,655.11	18,913.16	5,384.13	12,825.55
CT	343	89.92	4.87	6,922.86	12,794.58	19,880.92	5,616.29	10,959.83
Producti	on area							
Forage	359	90.21	5.40	6,419.52	12,513.23	19,214.57	5,686.99	8,370.13
Potato	350	88.72	4.97	6,949.16	12,570.60	19,699.28	5,200.77	13,788.03
Cereal	348	75.95	3.88	6,213.71	11,441.60	17,737.92	5,333.94	12,328.05
Beet	338	77.70	3.97	6,508.64	13,469.70	20,129.80	5,567.97	12,113.09
Maize	334	68.99	3.63	6,043.58	13,787.19	19,880.77	6,526.41	8,198.60
Variety								
Conv.	345	77.04	3.98	6,300.66	11,687.68	18,131.26	5,342.56	12,011.22
Hybrid	344	81.36	4.37	6,605.73	13,416.39	20,167.04	5,574.63	12,219.73
Mixed	332	87.89	4.57	6,261.10	12,476.24	18,957.34	5,765.54	5,085.19
Fertilize	rs at sov	ving						
No	343	82.98	4.45	6,664.56	12,757.95	19,568.13	5,554.00	12,006.75
Yes	348	69.25	3.47	5,866.39	12,581.09	18,592.94	5,265.28	11,979.14
Organic	fertilize	rs						
No	343	70.13	3.58	6,068.47	11,889.06	18,147.88	5,207.44	12,811.79
Yes	347	98.33	5.44	7,267.28	14,307.18	21,634.01	6,023.59	10,441.22
Aggrega	ıte							
20 0	344	79.78	4.22	6,478.83	12,716.80	19,341.21	5,486.81	12,000.33

Table 4. Average duration of vegetative period, fuel and labour consumption, averages of individual cost components, average costs per ton of oilseed rape production, and earnings per hectare according to the tillage technology and other criteria over the whole monitored period

With respect to the tillage system, the average fuel consumption of RT was by 20.2% lower than the one of CT, and the labour consumption lower again by 24.0%. The difference may have been stressed by an uneven distribution of application of organic fertilizer between the groups. If those were used, the fuel consumption would rise in average by 28.2%. As well the total costs were lower with RT, namely by 4.9%. In detail, machinery costs were lower with RT by 11.5%, material costs by mere 1.1%. Together with the slightly higher rape yield, costs per ton of seed produced using RT were by 232 CZK t⁻¹, i.e. by 4.1%, lower than those generated by CT. Related earnings per hectare reached by RT were therefore higher by 17.0%. Mainly thanks to its highest average rape yield, the potato production area demonstrated the lowest unit costs per ton of production and highest earnings per one hectare. Evaluation of the results according to the other criteria, such as organic fertilizer application etc., is only informative due to uneven distribution of cases in individual categories.

The fuel and labour consumption as well as the value of costs were increased by organic fertilizer application. Taking into account similar average yields, the unit cost per ton of seed production exceeded by 15.7% the average of the cases where no organic fertilizers were applied. Other benefits, such as an increase in soil carbon, of organic fertilizer than the immediate influence on yield must be taken into account, but they are difficult to quantify. Average length of vegetative period did not vary much except for production areas. It was slightly longer in production areas located at higher altitudes.

With respect to the costs per unit of production (Fig. 5), the best results were reached in potato production area with RT followed by CT there, and in cereal production area with both CT and RT. Beet production area with RT showed also very good results, particularly in recent years.



Figure 5. Graph of costs per one ton of produced rapeseed with respect to the production area and soil tillage system over the whole monitored period of fifteen years.

From the viewpoint of tillage system, fertilizer application at sowing and organic fertilizer application, the following variables proved statistically significant differences: fuel and labour consumptions, machinery costs and total costs (*t*-Test, n = 520, $\alpha = 0.05$). Earnings per hectare differed significantly regarding tillage system and organic fertiliser application. Material and unit costs differed significantly only with respect to organic fertilizer application. The conclusion of Sanchez-Giron et al. (2004; 2007) on higher herbicide costs of reduced-tillage was thus not confirmed, in opposite to the conclusion on lower machinery costs. Decrease in fuel and labour consumption (Gemtos et al., 1998; Bonciarelli & Archetti, 2000; Tebrügge, 2000; Grubor et al., 2015) was validated entirely.

CONCLUSIONS

The average fuel consumption of RT was by 20.2% lower than that of the CT, the overall labour consumption again lower by 24.0%. The total costs were lower by 4.9% as well. On the other hand, yields reached by RT were slightly higher, i.e. by 0.9%, and therefore the resulting unit costs lower by 4.1%. The potatoes production area proved to be the most favourable in terms of oilseed rape yields. Beet production area demonstrated also good results, namely over the recent years. In all of the production areas except the forage one, average seed yields reached by RT surpassed those produced using CT. Concerning earnings per hectare, RT results proved superior even in all of the production areas.

From the viewpoint of oilseed yields, of economics as well as of labour and fuel consumption, RT proved to be more than an adequate alternative to CT, particularly when employed on purpose and systematically. Lately, RT with deeper soil loosening has spread more and more, namely in order to ensure the disruption of compacted layers, and proved favourable results.

The operational monitoring and measurement conclusions were limited by an uneven distribution of cases into individual categories that prevented to adhere to the ceteris paribus rule of standard filed trials. On the other hand, the monitoring and measurements brought benefits of broader statistical survey that mirrored real conditions of the Czech agriculture. Since large collection of data was gathered, further on, the research will focus on analysis of particular details, e.g. of depth of soil tillage, specific material cost components etc.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. This work was partly supported by the research project of the Ministry of Education of the CR no. MSM 6046070905 and by the NAZV – project of MoA QH72257 'Valuation of agricultural land taking into account environmental protection'.

REFERENCES

- Bakker, M.M., Govers, G. & Rounsevell, M.D.A. 2004. The crop productivity-erosion relationship: an analysis based on experimental work. *Catena* 57, 55–76.
- Bakker, M.M., Govers, G., Jones, R.A. & Rounsevell, M.D.A. 2007. The effect of soil erosion on Europe's crop yields. *Ecosystems* **10**, 1209–1219.
- Bednář, V., Šařec, O. & Šařec, P. 2013. New trends in cropstand establishment of winter oilseed rape. In: 5th International Conference Trends in Agricultural Engineering. Czech University of Life Sciences Prague, Prague, pp. 76–80.

- Bonciarelli, F. & Archetti, R. 2000. Energy saving through reduction of soil tillage. In: 15th ISTRO Conference. Fort Worth, TX, USA. [CD-ROM]
- Cantero-Martinez, C., Angas, P. & Lampurlanes, J. 2003. Growth, yield and water productivity of barley (hordeum vulgare 1.) affected by tillage and N fertilization in Mediterranean semiarid, rainfed conditions of Spain. *Field Crops Research* **84**, 341–357.
- Gemtos, T.A., Galanopoulou, S. & Kavalaris, C. 1998. Wheat establishment after cotton with minimal tillage. *European Journal of Agronomy* **8**, 137–147.
- Grubor, M., Maletic, I., Lakic, J., Kovacev, I. & Kosutic, S. 2015. Economic efficiency of winter wheat and oil seed rape production in different soil tillage systems. In: 43rd International Symposium on Agricultural Engineering. Agronomski Fakultet Sveucilista u Zagrebu, Opatija, Croatia, pp. 265–274.
- Hocking, P.J., Mead, J.A., Good, A.J. & Diffey, S.M. 2003. The response of canola (Brassica napus L.) to tillage and fertiliser placement in contrasting environments in southern New South Wales. *Australian Journal of Experimental Agriculture* **43**(11), 1323–1335.
- Holland, J. 2004. The environmental consequences of adopting conservation tillage in Europe: reviewing the evidence. *Agriculture Ecosystems and Environment* **103**, 1–25.
- Horák, L., Šařec, P. & Vozka, P. 2007. Comparison of conventional and conservation tillage stand establishment of winter wheat. *Agromanuál* **2**(8), pp. 56–59. (in Czech)
- Hůla, J. & Procházkova, B. et al. 2008. Soil tillage minimization. Profi Press, Prague, 246 pp. (in Czech)
- Kisić, I., Bašić, F., Birkas, M., Jurišić, A. & Bićanić, V. 2010. Crop yield and plant density under different tillage systems. Agriculturae Conspectus Scientificus 75(1), 1–7.
- Kisić, I., Bogunovic, I., Birkás, M., Jurisic, A. & Spalevic, V. 2016. The role of tillage and crops on a soil loss of an arable Stagnic Luvisol. *Archives of Agronomy and Soil Science*, 27 Jul 2016, 1–11 (in press)
- Kroulík, M., Kumhála, F., Hůla, J. & Honzík, I. 2009. The evaluation of agricultural machines field trafficking intensity for different soil tillage technologies. *Soil and Tillage Research* **105**(1), 171–175.
- Lahmar, R. 2010. Adoption of conservation agriculture in Europe lessons of the KASSA project. *Land Use Policy* 27, 4–10.
- Lopez, M. & Arrue, J. 1997. Growth, yield and water use efficiency of winter barley in response to conservation tillage in a semi-arid region of Spain. *Soil and Tillage Research* 44, 35–54.
- Madarász, B., Juhos, K., Ruszkiczay-Rüdiger, Z., Benke, S., Jakab, G. & Szalai, Z. 2016. Conservation tillage vs. conventional tillage: long-term effects on yields in continental, sub-humid Central Europe, Hungary. *International Journal of Agricultural Sustainability* 14(4), 408–427.
- Novák, P., Mašek, J. & Hůla, J. 2016. Impact of soil tillage technology on erosion parameters in central Bohemia region. In: 15th International Scientific Conference on Engineering for Rural Development. Latvia University of Agriculture, Jelgava, pp. 1139–1144.
- Procházková, B. & Dovrtěl, J. 2000. Influence of different soil tillage technologies on winter wheat yields. *Plant Production* **46**(10), 437–442. (in Czech)
- Răus, L., Jităreanu, G., Ailincăi, C., Pârvan, L. & Ţopa, D. 2016. Impact of different soil tillage systems and organo-mineral fertilization on physical properties of the soil and on crops yield in pedoclimatical conditions of Moldavian plateau. Romanian Agricultural Research 33, 111–123.
- Sanchez-Giron, V., Serrano, A., Hernanz, J. & Navarrete, L. 2004. Economic assessment of three long-term tillage systems for rainfed cereal and legume production in semiarid central Spain. *Soil and Tillage Research* 78, 35–44.
- Sanchez-Giron, V., Serrano, A., Suarez, M., Hernanz, J. & Navarrete, L. 2007. Economics of reduced tillage for cereal and legume production on rainfed farm enterprises of different sizes in semiarid conditions. *Soil and Tillage Research* **95**, 149–160.

- Šařec, O., Šařec, P. & Kavka, M. 2002. Different methods of cropstand establishment within the system of winter oilseed rape cultivation. *Research in Agricultural Engineering* **48**(2), 66–72.
- Šařec, P., Voltr, V. & Šařec, O. 2010. Technological processes of production of major farm crops related to soil conditions in individual production areas of CR. In: 4th *International Conference Trends in Agricultural Engineering*. Czech University of Life Sciences Prague, Prague, pp. 573–577.
- Tebrügge, F. 2000. Long-term no-tillage as a tool to protect the environment, results of 20 year field trials on different kinds of soil in different crop rotations. In: *15th ISTRO Conference*. Fort Worth, TX, USA. [CD-ROM]
- Tebrügge, F. & During, R.A. 1999. Reducing tillage intensity a review of results from a long-term study in Germany. *Soil & Tillage Research* **53**(1), 15–28.
- van den Putte, A. Govers, G., Diels, J., Gillijns, K. & Demuzere, M. 2010. Assessing the effect of soil tillage on crop growth: A meta-regression analysis on European crop yields under conservation agriculture. *European Journal of Agronomy* **33**, 231–241.
- Verheijen, F.G.A., Jones, R.J.A., Rickson, R.J. & Smith, C.J. 2009. Tolerable versus actual soil erosion rates in Europe. *Earth-Science Review* 94, 23–38.
- Wauters, E., Bielders, C., Poesen, J., Govers, G. & Mathijs, E. 2010. Adoption of soil conservation practices in Belgium: an examination of the theory of planned behaviour in the agri-environmental domain. *Land Use Policy* **27**, 86–94.

Juvenile growth and frost damages of poplar clone OP42 in Latvia

S. Sēnhofa¹, U. Neimane¹, A. Grava¹, L. Sisenis², D. Lazdina¹ and A. Jansons^{1,*}

¹Latvian State Forest Research Institute 'Silava', Rigas 111, LV 2169 Salaspils, Latvia ²Latvia University of Agriculture, Forest Faculty, Akademijas 11, LV3001 Jelgava, Latvia

*Correspondence: aris.jansons@silava.lv

Abstract. Short rotation plantations in the northern Europe are commonly established using poplar clone OP42 (*Populus maximowiczii* Henry $\times P$. trichocarpa Torr. and Gray). We assessed its growth and suitability to the climate in central part of Latvia at juvenile age. Trees that had formed single stem were significantly higher $(121 \pm 2.5 \text{ cm})$, thicker $(7.1 \pm 0.48 \text{ mm})$ and had longer branches $(32 \pm 1.5 \text{ cm})$ than trees that had formed multiple stems. In beginning of the second growing season all trees had died stems and 19.6% of them formed new shoots from the ground level. The sprouting trees had random spatial distribution in the field. Regardless of the number of stems, the sprouting trees were significantly lower $(110 \pm 3.9 \text{ cm})$ than the dead trees $(119 \pm 2.0 \text{ cm})$. During the repeated assessment about one month later, proportion of the sprouting and dead trees remained. Clone OP42 had serious frost induced damages also in autumn phenology experiment (96% trees with severely damaged leaves). Our results suggest that frost prone sites are not suitable for establishment of plantations of OP42 clone.

Key words: *Populus maximowiczii* × *P. trichocarpa*, clone OP42, sprouting, freeze-thaw, wood dysfunction.

INTRODUCTION

Bioeconomy concept is rapidly gaining popularity in both policy and science (Staffas et al., 2013; Pülzl et al., 2014), and it is closely linked to European Commission goal to develop a resource-efficient and low carbon economy by 2050 (EC, 2011). Bioeconomy emphases use of renewable raw materials (Scarlat et al., 2015), including necessity to increase biomass production in sustainably managed industrial crops (EC, 2012). Woody biomass is one of the largest sources of renewable energy in EU and its consumption is expected to increase in the following decades (Openshaw, 2011; Bentsen & Felby, 2012; Lauri et al., 2014). However native tree species in the Northern Europe (with exception of grey alder) have relatively long rotation period – from ca. 40 years for birch and aspen up to more than 100 years for pine and oak (Rytter et al., 2013); and therefore have limited flexibility to respond to changes in wood demand in a short period of time. Hence, during the last decades fast growing tree species are increasingly used (Gailis & Jansons, 2010; Uri et al., 2010; Jansons et al., 2013), and currently

ca. 50,000 ha of short rotation plantations is established in Europe (Don et al., 2012). *Populus* spp. are among the most energy-efficient perennial energy crops (Djomo et al., 2015), and are commonly used in the Northern Europe (Don et al., 2012) as well as in the Baltic States (Tullus & Vares, 2005; Bardule et al., 2016; Zeps et al., 2016). Poplars are mainly grown for bioenergy under rotation of 8-10 years (Djomo et al., 2015), but could also be grown for solid wood and veneer production in a rotation 20 years (Christersson, 2010). In Latvia, results from poplar trials indicate superior yield than the most productive native species (Jansons et al., 2014); yet results from other Northern Europe countries indicate that even higher yields could be gained (Karačić et al., 2003; Tullus et al., 2013). However, poplars in the Northern Europe are reported to suffer from frost damage at different severity (Ferm et al., 1989; Christersson, 1996; Ilstedt, 1996; Karačić et al., 2003; Christersson, 2006; Pliura et al., 2014). Pliura et al. (2014) studying poplar hybrids in two juvenile clonal trials in Lithuania found out that clones with late growth cessation were of the worse survival, possibly due to delayed shoot maturation and winter damage. In Sweden, two poplar clones had shown high biomass in one of the two experimental sites, while were completely eliminated by frost at the other (Karačić, 2005). One of the most widely used poplar clone worldwide and also in the Northern Europe is hybrid *Populus maximowiczii* (Henry) × *P. trichocarpa* (Torr. and Gray) clone OP42 (Taeroe et al., 2015). It is included in trials as far north as 60°N (Johansson & Karačić, 2011; Johansson & Hjelm, 2012b; Hjelm et al., 2015), indicating its suitability for climate at northern latitudes. Clone OP42 is also included in several trials representing different site conditions in Latvia and considered to be perspective (unpublished data). The hypothesis of the study is that poplar clone OP42 does not suffer from frost damages in Latvia. The objectives are to characterize the meteorological conditions, juvenile growth and frost damages for clone OP42, and compare the autumn phenology of OP42 to other poplar clones as a potential cause of autumn frost damages.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

The study was done in poplar trial located in central part of Latvia (56°34'N, 24°31'E), near Vecumnieki.

Vecumnieki trial was established in spring 2015 on drained peat soil with pH 6,0 using 30 cm long cuttings of clone OP42 (*Populus maximowiczii* (Henry) \times *P. trichocarpa* (Torr. and Gray)) obtained from trees grown in western part of Latvia. Trees were planted in 17 rows in a density of 4 \times 2 m, total number of planted cuttings 3,393. Weed control (ploughing and herbicide) was carried out once in autumn 2014 (before planting) and manual weed control (ca. 25 cm around the tree) during the growing season of 2015.

In the trial, at the end of the growing season (27/08/2015-18/11/2015) temperature measurements once per hour were done at three different heights – (1) air temperature was measured 20 cm above the ground; (2) soil temperature was measured at the surface level and (3) at the 20 cm depth (Fig. 1). Air temperature first dropped below 0 °C in September 11 and until October 6 negative air temperature recurred occasionally – in nine out of 22 days. During this period, the longest frost (temperature below 0 °C) occurred in September 27 (9 hours, minimal hourly temperature -2 °C) and September 30 (7 hours, minimal hourly temperature -3 °C). In October 7 frost became more intense – air temperature was below 0 °C for 14 hours and dropped down

to $-12.5 \,^{\circ}$ C; similar temperatures remained for 10 days – mean minimal hourly temperature was from -9.5 to -13.5 °C, duration of frost was from 11 to 16 hours per day. Similar period of frost occurred in October 28–31. Likewise, on the soil surface two periods of temperature below 0 °C occurred in October, and remained for nine (October 8–16) and three (October 29–31) days. For the first time in the growing season (October 8) soil temperature at the surface level dropped below 0 °C for 2 hours; five days later – for 7 hours (minimal hourly temperature -1 °C). Duration of negative soil surface temperature reached 15 hours per day (-2 °C) in October 30 and 31. However, during the observed period no negative soil temperature at 20 cm depth was recorded.



Figure 1. Temperature of air (20 cm above ground) and soil (at surface level - 0 cm - and in 20 cm depth) in Vecumnieki trial during 27/08/2015-18/11/2015.

Data of the long-term (30-year mean) measurements for the respective period were obtained from the nearest (distance ca. 30 km) weather station, located near Bauska (56°22'N, 24°13'E; Latvian Environment, Geology and Meteorology Centre). During the analysed period, mean diurnal air temperature did not decrease below 0 °C; but minimal temperature (30-year mean of the minimal temperature of the date) first dropped below 0 °C in November 11 (Fig. 2) – considerably later than in the study year. As can be seen the study year represent very specific meteorological conditions in the autumn thus authors did not had a chance to repeat the study with larger set of clones and sites during next growing season even so the experimental design was prepared.

In the beginning of June 2016, damage of stems (one-year-old shoots, emerged in the previous growing season) were observed. All trees had completely withered stems (no growth from the previous year shoots occurred), and part of them had new emerging shoots from the ground level. Tree height (± 1 cm) and diameter (± 1 mm; measured for 410 trees in 2 rows) at the stem base (root collar) of the highest one-year-old shoot (emerged in 2015) of trees were measured, number of stems (emerged in 2015) and number of branches (longer than 5 cm) per tree were counted, and length of branches (± 1 cm) was measured. Trees that had more than three stems and more than three branches were pooled into groups 'more than 3 stems' and 'more than 3 branches', respectively. For each tree occurrence (0/1) of browsing damage and occurrence of new emerging shoots (further called 'sprouting' (1) and 'dead' (0) trees) were recorded. In

total, 3,025 trees were measured. In the middle of July, assessment of sprouting/dead trees was repeated in a part of the trial (5 rows, 1,018 trees).



Figure 2. Air temperature in the study year in Vecumnieki trial and long-term measurements of the nearest weather station (Bauska) for the period of 27/08–18/11. 'Mean_Vecumnieki' – mean diurnal temperature, calculated from hourly measurements; 'Min_Vecumnieki' – the lowest recorded diurnal temperature; 'Mean_Bauska' – mean diurnal temperature, calculated from 30-year data of mean temperature of the respective date; 'Min_Bauska' – mean of the 30-year lowest diurnal temperature of the date.

To characterize the frost hardiness of poplars the data obtained in another poplar trial located in eastern part of Latvia (56°41′N, 25°58′E), near Kalsnava, were used additionally. Besides OP42, 17 other clones were included in this trial where autumn phenology observations were made. Frequently recurring freeze-thaw cycles at the same period as in Vecumnieki were observed in Kalsnava; the frost damages for leaves and stems of two-year-old trees were assessed visually (evaluated at five grade scale) in October 15th. The detailed description of methods, as well as the frost hardiness comparison at the clone level was performed by Lazdiņa et al. (2016). In our study, clones were pooled into five groups according to their origin (Sweden, Italy, Germany, Latvia) to estimate the relative frost hardiness of OP42 in comparison to other poplar clones.

The Shapiro-Wilk test was used to assess the normality of the data. Differences of mean height, diameter, and length of branches were assessed using one-way analysis of variance (i) between trees that had formed one or multiple stems, and (ii) between trees that had formed one, two, three or more stems. The Chi-squared test was used to assess (i) distribution of the number of branches, proportion of sprouting trees and proportion of browsed trees between trees that had formed one or multiple stems and among trees that had formed one, two, three or more stems, (ii) distribution of the proportion of sprouting trees between trees that had formed one or multiple stems and among trees that had formed one, two, three or more stems, (ii) distribution of the proportion of sprouting trees between browsed and not browsed trees, (iii) distribution of proportion of sprouting trees among plantation rows. The statistical analysis of differences between proportions of trees in several of the grades. Pearson's correlation was used to assess relationship between proportion of sprouting trees and mean tree height of the plantation rows. Spearman's correlation was used to assess the relationships between (i) number of branches and number of stems per tree, (ii) length of branches and number of

branches, (iii) length of branches and number of stems per tree. Spatial autocorrelation of the sprouting trees was assessed using Moran's I. All tests were performed at $\alpha = 0.05$. Mean values and their confidence interval are shown both in text and figures.

RESULTS

In Vecumnieki at the end of the first growing season 89% of the planted cuttings had formed shoots. About half (49%) of trees had formed one stem, and about half had formed multiple stems – 31% of trees had formed two, 10% of trees three and 10% of trees four and more stems. Tree height varied from 10 to 251 cm (mean 118 ± 1.8 cm), and trees that had formed multiple stems were significantly (P < 0.001) lower (mean height of the highest stem 114 ± 2.6 cm) than trees that had formed one stem (mean height 121 ± 2.5 cm). No overall trend between number of stems and tree height was observed (Fig. 3).



Figure 3. Mean tree height and diameter at root collar (both \pm confidence interval) and number of trees according to a number of stems per tree for the clone OP42 in Vecumnieki.

Branches were observed for 30% of trees, mean number of branches was 3.3 (from 1 to 42). One branch was observed for 11% of trees, two branches for 6%, three branches for 4% and more than three branches – for 9% of trees. Proportion of number of branches between trees that had one and trees that had multiple stems was similar (P = 0.86). No relation between number of stems and number of branches was observed ($r_s = -0.060$, P = 0.071).

Mean length of branches was 30 ± 1.0 cm, and trees that had formed one stem had slightly, but significantly (P < 0.001) longer branches (32 ± 1.5 cm) than trees that had formed multiple stems (28 ± 1.4 cm). However, it was similar (P > 0.05) for trees that had formed one stem (32 ± 1.5 cm) and trees that had formed two stems (31 ± 2.1 cm), but trees that had formed three (26 ± 2.5 cm) and more (25 ± 2.4 cm) stems had significantly shorter branches. Mean branch length had weak but significant correlation with number of branches ($r_s = 0.089$, P = 0.007) and number of stems ($r_s = -0.154$, P < 0.001).

Mean diameter at stem base was 6.6 ± 0.32 mm. Similarly to tree height, trees that had formed smaller number of stems were thicker (Fig. 3). Mean diameter of trees that

had formed one and two stems was similar (P > 0.05; 7.1 ± 0.48 mm and 7.0 ± 0.49 mm, respectively), and both significantly differed from diameter of trees that had formed three and more stems (4.9 ± 1.0 mm and 4.0 ± 0.73 mm, mutually similar (P > 0.05)). Browsing damages were observed for 7.6% of trees. Proportion of browsed trees significantly differed between trees that had formed one, two, three and more stems (P < 0.001), and it was 10.2, 6.6, 3.2 and 2.4%, respectively.

In the late June 2016, new emerging (sprouting) shoots from the ground level were found for 19.6% of trees. The sprouting trees had reached slightly, but significantly (P < 0.001) lower height in the previous growing season (110 ± 3.9 cm) than the dead trees (119 ± 2.0 cm), regardless of the number of stems (Fig. 4). Among trees that had formed one stem, height of the sprouting and dead trees was 114 ± 5.2 cm and 123 ± 2.8 cm, respectively; among trees that had formed multiple stems – 106 ± 5.7 cm and 116 ± 2.9 cm, respectively.



Figure 4. Mean height (H; \pm confidence interval) and number (N) of sprouting and dead trees according to number of stems per tree for the clone OP42 in Vecumnieki.

Proportion of the sprouting trees that had formed one, two, three and more stems was similar (P = 0.89) – 19.4; 20.1; 20.0 and 18.2%, respectively. Significant (P = 0.006) difference of proportion of the sprouting trees was found between browsed (12.6%) and not browsed (20.1%) trees. Proportion of the sprouting trees differed significantly (P < 0.001) between the trial rows, but no relation (P > 0.90) between proportion of the sprouting trees and mean tree height in the row was found. Spatial distribution of the sprouting trees in the field was random (P > 0.05).

During the repeated assessment of sprouting/dead trees, proportion of sprouting trees was notably increased and reached 44%. However, the observed relation between measured traits remained – the sprouting trees were significantly (P < 0.001) lower than the dead trees (111 ± 4.6 cm and 123 ± 4.5 cm, respectively). Height of trees that had formed one and multiple stems was similar (P = 0.058) – 121 ± 4.5 cm and 115 ± 4.7 cm, respectively. Among trees that had formed one stem, height of the sprouting trees (116 ± 6.2 cm) was significantly (P = 0.03) lower than that of the dead trees (126 ± 6.4 cm). Similarly, among trees that had formed multiple stems, height of the sprouting trees (107 ± 6.8 cm) was significantly (P = 0.002) lower than that of the dead trees (121 ± 6.4 cm).

Frost damage of the same frost event was assessed in another progeny trial in Kalsnava. Analysis of two-year-old trees reveals differences between clone origins. All trees of clones that were collected across Latvia were dormant (Grade 0L) and had no frost damage of leaves. Clones of Italian origin had all trees still growing, and 66% of trees had moderately damaged (Grade 3L) leaves but no severe damage (Grade 4L) was observed. Clones from Germany had relatively large proportion (64%) of dormant trees; but among still growing trees 96% had severely damaged (Grade 4L) leaves. Similarly to clones of Italian origin, all trees of clone OP42 were still growing at the time of frost event, but in contrast, trees of OP42 were more intensely damaged – 96% of trees had severely (Grade 4L) and 4% of trees had moderately (Grade 3L) damaged leaves (Fig. 5).



Figure 5. Proportion of two-year-old ramets with different leaf damage grades (0L, 1L, 2L, 3L and 4L) according to clone origin in Kalsnava. Damage grades: '0L' – leaves were already fallen before the freezing event and buds were set; '1L' – visually intact leaves; '2L' – several damaged leaves; '3L' – most of leaves in the current year leading shoot were damaged; '4L' – most of leaves on the whole tree were damaged.

Stem damage was less frequent – in total 8% of trees had stem damage of different intensity. No stem damage was observed for clones from Latvia, which also had no leaf damage, and for clones from Italy, which had moderate leaf damage. Similarly, clones from Sweden and Germany had 1% and 15% of trees with mild stem damage, respectively. Clone OP42 had severely damaged leaves but no stem damage was observed.

DISCUSSION

The results from rather rare combination of meteorological conditions in autumn were reported even so the study design was not initially intended for that. Considering the increasing use of the clone OP42 in Latvia and other Baltic states we did see the necessity to inform about the data so that land owners would have as objective information as possible while selecting the planting material. Although the result from the autumn phenology experiment in Kalsnava is not a direct replication of study in Vecumnieki, still it comes to similar conclusion on the risk of frost damages of the particular clone and provides a plausible reasoning for the observed problem.

Frost induced damage is not exclusively caused by extremely low temperatures; damage type and severity depends on frost event timing, duration and pattern, and the highest risk of frost damage occurs during the transition period between annual cycle of growth and dormancy (Charrier et al., 2015). We studied freeze-thaw damage in the early autumn. The freeze-thaw cycles are common to initiate embolism – bubbles are caused by dissolved air that freezes out of the sap (Tyree & Sperry 1989; Brodersen & McElrone, 2013), and sufficiently large bubbles may fill xylem conduits hampering water transport during the thawing (Pittermann & Sperry, 2006).

The first freeze-thaw cycles of the growing season occurred in the middle of September, and can be characterized by mild frost (ca. -2 to -3 °C). In the middle of October, more intense freeze-thaw occurred (Fig. 1) – temperature dropped below zero for 11–16 hours repeatedly for 10 successive nights, while the maximum temperature at day was from 6.5 to 18 °C. During the studied period the longest thaw period was 13 hours, indicating that trees experienced repeated embolism while the hydraulic conductivity had not recovered from the previous freeze-thaw cycle. Experiments of Just & Sauter (1991) showed that hydraulic conductivity of *P*. × *canadensis* stem segment decreased by ca. 60% after one freeze-thaw cycle, and almost no recovery was obtained during the first hour after thawing. It took 19 hours at the room temperature (21 °C) to recover 90% of the initial conductivity and about 2 days to recover completely.

Extremely high mortality in the studied site might be explained by timing of the particular freeze-thaw event. At the time of the frost all trees of clone OP42 were actively growing in the Kalsnava trial (Fig. 5), also a study of P. tremula \times P. tremuloides in Latvia has revealed strong relation between height growth intensity and daily mean temperature (Zeps et al., 2015) and many other studies have showed delayed growth cessation for northward transferred species (Howe et al., 2000; Christersson, 2006; Friedman et al., 2008). Hence, most presumably clone OP42 was still growing also in Vecumnieki. During the growing season trees have higher water content than during the dormancy (Mäkinen et al., 2008; Pallardy, 2008), and more severe freeze-thaw damage is showed for trees that have high water content before the freezing occurs (Cox & Zhu, 2003). Also temperature regime before freezing significantly influences damage severity. Betula trees that were exposed to longer thaw period before winter freezing had increased percent length of shoot dieback and reduced length of new emerging shoots (Zhu et al., 2000). Longer thawing period was associated with increased dehardening of roots and root damage, thus, reducing root pressure, and resulted in poor recovery of embolism (Zhu et al., 2000).

Timing of the freeze-thaw cycle is also showed to affect tree recovery. *P. balsamifera* had different pattern of recovery after autumn and spring frost (Hacke & Sauter, 1996) – in the autumn when trees still had some leaves, recovery was slow and remained incomplete during the next growing season; in contrast, recovery after spring frost was complete in two months. Tree ability to recover largely depends on its vitality and damage severity. Zhu et al. (2000) have suggested that shoot damage might be directly dependent on ability of the unembolised vessels to maintain water supply for stem and branches. In turn, Cox & Zhu (2003) found that diffuse-porous trees that undergo permanent residual embolism in combination with root and shoot freezing injuries experienced higher bud mortality and shoot dieback than trees that can recover before next freeze-thaw cycle occurs.

Poplars are commonly propagated by cuttings, and trees develop shallow root system with no taproot and most lateral roots found near (within ca. 30 cm) soil surface (Puri et al., 1994; Crow & Houston, 2004; Johansson & Hjelm, 2012a). Fine roots are responsible for water uptake for trees (Block et al., 2006), and the highest biomass of fine roots was found down to 5 cm (Al Afas et al., 2008), 10 cm (Crow & Houston, 2004) depth for several poplar clones. During the studied period only slight temperature drop below zero on soil surface and no negative temperatures at the 20 cm depth was observed during the measurements (Fig. 1), therefore the particular frost event is not likely to cause substantial root damage. However, frequent recurrence of freeze-thaw cycles can cause accumulated embolism during autumn/winter (August-March) season (Sperry & Sullivan, 1992). Most deciduous trees refill frost embolized vessels in spring, and at this time nearly all conduits may be filled with air, causing as much as ca. 90% decrease of hydraulic conductivity (Sperry & Sullivan, 1992). Christensen-Dalsgaard & Tyree (2013) have observed ca. 90% loss of conductivity already after one light frost event, indicating high sensitivity of *P. deltoides* \times (*P. laurifolia* \times *P. nigra*) clone Walker. Later studies showed that for poplars most of the accumulated embolism occurred after the first few frost events (Christensen-Dalsgaard & Tyree, 2014). Autumn frost damage hamper winter hardening, which in turn increases vulnerability to damage (von Fircks, 1992), thus it could be assumed that root damage might occurred during the following winter when temperature dropped down to -25 °C (data from Latvian Environment, Geology and Meteorology Centre).

Root damage hamper the recovery of the hydraulic conductivity – Sperry (1993) has found that embolism of not-damaged *Betula* trees recovered from 81 to 88% during one month (April to May), while trees with root damage had 75% embolism after two months (in June). Similarly, no recovery of hydraulic conductivity was observed for *P.* × *canadensis* during more than three months if root pressure was absent (Hacke & Sauter, 1996). The reduced hydraulic conductivity, in turn, is showed to negatively affect timing of bud break – the lower the hydraulic conductivity at the end of the winter, the later the bud break (Wang et al., 1992). The observed emergence of new shoots of the otherwise vigorously sprouting clone OP42 (Johansson & Hjelm, 2012b) in this study was rather late and poorly performed, suggesting that trees were struggling to either rely on the remaining unembolized conduits or try to grow new conduits (Hacke & Sauter, 1996; Améglio et al., 2002).

We found that the sprouting trees were lower than the dead trees, regardless of the number of stems per tree (Fig. 4). Tree height has positive relation to vessel diameter (Martínez-Cabrera et al., 2011), which is the most important wood trait that determine vulnerability to embolism (Sperry & Sullivan, 1992). Plants most efficiently ensures conductivity by forming few, wide and long conduits (Sperry et al., 2008), but for a given tree height many small vessels are more resistant to embolism (Davis et al., 1999). Poplars are associated with high water consumption (Silim et al., 2009), and hence might have trade-off between hydraulic conductivity and resistance to embolism.

CONCLUSIONS

Interest of growing poplars in the Northern Europe is increasing. Yet, limited number of commercial clones is available, and their growth as well as suitability to climate should be thoroughly tested due to northward transfer. We observed reasonable growth of one-year-old poplar clone OP42. However, extremely high mortality occurred due to early autumn frost (freeze-thaw cycles) at the end of the first growing season, suggesting that frost prone sites are not suitable for establishment of plantations of OP42 clone. The results emphasize necessity to include frost risk assessment, especially for the first year of establishment, in site selection and economical calculations. Our experiment was carried out in a single trial and therefore information from other sites needs to be collected before any further generalizations. Resprouting of damaged trees was rather late and poorly performed, and further assessment of vitality and growth of the sprouts is needed.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. Study was carried out in Forest competence centre project Method for efficient implementation of tree breeding results and testing of adaptation for broadleaves.

REFERENCES

- Al Afas, N., Marron, N., Zavalloni, C. & Ceulemans, R. 2008. Growth and production of a shortrotation coppice culture of poplar—IV: Fine root characteristics of five poplar clones. *Biomass Bioenerg.* 32(6), 494–502.
- Améglio, T., Bodet, C., Lacointe, A. & Cochard, H. 2002. Winter embolism, mechanisms of xylem hydraulic conductivity recovery and springtime growth patterns in walnut and peach trees. *Tree Physiology* **22**(17), 1211–1220.
- Bardule, A., Lazdins, A., Sarkanabols, T. & Lazdina, D. 2016. Fertilized short rotation plantations of hybrid aspen (*Populus tremuloides* Michx. × *Populus tremula* L.) for energy wood or mitigation of GHG emissions. In *Proceedings of 15th International Scientific Conference on Engineering for Rural Development*. Jelgava, Latvia, pp. 248–255.
- Bentsen, N.S. & Felby, C. 2012. Biomass for energy in the European Union-a review of bioenergy resource assessments. *Biotechnology for Biofuels* **5**(25), 1–10.
- Block, R.M.A., Van Rees, K.C.J. & Knight, J.D. 2006. A review of fine root dynamics in *Populus* plantations. *Agroforest Syst.* **67**(1), 73–84.
- Brodersen, C. & McElrone, A. 2013. Maintenance of xylem network transport capacity: a review of embolism repair in vascular plants. *Front Plant Sci* **4**, article 108.
- Charrier, G., Ngao, J., Saudreau, M. & Améglio, T. 2015. Effects of environmental factors and management practices on microclimate, winter physiology, and frost resistance in trees. *Front Plant Sci.* **6**, article 259.
- Christensen-Dalsgaard, K.K., Tyree, M.T. 2013. Does freezing and dynamic flexing of frozen branches impact the cavitation resistance of *Malus domestica* and the *Populus* clone Walker? *Oecologia* **173**(3), 665–674.
- Christensen-Dalsgaard, K.K. & Tyree, M.T. 2014. Frost fatigue and spring recovery of xylem vessels in three diffuse-porous trees *in situ*. *Plant Cell Environ* **37**, 1074–1085.
- Christersson, L. 1996. Future research on hybrid aspen and hybrid poplar cultivation in Sweden. *Biomass Bioenerg.* **11**(2), 109–113.
- Christersson, L. 2006. Biomass production of intensively grown poplars in the southernmost part of Sweden: Observations of characters, traits and growth potential. *Biomass Bioenerg*. **30**(6), 497–508.

- Christersson, L. 2010. Wood production potential in poplar plantations in Sweden. *Biomass Bioenerg.* **34**(9), 1289–1299.
- Cox, R.M. & Zhu, X.B. 2003. Effects of simulated thaw on xylem cavitation, residual embolism, spring dieback and shoot growth in yellow birch. *Tree Physiol.* **23**(9), 615–624.
- Crow, P. & Houston, T.J. 2004. The influence of soil and coppice cycle on the rooting habit of short rotation poplar and willow coppice. *Biomass Bioenerg.* **26**(6), 497–505.
- Davis, S.D., Sperry, J.S. & Hacke, U.G. 1999. The relationship between xylem conduit diameter and cavitation caused by freezing. *Am J Bot.* **86**(10), 1367–1372.
- Djomo, S.N., Ac, A., Zenone, T., De Groote, T., Bergante, S., Facciotto, G., Sixto, H., Ciria Ciria, P., Weger, J. & Ceulemans, R. 2015. Energy performances of intensive and extensive short rotation cropping systems for woody biomass production in the EU. *Renew Sust Energ. Rev.* 41, 845–854.
- Don, A., Osborne, B., Hastings, A., Skiba, U., Carter, M.S., Drewer, J., Flessa, H., Freibauer, A., Hyvönen, N., Jones, M.B., Lanigan, G.J., Mandler, Ü., Monti, A., Djomo, S.N., Valentine, J., Walter, K., Zagadalizarazu, W. & Zenone, T. 2012. Land-use change to bioenergy production in Europe: implications for the greenhouse gas balance and soil carbon. *GCB Bioenergy* 4(4), 372–391.
- EC. 2012. Innovating for Sustainable Growth: A Bioeconomy for Europe. European Commission. 9 pp.
- EC. 2011. A Roadmap for moving to a competitive low carbon economy in 2050. European Commision. 16 pp.
- Ferm, A., Hytönen, J. & Vuori, J. 1989. Effect of spacing and nitrogen fertilization on the establishment and biomass production of short rotation poplar in Finland. *Biomass* 18(2), 95–108.
- Fircks von, H.A. 1992. Frost hardiness of dormant *Salix* shoots. *Scand J Forest Res* 7(1–4), 317–323.
- Friedman, J.M., Roelle, J.E., Gaskin, J.F., Pepper, A.E. & Manhart, J.R. 2008. Latitudinal variation in cold hardiness in introduced *Tamarix* and native *Populus*. *Evolutionary Applications* **1**(4), 598–607.
- Gailis, A. & Jansons, A. 2010. Results of black alder (*Alnus glutinosa* (L.) Gaertn.) improvement in Latvia. In *Proceedings of the Annual 16th International Scientific Conference Research* for Rural Development. Jelgava, Latvia, pp. 266–260.
- Hacke, U. & Sauter, J.J. 1996. Xylem dysfunction during winter and recovery of hydraulic conductivity in diffuse-porous and ring-porous trees. *Oecologia* **105**(4), 435–439.
- Hjelm, B., Mola-Yudego, B., Dimitriou, I. & Johansson, T. 2015. Diameter-height models for fast-growing poplar plantations on agricultural land in Sweden. *BioEnergy Research* 8(4), 1759–1768.
- Howe, G.T., Saruul, P., Davis, J. & Chen, T.H.H. 2000. Quantitative genetics of bud phenology, frost damage, and winter survival in an F₂ family of hybrid poplars. *Theor Appl Gen.* **101**(4), 632–642.
- Ilstedt, B. 1996. Genetics and performance of Belgian poplar clones tested in Sweden. *Forest Genetics* **3**(4), 183–195.
- Jansons, A., Sisenis, L., Neimane, U. & Rieksts-Riekstins, J. 2013. Biomass production of young lodgepole pine (*Pinus contorta* var. *latifolia*) stands in Latvia. *iForest* 6, 10–14.
- Jansons, A., Zurkova, S., Lazdina, D. & Zeps, M. 2014. Productivity of poplar hybrid (*Populus balsamifera* × *P. laurifolia*) in Latvia. *Agronomy Research* **12**(2), 469–478.
- Johansson, T. & Hjelm, B. 2012a. Stump and root biomass of poplar stands. *Forests* 3(2), 166–178.
- Johansson, T. & Hjelm, B. 2012b. The sprouting capacity of 8–21-year-old poplars and some practical implications. *Forests* **3**(3), 528–545.

- Johansson, T. & Karačić, A. 2011. Increment and biomass in hybrid poplar and some practical implications. *Biomass Bioenerg.* **35**(5), 1925–1934.
- Just, J. & Sauter, J.J. 1991. Changes in hydraulic conductivity upon freezing of the xylem of *Populus* × *canadensis* Moench 'Robusta'. *Trees* 5(2), 117–121.
- Karačić, A. 2005. *Production and ecological aspects of short rotation poplars in Sweden*. Doctoral thesis. Acta Universitatis Agriculturae Sueciae, Uppsala, 42 pp.
- Karačić, A., Verwijst, T., Weih, M. 2003. Above-ground woody biomass production of shortrotation *Populus* plantations on agricultural land in Sweden. *Scand J Forest Res.* 18(5), 427–437.
- Lauri, P., Havlík, P., Kindermann, G., Forsell, N., Böttcher, H. & Obersteiner, M. 2014. Woody biomass energy potential in 2050. *Energ Policy* **66**, 19–31.
- Lazdiņa, D., Bārdulis, A., Bārdule, A., Lazdiņš, A., Zeps, M. & Jansons, Ā. 2014. The first three-year development of ALASIA poplar clones AF2, AF6, AF7, AF8 in biomass short rotation coppice experimental cultures in Latvia. *Agronomy Research* 12(2), 543–552.
- Lazdiņa, D., Šēnhofa, S., Zeps, M., Makovskis, K., Bebre, I. & Jansons, Ā. 2016. The early growth and fall frost damage of poplar clones in Latvia. *Agronomy Research* 14(1), 109–122.
- Mäkinen, H., Seo, J.W., Nöjd, P., Schmitt, U. & Jalkanen, R. 2008. Seasonal dynamics of wood formation: a comparison between pinning, microcoring and dendrometer measurements. *Eur J Forest Res.* **127**(3), 235–245.
- Martínez-Cabrera, H.I., Schenk, H.J., Cevallos-Ferriz, S.R. & Jones, C.S. 2011. Integration of vessel traits, wood density, and height in angiosperm shrubs and trees. *Am J Bot.* **98**(5), 915–922.
- Openshaw, K. 2011. Supply of woody biomass, especially in the tropics: is demand outstripping sustainable supply? *Int Forest Rev.* **13**(4), 487–499.
- Pallardy, S.G. 2008. *Physiology of Woody Plants* (Third Edition). Academic Press, San Diego, 454 pp.
- Pittermann, J. & Sperry, J.S. 2006. Analysis of freeze-thaw embolism in conifers. The interaction between cavitation pressure and tracheid size. *Plant Physiol.* **140**(1), 374–382.
- Pliura, A., Suchockas, V., Sarsekova, D. & Gudynaitė, V. 2014. Genotypic variation and heritability of growth and adaptive traits, and adaptation of young poplar hybrids at northern margins of natural distribution of *Populus nigra* in Europe. *Biomass Bioenerg.* 70, 513–529.
- Pülzl, H., Kleinschmit, D. & Arts, B. 2014. Bioeconomy–an emerging meta-discourse affecting forest discourses? Scand Journal Forest Res 29(4), 386–393.
- Puri, S., Singh, V., Bhushan, B. & Singh, S. 1994. Biomass production and distribution of roots in three stands of *Populus deltoides*. *Forest Ecol Manag* 65(2), 135–147.
- Rytter, L., Johansson, K., Karlsson, B. & Stener, L.G. 2013. Tree species, genetics and regeneration for bioenergy feedstock in Northern Europe. In Kellomäki, S., Kilpeläinen, A. & Alam, A. (eds.): *Forest BioEnergy Production*. Springer, New York, pp. 7–37.
- Scarlat, N., Dallemand, J.F., Monforti-Ferrario, F. & Nita, V. 2015. The role of biomass and bioenergy in a future bioeconomy: policies and facts. *Environmental Development* **15**, 3–34.
- Silim, S., Nash, R., Reynard, D., White, B. & Schroeder, W. 2009. Leaf gas exchange and water potential responses to drought in nine poplar (*Populus* spp.) clones with contrasting drought tolerance. *Trees* **23**(5), 959–969.
- Sperry, J.S. 1993. Winter xylem embolism and spring recovery in *Betula cordifolia*, *Fagus grandifolia*, *Abies balsamea* and *Picea rubens*. In Borghetti, M., Grace, J. & Raschi, A. (eds.): *Water Transport in Plants under Climatic Stress*. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, pp. 86–98.
- Sperry, J.S., Meinzer, F.C. & McCulloh, K.A. 2008. Safety and efficiency conflicts in hydraulic architecture: scaling from tissues to trees. *Plant Cell Environ* **31**(5), 632–645.

- Sperry, J.S. & Sullivan, J.E. 1992. Xylem embolism in response to freeze-thaw cycles and water stress in ring-porous, diffuse-porous, and conifer species. *Plant Physiol.* **100**(2), 605–613.
- Staffas, L., Gustavsson, M. & McCormick, K. 2013. Strategies and policies for the bioeconomy and bio-based economy: An analysis of official national approaches. *Sustainability* **5**(6), 2751–2769.
- Taeroe, A., Nord-Larsen, T., Stupak, I. & Raulund-Rasmussen, K. 2015. Allometric biomass, biomass expansion factor and wood density models for the OP42 hybrid poplar in southern Scandinavia. *BioEnergy Research* 8(3), 1332–1343.
- Tullus, A. & Vares, A. 2005. Early growth of hybrid aspen (*Populus × wettsteinii* Hämet-Ahti) on abandoned agricultural lands in Estonia. *Forestry Studies* **43**, 84–95.
- Tullus, H., Tullus, A. & Rytter, L. 2013. Short-rotation forestry for supplying biomass for energy production. In Kellomäki, S., Kilpeläinen, A. & Alam, A. (eds.): *Forest BioEnergy Production*. Springer, New York, pp. 39–56.
- Tyree, M.T. & Sperry, J.S. 1989. Vulnerability of xylem to cavitation and embolism. *Annu Rev Plant Phys* **40**(1), 19–36.
- Uri, V., Aosaar, J., Varik, M. & Kund, M. 2010. The growth and production of some fast growing deciduous tree species stands on abandoned agricultural land. *Forestry Studies* **52**, 18–29.
- Wang, J., Ives, N.E. & Lechowicz, M.J. 1992. The relation of foliar phenology to xylem embolism in trees. *Funct Ecol.* **6**(4), 469–475.
- Zeps, M., Gailis, A., Smilga, J., Miezite, O., Sisenis, L. & Zariņa, I. 2016. Hybrid aspen clone wood mechanical properties. *Agronomy Research* 14(1), 1147–1152.
- Zeps, M., Sisenis, L., Luguza, S., Purins, M., Dzerina, B. & Kalnins, J. 2015. Formation of height increment of hybrid aspen in Latvia. *Agronomy Research* **13**(2), 436–441.
- Zhu, X.B., Cox, R.M. & Arp, P.A. 2000. Effects of xylem cavitation and freezing injury on dieback of yellow birch (*Betula alleghaniensis*) in relation to a simulated winter thaw. *Tree Physiol.* 20(8), 541–547.

The effect of bedding amount on gas emissions from manure during storage

J. Šimon^{*}, J. Vegricht and J. Bradna

Research Institute of Agricultural Engineering, Drnovská 507, CZ161 01 Prague 6, Czech Republic

*Correspondence: josef.simon@vuzt.cz

Abstract. One of the major agricultural pollutants of environment is manure from livestock. We focused on dairy cows kept in the barns with straw bedding commonly used in the Czech Republic. We tested the hypothesis that the amount of bedding used daily relative to the number and size of animals kept has a significant effect on the emissions of gases from manure stored in a manure pile. In the experiment, a group of 10 dairy cows of Holstein and Czech Red Pied breed was housed in a stable bedded with various amounts of wheat straw (4-10 kg/livestock unit per day). The manure was removed from the stable after 48 h and mixed was stored in cubic containers with drain floor allowing measurement of manure leachate release. For 50 days we measured weight, volume, weight of manure leachate and manure temperature. Decreasing stored manure weight can be attributed to release of manure leachate and emissions of gases, primarily water vapor, as a result of microbial activity and increased temperature in the manure during storage. Using the calculated model, we found that daily production of emissions of water vapor and other gases was related to bedding amount in a statistically significant manner (P < 0.001). The cumulative amount of gas emissions grew rapidly in all treatments. Also total amount of emissions was related to bedding amount in a statistically significant manner (P = 0.004). We also found the relationship between internal manure temperature and the logarithm of the amount of emissions produced to be statistically significant (P < 0.001).

Key words: dairy cows, manure storage, bedding amount, gas emissions.

INTRODUCTION

Animal agriculture is a source of many substances having environmental impacts. It involves in particular the production of nitrogen, which is released into the environment from livestock housing as well as during storage and field application of manure from farm animals.

Nitrogen is released into the environment from livestock housing in the form of gas emissions (NH₃, N₂O, NO) and it pollutes water sources (as NH₄+, NO₃, organic N) through leakage and seepage during storage and field application of manure.

Animal excreta (urine and feces) contain environmentally reactive nitrogen, which, unless it is incorporated into a crop or converted into molecular nitrogen, begins moving into the air and water from the time it leaves the animal (Amon et al., 2001; Powell et al., 2013; Kohn, 2015).

Measures aiming at reducing environmental impacts occurring in connection with agriculture, and in particular animal farming, are being sought and introduced around the world. The European Union and many other developed countries have devoted a particularly great deal of attention to methods for storing and applying manure from livestock with the objective of minimizing their negative environmental impacts (Nitrates Directive, 1991; Ohio Livestock Manure Management Guide, 2006; Agricultural Waste Management, 2011).

This topic is also highly relevant in the Czech Republic, where annual manure production is estimated at 10.3 million metric tons. Many animals on Czech farms are kept in barns with bedding. In these systems, the space where the animals rest is covered with a certain amount of bedding in order to create a soft and dry bed. Sometimes bedding is also added to manure gutters. The mixture of feces, urine, bedding, and potentially feed residues and other substances is mixed and subsequently pushed out of the animals' pens by their movement, is mixed with other manure and unconsumed feedstuffs, is removed from the barn, and then is stored in a suitable manure pile.

In addition to the animals' species, feeding, and housing system, manure properties are also affected by the bedding that is used. The amount and properties of bedding affect in particular the content of nutrients, organic materials, and dry matter of manure produced in stables. Bedding also has a considerable effect on manure's physical and mechanical properties (e.g. dry matter, volume, density, porosity, and air content), which in turn affect the storage process, manure leachate production, nutrient loss, gas emissions, and other aspects. (Misselbrook et al., 2004; ASAE, 2005; Agricultural Waste Management, 2011).

Bedding and its properties and amount also affect the quantity of gas emissions from stored manure. Increasing proportions of bedding and correspondingly boosting the amounts of oxygen in the manure support microbial processes occurring in the manure during storage as well the overall amount of gas emissions (Jeppsson, 1999; Misselbrook & Powell, 2005; Aguerre et al., 2012).

The literature contains a large amount of data on the production of manure and manure leachate in connection with animal farming, much of which has a normative character (ASAE, 2005; Oeneme et al., 2007; Government of the Czech Republic, 2013). Nevertheless, there is a need for more-detailed understanding of changes in stored manure's properties through the storage process.

Aim of this work is deepen understanding of production of water vapor and other gases from stored manure in accordance with the amount and properties of bedding as well as storage duration. This understanding is important for defining principles for the proper storage and treatment of manure during storage and application.

To better understand the properties of stored manure and changes to them during the storage process depending upon bedding amount, we therefore established controlled experiments focused on understanding these variables within manure produced by dairy farming operations using straw bedding.

We adopted the hypothesis that the daily amount of bedding relative to the number and size of livestock expressed as livestock units (LU, with 1 LU = 500 kg live weight) would significantly affect the emissions of water vapor and other gases from manure during storage in a pile and these emissions are also significantly affected by the course of temperature within stored manure. The objective of these experiments was to test the assumptions expressed in the hypothesis and contribute to a better understanding of emissions of water vapor and other gases from stored manure according to the amount of bedding and duration of that storage.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The effect of bedding on manure properties was evaluated on a dairy farm in the Czech Republic (Central Bohemia region). A group of 10 dairy cows was housed in a pen bedded with varying amounts of wheat straw (Fig. 1). The pen had a flat and impermeable concrete floor. The determined amount of bedding was spread at regular intervals over the entire pen. Dairy cows were free to move about the entire pen and their movements mixed their excrement into the bedding. The experiment was carried out in the autumn months (September – November).



Figure 1. Floor plan of group pen for 10 dairy cows where in experiments utilizing various amounts of bedding were conducted.

Experimental Conditions

- \checkmark Number of milk cows in the pen: 10;
- ✓ Pen area: 81 m^2 ;
- ✓ Cow breed: Holstein and Czech Red Pied;
- ✓ Mean cow weight: 650 kg (1.3 LU);
- ✓ Mean annual milk production: 8,500 kg;
- ✓ Bedding: wheat straw;
- ✓ Bedding dry matter: 84–86%;
- ✓ Bedding amount: 4–10 kg per LU per day (1 livestock unit = 500 kg live weight), i.e. 5.2–13 kg per cow per day;
- ✓ Feeding: TMR;
- ✓ Milking frequency: 2 times per day.

In order to create sufficient manure and ensure cow cleanliness and comfort, bedding corresponding to the amount to be provided over 2 d was put down in the pen at the start of the experiment. Straw was spread in the experimental pen by small wheel loader and manually.

Individual treatments were conducted under identical conditions other than to alter the amount of bedding added to the pen, the values for which are given in Table 1. Cows were weighted before the experiment to apply proper amount of the bedding.

	Treatment				
Item	4 kg	6 kg	7 kg	8.5 kg	10 kg
	per LU ²	per LU	per LU	per LU	per LU
bedding amount,	4.0	6.0	7.0	8.5	10.0
kg per LU per day ^{**}					
bedding amount,	5.2	7.8	9.1	11.1	13.0
kg per cow per day					
total bedding amount	104	156	182	222	260
in pen for 10 cows [*] , kg					
specific amount of bedding	1.3	1.9	2.2	2.7	3.2
in pen [*] , kg m ⁻²					

Table 1. Bedding amounts added to the pen for individual treatments

* Bedding corresponding to twice the daily amount was put down in the pen at the start of the experiment. ** LU = livestock unit (500 kg live weight).

After each 48 h, the mixture of feces, urine, and bedding (collectively defined as 'manure' for the purposes of this article) was removed from the pen and mixed using a front-end loader and then unpressured placed in storage containers with watertight bottoms and walls and having volume $1,507 \text{ m}^3$ and the following inner dimensions: width 1,135 mm, length 1,135 mm, height 1,170 mm.

The containers' bottoms contained sealable drains enabling the daily drainage and subsequent weighing of manure leachate released from stored manure.

During the experiment, the containers were stored in shade on the northern side of the building and protected from sunlight. After being filled with manure, the containers were covered with corrugated roof panels to protect them from rain and enable continuous ventilation of gas formed during storage.

Throughout the experiment, containers with manure having the defined proportions of bedding were regularly weighed on a scale, the amount of released manure leachate was weighed, and the change in the volume of manure stored in the container was determined. The temperature of the manure at the center of the container was regularly measured using a rod thermometer.

Each treatment was repeated twice, always with the same amount of bedding, except that the treatment with 6 kg bedding per LU per day was repeated four times. This treatment was repeated more frequently due to the need to understand in more detail the behavior of stored manure with 6 kg bedding per LU per day. That amount is considered under Czech law to be the minimum necessary in order to store manure directly on the edge of land to be manured without the need for intermediary storage in a manure storage facility with a solid bottom.

Theory and modelling

In order to perform relevant comparisons of results from individual treatments and their variants, all measured values were converted for evaluation purposes to 1,000 kg manure weight at loading according to the equation:

$$m_p = m \frac{1,000}{M_1}$$
(1)

where m_p – the converted value relative to 1,000 kg manure weight, kg; m – the measured value, kg; M_1 – the manure weight at loading, kg.

Decreasing stored manure weight can be attributed to release of manure leachate and emissions of gases, primarily water vapor, as a result of microbial activity and increased temperature in the manure during storage. This was used to calculate gas emissions from stored manure. The daily amount of gas emissions was defined as:

$$E_n = m_n - m_{n-1} - h_n (2)$$

where E_n – gas emissions for day N of storage, kg; m_n – manure weight at day N of storage, kg; m_{n-1} – manure weight at day, (N₋₁) of storage, kg; h_n – daily manure leachate production for day N of storage, (kg.

The total amount of released water vapor and other gases was calculated according to the equation:

$$E_{total} = M_1 - M_2 - H_h \tag{3}$$

where E_{total} – the weight of water vapor and other gases released, kg; M_1 – manure weight at loading, kg; M_2 – manure weight at the end of storage, kg; H_h – the weight of manure leachate released over the entire storage period, kg.

The daily amount of gas emissions according to bedding amount treatment was calculated in a similar manner.

Daily changes in individual variables monitored over time according to the amount of bedding per LU per day were modeled using nonlinear mixed regression models. Time and bedding amount were taken as fixed effects. The effect of the container was considered a random effect as each container bore specific error in relation to the specific cows, time of year, weather, method of manure handling, and so forth. The studied relationships were displayed in graphs of both daily and cumulative changes.

In order to meet the conditions for those methods used, daily changes in manure temperature was square root transformed. The remaining variables were not transformed.

We studied the relationship between total gas emission over 50 d of storage and bedding amount. We modeled this relationship using quadratic regression.

Test results with P < 0.05 were considered as statistically significant. Statistical analyses were performed in R statistical package version 3.0.2 (R Core Team, 2014).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Daily gas emissions from stored manure (Fig. 2) rapidly increased immediately after manure loading and peaked around day 6 to 8 of storage. The highest emission values were from manure with the most bedding. The emissions subsequently decreased and production of gas emissions from stored manure gradually ceased around day 35 of storage. The course of gas emission is clearly related to intensity of microbial activity and stored manure temperature, as can be concluded from the similar course of manure temperature (Fig. 3).

We modeled daily production of emissions according to the amount of bedding per LU using a linear mixed model as: $(1/\text{time} + 1/\exp(\text{time})) \times \text{bedding amount}$. Using the calculated model, we demonstrated that daily production of emissions was related to bedding amount in a statistically significant manner (P < 0.001).



Figure 2. The course of daily emissions of water vapor and other gases from stored manure according to the amount of bedding per livestock unit (LU, with 1 LU = 500 kg live weight).



Figure 3. Correlation of internal manure temperature with various amounts of bedding per livestock unit (LU, with 1 LU = 500 kg live weight) and the daily amount of emissions produced.

Fig. 4 illustrates the cumulative course of gas emissions, clearly depicting that gas emissions depended on storage duration. The cumulative amount of gas emissions grew rapidly in all treatments. It is also possible to observe the effect of bedding on emission amounts.

Fig. 5 presents the total amount of gas emissions over 50 d of storage according to bedding amount. This figure also shows that the total amount of gas emissions grows with increased bedding amounts. This is clearly related to increased microbial activity and to the increased temperatures in manure with more bedding.





Figure 4. Cumulative emissions of water vapor and other gases from stored manure with various amounts of bedding per livestock unit (LU = 500 kg live weight) depending on storage duration.

Figure 5. Total gas emissions over 50 d of manure storage according to the amount of bedding per livestock unit (LU, with 1 LU = 500 kg live weight). The solid line depicts the modeled relationship and the dashed line indicates the 95% confidence bands around the regression model.

We modeled the relationship between total gas emission and the amount of bedding per LU using quadratic regression. In the calculated model, the total amount of emissions was related to bedding amount in a statistically significant manner (P = 0.004). We have demonstrated that total gas emissions from stored manure for the entire duration of storage grew with increased bedding amounts.

The acquired results demonstrated that bedding amount had a significant effect on the properties of stored manure and thus confirmed the results of studies by other authors (Amon et al., 2001; Misselbrook & Powell, 2005; Gilhespy et al., 2009; Powell et al., 2013).

The selected methodical approach enabled acquisition of new data about the effect of bedding on the properties of stored manure and the course of their changes during storage. Data on gas emissions enable specification of current recommendations for manure management and manure-storage facility design (Ohio Livestock Manure Management Guide, 2006; Agricultural Waste Management, 2011). They will also be used to specify Czech law (Government of the Czech Republic, 2013) and principles for nitrate management in Nitrate Vulnerable Zones pursuant to EU requirements (Nitrates Directive, 1991; Government of the Czech Republic, 2012).

CONCLUSIONS

The acquired results confirmed the formulated hypothesis that bedding amount affects the amount of daily gas emissions and the total amount of emissions over 50 d of storage. We demonstrated a correlation between the amount of gas emissions and the internal temperature of stored manure. The daily and total amount of gas emissions grows with increased bedding amounts. This is clearly related to increased microbial activity and to the increased temperatures in manure with more bedding. The results show a new perspective on manure storage in the relation to the amount of bedding. Data on gas emissions enable specification of current recommendations for manure management and manure-storage facility design.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. This research was supported by the Ministry of Agriculture of the Czech Republic, project NAZV QJ1330214.

REFERENCES

- Agricultural Waste Management. Field Handbook. Part 651. 2011. United States Department of Agriculture, Washington, D.C., Natural Resources Conservation Service (210–VI–AWMFH, Amend. 44, April 2011).
- Aguerre, M.J., Wattiaux, M.A., Hunt, T. & Lobos, E. 2012. Effect of nitrogen content and additional straw on changes in chemical composition, volatile losses, and ammonia emissions from dairy manure during long term storage. *J. Dairy Sci.* **95**, 3454–3466.
- Amon, B., Amon, Th. & Boxberger, J. 2001. Emissions of NH3, NO₂ and CH₄ from dairy cows hosed in a farmyard manure tying stall (housing, manure, manure spreading). *Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems* **60**, 103–113.
- ASAE. 2005. Manure Production and Characteristics. ASAE Standard, D384.2. American Society of Agricultural Engineers, St. Joseph, Michigan, USA.

- Council Directive 91/676/EEC of 12 December 1991 concerning the protection of waters against pollution caused by nitrates from agricultural sources as amended by Regulations 1882/2003/EC and 1137/2008/EC. (Nitrates Directive).
- Gilhespy, S.L., Webb, J., Chadwick, D.R., Misselbrook, T.H., Kay, R., Camp, V., Retter, A.L. & Bason, A. 2009. Will additional straw bedding in buildings housing cattle and pigs reduce ammonia emissions. *Biosystems Engineering* **102**(2), 180–189.
- Government of the Czech Republic. 2012. Nařízení vlády č. 262/2012 Sb. o stanovení zranitelných oblastí a akčním programu: s komentářem. The Ministry of Agriculture of the Czech Republic, Prague. ISBN 978-80-7434-061-1 (in Czech).
- Government of the Czech Republic. 2013. Vyhláška č. 377/2013 Sb., o skladování a způsobu používání hnojiv. Sbírka zákonů Česká Republika 2013, částka 149. Government of the Czech Republic, Prague. ISSN 1211-1244 (in Czech).
- Jeppsson, K.H.1999. Volatilization of ammonia in deep-litter systems with different bedding materials for young cattle. J. Agric. Eng. Res. 73, 49–57.
- Kohn, R.A. 2015. Nitrogen Emissions from Animal Agricultural Systems and Strategies to Protect the Environment. In: *CAB International 2015, Livestock Production and Climate Change*. p. 61–73.
- Misselbrook, T.H., Parkinson, R. & Scholefield, D. 2004. Modelling ammonia and nitrous oxide emission from slurry-amended soil – development of an infiltration sub-model. In: *Proceedings of the 11th International Conference of the FT/O ESCORENA Network on the Recycling of Agricultural, Municipal and Industrial Residues in Agriculture*. Murcia, Spain, 6-9 October 2004.
- Misselbrook, T.H. & Powell, J.M. 2005. Influence of Bedding Material on Ammonia Emissions from Cattle Excreta. *J. Dairy Sci.* 88, 4304–4312.
- Oeneme, O., Oudendag, D. & Velthof, G.L. 2007. Nutrient losses from manure management in the European Union. *Livestock Science* **112**, 261–272.
- Ohio Livestock Manure Management Guide. 2006. Bulletin 604. Ohio State University. http://agcrops.osu.edu/sites/agcrops/files/imce/fertility/bulletin_604.pdf. Accessed 1.1.2016.
- Powell, J.M., MacLeod, M., Vellinga, T.V., Opio, C., Falcucci, A., Tempio, G., Steinfeld, H. & Gerber, P. 2013. Feed-milk-manure nitrogen relationships in global dairy production systems. *Livestock Science* 152, 261–272.

The advantage of Decision Support System for managing spring barley disease in Estonia

P. Sooväli^{1,*}, M. Koppel¹, E. Lauringson² and L. Talgre²

¹Estonian Crop Research Institute, J. Aamisepa 1, EE48309 Jõgeva, Estonia ²Estonian University of Life Sciences, Kreutzwaldi 1, EE51014 Tartu, Estonia *Correspondence: pille.soovali@etki.ee

Abstract. A Decision Support System (DSS) I-Taimekaitse focusing on use of timely applied and reduced fungicide rates in control of cereal diseases has been tested in field trials since 2003. We compared the conventional treatment and the DSS-based spray practices in 18 field trials in five agricultural locations over 7-year period. Efficacy of the control of net blotch caused by Pyrenophora teres (Drechsler, am Drechlera teres Sacc. Shoem), the main fungal disease in spring barley has been tested to determine the economic advantage of DSS use. Compared with the conventional spray practices, the advantage I-Taimekaitse resulted in reduction of application doses by 30 to 60% of the registered rate. According to I-Taimekaitse, the fungicides were applied mainly between heading and flowering growth stages (GS 55-65), whereas traditional routine spraying is commonly made at booting (GS 37-49). The experiment clarifies the cost-benefit of using DSS-based approach in barley disease management with average yield increase above the control in 12.8% and above the conventional treatment in 14.1%. I-Taimekaitse gave competitive disease control and average yield output reduction compared with conventional practice by 9%. In general the Treatment Frequency Index applied in conventional treatment was 0.65 and in DSS 0.41. Although the cost of treatment expense in DSS was 20% less compared with conventional practice, the performance of conventional used spray practices was outstanding in economic return.

Key words: Decision support system, economic return, fungicide, net blotch, spring barley.

INTRODUCTION

Disease control is an especially significant challenge for food security (Brown, 2010). The incidence and severity of plant diseases depend from combination of host plant and pest genotypes, climatic conditions and management practices. Environmentally sound and economically efficient disease control needs considering all these factors. To reduce the use of pesticides it is possible to improve the controls of disease with optimized fungicide application. Decision Support System (DSS) is based on using appropriate doses aimed at minimizing the overall pesticide input (Jørgensen et al., 2008; Shtienberg, 2013). DSS where specific field inspections are omitted and where regional disease data are relied upon may attract more farmers as they save the farmer's time (Jørgensen et al., 2008). For barley, major changes in the crop protection schemes are expected in the Baltic region due to northward spread of new pests and higher disease pressure from native pathogens due to higher precipitation (Olesen et al., 2011). The

DSS can help to inform users of plant disease risk (Gent et al., 2011) and develop a fungicide recommendation on the application time (Newe et al., 2003). The optimal input with fungicides depends on the disease pressure and the climate in the individual season, but the susceptibility of the cultivar in particular plays a major role for the optimal input (Jørgensen et al., 2008).

In Estonia cereals cover nearly 50% of the cultivated area and are the crops that required the largest volume of plant protection products (European Commission, 2007). In 2016, the spring barley growing area in Estonia was 132.6 thousand hectares and the average yield was 3,517 kg ha⁻¹ (Statistical Database, 2016). A major foliar disease of spring barley (*Hordeum vulgare*) is net blotch, caused by *Pyrenophora teres* (Drechsler, am *Drechlera teres* Sacc. Shoem) have a significant negative impact on yield and quality (Sooväli & Koppel, 2010). The fungus overwinters in infected barley residue or as seed-borne mycelium. Infection of barley leaves is greatest during humid and cool weather conditions.

Estonian farmers were often use fungicides routinely at high doses. On average they use one spray between stem extension growth stage (GS 35) (Zadoks et al., 1974) and the flag leaf sheath swollen (GS 45) to control foliar diseases on barley (Koppel & Sooväli, 2012). Routine sprays with strobilurins and triazoles are applied to reduce disease pressure uncertainty associated with management of *P. teres* in barley (Heinonen et al., 2013). Strobilurin and Succinate dehydrogenase inhibitors (SDHI)-resistance is confirmed in *P. teres* in Denmark (Jørgensen et al., 2015).

Pest risk models aim at detecting the onset of pest infestations and timing pesticide treatments through economic thresholds integrated in the model algorithms, thereby helping to minimize and optimize pesticide use (Jørgensen et al., 2008; Sønderskov et al., 2014). Models of the Danish Decision Support Systems PC-P Diseases concerning diseases and weeds of cereals were tested and adapted to Estonian conditions. The DSSbased system (I-Taimekaitse at http://itk.etki.ee) focuses on dose-response of fungicide use in Estonia since 2003. Numerous field trials were conducted since this time to support the use of reduced rates. The DSS model of disease control in spring barley has been upgraded in collaboration of Estonian Crop Research Institute and Estonian University of Life Sciences in frames of the project 'Development and implementation of an Internet based decision support system in plant protection' supported by Estonian Ministry of Agriculture. The trials were focused on the testing and adapting the Danish computer-based DSS PC-Plant Protection for disease control under Estonian conditions. The decisions that are supported are recommendations for the timing of the fungicide application to control the disease. All recommendations are based on field and weather data. The decision support predictions include the optimisation of fungicide applications. A DSS pest forecasting model reduces the complexity of integrated pest management (IPM) that may otherwise deter farmers from adopting a full IPM portfolio (Been et al., 2009; Sharma et al., 2011).

The aim of the study was to assess economic return of fungicide use in spring barley. In addition, the DSS-based and conventionally used spray practices for disease control and yield were compared.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Field trials were conducted during 2003–2009 at five different geographical sites (Saku, Northern Estonia, Jõgeva, Eastern Estonia, Väätsa and Jäneda, Central Estonia, Põlva, Southern Estonia). All trials were laid out in complete randomized block designs with three replicates containing fungicide treatments and untreated control. Treated seeds were sown in 10 m² plots at the rate of 500 germinating seeds per m². All trials were sown at optimal time in the first week of May. Fertilizer rates of 80 kg N ha⁻¹ Kemira Power 18 (18 N, 9 P₂O₅, 9 K₂O) were applied at 500 kg ha⁻¹. Additional nitrogen AN43 80 kg ha⁻¹ was applied at shooting stage (GS 21–23). *Pyrenophora teres* was allowed to develop naturally in each trial. The conventional treatment, a DSS-based reduced rate treatment and untreated control were compared. Experimental treatments consisted of the fungicides listed in Table 1.

Product and label dose L ha ⁻¹	Active ingredient g L ⁻¹	Price € L ⁻¹
Artea 330 EC 0.4	Propiconazole 250, cyproconazole 80	58
Folicur 250 EW 1.0	Tebuconazole 250	35
Mirage 40 EC 1.0	Prochloraz 400	21
Tilt 250 EC 0.5	Propiconazole 250	43
Tango Super 1.5	Epoxiconazole 84, fenpropimorf 250	21

Table 1. Fungicide active ingredients and prices used in field trials 2003–2009

Fungicides were applied with a bicycle sprayer equipped with 6 Hardy nozzles 4110-12 on a 2.5-m boom using 200 L of water per ha⁻¹. The five varieties Anni, Barke, Baronesse, Inari and Mercada for the experiments were selected to maximize the severity of the *P. teres* for the purpose of the DSS. Untreated certified seed was used for all varieties.

Incidence and severity of net blotch was assessed at growth stages (GS 69–73) on the flag leaf on 3 main tillers at ten randomly selected places per each plot. The percentage of leaf area infected with net blotch was visually estimated. Plots were harvested each year using a plot combine harvester on mid of August and yield was corrected to 14% moisture content and measured in kg ha⁻¹. Treatment Frequency Index (TFI) is calculated by dividing the amount of used fungicide dose by the standard appropriate dose.

Gross margin results were calculated assuming a grain price of $120 \notin t^{-1}$ and an application cost of $7.7 \notin ha^{-1}$ per treatment. All prices were used without value added tax.

All data were analyzed using the factorial analysis of variance (ANOVA) using statistical software Agrobase (release 20; Winnipeg, Canada). Differences between treatments of disease severity data were analyzed using ANOVA with a factorial analysis. Standard analysis of variance was performed to determine the main factors and interactions. Mean separations were made for significant effects with LSD at probability p < 0.05.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS

Timing of foliar fungicide application. Over the period 2003–2009 there were 18 field trials where DSS was compared with the standard conventional fungicide applications. Results revealed that standard routine spraying was used mainly in GS 37–49, whereas in majority of years the DSS-based often suggested application in GS 55–65 and recommended rates varied between 30 and 60% of label dose rate (Table 2). This shows that the DSS recommendation leads to use the fungicide generally later than standard routine. This shows also that farmers accustomed treatment practice was slightly earlier. Under high disease pressure in 2003, 2005 and 2009 early treatment was needed in barley net blotch control according to conventional or DSS.

Voor	Variety		Rate product L ha ⁻¹			
Teal		GS 32–35	GS 37–49	GS 55–65		
2003	Anni	Artea 0.25	*Tilt 0.17			
	Barke		Artea 0.25	*Tilt 0.15		
	Baronesse		Artea 0.25	*Tilt 0.23		
2004	Anni		Artea 0.25	*Artea 0.12		
	Baronesse		Artea 0.25	*Artea 0.13		
	Barke		Artea 0.25	*Artea 0.15		
2005	Anni		Tilt 0.25	*Artea 0.15		
	Baronesse	Tilt 0.25	*Artea 0.13			
2006	Anni		Tilt 0.5	*Artea 0.15		
	Baronesse		Tilt 0.5	*Artea 0.15		
2007	Baronesse			Tilt 0.5, *Artea 0.18		
	Inari		Tilt 0.5	Artea 0.2		
2008	Baronesse			Tilt 0.25, *Tango Super 0.6		
	Mercada			Tilt 0.25, *Artea 0.25		
	Anni			Tilt 0.25, *Mirage 0.36		
2009	Barke		Tilt 0.25	*Folicur 0.47		
	Baronesse		Tilt 0.25	*Folicur 0.5		
	Anni	Tilt 0.25, *Folicur 0.54				

Table 2. Varieties, fungicide doses and times of application in field trials 2003–2009

GS - Growth stage (Zadoks et al., 1974), * - Decision Support System application.

The optimal fungicide input depends on the disease pressure and the climate in the individual season, as well as the susceptibility of the variety plays a major role for the optimal input. Increased incidence of cereal leaf spot diseases over the last 40 decades has been noted in Finland (Jalli et al., 2011). The choice of appropriate fungicide, dose, and spray time is difficult and cause farmers to use higher doses to minimize the risks (Day et al., 2008). The reason why growers use conventional treatment programs is the monitoring and identification of the pests is most difficult. Time management seems to be the main hindrance for integrating the use of monitoring and majority of growers currently use a conventional treatment (Epstein & Bassein, 2003). DSS takes into account field specific conditions, and determines when or if fungicides are needed and resulting spraying come in a later growth stages. Decision support system can help to inform growers of plant disease risk and thus assist in accurately targeting events critical

for management (Gent et al., 2011). Our results from experiments using different fungicide timings showed that conventional practice is to apply a high dose of fungicides at flag emergence growth stage.

Effect of treatment program on disease control

The disease pressure varied yearly under the influence of different temperature and precipitation patterns. Diverse climatic conditions during the experiment period (2003, 2008 – exceptionally wet with reduced temperatures and sunlight in the summer; 2004, 2007 – normal, the sum of precipitation was similar as long term average; 2005, 2006, 2009 – drought, the seasons had very warm and dry July) enabled good assessment of treatment regimes in different conditions. This variability increases uncertainty for growers as to best management options. Conventional and DSS foliar application programs provided effective net blotch control. DSS treatment was significantly better than the conventional and untreated (Fig. 1). In 7-year mean the effect of high input treatment was weak compared to the untreated.



Figure 1. Percentage net blotch symptoms in spring barley leaf in average 2003–2009. $LSD_{0.05} = 13.03$. DSS – Decision Support System.

Trials confirm control of net blotch is comparable weather conventional or DSS are used to make appropriately timed applications of fungicides. This is indication that the good disease control can be achieved from a relatively low fungicide dose, shown in Table 2. DSS uses weather data to predict infection periods and risk of epidemic progress (Audsley et al., 2005). Advice system DSS gave competitive disease control and reduced fungicide dose in line with or better control effect than the conventional treatments. Replacement of conventional treatment with 'environmentally driven' programs could reduce pesticide use in years with lower disease pressure (Epstein & Bassein, 2003). According to Cooper & Wale (1998) accurate timing of fungicide is crucial in the control of *P. teres* because of a short latent period and the potential for rapid disease development during optimum environmental conditions. The key time period for protection of barley is shortly before and after ear emergence (Young, 2012).

Effect of treatment time on yield

As experiment results differed between the years and there were different responses to fungicides but on average standard fungicide application worked better at GS 37–49 (Fig. 2). In average DSS-based fungicide application in later stage had good effect. The results illustrate that disease control effect for yield with DSS suggestions at earlier growth stages was low because used small doses did not protect the crop sufficiently for potential yield loss. To maximize the yield fungicides have to be applied between stem elongation (GS 32–35) and the heading to flowering (GS 55–65) depending on the susceptibility of the variety and the risk of disease. Furthermore the results verified that DSS-based late treatment gave very good effect with lower doses because DSS system took into account the prevailing weather conditions, the resistant level of the variety and pathogenic situation in the field.



Figure 2. Average yield increase kg ha⁻¹ in comparison with untreated crop at different treatment timings in spring barley in 2003–2009. LSD_{0.05} = 572 (conventional), 436 (DSS). DSS – Decision Support System, GS – growth stages.

The results showed a higher yield response to applying a fungicide a conventionally compared to the DSS. As every year is different and there will be different responses to fungicide timings but on average traditional fungicide program seem to be economically justified. Only DSS fungicide program being applied later than conventional practice is likely to deliver bigger yield response in spring barley. Results are in accordance with these obtained by Day et al. (2008) that the optimization and the timing of fungicide treatment in relation to grain formation interacted with effect of disease development required a joined up approach to DSS.

Effect of different factors on disease severity and yield

Results of ANOVA verified that the year and location were major factors to influence the infection severity of net blotch (Table 3). Correlation (R^2 value) between growth region, year and variety contributed to the occurrence of net blotch about 88% ($R^2 = 0.8797$). The influence of the year correlated highly on the yield formation and had highest impact ($R^2 = 0.8090$).

Effect	d.f.	Net blotch	Р	Yield	Р
Variety (1)	4	10.33	0.1140	6.94	0.0836
Year (2)	6	36.25	0.0000	52.03	0.0000
Location (3)	4	35.99	0.0000	11.45	0.0356
Treatment (4)	2	1.45	0.3019	7.22	0.0345
3 x 4	8	1.89	0.9001	0.76	0.9987
4 x 2	12	1.23	0.9981	1.94	0.9982
1 x 4	6	0.81	0.9590	0.56	0.9953
R^2		0.8797		0.8090	

Table 3. Sum of Squares of ANOVA of infection of net blotch and yield data

d.f. – degrees of freedom, P – significance level, R^2 – correlation between trial factors.

Fungicide spray practices effects

The field trials clearly demonstrate that DSS recommended fungicide applications later than farmers conventionally used. In average of all trials the Treatment frequency index in common practice was 0.65 and in DSS programs 0.41 (Table 4). The cost of the different treatment expenses varied from 18.1 to 22.1 (\in ha⁻¹) and the reduction of expenses in DSS program was 20% less compared with farmers conventionally practices. Early season fungicide can be cost-effective depending on the variety and inoculum load.

Table 4. Treatment count and economic return on barley in different programs

	Conventional	DSS
Number of trials GS 32–35	3	1
Number of trials GS 37–49	11	1
Number of trials GS 55–65	4	16
Treatment frequency index	0.65	0.41
Treatment expense € ha ⁻¹	22.1	18.1

DSS - Decision Support System, GS - Growth stage (Zadoks et al., 1974).

Selecting the appropriate dose is essential to optimize economic returns. Although, results suggest that, when fungicide dose was higher beyond crop needed, the increased dose would increase the economic loss. As defined by Paveley et al. (2001) and Jarroudi et al. (2015) the dose required to optimize positive return will vary substantially between years, sites and varieties. Profit is maximized when the dose of fungicide applied is just the amount that is needed.

Fungicide impacts on monetary terms

Comparing the benefit obtained by conventionally used practice and DSS-based applications, the average net revenue of conventionally used treatment strategy was higher (Table 5). In general, the long period results on yield and value for money show little bit better successful application time and dose were according to conventional practice. Hence the proposed DSS recommended use lower fungicide dose suggested that achieving cost effective means for maintaining sustainable barley production was less profitable. The average conventional treatment return was about $5 \notin$ more than the cost of DSS-based fungicide application in barley. Results implied that in average the minimal net revenue did provide no great an economic advantage.
Treatment	Net revenue €	Benefit in terms of money € ha ⁻¹
DSS	60.90	42.7
Conventional	65.44	43.3
DSS Decision	Support System	

 Table 5. Spring barley average yield profit on a monetary basis

DSS – Decision Support System.

Output from fungicide treatment and profit value

In average higher yield was achieved from convention treatment 4,670 kg ha⁻¹ (Table 6). Over the trial period, the highest yield increase above the control due to conventional treatment was 55.1% and due to DSS was 53.6% in variety Baronesse in 2003. The results indicate that the average value of the yield output for Estonia, calculated at a price of $120 \notin t^{-1}$ varied between 42.75 (DSS) and 43.29 (conventional) € ha⁻¹. Results indicate that fungicides used in spring barley were more profitable when used as conventional treatments, but the trials data confirm comparable levels of control of net blotch can be achieved when DSS is used in place of conventional fungicide application.

Table 6. The	highest	output kg ha ⁻¹	and	value	€h	a^{-1}	for	treated	spring	barley	calculated	by
variety												

Veen	Variety	Yield kg ha ⁻¹		Yield % of	untreated	Benefit € ha ⁻¹		
rear		Conventior	nal DSS	Conventior	nal DSS	Convention	al DSS	
2003	Barke	4,507	4,455	1.1	-0.1	-16.62	-18.07	
	Baronesse	4,666	4,622	55.1	53.6	176.47	178.55	
	Anni	3,570	3,330	30.3	21.5	77.23	56.65	
2004	Anni	4,261	4,337	4.1	6.0	-2.22	14.54	
	Baronesse	5,630	5,620	30.6	30.4	136.03	141.87	
	Barke	6,562	6,167	16.2	9.2	87.19	45.66	
2005	Anni	4,633	4,516	2.8	0.2	-3.21	-15.31	
	Baronesse	4,084	4,050	6.3	5.4	10.47	9.51	
2006	Anni	4,019	4,125	3.9	6.6	-11.08	14.34	
	Baronesse	4,578	3,827	19.6	0	60.8	-16.63	
2007	Baronesse	4,497	4,656	4.7	8.4	-4.84	28.0	
	Inari	4,552	4,483	20.0	18.2	61.88	63.36	
2008	Baronesse	5,372	6,266	6.7	24.4	21.75	127.36	
	Mercada	6,383	6,287	8.0	6.3	38.07	22.63	
	Anni	5,429	5,340	15.5	13.6	68.79	61.41	
2009	Barke	3,938	3,808	7.7	4.2	15.51	-8.24	
	Baronesse	2,917	2,821	7.8	4.2	6.75	-10.47	
	Anni	4,995	5,201	14.2	19.0	56.31	74.28	
Average		4,670	4,662	14.1	12.8	43.29	42.75	
LSD ₀₅		458	491 (6.8	6.7	26.33	28.73	

DSS - Decision Support System, LSD - lowest significant difference.

The DSS has proved to give good control of pathogen and low product input. The information obtained from current study will use in further development of simplified DSS for the control of barley diseases. Such a system would improve control of net blotch while optimizing fungicide use. We agree with Day et al. (2008) that the decision system should give a ranked list of near optimal spray programs, not just the best and the potential of disease resistance of cultivars should be fully exploited and prophylactic spraying at present is unlikely to be profitable (Mercer & Ruddock, 2003).

CONCLUSIONS

This study confirms the importance of disease levels and fungicide used times and rates. The results allow growers to customize their fungicide treatments to minimise net blotch disease on susceptible varieties for cost-effective disease control.

1.DSS recommended the fungicide use in GS 55–65 that is generally later than conventional treatment in GS 37–49. DSS reduced fungicide application doses by 30 to 60% of the registered rate.

2.DSS-based treatment gave slightly better disease control effect compared with conventional treatment and untreated control.

3.A conventional treatment gave slightly higher yield response compared to the DSS.

4.DSS gave Treatment frequency index 0.41, reduction compared with conventional treatment was 1/3.

5.DSS reduced 20% the cost of treatment expense compared with conventional treatment.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. This work was funded by the Estonian Ministry of Agriculture. Authors would like to express their gratitude for good collaboration and technical job to our colleagues H. Lõiveke and H. Nurmekivi in this field for trial period.

REFERENCES

- Audsley, E., Milne A. & Paveley, N. 2005. A foliar disease model for use in wheat disease management decision support systems. *Ann. Appl. Biol.* 147(2), 161–172.
- Been, T., Berti, A., Evans, N., Guache, D., Gutsche, V., Jensen, J.E., Kapsa, J., Levay, N., Munier-Jolain, N., Nibouche, S., Raynal, M. & Rydahl, P. 2009. *Review of new* technologies critical to effective implementation of Decision Support Systems (DSSs) and Farm Management Systems. Aarhus University, Denmark, 128 pp.
- Brown, J.K.M. 2010. Breeding for Resistance as a Component of Integrated Crop Disease Control and Sustainable Food Production. In Dehne, H.W., Deising, H.B., Gisi, U., Kuck, K.H., Russell, P.E. & Lyr, H. (eds): Modern Fungicides and Antifungal Compounds. VI Proceedings of the 16th International Reinhardsbrunn Symposium. Friedrichroda, Germany, pp. 27–34.
- Cooper, J. & Wale, S.J. 1998. A decision model for timed fungicide application to control *Pyrenophora teres* in winter barley. *International Congress of Plant Pathology 7th meeting, section 2.1.5.* http://www.bspp.org.uk/icpp98/2.1/5.html
- Day, W., Audsley, E. & Frost, A.R. 2008. An engineering approach to modelling, decision supportand control for sustainable systems. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* **363**(1491), 527–541.
- Epstein, L. & Bassein, S. 2003. Patterns of pesticide use in California and the implications for strategies for reduction of pesticides. *Annu Rev Phytopathol* **41**, 351–375.
- European Commission. 2007. *The use of plant protection products in the European Union*. Data 1992–2003, 38 pp.

- Gent, D.H., De Wolf, E. & Pethybride, S.J. 2011. Perceptions of risk, risk aversion, and barriers to adoption of decision support systems and integrated pest management: an introduction. *Phytopathology* **101**, 640–643.
- Heinonen, U., Jalli, M., Junnila, S. & Mäkinen, T. 2013. The management of fungicide resistance in cereals in Finland. In Heinonen, U., Jalli, M., Junnila, S. & Mäkinen, T (eds): MTT Report 109. MTT Agrifood Research Finland, Jokioinen, 31 pp.
- Jalli, M., Laitinen, P. & Latvala, S. 2011. The emergence of cereal fungal diseases and the incidence of leaf spot diseases in Finland. *Agric. Food Sci.* **20**, 62–73.
- Jarroudi, E.L.M., Kouadio, L., Beyer, M., Junk, J., Hoffmann, L., Tychon, B., Maraite, H., Bock, C.H. & Delfosse, P. 2015. Economics of a decision-support system for managing the main fungal diseases of winter wheat in the Grand-Duchy of Luxembourg. *Field Crops Res.* 172, 32–41.
- Jørgensen, L.N., Noe, E., Nielsen, G.C., Jensen, J.E., Ørum, J.E. & Pinnschmidt, H.O. 2008. Problems with disseminating information on disease control in wheat and barley to farmers. *Eur. J. Plant Pathol.* **121**, 303–312.
- Jørgensen, L.N., Wieczorek, T.M., Christiansen, H.-B. & Olsen, B.B. 2015. Fungicide resistance- related investigations. In Jørgensen, L.N., Nielsen, B.J., Jensen, P.K., Kudsk, P., Mathiassen, S.K., Hartvig, P. & Kristensen, M. (eds): Applied Crop Protection 2014. Aarhus Universitet, Denmark, pp. 83–87.
- Koppel, M. & Sooväli, P. 2012. Use of decision support system and field monitoring network in control of cereal diseases with lowered doses of fungicides in Estonia. *Integrated Pest Management (IPM) – National Action Plans in Nordic-Baltic countries. NJF seminar 458.* Tallinn, Estonia, pp. 31.
- Mercer, P.C. & Ruddock, A. 2003. Disease management of spring barley with reduced doses of fungicides in Northern Ireland. *Crop Prot.* 22, 79–85.
- Newe, M., Meier, H., Johnen, A. & Volk, T. 2003. proPlant expert.com an online consultation system on crop protection in cereals, rape, potatoes and sugarbeet. *EPPO Bulletin* **33**(3), 443–449.
- Olesen, J.E., Trnka, M., Kersebaum, K.C., Skjelvåg, A.O., Seguin, B., Peltonen-Sainio, P., Rossi, F., Kozyra, J. & Micale, F. 2011. Impacts and adaptation of European crop production systems to climate change. *Eur. J. Agron.* 34, 96–112.
- Paveley, N.D., Sylvester-Bradley, R., Scott, R.K., Craigon, J. & Day, W. 2001. Steps in Predicting the Relationship of Yield in Fungicide Dose. *Phytopathology* **91**, 708–716.
- Sharma, A., Bailey, A. & Fraser, I. 2011. Technology adoption and pest control strategies among UK cereal farmers: evidence from parametric and nonparametric count data models. *J. Agric. Econ.* **62**, 73–92.
- Shtienberg, D. 2013. Will Decision-Support Systems Be Widely Used for the Management of Plant Diseases? *Annu. Rev. Phytopathol.* **51**, 1–16.
- Sønderskov, M., Kudsk, P., Mathiassen, S.K., Bøjer, O.M. & Rydahl, P. 2014. Decision Support System for Optimized Herbicide Dose in Spring Barley. *Weed Tech.* 28, 19–27.
- Sooväli, P. & Koppel, M. 2010. Efficacy of fungicide tebuconazole in barley varieties with different resistance level. *Agric. Food Sci.* **19**(1), 34–42.

Statistical Database 2016. < http://www.stat.ee>

- Zadoks, J.C., Chang, T.T. & Konzak, C.F. 1974. A decimal code for the growth stages. *Weed Res.* 14, 415–21.
- Young, C. 2012. Fungicide fine-turning improves spring barley yields. *HGCA-funded LINK* project. ">http://www.fwi.co.uk/>

Analysis of *Arabidopsis* defensin-like genes and ovule development during fertilization and *Fusarium* infection

K. Spalvins^{*} and D. Blumberga

Riga Technical University, Institute of Energy Systems and Environment, Azenes street 12/1, LV 1048, Riga, Latvia *Correspondence: kriss.spalvins@rtu.lv

Abstract. Defensins are small, highly stable antimicrobial peptides. Many defensin-like (DEFL) peptides found in flowering plant *Arabidopsis thaliana* are believed to have role in either natural immunity or cell-to-cell communication during fertilization. However, little is known about the DEFL peptides and their functions during these events. The goal of this work is to investigate the genes encoding selected DEFLs by observing their expression patterns during fertilization and *Fusarium graminearum* infection. According to the results 4 selected genes of interest (GOI) are downregulated after fertilization and infection and mock treatments are causing degradation and delay of development in treated ovules.

Key words: defensins, defensin-like peptides, development, double fertilization, *Fusarium graminearum* infection.

INTRODUCTION

Defensin-like genes form a large multigene family of more than 300 DEFL genes in the flowering plant *Arabidopsis thaliana*. These DEFL genes encode cysteine-rich peptides (CRPs) that are highly diverse and have conserved pattern of cysteine residues (Takeuchi & Higashiyama, 2012). Even though DEFLs are diverse, they mostly function in disruption of microbial membranes and have a ligand-like activity for cellular communication (Stotz et al., 2009). It is believed that DEFL genes have roles in male/female interactions such as intercellular communication during double fertilization and host/parasite interplays like defense reactions against pathogens (Ganz, 2003; Takeuchi & Higashiyama, 2012).

It is reported that *Arabidopsis* is applicable for studying *Fusarium* head blight (FHB), a devastating disease of cereal crops caused by *Fusarium* fungus. It is estimated that this pathogen causes huge economic losses each year worldwide (McMullen et al., 1997; De Wolf et al., 2003). Infection affects the amino acid composition, thus resulting in shriveled kernels (Beyer & Aumann, 2008). Grains harvested from infected plants are contaminated with dangerous mycotoxins, such as protein biosynthesis inhibiting deoxynivalenol and an estrogenic mycotoxin zearalenone (Häggblom & Nordkvist, 2015). In livestock, these toxins cause vomiting, reproductive defects, and liver damage and are considered harmful to humans as well (Gautam & Dill-Macky, 2011).

Mainly due to large size of genomes in cereal species and expensive resources required to research gene function in these plants, molecular basis of resistance to FHB is poorly understood. *Arabidopsis* has been noted for its potential for translational research in cereals (Brewer & Hammond-Kosack, 2015). Research done in *Arabidopsis* greatly reduces the time investment and expenses of the research due to short life cycle and small genome size of the model organism (Urban et al., 2002). The goal of this work is to investigate the *Arabidopsis thaliana* genes, encoding selected DEFLs, by observing dynamic change in expression of corresponding gene putative promoters during fertilization and *Fusarium graminearum* infection.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

In order to investigate expression and role of defensin-like proteins from *Arabidopsis* during fertilization and in the immune response to *Fusarium* various experiments were conducted. The whole research was divided into three parts (series of experiments). First part included the creation and analysis of marker lines to follow the activity of the corresponding putative promoters *in planta*. The second series of experiments were divided further into two sub-studies (pollination studies and pollination followed by infection (pollination-infection) studies). In this series marker lines were used to measure green fluorescence protein (GFP) signal intensity and quantify it in dissected ovules under the microscope. The third series were developmental studies where by using homogeneous marker lines the dynamic effect of various treatments on ovule development was observed. All experiments in detail are described in author's Master thesis available at University of Latvia Union Catalogue (Spalvins, 2016).

Marker lines (first series of experiments)

Paralogous genes identified by Takeuchi & Higashiyama (2012) were picked as a starting point. These 71 genes were then compared with the data of Huang et al. (2015) where expression profiles of 572 CRPs in ovule samples were analyzed. 53 of initial paralogous genes where also analyzed in these ovule samples, of which 18 genes followed the expression pattern of reaching peak expression at 6 hours after pollination. These genes were further investigated in publicly available expression database (Genevestigator) (Zimmermann et al., 2004). By analyzing mRNA sequencing data genes AT2G40995; AT5G38330; AT5G43285; AT1G60985 were picked because of the expression localization in developed flower and increased expression during treatment with various pathogens.

Putative promoters of genes AT2G40995; AT5G38330; AT5G43285; AT1G60985 were used for the creation of the marker lines.

Construct used for creation of the marker lines was $pAT^*G^{****}:NLS-(*x)eGFP$ line * (p – putative promoter, AT – *Arabidopsis thaliana*, AT^* – chromosome number, G^{****} – gene number, NLS – nuclear localization signal (signal only expressed in nucleus), eGFP – enhanced green fluorescent protein, (*x) – number of tandem repeats of eGFP, line * – line number), p***** – * (p – putative promoter, ***** – gene number, * – line number) in short.



Consecutive scheme of making and analyzing marker lines is shown in Fig. 1.

Figure 1. Overall scheme of creating and analyzing marker lines.

GFP signal quantification (second series of experiments)

In this series previously selected marker lines from the first series were used in order to investigate dynamic change of GFP signal intensity under such events as fertilization and infection. In order to have biological replicates for each gene two different lines were used.

In pollination studies flowers of the marker line plants were emasculated and pollinated. Pollinated pistils were collected and ovules dissected to measure changes in GFP signal intensity under the fluorescence microscope at 0 hours after pollination (HAP), 8 HAP, 24 HAP, 48 HAP. In Fig. 2, scheme of GFP signal quantification for pollination studies is shown.

In pollination-infection studies at specific time periods after emasculation and pollination, plants were infected with transgenic plant pathogen *Fusarium graminearum* DsRed(Fg8/1) and kept for 1, 2 or 3 days after infection (DAI) under moist conditions suitable for fungal growth.

Two controls were used in these studies – control and mock treatment. Control samples wereonly emasculated and pollinated with no other treatment applied. Mock treatment received exactly the same treatment as infection samples, only difference being that no pathogen was added in the mixture where plants were dipped in. After letting infection spread for 1, 2 and 3 days plants were removed from treatment chambers. In Fig. 3 scheme of GFP signal quantification for pollination-infection studies is shown.

Quantification process is described in detail in the next two sections: microscopy; signal quantification using ImageJ (Fiji) (Rasband, 2009).



Figure 2. Overall scheme of GFP signal quantification for pollination studies.



Figure 3. Overall scheme of GFP signal quantification for pollination-infection studies.

Fusarium graminearum DsRed (Fg8/1) Infection

Initially *Fusarium* was cultured in 5 g L⁻¹ and 7.5 g L⁻¹ of wheat media. Cultures were incubated in darkness at 22 °C for 1 week with moderate shaking. Before liquid *Fusarium* culture was set, additional infected potato dextrose agar(PDA) plates were prepared by spreading fungi with an inoculation loop on freshly made plates.

The concentration of *Fusarium* spores within the media was estimated with the following procedure: 50 mL of a liquid culture were filtered through autoclaved cotton gauze and centrifuged for 15 min at 22°C at 5,000 rpm. The supernatant was carefully removed, 30 mL of water were added to resuspend the pellet. The concentration of *Fusarium* spores was calculated by applying 20 μ l of solution on the upper part of a counting chamber and then closing it with a coverslip. Spores within the gridded glass chamber were counted under the Nikon TS100 microscope. By knowing the volume in which the cells were initially re-suspended, the number of squares where spores were counted and the number spores within each square it was possible to calculate concentration. After that 1% Tween infection mixture was prepared in a beaker by diluting with water the *Fusarium* solution to a concentration of ~9*105 spores mL⁻¹ in total volume of 300 mL.

Infection itself was done by floral dipping. After dipping, plants were covered with plastic bags and put into a treatment chamber (sealable 500 x 400 x 298 mm plastic box). Before closing the chamber, the bottom was thoroughly sprayed with water in order to keep humidity high. Other long day growth conditions remained as previously described. The treated plants were kept in the chamber for 1 DAI, 2 DAI, 3 DAI before collecting the treated pistils. The mock treatment proceeded as previously described, but without *Fusarium* on the dipping medium.

Uninfected control plants were emasculated and pollinated as previously described. While infected and mock treatment plants were kept in the treatment (incubation) chamber, control plants were kept in normal growth conditions for the same period of time before gathering the pistils.

Microscopy

Dissection under the stereo microscope was performed by fixing the pistil on double-sided adhesive tape and cutting with a syringe needle. Dissected ovules were put on new slide on 30 μ l droplet of 10X PBS buffer and covered with a cover glass.

A method of quantification was developed to acquire data from dissected ovules. The exact exposure time was chosen based on properties of the marker lines. For example, if expression was not very intense the signal was weak, thus higher exposure time was necessary to document it. Because the aim of these experiments was to capture dynamic signal changes over time, the specific signal change after fertilization had to be taken in to consideration. If signal intensity decreased after successful fertilization, then it was crucial to choose such exposure time which would still be sufficient to capture presence of the signal even after expression decreased. It was also important to avoid picking high exposure time because that would result in oversaturation of the signal, thus calculated values of these oversaturated pictures could not be considered accurate.

Taking all these factors into consideration exposure times for each marker lines were chosen (Table 1).

Table 1. Specific exposure times for signal of	quantification of the candidate maker lines
--	---

Marker line	Exposure time (Chanel 2*)
p38330 line 1 and 4	200 ms
p40995line 1 and 4	300 ms
p43285line 2 and 17	1,000 ms
p60985 line 1 and 18	200 ms

*for additional information see Table 2.

Supporting information

Table 2. Settings used for A	Axio imager M2 microscope
------------------------------	---------------------------

Settings		
	10x/0.45 M27	
	20x/0.8 M27	
	40x/1.4 Oil DIC (UV) VIS-IR M27	
Camera	Axiocam 503	
Camera adapter	1x Camera adapter	
Channel 1. (Default channel used in sample analysis a	and imaging)	
Reflector	Analy. DIC Trans.light	
Contrast method	Brightfield	
Light source intensity	2–6 Volt	
Channel name	TL Brightfield	
Channel color	White	
Exposure time (depending on the sample)	5 ms –1 s	
Binning mode	1.1	
Channel 2. (If sample had GFP marker in it, then used	d in combination with channel 1)	
Reflector	38 HE Green Fluorescent Protein	
Beam splitter	495	
Filter ex. wavelength	450-490	
Filter em. wavelength	500–550	
Contrast method	Fluorescence	
Channel name	EGFP	
Channel color	Green	
Excitation wavelength	488	
Emission wavelength	509	
Exposure time (depending on the sample)	20 ms – 1 s	
Binning mode	1.1	
Channel 3. (If GFP sample was infected with Fuse	arium graminearumDsRed, then used in	
combination with channel 1 and 2)		
Reflector	43 HE DsRed	
Beam splitter	570	
Filter ex. wavelength	538–562	
Filter em. wavelength	570–640	
Contrast method	Fluorescence	
Channel name	DsRed	
Channel color	Red	
Excitation wavelength	545	
Emission wavelength	572	
Exposure time (depending on the sample)	100 ms - 1 s	
Binning mode	1.1	

Stacked pictures of the single ovule showing signal were taken at 40x magnification using an Axio Imager M2 microscope (see Table 2. for microscope settings). When the stacked pictures of the treated marker lines were taken, quantification could be done in ImageJ. Stacked pictures were extended to more dimensions to create hyperstack multidimensional images. Whole sets of images were projected in such a way that only the highest value pixels were shown, thus creating a single picture which projected only the maximum values of the stack. After creating these maximum projection images the values of the signal were measured and the overall value of each of the signals was calculated by subtracting its value from the mean value of the background.

Signal quantification using ImageJ

Following steps were performed in order to quantify the GFP signal from the marker lines: a stacked image of 30 pictures was acquired (Fig. 4).



Figure 4. Example of pictures 1., 15. and 30 within single stacked image.

In ImageJ, the stacked image was opened and converted from image to hyperstack by going to Image/ Hyperstacks/Stack to Hyperstack. In Convert to HyperStack window following inputted: settings were Order: xyczt(default); Channels (c): 2; Slices (z): 30; Frames (t): 1; Display Mode: Color. After that image projecting the pixels of highest intensity was acquired by going to Image/Stacks/Z Project and in ZProjection window following settings were inputted: Start slice: 1; Stop slice: 30; Projection type: Max Intensity (see Fig. 5).



Figure 5. Example of stacked image projecting the pixels with highest intensity of all 30 pictures that the stacked image consisted of.

In the created image every nucleus that was showing GFP signal was circled around by using elliptical or polygon selection tool. After circling single nucleus M key was tapped in order to measure the intensity and T key was tapped in order to save the selection in ROI manager. For every nucleus measured, 5 same size circles around each nucleus were measured in order to acquire the background value (Fig. 6.).



Figure 6. Example of nucleus signal and background circling (left) and intensity measurement acquisition in ROI manager (right).

The average value of the five background measurements was subtracted (see example in Fig. 6 (right). Results, Mean column: rows 2–6 (average of 5 measurements – 598.196)) from the value of the nucleus (Results, Mean column: row 1 (1614.798)). Thus the signal intensity of single nucleus was acquired (See example in Fig. 6 (right). Calculated signal intensity of Nucleus 1 (green arrow) is 1016.602). Actions were repeated with every nucleus.

Mean value of all nuclei in single ovule represent single n (see Fig. 9).

Developmental studies (third series of experiments)

The third series of experiments were developmental studies where by using homogeneous marker lines the dynamic effect of pollination-infection treatments on ovule development was observed. In the beginning of these experiments, homogenous plants of the marker lines needed to be found. By using the data from pollination studies (second series of experiments) it was decided that pAT1G60985:NLS-(3x)eGFP line 1 was perfectly suited for the use as homogenous marker line with strong expression long after fertilization (see Fig. 9).

The plants were treated as described before in thesecond series of experiments for pollination-infection studies. The aim was to gather 10 pistils from each condition, dissect them and count, under the microscope, in what stages the ovules were. Fig. 7 represents how ovules looked like to be counted as being at one of the developmental stages. The following stages were recorded for each corresponding condition observed when looking at dissected ovules: degraded; 0 HAP/8 HAP; 10 HAP/12 HAP; 24 HAP; 48 HAP; 72 HAP; 96 HAP. Since pictures for this studies were taken at 10x magnification the ovules that looked like 0 or 8 HAP in this studies were counted in single data set because it was impossible to tell them apart at such a small magnification. Looking at the ovules and count them on larger magnification was not possible since capturing pictures of 10 pistils at every condition at 10x magnification already created

data set of ca. 1,000 pictures. The ovules that looked like 10 and 12 HAP were also counted together because these ovules represented very small set of overall data (only 0.4–8.9% of all ovules counted; see Fig. 12).



Figure 7. Developmental stages of the *Arabidopsis thaliana* ovules. HAP – hours after pollination. Green spots – GFP signal in central cell nucleus. A – degraded ovule, signs of degradation: ovule decrease in size (A compared to B); disintegration of outer and inner integuments; central cell is left covered with only a thin cell layer of endothelium. B – unpollinated/0 HAP, signs of unpollinated ovule: central cell nucleus (red arrow) still next to egg cell(green arrow). C – 8 HAP, signs of early pollination: central cell nucleus (red arrow) starts to move away from egg cell and synergids (green arrow). D – 10 HAP, first division of central cell nucleus (2 nuclei visible). For every following stage (E, F, G, H) number of GFP signals (number of visible central cell nuclei) doubles. I – 96 HAP, separate nuclei are not discernible anymore (picture taken 5 days after pollination was performed).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Microscopy of the GFP marker lines

Individual T1 transgenic plants that survived BASTA treatment were marked and considered as individual line of the specific gene promoter construct. At the onset of flowering, pistils were dissected to check forthe presence of the GFP signal in the ovules. For each of the four DEFL gene (AT2G40995; AT5G38330; AT5G43285; AT1G60985)maker lines, two lines that showed the strongest signal were picked to grow the T2 generation for further studies (see Table 3). Most of the T2 generation marker lines showed GFP signal in the ovules, with majority of those lines showing signal in the nucleus of the central cell before (Fig. 8, A) and after (Fig. 8, B) fertilization suggesting that these genes might have some role in fertilization or development. Marker lines pAT5G43285:NLS-(3x)eGFP line 2 (p43285-2) and line 7 (p43285-7) showed signal in synergids (Fig. 8, C).

Signal smearing in the T2 generation of pAT2G40995:NLS-(3x)eGFP line 4 (p40995-4) can be seen in Fig. 8, E, where smeared signal (red arrow) is visible in the central cell, but it is not inside the nucleus (blue arrow) of the expressing cell even though

GFP had a signal for nuclear localization (NLS). T1 generation was showing proper signal, but analysis of the next generation suggested that marker line is not stable and thus unusable any further.

Table 3. Marker lines that were picked for furth	her studies
Putative promoter DEFL gene marker lines	In short
pAT2G40995:NLS-(3x)eGFP line 1 and 4	p40995-1, p40995-4*
pAT5G38330:NLS-(3x)eGFP line 1 and 4	p38330-1, p38330-4
pAT5G43285:NLS-(3x)eGFP line 2 and 7	p43285-2, p43285-7
pAT1G60985:NLS-(3x)eGFP line 1 and 18	p60985-1, p60985-8

* Unstable in T2 generation.



Figure 8. Example of signal expression in ovules of pATxGxxxxx:NLS-(3x)eGFP marker lines. A: red arrow - GFP signal in central cell nucleus; B: green regions - signal in central cell (endosperm) nuclei after fertilization; C: red arrow-GFP signal in synergids, blue arrow – central cell nucleus, violet – egg cell nucleus; D, F, G, H: red arrow GFP signal in central cell nucleus; E: red arrow - smeared GFP signal, blue arrow - central cell nucleus.

GFP signal quantification studies

In general, data acquired from pollination studies suggest that for all four genes promoter activity is being downregulated after fertilization (Fig. 9). In the two pAT5G38330 transgenic lines a noticeable upregulationwas observed at 8 HAP (Fig. 9, B), suggesting that this is characteristic of this specific gene during fertilization. Upregulation at 8 hours after pollination (HAP) suggests thatAT5G38330is involved in fertilization related process in the female gametes.

A trend of downregulation for the promotersof genes, pAT2G40995 and pAT5G43285 is observed in all of the respective lines (Fig. 9, A and C). Unfortunately, because there is only one line analyzed for AT2G40995, we cannot say for sure if this is a common property of this particular gene promoter. In relation to gene promoter pAT5G43285, both lines show the same trend of downregulation (Fig. 9, C). This data suggests that the genesare downregulated before fertilization occurs. For Arabidopsis thaliana it is known that fertilization takes place 6-8 HAP (Gooh et al., 2015). Therefore our data suggests that, unlike pAT5G38330 gene promoter, which has its peak expression during fertilization, pAT5G43285 has a role in the prefertilization events.

Because there is no data for earlier and intermediate time points like 2 HAP, 4 HAP, 6 HAP and 10 HAP. However, our observations correspond very well with other reports (Huang et al., 2015), thus proving that both our assumptions and quantification method are accurate.



GFP signal intensity change over time HAP

Figure 9. Pollination studies – GFP signal quantification of candidate marker lines at different time points after pollination. Columns represent the mean of the measured signal in multiple ovules (n – number of ovules), error bars represent the standard deviation of the data set. Significance test – One-Way ANOVA; unequal variance t-Test (p < 0.05). Note: 24 h and 48 h ovule samples had multiple nuclei with GFP signal in them, thus each n here represent mean of all nuclei signals within single ovule (for more detail see Fig. 7); also note the different scalings of y axes.

Gene promoter pAT1G60985 proved to be very problematic in these studies, because each of the lines show completely opposite trend of promoter activity (Fig. 9, D). With this data alone it is not possible to conclude which trend is representative of the actual properties of expression. If we compare our promoter activity data with the expression patterns of AT1G60985 during and after fertilization reported by Huang et al. (2015), it becomes clear that marker line p60985 – 18 accurately represent the nature of the gene. Concerning line 1 of pAT1G60985, we cannot use it to investigate the specific activity of the promoter for gene AT1G60985. Unlike line 18, it is active after fertilization takes place, showing increase in signal intensity as high as 4 fold at 24 HAP and 48 HAP when compared to the control value of 0 HAP (unpollinated) (Fig. 9, D). This peculiarity was perfect for using this line in developmental studies, where it was crucial to have strong signal after fertilization in order to make it easier to recognize the stage ovules are in (see Fig. 7).

In general, this study relies on the expression of gene promoter not the gene itself and thus might not be very representative of the characteristics of the actual genes in question, but because this method is relatively easy to perform, GFP signal intensity quantification is a good starting point for investigating the conditions in which the genes of interest might be transcribed.

In general, we propose ovule degradation takes place when ovules do not get fertilized for certain period of time. In our case first signs of degradation were usually documented 3 days after emasculation. If we take a look at ovules that have been emasculated and unpollinated in mock and infection treatments for 2 days, which means that since emasculations 3 days have passed, we can see morphological changes in ovules such as: ovule decrease in size (Fig. 10, A compared to C); disintegration of outer and inner integuments (Fig. 10, D, E, F); central cell is left covered with only a thin cell layer of endothelium (Fig. 10, E, F). Because all ovules in Fig. 10 were not pollinated, but degradation was present in both infected (Fig. 10, D, F) and mock treated samples (Fig. 10, C, E), it suggested that the cause for degradation might be the outcome of ovules not being fertilized.



Figure 10. pAT2G40995:NLS-(3x)eGFP in pollination-infection studies. Ovule ageing and degradation. Signs of degradation: ovule decrease in size (A compared to C); disintegration of outer and inner integuments (D, E, F); central cell is left covered with only a thin cell layer of endothelium (E, F). HAP – hours after pollination; DAI – days after infection; DAT – days after mock treatment. Degradation of unfertilized ovules while fertilized ones continue developing (G). Red arrow – fertilized ovules (~120 hours after pollination); blue arrow – unfertilized, degraded ovules.

Unlike those ovules that were fertilized and resulted in normal seed development, unfertilized ovules probably degrade because they are not supplied with nutrients. To support this idea we can see in the Fig. 10, G how in the same ovary unfertilized ovules degrade while the fertilized ones continue development.

When observing the overall situation in the dissected ovules, degradation seemed more severe in samples that were infected when compared to the mock treatment samples (Fig. 10, C compared to D, E compared to F). This suggested the need for a detailed morphological characterization of ovule morphology before and after pollination and during infection.

Overall degradation would not have been a problem in these studies if it would not have affected the quality of the GFP signal. However in the 2, 3 DAI and DAT samples it was very difficult to find any ovules with signal in them. Most of the ovules in these samples looked like the ones seen in Fig. 10, E and F, substantially degraded and with no GFP signal.

Because initial 0 HAP pictures suggested that ovule degradation is caused by prolonged lack of pollination we also documented pistil samples 8 HAP, 24 HAP, 48 HAP which later on were subject to either 1, 2 and 3 days infection with *Fusarium* (1, 2, 3 DAI) or 1, 2, 3 days mock treatment (1, 2, 3 DAT). These samples got fertilized 1 day after emasculation and thus should not be affected by ovule degradation. By looking at these samples we found that, indeed, degradation was observed less frequently, but ovules were in very different developmental stages within a single pistil (Fig. 11, B), when compared to controls of the same age (measured in HAP) which were pollinated, but not infected or subject to a mock treatment (Fig. 11, A). By comparing the 48 HAP control (Fig. 11, A) with the picture of treated sample (Fig. 11, B), we can see that treated samples are in earlier stages of the development even though same time period has passed since pollination.



Figure 11. pAT2G40995:NLS-(3x)eGFP pollination-infection studies. Development delay of the ovules in treated samples when compared to control (B compared to A). A – all ovules are in stage of 48 HAP. Stages of the ovules (hours after pollination): red arrow – 0h/8h; green arrow – 10h; yellow arrow – 12h; blue arrow – 24h; violet – 48h. HAP – hours after pollination; DAI – days after infection; DAT – days after mock infection.

When comparing infection and mock treatments between each other (Fig. 11, C, D) we can see that both have ovules in very different developmental stages (from 0 HAP - 24 HAP) even though both pictures were taken 32 HAP (8 HAP combined with 1 DAT/I) and should have ovules mostly with eight nuclei (Fig. 11, C, D blue arrow; Fig. 7, F). This observation suggests that mock and infection treatments delay the development of the ovules.

In general, observations from pollination-infection studies further supported the need for a developmental characterization to investigate further the effect of pollination, infection and mock treatments.

Developmental studies

Developmental studies were perceived as necessary when initial pollinationinfection studies were conducted and severe degradation and delay in development of the ovules were observed (see Fig. 10).

By looking at both 8 HAP and 24 HAP samples (Fig. 12; see deg. columns), percentage of degraded (deg.) ovules is increasing over time, with highest value being at 3rd day samples (Fig. 12, C, F; see deg. columns). This corresponds well with results gathered from pollination-infection pictures (Fig. 10). Thus confirming the previously proposed assumption that degradation increases over time.

Data also shows that degradation increases even if all samples were pollinated before the treatments, in contrast to previous results (Figs 10, 11). Here we see degradation increase (Fig. 12 from A to B to C and from D to E to F; see deg. columns) across all the samples. It is also important to point out that increase of the degradation is clearly visible in mock and infection treatment samples and to a lesser extent also in the control samples (Fig. 12, C, F; see deg. columns). This confirms that both treatments aggravate the degradation of the ovules.



Figure 12. Results of developmental studies (A, B, C, D, E, F). HAP and control, mock or infection treatment effect on ovule development. Columns represent the percentage of stages ovules were in at given condition. Error bars represent the SD. Significance test – One-Way ANOVA; unequal variance t-Test: (p < 0.05). n – number of ovules at specific developmental stage counted within ca. 10 pistils (Example: figure A, from control (blue columns) samples in ca. 10 pistils 146 ovules were counted of which 5 were deg., 110 at 0h/8h, 23 at 10h/12h, 8 at 24h (for more detail see Fig. 7)).

Ovules at the stage 0h/8h (Fig. 12; see 0h/8h columns) show an opposite trend when compared to degrading ones (Fig. 12; see deg. columns), and decrease overtime (Fig. 12 from A to B to C and from D to E to F; see 0h/8h columns). The lowest percentage of 0h/8h stage ovules are in the 3rd day samples (Fig. 12, C, F; see 0h/8h columns). This makes sense since the 0h/8h ovules that generally look like and mostly are unpollinated ovules start to degrade over time. Interestingly in 8 HAP samples, infection treatment has highest degradation percentage (Fig. 12, C; see green deg. column), while for 24 HAP samples it was highest with mock treatment (Fig. 12, F; see red deg. column). It is not clear why time spent before treatment has such an effect, but it might be because at 8 HAP fertilization has not taken place in all ovules of a pistil (Gooh et al., 2015) making them perhaps more sensitive to infection.

When looking at samples, starting from 10h/12h to the oldest, we can see gradual increase of percentage by the stage in which the ovules were found (Fig. 12, B (see columns from 10h/12h to 48h), C (10h/12h to 72h), D (10h/12h to 48h), E (10h/12h to 72h), and F (10h/12h to 96h)). If we exclude degraded and 0h/8h data, we can see that the highest percentage ovules tend to be at the expected developmental stage corresponding to the treatment setting (Fig. 12, B, C, D, E, F; see from 10h/12h to oldest corresponding stage).

By performing statistical significance test (One-Way ANOVA; unequal variance t-Test) it becomes clear that mock and infection treatments delay the development of the ovules, at least in the 24 HAP 3 days after treatment samples (Fig. 12, F, see 24h, 48h, 72 h, 96 h columns). Overall, it is also clear that mock and infection treatments facilitate degradation of the ovules.

There is very little published information about ovule ageing, degradation and development delay in such specific conditions. Nonetheless, this study is giving a very interesting insight on how infection is affecting pollinated pistil and developing fruit. *Arabidopsis* is recognized as applicable model organism for translational research in cereals during *Fusarium* infection (Urban et al., 2002; Brewer & Hammond-Kosack, 2015). By improving the method so mock and infection treatments would not cause so much stress on samples and by looking for addition factors affecting the severity of degradation and development delay, as it has been done before (Carbonell-Bejerano et al., 2011), further research could prove to be very valuable in advancing the understanding of fungal infection effects on pollination, seed development and yield.

In this study three of GOI marker lines showed GFP signal in central cell and one in synergids. Many genes expressed in embryo sac are found to be essential for *Arabidopsis* reproduction and mutant analysis have identified multiple vital genes expressed in central cell, egg cell and synergids (Johnston et al., 2007). Central cells has vital role in pollen tube guidance (Chen et al., 2006; Li et al., 2015), while synergids trigger cell death after interacting with pollen tube (Sandaklie-Nikolova et al., 2007). Some CRPs have been recognized as essential in such reproduction events as pollen tube guidance (Li et al., 2015) in *Arabidopsis*. Even DEFLs are reported to have an important role in double fertilization (Okuda et al., 2009; Takeuchi & Higashiyama, 2012). Although our work lacks function studies, location of analyzed DEFLsis a good starting point for further investigation of these genes.

CONCLUSIONS

Marker lines of AT2G40995, AT5G38330 and AT1G60985 putative promoters are expressing GFP signal in the central cell of the embryo sac. Marker line of AT5G43285 putative promoter is expressing GFP signal in the synergids.

All four genes of interest (GOI) putative promoters – pAT2G40995, pAT5G38330, pAT5G43285 and pAT1G60985 – are downregulated after fertilization. Gene AT5G38330 promoter is upregulated 8 hours after pollination which is approximate time point of fertilization.

Mock and infection treatments are causing degradation and delay of development in treated ovules.

Method used for GFP signal quantification is reliable and can be used for investigating the conditions in which the GOIs are transcribed.

In future studies GFP signal quantification method can be used to advance our understanding of molecular basis of cereal resistance to FHB.

REFERENCES

- Beyer, M. & Aumann, J. 2008. Effects of Fusarium infection on the amino acid composition of winter wheat grain. *Food Chemistry* 111, 750–754.
- Brewer, H.C. & Hammond-Kosack, K.E. 2015. Host to a stranger: *Arabidopsis* and *Fusarium* ear blight. *Trends Plant Sci.* DOI 10.1016/j.tplants.
- Carbonell-Bejerano, P., Urbez, C., Granell, A., Carbonell, J. & Perez-Amador, M.A. 2001. Ethylene is involved in pistil fate by modulating the onset of ovule senescence and the GA-mediated fruit set in *Arabidopsis*. BMC Plant Biology. DOI 10.1186/1471-2229-11-84.
- Chen, X., Steed, A., Harden, C. & Nicholson, P. 2006. Characterization of *Arabidopsisthaliana-Fusarium graminearum* interactions and identification of variation in resistance among ecotypes. Mol Plant Pathol. DOI 10.1111/j.1364-3703.2006.00349.x.
- De Wolf, E.D., Madden, L.V. & Lipps, P.E. 2003. Risk assessment models for wheat Fusarium head blight epidemics based on within-season weather data. *Phytopathology* **93**, 428–435.
- Ganz, T. 2003. Defensins: antimicrobial peptides of innate immunity. *Nature Reviews Immunology* **3**, 710–720.
- Gautam, P. & Dill-Macky, R. 2011. Type I host resistance and trichothecene accumulation in *Fusarium*-infected wheat heads. *American Journal of Agricultural and Animal Sciences* **6**(2), 231–241.
- Gooh, K., Ueda, M., Aruga, K., Park, J., Arata, H., Higashiyama, T. & Kurihara, D. 2015. Livecell imaging and optical manipulation of *Arabidopsis* early embryogenesis. *Dev Cell* 2015. DOI 10.1016/j.devcel.2015.06.008.
- Häggblom, P. & Nordkvist, E. 2015. Deoxynivalenol, zearalenone, and Fusarium graminearum contamination of cereal straw; field distribution; and sampling of big bales. *Mycotoxin Research* **31**(2), 101–107.
- Huang, Q., Dresselhaus, T., Gu, H. & Qu, L. 2015. Active role of small peptides in Arabidopsis reproduction: expression evidence. Journal of Integrative Plant Biology. DOI 10.1111/jipb.12356.
- Johnston, A.J., Meier, P., Gheyselinck, J., Wuest, S.E., Federer, M., Schlagenhauf, E., Becker, J.D. & Grossniklaus, U. 2007. Genetic subtraction profiling identifies genes essential for *Arabidopsis* reproduction and reveals interaction between the female gametophyte and the maternal sporophyte. *Genome Biol.* 8(10), R204.

- Li, H.J., Zhu, S.S., Zhang, M.X., Wang, T, Liang, L, Xue, Y, Shi, D.Q., Liu, J & Yang, W.C. 2015. Arabidopsis CBP1 is a novel regulator of transcription initiation in central cell-mediated pollen tube guidance. *The Plant Cell* 27, 2880–2893.
- McMullen, M., Jones, R. & Gallenberg, D. 1997. Scab of wheat and barley: a re-emerging disease of devastating impact. *Plant Dis.* **81**, 1340–1348.
- Okuda, S., Tsutsui, H. & Shiina, K. 2009. Defensin-like polypeptide LUREs are pollen tube attractants secreted from synergid cells. *Nature* **458**, 357–361.
- Rasband, W., Image, J. & Bethesda, M.D., 2009. USA: U.S. National Institutes of Health; 2009. Available: http://rsb.info.nih.gov/ij/.
- Sandaklie-Nikolova, L., Palanivelu, R., King, E.J., Copenhaver, G.P., Drews, G.N. 2007. Synergid cell death in *Arabidopsis* is triggered following direct interaction with the pollen tube. *Plant Physiol.* 144(4), 1753–1762.
- Spalviņš, K. 2016. Expression and role of defensin-like peptides from *Arabidopsis* during fertilization and in the immune response to *Fusarium*. Master thesis. Riga, University of Latvia; pp. 80.
- Stotz, H., Spence, B. & Wang, Y. 2009. A defensin from tomato with dual function in defense and development. *Plant MolBiol.* 71, 131–43.
- Takeuchi, H. & Higashiyama, T. 2012. A species-specific cluster of defensin-like genes encodes diffusible pollen tube attractants in *Arabidopsis*. *PLoSBiol*. DOI 10.1371/journal. pbio.1001449.
- Urban, M., Daniels, S., Mott, E. & Hammond-Kosack, K. 2002. *Arabidopsis* is susceptible to the cereal ear blight fungal pathogens *Fusarium graminearum* and *Fusarium culmorum*. *Plant J.* **32**(6), 961–73.
- Zimmermann, P., Hirsch-Hoffmann, M., Hennig, L. & Gruissem, W. 2004. GENEVESTIGATOR. Arabidopsis microarray database and analysis toolbox. *Plant Physiol.* **136**, 2621–2632.

Unified client service centres for rural development and smart governance in Latvia

L. Sunina^{*} and B Rivza

Latvia University of Agriculture, Faculty of Economics and Social Development, Institute of Economics and Regional Development, 18 Svetes street, LV-3001 Jelgava, Latvia

*Correspondence: linda.sunina1@gmail.com

Abstract. Nowadays rapid increase of technological environment allows residents to be more mobile, choose working place, different from one's place of residence, start a new business or transfer company to rural areas, thus promoting polycentric development of a territory and increasing capacity of rural territories. It means that government should think of smart governance and service provision, providing different government services at one place. From June 2015 until December 2015, under the concept of improvement of public service system, the government of the Republic of Latvia established 75 unified state and local government customer service centres. Service centres operate on a local basis and in accordance with the uniform principles, provide customer with one place to access multiple public services. The objective of the present article is to evaluate the necessity and current activity of unified customer service centres and their contribution to smart governance of the country. The necessity for unified client service centres in the rural areas were therefore assessed with the analysis of attributable data, theory on establishment of such centres, and residents' survey, which showed that a big part of customers of the present centres are residents of neighbouring towns and cities where the regional governmental and local institutions are located, but they are attracted by the possibility to receive all the necessary services at one time.

Key words: unified service centres, smart governance, development, rural areas, etc.

INTRODUCTION

UNESCO (2010) states that globalisation is the ongoing process that is linking people, neighbourhoods, cities, regions and countries much more closely together than they have ever been before. This has resulted in our lives being intertwined with people in all parts of the world via the food we eat, the clothing we wear, the music we listen to, the information we get and the ideas we hold. While globalisation is not a new process, it has accelerated rapidly since World War II, and is having many effects on people, the environment, cultures, national governments, economic development and human well-being in countries around the world.

Though globalisation widens the possibilities of people, it also have a negative impact on population structure and density of certain areas – more and more countries face the fact that rural areas become uninhabited; people work and live in cities that can offer more necessary services than rural areas.

Globalization, itself, does not make any particular distinction between urban and rural areas, however the impact of their activities on rural areas is often much greater because rural areas are sparsely populated, spatially isolated, they lack the range and depth of social and financial resources, moreover, allocations for social services are seen as an exploitable resource by transnational corporations.

Such situation leads to monocentric development of countries, providing low competitiveness, insufficient urban development and weak links with surrounding territories. It should be taken into consideration that nowadays the majority of population, production and consumption occur in urban areas, thus, they are important units in the economic, social and environmental analyses as well as they are a base for the strategies of development policy. Evenly distributed urban network is beneficial for polycentric rural development of a country (Haite, 2013). In order to provide polycentric rural development of country, different measures sould be established to meet residents' requirements, which is so-called smart governance.

Since both 'smart government' and 'smart governance' terms are used in literature, a distinction must be given: 'Government occurs when those with legally and formally derived authority and policing power execute and implement activities' and 'Governance refers' to the creation, execution, and implementation of activities backed by the shared goals of citizens and organizations, who may or may not have formal authority or policing power. Therefore, it is concluded that smart governments implement smart governance initiatives (Maheshwari & Janssen, 2014).

Such problem is widely experienced also in Latvia, therefore the competent ministries are thinking how to provide smart governance in all territory of the country, thus stimulating residents stay or even move to rural areas.

In 2015, the Latvia's e-index was released to assess the necessary approaches and provide solutions for a more efficient development, as well as to identify the best examples implemented by other institutions and thereby enable exchange of experience and motivate further development of the digital transformation.

From June 2015 until December 2015, under the concept of improvement of public service system, 72 unified state and local government customer service centers of district significance and 3 centers of regional significance were established. Service centers operate on a local basis and in accordance with the uniform principles, provide customer with one place to access multiple public services. Such centers are significant for rural territories, since residents of rural areas can receive services of same quality and amount as residents of urban areas. The present approach can be considered as smart governance, increasing polycentric development of the territory and country itself, but the activity of the particular service centres should be assessed both by authorities and residents that have used their services.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

To carry out the present research, the authors used topic-related research papers, the analysis of attributable data, theory on establishment of such centres, and information available of the Central Statistical Bureau (CSB). The research methods employed the monographic and descriptive methods, analysis and synthesis, as well as logical and constructive methods. The main data was collected from survey that was

provided from October, 2016 to January, 2017. The survey consisted of different questions concerning activity of unified client customer service centres, their identification, and provided services in order to determine, whether establishment of such centres develops the idea of smart governance in the country.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The meaning of terms 'small government' and 'smart governance'

It is quite fashionable to speak about smart government and governance, provided by it nowadays, though there is no common consensus for the terms itself. Smart government is a term, which lacks a clear definition. Although the prior definition for 'smart' leads to a public administration that utilizes servant systems, such a definition comes to close to past electronic or digital or internet-based (or e-) or even open government definitions like: the utilization of the ICT by governments in order to become more effective, efficient, transparent and accountable (Anthopoulos, et al., 2015).

Different scholars provided alternative meanings of the term 'smart government', providing diverse understanding of the present term. On the one hand, Mellouli et al. (2014) and Cellary (2013) name it as the extensive use of technology by governments to perform governmental tasks, while Taylor (2015) and Gil-Garcia et al. (2015) relate the terms 'smart city' and 'government' demonstrating innovation and intelligence for local or governments as the means to increase their efficiency and effectiveness. On the other hand, Harsh & Ichalkaranje (2015) present a claim that smart governments utilize the power of 'data' in their attempt to improve public services; to enable an integrated, seamless service experience; to engage with citizens; to co- develop policies; and to implement solutions for well-being of the community.

Nevertheless, Anthopoulus & Reddick (2015) determined that smart government does not 'ignore' smart city. Instead, smart government leads smart city development, while it uses smart city as an area for its practice (collaboration and service co-production testing etc.). In this respect, there have to be complementary forces that interrelate these terms and have to be identified. It means that smart government develops smart city with help of different approaches that is called smart governance.

Direction of smart governance in Latvia towards rural development and policentricity

Smart governance is usually referred to technology in order to facilitate and support better planning and decision-making. It is about improving democratic processes and transforming the ways that public services are delivered. It includes e-government, the efficiency agenda and mobile working.

Nowadays rapid way of living request different approaches of delivering public services, streamlining electronic government and administrative modernization processes, etc. Countries adopt new laws concerning e-government, establishing new e-services to satisfy the needs of residents. For example, the German e-government (EGOV) law postulates simplified and reliable administrative processes, needs orientation, economic efficiency, ecological sustainability, modular and adequate ICT support, and a leading role in EGR; however, despite these high aspirations and its economic weight, Germany ranks only 15th in the most recent UN EGOV rankings (UN

E-Government, 2016). In 2015 Latvia started e-government development – the Latvia's e-index was released, being the first national-level initiative helping state and municipal institutions to evaluate their digital development, to assess the necessary approaches and provide solutions for a more efficient development, as well as to identify the best examples implemented by other institutions and thereby enable exchange of experience and motivate further development of the digital transformation (e-Government in Latvia, 2016). Nevertheless, Latvia ranks only the 45th in UN EGOV rankings, demonstrating the lowest rank among the Baltic States (comparing to 13th place for Estonia and 23th place for Lithuania).

Development of e-government in a country also provides development of rural areas, since e-services of different types can be provided in all territory of a country, thus decreasing monocentric model.

In monocentric model there is populated agglomerate with one leading centre, i.e., it is a settlement, where only one centre is dominant in all fields. Polycentric development in its turn is an alternative to monocentric development since it tries to equalize resources and ensure balanced growth of territory. The spatial structure of territory polycentrism has been created, resigning from hierarchical spatial organizations and developing horizontal network. The spatial structure of polycentrism is related to morphology of settlement system. Reviewing city systems from continental or state point of view, polycentrism appears if system is characterized by several cities in different levels instead of one city, which is dominant. Polycentrism exists in regional or local scale, if two or more cities have functions, which supplement each other and, moreover, if cities cooperate with each other in order to work together as one, greater city.

Nowadays Latvia represents relatively weak urban structure; habitation net regarding development and growth experiences high inequality. Initiating EU programs for promoting the development of Latvian territory the increase in population number has been set out as a significant effective indicator, which is the basic factor for promoting polycentric processes in country territory. The greatest part of Latvian residents ~ 61% live in cities, while only 39% of total population number live in rural areas (Fig. 1).





The increase of Riga specific weight in total economic system has a direct relation with the increase in amount of population in Pieriga agglomerate. Concentrated resource mass (human resources, infrastructure of entrepreneurship and public services, finance capital etc.) in Riga exceeds the critical mass of other regions for several times. At the same time in Latvia there is a wide, comparatively equally located city network where the number of residents gradually decreases.

The government and local authorities of Latvia has provided different measures to attract specialists to rural areas, i.e., providing grants and scholarships to specialists of certain fields that are necessary for a particular territory (such as medicine, engineering etc.), encouraging employees for regional mobility by providing financial compensation of transportation and living costs for the first four months after the commencement of the employment (excluding Riga).

It should be mentioned that in 5 October, 2016 the Investment and Development Agency of Latvia and the Central Finance and Contracting Agency concluded an agreement No. 3.1.1.6/16/I/001 on the operational programme 'Growth and Employment' under priority 'Regional business incubators and creative industries incubator' that should be implemented until 31 December 2023. The project aims to support the establishment and development of new viable and competitive businesses in Latvian regions, providing entrepreneurial advice, training and measures of business issues, mentor support, the environment (premises) and co-financing grants of operating costs for individuals (authors of business ideas), which are or are going to carry out economic activities, small (micro), small and medium-sized enterprises. Under the present project 15 new business incubators in various Latvian towns, including specific creative industries business incubator in Riga were established and currently accept ideas of potential entrepreneurs.

Such measures in long-term could attract specialists and entrepreneurs to rural areas, but at the same time government should think of mechanism how to provide all the necessary services as close to entrepreneurs working place as possible, since it can be disturbing and difficult to run business if all necessary institutions are located in other municipalities or even regions.

The establishment of unified client customer centres as a part of e-government

All countries of the world understand that e-government is a significant part of smart governance, therefore tries to provide as many services as possible in electronic format. For example, Estonia, where 99% of public and municipal services are available in the electronic environment, spends on maintenance of its IT 40 times less than Finland and 400 times less than the UK. More than half of 300 different public services are currently available in Latvia in the electronic environment. This has contributed to the reduction in the administrative burden, increased efficiency of the work of public administration, also ensuring the availability of data for evidence-based decision-making. Thus, after its first year of operation, it was concluded that over 1.1 million euro per year or a man/day per businessperson might be saved from automation of the acquisition of necessary information on tax arrears, criminal records and insolvency for procurement purposes.

Digital tax administration and an electronic payroll tax book create truly 'tangible' time and money savings, while the availability of territorial development plans in the electronic environment has increased the transparency of this process. Overall, almost one third of service requests are made electronically and users are more satisfied with e-services than the use of services on site. Unified customer service centres are also important. Namely, an e-government allows offering services not physically available in the specific area in one place, while employees of these centres may help the population to use the electronic tools.

From June 2015 until December 2015, under the concept of improvement of public service system, 72 unified state and local government customer service centers of district significance and 3 centres of regional significance were established (Fig. 2). Service centres operate on a local basis and in accordance with the uniform principles, provide customers with one place to access multiple public services. Unified state and local government customer service centers are organized in a similar way: centers of district significance provide a standardized minimum service basket, for example, receive a service request and pass out a result of service; and offer consultancy on the content of the service and assistance in applying for e-service. Centers of regional significance of local government serve only those state service branches which are not located in these centers. It creates the availability of one place that offers state and local government services, on the basis of local government and in cooperation with the state. Centres offer consultancy on the extent of the state services and assistance in regard to the application for e-services. On a selective basis, state institutions come together 'under one roof' (e-Government in Latvia, 2016).



Figure 2. Distribution of Unified client service centres in Latvia, 2016.

One of Latvia's digital environment success stories is 'universal log-in' or authentication for public services, which is used not only by the latvija.lv portal, but also by 30 other public administration portals and information systems. It is a solution envied by many EU countries and considerably easing us the introduction of trans-border electronic identification prescribed by the European Union in its eIDAS regulation, which will enter into force this July. According to this regulation, the population of European Union Member States with their national electronic identification tools will also have access to electronic services of other Member States (BiSMART technology platform, 2016). Employees of unified client customer service centres not only teach their clients how to work with this universal log-in and therefore use all the services, provided by latvija.lv portal, but also provide certain services of such state institutions as:

1) State Employment Agency;

- 2) The Office of Citizenship and Migration Affairs;
- 3) State Labour Inspectorate;
- 4) State Revenue Service;
- 5) State Social Insurance Agency;
- 6) State Land Service;
- 7) Rural Support Service.

Unified client service centres are not new phenomena – such institutions have been established and fully works in different European countries, though some of them, such as Estonia, have gone further and provide electronical submission of documents (including online application for eID documents) in most of the abovementioned institutions. The equivalent in Latvia, Internet portal www.latvija.lv, currently provides mainly informative data, however section 'e-Services' are continuously developed, providing different new services.

Assessment of unified client service centres

In order to understand, whether project of unified client service centres are successful, useful for residents of Latvia and corresponds to idea of development of polycentrism in Latvia, a survey was provided. A survey was held in all Latvia from October, 2016 to January, 2016. The survey consisted of 10 different questions concerning the activity of unified client service centres. The survey was issued to randomly chosen people at unified service centres and it was available online that covered whole territory of Latvia. The total number of respondents was 733, covering all regions of Latvia.

After the data provided by the Central Statistical Bureau there were 1,968,957 residents of Latvia on September 2016. Taking into consideration the total number of residents and confidence level of 95% the sample size is 384 residents; therefore it can be determined the results are valuable; though the results of survey cannot be taken as nationally representative.

Public Relations companies, involved in the present project declare 'there have been more than 230 articles in national, regional and local government newspapers, on internet portals and internet versions of newspapers, as well as on the websites of various institutions and organisations. Eleven television stories and several radio broadcasts were focused on the unified client service centres. Posters, brochures, internet banners, ads, direct e-mail and communication in the social media environment helped to deliver information about the centres to residents of cities and administrative districts that were involved in the project. This led to more than 13,000 clients visiting centres, and a survey of those people found that nearly all of them were satisfied with the services that were offered at the centres and the quality thereof' (Comperio, 2015).

After the results of survey, it can be determined the information about such centres is unsatisfied, since only 48.6% of all respondents are informed about the existence of such centres. Taking into consideration the coverage of unified client service centres and length of their activity (in years) the government and local authorities should think of

new marketing strategy to inform residents of possibility to receive the necessary services in one place.

However, 86.5% of those respondents who are informed about the centres have used the services at least once per year; moreover, they admit that quality of services provided is in high level and they definitely will use the services un unified client centre also in future, if it is necessary. The survey shows that residents in 2016 mainly used services of Rural Support Service (35% of residents have used such service for one time and 15% have used them two times and more) and State Revenue Service (25% and 8%, namely), but such services as State Labour Inspectorate and State Employment Agency are not used in 2016 (Fig. 3).



Figure 3. The purpose and frequency of respondents' visits to the unified client service centres in 2016, % (n = 356).

It needs to admit that quite frequently residents visited unified client centres to receive consultation for Internet portal latvija.lv, which means that further they will use Internet to receive different data and services. Such tendency show that people chooses electronic format to receive services instead of face-to-face visits, saving up their time and money.

Asking for the reasons why residents choose to go to the unified client centres, 53% stated that centres are located closely to their place of living; therefore, there is no necessity to spend time and money to visit regional centre or the town to receive services (Fig. 4). It is especially convenient in places like Roja (Kurzeme region) or Auce (Zemgale region), where the closest town for receiving services is within 40–50 kilometres.

It must be taken into consideration that Vidzeme region has the greatest number of unified service centres (13), they are not widely established in Kurzeme region – only 9 municipalities have implemented such service, moreover – none of them is located in centres of regional or national significance (Fig. 2). Northern part of Kurzeme is almost uncovered – there are only 2 unified service centres located, therefore in the future project stage should re-plan the location of unified client service centres, providing polycentric development.

38% admitted they use services of unified client centres, since it provides different services at one place, moreover 47% stated the employees were professional and responsive – if there were no possibility to provide some services at place, employees provided thorough consultation how to receive the necessary information and services, helped to make payments via i-bank and even helped to find information that was not related to provided services.



Figure 4. The assessment of unified client centres by respondents after visit in 2016, % (n = 356).

All respondents were asked to provide the overall assessment of unified client service centres in Latvia taking into consideration typical five-level Likert scale, where '1' stated 'there is no necessity of such centres' and '5', in its turn, stated 'the establishment of centres was successful; centres have future potential'.

The results were quite diverse, since the greatest part of respondents, as it was stated before, were not even informed about such centres (Fig. 5). Main part of respondents (37%) stated their attitude as neutral, but pointed out there is a lack of information about centres, their activity and offered services. Negative attitude about the establishment of centres showed 27% of respondents, but 34% of respondents, in their turn, considered the idea and establishment of unified client service centres as positive, though pointed out there is a necessity for more real function, not only advisory work.



Figure 5. The overall opinion about the establishment of unified client service centres by the respondents (n = 356), %.

Taking into consideration the answers, provided by the respondents it can be stated that the project of unified client centres which has started already in 2014 has not justified itself and needs a massive future work in order to expand the project and make it functional. This project should implemented not only with more real functions, but also provide extensive marketing strategy directed towards different target audiences (middle-age, retired, non-residents, namely).

CONCLUSIONS

- Smart government involves the meaning of smart city, since smart government leads smart city development, while it uses smart city as an area for its practice. It means that smart government develops smart city with help of different approaches that is called smart governance.
- Concentrated resource mass in Riga exceeds the critical mass of other regions for several times. At the same time in Latvia there is a wide, comparatively equally located city network where the number of residents gradually decreases, providing monocentric situation in the country.
- Development of e-government in a country provides development of rural areas, since e-services of different types can be provided in all territory of a country, thus decreasing monocentric model.
- The government and local authorities of Latvia has provided different measures to attract specialists to rural areas that are necessary for a particular territory, encouraging employees for regional mobility by providing financial compensation of transportation and living costs for the first four months after the commencement of the employment.
- Unified client service centres are not new phenomena such institutions have been established and fully works in different European countries. Latvia has established Internet portal <u>www.latvija.lv</u> that currently provides mainly informative data, however section 'e-Services' are continuously developed, providing different new services.
- After the results of survey, it can be determined that the information about such centres is unsatisfied, since only 48.6% of all respondents are informed about the existence of such centres. Taking into consideration the coverage of unified client service centres and length of their activity (in years) the government and local authorities should think of new marketing strategy to inform residents of possibility to receive the necessary services in one place.
- Asking for the reasons why residents choose to go to the unified client centres, 53% stated that centres are located closely to their place of living, therefore there is no necessity to spend time and money to visit regional centre or the town to receive services.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. The preparation of the paper was supported by the National Research Program 5.2. Economic Transformation, Smart Growth, Governance and Legal Framework for the State and Society for Sustainable Development-a New Approach to the Creation of a Sustainable Learning Community, Project EKOSOC_LV.

REFERENCES

- Anthopoulos, L. 2015. Defining Smart City Architecture for Sustainability. In Tampouris, E. et al. (Eds) Proceedings of 14th Electronic Government and 7th Electronic Participation Conference (IFIP2015) (Thessaloniki, Greece, August 30-September 2, 2015), IOS Press, Amsterdam, 140–147. DOI=10.3233/978-1-61499-570-8-140
- Anthopoulos, L. & Reddick, Ch. 2015. Understanding electronic government research and smart city. *Information Polity*, Special Issue on 'Smartness in Governance, Government, Urban Spaces, and the Internet of Things', 1, 1–19. DOI: 10.3233/IP-150371
- BiSMART: Smart Public Administration Saves Millions. 2016. Retrieved: http://telia.lv/en/vieda-valsts-parvalde-ietaupa-miljonus/ [04.12.2016]
- Cellary, W. 2013. Smart Governance for Smart Industries. In *Proceedings of the 7th International Conference on Theory and Practice of Electronic Governance (ICEGOV '13)* (October 22– 25 2013, Seoul, Republic of Korea), 91–93.
- Comperio. 2015. Faster, more convenient, more advantageous: Unified client service centres. Retrieved: http://comperio.lv/en/experience/faster-more-convenient-more-advantageousunified-client-service-centres/ [15.11.2016]
- Haite, I. 2010. The increase of city competitiveness in Latvia in the context of polycentric development. Regional Responses and Glopbal Shifts: Actors, Institutions and organisations, *Proceedings of the Annual International Conference, Pécs: University of Pecs*, p. 1–16.
- Harsh, A. & Ichalkaranje, N. 2015. Transforming e-Government to Smart Government: A South Australian Perspective. *Advances in Intelligent Systems and Computing*, 1, 9–16.
- Gil-Garcia, J.R., Pardo, T.A. & Nam, T. 2015. What makes a city smart? Identifying core components and proposing an integrative and comprehensive conceptualization. *Information Polity* **20**(1), 61–87.
- Maheshwari, D. & Janssen, M. 2014. Reconceptualizing measuring, benchmarking for improving interoperability in smart ecosystems: The effect of ubiquitous data and crowdsourcing. *Government Information Quarterly* **31**, S84–S92.
- Mellouli, S., Luna-Reyes, L.F. & Zhang, J. 2014. Smart government, citizen participation and open data. *Information Polity* 19, 1–4.
- Taylor, J.A. 2015. The Art of the Possible: Innovation, smart government and the enduring braking-power of traditional public administration. *Information Polity* **20**, 1–2.
- UN E-Government in Support of Sustainable Development. Retrieved: https://publicadministration.un.org/egovkb/en-us/#.WI-IU38bOGI [12.12.2016]
- UNESCO Teaching and Learning for a Sustainable Future: a multimedia teacher education programme. Retrieved: http://www.unesco.org/education/tlsf/mods/theme_c/mod18.html [04.12.2016]

Operator's behaviour measuring methodology inside off-road vehicle cabin, operator's focusing scheme

I. Szabó, M. Hushki, Z. Bártfai and L. Kátai*

Szent István University, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Institute of Mechanics and Machinery, Páter K. street 1., HU2100 Gödöllő, Hungary *Correspondence: katai.laszlo@gek.szie.hu

Abstract. Operator's workplace design takes a priority to be developed in order to reach the highest possible level of Quality, Safety and productivity. Continual improvement of the workplace is yield from studies carried out on different approaches, each approach shall keep into consideration many aspects, in this research; the results will be used for feeding the productivity aspects with valuable and reliable input data using relatively simple engineering solutions. This research is made based on literature of the accumulated knowledge from diverse fields in which different studies and analysis are made to provide the necessary input for Human Centred Design process, adopting the-state-of-the-art technologies and methodologies used for data collection and analysis for Human behaviour inside the dedicated workplace. Better understanding of the operator's Gaze in addition to the change according to the mental and physical workloads inside the tractor cabin will lead to optimal designs for higher productivity operation.

Key words: off-road vehicle, operator's behaviour, eye tracking, focusing scheme.

INTRODUCTION

Human-centred-design approach is considered one of the most effective factors enhancing the productivity of vehicles used in the industrial and agricultural fields. The development of operator's workstation needs to be based on deterministic data which is validated, verified and dependable.

Due to the operational nature of multi-tasking off-road vehicles, operators need to spend long working hours; which increases the level of mental workload leading to human error. 'Li & Haslegrave (1999) introduced similar conclusion of which the vehicle design should be human oriented in order to maximize comfort and ability to perform the driving task perfectly and safely by reducing the human error possibilities'. Nowadays more and more agricultural machines are equipped with continuous measurement sensors e.g. measurement of soil resistance (Kroulik et al., 2015) to have more exact information on energy demand. This means that the driver attention is split by many signals.

Operating an off-road vehicle is a complex task, requiring a concurrent execution of various cognitive, physical, sensory and psychomotor skills (Young & Regan, 2007), additionally to control attached tools to perform in-field productive tasks such as agricultural and industrial operations. Ensuring the comfortable ride is considered

essential for any vehicle, as well as executing happily and safely requested operational tasks, to that end, the driver ergonomics comes to play as considered as an important parameter that can't be neglected in the design phase of the vehicle (Hsiao et al., 2005).

Tractors are companions for many agriculture workers. Well-designed human – tractor interfaces, such as well-accommodated tractor operator enclosures can enhance operations productivity, comfort and safety Matthews (1977), Kaminaka et al. (1985), Liljedahl et al. (1996) and Hsiao et al. (2005).

Many studies have been carried on to find preferred locations of in certain types of tractor controls (Casey & Kiso, 1990), moreover; emphasizing how critical is the placement of controls in some tractors stating that, it actually creates an impediment to body movement (Hsiao et al., 2005).

When we are talking about automation, it is a general aim to improve comfort and safety (Sheridan, 1992; Endsley, 1996; Fukunaga et al., 1997; Scheding et al., 1999; Shen & Neyens, 2017), additionally, it is stated that, in the automated driving condition, driver responses to the safety critical events were slower, especially when engaged in a non-driving task. At the same time in their paper – dealing with driver visual attention 'Louw & Merat (2017) reached a conclusion shows that the drivers' understanding of the automated system increases as time progressed, and that scenarios which encourage driver gaze towards the road centre are more likely to increase situation awareness during high levels of automation'.

Generating dependable and deterministic data representing human behaviours inside the workplace using validated method will be beneficial for enhancing current cabin designs as well as the future cabin designs.

This research scope is the methodology part of studying operator's focusing scheme, which is one of the most beneficial behaviours to be recognized inside the tractor's cabin using simple engineering solutions to obtain useful results to be considered in the improvement of tractor's cabin design (i.e. upgrading notification system inside the tractor's cabin and allocating new equipment or components inside the tractor's cabin). In addition to enhancing the operation's work procedures design to increase the productivity of a specific agricultural operation (i.e. break time scheduling and feeding the risk analysis process with deterministic and/or probabilistic inputs).

Driving is not only a physical task but also visual and mental tasks. The eyes of a driver are indispensable in performing visual tasks such as scanning the road, and monitoring in-vehicle devices. Mental tasks are important during driving, and include such factors as understanding vehicle dynamics, making situation-dependent decisions, and judging time/space relationships (Kramer, 1990; De Waard, 1996; Brookhuis & De Waard, 2010; Marquart et al., 2015) were examined the eye-related measures of drivers' mental workload. The mental workload could be defined as the relation between demands resulted from various tasks to be performed on the operator and his ability to fulfil; with satisfactory; these demands Described those demands as multidimensional, as it involves tasks, operator and system demands together with other factors (Sporrong et al., 1998). Additionally; the studies showed that the need for well fitted architectural space to the operator's dimensions is considered crucial, additionally; the mental workload level is found to be increasing with the time passing.

For the purpose of this research, we focus on passive fatigue. This type of fatigue is characterized by being the indirect product of the human driver's exertion of a set of tasks whose demands are low, monotonous or repetitive (Saxby et al., 2013). These rules out any sort of physical fatigue or mental active fatigue.

A study conducted in 2015 by Gonçalves & Bengler claims that Highly Automated Driving (HAD) will be commercially available in a near feature, yet human factors issues like the influence of driver state can have a critical impact in the success of this driving paradigm and also in road and field safety. It is very likely that Driver State Monitoring Systems (DSMS) will play a bigger role than they have played so far.

However with this new driving paradigm shift is important to select highlight what is transferable from the previous systems. Due to lack of driving task engagement, driving performance metrics are no longer viable, creating opportunities for other approaches like detecting non-driving task engagement or fatigue countering behaviours. Eye based metrics will remain important.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

To the purpose of this research; the methodology part; the data extraction and analysis is limited to the laboratory test. However, the scope is subjected to be extended upon the accomplishment of the all research phases.

Selection of Operators

To the purpose of testing the methodology; one operator is selected to wear the eyetracking equipment. The operator is mandated to spend several minutes inside the selected vehicle cabin to get familiar with the dashboard and equipment panels.

Selection of vehicle

CLAAS tractor (Model: ARES 567 ATZ) is selected to the purpose of accommodating the number of experimental trials (Fig. 1). This model has a covered workplace for the operator, which is helpful to control some of experimental conditions (i.e. temperature and humidity) keeping on the consistency of those parameters and conditions.



Figure 1. CLAAS tractor (Model: ARES 567 ATZ).

Selection of experimental field and operation

Experimental trials are conducted inside Szent István University Laboratories. In where the tractor is located. The operation part is limited to develop the operator's focusing scheme while exploring the cabin contents of the selected tractor. Spending several minutes as a familiarization process, the operator is introduced to the notification panel, main control panel and the side control panel components. However, and as previously stated, the scope of the full research is subjected to be extended to include several work fields for the same agricultural operation for 3 times for 5 operator with different work experience periods along 6 working hours.

Tobii Glasses 2 equipment

Tobii Glasses 2 (Fig. 2) is used to the purpose of obtaining the operator's focusing matrix from his/her real-time gaze analysis to predefined areas of interest. Which is feeding the research results with the main source of data regarding the target behaviour to be studied.

Building the mental-load topographical map on the areas of interest inside the workplace and accumulate it at the end of each working hour, will lead to measure the change of this topographical readings along working hours. Which is the behaviour to be studied 'Operator's focusing scheme and its change along working hours'.



Figure 2. Tobii glasses 2.

Controller software

To record eye tracking data, the Tobii Glasses head unit must be fitted onto the test participant's head (similar to a standard pair of glasses). The system must then be calibrated separately for each participant. In the calibration process the test participant is asked to look at a Calibration Card held in-front of the participant for a few seconds. The researcher then starts the recording from Tobii Glasses Controller Software running on a Windows 8/8.1 Pro tablet or any Windows 8/8.1 or 7 computer. After the session, the researcher stops the recording and removes the head unit from the test participant. All interactions with the eye tracker (adding participants to test, initiating calibration, starting/stopping recordings etc.) are done through Tobii Glasses Controller Software.

The controller software also enables the researcher to view/hear the eye tracking session both in real-time (streamed through a wireless or wired connection) and after the recording. When viewing a recording, you can hear what was recorded on the integrated microphone of the Tobii Glasses 2 Head unit, the participant's gaze point also appears as a coloured dot on the scene camera video from the HD camera integrated in the Tobii Glasses 2 Head Unit.

Processing of raw data

The main processing tool of the operators' gazes is the Tobii Pro Lab (Fig. 3) which has a powerful post-analysis and visualization tools provide a full spectrum of qualitative and quantitative gaze data analysis and visualizations. Tobii Pro Lab logs events, defines areas of interest, calculates statistics, creates heat maps, and exports data for further analysis in other software.





Tobii Pro Studio has three different types of fixation filters to group the raw data into fixations and Tobii Pro Lab uses one type of fixation filter to process the data. These filters are composed of algorithms that calculate whether raw data points belong to the same fixation or not. The basic idea behind these algorithms is that if two gaze points are within a pre-defined minimum distance from each other (Tobii Fixation and ClearView Fixation Filter), or possess a speed below a certain threshold (Tobii I-VT Filter), then they should be allocated to the same fixation. In other words, the user has kept the eyes relatively still between the two sampling points.

Areas of interest (AOIs)

The area of interest is a concept and a Pro Lab tool that allows the eye tracking researcher or analyst to calculate quantitative eye movement measures. These include fixation counts and durations. Using this tool, the researcher simply draws a boundary around a feature or element of the eye tracking stimulus whether it's a button on a web page or actor walking across a scene in a video clip. Pro Lab then calculates the desired metrics within the boundary over the time interval of interest.
Real world mapping

Wearable eye tracking devices; such as Tobii Pro Glasses 2; produce eye gaze data mapped to a coordinate system relative to the wearable eye tracker and the recorded video, not to static objects of interest in the environment around the participant wearing the eye tracker. For most statistical/numerical analysis to be meaningful, the collected eye tracking data needs to be mapped on to objects of interest and into a new coordinate system with its origin fixed in the environment around the participant.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Experimental procedure

An operator is selected to wear the Tobii Glasses 2 equipment which is connected to the central device running Tobii controller software by which the calibration process of operator focusing is conducted and recording process is controlled.

The used tractor (CLAAS tractor (Model: ARES 567 ATZ)) is located inside Szent István University Laboratories. Main areas of interested (AOIs) are defined inside the tractor cabin.

The operator is mandated to go through the calibration process, start the recording process and get in the tractor cabin for several minutes to get familiarized with the cabin components paying attention to the selected AIOs while receiving verbal illustration regarding each component.

Thereafter, the recording process is stopped, and the recorded video is processed by the Tobii Lab pro software using the automatic real world mapping tool, heat maps representing operator's focusing scheme during the recording time are generated by the software, which leads to generate the statistic readings using MS Excel software.

Results

- In prior to start recording, the calibration process is done successfully and confirmed automatically by the Tobii controller software and the special calibration card (Fig. 4).
- 2 AOIs are selected inside the tractor cabin (Fig. 5) as follows:
 - AOI1: the notification panel in the tractor dashboard and the Air conditioning rotary switch.
 - AOI2: the side control panel in the tractor right side.
- The recorded video is processed using the Tobii Lab Pro software. The full recording time was about 520.53 seconds.



Figure 4. Calibration process using the special card and Tobii controller software.



Figure 5. Tractor cabin and the selected AOIs locations.

• The AOI1 (Fig. 6) is represented into two components in the front dashboard. The Air conditioning rotary switch and the notification panel. From the variety of available data which the Tobii Lab Pro software is capable to provide, main collected data from AOI1 was limited to the accumulated gaze time spent on the selected components 'in seconds' and the counts representing the number of times in which each component is scanned by the operator (Table 1) and the heat map is generated (Fig. 7).



Figure 6. AOI1: the notification panel in the tractor dashboard and the Air conditioning rotary switch.

Total visit duration	AC rotary switch	Front dashboard	Sum	Total time o f interest duration	Total recording duration
Time (seconds)	0.67	100.11	100.78	290.13	520.53
Counts	4	239	243		

Table 1. AOI1: collected data



Figure 7. AOI1: Generated heat map.

• The AOI2 (Fig. 8) data is collected (Table 2) and the heat map is generated (Fig. 9).



Figure 8. AOI2: the side control panel in the tractor right side.



Figure 9. AOI2: Generated heat map.

Total visit duration	Side control panel	Sum	Total time of interest duration	Total recording duration
Time (seconds)	33.88	33.88	54.94	520.53
Counts	77	77		

Table 2. AOI2: collected data

Discussion

The results showed very accurate and dependable data of the operators gaze on selected components inside previously defined AIO (i.e. the AC rotary switch in the AOI1). The used equipment and supporting software packages easily defined the time in which the operator paid his attention to the AC rotary switch (0.67 seconds) during the defined time of interest (520.53 seconds) during the familiarization with the tractor cabin. Such data is considered valuable to the designer of the front panel.

The operator's focusing scheme is represented in numbers and heat maps for the previously defined AIO (i.e. the side control panel in the AIO2). The resulted scheme is readable in term of number and sequence of hits representing the moments in which the operator paid attention to components inside the area of interest with ability to calibrate the sensitivity parameters and filters used to produce the data

CONCLUSIONS

The methodology used to generate deterministic results which are validated, verified and dependable to represent the operator's behaviour of the focusing scheme inside the workplace (tractor cabin).

The variety of filters and options available under the scope of the analyser software capability is found convenient to come over expected challenges during further research activities such as in-field experiments and outdoors activities.

Such generated results confirmed the feasibility of investing the followed methodology in studying more AOIs inside the tractor cabin to feed the design and/or development processes of the tractor cabin with valuable input data beside the conventional user experience feedback and continual research and development channels.

Additionally, by selecting a suitable time interval to generate operator's focusing scheme and providing comparison mechanism between generated schemes, the trend is found for the change of operator's focusing scheme along working hours. Which represents a dependable linkage between mental and physical workloads for the same operator inside his/her workplace for a specific productive operation along working hours. In other words, the fatigue indicator is became deterministic more than probabilistic value to be used in the design process of the operation (i.e. break times) to ensure the proper optimization for the productive operation.

Usability of research results

Increasing the efficiency and effectiveness of any agricultural or industrial operations that involves human operator – workplace interaction will be the main benefit of implementing this research methodology.

Current cabin designs are subjected to be enhanced with interactive guides and/or equipment for operators at the time in when and/or where it is expected to be needed because of the resulted numbers showing a decrement of focusing or response time.

Additionally, this research methodology is expected to be efficient comparison tool between prototypes of new cabin designs based on deterministic measures.

Future research

This research methodology is proposed to be developed for producing deterministic safety related measures to feed operator's workplace and operation design with the necessary inputs. Which might be dependable to produce the safety or risk assessment reports for certain vehicle or operation design.

REFERENCES

- Brookhuis, K. & De Waard, D. 2010. Monitoring drivers' mental workload in driving simulators using physiological measures. *Accident Analysis and Prevention* **42**, pp. 898–903.
- Casey, S.M. & Kiso, J.L. 1990. The acceptability of control locations and related features in agricultural tractor cabs. *In Proceedings of the Human Factors Society 34th annual meeting* (Santa Monica, CA: Human Factors Society), pp. 743–747.
- De Waard, D. 1996. The measurement of drivers' mental workload (Doctoral dissertation). University of Groningen, Haren, Netherlands.
- Endsley, M. 1996. Automation and situation awareness. Automation and Human Performance *Theory and Applications*, 163–181.
- Fukunaga, A., Rabideau, G., Chien, S. & Yan, D. 1997. Towards an application framework for automated planning and scheduling. *Aerospace conference. In Proceedings, IEEE*.
- Gonçalves, J. & Bengler, K. 2015. Driver State Monitoring Systems- Transferable knowledge manual driving to HAD, AHFE.
- Hsiao, H., Whitestone, J., Bradtmiller, B., Whisler, R., Zwiener, J., Lafferty, C., Kau, T.Y. & Gross, M. 2005. Anthropometric criteria for design of tractor cabs and protection frames. *Ergonomics* **48**, 323–53.
- Kaminaka, M.S. 1985. Research needs in the American agricultural equipment industry. *Applied Ergonomics* **16**(3), 217–220.
- Kramer, A. 1990. Physiological metrics of mental workload: A review of recent progress. In D. Damos, (Ed.). 2015. *Multiple-task Performance*, London, Taylor & Francis, pp. 279– 328.
- Kroulik, M., Chyba, J. & Brant, V. 2015. Measurement of tensile force at the fundamental tillage using tractor's built-in sensor and external sensor connected between machines and their comparison. *Agronomy Research* 13(1), 95–100.
- Li, G. & Haslegrave, C.M. 1999. Seated work postures for manual, visual and combined tasks. *Ergonomics* **42**(8), Taylor and Francis. pp. 1060–1086.
- Liljedahl, J.B., Turnquist, P.K., Amith, D.W. & Hoki, M. 1996. Tractors and Their Power Units, pp. 226–231 (St. Joseph, MI: American Society of Agricultural Engineers).
- Louw, T. & Merat, N. 2017. Are you in the loop? Using gaze dispersion to understand driver visual attention during vehicle automation. *Transportation Research* Part. C 76(2017), 35–50.
- Marquart, G., Cabrall, C. & Winter, J. 2015. Review of eye-related measures of drivers' mental workload. *Procedia Manufacturing* **3**(2015) 2854–2861.

Matthews, J. 1977. The ergonomics of tractors. ARC Research Review, 3, pp. 59-65.

- Saxby, D.J., Matthews, G., Warm, J.S., Hitchcock, E.M. & Neubauer, C. 2013. Active and passive fatigue in simulated driving: discriminating styles of workload regulation and their safety impacts. *J. Exp. Psychol. Appl.* **19**(4), 287–300.
- Shen, S. & Neyens, D.M. 2017. Assessing drivers' response during automated driver support system failures with non-driving tasks. *Journal of Safety Research* **61**, 149–155
- Sheridan, T.B. 1992. Telerobotics, automation, and human supervisory control. MIT Press.
- Scheding, S., Dissanayake, G., Nebot, E.M. & Durrant-Whyte, H. 1999. An experiment in autonomous navigation of an underground mining vehicle. *IEEE Transactions on Robotics* and Automation 15(1), 85–95.
- Sporrong, H., Palmerud, G., Kadefors, R. & Herberts, P. 1998. The effect of light manual precision work on shoulder muscles-an EMG analysis. *Journal of Electromyography and Kinesiology* **8**, 177–184.
- Young, K. & Regan, M. 2007. Driver distraction: A review of the literature. In: Faulks, I.J., Regan, M., Stevenson, M., Brown, J., Porter, A. & Irwin, J.D. (Eds.). *Distracted driving*. Sydney, NSW: Australasian College of Road Safety, pp. 379–405.

Effects of Irrigation water salinity on evapotranspiration and spinach (*Spinacia oleracea* L. Matador) plant parameters in Greenhouse Indoor and Outdoor Conditions

A. Ünlükara^{1,*}, T. Yurtyeri² and B. Cemek³

¹Department of Biosystem Engineering, Agricultural Faculty, Erciyes University, TR38039 Kayseri, Turkey

²Gazipaşa First School of National Educational Ministry of Turkey Republic, Tokat, Turkey

³Department of Agricultural Structures and Irrigation, Faculty of Agriculture, Ondokuz Mayıs University, TR55139 Samsun, Turkey

*Corresponce: unlukara@gmail.com

Abstract. Response of spinach to irrigation water salinity under greenhouse indoor and outdoor conditions was investigated in this study to reveal different weather conditions on salinity tolerance of the plant. For this purpose, saline waters at six different salinities (0.65, 2.0, 3.0, 4.0, 5.0 and 7.0 dS m⁻¹) were applied to spinach (Spinacia oleracea L. Matador) grown in pots. Soil salinity increased linearly with increasing salinity of irrigation water. Threshold salinity is 2.35 dS m⁻¹ and yield lost slope after this threshold is 3.51% for indoor and threshold salinity is 2.83 dS m⁻¹ and yield lost slope is 3.3% for outdoor. Salinity harmful effect on spinach yield is higher for indoor conditions than for outdoor conditions because of higher indoor temperatures. These results apparently showed that spinach salinity response could change with changing weather conditions especially for temperature. Yield response factors (k_y) , which is the ratio of relative evapotranspiration decrease to relative yield decrease, were close in the cases of irrigation water salinity in greenhouse outdoor and indoor ($k_y = 2.4$ and 2.1), respectively. Considerable water consumption decreases because of salinity were determined. Every 1 dS m⁻¹ increment in soil salinity caused about 1.35% water consumption decrease for spinach. Therefore, depressing effect of salinity on water consumption should be considered in irrigation and salinity management to prevent excess saline water application and to protect environment.

Key words: Irrigation water salinity, Spinach, Plant water consumption, Plant growth parameters.

INTRODUCTION

Using rural and agricultural waste water and poor quality water in agriculture increase as world population increase to supply food need. Irrigation is one of the most reliable ways to increase productivity from unit area. Water demand of industrial, rural and agricultural sectors and global warming force to use poor quality saline and waste water resources (Rhoades et al., 1992; Shalhevet, 1994).

Sustainable production in agricultural lands is essential. Using saline water cause salinization of agricultural land and decrease productivity. To keep productivity and prevent salinization and water logging, proper irrigation and salinity management measurement are accomplished. Knowledge on plant water need and salinity tolerance of agricultural plants are vital for these purposes (Ayers & Westcot, 1989; Hoffman et al., 1992; Rhoades et al., 1992). If salt accumulation in root zone due irrigation water applied or high water table reduce crop yield lost, a salinity problem exists. Yield lost begins salinity level that the crop no longer able to uptake sufficient from salty soil solution and the crop experience water stress (Ayers & Westcot, 1989).

Edible flowering spinach plant (*Spinacia oleracea* L.) belongs to the family *Amaranthacea*. Spinach originated from southwestern and central Asia (Avşar, 2011). Turkey is the fourth largest spinach producer with 225 thousand tons after China, United States and Japan (FAOSTAT, 2017). Spinach includes high levels of vitamins and minerals. Vitamin A, vitamin B, vitamin K, vitamin C, vitamin B2 and B6, phosphorus, iron, potassium, folate, betaine, copper, protein, manganese, zinc, niacin, selenium and omega-3 are the ingredient included by spinach (Avşar, 2011).

Spinach was characterized as moderately sensitive plant to salinity. Threshold soil salinity was 2.0 dS m⁻¹ and yield lost slope was 7.6% after threshold (Ayers & Westcot, 1989; Hoffman et al., 1992; Grieve et al., 2012). Ors & Suarez (2016) found different threshold values associated with Racoon spinach cultivar as 4.2 dS m⁻¹ or higher for late fall and early spring period, as 3.3–4.2 dS m⁻¹ for spring period and as 1.9–3.3 dS m⁻¹ for late spring period in Riverside/California. These researchers stated that cool season spinach grown under cool period was more salt tolerant than that grown under warmer spring season. Spinach was also reported as a very sensitive to water stress (Yurtyeri et al., 2014).

In this study, some growth, yield and water consumption responses of spinach exposed to salinity under greenhouse indoor and outdoor conditions in the same period were investigated to reveal effects of different weather conditions, especially temperature on the plant salinity response.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Two experiment were conducted under greenhouse indoor and outdoor conditions in 2007 to determine response of spinach (*Spinacia oleracea* L. Matador) to salinity in Gaziosmanpaşa University Agricultural Faculty in Tokat/Turkey. Six different saline water treatments as $S_0 = 0.65 \text{ dS m}^{-1}$ (control), $S_1 = 2.0 \text{ dS m}^{-1}$, $S_2 = 3.0 \text{ dS m}^{-1}$, $S_3 = 4.0 \text{ dS m}^{-1}$, $S_4 = 5.0 \text{ dS m}^{-1}$ and $S_5 = 7.0 \text{ dS m}^{-1}$ were used to irrigate the plants grown under two different weather conditions in the same growth period. The experiment was designed in completely randomized plots with 5 replications. Therefore, totally 60 number pots were used for which 30 one greenhouse indoor and 30 one outdoor conditions. To prevent leaching due to rainfall, the outdoor experiment was conducted under a rain shelter. Tokat province of Turkey had a step climate with warmer dry summers and cooler rainy winters. Mean annual temperature was 12.6 °C and mean annual rainfall was 423.7 mm. Long term averaged temperatures of March, April and May, spinach growth period of these experiments, were reported 7.4 °C, 12.5 °C and 16.5 °C by Turkish State Meteorological Service (Anonymous, 2017). The pot height and diameter were 27 cm and included 18 kg soil sieved from a 4 mm-sieve. Unit weight was 1.25 g cm³. Sandy loam textured soil had 60.5% sand, 26.3% silt and 13.2% clay. Water contents (w/w) were determined as 33.5% at saturation point, as 23.6% at field capacity and as 9.8% at wilting point. Sowing date was 12 march 2007 and 16 spinach seed were sown to the pots. After seedling emergence, only 6 seedlings were left in each pot. Tap water (S₀) was applied to seedling until the seedling reached to 10 cm height. Harvesting was carried out on 14 and 17 may 2007 for indoor and outdoor experiment, respectively. Fertilizer needs were 120 kg ha⁻¹ nitrogen, 100 kg ha⁻¹ phosphorous (P₂O₅) and 50 kg ha⁻¹ potassium (K₂O). Half of the nitrogen needs applied at sowing and another half applied 20 days later after seedling emergence.

To prepare saline waters at different salinity levels, three salts (CaCl₂, MgSO₄ and NaCl) were used. Amount of these salt types in saline waters were determined by using constant 1/1 Ca/Mg ratio (me l⁻¹) and sodium adsorption ratio (SAR = 5) (Ünlükara et al., 2008a; Unlukara et al., 2008b; Kurunc et al., 2011). Salinity levels of saline waters were checked by an electrical conductivity device and the salt's amounts in the saline waters were adjusted before applicating to the spinaches in the pots. Soil salinity were determined by soil saturation paste extract method from soil samples taken at harvest (Richards, 1954; Rhoades et al., 1992; Carter, 2000).

Water amounts applied to the treatments were determined by the following equation (Ayers & Westcot, 1986; Ünlükara et al., 2008a):

$$I = ET/(1 - LF)$$
(1)

where I was amount of water applied (l), ET was plant water consumption (I) and LF was leaching fraction. Plant water consumption from pot field capacity was determined by weighing the pots just before irrigation. Pot field capacity was determined by weighing the pot drained after saturation (Öztürk et al., 2004; Yurtseven et al., 2005; Ünlükara et al., 2010). To prevent higher salt accumulation in root zone and obtain different soil salinity levels, leaching was carried out at each irrigation at constant leaching ratio (LF = 0.30) (Maas & Hoffman, 1977; Ayers & Westcot, 1989). Leaching water drained from the underneath orifices of the pots to the drainage cups and then measured. Plant water consumption for whole season were determined according to soil water budget method. Meteorological data was derived from Weatherlink meteorological station at Gaziosmanpaşa experimental area.

Depressing effect of soil salinity on plant water consumption was determined as stress coefficient (K_s) (Allen at al., 1998; Ünlükara et al., 2015):

$$K_{s} = \frac{ET_{c adj}}{ET_{c}}$$
(2)

where K_s was salinity stress coefficient; $ET_{c adj}$ was water consumptions in liter from the saline treatments; ET_c was water consumption in liter from the control treatment. Relative decrease in water consumption due to salinity stress was related to relative yield lost by the following equation (Doorenbos & Kassam, 1986):

$$K_{y} = \frac{(\Delta Y/Y_{m})}{(\Delta ET/ET_{m})}$$
(3)

where K_v was yield response factor caused by water stress created by salinity.

Salinity tolerance model of spinach were obtained by Maas & Hoffman (1977) model:

$$\frac{Y_a}{Y_m} = 1 - (EC_e - EC_{e \text{ threshold}}) \cdot \frac{b}{100}$$
(4)

where Y_m was maximum spinach fresh yield (g) obtained from the control treatment; Y_a was actual fresh spinach yield (g) obtained from saline treatments; EC_e soil salinity or soil saturation paste extract electrical conductivity (dS m⁻¹); EC_{e threshold} was soil salinity (dS m⁻¹) at which spinach begins to lost yield and b was yield lost slope (%) after the threshold.

Spinach plant height was measured weekly and apparent physiological changes were recorded. Plant biomass, stem diameters, root lengths were also determined at the harvest. Plant growth, development and yield values were evaluated by means over 5 replications. Plant leaf number were countered and leaf areas were measured by a planimeter. Plant roots were get from the pots by careful washing. Quantitative analysis was carried out to assess plant growth parameters (see Table 1) (Cemek, 2002).

Growth parameters	Models
Leaf Area Ratio (LAR)	Total leaf area (cm ²) per Total Dry Biomass (g)
Specific Leaf Area (SLA)	Total leaf area (cm ²) per Total Dry Leaf Mass (g)
Leaf Mass Ratio (LMR)	Total Dry Leaf Mass (g) per Total Dry Biomass (g)
Root Mass Ratio (RMR)	Total Dry Root Mass (g) per Total Dry Biomass (g)

Table 1. Plant Growth Parameters and Models Used for Quantitative Analysis (Cemek, 2002)

MS Excel 7.0 and SPSS 10 programs were used for statistical analysis of the results from spinach grown under indoor and outdoor greenhouse conditions to determine its salinity responses. Standard error bars were used to compare the results. Mean standard errors were obtained by Excel 7.0 and these standard error bars were installed mean values at p < 0.05 (Gomez & Gomez, 1984).

RESULTS AND DISCUSIONS

Mean monthly temperatures, minimum and maximum temperatures, relative humidity of indoor and outdoor greenhouse conditions were presented in Table 2 for plant growth season. Indoor mean temperatures varied between 13.3 and 24.2 °C while mean relative humidity varied between 40.7% and 66.1%. Outdoor mean temperatures ranged from 12.7 °C to 21.2 °C while mean relative humidity ranged from 40.8% to 54.8%. Therefore, the indoor spinach was exposed to 1.7 °C higher temperatures than the outdoor spinach.

Table 2. Temperature and relative humidity values for greenhouse indoor and outdoor conditions

	Indoor	Indoor						Outdoor					
	Temperature			Relativ	e Hum	nidity	Tempe	rature		Relativ	Relative Humidity		
	(°C)			(%)		-	(°C)			(%)		-	
	Mean	Min	Max	Mean	Min	Max	Mean	Min	Max	Mean	Min	Max	
March	13.1	11.4	16.0	50.5	46.0	54.3	12.1	10.7	13.7	55.4	54.1	56.5	
April	16.2	9.20	23.7	54.4	39.0	74.0	14.5	8.75	21.7	53.4	47.7	58.0	
May	25.8	19.4	32.8	50.7	37.0	70.0	23.5	18.8	28.3	46.2	42.4	50.0	
Mean	18.4	13.3	24.2	51.9	40.7	66.1	16.7	12.7	21.2	51.6	48.0	54.8	

Effects of irrigation water salinity on spinach growth parameter under greenhouse indoor and outdoor conditions

Growth parameters of spinach grown under outdoor and indoor conditions were presented in Tables 3 and 4. Salinity effect did not found significant on leaf number and stem diameter for both conditions. Mean plant leaf numbers were 12 and 11.85 for indoor and outdoor conditions and the same stem diameter for both experiments (0.6 cm) were determined. Ors & Suarez (2016) concluded that salinity reduces spinach leaf area rather than leaf number.

Salinity affected plant root length significantly (p < 0.05) and higher root lengths were obtained in saline treatments for the both experiments (Tables 3 and 4). The smallest roots were observed in the control treatment (S_0) under two conditions but the longest roots were observed in all salinity treatments for outdoor and only in severe saline treatments (S_4 and S_5) for indoor condition. The root length increased from 9.13 cm for control treatment to 11.52 cm for S_5 under outdoor and from 11.57 cm to 14.07 cm under indoor. It could be concluded that salinity and higher temperature raised root length.

	Irrigation	Water S	Salinity T	reatments	s (dS m ⁻¹)		
	So	S_1	\mathbf{S}_2	S ₃	S_4	S_5	Maan	
	0.65)	(2.0)	(3.0)	(4.0)	(5.0)	(7.0)	Mean	Г>Г
Number of leaves	11.4#	12.2	12.5	11.9	12.0	11.8	12.0	ns
Root length (cm)	9.13 b ^Ψ	10.6 a	10.5 a	10.8 a	10.6 a	11.5 a	10.51	**
Stem diameter (cm)	0.58	0.59	0.65	0.60	0.58	0.60	0.60	ns
Leaf area (cm ²)	501 a	350 b	268 c	243 cd	236 cd	216 d	302	**
Leaf area index	0.87 a	0.61 b	0.47 c	0.42 c	0.41 c	0.38 c	0.53	**
Leaf area ratio (LAR)	79.5 a	61.3 b	55.9 b	47.6 c	52.4 c	55.36 b	58.66	**
Specific leaf area (SLA)	95.0 a	71.9 b	66.7 c	54.0 d	60.6 d	65.0 c	68.9	**
Leaf mass ratio (LMR)	0.84 c	0.85 b	0.84 c	0.88 a	0.86 b	0.85 c	0.85	**
Root mass ratio (RMR)	0.16 a	0.15 a	0.16 a	0.12 c	0.14 b	0.15 a	0.15	**

Table 3. Some growth response parameters of spinach to salinity for outdoor conditions

Each value is mean of five replications; Ψ Within rows, means followed by the same letter are not significantly different according to Duncan's multiple range test at 0.05 significance level; *, ** Significant at the 0.01 and 0.05 probability levels, respectively; ns is non-significant.

Leaf area was significantly affected at 0.05 probability by salinity under both experimental conditions. The highest leaf areas $(500.7 \text{ cm}^2 \text{ and } 484.2 \text{ cm}^2)$ were observed in control treatment (S₀) while the lowest one (215.9 cm² and 211.3 cm²) were observed in S₅ treatment outdoor and indoor conditions, respectively (Tables 3 and 4). Plant leaf area was decreased with increasing salinity. Changes in leaf area index (LAI) due to salinity was similar to leaf area changes. Generally, smaller leaves, shorter plant height and sometimes fewer leaves were resulted from salinity (Shannon & Grieve, 1999). Contrary to these results Ors & Suarez (2016) obtained increasing leaf area with salinity for late fall and early spring period. Decreasing leaf area with irrigation water salinity above 7 dS m⁻¹ was reported by Ors & Suarez (2016) under warmer spring and late spring growth periods for Racoon spinach cultivar. Differences in spinach leaf area to salinity may result from different cultivars, environmental conditions and cultivating.

Leaf area ratio (LAR) was affected due to salinity for both conditions. The highest leaf area ratios (LAR) were 79.47 and 66.24 for controls of two experiments and the

lowest LAR were 52.4 and 44.80 for S_4 under both conditions (Tables 3 and 4). LAR aligned in descendent order with increasing salinity except for S_5 under outdoor. It was concluded that matador spinach cultivar improved smaller leaf area per unit dry biomass due to salinity stress. Significant effect of salinity on specific leaf area (SLA) of spinach grown outdoor and indoor conditions, as similar as observed for LAR.

	Irrigation Water Salinity Treatments (dS m ⁻¹)							
	So	S_1	S ₂	S ₃	S_4	S ₅	Moon	
	(0.65)	(2.0)	(3.0)	(4.0)	(5.0)	(7.0)	Mean	Р>Г
Number of leaves	12.30#	12.10	11.23	11.20	11.60	12.67	11.85	ns
Root length (cm)	$11.6 c^{\Psi}$	12.2 bc	13.0 ab	12.4 bc	12.9 ab	14.1 a	12.7	**
Stem diameter (cm)	0.57	0.62	0.58	0.56	0.59	0.66	0.60	ns
Leaf area (cm ²)	484 a	376 b	253 с	241 c	233 с	211 d	300	**
Leaf area index	0.85 a	0.66 b	0.44 c	0.42 c	0.41 c	0.37 d	0.52	**
Leaf area ratio (LAR)	66.2 a	58.5 b	47.5 c	48.6 c	44.8 d	45.64 d	51.87	**
Specific leaf area (SLA)	78.1 a	67.2 b	52.6 d	54.8 c	50.6 d	55.6 c	59.8	**
Leaf mass ratio (LMR)	0.85 ab	0.87 a	0.90 a	0.89 a	0.88 a	0.82 b	0.87	**
Root mass ratio (RMR)	0.15 b	0.13 bc	0.10 c	0.11 c	0.12 c	0.18 a	0.13	**

Table 4. Some growth response parameters of spinach to salinity for greenhouse indoor conditions

Each value is mean of five replications; Ψ Within rows, means followed by the same letter are not significantly different according to Duncan's multiple range test at 0.05 significance level; *, ** Significant at the 0.01 and 0.05 probability levels, respectively; ns is non-significant.

Salinity caused significant differences in leaf mass ratio (LMR) and root mass ratio (RMR) under both of the conditions (Tables 3 and 4). The highest LMR for indoor grown spinach were observed in all of the treatments except in the severe saline treatment (S_5) while the highest LMR only observed in S_3 for outdoor grown spinach.

Root mass ratios (RMR) significantly varied between 0.12–0.16 for outdoor and between 0.11–0.18 for indoor conditions (Tables 3 and 4). The highest RMR in S_0 , S_1 , S_2 and S_5 but the lowest RMR in S_3 were observed under outdoor but the highest one only in S_5 under indoor conditions. Salinity effects on LMR and RMR occurred different manner for outdoor and indoor greenhouse conditions.

Robinson et al. (1983) applied irrigation water with 1,450 mg L⁻¹ NaCl and nutrient to spinach every day. Soil salinity concentration reached to 11,600 mg L⁻¹ and the spinach lost big than 50% biomass. Leaf thickness also increased by salinity but plant normally sustained development.

Effects of saline irrigation water on soil salinity and yield for greenhouse indoor and outdoor conditions

Soil salinity (EC_e), pH, spinach water consumption, spinach leaf fresh and dry weight caused by salinity were presented in Table 5 for outdoor conditions and in Table 6 for indoor conditions. Plant water consumption was significantly affected by salinity (p < 0.01) for both conditions. Plant water consumption decreases as irrigation water salinity increases. The highest water consumption (8.92 L per pot) occurred in S₀ while the lowest water consumption (7.90 L per pot) occurred in S₅ (Table 5) under outdoor. Therefore, the spinach exposed to salinity experienced water stress due decreased osmotic potential of the soil solution despite there was sufficient water in the root zone.

Similar water consumption trend was also determined for indoor conditions but higher water consumption of 36% was observed because of higher indoor temperature (Tables 2 and 6). Mean temperatures for the growth period were 18.39 °C and 16.71 °C for indoor and outdoor conditions, respectively. The highest water consumption was 12.23 L per pot for S_0 and the lowest water consumption was 10.7 L per pot for S_5 . Although lower atmospheric evapotranspiration demand (ET₀) occurred during late fall and early spring growth period, higher spinach water consumption determined due to longer growth period than warmer spring growth season (Ors & Suarez, 2016).

	Treatme	Treatments (dS.m ⁻¹)						
	So	S_1	S_2	S ₃	S_4	S 5	Maan	D . E
	(0.65)	(2.0)	(3.0)	(4.0)	(5.0)	(7.0)	Mean	P > F
ET _c (l)	8.92 a	8.82 a	8.29 b	8.26 b	8.19 b	7.90 c	8.40	**
$EC_e (dS.m^{-1})$	2.36 f	4.29 e	6.96 d	8.25 c	8.78 b	11.73 a	7.06	**
pH	8.53 a	8.37 b	8.19 c	8.17 c	8.17 c	8.13 d	8.26	**
Leaf fresh weight (g pot ⁻¹)	129 a	126 a	111 b	109 b	101 b	91.2 c	110.9	**
Leaf dry weight (g pot ⁻¹)	5.3 a	4.9 ab	4.0 bc	4.5 b	3.9 c	3.3 d	4.31	**
Root dry weight	1.03 a	0.84 b	0.78 b	0.61 c	0.61 c	0.58 c	0.74	**
Total dry weight	6.3 a	5.7 a	4.8 b	5.1 ab	4.5 b	3.9 c	5.05	**

Table 5. Irrigation water salinity effects on soil salinity and spinach yield for outdoor greenhouse conditions

Each value is mean of five replications; Ψ Within rows, means followed by the same letter are not significantly different according to Duncan's multiple range test at 0.05 significance level; *, ** Significant at the 0.01 and 0.05 probability levels, respectively; ns is non-significant.

Soil salinity increased as irrigation water salinity increased in contrary to the water consumption trend for both outdoor and indoor conditions. Differences among soil salinity results were found significant at p < 0.01 for outdoor and at p < 0.05 for indoor conditions. The highest soil salinity resulted from application of the highest saline irrigation water for both of two conditions. Mean soil salinity of indoor experiment was found slightly higher than outdoor salinity (7.38 > 7.06 dS m⁻¹). Therefore, soil salinity over irrigation salinity ratios of S₀, S₁, S₂, S₃, S₄, S₅ treatments were 3.63, 2.15, 2.32, 2.06, 1.76 and 1.68 for outdoor and 2.95, 3.15, 2.34, 2.02, 1.84, and 1.68 for indoor conditions, respectively. Higher EC_e/EC_w ratios were obtained for lower EC_w application treatments due to depressing effects of salinity on water consumption. Plants extract nearly pure water from soil and left great amount of salt. More water consumption means relatively higher salt accumulation in soil and also in plant tissues.

Soil reaction (pH) varied between 8.53 and 8.13 for outdoor conditions and between 8.47 and 7.96 for indoor conditions. Soil pH decreased with increasing salinity (Tables 5 and 6).

Spinach fresh and dry leaf weight were significantly affected from salinity for indoor and outdoor conditions at p < 0.01. Mean fresh leaf weight were 110.9 g pot⁻¹ and 95.7 g pot⁻¹ for outdoor and indoor conditions, respectively (Tables 5 and 6). The highest fresh and dry leaf weight were observed from S₀ and S₁ treatments and the lowest one from S₅ for outdoor conditions. In indoor conditions, only S₀ treatment had the highest fresh leaf weight and S₄ and S₅ treatments had the lowest. Detrimental salinity effect on fresh leaf weight was more severe for indoor conditions than for outdoor conditions. Leaf dry weight decreased gradually with increasing salinity.

Detrimental effect of salinity on dry root weight was also observed for both indoor and outdoor conditions with one exception. Dry root weight gradually decreased with salinity until S_3 treatment and then stabilized for outdoor conditions (Table 5). Gradual decrease in root weight for indoor conditions was more steep until S_2 treatment and slight increase in root weight was occurred (Table 6).

	Treatmen	Γreatments (dS m ⁻¹)						
	So	S_1	S_2	S ₃	S_4	S ₅	Maan	
	(0.65)	(2.0)	(3.0)	(4.0)	(5.0)	(7.0)	Mean	Р>Г
$ET_{c}(l)$	12.2 [#] a ^Ψ	11.8 b	11.3 c	10.9 c	10.8 d	10.7 d	11.30	**
$EC_e (dS m^{-1})$	1.92 f	6.30 e	7.03 d	8.07 c	9.20 b	11.8 a	7.38	**
pH	8.47a	8.26 b	8.19 c	8.13 d	8.07 e	7.96 f	8.18	**
Leaf fresh weight (g pot-1)114.6 a	104.5 b	94.3 c	90.8 c	85.4 d	84.9 d	95.7	**
Leaf dry weight (g.pot ⁻¹)	6.20 a	5.6 b	4.80 c	4.40 c	4.60 c	3.8 d	4.90	**
Root dry weight	1.11 a	0.83 b	0.52 c	0.57 c	0.60 c	0.83 b	0.74	**
Total dry weight	7.31 a	6.43 b	5.32 c	4.97 c	5.20 c	4.63 d	5.64	**

Table 6. Irrigation water salinity effects on soil salinity and spinach yield for indoor greenhouse conditions

Each value is mean of five replications; Ψ Within rows, means followed by the same letter are not significantly different according to Duncan's multiple range test at 0.05 significance level; *, ** Significant at the 0.01 and 0.05 probability levels, respectively; ns is non-significant.

Total mean dry biomasses were 5.05 g and 5.64 g for outdoor and indoor, respectively. Dry mass differences among treatments were significant due to salinity for both conditions. Total dry biomass decreased from 6.3 g for S_0 to 3.9 g for S_5 under outdoor conditions. Similar dry biomass decreases were observed for indoor conditions but from 7.31 g for S_0 to 4.63 g for S_5 . Shannon & Grieve (1999) stated that general effect of salinity in crops were depressed growth rate, shorter stature and sometimes fewer leaves.

Salinity Tolerance Model for Spinach

Salinity tolerance model according to Maas & Hoffman (1977) for spinach fresh yield were presented in Fig. 1. The salinity model for indoor conditions and outdoor conditions, respectively:

$$Y = 100 - 3.51 \cdot (EC_e - 2.35)$$

 $Y = 100 - 3.30 \cdot (EC_e - 2.83)$

Threshold salinity of Matador spinach cultivar was 2.35 dS m⁻¹ and yield lost slope after this threshold was 3.51% for indoor and threshold salinity was 2.83 dS m⁻¹ and yield lost slope was 3.3% for outdoor. Indoor salinity threshold value was less than outdoor value. In contrary to the thresholds, indoor yield lost slope was steeper than outdoor yield lost slope. These means that indoor spinach yield lost would be higher than outdoor at the same soil salinity after the threshold. Higher air temperatures for indoor caused changes in spinach response to salinity.

Different threshold value results were obtained Ors and Suarez (2016) for spinach grown under three different growth stages. They obtained 4.2 dS m^{-1} or higher threshold value for late fall-early spring period while they determined lower threshold values between 3.3–4.2 dS m^{-1} for spring period and between 1.9–3.3 dS m^{-1} for late spring period due to warmer conditions.



Figure 1. Spinach fresh yield salinity tolerance model for greenhouse indoor and outdoor conditions.

Spinach cultivar Matador was found moderately sensitive to salinity under both indoor and outdoor conditions. Long & Baker (1986) also reported that spinach had intermediate salt tolerance among herbaceous crops. Threshold soil salinity was 2.0 dS m⁻¹ and yield lost slope was 7.6% after threshold (Ayers & Westcot 1989; Hoffman et al., 1992; Grieve et al., 2012). Spinach 50% yield lost occurred with watering 8.6 dS m⁻¹ irrigation water (Maas & Hoffman, 1977; Shannon et al., 2000). Our both threshold values were higher than 2.0 dS m⁻¹ but our outdoor and indoor yield lost slopes of 3.3 and 3.51% were not steeper than 7.6% (Fig. 1). In the past, NaCl salt often used to determine plant salt response to salinity. Besides of osmotic effect of Na and Cl ions were also reported toxic to cultivated plants and Na had detrimental effect to soil physical conditions (Hoffman et al., 1992; Rhoades et al., 1992). However, any water resource in nature is not consist of only NaCl. Perhaps, elimination of these more detrimental effect of NaCl by using three salts (NaCl, MgSO₄ and CaCl₂) in this experiment improved spinach salt response or using different cultivar under different conditions caused this result (Ünlükara et al., 2010; Kurunc et al., 2011).

Adjustment of Depressing Effect of Salinity on Plant Water Consumption and Yield Response Factor

Increasing salinity caused decreases in spinach water consumption under both indoor and outdoor conditions (Tables 5 and 6). This depressing effect of salinity on plant water consumption should be considered to manage irrigation and salinity, precisely. The relationship between soil salinity and relative plant water consumption is presented in Fig. 2. Very strong negative linear relationships were obtained between EC_e and ET_{adj}/ET for both conditions. Every 1 dS m⁻¹ increment in soil salinity caused about 1.35% water consumption decrease for spinach.

Water deficiency caused plant yield lost. To evaluate plant tolerance to water stress, a yield response factor (k_y) often used (Katerji et al., 1998). K_y was used as a correlation coefficient between relative yield decreases and relative evapotranspiration decreases (Doorenbos & Kassam, 1986). Salinity also caused water stress because it decreased osmotic potential of soil water. The relationships between relative yield decreases and

relative evapotranspiration decreases created by salinity were represented in Fig. 3 for Matador spinach cultivar. As seen in Fig. 3, $k_y = 2.1$ and $k_y = 2.42$ for indoor and outdoor conditions state that spinach was very sensitive to water stress created by salinity.



Figure 2. Soil salinity and spinach relative water consumption relationships for indoor and outdoor greenhouse conditions.



Figure 3. Relationships between relative yield decreases and relative evapotranspiration decreases created by salinity.

At the same time and same conditions, Yurtyeri et al. (2014) found Matador cultivar yield response factor created by water deficiency as 1.0 and 1.66 for the same indoor and outdoor greenhouse conditions, respectively. Spinach yield response factor was found higher under salinity conditions than reported ones under water deficiency conditions by Yuryeri et al. (2014).

CONCLUSION

Spinach responses to salinity investigated in this study under greenhouse indoor and outdoor conditions to reveal effect of different weather conditions on salinity tolerance. For this purpose, six different levels of saline waters (0.65, 2.0, 3.0, 4.0, 5.0 and 7.0 dS m⁻¹) were applied to spinach (*Spinacia oleracea* L. Matador). Spinach leaf number and stem diameter were not affected from salinity. Therefore, salinity promoted root length. Root mass ratio was found higher for non-saline and severe saline conditions. Medium salinity conditions negatively affected on root mass ratio. Severe saline conditions may cause spinach to develop more root to overcome salinity stress. Leaf area and leaf mass ratio decreased by increasing salinity.

Application of saline water increased soil salinity. Soil salinity to irrigation water salinity ratio was higher under relatively lower saline conditions due to more water consumption. Salinity had a depressing effect on spinach water consumption by causing osmotic potential decreases in soil water solution. This depressing effect should be considered to manage irrigation and salinity, precisely.

Spinach fresh yield was affected negatively from salinity. Matador spinach cultivar was found as a moderately sensitive plant to salinity. Warmer indoor greenhouse saline conditions caused higher yield decrease by a lower threshold value and steeper yield lost slope. Higher threshold value and smaller yield decrease slope were determined under cooler outdoor conditions. These results apparently showed that spinach salinity tolerance could change according to temperature.

REFERENCES

- Allen, R.G., Pereira, L.S., Raes, D. & Smith, M. 1998. Crop Evapotranspiration (Guidelines for Computing Crop Water Requirements). Irrigation and Drainage Paper No: 56, Rome, 300 pp.
- Anonymous, 2017. Turkish State Meteorological Service.

https://mgm.gov.tr/veridegerlendirme/il-ve-ilceler-istatistik.aspx?m=TOKAT

- Avşar, B. 2011. Genetic Diversity of Turkish Spinach Cultivars (Spinacia oleracea L.). The Graduate School of Engineering and Sciences of İzmir Institute of Technology, İzmir/Turkey, 27 pp, (in Turkish).
- Ayers, R.S. & Westcot, D.W. 1989. *Water Quality for Agriculture*. FAO Irrigation and Drainage Paper No: 29, Rome, 174 pp.
- Carter, M.R. 2000. Soil Sampling and Methods of Analysis. Lewis Publishers, Boca Raton, Florida, 823 pp.
- Cemek, B. 2002. Effects of Different Covering Materials on Growth, Development and Yield of Crop and Environmental Conditions Inside of Greenhouses. 19 Mayıs University, Directory of Natural Sciences Institute, PhD. Thesis, 168 pp, (in Turkish).
- Doorenbos, J. & Kassam, A.H. 1986. *Yield Response to Water*. FAO Irrigation and Drainage Paper No: 33, Rome, 193 pp.
- FAOSTAT. 2017. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data/QC
- Gomez & Gomez, 1987. *Statistical Procedures for Agricultural Research*. John Wiley and Sons Ltd., Singapure, 657 pp.
- Grieve, C.M., Grattan, S.R. & Maas, E.V. 2012. Plan Salt Tolerance. In: Wallender, W.W. & Tanji, K.K. (ed.): Agricultural Salinity Assessment and Management. ASCE, Virginia, pp. 405–459.

- Hoffman, G.J., Rhoades, D.J. & Letey, J. 1992. Salinity Management. In: Hoffman, G.J., Howell, T.A. & Solomon, K.H. (ed.): *Management of Farm Irrigation Systems*. ASAE, St. Joseph, pp. 667–715.
- Katerji, N., van Hoorn, J.W., Hamdy, A., Mastrorilli, M. & Karam, F. 1998. Salinity and drought, a comparison of their effects on the relationships between yield evapotranspiration. *Agric. Water Management* **36**, 45–54.
- Kurunc, A., Unlukara, A. & Cemek, B. 2011. Salinity and drought affect yield response of bell pepper similarly. *Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica, Section B Plant and Soil Science* **61**, 514–522.
- Long, S.P. & Baker, N.R. 1986. Saline Terrestrial Environments. In Baker, N.R. & Long, S.P. (ed.): *Photosynthesis in Contrasting*, Elsevier, New York. pp.63–102.
- Maas, E.V. & Hoffman, G.J. 1977. Crop salt tolerance-Current assessment. ASCE Journal of Irrigation and Drainage Division **103**(IRZ), 115-134.
- Ors, S. & Suarez, D.L. 2016. Salt tolerance of spinach as related to seasonal climate. *Hort. Sci.* **43**(1), 33–41.
- Öztürk, A., Ünlükara, A., İpek, A. & Gürbüz, B. 2004. Effects of Salt Stress and Water Deficit on Plant Growth and Essential Oil Content of Lemon Balm (*Melissa officinalis* L.). Pakistan Journal of Botany **36**(4), 787–792.
- Richards, L.A. 1954. Diagnosos and Improvement of Saline and Alkali Soils. USDA Handbook No: 60, Washington D.C. 160 pp.
- Rhoades, J.D., Kandiah, A. & Mashali, A.M. 1992. *The Use of Saline Waters for Crop Production.* FAO Irrigation and Drainage Paper No: 48, Rome, 133 pp.
- Robinson, P.S., Downton, W.J.S. & Millhouse, J.A. 1983. Photosynthesis and Ion Content of Leaves and Isolated Chloroplasts of Salt-Stressed Spinach. *Plant Physiology* **73**, 238–242.
- Shalhevet, J. 1994. Using water of marginal quality for crop production: Major issues." Agric. Water Management 25, 233–269.
- Shannon, M.C., Grieve, C.M., Lesch, S.M. & Draper, J.H. 2000. Analysis of salt tolerance in nine leafy vegetables irrigated with saline drainage water. *J. of Amer. Soc. for Hort. Sci.* **125**, 658–664.
- Ünlükara, A., Kurunç, A., Kesmez, G.D. & Yurtseven, E. 2008a. Growth and evapotranspiration of okra (*Abelmoschus esculentus L.*) as influenced by salinity of irrigation water. J. of Irrigation and Drainage Engineering-ASCE **134**(2), 160–166.
- Unlukara, A., Cemek, B., Karaman, S. & Ersahin, S. 2008b. Response of lettuce (*Lactuca sativa* var. crispa) to salinity of irrigation water. *RSZN New Zealand J. of Crop and Hort. Sci.* **36**, 265–273.
- Ünlükara, A., Kurunç, A., Kesmez, G.D., Yurtseven, E. & Suarez, D.L. 2010. Effects of Salinity on Eggplant (*Solanum melongena L.*) Growth and Evapotranspiration. *Irrigation and Drainage* **59**, 203–214.
- Ünlükara, A., Kurunç, A. & Cemek, B. 2015. Green Long Pepper Growth under Different Saline and Water Regime Conditions and Usability of Water Consumption in Plant Salt Tolerance. *J. of Agric. Sci.* 21, 167–176.
- Yurtseven, E., Kesmez, G.D. & Ünlükara, A. 2005. The effects of water salinity and potassium levels on yield, fruit quality and water consumption of a native central anatolian tomato species (*Lycopersicon esculentum*). Agric. Water Management **78**, 128–135.
- Yurtyeri, T., Cemek, B. & Ünlükara, A. 2014. Response of Spinach to Different Water Stress Conditions in Greenhouse Indoor and Outdoor Conditions. 12. Culturetechnique Symposium, 21–23 May, Tekirdağ, Turkey, pp. 331–336, (in Turkish).

Prevention the impact of chemicals on the health of workers in fibreglass industry

V. Urbane¹, I. Vilcane^{1,*}, P. Tint² J. Ievins¹, V. Jemeljanovs¹ and L. Birgere¹

¹Riga Technical University, Faculty of Engineering Economics and Management, Institute of Labour Safety and Civil Defence, Kalku street 1, LV-1658 Riga, Latvia ²Tallinn University of Technology, Faculty of Economics, Institute of Business Administration, Ehitajate 5, EE19086 Tallinn, Estonia *Correspondence: Inese.Vilcane@rtu.lv

Abstract. Most of the chemicals make our everyday life easier and safer. However, there are a lot of new emerging risks connected with chemicals causing damage to people's health and environment. The results of the investigation: the chemical exposure index (EI) is between 0.16 to 25.98 (the last determined by the mould spray-up, outside of the protective masks). The air pollution index determined was between 16 to 760%. The ventilation rates for the remove of the volatiles from the workplace air are settled, the possibilities for substitution of hazardous chemicals to less hazardous are presented. When the concentration of a volatile is measured under the protective mask, which has a new filter, the tested substance concentration is lower that under the workplace were measured under the protective mask, the concentrations of tested substances met the requirements.

Key words: chemicals' hazardousness, health risks, solvents, substitution.

INTRODUCTION

Increasing human consumption is accompanied by growing risk that the chemicals can cause to human health and the environment, so it is important that production and use of chemicals is managed with a proper responsibility (Latvian Free Trade Union, 2010).

To prevent the impact of chemicals on the health of workers, measures should be taken to reduce their concentration and exposure time in the work environment. On the other hand, the chemical can enter the lungs if it is in the dispersed state in the air. The source of the substance could be the equipment or device from where the chemical can be spread into the surrounding work environment. When chemicals are in the spread form in the work environment air, they may enter the employee's breathing area and from there get into his lungs (Samet & Spengler, 2003; Raaschou-Nielsen et al., 2013).

Factors of the working environment or working process, which adversely affect the body of workers and as a result of prolonged, intense exposure cause diseases, are called the harmful occupational factors (Latvian Association of Occupational Physicians, 2016).

Harmful occupational factors are commonly associated with:

- manufacturing process, technology and equipment (industrial dust, toxic chemical and radioactive substances, ionizing radiation, noise, vibration, high or low atmospheric pressure, increased or reduced temperature, electromagnetic radiation etc.);
- work process, its organization, intensity and duration (tension of nervous system, vision, hearing, voice, frequent repetitive movements, straining of certain group of muscles, prolonged forced body position etc. (Hakkola et al., 1997; Valavanidis et al., 2008).

Due to diversity and originality of occupational risk factors, their various combinations and effects on the body, a specific clinical structure of occupational diseases has formed. Polytrophic effect characteristics to the majority of harmful occupational factors result in the frequent formation of the visceral, neurological and other poly-syndrome abnormalities, which in specific combinations acquire a certain specificity (State of the Art Report, 2009). The aim of the study is to determine the influence of fiberglass particles on the workers' health in the Latvian companies and to compare the results with the other countries similar production areas air atmosphere.

The study objects in the company are the chemical risk factors, but the study subject is the reduction of chemical risk factors' effect on the workers' health at the fibreglass products manufacturing company.

THEORETICAL BASIS

Fiberglass production volumes in Europe continued a steady growth in 2015. Their output has reached 1,069 megatons, the highest level for eight years. This development is largely dependent on the economic trends in Europe in general. Fibreglass products are mainly used in transport and construction; therefore, the fiberglass products output volumes are dependent on the development trends in these industries. The last development in recent years in Europe, the output volumes of fibreglass products grow as well. The European fibreglass production is growing more slowly than generally in the world (Global, 2011).

Table 1 shows that the amount of fibreglass products annually manufactured in European countries is almost unchanged. The biggest changes have been observed in the Eastern Europe (where Latvia is also situated), which is associated with a higher number of countries here (Latvian Fiberglass, 2014; EUCIA, 2015).

The company is a fibreglass products manufacturing enterprise that started its activities in Latvia in 1996. Production is exported to Norway. The company annually produces up to 700 tons of fibreglass; in 2015 the output was 580 tons. The main raw materials are fibreglass fabric, resin, paint and hardener. The company has implemented the integrated quality management system – ISO 9001, ISO 14001 and OHSAS 18001. The company holds the B Category polluting activities permit. Fiberglass products are manufactured in three workshops of the company with use of three production technologies.

1) Manual technology: glass fibre and adhesives are applied on the product mould; the air is removed from the glass fibre by means of metal rollers. By means of manual lamination the company develops products where the product thickness and weight are important, and which can be very well controlled when gluing the product with by manual lamination.

2) Vacuum technology: glass fibre is applied on the product mould at the required thickness, then the film is applied and the glue is sucked into the product by vacuum. This technology allows to obtain a very thin and lightweight, but durable product.

3) Spray-up plant by means of spraying technology produces roofs and engine covers of open-pit truck, ship safety equipment – accessory cabinets, life jackets storage boxes, battery boxes, fibreglass mini-golf courses, figures and leisure baths; water purification equipment. Spraying technology: glue together with glass fibre is applied by spraying with subsequent rolling and squeezing the air out of the glass fibre. This method speeds up the production laminating processes, but is not applicable to all types of products. In manufacture of certain products it is much more economical to use this spray-up method, since the manual gluing cannot provide such application rate as with the spray-up method.

	2012	2013	2014	2015
Great Britain, Ireland	134	140	146	150
Belgium, Netherlands, Luxembourg	43	42	43	44
Finland, Norway, Sweden, Denmark	44	44	42	39
Spain, Portugal	160	152	154	156
Italy	152	146	148	150
France	117	112	108	108
Germany	182	192	200	212
Austria, Switzerland	17	17	18	18
Eastern Europe (Poland, Czech Republic, Hungary,	161	175	184	192
Macedonia, Latvia, Lithuania, Slovakia and Slovenia etc.)				
Total, megatons:	1,010	1,020	1,043	1,069

Table 1. Fibreglass products in European countries (kilotons) (EUCIA, 2015)

Styrene emission at workplace changes depending on the production process (Stockton & Kuo, 1990). Manual technology and spray-up technologies are open type processes while vacuum technology is a process of closed moulds. Styrene emission into air in vacuum technology is only 2% compared to 94% in open mould technology. With vacuum technology, resin is introduced into the product under the film, therefore styrene does not evolve into the air (Kalkis, 2001).

Styrene emissions in Europe

When using unsaturated polyester resins, employees are potentially exposed to styrene effect. In all European countries the employer is responsible for the control of hazardous substances at the workplace and ensuring the observance of occupational exposure limits (OEL) established by competent national authorities. Table 2 provides an overview of styrene OEL across Europe. Styrene vapour concentration is shown in parts per million (ppm). Short term OEL is the maximum allowed value within a short period, usually 15 minutes. Some countries have high values, which may not be exceeded in any case.

State	OEL 8 h, part per million (ppm)	Short term OEL, part per million (ppm)
Belgium	50	100 (15 min)
Denmark	-	25*
Estonia	20	50
Finland	20	100 (15 min)
France	50	-
Germany	20	40 (30min)
Latvia	2,4	7
Lithuania	20	50
Netherlands	25	50 (15 min)
Norway	25	37.5 (15 min)
Poland	12	47
Sweden	20**	50 (15 min)
Switzerland	20	40 (4 x 10 min)
England	100***	250 (15 min)

Table 2. Overview of styrene occupational exposure limits in Europe (International Labour Organization, 2016)

As shown in Table 2, Latvian occupational exposure limit is the lowest in Europe, which is due to the fact that Latvian chemical industry is highly developed and this threshold is trying to limit the chemical industry. As shown, the highest occupational exposure limit value is in England, the reason being that chemical industry is not developed in this country. Value adopted in Europe when determining the styrene concentration in the air is parts per million – ppm. To convert mg m⁻³ into ppm, formula 1 is used:

$$PPM = \frac{mg}{m^3} \cdot \frac{g}{\frac{mol}{L}},$$
(1)

where PPM – parts per million; g mol⁻¹ – hazardous molar mass of substance; L – molar volume.

Air pollution index

Latvian University offers a simplified chemical risk assessment matrix based on the Air quality index (GPI) determination, taking into account the concentration of chemicals in working environment, *OEL* values, risk phrases, and determines the necessary preventive measures (Kalkis, 2001).

GPI is determined by formula:

$$GPI = \frac{\left(\frac{c}{OEL}\right) \cdot t}{8} \cdot 100\%$$
⁽²⁾

where *C* – chemical concentration in working environment air (mg m⁻³ or ppm); *OEL* – occupational exposure limit for 8 workday hours (mg m⁻³ or ppm); *t* – time of workers' exposure to chemicals, *h*; GPI – value determining % concentration of chemicals in working environment air within time of workers' exposure to chemicals (Kalkis, 2001).

Chemical concentration measurements frequency is determined according to the chemical exposure index obtained by dividing the concentration of a chemical (occupational exposure concentration) in working environment air by the occupational exposure limit (*OEL*):

$$EI = \frac{C}{OEL},\tag{3}$$

where EI – chemical exposure index; C – chemical concentration (occupational exposure concentration) in working environment air.

Substitution of chemicals for less hazardous substances

In order to reduce the workers' exposure of chemicals, it is necessary to consider whether the chemicals can be replaced with less harmful substances. One of the changes in the production process, which can provide the desired result, is substitution of a dangerous chemical for other, less hazardous (harmful). This particularly applies to consumables, such as solvents. Such possibilities are usually objected, referring that the potential substitutes usually do not exist, but if they do, then they are much more expensive. However, it should be tried to find any opportunity to replace hazardous chemicals with less hazardous ones (Hazardous, 2001; Oosterhuis, 2006).

Often these alternatives, less harmful chemicals, cannot be used throughout the process, but they can be used in some phases of the technological process (Bake et al., 2010; Tint et al., 2015; OSHA, 2016).

MATERIAL AND METHODS

The air quality assessing method was gas chromatography. As the measuring instrument for determination of styrene concentration in the air, gas chromatograph SHIMADZU 2010 was used. The air samples were taken with the syringe by the Pumped sampling method described in the ISO 16200-1:2001 'Workplace air quality – Sampling and analysis of volatile organic compounds by solvent desorption/gas chromatography – Part 1', method code 4.3 (ISO 16200-1:2001). The measurements errors range from 6.7 to 7.6%. The experiments were carried out in three (3) enterprises producing and manufacturing the fiberglass during different production procedures. The concentration of chemicals was measured under protective masks with filters; out of the protective masks, during gluing, colouring, spraying-up and packing. Measurements were made within the worker's breathing area outside and inside of the mask.

One of the methods for cleaning the workplace air is ventilation. Ventilation systems performance is characterized by the air exchange coefficient K, that is, the ratio between the discharged air amount and the ventilated space volume:

$$K = \frac{W}{v_t},\tag{4}$$

where W – discharged air amount, m³ h⁻¹; V_t – premise volume, m³.

RESULTS

In this part the results of measurements of chemicals in the work environment, the substitution possibilities of the hazardous chemicals to less hazardous, the effectiveness of using the personal protective equipment and the ventilation of the rooms as one of the main means for cleaning the workplace air.

Table 3 shows air pollution indexes in production shops both under and outside the protective masks. Outside the protective masks at the workplace in all production shops in accordance with the chemical risk assessment matrix intolerable risk V (GPI – 200%) was established.

No.	Production shop (PS), works performed	t, h	C, mg m ⁻³	GPI, %
1.	PS 1, mould gluing, under protective masks with filters	3 h	4.4	17%
2.	PS 1, mould gluing, out of protective masks	3 h	129.9	487%
3.	PS 2, mould gluing, under protective masks with filters	4 h	6.4	32%
4.	PS 2, mould gluing, out of protective masks	4 h	151.6	760%
5.	PS 3, mould colouring, under protective masks with filters	3 h	8.8	33%
6.	PS 3, mould colouring, out of protective masks	3 h	216.5	812%
7.	PS 3, mould spry-up, under protective masks with filters	3 h	7.7	29%
8.	PS 3, mould spry-up, out of protective masks	3 h	259.8	259.8
9.	PS 3, packing, out of protective masks	2 h	45.0	113

Table 3. Air pollution index at the enterprise (GPI)

Respiratory protection half-mask air purifying respirators with organic vapour cartridges and particulate filter P100 were used. Necessary measures: work with chemicals should be stopped immediately until the fulfilment of necessary measures ensuring the prevention of air pollution is guaranteed.

Calculating the exposure index (Table 4), it is evident that the company's employees must be sent to mandatory periodic health checks annually as well as that the company should carry out periodic measurements every 16 weeks.

No.	Production shop (PS), works performed	t, h	C, mg m	-3 EI
1.	PS 1, mould gluing, under protective masks with filters	3 h	4.4	0.17
2.	PS 1, mould gluing, under protective masks with filters	3 h	4.2	0.16
3.	PS 2, mould gluing, under protective masks with filters	4 h	6.4	0.32
4.	PS 2, mould gluing, out of protective masks	4 h	151.6	7.60
5.	PS 3, mould colouring, under protective masks with filters	3 h	8.8	0.33
6.	PS 3, mould colouring, out of protective masks	3 h	216.5	8.12
7.	PS 3, mould spry-up, under protective masks with filters	3 h	7.7	0.29
8.	PS 3, mould spry-up, out of protective masks	3 h	259.8	25.98
9.	PS 3, packing, out of protective masks	2 h	45.0	1.13

 Table 4. Chemical exposure index (EI)

The air quality measuring method was a gas chromatography. The measuring instruments of styrene concentration in air were the chromatography SHIMADZU 2010. The measurements errors range -6.7-7.6%.

The concentratilons of tested substances, measured under the protective mask, meet the requirements. If an employee uses the protective mask with a new filter, the tested substance concentration is even lower than OEL.

Checking the styrene and acetone concentrations, it was found that the styrene concentration exceeds the occupational exposure limit value (making measurements within the worker's breathing area outside at the mask). When measuring under the protective mask, the concentrations of tested substances meet the requirements. In general at the enterprise, the styrene occupational exposure concentrations in the

working environment outside the mask significantly exceed the allowable norm. The highest occupational exposure concentration is with the spray-up operator and painter as at these workplaces chemicals are applied by spraying.

The results on the substitution possibilities of chemicals are presented in Table 5.

According to Table 5, almost all solvents which the company could use for cleaning the tools are volatile and harmful to the health of workers. As a substitute for acetone, the company can use the acetone substitute 'GRP Multi Cleaner', which is not classified as a hazardous substance and is a solvent, less harmful to the environment and workers.

No.	Name	Ingredients	Ingredient %	Boiling t [°] , C	H-sentences
1	Acetone			56.3	H36, H66, H67
2	Solvent RS-2				H10, H43, H65, H66, H67,
					H51/53
		White spirit	65	150-200	
		Solvent	30	140-200	
		Turpentine	5	162–174	
3	Vaitsol solvent	t			H10, H43, H65, H66, H67,
					H51/53
		White spirit	90–100	150-200	
		Turpentine	< 10	162–174	
4	Turpentine			162–174	H38, H43, H65
5	Solvent spirit				H20/21, H38
		Xylene	90–95	137–143	
		Acetone	5–10	55	
6	Solvent 646				H20/21, H38, H41
		Xylene	45–55	121–127	
		2-butoxyethanol	5-10	171	
		n-Butanol	5-15	118	
		Acetone	5-10	55	
		n-Buthylacetate	5-15	137–143	
_	~	Ethanol	5–15	78	
7	Solvent 647	~ .			H20/21, H36/38, H66
		n-Butyl acetate	25-35	121–127	
		Ethyl acetate	20-25	70–95	
		n-Butanol	< 10	118	
	~	Xylene	40–45	137–143	
8	Solvent 2290	D	0.0	101 100	H10, H66, H67
0		n-Butyl acetate	>=99	124-128	
9	GRP Multi			200–230	
	Cleaner				

Table 5. Acetone substitutes (Safety Data Sheets: 'Solvent Acetone', 'Safety Data Sheet RS-2', 'Solvent Vaitsol', 'Solvent Turpentine', 'Solvent Solveks spirit', 'Solvent 646', 'Solvent 2290', 'Solvent 647', 'GRP Multi Cleaner')

'GRP Multi Cleaner' boiling point is 4 times higher than the boiling point of acetone. It means that this product is not volatile and will not vaporize and be present in the air of the workroom. Disadvantage of this substance is that it is oily and inconvenient for workers because after cleaning of tools they are slippery and it is not possible to work properly with them. Taking into consideration that 'GRP Multi Cleaner' is not a

hazardous substance and does not vaporize the company needs to replace the existing solvent – acetone with 'GRP Multi Cleaner'.

The Styrene concentration measurements are presented in Table 6.

No. Air sample taking place		Characteristic of production conditions	Measured substance	Concentration of OEC mg m ⁻³ tests results	Concentration of OEC admit table norm mg m ⁻³		
	Shop 1						
1	gluing in masks						
1.1.	gluing out of masks Shop 2	measurements	Styrene	4.4 ± 0.5	10/30		
2.	gluing in masks	gluing process	Styrene	129.9 ± 13.0			
	0 0	0 01	•		10/30		
2.1.	gluing in masks	gluing process	Styrene	6.4 ± 0.6	10/30		
2.2.	gluing out of masks	gluing process	Styrene	151.6 ± 15.2			
			-		10/30		
3.	Shop 3						
3.1.	Painting in masks	Painting process	Styrene	8.8 ± 0.9	10/30		
3.2.	Painting out of masks	Painting process	Styrene	216.5 ± 21.7	10/30		
3.3.	Spraying – up in masks	Spraying – up	Styrene	7.7 ± 0.8			
		process	•	—	10/30		
3.4.	Spraying – up out of	Spraying – up	Styrene	259.8 ± 26.08			
	masks	process	-		10/30		
3.5.	packing	Measurements	Styrene	45.0 ± 4.5			
		performed only of	10/30				
		masks out					

Table 6. Styrene concentration	n measurements
--------------------------------	----------------

The results show (see Table 6) that styrene concentration exceeds OEL when measurements are performed out of masks. The highest concentration of styrene is marked both in spraying – up and painting process. In order to reduce harmful usage of styrene it is advisable to substitute it by less poisonous substance, such as resin 'Aropol M60HTB' (styrene contains 37%; standard resin contains – 50% styrene) or 'Apolo M105TB' contains styrene 41%. These resins have low emission; nowadays enterprises have already substituted 50% of high styrene emission resin.

Ventilation improvements in production shops

The ventilation system in improve. As the conclusion from the previous analysis in all the production shops the air exchange and the existing ventilation system are not sufficient and need to be improved in order to the air exchange coefficient $K = 8.96 h^{-1}$.

The worst situation is in the Production Shop No. 2. There is also the highest yearly output of products and manual technology is used. The best indicator, in its turn, is in the Production Shop No. 2 spray-up room, where the styrene concentration is found highest by the experiments. Ventilation air exchange coefficient is presented in Table7.

Production place	Room's volume	Local ventilation system with	Air exchange coefficient	Air exchange coefficient required by
	m³	capacity m ³ h ⁻¹	h-1	the enterprise h ⁻¹
Shop 1	2,300	10,000	10,000/2,300 = 4.35	20,603/2,300 = 8.96
Shop 2	5,300	10,000	10,000/5,300 = 1.89	47,480/5,300 = 8.96
Shop 3	1,700	10,000	10,000/1,700 = 5.88	15,220/1,700 = 8.96

Table 7. Ventilation air exchange coefficient

DISCUSSION

The following improvement measures can be proposed:

1)Improvement of work equipment.

To reduce the concentration of styrene in production shops of the company, it is necessary to wider the use of the vacuum technology. At present time, the vacuum technology is only used for certain products, approximately only 10% of all manufactured products. Increasing the production by vacuum technology, the company will reduce the occupational exposure levels in the working environment. The analogous statements are given also by Hablanian, 1997).

In the vacuum technology, resin is sucked by vacuum, placing special tubes into the article and into a bucket with resin. The bucket is open, which means that the styrene from resin evaporates into the air. In order to reduce the concentration of styrene in the working environment, it is recommended to use buckets with lids. The company should substitute the existing buckets for buckets with holed lid, thus it is possible to reduce the concentration of styrene in the air (Vacuum, 2010).

2) Storage of personal protective equipment.

Personal protective equipment shall be provided with a special, dedicated for this purpose storage place, which must be clean and in working order. The EU legislation demands the same in the whole European workplace area (Regulation (EU) 2016/425; Council Directive 89/686/EEC).

3) Isolation of the work operations.

In certain cases when it is not possible, both, to reduce the concentration of a chemical and to shorten the exposure time, it is possible to try the method where the work operation, during which chemicals are released, is isolated. One of most effective and most common methods is isolation of such operations, which includes a potential pollution occurrence in a room separated from other premises. A separate room allows more efficiently and economically organize the preventive measures compared to the operations, carried out in common production areas. At the same time, it allows to reduce and limit the number of people who are or work in a given premise and are exposed to risk (Traumann at.al, 2014; OSHA, 2016). For example, isolation of spray-up equipment depending on dimensions of the workplace is suitable. Spray-up equipment will be located at the confining site and the worker producing the products will put his arms into special holes, which in total will be three pairs and each pair will be located at different height because three people work at this equipment and the height will be adjusted for each of them (Isolation, 2017).

Isolating the work process, it is possible to reduce the occupational exposure concentration in production shop since the exhaust ventilation place will be located in the confining site. As well, it is possible to reduce the number of workers exposed to styrene emissions.

4) Mandatory health checks.

Company production workshop workers are sent to mandatory health checks once a year, while office employees – every three years. Taking into consideration the mandatory health check results, the company needs to reduce the impact of harmful working environment factors on employees' health. The effectiveness of health checks is analysed by different authors and they usually give positive results (Si et al., 2014).

To reduce the impact of harmful working environment factors on employees' health, the company needs to replace the existing chemical substances with less harmful ones as well as to improve the efficiency of ventilation.

CONCLUSIONS

1. When using unsaturated polyester resins, workers are potentially exposed to styrene impact.

2.In all production shops of the company according to the chemical risk assessment matrix there is intolerable risk V level (GPI - 200%).

3.Calculation of the exposure index shows that the company employees must be sent to mandatory periodic health checks annually. As well as the periodic measurements shall be carried out by the company every 16 weeks.

4.Concentration checks of styrene and acetone in the working environment air show that styrene concentration exceeds the occupational exposure limit value when measuring within the worker's breathing zone outside the protective mask.

5.According to the air exchange coefficient calculations, the existing ventilation system of the company is not efficient enough and needs to be improved so that the air exchange coefficient would be 8.96 h^{-1} .

6.Can be changed to 'GRP multi cleaner', which is not volatile and is not a hazardous substance.

7.In order to reduce styrene concentration in production shops of the enterprise, it is necessary to wider the use of the vacuum technology. At present time, the vacuum technology is only used for certain products, approximately 10% of all manufactured products. Increasing the production by vacuum technology, the company will reduce the occupational exposure levels in the working environment.

REFERENCES

Bake, M.A., Eglite, M., Martinsone, Z., Buike, I., Pike, A. & Sudmalis, P. 2010. Organic solvents as chemical risk factors of the work environment in different branches of industry and possible impact of solvents on workers' health. *Proceedings of the Latvian Academy of Sciences B* 64, 25–32.

European Composites Industry Association (EUCIA).

http://www.eucia.eu/userFiles/Files/Composites Market%20Report 2015.pdf. Accessed 20.9.2016.

- *European Agency for Safety and Health at Work.* http://osha.lv/lv/publications/docs/kimiia vadlinijas.pdf. Accessed 22.9.2016.
- *Global glass-fibre production: changes across the board.* 2011. http://www.jeccomposites.com/knowledge/international-composites-news/global-glass-fibre-production-changes-across-board. Accessed 28.03.2017.
- Hablanian, M. 1997. *High-vacuum technology A practical guide (2nd edition, revised and expanded) by M. Hablanian, M. Dekker Inc., New York, Berlin, Hong Kong.*
- Hakkola, M., Honkasalo, M.L. & Palkkinen, P. 1997. Changes in neurophysiological symptoms and moods among tanker drivers exposed to gasoline during a work week. *Occupational Medicine* 47, 344–348.
- *Hazardous chemicals can be substituted*. 2001. Compiled by Olsen, S.I. The Ecological Council of Denmark. Lyngby. www.ecocouncil.dk/documents/publikationer/268-0601-substuk/file.
- International Labour Organization. http://www.ilo. org/safework/info/publications/W CMS 15153 4/lang--en/index.htm#P130_9854. Accessed 20.9.2016.
- International Organization for Standardization. ISO 16200-1:2001, Workplace air quality Sampling and analysis of volatile organic compounds by solvent desorption/gas chromatography, Part 1: Pumped sampling method
 - https://www.iso.org/standard/30187.html. Accessed 01.08.2016.
- Isolation of equipment. Healthy, safe and productive lives. 2017. HSA. http://www.hsa.ie/eng/Your_Industry/Quarrying/Maintenance_Operations/Work_Permits _and_Isolation_of_Equipment/
- Kalkis, V. 2001. Workplace risk assessment methods, Riga, Elpa, 242 pp. (in Latvian).
- Latvian Free Trade Union. 2010. Occupational Safety. Riga, 278 pp. (in Latvian).
- Latvian Association of Occupational Physicians.
 - http://www.arodslimibas.lv/index.php?module=mod92. Accessed 21.9.2016. (in Latvian).
- Latvian fiberglass producer expands into U.S. market. 2014. Latvian Institute, Business. http://www.latvia.eu/news/latvian-fiberglass-producer-expands-us-market
- Nederlandse Vereniging voor Arbeidshygiene.
 - http://www.arbeidshygiene.nl/-uploads/files/insite/1c-blootstelling-op-werkplek-ioost-v-rooy.pdf. Accessed 11.10.2016.
- Oosterhuis, F. 2006. *Substitution of hazardous chemicals*. A case study in the framework of the project 'Assessing innovation dynamics induced by environmental policy'. Amsterdam. http://ec.europa.eu/environment/enveco/policy/pdf/2007_hazardous_chemicals.pdf
- Raaschou-Nielsen, O., Andersen, Z.J. & Beelen, R. 2013. Air pollution and lung cancer incidence in 17 European cohorts: prospective analyses from the European study of cohorts for air pollution effects (ESCAPE). *Lancet Oncol.* 14(9), 813–822.
- Regulation (EU) 2016/425 on personal protective equipment of the European Parliament and of the Council of 9 March 2016 on personal protective equipment and repealing Council Directive 89/686/EEC.
- Safety Data Sheets: Solvent Acetone, 17 January 2011; Solvent RS-2, 14 January 2013; Solvent Vaitsol, 14 January 2013; Solvent Turpentine, 20 May 2011; Solvent Solveks sprint", 5 November 2007; Solvent 646, 27 November 2007; Solvent 647, 26 November 2007; Solvent 2290, 18 July 2011; Safety Data Sheet 'GRP Multi Cleaner'. European Chemicals Agency. 2013. Guidance in a Nutshell Compilation of sheets (REACH Regulation).
- Samet, J.M. & Spengler, J.D. 2003. Indoor environments and health: Moving into the 21st Century. *American Journal of Public Health* **93**(9), 1489–1493.
- Si, S., Moss, J.R., Sullivan, T.R., Newton, S.S. & Stocks, N.P. 2014. Effectiveness of general practice-based health checks: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The British journal of* general practice: the journal of the Royal College of General Practitioners 64(618), 47–53.

- State of the Art Report on Mixture Toxicity. 2009. Final Report. Executive Summary. The School of Pharmacy. University of London (ULSOP). http://ec.europa.eu/environment/chemicals/effects/pdf/report_mixture_toxicity.pdf.
- Stockton, M.B. & Kuo, I.R. 1990. Assessment of VOC emission from fiberglass boat manufacturing. Report No. EPA-600/2-90-019. Research Triangle Park, NC, USA: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 89 p.
- Tint, P., Reinhold, K. & Traumann, A. 2015. Solvents measurement and influence on health in the work environment in manufacturing. *Materials Science (Medžiagotyra)* **21**(3), 460–465.
- Traumann, A., Tint, P. & Reinhold, K. 2014. *Model for risk assessment of dust and chemicals in the work environment*. Abstracts AEROSOLS 2014: 3rd Workplace and Indoor Aerosols Conference AEROSOLS 2014. Ed. Prof. M.Dudzinska. Polska Academia Nauk: Polska Akademia Nauk, 31–32.
- Vacuum infusion- the equipment and process of resin infusion. 2010. http://www.composites.ugent.be/home_made_composites/documentation/FibreGlast_Vac uum_infusion_process.pdf. Accessed 28.03.2017.
- Valavanidis, A., Fiotakis, K. & Vlachogianni, T. 2008. Airborne particulate matter and human health: toxicological assessment and importance of size and composition of particles for oxidative damage and carcinogenic mechanisms. *Journal of Environmental Science Health Part C Environmental Carcinogenesis & Ecotoxicology Reviews* **26**(4), 339–362.

Influence of tied ridging technology on the rate of surface runoff and erosion in potato cultivation

D. Vejchar^{*}, M. Stehlik and V. Mayer

Research Institute of Agricultural Engineering, Drnovská 507, CZ 16100 Prague, Czech Republic

*Correspondence: daniel.vejchar@vuzt.cz

Abstract. Water management and securing good condition of soil is becoming an important factor in agriculture one of the reasons being adaptation to the increasingly frequent extremes in weather. Tied ridging technology enables to reduce significantly the loss of water and soil from arable land. The effect of a tied ridger mounted on 2-row planter and effect of 6-row tied ridger on basin renewal was tested in potato cultivation on plots of land with length of 10 m. During entire season lasting 135 days the technology helped achieve 78% of efficiency in reduction of surface water runoff and 88% of efficiency in case of soil loss. In the case of furrows with only tied ridging the water retained represented additional 15% of total water from rainfall (37.5 mm of 250 mm) over untreated furrows. In the case of basins formed in furrows with wheel trails the water retained represented 15% of total water from rainfalls in the trail. This water retained on the land would have otherwise flown off and would not have been utilized without this technology. The renewal of dams after 1/3 of the season increased significantly the efficiency of this technology. The technology of tied ridging significantly contributes to sustainable agriculture management.

Key words: furrow damming, basin tillage, soil protection, water runoff, trail.

INTRODUCTION

At the present time, potato cultivation in the Czech Republic is an increasingly marginal issue for many companies and this is so even in regions with large potato cultivation areas such as the Vysočina region (No. of NUTS3 – CZ063, mean height 500 m a.m.s.l.). In order to reduce the very high costs arising in potato cultivation, it is important to maintain the best possible quality of soil.

Potatoes together with maize and sugar beet belong to wide row crops. Owing to their cultivation method, wide row crops are more prone to erosion compared to grains (Hůla et al., 2010).

By implementation of anti-erosion measures it is possible to reduce erosion to an acceptable extent which minimizes its harmful effects on principal environmental functions of soil and its production potential. Anti-erosion measures, which can be applied easily, are some agrotechnical measures (Javůrek et al., 2012; Hůla et al., 2016; Kovář et al., 2016).

One of suitable technologies for erosion reduction in wide row crops is tied ridging (Munodawafa, 2012). Tied ridging is a measure with lower cost and minimum impact on traditional cultivation procedure preserving the crop yield without increased input of plant protection agents (Billen & Aurbacher, 2007).

Agriculture equipment for tied ridging creates dams in furrows between ridges which form retention spaces for water. Commercially available devices for anti-erosion protection are relatively few and usually do not treat trail furrows left by the tractor wheels. These furrows add up to as much as 2/3 of area in potato cultivation. In the project of the Technology Agency of the Czech Republic (TACR), No. TA 02020123 anti-erosion devices were developed (Fig. 1). They were a tied ridger mounted on a two-row planter with the aim to merge the technology of planting and tied ridging into one working operation and an anti-erosion device for renewal of furrow dams (Vacek et al., 2015; Mayer et al., 2016). In 2016, trials were established with the aim to evaluate agrotechnical measures carried out in both types of furrows and their effect on erosion and surface runoff of water during potato cultivation.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The field trials with potato cultivation took place on a field with sandy-loam soil (7% clay, 21.5% silt, 71.5% sand) with the slope of 5°. Stone windrowing was carried out before potato planting. The trial was founded with the aim to develop and deepen the knowledge about anti-erosion technology of tied ridging in connection with stone windrowing. Two-row planter with additional fertilization (RBM-2HP production year 1997, empty weight 610 kg, full weight 1,610 kg, Reekie, Algarkirk, UK) formed dams (0.1 m width) in the furrows creating basins between them. The basins had the following dimensions 0.4 m length, 0.25 m width and average volume 1.5–2 liters. Date of planting: 9.5. The renewal of dams by the 6-rows anti-erosion tied ridger (HEP-7 production year 2015, weight 800 kg, KOVO NOVAK, Citonice, Czech Republic, www.kovonovak.cz) took place on 23.6, which was 14 days after plant emergence (Fig. 4). This renewal can be carried out until the potato plants reach 0.3–0.4 m. Dimensions of reservoirs were the same as at the beginning. The tractor used was Zetor Forterra 125 with output of 95 kW.



Figure 1. Reekie 2-rows planter with tied ridging adapter and KOVO NOVAK 6-rows tied ridger.

On the trial field (N 49°38'16", E 15°29'20", 450 m a.m.s.l.) 4 variants of trial (F = Furrow, TF = trail furrow, RF = ridging furrow, TRF = trail ridging furrow) were established on 10 m long strips. Distance between ridges in F and RF was 0.75 m and in TF and TRF it was 1.05 m (Fig. 2).



Figure 2. Layout and dimensions (mm) of variants and basins.

Each variant was established in 3 replicates. The rainfalls were recorded by a rain collector with the resolution of 0.3 mm. Volume of the basins was measured by vessel method in 10 replicates and on 8 dates. The water runoff from rainfalls was led to collection vessels separately for each variant by collectors (Fig. 3) and collection was carried out on 12 dates during the season (Fig. 4). By drying the samples of runoff liquid, the values of total soil loss from individual variants were obtained. The last term of runoff collection was carried out on 19.9., when the potato shoots were also removed. Harvest took place on 27.9.2016. The balance of runoff was calculated from the test areas. For the variant with tied ridging and for the variant without tied ridging the area was 54 m². Trail variants had the area of $31.5 \text{ m}^2 (3 \times 10.5 \text{ m}^2)$ and non-trail variants 23.5 m² (3 x 7.5 m²).

For statistical processing the software Statistica 12 was used employing one-way ANOVA Tukey HSD test.



Figure 3. Collectors for sampling and tied ridging in furrows.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The volume of rainfalls for the whole period of potato cultivation (135 days from planting to shoot removal) was 250 mm m⁻². carried out in the first 45 days up to the date of dam renewal there was recorded 75 mm of rainfalls, which represented 30% of total rainfall for the season of potato cultivation. During those 45 days from planting there was recorded 13 out of 35 rainfall events. Eroded soil, owing to the greater rainfalls, especially with higher intensity (Fig. 4, Table 1), deposited in basins and reduced their retention volume (Fig. 5). Therefore, on 23.6. the renewal of dams was carried out by anti-erosion device in order to increase again the volume of basins. Reduction of reservoir volume was more significant in the case of variant with trail (TRF), 50% in comparison with 30% in case of RF.



Figure 4. Time series of total precipitations, intensity of precipitation and date of collection.

Table 1.	Preci	pitations	in	individual	periods of	of c	collection

Periods of sampling	9.5.–16.5.	17.530.5.	31.55.6.	6.6.–15.6.	16.6.–21.6.	22.6.–27.6.	28.6.–14.7.	15.7.–24.7.	25.7.–29.7.	30.7.–31.7.	1.8.–22.8.	23.8.–19.9.
	I.	II.	III.	IV.	V.	VI.	VII.	VIII.	IX.	X.	XI.	XII.
Total precipitation (mm m ⁻²)	18.3	11.5	10.7	27.1	7.9	23.9	56.0	15.0	20.2	20.4	23.5	15.2
Max daily precipitation (mm)	12.1	9.3	7.2	18.2	6.0	16.9	31.6	15.0	12.2	20.4	13.2	5.7
Max intensity of precitipation (mm 15 min ⁻¹)	5.8	7.0	1.0	5.1	1.0	2.0	2.0	2.5	6.0	6.4	2.5	2.5



Figure 5. Reduction of volume of reservoirs of individual variants in time.

The volume of basins was higher in early days after the planting and even more notably after the dam renewal. In both cases the higher volume was caused by loosening of surface. The volume stabilized gradually and in 1–2 weeks it was 1.5–2 L. The filling of basins by eroded fine soil was less significant after their renewal on 23.6. This very likely relates to the coverage of sloping sides of ridges by potato shoots. The phase of shoot emergence took place 2 weeks before the renewal of dams. The shoots slowed the impact of rain drops and thanks to this erosion of ridge sides was reduced which led to better preservation of the reservoir volume in period after their renewal than before it. The greatest outflow in case of variants with tied ridging came in the IV period, when in short intervals there were recorded rainfalls with intensity of 5.1 mm in 15 min and quantity of 8 mm and daily rainfalls of 18 mm.

In case of variants without reservoirs the intensity of erosion was higher before 23.6. (1/3 of the whole season). This fact was probably caused by additional erosion from ridges as a consequence of 3 rainfall events with high intensity on 13.5., 30.5 and 13.6. In the remaining 2/3 of season the ridges were protected more by vegetation cover and erosion took place mainly in the furrows. Entrainment effect of running water on soil particles causing erosion is slowed with tied ridging by formed reservoirs. Daily quantity of rainfall of 32 mm and rainfalls with intensity of 6 mm in 15 min after dam renewal did not have any influence on runoff and the intensity of erosion in variants RF and TRF in comparison to the F and TF variants.

The renewal of reservoirs, carried out up to vegetation cover (23.6.) led to an increase of water retention from rainfalls, which considerably increased in further course of the season (Fig. 6). Tied ridging led to higher utilization of rainwater and lower losses of soil and after renewal of reservoirs these benefits increased further (Table 2 and Table 3). Comparing the trail variant (TF) and the non-trail variant without reservoirs (F) outflow and erosion were higher in TF (58% vs. 42%). Calculated to unit area m^2 it was 52% vs. 48%.

Retained water in case of TRF variant in the period up to the renewal of dams represented 7.7% of water precipitated on its area. After renewal of reservoirs, the retained quantity of water was higher -15.7%. In total, for the whole season, reservoirs in the trail variant (TRF) retained 14.5% of total rainfall on its area which was 55% of total quantity of retained water in the technology of tied ridging (RF+TRF). Reduction in erosion intensity achieved in the case of TRF was 71% before renewal of reservoirs and 96% afterwards.



Figure 6. Balance of water on the research areas (54 m^2) in individual periods of sampling.

Technology of tied ridging retained 10% of rainwater before the renewal of reservoirs and 17% afterwards. In total, for the whole monitored period of 135 days following planting, the savings of water by using of this technology compared to regular technology were 15% from fallen rainfalls. This quantity of saved water, which represented 2,096 litres on an area of 54 m², would have drained away without the use of the tied ridging technology.

At the end of potato season, the variants of trial with the technology of tied ridging (RF+TRF) 78% lower surface runoff and 88% lower loss of soil (Tables 2 and 3) in comparison with variant without it (F+TF). On the F and TF variants the loss of soil was 107 kg of soil on an area of 54 m² across the monitored period.
			0.	00	0,	
	From	Save	From	Save		Save of
Runoff	planting until	(9.522.6.)	renewal of	(23.627.9.)	Whole	ridging
in liter	renewal	of ridging	dams until end	of ridging	sonson	technology
(1)	of dams	technology	of season	technology	season	in
	(9.522.6.)	in %	(23.627.9)	in %		%
Tied ridging (RF+TRF)	385		204		588	
No-tied ridging (F+TF)	795		1,889		2.684	
Ridging furrow (RF)	92		60		152	
Furrow (F)	319		784		1,103	
Trail ridging furrow (TRF)	293		143		436	
Trail furrow (TF)	476		1,105		1,581	

Table 2. Runoff from individual variants and savings by tied ridging technology

Table 3. Erosion rate of individual variants and savings by tied ridging technology

	From	Save	From	Save		Save of
Erosion	planting until	(9.522.6.)	renewal of	(23.627.9.)	Whole	ridging
in kilogram	renewal of	of ridging	dams until end	of ridging	w noie	technology
(kg)	dams	technology	of season	technology	season	in
	(9.5.–22.6.)	in %	(23.627.9)	in %		%
Tied ridging	10.6		1.7		12.3	
(RF+TRF)						
No-tied ridging	54.8		52.1		106.9	
(F+TF)						
Ridging furrow	1.7		0.6		2.3	
(RF)						
Furrow	23.4		21.1		44.5	
(F)						
Trail ridging	8.9		1.1		10.0	
furrow (TRF)						
Trail furrow	31.4		31.0		62.4	
(TF)						

The significant differences of surface runoff between variants with tied ridging technology (RF, TRF) and without technology (F, TF) were proven by statistical analysis (Table 4). Significants differences could be also proven between variants in furrow (F) and in trail furrow (TF) without tied ridging technology. On the contrary, the differences between furrow (RF) and trail(TRF) in tied ridging technology were comparable and significant differences did not show.

Table 4. Tukey	' HSD	test	for	surface
runoff				

Variants	Surface runoff (liter) – Mean	1	2	3
RF	4.219	а		
TRF	12.124	а		
F	30.761		b	
TF	45.161			c

Alfa = 0.05; RF - ridging furrow; TRF - trail ridging furrow; F - furrow, TF - trail furrow.

Tied ridging in interrows of potatoes, as an effective measure for reduction of surface runoff of water and loss of soil from land, is mentioned in case of trials in Canada on the Prince Edward Island by Gordon et al. (2011). By application of a single tied ridger without planter on fields with the length of 25 m with the slope of $3-5^\circ$, a reduction of surface runoff by 75% was achieved as well as 89% reduction of soil erosion. The basins had a length of 1 meter with a volume of 5.25 litres. Authors mention the reduction of retention space at the end of season by 1/3 in comparison with original volume at the beginning of season.

Positive effects of tied ridging technology during simulated 14 mm rainfall were observed in the trials of Müller et al. (2009) in Sachsen, Germany. Surface runoff on the 6 m plots on loess came after 400 seconds in the variant with tied ridging, however in the variant without this technology runoff started just after 50 seconds. During the time of runoff retention in reservoirs the water would carry away 270 kg of soil per hectar in the control variant.

Billen & Aurbacher (2007) measured the surface runoff in a trial with simulation of rain with intensity from 50 to 100 L m⁻² per hour. The surface runoff was 1% from total rainfall in tied ridging technology against 14% to 52% in a variant without technology.

Olivier et al. (2011) carried out studies in the Flemish region in Belgium on 30 m plots with the length of basins 1.6 m. From May to September the efficiency of technology was monitored during various rainfall events. The authors mention a great effect on reduction of technology efficiency owing to an extreme rainfall. Up to the torrential rainfall in August of 40 mm, which was recorded on the 106th day from the beginning of measurement, the water runoff had been lower by 85% and after it only by 10–20%. In total, for the whole monitored season the authors achieved in their trials for 120 days runoff lower by 50% with the use of a single tied ridger in comparison with conventional technology.

Some disadvantages of this technology have been recorded from the experience of farmers. In the case that tied ridging is performed as a separate operation, the costs are rising and the soil is compacted repeatedly by machine passages. Another limiting factor of the system is the formation of bumps, which make the work of machinery on soil difficult (Applied Research Forum, 2007).

CONCLUSIONS

A high efficiency of agricultural anti-erosion technology of tied ridging to reduce surface runoff of water and soil erosion during cultivation of potatoes was confirmed. A substantial reduction in both surface runoff and erosion intensity are also mentioned in other studies worldwide. Extreme rainfalls can significantly reduce the efficiency of tied ridging technology. In our study, there were used greater number of smaller reservoirs of shorter length compared to the other studies and after 1/3 of season their renewal was carried out.

As a result of stronger rainfalls and lack of vegetation cover considerable erosion of soil can occur, which settles in reservoirs formed in soil in case of tied ridging technology. These reservoirs prevent erosion of soil from the field, but at the same time this material reduces the retention capacity of these reservoirs and it results in a reduction of efficiency of this technology. After 1/3 of season considerable filling of reservoirs has been recorded with reduction of initial volume by 30-50%. In order to increase the efficiency, it is suitable to carry out a renewal of reservoirs up to the time of closing of plant cover which will increase again their volume. As a consequence of developed vegetation cover formed by shoots there is not significant erosion and larger accumulation potential is restored for outflowing water which can be retained. Without renewal of reservoirs, the savings of water would range between 10-17% of the total rainfalls. By renewal of dams 1.7 x more water was retained in following 90 days from total rainfalls than in the previous 45 days.

By combination of tied ridging during the planting and renewal of reservoirs 15% of water from total rainfalls (37.5 mm of 250 mm) was additionally utilized in the whole period of 135 days. Otherwise this water would have drained away unused.

Soil protection technologies contribute significantly to sustainable agricultural production, reduction of harmful effects on the environment and reduction of consequences of weather extremes. Tied ridging technology improves considerably the water management on the fields and unification of tied ridging technology into one operation together with planting decreases costs and soil damage caused by agricultural machinery.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. This work was supported by Technology Agency of the Czech Republic (TACR), No. TA 02020123 and by Ministry of Agriculture of the Czech Republic, No. RO0616. We thank Josef Vacek for his valuable help with the experiments.

REFERENCES

- Applied Research Forum. 2007. Soil strategy case study, 5 pp. https://potatoes.ahdb.org.uk/sites/default/files/publication_upload/Soil%20Factor%20-%2 0Water%20Erosion.pdf. Accessed 1.1.2017
- Billen, N. & Aurbacher, J. 2007. Agriculture floods protection 10 Profiles for 12 Measures one measure handbook for various transformations, 20 pp. (in German). https://www.uni-hohenheim.de/i410a/steckbriefe/HochwasserSteckbriefe.pdf Accessed 18.4.2017
- Gordon, R.J., VanderZaag, A.C., Dekker, P.A., De Haan, R. & Madani, A. 2011. Impact of modified tillage on runoff and nutrient loads from potato fields in Prince Edward Island. *Agricultural Water Management* **98**, 1782–1788.
- Hůla, J., Novák, P., Petrásek, S., Kovaříček, P. & Procházka, P. 2010. Surface water runoff and erosive wash at cultivation of maize and oats. *Agritech Science* **4**(3), pp 5. (in Czech) http://www.agritech.cz/clanky/2010-3-5.pdf Accessed 18.4.2017
- Hůla, J., Kovaříček, P., Novák, P. & Vlášková, M. 2016. Surface water runoff and soil loss in maize cultivation. In: Herák, D., Chotěborský, R., Kovář S., KŘEPČÍK, V. Proceeding of 6th International Conference on Trends in Agricultural Engineering 2016. Prague, Czech University of Life Science, 201–205.
- Kovář, S., Kovaříček, P., Novák, P. & Kroulík, M. 2016. The effect of soil tillage technologies on the surface of the infiltration speed of water into the soil. *Agronomy Research* **14**(2), 434–441.
- Javůrek, M., Kovaříček, P., Vach, M. & Hůla, J. 2012. Suitable soil management can increase the topsoil protection against water erosion. *Úroda* **60**(11), 50–53. (in Czech)
- Mayer, V., Vacek, J., Stehlík, M. & Vejchar, D. 2016. The controlling erosion technology of soil conservation in potato cultivation. *Úroda* **64**(1), 50–55. (in Czech)

Müller, E., Becherer, U. & Hänsel, M. 2009. Measures for reduction of erosion in the conventional and ecological agriculture included specific soil cultivation. In *Erosionsminderung in der Landwirtschaft* **2**, 78 pp. (in German).

https://publikationen.sachsen.de/bdb/artikel/14995/documents/17995 Accessed 18.4.2017

- Munodawafa, A. 2012. The effect of rainfall characteristics and tillage on sheet erosion and maize grain yield in semiarid conditions and granitic sandy soils of Zimbabwe. *Applied and Environmental Soil Science* **2012**, pp. 8.
- Olivier, C., Goffart, J-P., Baets, D., Fonder, N., Bathélemy, J-P, Lognay, G. & Xanthoulis, D. 2011. Tied ridging in the furrows of potato culture: experiment realized from cooperation with Bayer CropScience (Huldenberg 2011), *Brochure du Centre Pilote Pomme de terre–FIWAP* **9.5**, 7 pp. (in French). http://hdl.handle.net/2268/156693 Accessed 1.1.2017
- Vacek, J., Mayer, V., Dovol, J. & Novák, J. 2015. Erosion control measures in the stone windrowing technology for potatoes. *Úroda* 63(12), research attachement, 335–338. (in Czech). http://www.vupt.cz/content/files/aktualni_poznatky/2015_priloha_Uroda_12.pdf Accessed 18.4.2017

AFLP-analysis of genetic diversity in soybean [*Glycine max (l.) Merr.*] cultivars Russian and foreign selection

M. Zargar^{1,*}, E. Romanova¹, A. Trifonova², E. Shmelkova¹ and P. Kezimana¹

¹Department of AgroBiotechnology, Institute of Agriculture, RUDN University, RU117198 Moscow, Russia ²Laboratory of Plant Genetics, Vavilov Institute of General Genetics, Russian Academy of Sciences, RU119333 Moscow, Russia *Correspondence: zargar_m@pfur.ru

Abstract. Genetic diversity of 11 cultivars of soybean (Glycine max) from a VIR (N.I. Vavilov Institute of Plant Genetic Resources) collection was analyzed by the AFLP (amplified fragment length polymorphism) technique. From 18 tested primer combinations, both of them were selected for further analysis. From these two primer combinations (E32/M60 and E32/M59), 90 DNA fragments were obtained, 39 (43%) of them were polymorphic. Unique DNA fragments were found in accessions SibNIISHoz 6, Soer-4, Determinant. The Jaccard's similarity indices varied from 0.79 (between Sonata and Ugra) to 0.94 (between Ugra and Garmoniya) with an average of 0.775. Cluster analysis placed the cultivars into the several groups but separation in groups was not related to their origin or biological characteristics, even though cultivars Nordik and Soer-4 (cultivars recommended for Central Black Earth region of Russia) clustered together on the dendrogram. The obtained high values of Jaccard genetic similarity index and low level of polymorphism and differentiation illustrated a relatively low genetic diversity in our studied cultivars, which correlated with different other studies on soybean genetic diversity with AFLP-analysis.

Key words: Soybean, Amplified Fragment Length Polymorphism (AFLP), Genetic diversity, Molecular markers.

INTRODUCTION

Soybean (Glycine max (L.) Merr.) is the most important crop as the source of highprotein and oil for human consumption and animal feed. Soybean is known as the first crop among the oilseed crops in all over the world, soybean variety selection is the first step in producing a high-yielding soybean crop. Despite soybean plasticity, varieties have different level of adaptability to various environments, therefore, each country has its own cultivars genbanks. By increased demand on varieties (high yield, environmental factors), countries organize different breeding programs to create new improved cultivars, hence the requirement to introduce new genotypes to select breeding materials.

Knowledge of soybean genetic diversity is a fundamental importance for efficient breeding programs as it helps breeders and geneticists to understand the structure of germplasm, predict which combinations would produce the best offspring and facilitate to widen the genetic basis of breeding material for selection (Zargar et al., 2011; Bisen et al., 2015). Mentioned information is useful to organize a working collection, identify heterotic groups, and select parents for crosses. Genetic diversity between individuals can be estimated by using both morphological, biochemical and molecular markers, although the use of morphological and biochemical markers has its constraints, given that they are limited in number, stage specific and highly influenced by the environmental conditions (Cox et al., 1985). This problem has been overcome by using molecular markers, RFLP technique has also been used to study exotic soybean germplasm and it has allowed the identification of different gene pools (Kisha et al., 1998). Similar studies have been carried out using other types of molecular markers, such as RAPD markers (Abdelnoor et al., 1995; Brown-Guedira et al., 2000), simple sequence repeat (SSR) markers (microsatellites) (Diwan & Cregan, 1997) and amplified fragment length polymorphism (AFLP) markers (Zhu et al., 1999; Ude et al., 2003).

AFLP analysis is one of the most popular fast and highly reproducible methods that can detect very large number of DNA bands, thus enabling identification of many polymorphic markers. AFLP is employed for a variety of applications, such as: analysis of population polymorphism, phylogenetic relations, genetic diversity assessment within species or among closely related species, identification of loci linked to economically valuable traits, deduction of population-level phylogenies and biogeographic patterns, genetic maps design and determination of relatedness among cultivars (Renganayaki et al., 2001; Soleimani et al., 2002; Kim et al., 2010; Ovidiu & Schönswetter, 2012). This method also can be used by breeders to preliminary assess the initial genetic material to plan the strategy of crosses, to identify the best combinations of genotypes, and for general selection (Kim et al., 2010; Sensi et al., 2003; Portis et al., 2004; Zargar & Pakina, 2014).

Molecular markers have also been used in Russia to analyze genetic diversity in soybeans with RAPD (Seitova et al., 2004), SSR (Ramazanova et al., 2008) and ISSR (Kozyrenko et al., 2007) being the more prominent. However, studies of the genetic diversity on Russian soybean cultivars using AFLP markers are very few.

Keeping in view that fact, the objective of the present study was to assess the genetic diversity of 11 Glycine max cultivars from VIR-collection using the AFLP analysis. The 11 cultivars were chosen from a big collection of cultivars introduced in the central European part of Russia (Moscow region) from different regions of Russia and other countries. Some of mentioned cultivars were developed by different institutes for various regions of Russia, such as Mid-Volga, East-Siberian, Far East, Southeast Central Black Earth, lower Volga, mid-Volga, Volga-Vyatka, mid-Volga, Ural regions, and two cultivars were from other countries as Poland and Sweden. Some of these cultivars were developed from the same parental lines or, are from the same sub-species – spp. *Manshurica*. They were selected for additional studies, after showing good results in Moscow region, thus making them interesting for different breeding programs (Romanova et al., 2013; Shafigullin et al., 2016).

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Plant material: In this study, 11 soybean cultivars of Russian and foreign selection from a VIR (N.I. Vavilov Institute of Plant Genetic Resources) (Table 1) collection were analyzed using AFLP markers.

A accession name	Davalanara (Instituta)	Region,				
Accession name	Developers (Institute)					
Sonata	All Russian Research Institute of Soya;	Russia				
	Far East State Agrarian University					
Determinant	All-Russia Research and Development Institute of Vegetable	Russia				
	Crop Selection and Seed Growing					
Altom	Altai scientific-research institute of agriculture	Russia				
Soer-4	Ershov Experimental Station of Irrigated Agriculture, Research	Russia				
	Institute of Agriculture of the Southeast					
Nordik	Poland	Poland				
SibNIIK 315	Siberian Federal Research Center of Agricultural Biotechnology	Russia				
	of the Russian Academy of Science					
SibNIISHoz 6	Siberian Research Institute of Agriculture of Russian Academy	Russia				
	of Agricultural Sciences					
Okskaya	Ryazan scientific research institute of agriculture of the Russian	Russia				
-	Academy of Agricultural Sciences					
Garmoniya	All Russian Research Institute of Soya	Russia				
Lidia	All Russian Research Institute of Soya	Russia				
Ugra	Sweden	Sweden				
-	Svalöf AB in Malmöhus					

Table 1. A list of soybean cultivars used in AFLP-analysis

(http://www.gossort.com)

DNA extraction: DNA was isolated from 5-day-old seedlings in accordance with the protocol of Doyle & Doyle (1987) by some modifications. The concentration of isolated DNA was measured in comparison to phage DNA of known concentration (Fermentas, Lithuania) with gel electrophoresis. DNA samples were stored at -20 °C.

AFLP-analysis: AFLP analysis was carried out in standard form (Vos et al., 1995).

For the *Restriction/Ligation*, 300 ng of genomic DNA of each accession was double-digested with 5 U *Eco*RI and 5 U *Mse*I restriction enzymes (NEB) in a final volume of 40 μ l at 65 °C for 3 hours using Gene Amp PCR system 9700. The genomic DNA fragments were ligated using 1 unit of T4 DNA Ligase (Invitrogen) and 10 μ l of Ligation solution (ligase buffer, 10 mM ATP, 10mM *Eco*RI, 10mM *Mse*I) at 36 °C for 6 hours. Then T4 DNA Ligase was inactivated at 65 °C for one hour. (Gene Amp PCR system 9700) ligated to 10 *Eco*RI and *Mse*I adapters overnight at 15 °C to generate template DNA for amplification.

For *Pre-amplification*, the ligation mixture was diluted to 4-fold with deionized water. The template DNA generated was first pre-amplified using the primer pair combination each having one selective nucleotide, 10 mM *Eco*RI+A and mM *Mse*I+C. The selective amplification PCR reaction was performed with a final volume of 15 μ l containing 10 × PCR buffer, 25 mM MgCl₂, 2 mM dNTP, 10 mM each of *Eco*RI and *Mse*I primers, 0.5 U of BioTaq polymerase. The thermal profile: denaturation at 95 °C

for 5 min, 12 cycles of 30 sec at 94 °C, 30 sec at 65 °C with 0.7 °C lowering for each cycle and 1 min at 72 °C, followed by 27 cycles of 30 sec at 94 °C, 30 sec at 56 °C and 1 min at 72 °C and final elongation at 72 °C for 10 min. PCR-reactions were carried out in the Gene Amp PCR system 9700. For quality control, the products of pre-amplification were visualized on a 1.2% agarose gel.

For *Selective amplification*, which's aim is to restrict the level of polymorphism and to label the DNA, we added three more nucleotides at the 3' end of the *Eco*RI and four nucleotides at the 3' end of the *Mse*I primers (Table 2). These additional nucleotides make the amplification more selective and will decrease the number of restriction fragments amplified (polymorphism). The selective amplification PCR reaction was performed with a PCR solution volume of 10 µl containing 10x PCR buffer, 25 mM MgCl2, 2 mM dNTP, 10 mM each of *Eco*RI and *Mse*I primers, 0.5 U of BioTaq polymerase. The thermal profile: denaturation at 95 °C for 5 min, 12 cycles of 30 sec at 94 °C, 30 sec at 65 °C with 0.7 °C lowering for each cycle and 1 min at 72 °C, followed by 32 cycles of 30 sec at 94 °C, 30 sec at 56 °C and 1 min at 72 °C and final elongation at 72 °C for 10 min. PCR-reactions were carried out in the Gene Amp PCR system 9700. The amplification products were separated in 6% polyacrylamide gel (PAAG) and stained with silver nitrate as described in (Benbouza et al., 2006). The length of the amplification fragments was assessed using the 100 bp DNA ladder (Invitrogen, United States) (0.05 g L⁻¹).

Adapter/primer	Code	Nucleotide sequence
EcoRI-primer + A + AGC	E40	5'-GAC TGC GTA CCA ATT C + AGC-3'
EcoRI- primer + A + ACT	E38	5'-GAC TGC GTA CCA ATT C + ACT-3'
EcoRI- primer + A + AAC	E32	5'-GAC TGC GTA CCA ATT C + AAC-3'
EcoRI- primer + A + ATG	E45	5'-GAC TGC GTA CCA ATT C + ATG-3'
MseI- primer $+ C + CTC$	M60	5'-GAT GAG TCC TGA GTA A + CTC-3'
MseI- primer $+ C + CAT$	M50	5'-GAT GAG TCC TGA GTA A + CAT-3'
MseI- primer $+ C + CGA$	M55	5'-GAT GAG TCC TGA GTA A + CGA-3'
MseI- primer $+ C + CTA$	M59	5'-GAT GAG TCC TGA GTA A + CTA-3'
MseI- primer $+ C + CCC$	M52	5'-GAT GAG TCC TGA GTA A + CCC-3'
MseI- primer $+ C + CTG$	M61	5'-GAT GAG TCC TGA GTA A + CTG-3'
MseI- primer $+ C + CTC + C$	M60C	5'-GAT GAG TCC TGA GTA A + CTC+C-3'
MseI- primer $+ C + CTC + T$	M60T	5'-GAT GAG TCC TGA GTA A + CTC+T-3'
MseI- primer $+ C + CAT + C$	M50C	5'-GAT GAG TCC TGA GTA A + CAT+C-3'
MseI- primer $+ C + CAT + G$	M50G	5'-GAT GAG TCC TGA GTA A + CAT+G-3'
MseI- primer $+ C + CCC + A$	M52A	5'-GAT GAG TCC TGA GTA A + CCC+A-3'
$\underline{MseI-primer + C + CCC + C}$	M52C	5'-GAT GAG TCC TGA GTA A + CCC+C-3'

Table 2. Primers for selective amplification used in the study

Both DNA isolation and AFLP analysis were carried out in the Laboratory of Plant Genetics of the Vavilov Institute of General Genetics, Russian Academy of Sciences (Moscow, Russia).

Data Analysis: The presence or absence of the amplification products was registered visually in the gel. Obtained data were loaded into a binary matrix, in which I corresponded to the presence of a fragment and 0 corresponded to its absence. For each combination of primers, the number of monomorphic and polymorphic fragments was estimated. The percentage of polymorphic fragments was assessed as the ratio of the

number of polymorphic fragments to the total number of fragments. The Jaccard genetic similarity index was calculated using the PAST 3.09 program (Hammer et al., 2001). Dendrogram was also constructed with PAST 3.09 programs. Clusterization of the samples was performed using the UPGMA method.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

18 primer combinations were initially tested, but only two of them detected a high level of polymorphism, and were further used to analyse the genetic diversity in illustrated soybean cultivars (Table 3). The other 16 combinations showed a low level of polymorphism or were monomorphic, therefore were not used for further analysis.

The AFLP analysis of 11 soybean samples allowed us to identify 90 fragments, 39 (43.3%) of which appeared to be polymorphic (Table 3). The high numbers of fragments were obtained with the primer combination E32/M59. The number of polymorphic fragments varied from 18 to 21 per primer combination with the average of 19.5, and, the average level of polymorphism was 43.5%. In AFLP spectra of SibNIISKHoz 6, Soer-4, Determinant samples were found unique fragments, which can be used as molecular markers of these varieties.

Table 3. Characteristics of polymorphism in *Glycine max* cultivars using the selected AFLP primers

Primer	Amplifed	Polymorphic	Percentage polymorphism
combination	fragments (a)	fragments (b)	(b x 100/a)
E32/M60	40	18	45
E32M59	50	21	42
Total	90	39	43.3

Bonato et al. (2006) investigated the genetic similarity among 317 soybean cultivars released to Brazil by applying (AFLP) technique and achieved lower values of polymorphism level. The six primer combinations used to analyze generated 394 bands, but 78 (19.8%) of those were found to be polymorphic among genotypes. The average number of polymorphic markers per primer combination was 13 (Bonato et al., 2006).

Analysis of the 12 *G. max* and 11 *G. soja* accessions with 15 AFLP primers pair identified a total of 759 fragments, of which 274 (36%) were polymorphic, average number of polymorphic fragments for each primer pair was 18.3 (Maughan et al., 1996). Among the 274 polymorphic fragments detected, 37 were observed only in *G. max* and 147 were observed about *G. soja*. Satyavathi et al. (2006) used 12 AFLP primer pairs to assess genetic diversity in 72 soybean cultivars under Indian cropping systems, they produced 1,319 products, which 1,257 of them (95%) were polymorphic (Satyavathi et al., 2006).

Based on the AFLP spectra obtained in our study, the levels of Jaccard genetic similarity index in *G. max* samples were calculated. The maximum level of genetic similarity (0.94) was detected between the Ugra and Garmoniya samples, whereas t minimum level of similarity (0.79) was obtained between Sonata and Ugra samples.

Regarding to the mentioned AFLP analysis above, the values of the genetic similarity index achieved in our study show a significant level of similarity in our cultivars compared to other studies, although those studies analyzed a significant high

number of cultivars. For example, the genetic similarity coefficients between Brazil soybean cultivars varied from 0.17 to 0.97 (Bonato et al., 2006). Jaccard's similarity coefficients among the Indian cultivars varied from 0.787 to 0.118 (Satyavathi et al., 2006). On the other hand, Maughan et al. (1996) found that in their study high similarity coefficients from 0.74 to 1.00 within the Glycine max varieties, and the examined cultivars were from different parts of the world (Maughan et al., 1996).

The clusterization of the samples was further perfomed (Fig. 1).

On the dendrogram (Fig. 1) constructed according to AFLP-analysis the eleven accessions of G. max formed two clusters.



Figure 1. Dendrogram constructed on the basis of AFLP analysis of 11 soybeans samples using UPGMA method.

The first cluster includes one variety Sonata and the second cluster involved the rest of the samples. Within the second cluster, examined samples were formed two subclusters with a similarity index of 0.86. The first subcluster was formed by the varieties SibNIIK 315, SibNIISHoz 6, Determinant. Cultivars Ugra, Garmoniya, Okskaya, Lidia, Altom, Nordik, Soer-4 formed the second subcluster.

Generally, separation of samples in groups is not related to their geographical origin although Nordik and Soer-4 (varieties recommended for cultivation in the Central Black Earth region of Russia) clustered together also on the dendrogram.

The high values of Jaccard genetic similarity index, the low level of polymorphism and differentiation illustrated the relatively low genetic diversity present in the studied soybean varieties. The obtained results of low genetic diversity was similar to that obtained by Nimnual et al. (2014), which also showed that cultivars didn't cluster according to their origin (Nimnual et al., 2014). The explanation given to the high genetic diversity obtained by Yan et al. (2014) compared to our results, was the bulking and mixing of cultivated gene pool from geographically distant populations by crossbreeding under condition of artificial domestication (Yan et al., 2014), but in our case studied cultivars were developed by collaborating organizations, from probably the same parental forms. The other explanation of the low genetic diversity can be the fact that some cultivars are from the same subspecies *manshurica*, some varieties were created by the same organization or from the same parental form and were developed for the same ecological zone.

CONCLUSIONS

AFLP markers used in present study to assess the genetic diversity in 11 cultivars revealed a relatively low level of genetic diversity. From the 18 primer combinations initially chosen for the study only two primer combinations (E32/M60 and E32/M59) allowed to detect polymorphic fragments. However, even with them we obtained a low level of polymorphism – of the 90 DNA fragments obtained, 39 (43%) were polymorphic. Unique DNA fragments were found for varieties SibNIISKHoz 6, Soer-4, Determinant. Jaccard genetic similarity index between varieties was high. Cluster analysis separated varieties into several groups but that separation was not related to their origin or biological characteristics. Such low genetic diversity level can probably be explained by the fact that all examined cultivars belong to subspecies *manshurica*, some varieties were created by the same organization or from the same parental form and can grow in the same ecological zone.

REFERENCES

- Abdelnoor, R.V., Barros, E.G. & Moreira, M.A. 1995. Determination of genetic diversity within Brazilian soybean germplasm using random amplified polymorphic DNA techniques and comparative analysis with pedigree data. *Braz. J. Genet.* **18**, 265–273.
- Benbouza, H., Jacquemin, J.M., Baudoin, J.P. & Mergeai, G. 2006. Optimization of a reliable, fast, cheap and sensitive silver staining method to detect SSR markers in polyacrylamide gels. *Biotechnol. Agron. Soc. Environ* **10**, 77–81.
- Bisen, A., Khare, D., Nair, P. & Tripathi, N. 2015. SSR analysis of 38 genotypes of soybean (Glycine Max (L.) Merr.) genetic diversity in India. *Physiology and Molecular Biology of Plants* 21(1), 109–115.
- Bonato, A.L.V., Calvo, E.S., Geraldi, I.O. & Arias, C.A.A. 2006. Genetic similarity among soybean (*Glycine max*(L) Merrill) cultivars released in Brazil using AFLP markers. *Genet. Mol. Biol.* 29, 692–704.
- Brown-Guedira, G.L, Thompson, J.A., Nelson, R.L. & Warburton, M.L. 2000. Evaluation of genetic diversity of soybean introductions and North American ancestors using RAPD and SSR markers. *Crop Sci.* 40, 815–823.
- Cox, T.S., Kiang, Y.T., Gorman, M.B. & Rodgers, D.M. 1985. Relationship between coefficient of parentage and genetic similarity indices in the soybean. *Crop Sci.* **25**, 529–532.
- Diwan, N. & Cregan, P.B. 1997. Automated sizing of fluorescent-labeled simple sequence repeat (SSR) markers to assay genetic variation in soybean. *Theor. Appl. Genet.* **95**, 723–733.
- DOYLE, J.J. & DOYLE, J.L. 1987. A rapid DNA isolation procedure for small quantities of fresh leaf tissue. *Phytochemical Bulletin* **19**, 11–15.
- Hammer, Ø., Harper, D.A.T. & Ryan, P.D. 2001. PAST-PAlaeontological Statistics. http://www.uv.es/~pardomv/pe/2001_1/past/pastprog/past.pdf.
- Kim, P., Leckman, J.F., Mayes, L.C., Feldman, R., Wang, X. & Swain, J.E. 2010. The plasticity of human maternal brain: Longitudinal changes in brain anatomy during the early postpartum period. *Behavioral Neuroscience* **124**, 695–700.

- Kisha, T.J., Diers, B.W., Hoyt, J.M. & Sneller, C.H. 1998. Genetic diversity among soybean plant introductions and North American germplasm. *Crop Sci.* **38**, 1669–1680.
- Kozyrenko, M.M., Fisenko, P.P. & Artjukova, E.V. 2007. Analiz geneticheskogo raznoobraziya sortov i somaklonalnyh linij kulturnoj soi (Glycine max (L.) Merr.) metodom markirovaniya mezhmikrosatellitnyh posledovatelnostej (ISSR) [Analysis of the genetic diversity of varieties and somaclonal lines of cultivar soybean (Glycine max (L.) Merr.) by labeling intermicrosatellite sequences (ISSR)]. Biotechnologiya 1, 3–13 (in Russian).
- Maughan, P.J., Saghai-Maroof, M.A. & Buss, G.R. 1996. Amplified fragment length polymorphism (AFLP) in soybean: Species diversity, inheritance, and near-isogenic line analysis. *Theor. Appl. Genet.* 93, 392–401.
- Nimnual, A., Romkaew, J., Chukeatirote, E. & Nilthong, S. 2014. Evaluation of genetic relationship among some important Japanese and Thai soybean varieties using AFLP analysis. *Aust. J. Crop Sci*, 8, 481–485.
- Ovidiu, P. & Schönswetter, P. 2012. Amplified Fragment Length Polymorphism (AFLP) an Invaluable Fingerprinting Technique for Genomic, Transcriptomic and Epigenetic Studies. *Methods in molecular biology*. (Clifton, N.J.) **862**, 75–87.
- Portis, E., Acquadro, A., Comino, C. & Lanteri, S. 2004. Effect of farmer's seed selection on genetic variation of landrace population of pepper (*Capsicum annuum* L.), grown in North-West Italy. *Genet. Res. Crop Evol.* 51, 581–590.
- Ramazanova, S.A., Guchetl, S.Z., Chelyustnikova, T.A. & Antonova, T.S. 2008. Identifikaciya sortov soi rossijskoj selekcii na osnove analiza mikrosatellitnyh (SSR) lokusov DNK. [Identification of soybean cultivars of Russian breeding on the basis of DNA SSR-loci analysis]. Maslichnye kultury. Nauchno-tekhnicheskij byulleten Vserossijskogo nauchnoissledovatelskogo instituta maslichnyh kultur 2, p. 139 (in Russian).
- Renganayaki, K., Read, J.C. & Fritz, A.K. 2001. Genetic diversity among Texas bluegrass genotypes (*Poa arachnifera* Torr.) revealed by AFLP and RAPD markers. *Theor. Appl. Genet.* **102**, 1037–1045.
- Romanova, E.V., Kodyakova, E.A. & Shmelkova, E.O. 2013. Comprehensive assessment of the collection Glycine max (L.) MERR. for the Non-chernozem zone of Russia. Sbornik statej V Mezhdunarodnoj nauchno-prakticheskoj konferencii prepodavatelej, molodyh uchenyh, aspirantov i studentov. M.: RUDN. 72–74.
- Satyavathi, C.T., Bhat, K.V., Bharadwaj, C., Tiwari, S.P. & Chaudhury, V.K. 2006. AFLP analysis of genetic diversity in Indian soybean [Glycine max (L.) Merr.] varieties. *Genet. Res. Crop Evol.* **53**, 1069–1079.
- Seitova, A.M., Ignatov, A.N., Suprunova, T.P., Tsvetkov, I.L., Deineko, E.V., Dorokhov, D.B., Shumnyi, V.K. & Skryabin, K.G. 2004. Ocenka geneticheskogo raznoobraziya dikorastushchej soi (Glycine soja Sieb. et Zucc.) v Dalnevostochnom regione Rossii. [Genetic Variation of Wild Soybean Glycine soja Sieb. et Zucc. in the Far East Region of the Russian Federation]. Russian Journal of Genetics 40(2), 224–231 (in Russian).
- Sensi, E., Vignani, R., Scali, M., Masi, E. & Cresti, M. 2003. DNA fingerprinting and genetic relatedness among cultivated of Oleaeuropaea L. estimated by AFLP analysis. *Sci Hort.* 97, 379–388.
- Shafigullin, D.R., Romanova, E.V., Gins, M.S., Pronina, E.P. & Gins, V.K. 2016. Ocenka i podbor iskhodnogo materiala dlya selekcii soi na hozyajstvenno cennye priznaki v usloviyah Central'nogo rajona Evropejskoj chasti Rossii [Evaluation and selection of different varieties and lines of soybean for breeding for valuable traits in the central european part of russia].//Ovoshchi Rossii 2, 28–32 (in Russian).
- Soleimani, V.D., Baum, B.R. & Johnson, D.A. 2002. Identification of Canadian durum wheat (*Triticum turgidum* L. subsp. *durum* (Desf) Husn.) cultivars using AFLP and their STS markers. *Can. J. Plant Sci.* 82, 35–41.

- Ude, G.N., Kenworthy, W.J., Costa, J.M., Cregan, P.B. & Alvernaz, J. 2003. Genetic diversity of soybean cultivars from China, Japan, North America, and North American ancestral lines determined by amplified fragment length polymorphism. *Crop Sci.* **43**, 1858–1867.
- Vos, P., Hogers, R., Bleeker, M., Reijans, M., Van De Lee, T., Hornes, M., Frijters, A., Pot, J., Peleman, J., Kuiper, M. & Zabeau, M. 1995. AFLP: a new technique for DNA fingerprinting. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 23, 4407–4414.
- Yan, Xuefei, Liu, Xiaodong, Li, Jiandong, Zhao, Hongkun, Li, Qiyun, Wang, Yumin, Yuan, Cuiping, Zhang, Ling & Dong, Yingshan. 2014. Genetic and epigenetic diversity of wild and cultivated soybean in local populations in Northern Huang Huai region of China. *Plant Omics.* 7(6), 415–423.
- Zargar, M., Najafi, H., Fakhri, K., Mafakheri, S. & Sarajuoghi, M. 2011. Agronomic evaluation of mechanical and chemical weed management for reducing use of herbicides in single vs. twinrow sugarbeet. *Res on crops* 12(1), 173–178.
- Zargar, M. & Pakina, E. 2014. Reduced rates of herbicide combined with biological components for suppressing weeds in wheat fields of Moscow, Russia. *Res on crops.* **15**(2), 332–338.
- Zhu, S.L., Monti, L.M., Avitabile, A. & Rao, R. 1999. Evaluation of genetic diversity in Chinese soybean germplasm by AFLP. *Plant Gene*. Res Newsletter **119**, 10–14.

Dimethyl ether as a renewable fuel for diesel engines

P. Zeman¹, V. Hönig^{1,*}, P. Procházka² and J. Mařík³

¹Czech University of Life Sciences Prague, Faculty of Agrobiology, Food and Natural Resources, Department of Chemistry, Kamýcka 129, CZ16521, Prague 6, Czech Republic ²Czech University of Life Sciences Prague, Faculty of Economics and Management, Department of Economics, Kamýcka 129, CZ16521, Prague 6, Czech Republic ³Czech University of Life Sciences Prague, Faculty of Engineering, Department of Vehicles and Ground Transport, Kamýcka 129, CZ16521, Prague 6, Czech Republic *Correspondence: honig@af.czu.cz

Abstract: The area of automotive fuel, or fuel components, which can be produced from biomass also includes dimethyl ether, otherwise known as DME. The issue of the use of DME as a fuel is one which has been monitored until recently. Biomass can also be used as the raw material for the production of DME. DME has therefore replaced the previously-used CFCs (chlorofluorocarbons), which are now banned for their role in dangerous levels of ozone depletion. With regard to its physical properties and combustion characteristics, it is currently expected that DME will soon apply significantly as a fuel in the municipal sector and in households, and as an alternative fuel for motor vehicles with diesel engines. DME is a suitable fuel for diesel engines and can be considered as one of the most promising diesel fuel replacements. DME is a suitable fuel for diesel engines mainly due to its low self-ignition temperature and good cetane figures. It is well miscible with most organic solvents and because the polar solvent is water-immiscible. The advantage is its high levels of purity, and its being free of sulphur, nitrogen, or metals. The physical properties of DME are very similar to the physical properties of LPG. DME requires relatively complex and costly fuel accessories, but the original compression ratio of the diesel engine is maintained. A diagram of the fuel system is illustrated in the paper. The paper analyses the dependence of vapour pressure on temperature, the dependence of the density on temperature, kinematic viscosity, the flash point, the boiling point, and the solubility of water. The objective is to evaluate this interesting energy source for applications in diesel engines.

Key words: biofuel, biomass, liquefied petroleum gas, vapour pressure, density.

INTRODUCTION

There are many reasons why we should deal with alternative fuels. The main one is probably the fact that sooner or later oil reserves will exhausted and mankind will lose its ability to produce gasoline and diesel – fossil fuels without which today's traffic cannot get by. Further, using these classic carbon fuels delivers negative consequences in terms of ecology. Although there is significant emphasis on fuel quality in order to reduce emissions and fuel-efficient vehicles are being designed, these measures are not effective enough. All of this is thanks to increasing energy consumption levels in terms

of oil production (which should culminate in 2020) and the related increase in emissions. Road transport continues to produce still larger quantities of substances which have a harmful effect not only on the human body, but also on the world's overall climate on a global scale (De Wit & Faai, 2010; Thamsiriroj et al., 2011; Hönig et al., 2015). Among the most-discussed alternative fuels are:

- **Biodiesel** a methyl ester made of vegetable or animal oil or, to put it more precisely, fat. The quality corresponds to conventional diesel which is used as biofuel.
- **Bioethanol** an ethanol made of biomass or by using the biodegradable fraction of waste.
- **Biomethanol** methanol made of biomass. This methanol is used as biofuel.
- LPG (Liquefied Petroleum Gas) a blend of liquefied propane and butane.
- **Biogas** a name for a fuel gas made of biomass or made by using the biodegradable fraction of waste that can be purified to natural gas quality and used as biofuel.
- **Natural gas** a natural mixture of gaseous hydrocarbons with a majority of methane.
- **Biohydrogen** a hydrogen made of biomass and/or from the biodegradable fraction of waste, which is used as a biofuel (Schlaub & Vetter, 2008; Küüt et al., 2011; Pointner et al., 2014).

Apart from suitable physico-chemical properties, an alternative fuel should meet a number of requirements. Material from which the fuel is obtained must be accessible, renewable if possible, and not too expensive. Actual fuel production must not be too high-tech and energy-intensive. Extracted fuel must be economically competitive and environmentally friendly. In terms of thermal cycles, the fuel should have adequate calorific value. Another criterion is the need for this fuel to be applicable for use in commonly-used cars with petrol or diesel engines, with a minimum of necessary design adaptations being required. If the fuel requires a special redesign of the entire propellant system, it would be desirable that such an equipped vehicle is affordable and is available with a large selection. In order to be able to implement a totally new fuel also requires the construction of a distribution infrastructure – the fuel must be sufficiently available. Fuel should be easy to store, should be spoilage-resistant, and handling it should be as safe as possible (Ju et al., 2014; Wang et al., 2016).

Amongst automotive fuels or fuel components which can be produced using biomass, ethers also belong to this group, whether dimethyl ether (DME) or ethyl tert-Butyl ether. DME is a colourless gas with a chloroform odour. It burns with a slightly luminescence flame and is not toxic. It mildly irritates the respiratory system and has possible narcotic effects. When mixed with air, oxygen, chlorine, and hydrogen chloride it forms an explosive mixture (Nazari et al., 2015).

It is estimated that today's worldwide annual consumption of dimethyl ether (DME) is around 150,000 tons (Šebor et al., 2006). The vast majority of dimethyl ether (90%) is used as a propellant in the manufacture of aerosols. DME has therefore replaced the previously-used freons (chlorofluorocarbons, or CFCs), which are now banned thanks to their being dangerous to the ozone layer (Laurin, 2007). DME is used in the production of methyl acetate and acetic anhydride. It is a perspective material for the production of light olefins, especially ethylene and propylene. With regard to its physical

properties and combustion characteristics it is currently expected that DME will soon apply significantly as a fuel in the municipal sector and in households, and as an alternative fuel for motor vehicles with diesel engines. The issue of the use of DME as a fuel was raised pretty recently (Nazari et al., 2015).

DME can be made by using various materials, such as natural gas and biomass (biodimethyl ether). For the production of one ton of DME we need three tons of wood, which corresponds to a yield of 500 litres of DME from one ton of wood (Laurin, 2007). DME is currently produced via the catalytic dehydration of methanol (a fixed catalyst base) according to this Eq. (1):

$2CH_3OH \rightarrow CH_3OCH_3 + H_2O \tag{1}$

As a catalyst for the dehydration of methanol to DME, γ -alumina alone or γ -alumina saturated with phosphoric acid is being recommended (Laurin, 2007; Liu & Chen, 2015). Methanol preheated to 300 °C is dosed into a reactor which is filled with shape-alumina or, as the case may be, diluted with inert beads (such as glass, which offers better heat conduction). The reaction mixture is conducted from the bottom of the reactor at a maximum temperature of 400 °C. It operates at a pressure of up to 1.7 MPa. Under these conditions it is possible to produce a product which contains an average of weight of 58% DME, 20% methanol, and 22% water (Šebor et al., 2006; Ju et al., 2014).

For the large-scale production of DME from natural gas it is preferred that the production of methanol and DME be integrated into a single process; this integration is also advantageous in terms of thermodynamics. The direct synthesis of DME includes, aside from the above reaction (1), both basic methanol-producing reactions (2) and (3).

$$CO + 2H_2 \rightarrow CH_3OH$$
 (2)

$$CO_2 + 3H_2 \rightarrow CH_3OH + H_2O \tag{3}$$

All three reactions must proceed simultaneously, which is something that is achieved by fitting a common catalyst for methanol synthesis and a catalyst for its dehydration (Šebor et al., 2006). In methanol factories, where methanol is produced at low pressure, DME as a by-product does not originate. There are developed processes in which methanol production is modified so that the synthesis product is a mixture of DME and methanol. In order to be able to yield the maximum levels of DME, there must be an available catalyst which is active both in the synthesis of methanol and in the subsequent dehydration to DME. Many producers work hard on the development of this technology. The production equipment is similar to that required in the manufacture of methanol. The recommended capacity of DME production is 7,000 tons per day. Expected investment costs are in advance of five hundred million USD. The investment costs were quantified as needing to be lower by 4–8% when it comes to the production of DME in comparison to the similar production of methanol. This is because energy consumption in the production of DME is about 5% lower when compared to the production of methanol (Liu & Chen, 2015).

If DME is made using biomass, then the finished product is marked as being bioDME. The USA produces DME under the trademark 'Dymel'. For its use in vehicles, DME is compressed to 0.5 MPa, which means that it is liquefied and that the liquid is refuelled into the tanks. It is processed similar to the method used for LPG, and therefore

a similar infrastructure for its transportation and for providing refuelling may be used. Similar modifications may also be made in the fuel system (Šebor et al., 2006).

DME has similar physical properties to LPG. At a temperature of 20 °C it is a gas, but at a pressure of 0.5 MPa it liquefies (Kumar et al., 2011). In terms of installation, vehicle modifications consist of the addition of pressurised tanks. In order to achieve the same full-tank range, the lower specific energy is provided with compensation by installing larger tanks. Engines have a special fuel pump and injectors, an adapted control program, and common rail injection. For DME and LPG-propelled buses we need to solve the problem regarding the placement of tanks. For low-floor buses the installation of composite tanks on the roof can be considered, while in the case of medium and high-floor buses tanks can be placed under the floor (Laurin, 2007; Lee et al., 2016).

DME is injected into a cylinder in the same way as diesel fuel. Injecting DME into the combustion chamber is sufficient when compared with the injection of diesel under relatively low injection pressures, approximately 30 MPa, which ensures the required fuel dispersion. For instance, the accumulator injection system with electrically controlled injection valves, known as 'Common rail', is suitable. One of the typical arrangements for the fuel system is shown in diagram form in Fig. 1 (Laurin, 2007).



Figure 1. A diagram of the DME fuel system: EV electromagnetic valve; PCV pressure control valve; PV pressure relief valve.

Liquefied DME is propelled around the system by means of a pump which is located in the fuel tank, using a pressure of around 0.8 MPa in the high pressure pump where it is compressed to an injection pressure of 30 MPa, controlled by a regulation valve (PCV). After that, it is brought into the tank and from there to the individual injectors. Fuel injection quantity and injection timings are controlled by means of electromagnetic valves, which are controlled by the engine control unit (Laurin, 2007; Wang et al., 2016).

In order to prevent the penetration of the fuel through jets into one of the engine's cylinders after stopping the engine, the fuel must be moved from the high pressure section of the fuel system back into the tank. This option is provided up to certain

pressure-relevant electromagnetic (EV) and pressurised (PV – pressure relief valve) valves. After the further reduction of the pressure levels, the DME is delivered from the fuel system into a closed tank, where it evaporates and the gaseous DME is transported via a compressor into the fuel tank. This measure will increase the safety of the entire fuel system and it also allows standard components to be used in hydraulic systems instead of perfectly gas-resistant components (Laurin, 2007; Wang et al., 2016).

In 2010 the Volvo Trucks company produced fourteen Volvo FH trucks for testing, all of which were equipped with a 13-litre engine with an output of 440 hp, which is adapted to run on DME.

This paper aims to determine the DME parameters in terms of it being a suitable energy source. Besides the parameters for applications in diesel engines, also being evaluated is the dependency of vapour pressure on temperature. The determination of this parameter is also very important when it comes to using the gaseous fuel if DME is to become an alternative for LPG fuel.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

For utilisation in diesel engines as a substitute for diesel fuel, it is necessary to determine density depending upon temperature. This is due to DME being injected into an internal combustion engine as fuel. There is a relationship between density and the calorific value of the fuel which is being analysed in this paper. For the safe storage and handling of DME it is necessary to know the flashpoint. A determination of the kinematic viscosity of DME in its liquid form is important for the prediction when it comes to mixing fuel with air in a combustion engine and the possibly of utilising a stress pump. An analysis of the solubility of water in DME is also analysed in the paper, as water is considered to be a corrosive environment.

Also, the dependence of vapour pressure on temperature was checked and compared to that of propane and butane in advance of the possibility of DME becoming an alternative to LPG (Liquefied Petroleum Gas as a blend of propane and butane in different proportions).

A sample of DME in p.a. quality was used for experimental analysis. The purity of the sample was at > 99.6% wt, with a methanol content of < 0.05% vol, and dissolved water at < 0.01% wt. Propane and butane gases were purchased from Linde Gas Company.

A diesel fuel sample was used which was compliant with the EN 590 standard without the presence of fatty acid methyl esters for laboratory tests.

Due both to the properties of the fuel and its boiling point, it was necessary to cool the fuel in the test tank by means of a cooling coil (Fig. 2). As the cooling fluid which would help to determine the boiling point, flash point, and kinematic viscosity, propyl ethylene glycol and ethanol were used.



Figure 2. Cooling coil.

The following parameters were measured:

- Volumetric and calorific value on isoperiobolic-incinerated calorimeter IKA C200 (IKA, Germany). The measurements corresponded to ISO 1928 (Fig. 4).
- The dependence of vapour pressure on temperature according to ASTM D 323 (Fig. 3).



Figure 3. An apparatus for measuring vapour pressure.



Figure 4. Isoperiobolic incinerated calorimeter IKA C200.

- The dependence of density on temperature according to the EN ISO 3675 standard.
- Kinematic viscosity according to the EN ISO 3104 standard.
- The flashpoint according to EN ISO 2719.
- The boiling point according to EN ISO 3405.
- The solubility of water in DME on Coulometer WTD (Fig. 5, Table 1).



Figure 5. Coulometer WTD.

Table 1. Technical characteristics ofcoulometer WTD

Measuring range	1 ppm – 5% H ₂ O
Measurement error	0.5%
Titration flow	max. 330 mA
Indicating current	1–25 µA
Sample weight	0.002–2 g
Result display	μg, ppm, %
Power	230 V AC, 35 W
Titration container	200 mL with or
	without diaphragm

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Based on the rating of the vapour pressure by DME (Fig. 6) the practical use of DME as a substitute for commercially used LPG has been shown. For comparison, the vapour pressure of LPG at 20 °C is between 215 kPa and 770 kPa depending upon its composition (represented by propane and butane as shown in Fig. 6).

The horizontal axis x (Fig. 6) represents the temperature in degrees Celsius, while the vertical axis y represents the vapour pressure according to the Reid method (RVP) in kPa. For each sample three measurements were carried out. All of them always reached the same value on the manometer. The expected uncertainty of the result is $\pm 1\%$ of the value of the result.



Figure 6. The dependence of vapour pressure upon the DME, plus propane and butane temperature.

An analysis of the DME vapour pressure dependant upon temperature was necessary also from the aspect of transportation, storage, distribution, and safety demands.

The horizontal axis x (Fig. 7) represents the temperature in degrees Celsius, while the vertical axis y represents the density of the fuel. For each sample three measurements were carried out. The results did not vary according to the evaluation methods, while the expanded uncertainty is \pm 0.5kg m⁻³.



Figure 7. The dependence of the DME and diesel fuel density on temperature.

The lower density of DME when compared to diesel fuel had already signalled a lower calorific value, unlike diesel fuel. Compared with diesel fuel, the volumetric calorific value of dimethyl ether is almost half (Table 2). Engines running on DME, however, achieve a comparable performance and levels of efficiency, as in the case of the combustion of diesel (Šebor et al., 2006).

	DME example	Diesel example
Kinematic viscosity at 20 °C (mm ² s ⁻¹)	0.75 as a liquid (0.8 MPa)	4.09
Boiling point (°C)	-24.5	180–360
Flash point (°C)	-42	67
Water solubility (% wt.)	< 6	-
Density at 15 °C (kg m ⁻³)	673	834.37
Calorific value (MJ kg ⁻¹)	28.4	36.1
Calorific value (MJ l ⁻¹)	18.9	42.6
Vapour pressure at 37.8 °C (kPa)	803	-

Table 2. Other measured parameters compared to the diesel fuel

DME has a high cetane figure, between 55 and 60 (Šebor et al., 2006; Ju et al., 2014), and is therefore suitable as a fuel for diesel engines. The compression ratio for the diesel engine also meets the DME. With the stoichiometric air-to-fuel ratio (wt) set at 9.0, the heat in vaporisation lies between 460 to 470 kJkg⁻¹ (Šebor et al., 2006; Wang et al., 2016).

In comparison with diesel fuel, DME contains no sulphur and has significantly different properties:

- high levels of compression;
- a low boiling point, and DME must be stored in tanks under pressure (Table 2);
- a lower density and a low energy content per unit volume of the liquid, and DME has a low calorific value (Table 2);
- a large dependence upon density levels is influenced by temperature (Fig. 7);
- a high oxygen content provides a positive influence upon the combustion process,
- low viscosity levels place a high demand on the tightness of the fuel system (Table 2);
- low water solubility levels are important in terms of limiting the corrosive environment and the efficiency of the internal combustion engine (Table 2);
- an aggressive reaction towards rubbers and plastics;
- a very low flash point (Table 2).

The boiling point of dimethyl ether is -24.5 °C (Table 2); therefore it is necessary to store it in pressurised tanks which can be filled only to 80% of their total volume due to the great dependence of the specific volume upon the temperature. Low DME viscosity places a demand on the quality of the fuel system in term of leaks. In order to avoid any damage being caused to moving parts in the fuel system, it is necessary to increase the levels of lubrication by means of suitable lubricating additives.

Compared to diesel fuel, the lower ignition temperature of dimethyl ether is an advantage. Dimethyl ether's own combustion rates also has a very positive effect on a large amount of the contained oxygen. DME has a high cetane figure between 55–60, which means that in terms of its use in diesel engines clearly provides it with an advantage (Šebor et al., 2006). Dimethyl ether produces substantially less solid particles and nitrogen oxides (up to 90%) during the combustion process when compared to diesel fuel. On the contrary, diesel fuel combustion produces less carbon monoxide than dimethyl ether combustion. In terms of the treatment of exhaust gases only a simpler system is needed. The advantage over diesel fuel is also a lower engine noise level (Kim & Park, 2016; Lee et al., 2016).

The DME synthesis based on biomass is also currently still a subject of research. The Swedish National Energy Agency stated that influences on the price of DME which was produced from biomass included, primarily, the price of input raw materials and investment costs. The investment costs which are required for a unit with an annual capacity of 200,000 tons are estimated at around \notin 390 million, ie. \notin 2,000 per ton, \notin 0.27 per litre or \notin 14 per GJ respectively. Since DME has almost half of the calorific value of diesel fuel, the price of an equivalent amount of DME energy is around \notin 0.50 per litre (Laurin, 2007; Kim & Park, 2016; Lee et al., 2016).

CONCLUSIONS

Conceptual studies in this field are counting on the fact that the production and consumption of DME will increase significantly. It is expected that DME will be used as a substitute for diesel fuel and as a substitute for LPG with regard to its similar properties according to the EN 589 standard, and also as a petrochemical raw material for further synthesis.

DME is a suitable fuel for diesel engines and can be considered as being one of the prospective energy sources of the future. For use in diesel engines its liquefied form comes into consideration. In the process of switching from diesel fuel to DME no change is required in the compression ratio of the diesel engine. Switching to DME fuel however requires relatively complex and expensive fuel accessories. The DME engine output parameters engine may be the same as in the case of the diesel engine. Claims for transportation, storage, distribution, and safety are similar for DME as they are for LPG in petrol engines.

Application of the DME as a fuel for diesel engines is still in the process of development, undergoing experimental verification and the implementation of demonstration projects.

REFERENCES

- De Wit, M. & Faai, A. 2010. European biomass resource potential and costs. *Biomass Bioenerg*. **34**, 188–202.
- EN 590. 2013. Automotive fuels Diesel Requirements and test methods, ČSNI, 16 pp. (in Czech).
- EN 589:2008 Automotive fuels. LPG. Requirements and test methods, ČSNI, 20 pp. (in Czech).
- Hönig, V., Orsák, M., Pexa, M. & Linhart, Z. 2015. The distillation characteristics of automotive gasoline containing biobutanol, bioethanol and the influence of the oxygenates. *Agronomy Research* 13(2), 558–567.
- Ju, DH., Xiao, J., Geng, Z. & Huang, Z. 2014. Effect of mass fractions on evaporation of a multi– component droplet at dimethyl ether (DME)/n–heptane–fueled engine conditions. *Fuel* 118, 227–237.

- Kim, HJ. & Park, SH. 2016. Optimization study on exhaust emissions and fuel consumption in a dimethyl ether (DME) fueled diesel engine. *Fuel* 182, 541–549.
- Kumar, S., Kwon, HT., Choi, KH., Lim, W., Cho, J.H., Tak, K. & Moon, I. 2011. LNG: An eco-friendly cryogenic fuel for sustainable development. *Applied Energy* **88**(12), 4264–4273.
- Küüt, A., Ritslaid, K. & Olt, J. 2011. Study of potential uses for farmstead ethanol as motor fuel. *Agronomy Research* **9**(1), 125–134.
- Laurin, J. 2007 Étery získávané z biomasy jako alternativní automobilová paliva. *Biom.cz* http://biom.cz/cz/odborne-clanky/etery-ziskavane-z-biomasy-jako-alternativniautomobilova-paliva. Acessed 17.12.2016
- Lee, U., Han, J., Wang, M., Ward, J., Hicks, E., Goodwin, D., Boudreaux, R., Hanarp, P., Salsing, H., Desai, P., Varenne, E., Klintbom, P., Willems, W., Winkler, SL., Maas, H., De Kleine, R., Hansen, J., Shim, T. & Furusjo, E. 2016. Well-to-Wheels Emissions of Greenhouse Gases and Air Pollutants of Dimethyl Ether from Natural Gas and Renewable Feedstocks in Comparison with Petroleum Gasoline and Diesel in the United States and Europe. SAE International Journal of Fuels and Lubricants 9(3), 546-557.
- Liu, S & Chen, J. 2015 Reaction Mechanism and Kinetics of Methanol Produced to Dimethyl Ether. *Energy Sources Part A–Recorvery Utilization and Environmental Effects* **37**(14), 1597–1596.
- Nazari, M., Behbahani, RM., Goshtasbi, A. & Ghavipour, M. 2015. Optimizing the Operating Parameters for DME Production. *Energy Sources Part A–Recorvery Utilization and Environmental Effects* **37**(7), 766–774.
- Pointner, M., Kuttner, P., Obrlik, T., Jager, A. & Kahr, H. 2014. Composition of corncobs as a substrate for fermentation of biofuels. *Agronomy Research* **12**(2), 391–396.
- Schlaub, G. & Vetter, A. 2008. Biofuels for Automobiles An Overview. *Chemical Engineering and Technology* **31**, 721–729.
- Šebor, G., Pospíšil, M. & Žákovec, J. 2006 Technical economic analysis of suitable alternative fuels in transport, Ministry of Transport, http://www.mdcr.cz/NR/rdonlyres/F2EF24EF-5E59-42C7-B6C7A5508CE8F820/0/Technickoekonomicka_analyza_vhodnych_ alternativnich_paliv_v_dopravecast_1.pdf. Accessed 17.12.2016.
- Thamsiriroj, T., Smyth, H. & Murphy, A. 2011. A roadmap for the introduction of gaseous transport fuel: A case study for renewable natural gas in Ireland. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* **15**(9), 4642–4651.
- Wang, ZQ., He, T., Li, JQ., Wu, JL., Qin, JG., Liu, GB., Han, DZ., Zi, ZY., Li, Z. & Wu, JH. 2016. Design and operation of a pilot plant for biomass to liquid fuels by integrating gasification, DME synthesis and DME to gasoline. *Fuel* 186, 587–596.

Substantial factors influencing drivers' comfort in transportation

R. Zewdie^{1,*} and P. Kic²

¹Czech University of Life Sciences in Prague, Faculty of Engineering, Department of Vehicles and Ground Transport, Kamýcká 129, CZ165 00 Prague 6, Czech Republic ²Czech University of Life Sciences in Prague, Faculty of Engineering, Department of Technological equipment of buildings, Kamýcká 129, CZ165 00 Prague 6, Czech Republic *Correspondence: zewdie@tf.czu.cz

Abstract. Research shows that driver stress is associated with workload and fatigue, and an inappropriate microclimate in the driving cabin can have an impact on overall driver's safety. The aim of this scientific study is to examine whether driver stress, across various urban and field drive conditions, can affect performance in a confined environment and whether the natural breathing process can also compound these effects and aggravate health hazards. This paper will address the influencing parameters associated with driver comfort of everyday job occupations in the urban communication network of Prague city public transport. In this research paper the authors will characterize cardinal components directly accountable to the safe operation elements; the concentration of carbon dioxide (CO_2) and the relative humidity (Rh_i) in the driving cabin, affecting the contentment of the drivers comfort while performing their duties. Similar inquiries were carried out on ventilation emphasis and air intake impact in drivers' cabin, recommending a design to minimize safety problems associated with comfort. Data on the concentration of carbon dioxide and internal relative humidity in the respective cabins have been collected carefully for detailed analysis. This research paper is the outcome of these findings.

Key words: driver, bus, tram, metro, microclimate, ventilation.

INTRODUCTION

Drivers in all transport categories, in the course of their daily operations, are affected by microclimate, which is determined by air temperature, air velocity, relative humidity, carbon dioxide and thermal radiation. The driver's exposure to a variety of temperatures whilst driving needs to be addressed for the safety and well-being of drivers in different climatic conditions, particularly in the driver's space, which has, so far, been given insufficient attention. The objective of this research is to examine the microclimate value measured in the driver's cabins in the professional city transport system. Microclimate in the driver's cabin significantly affects human thermal comfort; the cabin environment has an emphasis on thermal comfort not only for reasons of convenience, but also safety. It is necessary to ensure a suitable microclimate in the car cabin even in extreme operating conditions. The recommended values of microclimate in the cabin of the car, are according to researcher Vlk, (2003) as follows: Air temperature 18–22 °C

and relative humidity 40–60%; air velocity 0.1 m s⁻¹ at 18 °C and 0.4 m s⁻¹ at 24 °C; air exchange per person (clean air): 25–50 m³ h⁻¹ of fresh air; maximal concentration of pollutants: 0.17% CO₂, 0.01% CO and 1 mg m⁻³ of dust. Scientific studies, Anderson, (1998) in the past have shown the effects of inappropriate working conditions on fatigue, which significantly applies to prolonged driver's working hours. A suitable microclimate is necessary and the systems must ensure it, as it is one of the most important safety features of vehicles.

The driver's cabin features a large flat windscreen. A small volume of air inside and relatively low heat insulation, result in a greater degree of influence on the operating conditions. If the temperature in a driver's cabin is below 17 °C, the body starts to cool down, resulting in a reduction of efficiency and a risk of muscle fatigue. In addition, inaccuracy and constraints of movements are observed. If the temperature is above 25 °C, reactions slow down and the rate of physical tiredness accelerates. At a temperature above 30 °C, mental activity will worsen. Generally, drivers are sensitive to humid air because the human body uses evaporative cooling as the primary mechanism to regulate temperature. Under humid conditions, the rate at which perspiration evaporates on the skin is lower than it would be under arid conditions. Because human beings perceive the rate of heat transfer from the body rather than temperature itself, we feel warmer when the relative humidity is high than when it is low (Zewdie & Kic, 2016b).

Some drivers experience difficulty breathing in humid environments. Some cases may possibly be related to respiratory conditions, while others may be the product of performance anxiety disorder. In times of extreme stress, a driver may shake uncontrollably, hyperventilate (breathe faster and deeper than normal) or even vomit in response, causing sensations of numbness, faintness, and loss of concentration, among others (Gladyszewska, 2011). Air conditioning reduces discomfort in the summer not only by reducing temperature, but also by reducing humidity. In winter, heating cold outdoor air can decrease relative humidity levels indoor to below 30% leading to discomfort such as dry skin, cracked lips and excessive thirst (Zewdie & Kic, 2015).

Passenger transportation safety is a priority task and so maximum attention should be given to the comfort of drivers and their working conditions. Thermal comfort and preferable local microclimate conditions include the combination of local air velocity and temperature. Moreover, the system should be related to attaining and keeping local skin temperature within comfort range, which will give the sensation of thermal comfort, penetrate natural airflow around the body avoid draught or eye irritation, and supply the breathing zone with fresh clean air. In other words, avoiding discomfort is not a guarantee that thermal comfort will be obtained, and *vice versa* (Zewdie & Kic, 2015). The oversized windshield parameters unfortunately have become the reason for and contribute to the problems associated with increased solar radiation in summer and the formation of moisture related to humidity inside in winter due to dew point temperature.

Generally, transport technology improvement is correlated to safety. In this research paper, the authors place a strong emphasis on an area that has not been well examined. Microclimate composition rate is an important index factor affecting the contentment of drivers in the cabin. Numerous researchers used different measurements to assess the driver workload under diverse driving conditions. The conclusions reached by monitoring measures support an objective and continuous analysis in a dynamically changing microclimate situation (Zewdie & Kic, 2016a).

A suitable microclimate is necessary and the systems must ensure a suitable microclimate as it is one of the most important safety features of vehicles. In a confined environment, our natural breathing process too can compound these effects and aggravate health hazards. In the course of breathing, we exhale CO₂, which can displace O₂ in an indoor environment such as a vehicle cabin, leaving the environment O₂ deficient. Such high CO_2 and low O_2 concentrations can cause adverse human health effects. Various independent studies, Galatsis et al. (2001) have also shown that through this process, the concentrations of O_2 and CO_2 may come to exceed safety limits. Interestingly, a study on fatal single vehicle crashes highlights that the vehicle is more likely to have closed windows and a heater on than to have fresh air and air conditioning fitted, Maroni et al. (1995). An O₂ deficient environment has been termed 'hazardous' when the O_2 concentration is less than 19.5%, Galatsis et al. (2000). Low O_2 levels can impair judgment, increase heart rate and impair muscular coordination. In the conclusion in their respective findings that thermal state of internal microclimate inside the drivers' cabins has a strong correlation with drivers' comfort which has influence on safety of drivers. The authors of this paper have confirmed the influences CO₂ and Rh_i based on collected data and statistical analysis, the airflow inside the cabin is crucial in removal of health hazardous pollutants generated by the driver himself.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The authors carried out research on three public city transport modes; buses, trams and the subway cars (metros) accordingly. Detail category was denoted by the type of vehicles. For research implementation, the authors applied four buses Karosa KbN SOR, four trams Tatra T3 of surface transportation, which are Czech brands and four subway cars series 81-71M of Russian make for underground transportation; all modes of transportation were not air-conditioned. Data on the microclimate conditions in all drivers cabin were collected from measurement devices which were installed on the dashboard of the respective vehicles. The thermal comfort in the space was continuously measured by globe temperature (measured by globe thermometer FPA 805 GTS with operative range from -50 to +200 °C with accuracy ± 0.01 K and diameter of 0.15 m) together with temperature and humidity of surrounding air measured by sensor FH A646-21. The temperature sensor NTC type N with operative range from -30 to +100 °C with accuracy ± 0.01 K. and air humidity by capacitive sensors with operative range from 5 to 98% with accuracy $\pm 2\%$ was installed. The concentration of CO₂ was measured by the sensor FY A600 with operative range 0–0.5% and accuracy $\pm 0.01\%$. All data was measured continuously and stored at intervals of one minute to the measurement instrument ALMEMO 2690-8 throughout the measurement process.

The data collections were carried out roughly in hot climate conditions in the summer of 2014 in the month 28th and 29th of August at an average external temperature $t_e = 25 \text{ °C}$ on buses 1 and 2. Buses 3 and 4 were measured at an average external temperature $t_e = 29 \text{ °C}$. In July 7 and 8, 2015 at an average external temperature of $t_e = 28 \text{ °C}$ trams measurement was held. Similarly, on subway cars in June 2016 at noon with average subway platform temperature of $t_e = 20 \text{ °C}$ was measured. While data collecting process, the large side windows of buses and trams were open for ventilation whilst driving. Only subway car side windows were closed due to dust appearances in the tube. The drivers' cabin in all transport modes is bounded; drivers are limited and

are not in contact with passengers. The duration of the measurement limited on the availability of the vehicles and capacity of the measuring devices. For buses measurement we had about 40 min, for trams about 50 min. and for subway car nearly 50 minute depending on the metro line, where the data collection was performed.

Assuming steady conditions, with a uniform distribution of pollutants in space the required volume air flow for ventilation V_c is calculated according to the Eq. (1).

$$V_c = \frac{M_p}{c_i - c_e} \tag{1}$$

where V_c – required volume air flow for ventilation, m³ h⁻¹; M_p – mass flow of produced pollutant, uniformly leaking into the space, kg h⁻¹; c_e – concentration of pollutant in inlet air, kg m⁻³, (usually is $c_e = 0$); c_i – concentration of pollutant in outlet air, kg m⁻³, (usually considered OEL – Occupational Exposure Limits or MEL – Maximum Exposure Limits).

The data on CO₂ concentration, the thermal index composed of internal globe temperature t_g , and internal temperature t_i as well as internal relative humidity Rh_i are carefully collected for further analysis. The obtained results of CO₂ including relative humidity Rh_i were processed by Excel software and verified by statistical software (*Tukey HSD Test*). Different superscript letters (a, b, c, d) mean values in common are significantly different from each other in the rows of the (*ANOVA; Tukey HSD Test;* $p \le 0.05$), e.g. if there are the same superscript letters in all the rows it means the differences between the values are not statistically significant at the significance level of 0.05.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The mean values including standard deviation were calculated from the results of measurements for each internal and microclimatic parameter: internal temperature t_i (°C), internal relative humidity Rh_i (%), internal globe temperature t_g (°C), concentration of CO₂ (%) and calculated volume of ventilation air flow V_c (m³ h⁻¹) in the driving cabin. The results of the measurement in the buses Karosa KbN SOR cabin are presented on Tables 1, 2., in trams Tatra T3 cabin on Tables 3, 4 and in subway cars 81–71M cabin on Tables 5, 6 respectively.

M. 1.1			Bus						Bus		
Model			Karosa	a (1)				Karosa	a (2)		
Driver			1					2			
Parameter	CO_2	Rh _i	tg	t _i	V_c	CO_2	Rh _i	tg	t _i	V_c	
Units	%	%	°C	°C	$m^3 h^{-1}$	%	%	°C	°C	m ³ h ⁻¹	
Mean	0.040	33.5	30.4	26.5	224.2	0.043	46.5	35.1	31.5	158.2	
\pm SD	0.006	2.0	3.8	1.0	95.6	0.010	0.6	1.9	1.6	133.7	
Minimum	0.033	26.2	25.5	24.9	44.2	0.035	45.3	31.9	29.2	41.6	
Maximum	0.065	39.5	38.7	30.1	471.4	0.069	48.1	37.4	34.9	707.5	
Median	0.033	33.7	29.3	26.4	235.7	0.043	46.5	35.5	31.1	128.6	

Table 1. The results of measurements indoor parameters in driving cabins of buses 1 & 2

The results of the measurement in the bus Karosa (1) cabin, Table 1, shows that the mean value of CO_2 is a normal recommended. The value of the intake fresh air V_c

approaches to 224.2 m³ h⁻¹, which is more than fourfold compared to the recommended range $V_c = 25-50$ m³ h⁻¹. At the maximum value of CO₂, the fresh air intake reaches more than nine fold compared to the recommended range, i.e. $V_c = 471.4$ m³ h⁻¹.

The result of the measurement in the Karosa (2) cabin, Table 1, indicates that the mean value of CO₂ is at the recommended value despite the high globe temperature t_g and internal temperature t_i . The internal relative humidity Rh_i records the acceptable value with the ventilation air flow $V_c = 158.2 \text{ m}^3 \text{ h}^{-1}$ is adequate. The driver apparently felt comfortable even though the temperature $t_i = 34.9 \text{ °C}$ and $t_g = 35.1 \text{ °C}$. The amount of CO₂ concentration was within the normal recommended range. The authors believe that, due to the maximum fresh air flow which reached fourteen fold $V_c = 707.5 \text{ m}^3 \text{ h}^{-1}$ played a vital role for moderate internal relative humidity Rh_i = 40.1%.

Similar data were collected from the bus Karosa (3) cabin, Table 2. It demonstrates acceptable concentration of CO₂. The large amount of side window ventilation air flow $V_c = 243.5 \text{ m}^3 \text{ h}^{-1}$, which was twelve fold exhibits the contribution to low amount of internal relative humidity Rh_i and CO₂. The mean values of internal temperature $t_i = 22.2 \text{ °C}$ and the globe temperature $t_g = 24.2 \text{ °C}$ exposes that the measurement was held at a slight warm suitable summer days.

			Bus			Bus				
Model			Karosa	ı (3)				Karosa	a (4)	
Driver			3					4		
Parameter	CO_2	Rh _i	tg	t _i	V_c	CO_2	Rh _i	t_g	t _i	V_c
Units	%	%	°C	°C	$m^3 h^{-1}$	%	%	°C	°C	$m^3 h^{-1}$
Mean	0.034	22.1	24.2	22.2	243.5	0.048	29.9	35.1	31.5	121.5
\pm SD	0.003	3.4	1.5	0.7	67.8	0.008	5.1	2.8	1.7	5.4
Minimum	0.033	14.0	20.7	20.7	83.2	0.033	19.9	29.7	27.7	44.2
Maximum	0.050	27.3	26.6	23.9	471.4	0.083	40.1	40.9	34.7	353.6
Median	0.033	22.5	24.0	22.1	235.7	0.050	27.8	35.3	31.5	94.3

Table 2. The results of measurements indoor parameters in driving cabins of buses 3 & 4

The result of the measurement on bus Karosa (4) Table 2, demonstrates the mean values CO₂ and Rh_i are within the accepted range. The ventilation air flow $V_c = 121.5 \text{ m}^3 \text{ h}^{-1}$; all values at internal temperature $t_i = 31.5 \text{ °C}$ and extremely high internal globe temperature $t_g = 35.1 \text{ °C}$. In this measurement, it was observed that the maximum concentration of CO₂ which is higher than the mean value and the ventilation air flow $V_c = 353.6 \text{ m}^3 \text{ h}^{-1}$ has reached four fold.

The results obtained from buses through measurement and mathematical assessments, the authors denote that the extreme high fresh air intake through ventilation V_c has immense temperature impact in the driver's cabin. The large side windows ventilation may play significant role for the substantial part of the ventilation performance.

Fig. 1. Demonstrates the values of CO_2 concentration in buses 2 and 3 driver cabins. From the Figure, it is clearly seen that all mean values are within the recommended margin. Interestingly, the courses of the graphs demonstrate the driver's preference of fresh air intake V_c for ventilation. Bus 3 in Fig. 1, indicates that the driver had a small break at 7th, 24th and 32th minutes and the value of CO₂ corresponds to collected data.



Figure 1. The dynamics of CO₂ concentrations in driving cabins of the buses 2 and 3

Obtained data through measurement of Tram T3 (1), from Table 3, shows that the mean value of CO₂ is at a normal recommended range due to a slightly more air flow which is $V_c = 189 \text{ m}^3 \text{ h}^{-1}$ where as Rh_i which indicates insufficient internal humidity. Throughout the course of measurement it happens to be a very slight increase of CO₂, at $V_c = 0.083 \text{ m}^3 \text{ h}^{-1}$. The internal temperature t_i and the globe temperature t_g values indicate that the ventilation was sevenfold, $V_c = 353.6 \text{ m}^3 \text{ h}^{-1}$. Both values indicate that the measurement was held at a mild summer and increased to hot climate.

Model			T3 (1)					T3 (2)		
Driver			5					6		
Parameter	CO_2	Rh_i	t_g	t _i	V_c	CO_2	Rhi	t _g	t _i	V_c
Units	%	%	°C	°C	$m^3 h^{-1}$	%	%	°C	°C	$m^3 h^{-1}$
Mean	0.048	20.3	22.0	20.9	189.0	0.052	28.7	17.9	17.5	88.5
\pm SD	0.013	4.2	2.5	2.9	90.7	0.009	3.1	0.1	0.2	49.8
Minimum	0.033	13.1	19.4	19.4	48.8	0.033	24.6	17.7	17.1	29.5
Maximum	0.083	27.7	30.5	30.2	353.6	0.081	34.2	18.1	17.9	353.6
Median	0.046	20.2	21.2	19.9	202.0	0.051	27.8	18.0	17.6	78.6

Table 3. The results of measurements indoor parameters in driving cabins of the trams 1 & 2

The result of the measurement of Tram T3 (2), on Table 3, shows that the data collection was held on a mild summer time. All mean values are in a recommended range except the internal relative humidity which was a slightly lower than normal value. At maximum value of CO₂ registered, $Rh_i = 34.2\%$ has reached the acceptable value and fresh ventilation intake air value $V_c = 353.6 \text{ m}^3 \text{ h}^{-1}$ extended seven fold.

The results obtained from Tram T3 and third participant of the research indicated on Table 4, clearly shows that all mean values are in ideal ranges of the recommended values. Even though, the maximum value of CO_2 scored a slightly more the mean value, it still satisfy the acceptable range.

The case for Tram T3, fourth participant, Table 4, demonstrates an increased mean values of $CO_2 = 0.113\%$, $t_g = 33.2$ °C and $t_i = 31.6$ °C. The maximum value of $CO_2 = 0.174\%$ was slightly higher than the recommended 0.170%. The internal temperature $t_i = 40$ °C and globe temperature $t_g = 39.9$ °C have identical maximum values, which indicates as an extreme hot summer period. The maximum fresh intake air $V_c = 94.3$ m³ h⁻¹ was insufficient to moderate the acceptable internal temperature. From

the values obtained the authors assume the cause for higher measured values to improper ventilation and small sized side ventilation windows of the tram.

Model	T3 (3)					T3 (4)				
Driver			7					8		
Parametr	CO_2	Rh _i	tg	t _i	V_c	CO_2	Rh _i	t_g	ti	V_c
Units	%	%	°C	°C	$m^3 h^{-1}$	%	%	°C	°C	m ³ h ⁻¹
Mean	0.072	70.4	19.4	19.2	46.4	0.113	59.4	33.2	31.6	28.0
\pm SD	0.022	1.6	1.0	1.0	32.7	0.045	4.4	3.3	3.6	20.1
Minimum	0.033	67.7	18.3	18.2	19.1	0.048	47.0	28.9	27.6	10.0
Maximum	0.107	75.1	21.2	21.3	157.1	0.174	65.7	39.9	40.0	94.3
Median	0.073	70.2	18.9	18.8	33.3	0.114	59.9	33.4	29.9	17.5

Table 4. The results of indoor parameters' measurements in driving cabins of the trams 3 & 4

Figs 2 and 3, demonstrate the impact of fresh air intake for ventilation V_c and concentration of CO₂ pollutant in driving cabins for two different trams; Tram 3 and 4. From the values of both graphs, it is clearly indicated as fresh air intake for ventilation has a significant impact on the pollutant concentration in the driving cabins.



Figure 2. The dynamics of measured CO₂ concentration in drivers' cabins of the trams 3 and 4.



Figure 3. The dynamics of fresh air intake for ventilation in driving cabins of the tram 3 and 4.

Generally, most of subway cars transport operates underground. The data collection was held from the subway cars operating underground subway routes, where the influence of direct radiation temperature t_g (°C) and external temperature t_e (°C) do not play significant role. The data collected on subway cars M1 (1), Table 5, it is clearly shown that the mean values CO₂ and Internal relative humidity Rh_i and fresh air intake ventilation value $V_c = 41 \text{ m}^3 \text{ h}^{-1}$ is within the recommended values all at suitable internal climate condition. The maximum value of CO₂ = 0.153% was a slight higher and has appeared on the margin of a tolerable value.

1 & 2										
Model			M1 (1)				M1 (2	2)	
Driver			9					10		
Parameter	CO_2	Rh _i	tg	ti	V_c	CO_2	Rh _i	t_g	ti	V_c
Units	%	%	°C	°C	m ³ h ⁻¹	%	%	°C	°C	m ³ h ⁻¹

41.0

18.1

11.8

88.4

39.3

0.082

0.029

0.035

0.140

0.081

63.7

1.8

60.7

68.5

64.1

23.9

0.8

27.0

26.6

23.8

23.7

0.2

23.3

24.1

23.5

82.5

52,8

26,4

176,8

59,0

56.8

2.1

53.5

60.5

57.1

0.076

0.025

0.043

0.153

0.069

Mean

 \pm SD

Minimum

Maximum

Median

22.2

0.4

21.5

22.8

22.0

21.7

0.4

20.5

22.1

21.7

Table 5. The results of indoor parameters' measurements in driving cabins of the subway cars 1 & 2

The attributes obtained for subway car M1 (2) on Table 5, shows the identical trends of mean values as subway car M1 (1). All mean values correspond to the recommended ranges. A slight increase of maximum value of CO₂ was observed. The relative internal humidity Rh_i, globe internal temperature t_g, internal temperature t_i and the fresh air intake ventilation $V_c = 82.5$ m³ h⁻¹ are all at the recommended values.

The case of the research on subway car M1 participant number three, on Table 6, clearly shows that the mean value is CO_2 and all other mean values corresponds to the acceptable ranges. On the maximum value of CO_2 , the authors witnessed an increase, whereas the rest of other maximum values remain in accepted ranges.

The fourth participant of the subway car driving cabin M1 (4), Table 6, the mean value of $CO_2 = 0.101\%$ which means the mean values remained enjoyable. For the maximum values of all parameters, more or less stays at the recommended level.

$3 \alpha 4$										
Model	M1 (3)					M1 (4)				
Driver			11					12		
Parametr	CO_2	Rh _i	t _g	ti	V_c	CO_2	\mathbf{Rh}_i	t _g	t _i	V_c
Units	%	%	°C	°C	$m^{3} h^{-1}$	%	%	°C	°C	$m^3 h^{-1}$
Mean	0.087	60.4	25.6	23.6	37.1	0.101	58.4	22.7	22.2	32.0
\pm SD	0.022	1.3	0.3	0.1	32.4	0.042	4.0	0.4	0.4	20.5
Minimum	0.042	57.8	23.2	23.5	17.0	0.048	47.0	22.5	21.5	10.3
Maximum	0.116	62.0	24.0	23.8	157.1	0.170	64.7	23.1	22.8	94.3
Median	0.094	60.8	23.6	23.6	23.2	0.079	58.0	21.8	22.0	30.8

Table 6. The results of indoor parameters' measurements in driving cabins of the subway cars3 & 4

The collection of internal cabin data indicates that the CO_2 and RH_i to be similar. The same applies to the internal globe temperature t_g and internal temperature t_i . Interestly, there happened to be higher concentration of CO_2 in driving cabins of all four subway cars. The authors only assume that the high concentration of CO_2 was caused by insufficient ventilation and probably due to the prevention of excess dust concentration in the subways tube.

From the behaviour of functions plotted on Fig. 5, the concentration of CO₂ in subway cars 3 and 4 cabins differs. At the initial stage, at 3^{rd} and 4^{th} minute the graph; it is clearly shown that both cabins are insufficiently ventilated. Cabin for subway car 4 slightly exceeded the recommended value CO₂ = 0.170%. In general, subway cars cabin ventilation system is improper and inadequate. The authors of this research have a close talk with the drivers and the management of the institution concerning the ventilation system.



Figure 5. The dynamics of CO_2 concentration in the drivers' cabins of the subway car engines 3 and 4.

Table 7 shows the statistically significant data obtained for comparison in all twelve transport driving cabins. The data are mean value ±SD. Different letters (a, b, c, d) in the subscript are the sign of high significant differences (*Tukey HSD Test;* $p \le 0.05$).

Vehicle	pollutant	CO ₂	Rhi		
	unit	$\% \pm SD$	$\% \pm SD$		
	1	$0.040 \pm 0.060^{\mathrm{a}}$	$33.5\pm2.0^{\mathrm{a}}$		
	2	0.043 ± 0.010^{b}	$46.5\pm0.6^{\text{b}}$		
	3	$0.034 \pm 0.003^{\circ}$	$22.1 \pm 3.4^{\circ}$		
	4	$0.048\pm0.008^{\mathrm{b}}$	$29.9\pm5.1^{\text{d}}$		
	1	$0.048\pm0.013^{\rm a}$	$20.3\pm4.2^{\mathrm{a}}$		
	2	$0.052 \pm 0.009^{\mathrm{a}}$	28.7 ± 3.1^{b}		
	3	0.072 ± 0.022^{b}	$70.4 \pm 1.6^{\circ}$		
	4	$0.113 \pm 0.045^{\circ}$	$59.4\pm4.4^{\rm d}$		
	1	$0.076 \pm 0.025^{\mathrm{a}}$	$56.8 \pm 2.1^{\mathrm{a}}$		
	2	$0.082\pm0.029^{\rm a}$	$63.7 \pm 1.8^{\mathrm{b}}$		
	3	$0.087 \pm 0.022^{a,b}$	$60.4 \pm 1.3^{\circ}$		
	4	0.101 ± 0.042^{b}	58.4 ± 4.0^{d}		

Table 7. Statistical parameters of CO_2 and Rh_i in driving cabins of the buses, trams and subway cars

 \pm SD – Standard deviation; Different superscript letters (a, b, c, d) mean values in common are significantly different from each other in the rows of the (ANOVA; Tukey HSD Test; $p \le 0.05$).

Based on the result of measurement and statistical evaluation of the lowest concentration of CO₂ level measured was in the bus 3; $CO_2 = 0.034\%$. For the comparison, the CO₂ level in the cabin of the tram 1 was $CO_2 = 0.048\%$ and for the subway car 1 was $CO_2 = 0.076\%$. The lowest relative humidity Rh_i was measured again in cabin bus 3, $CO_2 = 22.1\%$.

The highest concentration was measured in the drivers cabin of tram 4, $CO_2 = 0.113\%$, compared to bus 4, $CO_2 = 0.048\%$ and underground car (metro) where $CO_2 = 0.101\%$. Similarly, the highest level of Rh_i was measured in cabin tram 3 where Rh_i = 70.4%; followed by subway car 2, Rh_i = 63.7% and subway car 3, where Rh_i = 60.4\%. The CO₂ concentration difference between buses 2 and 4 is not statistically significant. The relative humidity Rh_i between buses the differences are statistically significant.

The difference between CO_2 concentrations in tram 1 and 2 is not statistically significant. The CO_2 concentration in trams 3 and 4 are significantly higher. Relative humidity Rh_i in all trams are significantly different.

The differences of CO_2 concentration in subway cars 1, 2 and 3 are not statistically significant; the CO_2 differences between subway cars 3 and 4 are statistically significant. Differences of relative humidity Rh_i in all four subways cars are statistically significant.

In this research paper, the findings demonstrated that the concentration of CO_2 was the lowest in all buses and approaches the external CO_2 level. The level of the relative humidity Rh_i was at the minimum and hazardous to health problem. Both parameters were influenced by the large side windows where a considerable amount of air flow while driving had strong impact on thermal state. The higher concentration of CO_2 was registered in Subway car cabins which were caused by insufficient ventilation. This research paper verifies the early investigations carried out by Vlk (2003) and Zewdie & Kic (2015; 2016a and 2016b).The measurement method extends the principle of early warning and the presence of harmful substances in the driver's cab and safety adjustments at the intervals in the work process. The measurements would be extended in different seasons and different types of vehicles. The authors were obliged to stick by only public transport research.

CONCLUSION

The internal conditions in the cabin of the surface transport mode i.e. the buses and the trams are strongly influenced by solar radiation, particularly with a larger proportion of cabin glazing. Based on the result of the measurements in the bus maximum internal temperatures have occurred in Buses Karosa (2) t_i and Karosa (4) t_i . The internal relative humidity was in the normal recommended values Rh_i and very low CO_2 concentrations. The internal global temperature t_g in case Karosa (1) increased to t_g in Karosa (2). This indicates, the influence of solar radiation has increased rapidly compared to the internal temperature in all four Karosa buses. Despite the increase in internal temperatures, interestingly, the contents of CO_2 and the relative humidity Rh_i , correspond to the recommended values.

Data from the Trams Tatra T3 measurements also reveals the major influence of radiation on Tram (4). The maximum concentration of CO_2 which is slightly higher than the recommended 0.170% and the Rh_i shows that the drivers cabin was insufficiently ventilated. Surprisingly, all other tram values are within the accepted ranges. Though out

the course of data collection, Tram and Bus drivers had open the large side windows. The low concentration of CO_2 and relative humidity Rh_i could be explained by the huge amount of fresh air intakes for ventilation, V_c .

The nature and specific characteristics of subway car transportation differ from the surface means of transportation. Due to the large amount of dust concentration in the subways, which was a result of the crumbling concrete surface, the drivers were not willing to open the side window for ventilation. The results indicate that the high concentration of CO_2 in the drivers' cabin has appeared on the margin of a tolerable value. Divers should ventilate sufficiently even in colder outdoor conditions to let in fresh air (O_2) and exhaust the polluted air (CO_2 and odours).

REFERENCES

- Low humidity health effects 2014. http://articles.mercola.com/sites/articles/archive. Accessed 20.12.2016
- Anderson, J. 1998. Transport Ministers Attack Driver Fatigue. Media Release—Australian Commonwealth Department of Transport and Regional Services.
- Galatsis, K., Wlodarski, W. & McDonald, S. 2000. *Vehicle cabin air quality monitor for fatigue and suicide prevention*. Proceedings of the society of Automotive Engineers exposition. Detroit, USA
- Galatsis, K., Wlodarski, W., Wells, B. & McDonald, S. 2001. SAE Transactions Journal of Passenger Car Mechanical Systems.
- Gladyszewska, K. 2011. Concentrations of carbon dioxide in a car. Transportation Volume 16, Issue 2, Elsevier. pp. 166–171.
- Maroni, M., Seifert, B. & Lindvall, T. 1995. Indoor Air Quality. Monographs. Vol. 3. Elsevier. Amsterdam, pp. 13–19.
- Vlk, F. 2003. Stavba motorových vozidel: Osobní automobile, autobusy, nákladní automobily, jizdní soupravy, ergonomika, biomechanika, struktura, kolize a materiály. (Construction of motor vehicles: cars, buses, trucks, trains, ergonomics, biomechanics, structure, collision and materials). Brno: (In Czech)
- Zewdie, R. & Kic, P. 2015. Selected factors affecting microclimatic conditions in drivers Cabin. In: 14th International Scientific Conference on Engineering for Rural Development. Latvia University of Agriculture. Jelgava. pp. 61–66.
- Zewdie, R. & Kic, P. 2016a.Transport route segments and stress effect on drivers. *Agronomy Research* 14, 269–279.
- Zewdie, R. & Kic, P. 2016b. Microclimate in drivers cabin of combine harvesters. In: 6th *International Scientific Conference on Trends in Agricultural Engineering*. Faculty of Engineering, CULS. Prague. pp. 743–748.

INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS

Papers must be in English (British spelling). English will be revised by a proofreader, but authors are strongly urged to have their manuscripts reviewed linguistically prior to submission. Contributions should be sent electronically. Papers are considered by referees before acceptance. The manuscript should follow the instructions below.

Structure: Title, Authors (initials & surname; an asterisk indicates the corresponding author), Authors' affiliation with postal address (each on a separate line) and e-mail of the corresponding author, Abstract (up to 250 words), Key words (not repeating words in the title), Introduction, Materials and methods, Results and discussion, Conclusions, Acknowledgements (optional), References.

Layout, page size and font

- Use preferably the latest version of Microsoft Word, doc., docx. format.
- Set page size to **B5 Envelope or ISO B5 (17.6 x 25 cm)**, all margins at 2 cm.
- Use single line spacing and justify the text. Do not use page numbering. Use indent 0.8 cm (do not use tab or spaces instead).
- Use font Times New Roman, point size for the title of article **14** (**Bold**), author's names 12, core text 11; Abstract, Key words, Acknowledgements, References, tables and figure captions 10.
- Use *italics* for Latin biological names, mathematical variables and statistical terms.
- Use single ('...') instead of double quotation marks ("...").

Tables

- All tables must be referred to in the text (Table 1; Tables 1, 3; Tables 2–3).
- Use font Times New Roman, regular, 10 pt. Insert tables by Word's 'Insert' menu.
- Do not use vertical lines as dividers; only horizontal lines (1/2 pt) are allowed. Primary column and row headings should start with an initial capital.

Figures

- All figures must be referred to in the text (Fig. 1; Fig. 1 A; Figs 1, 3; Figs 1–3). Use only black and white or greyscale for figures. Avoid 3D charts, background shading, gridlines and excessive symbols. Use font **Arial** within the figures. Make sure that thickness of the lines is greater than 0.3 pt.
- Do not put caption in the frame of the figure.
- The preferred graphic format is EPS; for half-tones please use TIFF. MS Office files are also acceptable. Please include these files in your submission.
- Check and double-check spelling in figures and graphs. Proof-readers may not be able to change mistakes in a different program.

References

• Within the text

In case of two authors, use '&', if more than two authors, provide first author 'et al.': Smith & Jones (1996); (Smith & Jones, 1996); Brown et al. (1997); (Brown et al., 1997) When referring to more than one publication, arrange them by following keys: 1. year of publication (ascending), 2. alphabetical order for the same year of publication:

(Smith & Jones, 1996; Brown et al., 1997; Adams, 1998; Smith, 1998)

• For whole books

Name(s) and initials of the author(s). Year of publication. *Title of the book (in italics)*. Publisher, place of publication, number of pages.

Shiyatov, S.G. 1986. *Dendrochronology of the upper timberline in the Urals*. Nauka, Moscow, 350 pp. (in Russian).

• For articles in a journal

Name(s) and initials of the author(s). Year of publication. Title of the article. *Abbreviated journal title (in italic)* volume (in bold), page numbers.

Titles of papers published in languages other than English, German, French, Italian, Spanish, and Portuguese should be replaced by an English translation, with an explanatory note at the end, e.g., (in Russian, English abstr.).

- Karube, I. & Tamiyra, M.Y. 1987. Biosensors for environmental control. *Pure Appl. Chem.* 59, 545–554.
- Frey, R. 1958. Zur Kenntnis der Diptera brachycera p.p. der Kapverdischen Inseln. *Commentat.Biol.* 18(4), 1–61.
- Danielyan, S.G. & Nabaldiyan, K.M. 1971. The causal agents of meloids in bees. *Veterinariya* **8**, 64–65 (in Russian).

• For articles in collections:

Name(s) and initials of the author(s). Year of publication. Title of the article. Name(s) and initials of the editor(s) (preceded by In:) *Title of the collection (in italics)*, publisher, place of publication, page numbers.

Yurtsev, B.A., Tolmachev, A.I. & Rebristaya, O.V. 1978. The floristic delimitation and subdivisions of the Arctic. In: Yurtsev, B. A. (ed.) *The Arctic Floristic Region*. Nauka, Leningrad, pp. 9–104 (in Russian).

• For conference proceedings:

Name(s) and initials of the author(s). Year of publication. Name(s) and initials of the editor(s) (preceded by In:) *Proceedings name (in italics)*, publisher, place of publishing, page numbers.

Ritchie, M.E. & Olff, H. 1999. Herbivore diversity and plant dynamics: compensatory and additive effects. In: Olff, H., Brown, V.K. & Drent R.H. (eds) *Herbivores between plants and predators. Proc. Int. Conf. The 38th Symposium of the British Ecological Society*, Blackwell Science, Oxford, UK, pp. 175–204.

.....

Please note

- Use '.' (not ',') for decimal point: 0.6 ± 0.2 ; Use ',' for thousands -1,230.4;
- Use '-' (not '-') and without space: pp. 27–36, 1998–2000, 4–6 min, 3–5 kg
- With spaces: 5 h, 5 kg, 5 m, 5°C, C : $D = 0.6 \pm 0.2$; p < 0.001
- Without space: 55°, 5% (not 55°, 5%)
- Use 'kg ha⁻¹' (not 'kg/ha');
- Use degree sign ' \circ ' : 5 \circ C (not 5 \circ C)